

MODELLING TRANSPORT

Juan de Dios Ortúzar Luis G. Willumsen

WILEY

Modelling Transport

Third Edition

Modelling Transport

Third Edition

Juan de Dios Ortúzar

Department of Transport Engineering Pontificia Universidad Católica de Chile Santiago Chile

Luis G. Willumsen

Steer Davies Gleave London UK

JOHN WILEY & SONS, LTD

Chichester • New York • Weinheim • Brisbane • Toronto • Singapore

Copyright © 1990,1994, 2001 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd, The Atrium, Southern Gate, Chichester, West Sussex PO19 8SQ, England

Telephone (+44) 1243 779777

Email (for orders and customer service enquiries): cs-books@wiley.co.uk Visit our Home Page on www.wileyeurope.com or www.wiley.com

Reprinted December 2002, February and August 2004

All Rights Reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording, scanning or otherwise, except under the terms of the Copyright, Designs and Patents Act 1988 or under the terms of a licence issued by the Copyright Licensing Agency Ltd, 90 Tottenham Court Road, London W1T 4LP, UK, without the permission in writing of the Publisher. Requests to the Publisher should be addressed to the Permissions Department, John Wiley & Sons Ltd, The Atrium, Southern Gate, Chichester, West Sussex PO19 8SQ, England, or emailed to permreq@wiley.co.uk, or faxed to (+44) 1243 770571.

This publication is designed to provide accurate and authoritative information in regard to the subject matter covered. It is sold on the understanding that the Publisher is not engaged in rendering professional services. If professional advice or other expert assistance is required, the services of a competent professional should be sought.

Other Wiley Editorial Offices

John Wiley & Sons Inc., 111 River Street, Hoboken, NJ 07030, USA

Jossey-Bass, 989 Market Street, San Francisco, CA 94103-1741, USA

Wiley-VCH Verlag GmbH, Boschstr. 12, D-69469 Weinheim, Germany

John Wiley & Sons Australia Ltd, 33 Park Road, Milton, Queensland 4064, Australia

John Wiley & Sons (Asia) Pte Ltd, 2 Clementi Loop #02-01, Jin Xing Distripark, Singapore 129809

John Wiley & Sons Canada Ltd, 22 Worcester Road, Etobicoke, Ontario, Canada M9W 1L1

British Library Cataloguing in Publication Data

A catalogue record for this book is available from the British Library

ISBN 0471861103

Typeset in 10/12pt Times by Kolam Information Services Pvt Ltd., Pondicherry, India Printed and bound in Great Britain by Antony Rowe Ltd, Chippenham, Wiltshire This book is printed on acid-free paper responsibly manufactured from sustainable forestry in which at least two trees are planted for each one used for paper production.

Contents

PREFACE

	INTRODUCTION	•
	 1.1 Transport planning and modelling 1.1.1 Background 1.1.2 Models and their role 	1 1 2
	1.2 Characteristics of transport problems 1.2.1 Characteristics of transport demand 1.2.2 Characteristics of transport supply	3 3 4 7
	1.3 Modelling and decision making 1.3.1 Decision-making styles 1.3.2 Choosing modelling approaches	9 9 12
	 1.4 Issues in transport modelling 1.4.1 General modelling issues 1.4.2 Aggregate and disaggregate modelling 1.4.3 Cross-section and time series 1.4.4 Revealed and stated preferences 	15 15 19 21 22
	1.5 The structure of the classic transport model1.6 Continuous transport planning1.7 Theoretical basis versus expedience	23 25 29
2	 MATHEMATICAL PREREQUISITES 2.1 Introduction 2.2 Algebra and functions 2.2.1 Introduction 2.2.2 Functions and graphs 2.2.3 Sums of series 2.3 Matrix algebra 2.3.1 Introduction 2.3.2 Basic operations of matrix algebra 2.4 Elements of calculus 2.4.1 Differentiation 2.4.2 Integration 2.4.3 The logarithmic and exponential functions 2.4.4 Finding maximum and minimum values of functions 2.4.5 Functions of more than one variable 2.4.6 Multiple integration 2.4.7 Elasticities 	33 33 34 34 35 39 39 39 40 42 43 44 45 47 48 48
	 2.4.8 Series expansions 2.5 Elementary mathematical statistics 2.5.1 Probabilities 2.5.2 Random variables 	50 50 52

xi

3	DATA AND SPACE	55
	3.1 Basic sampling theory	55
	3.1.1 Statistical considerations	55
	3.1.2 Conceptualisation of the sampling problem	61
	3.1.3 Practical considerations in sampling	60
	3.2 Errors in modelling and forecasting	60
	3.2.1 Different types of error	67 70
	3.2.2 The model complexity/data accuracy frade-on	70
	3.3 Data-collection methods	73
	3.3.2 Types of suprave	75
	3.3.3 O-D survey data correction, expansion and validation	91
	3.3.4 Stated-preference surveys	96
	3.3.5 Longitudinal data collection	110
	3.4 Network and zoning systems	113
	3.4.1 Zoning design	113
	3.4.2 Network representation	115
	Exercises	119
4	TRIP GENERATION MODELLING	123
	4.1 Introduction	124
	4.1.1 Some basic definitions	124
	4.1.2 Classification of trips	124
	4.1.3 Factors affecting trip generation	126
	4.1.4 Growth-factor modelling	127
	4.2 Regression analysis	129
	4.2.1 The linear regression model	129
	4.2.2 Zonal-based multiple regression	130
	4.2.3 Household-based regression	130
	4.2.5 Obtaining zonal totals	141
	4.2.6 Matching generations and attractions	142
	4.3 Cross-classification or category analysis	142
	4.3.1 The classical model	142
	4.3.2 Improvements to the basic model	146
	4.3.3 The person-category approach	149
	4.3.4 Trip generation and accessibility	151
	4.4 Forecasting variables in trip generation analysis	154
	4.5 Stability and updating of trip generation parameters	156
	4.5.1 Temporal stability	156
	4.5.2 Geographic stability	157
	4.5.3 Bayesian updating of trip generation parameters	158
		100
5		163
	5.1 Definitions and notation	163
	5.2 Growth-factor methods	166
	5.2.1 Uniform growth factor	166
	5.2.2 Singly constrained growth factor	10/
	5.2.5 Doubly constrained growth factors	100 170
	5.2.4 Auvantages and initiations of growth-factor methods	170
	5.3.1 The gravity distribution model	170
	5.3.2 Singly and doubly constrained models	171

vi

	·	Contents	vii
	 5.4 The entropy-maximising approach 5.4.1 Entropy and model generation 5.4.2 Generation of the gravity model 5.4.3 Properties of the gravity model 		174 174 176 178
	 5.5 Calibration of gravity models 5.5.1 Calibration and validation 5.5.2 Calibration techniques 5.6 The trip propertiened epigraphic 		181 181 182
	5.6.1 Bi-proportional approach 5.6.2 A tri-proportional problem 5.6.3 Partial matrix techniques		183 183 185 187
	 5.7 Other synthetic models 5.8 Practical considerations 5.8.1 Sparse matrices 5.8.2 Treatment of external zones 5.8.3 Intra-zonal trips 5.8.4 Journey purposes 		188 191 191 191 192
	5.8.5 Generations–attractions, origins–destinations 5.8.6 K factors 5.8.7 Errors in modelling 5.8.8 The stability of trip matrices Exercises		192 192 193 193 195 196
6	 MODAL SPLIT AND DIRECT DEMAND MODELS 6.1 Introduction 6.2 Factors influencing the choice of mode 6.3 Trip-end modal-split models 6.4 Trip interchange modal-split models 6.5 Synthetic models 6.5.1 Distribution and modal-split models 6.5.2 Multimodal-split models 6.5.3 Calibration of binary logit models 6.5.4 Calibration of hierarchical modal-split models 6.6 Direct demand models 	•	199 199 200 201 202 202 202 204 207 208 210
	6.6.1 Introduction 6.6.2 Direct demand and abstract models Exercises		210 211 215
7	DISCRETE CHOICE MODELS 7.1 General considerations 7.2 Theoretical framework 7.3 The multinomial logit model (MNL) 7.3.1 Specification searches 7.2 Some properties of the MNL		219 219 222 225 225
	 7.3.2 Some properties of the MNL 7.4 The hierarchical logit model (HL) 7.4.1 Correlation and model structure 7.4.2 The HL in practice 7.4.3 Simultaneous estimation of the HL 		227 228 228 230
	 7.5 Other choice models and paradigms 7.5.1 The multinomial probit model 7.5.2 The mixed logit or error components model 7.5.3 Choice by elimination and satisfaction 7.5.4 Habit and hysteresis 		235 235 240 241 244
	Exercises		245

.

8	SF	PECIFICATION AND ESTIMATION OF DISCRETE		
	CH	IOICE MODELS	249)
	8.1	Introduction	249)
	8.2	Choice-set determination	250)
		8.2.1 Choice-set size	250)
	~	8.2.2 Choice-set formation	251	
	8.	3 Specification and functional form	252	-
		8.3.1 Functional form and transformations	253)
		8.3.3 Intrinsic pon-linearities: destination choice	204	
	84	Statistical estimation	256	
	0.1	8.4.1 Estimation of models from random samples	256	5
		8.4.2 Estimation of models from choice-based samples	271	
		8.4.3 Incorporation of latent variables	271	
•		8.4.4 Comparison of non-nested models	272	•
	8.5	Methods to estimate the MNP	273	i
		8.5.1 Numerical integration	273	i
		8.5.2 Clark approximation	274	
	0.0	8.5.3 Simulated maximum likelinood	2/5	•
	8.6	Estimation of the mixed logit or error components model	277	
	8.7	Modelling with stated-preference data	279	
		8.7.2 SP data and discrete choice modelling	279	
		Exercises	304	
9	MC	DDEL AGGREGATION AND TRANSFERABILITY	307	
	9.1	Introduction	307	
	9.2	Aggregation bias and forecasting	308	
	9.3	Aggregation methods	310	
	9.4	Model updating or transferance	312	
•		9.4.1 Introduction	312	
		9.4.2 Indeting with disaggregate data	313	
		9.4.4 Updating with aggregate data	315	
		Exercises	318	
	• •			
10		SIGNMENI	321	
	10.1	Basic concepts	321	
		10.1.1 Introduction	321	
		10.1.2 Deminions and notation	323	
	10.2	Traffic assignment methods	323	
	10.2	10.2.1 Introduction	327	
		10.2.2 Route choice	328	
		10.2.3 Tree building	330	
	10.3	All-or-nothing assignment	331	
	10.4	Stochastic methods	333	
		10.4.1 Simulation-based methods	334	
		10.4.2 Proportional stochastic methods	335	
	10.5	Congested assignment	337	
		10.5.1 Wardrop's equilibrium	337	
		10.5.2 Hard and soft speed-change methods	340	
		10.5.3 Incremental assignment	340	
		TV.5.4 IVIEITOD OT SUCCESSIVE AVERAGES	342	

			Contents	ix
	 10.6 Public-transport 10.6.1 Introductio 10.6.2 Issues in p 10.6.3 Modelling 10.6.4 Assignmen 10.7 Practical consid Exercises 	assignment n public-transport assignment public-transport route choice nt of transit trips lerations	;	343 343 344 347 349 351 353
11	EQUILIBRIUM B 11.1 Introduction 11.2 Equilibrium 11.2.1 A mathem 11.2.2 Solution m 11.2.3 Social equ 11.2.4 Stochastic 11.3 Extensions to e 11.3.1 Limitations 11.3.2 Junction ir 11.3.3 Microsimu 11.3.4 Congested 11.4 Transport syste 11.4.1 Introductio 11.4.2 Combined 11.4.3 Mode, des 11.4.4 Practical o 11.5 Departure time 11.5.1 Introductio 11.5.2 Underlying 11.5.3 Simple su 11.5.4 Variable d 11.5.5 Conclusio Exercises	etween supply and periods atical programming approach methods illibrium equilibrium assignment quilibrium assignment s of classic methods lation and equilibrium d public transport assignment m equilibrium on mode choice and assignment stination and route choice equilibrium considerations choice and assignment on g principles of departure time choice pply/demand equilibrium models emand equilibrium assignment n	methods	355 356 356 360 362 363 365 365 368 371 374 376 376 377 380 383 385 385 385 385 386 388 389 391 392
	 SIMPLIFIED TRA 12.1 Introduction 12.2 Sketch planning 12.3 Incremental de 12.3.1 Increment 12.3.2 Pivot-poir 12.4 Model estimation 12.4.2 Route cho 12.4.3 Transport 12.4.4 Matrix est 12.4.5 Traffic co 12.4.6 Limitation 12.4.7 Improved 12.4.8 Treatment 12.4.9 Estimation 12.5 Marginal and co 12.5.1 Introduction 12.5.2 Corridor nt 12.5.3 Marginal 12.6 Gaming simula Exercises 	g methods mand models tal elasticity analysis tal elasticity analysis to modelling on from traffic counts on bice and matrix estimation model estimation from traffic counts timation from traffic counts unts and matrix estimation is of ME2 matrix estimation models to of non-proportional assignment n of trip matrix and mode choice corridor models on models demand models ation	_S	395 396 398 398 399 400 400 400 401 402 406 410 414 415 417 418 421 421 421 421 422 425 427

iv

13 OTHER IMPORTANT TOPICS	431
13.1 Freight demand models	431
13.1.1. Importance	431
13.1.2 Eactors affecting goods movements	432
13.1.2. Pricing freight services	433
13.1.4 Aggregate freight demand modelling	434
13.1.5 Disaggregate approaches	438
13.1.6 Some practical issues	439
12.2. Eprecasting planning variables	440
13.2.1 Introduction	440
13.2.2. Les of official forecasts	441
13.2.2 Ose of official forocastic	441
13.2.4 The spatial location of population and employment	444
13.2.5 Land-use and transport modelling	444
12.2. Car-ownership forecasting	447
12.3 Dal-Ownership forcoasting	447
12.2.2 Time-ceries extrapolations	448
13.3.2 Fronometric methods	451
13.3.4 International comparisons	455
12.4 The value of travel time	457
13.4 The value of traver time	457
13.4.2 Methode of analysis	460
10.4.2 Methods of analysis	465
13.5 Valuing external effects of transport	465
12.5.0 Mothode of analysis	467
Fyoroicoc	471
EXELUSES	470
REFERENCES	4/3
	495

INDEX

Preface

This book is a result of over 20 years of collaboration, sometimes at a distance and sometimes working together in Britain and in Chile. Throughout these years we discussed many times what we thought were the strong and weak aspects of transport modelling and planning. We speculated, researched and tested in practice some new and some not so new ideas. We have agreed and disagreed on topics like the level of detail required for modelling or the value of disaggregate models in forecasting; we took advantage of a period when our views converged to put them in writing; here they are.

We wish to present the most important (in our view) transport modelling techniques in a form accessible to students and practitioners alike. We attempt this giving particular emphasis to key topics in contemporary modelling and planning:

- the practical importance of theoretical consistency in transport modelling;
- the issues of data and specification errors in modelling, their relative importance and methods to handle them;
- the key role played by the decision-making context in the choice of the most appropriate modelling tool;
- the advantages of variable resolution modelling; a simplified background model coupled with a much more detailed one addressing the decision questions in hand;
- the need for a monitoring function relying on regular data collection and updating of forecasts and models so that courses of action can be adapted to a changing environment.

We have approached the subject from the point of view of a modelling exercise, discussing the role of theory, data, model specification in its widest sense, model estimation, validation and forecasting. Our aim in writing this book was to create both a text for a diploma or Master's course in transport and a reference volume for practitioners; however, the material is presented in such a way as to be useful for undergraduate courses in civil engineering, geography and town planning. The book is based on our lecture notes prepared and improved over several years of teaching at undergraduate and graduate levels; we have also used them to teach practitioners both through in-house training programmes and short skills-updating courses. We have extended and enhanced our lecture notes to cover additional material and to help the reader tackling the book without the support of a supervisor.

Chapters 3 to 9, 12 and 13 provide all the elements necessary to run a good 30 sessions course on transport demand modelling; in fact, such a course – with different emphasis in certain subjects – has been taught by us at undergraduate level in Chile, and at postgraduate level in Britain, Portugal, Colombia and Spain; the addition of material

from Chapters 10 and 11 would make it a transport modelling course. Chapters 4 to 6 and 10 to 12 provide the basic core for a course on equilibrium modelling in transport; a course on transport supply modelling would require more material, particularly relating to important aspects of public transport supply which we do not discuss in enough detail. Chapter 1 provides an introduction to transport planning issues and outlines our view on the relationship between planning and modelling. Chapter 2 is there mainly for the benefit of those wishing to brush up their analytical skills and to make the volume sufficiently self-contained.

During our professional life we have been fortunate to be able to combine teaching with research and consultancy practice. We have learnt from papers, research, experimentation and mistakes. We are happy to say the latter have not been too expensive in terms of inaccurate advice. This is not just luck; a conscientious analyst pays for mistakes by having to work harder and longer to sort out alternative ways of dealing with a difficult modelling task. We have learnt the importance of choosing appropriate techniques and technologies for each task in hand; the ability to tailor modelling approaches to decision problems is a key skill in our profession. Throughout the book we examine the practical constraints to transport modelling for planning and policy making in general, particularly in view of the limitations of current formal analytical techniques, and the nature and quality of the data likely to be available.

We have avoided the intricate mathematical detail of every model to concentrate instead on their basic principles, the identification of their strengths and limitations. and a discussion of their use. The level of theory supplied by this book is, we believe. sufficient to select and use the models in practice. We have tried to bridge the gap between the more theoretical publications and the too pragmatic 'recipe' books; we do not believe the profession would have been served well by a simplistic 'how to' book offering a blueprint to each modelling problem. There are no single solutions to transport modelling and planning. A recurring theme in the book is the dependence of modelling on context and theory. Our aim is to provide enough information and guidance so that readers can actually go and use each technique in the field; to this end we have striven to look into practical questions about the application of each methodology. Wherever the subject area is still under development we have striven to make extensive references to more theoretical papers and books which the interested reader can consult as necessary. In respect of other, more settled modelling approaches, we have kept the references to those essential for understanding the evolution of the topic or serving as entry points to further research.

We believe that nobody can aspire to become a qualified practitioner in any area without doing real work in a laboratory or in the field. Therefore, we have gone beyond the sole description of the techniques and have accompanied them with various application examples. These are there to illustrate some of the theoretical or practical issues related to particular models. We provide a few exercises at the end of key chapters; these can be solved with the help of a scientific pocket (or better still, a spreadsheet) calculator and should assist the understanding of the models discussed.

Although the book is ambitious, in the sense that it covers quite a number of themes, it must be made clear from the outset that we do not intend (nor believe it possible) to be up-to-the- minute in every topic. The book is a good reflection of the state of the art but

for leading-edge research the reader should use the references provided as signposts for further investigation.

We wrote most of the first edition during a sabbatical visit by one of us to University College London in 1988–89. This was possible thanks to support provided by the UK Science and Engineering Research Council, The Royal Society, Fundación Andes (Chile), The British Council and The Chartered Institute of Transport. We thank them for their support as we acknowledge the funding provided for our research by many institutions and agencies over the past 20 years.

We have made an equal intellectual contribution to the contents of this book but in writing and researching material for it we have benefited from numerous discussions with friends and colleagues. Richard Allsop taught us a good deal about methodology and rigour. Huw Williams's ideas are behind many of the theoretical contributions in Chapter 7; Andrew Daly and Hugh Gunn helped to clarify many issues in Chapters 3, 7 and 8. Dirck Van Vliet's emphasis in explaining assignment and equilibrium in simple but rigorous terms inspired Chapters 10 and 11. Tony Fowkes made valuable comments on car ownership forecasting and stated-preference methods. Jim Steer provided a constant reference to practical issues and the need to develop improved approaches to address them.

Many parts of the book have benefited from a free, and sometimes very enthusiastic, exchange of ideas with our colleagues J. Enrique Fernández and Joaquín de Cea at the Portifica Universidad Cathólica de Chile, Sergio Jara and Jaime Gibson at the Universidad de Chile, Marc Gaudry at the Université de Montréal, Roger Mackett at University College London, Dennis Gilbert at Imperial College and Mike Bell at the University of Newcastle upon Tyne. Many others have contributed, without knowing, to our thoughts.

Subsequent editions of the book have benefited from comments from a number of friends and readers that have helped to identify errors and areas for improvement. Among them we should mention Patrick Bonnel from the French Laboratoire d'Economie des Transports, Michael Florian from Université de Montréal, Rodrigo Garrido of the Pontificia Universidad Católica de Chile, Ben Heydecker from University College London, Frank Koppelman from Northwestern University, Mariëtte Kraan at the University of Twente, Marcela Munizaga at the Universidad de Chile, Piotr Olszewski from Nanyang Technological University, and Sofia Athanassiou, Neil Chadwick and David Pearmain at Steer Davies Gleave.

Our final thanks go to our graduate and undergraduate students in Britain, Chile, Colombia, Portugal and Spain; they are always sharp critics and provided the challenge to put our money (time) where our mouth was.

We have not taken on board all suggestions as we felt some required changing the approach and style of the text; we are satisfied future books will continue to clarify issues and provide greater rigour to many of the topics discussed here; transport is indeed a very dynamic subject. Despite this generous assistance, we are, as before, solely responsible for the errors remaining in this latest edition. We genuinely value the opportunity to learn from our errors.

Juan de Dios Ortúzar and Luis G. Willumsen

1 Introduction

1.1 TRANSPORT PLANNING AND MODELLING

1.1.1 Background

The world, including transport, was changing fast at the turn of the century. We still encounter many of the same transport problems of the past: congestion, pollution, accidents, financial deficits and so on. However, we have learnt a good deal from long periods of weak transport planning, limited investment, emphasis on the short term and mistrust in strategic transport modelling and decision making. We have learnt, for example, that old problems do not fade away under the pressure of mild attempts to reduce them through better traffic management; old problems reappear with even greater vigour, pervading wider areas, and in their new forms they seem more complex and difficult to handle.

By the end of the century, the world had entered a stage of greater confidence in technical solutions than during the previous twenty years. This is not the earlier confidence in technology as the magic solution to economic and social problems; we have also learnt that this is a mirage. However, electronics and computing have advanced so much as to make possible new conceptions of transport infrastructure (e.g. road transport informatics) and movement systems (e.g. automated driverless trains). Of particular interest to the subject of this book is the advent of low-cost and high-capacity computing; this has practically eliminated computing power as a bottleneck in transport modelling. The main limitations are now human and technical: contemporary transport planning requires skilled professionals and, as we will argue below, theoretically sound modelling techniques with competent implementations in software.

Developing countries are suffering serious transport problems as well. These are no longer just the lack of roads to connect distant rural areas with markets. Indeed, the new transport problems bear some similarities with those prevalent in the industrialised world: congestion, pollution, and so on. However, they have a number of very distinctive features deserving a specific treatment: low incomes, fast urbanisation and change, high demand for public transport, scarcity of resources including capital, sound data and skilled personnel.

The birth of the twenty-first century was dominated by two powerful trends affecting most aspects of life and economic progress. The stronger trend is *globalisation*, supported and encouraged by the other trend, cheap and high-capacity *telecommunications*. The combination of the two is changing the way we perceive and tackle many modern issues, and their influence in transport planning is starting to be felt. Some of these influences are the role of good transport infrastructure in enhancing the economic competitiveness of modern economies; a wider acceptance of the advantages of involving the private sector more closely in transport supply and operations; the possible role of telecommunications in reducing the need to travel.

Important technical developments in transport modelling have taken place since the mid-1970s, in particular at major research centres; these developments have been improved and implemented by a small group of resourceful consultants. However, many of these innovations and applications have received limited attention outside the more academic journals. After these years of experimentation there is now a better recognition of the role of modelling in supporting transport planning. This book attempts a review of the best of current practice in transport modelling; in most areas it covers the 'state of the art' but we have selected those aspects which have already been implemented successfully in practice. The book does not represent the leading edge of research into modelling. It tries rather to provide a survival tool-kit for those interested in improving transport modelling and planning, a kind of bridge or entrypoint to the more theoretical papers that will form the basis of transport modelling in the future.

Transport modelling is not transport planning; it can only support planning, and in a few cases it may have the most important role in the process. We have known many good professionals who have developed sophisticated transport models but are frustrated because their work has been ignored in many key planning decisions. In truth, planning and implementation may change the world and transport modelling can only assist in this if adopted as an effective aid to decision making.

1.1.2 Models and their Role

A model can be defined as a simplified representation of a part of the real world-the system of interest-which concentrates on certain elements considered important for its analysis from a particular point of view. Models are, therefore, problem and viewpoint specific. Such a broad definition allows us to incorporate both physical and abstract models. In the first category we find, for example, those used in architecture or in fluid mechanics which are basically aimed at design. In the latter, the range spans from the mental models all of us use in our daily interactions with the world, to formal and abstract (typically analytical) representations of some theory about the system of interest and how it works. Mental models play an important role in understanding and interpreting the real world and our analytical models. They are enhanced through discussions, training and, above all, experience. Mental models are, however, difficult to communicate and to discuss.

In this book we are concerned mainly with an important class of abstract models: mathematical models. These attempt to replicate the system of interest and its behaviour by means of mathematical equations based on certain theoretical statements about it. Although they are still simplified representations, these models may be very complex and often require large amounts of data to be used. However, they are invaluable in offering a 'common ground' for discussing policy and examining the inevitable compromises required in practice with a minimum of objectivity. Another important advantage of mathematical models is that during their formulation, calibration and use the planner can learn much, through experimentation, about the behaviour and internal workings of the system under scrutiny. In this way, we also enrich our mental models thus permitting more intelligent management of the transport system.

A model is only realistic from a particular perspective or point of view. It may be reasonable to use a knife and fork on a table to model the position of cars before a collision but not to represent their mechanical features, or their route choice patterns. The same is true of analytical models: their value is limited to a range of problems under specific conditions. The appropriateness of a model is, as discussed in the rest of this chapter, dependent on the context where it will be used. The ability to choose and adapt models for particular contexts is one of the most important elements in the complete planner's tool-kit.

This book is concerned with the contribution transport modelling can make to improved decision making and planning in the transport field. It is argued that the use of models is inevitable and that of formal models highly desirable. However, transport modelling is only one element in transport planning: administrative practices, an institutional framework, skilled professionals and good levels of communication with decision makers, the media and the public are some of the other requisites for an effective planning system. Moreover, transport modelling and decision making can be combined in different ways depending on local experience, traditions and expertise. However, before we discuss how to choose a modelling and planning approach it it worth outlining some of the main characteristics of transport systems and their associated problems. We will also discuss some very important modelling issues which will find application in other chapters of this book.

1.2 CHARACTERISTICS OF TRANSPORT PROBLEMS

Transport problems have become more widespread and severe than ever in both industrialised and developing countries alike. Fuel shortages are (temporarily) not a problem but the general increase in road traffic and transport demand has resulted in congestion, delays, accidents and environmental problems well beyond what has been considered acceptable so far. These problems have not been restricted to roads and car traffic alone. Economic growth seems to have generated levels of demand exceeding the capacity of most transport facilities. Long periods of under-investment in some modes and regions have resulted in fragile supply systems which seem to break down whenever something differs slightly from average conditions.

These problems are not likely to disappear in the near future. Sufficient time has passed with poor or no transportation planning to ensure that a major effort in improving most forms of transport, in urban and inter-urban contexts, is necessary. Given that resources are not unlimited, this effort will benefit from careful and considered decisions oriented towards maximising the advantages of new transport provision while minimising their money costs and undesirable side-effects.

1.2.1 Characteristics of Transport Demand

The demand for transport services is highly qualitative and differentiated. There is a whole range of specific demands for transport which are differentiated by time of day,

3

4

day of week, journey purpose, type of cargo, importance of speed and frequency, and so on. A transport service without the attributes matching this differentiated demand may well be useless. This characteristic makes it more difficult to analyse and forecast the demand for transport services: tonne and passenger kilometres are extremely coarse units of performance hiding an immense range of requirements and services.

The demand for transport is *derived*, it is not an end in itself. With the possible exception of sight-seeing, people travel in order to satisfy a need (work, leisure, health) at their destination. This is even more true of goods movements. In order to understand the demand for transport, we must understand the way in which facilities to satisfy these human or industrial needs are distributed over space, in both urban and regional contexts. A good transport system widens the opportunities to satisfy these needs; a heavily congested or poorly connected system restricts options and *limits* economic and social development.

Transport demand takes place over *space*. This seems a trivial statement but it is the distribution of activities over space which makes for transport demand. There are a few transport problems that may be treated, albeit at a very aggregate level, without explicitly considering space. However, in the vast majority of cases, the explicit treatment of space is unavoidable and highly desirable. The most common approach to treat space is to divide study areas into zones and to code them, together with transport networks, in a form suitable for processing with the aid of computer programs. In some cases, study areas can be simplified assuming that the zones of interest form a corridor which can be collapsed into a linear form. However, different methods for treating distance and for allocating origins and destinations (and their attributes) over space are an essential element in transport analysis.

The spatiality of demand often leads to problems of lack of coordination which may strongly affect the equilibrium between transport supply and demand. For example, a taxi service may be demanded unsuccessfully in a part of a city while in other areas various taxis may be plying for passengers. On the other hand, the concentration of population and economic activity on well-defined corridors may lead to the economic justification of a high-quality mass transit system which would not be viable in a sparser area.

Finally, transport demand and supply have very strong *dynamic* elements. A good deal of the demand for transport is concentrated on a few hours of a day, in particular in urban areas where most of the congestion takes place during specific peak periods. This time-variable character of transport demand makes it more difficult-and interesting-to analyse and forecast. It may well be that a transport system could cope well with the *average* demand for travel in an area but that it breaks down during peak periods. A number of techniques exist to try to spread the peak and average the load on the system: flexible working hours, staggering working times, premium pricing, and so on. However, peak and off-peak variations in demand remain a central, and fascinating, problem in transport modelling and planning.

1.2.2 Characteristics of Transport Supply

The first distinctive characteristic of transport supply is that it is a *service* and not a good. Therefore, it is not possible to stock it, for example, to use it in times of higher

demand. A transport service must be consumed when and where it is produced, otherwise its benefit is lost. For this reason it is very important to estimate demand with as much accuracy as possible in order to save resources by tailoring the supply of transport services to it.

Many of the characteristics of transport systems derive from their nature as a service. In very broad terms a transport system requires a number of fixed assets, the *infrastructure*, and a number of mobile units, the *vehicles*. It is the combination of these, together with a set of rules for their operation, that makes possible the movement of people and goods.

It is often the case that infrastructure and vehicles are not owned nor operated by the same group or company. This is certainly the case of most transport modes, with the notable exception of many rail systems. This separation between supplier of infrastructure and provider of the final transport service generates a rather complex set of interactions between government authorities (central or local), construction companies, developers, transport operators, travellers and shippers, and the general public. The latter plays several roles in the supply of transport services: it is usually the residents affected by a new scheme, or the unemployed in an area seeking improved accessibility to foster economic growth; it may even be car owners wishing to travel unhindered through somebody else's residential area.

The provision of transport infrastructure is particularly important from a supply point of view. Transport infrastructure is 'lumpy', one cannot provide half a runway or 'one-third of a railway station. In certain cases, there may be scope for providing a gradual build-up of infrastructure to match growing demand. For example, one can start providing an unpaved road, upgrade it later to one or two lanes with surface treatment; at a later stage a well-constructed single and dual carriageway road can be built, to culminate perhaps with motorway standards. In this way, the provision of infrastructure can be adjusted to demand and avoid unnecessary early investment in expensive facilities. This is more difficult in other areas such as airports, metro lines, and so on.

Investments in transport infrastructure are not only lumpy but also take a long time to be carried out. These are usually large projects. The construction of a major facility may take from 5 to 15 years from planning to full implementation. This is even more critical in urban areas where a good deal of disruption is also required to build them. This disruption involves additional costs to users and non-users alike.

Moreover, transport investment has an important political role. For example, politicians in developing countries often consider a road project a safe bet: it shows they care and is difficult to prove wrong or uneconomic by the popular press. In industrialised nations, transport projects usually carry the risk of alienating large numbers of residents affected by them or travellers suffering from congestion and delay in overcrowded facilities. Political judgement is essential in choices of this kind but when not supported by planning, analysis and research, these decisions result in responses to major problems and crises only; in the case of transport this is, inevitably, too late. Forethought and planning are essential; the emphasis of the 1980s on short term, tactical transport management measures reflected as much a mistrust of modelling as an avoidance of political problems and an inability to think strategically about future transport provision.

5

The separation of providers of infrastructure and suppliers of services introduces economic complexities too. For a start, it is not always clear that all travellers and shippers actually perceive the total costs incurred in providing the services they use. The charging for roadspace, for example, is seldom carried out directly and when it happens the charge does not include congestion costs or other external effects, perhaps the nearest approximation to this being toll roads and modern road-pricing schemes. The use of taxes on vehicles and fuels is only a rough approximation to charging for the provision of infrastructure.

But, why should this matter? Is it not the case that other goods and services like public parks, libraries and the police are often provided without a direct charge for them? What is wrong with providing free roadspace? According to elementary economic theory it does matter. In a perfect market a good allocation of resources to satisfy human needs is only achieved when the marginal costs of the goods equal their marginal utility. This is why it is often advocated that the price of goods and services, i.e. their perceived cost, should be set at their marginal cost. Of course real markets are not perfect and ability to pay is not a good indication of need; however, this general framework provides the basis for contrasting other ways of arranging pricing systems and their impact on resource allocation.

Transport is a very important element in the welfare of nations and the well-being of urban and rural dwellers. If those who make use of transport facilities do not perceive the resource implications of their choices, they are likely to generate an equilibrium between supply and demand that is inherently inefficient. Underpriced scarce resources will be squandered whilst other abundant but priced resources may not be used. The fact that overall some sectors of the economy (typically car owners) more than pay for the cost of the roadspace provided, is not a guarantee of more rational allocation of resources. Car owners probably see these annual taxes as fixed, *sunk*, costs which at most affect the decision of buying a car but not that of using it.

An additional element of distortion is provided by the number of concomitant- or *side-effects* associated with the production of transport services: accidents, pollution and environmental degradation in general. These effects are seldom *internalised*; the user of the transport service rarely perceives nor pays for the costs of cleaning the environment or looking after the injured in transport related accidents. Internalising these costs could also help to make better decisions and to improve the allocation of demand to alternative modes.

One of the most important features of transport supply is *congestion*. This is a term which is difficult to define as we all believe we know exactly what it means. However, most practitioners do know that what is considered congestion in Leeds or Lima is often accepted as uncongested flow in London or Lagos. Congestion arises when demand levels approach the capacity of a facility and the time required to use it (travel through it) increases well above the average under low demand conditions. In the case of transport infrastructure the inclusion of an additional vehicle generates supplementary delay to all other users as well, see for example Figure 1.1. Note that the contribution an additional car makes to the delay of all users is greater at high flows than at low flow levels.

This is the external effect of congestion, perceived by others but not by the driver originating it. This is a cost which schemes such as electronic road pricing attempt to internalise to help more reasoned decision making by the individual.



Figure 1.1 Congestion and its external effects

1.2.3 Equilibration of Supply and Demand

In general terms the role of transport planning is to ensure the satisfaction of a certain demand \mathbf{D} for person and goods movements with different trip purposes, at different times of the day and the year, using various modes, given a transport system with a certain operating capacity. The transport system itself can be seen as made up of:

- an infrastructure (e.g. a road network);
- a management system (i.e. a set of rules, for example driving on the right, and control strategies, for example at traffic signals);
- a set of transport modes and their operators.

Consider a set of volumes on a network V, a corresponding set of speeds S, and an operating capacity Q, under a management system M. In very general terms the speed on the network can be represented by:

$$\mathbf{S} = f\{\mathbf{Q}, \mathbf{V}, \mathbf{M}\} \tag{1.1}$$

The speed can be taken as an initial proxy for a more general indicator of the *level of* service (LOS) provided by the transport system. In more general terms a LOS would be specified by a combination of speeds or travel times, waiting and walking times and price effects; we shall expand on these in subsequent chapters. The management system M may include traffic management schemes, area traffic control and regulations applying to each mode. The capacity Q would depend on the management system M and on the levels of investment I over the years, thus:

$$\mathbf{Q} = f\{\mathbf{I}, \mathbf{M}\}\tag{1.2}$$

The management system may also be used to redistribute capacity among the infrastructure, producing Q' and/or giving priority to certain types of users over others, 8

either on efficiency (public-transport users, cyclists), environmental (electric vehicles) or equity grounds (pedestrians).

As in the case of most goods and services, one would expect the level of demand D to be dependent on the level of service provided by the transport system and also on the allocation of activities A over space:

$$\mathbf{D} = f\{\mathbf{S}, \mathbf{A}\} \tag{1.3}$$

(1 0)

Combining equations (1.1) and (1.3) for a fixed activity system one would find the set of equilibrium points between supply and demand for transport. But then again, the activity system itself would probably change as levels of service change over space and time. Therefore one would have two different sets of equilibrium points: short-term and long-term ones. The task of transport planning is to forecast and manage the evolution of these equilibrium points over time so that social welfare is maximised. This is, of course, not a simple task: modelling these equilibrium points should help to understand this evolution better and assist in the development and implementation of management strategies M and investment programmes I.

Sometimes very simple cause-effect relationships can be depicted graphically to help understanding the nature of some transport problems. A typical example is the car/ public-transport vicious circle depicted in Figure 1.2.

Economic growth provides the first impetus to increase car ownership. More car owners means more people wanting to transfer from public transport to car; this in turn means fewer public-transport passengers, to which operators may respond by increasing the fares, reducing the frequency (level of service) or both. These measures make the use of the car even more attractive than before and induce more people to buy cars, thus accelerating the vicious circle. After a few cycles (years) car drivers are facing increased levels of congestion; buses are delayed, are becoming increasingly more expensive and running less frequently; the accumulation of sensible individual decisions results in a final state in which almost everybody is worse off than originally.

This simple representation can also help to identify what can be done to slow down or reverse this vicious circle. These ideas are summarised in Figure 1.3. Physical measures



Figure 1.2 Car and public-transport vicious circle



Figure 1.3 Breaking the car/public-transport vicious circle

like bus lanes or other bus-priority schemes are particularly attractive as they also result in a more efficient allocation of roadspace. Public transport subsidies have strong advocates and detractors; they may reduce the need for fare increases, at least in the short term, but tend to generate large deficits and to protect poor management from the consequences of their own inefficiency.

The type of model behind Figures 1.2 and 1.3 is sometimes called a *structural model*, as discussed in Chapter 12; these are simple but powerful constructs, in particular because they permit the discussion of key issues in a fairly parsimonious form. However, they are not exempt from dangers when applied to different contexts. Think, for example, of the vicious circle model in the context of developing countries. Population growth will maintain demand for public transport much longer than in industrialised countries. Indeed, some of the bus flows currently experienced in developing countries are extremely high, reaching 400 to 600 buses per hour one-way along some corridors. The context is also relevant when looking for solutions; it has been argued that one of the main objectives of introducing bus-priority schemes in developing countries is not to protect buses from car-generated congestion but to organise bus movements (Gibson *et al.* 1989). High bus volumes often implement a *de facto* priority, and interference between buses may become a greater source of delay than car-generated congestion. To be of value, the vicious circle model must be revised in this new context.

It should be clear that it is not possible to characterise all transport problems in a unique, universal form. Transport problems are context dependent and so should be the ways of tackling them. Models can offer a contribution in terms of making this identification of problems and selection of ways of addressing them more solidly based.

1.3 MODELLING AND DECISION MAKING

1.3.1 Decision-making Styles

Before choosing a modelling framework one needs to identify the general decision-making approach adopted in the country, government or decision unit. It must be recognised that

there are several decision-making styles in practice and that not all of them use modelling as a basic building block. It is possible to characterise decision-making styles in many different ways; what follows is an adaptation of a scheme due to Nutt (1981).

1.3.1.1 Decisions Based on Master Plans

There is a long tradition of developing and applying this type of strategy in the area of transport and land-use planning. There is also a good deal of experience on the failure of such an approach. Decisions are based on interpretations of the master plan which provides the rules governing contingencies, performance expectations and what can or cannot be done. The master plan is normally prepared with a good deal of care and attention for the future, perhaps through the use of an expensive, one-off transport modelling exercise of the type implemented in the 1960s and 1970s.

Master plans may be reasonable when the environment is stable and therefore decision problems recur. They have the advantage of informing everybody what will be done. They have the major disadvantage that they seldom work: the economic, social and technological environments change faster than the plan can adapt. Moreover, as new information does not fit into a master plan it is seldom collected or used to improve decision making. It is unfortunate that many developing countries have tried to adopt this type of approach which is inappropriate to their changing environment.

1.3.1.2 Normative Decision Theory or Substantive Rationality

This is the rational decision-making approach implicit in most textbooks about transport planning. It is sometimes referred to as the 'systems approach' to planning. Here, quantification is essential. The decision problem is seen as one of choosing options from a complete set of alternatives and scenarios, with estimates on their probability of occurrence; the utility of each alternative is quantified in terms of benefits and costs and other criteria like environmental protection, safety, and so on.

In some cases it may be possible to cast a decision problem into a mathematical programming framework. This means that the objective function is well understood and specified, and that the same applies to the constraints defining a solution space. However, for most real problems some elements of the objective function or constraints may be difficult to quantify or to convert into common units of measurement, say money or time. It may also be difficult to include some of the probabilistic elements in each case, but a good deal about the problem is learnt in the process. Modelling is at the core of this approach. Some of the problems of applying normative decision theory are:

- the accusation of insensitivity to the aspirations of the public;
- its high costs; and
- the alienation of decision makers who may not understand nor accept the analytical treatment of the problem.

Moreover, this approach has often failed to deliver results on time and with acceptable accuracy; witness the backlash against large scale transport modelling in the 1980s.

1.3.1.3 Behavioural Decision Theory

This is an attempt to soften the edges of the normative decision-theory approach by recognising that often decision makers are not utility maximisers but simply *satisficers* (see the discussion in Chapter 7). The search for better solutions is often stopped once an acceptable one is found; this approach combines searching, learning and decision making but it is unlikely to generate solutions which are not marginal improvements on current practice.

Indeed, the approach is like a marginal analysis of the optimisation problem but starting from a non-optimal situation; minor but acceptable improvements are explored and chosen with the hope of moving towards a better scale of the environment. Modelling plays a more restricted role here and may well be of the simpler kind discussed in Chapter 12. Marginal demand and supply models fit very well with this approach.

1.3.1.4 Group Decision Making

This is a common approach followed in many areas where committees rule. Decision making becomes a learning process inside a group with decision authority and a specific remit. Individuals contribute their expertise and knowledge and the group tries to apply these to the decision problem. Qualitative and quantitative information, as well as forecasts, are combined in this approach but not in any systematic way. The views of persuasive or powerful members of the group may predominate beyond their intrinsic value.

Participation in a decision group of this kind often fosters the acceptance of decisions and this is an important element in any planning context. Sometimes *steering groups* are set up to guide and advise on the implementation of major modelling exercises. They potentially provide good advice on the inclusion or otherwise of issues in the modelling task and promote and acceptability of the resulting plan.

1.3.1.5 Adaptive Decision Making

This general approach is a more flexible version of group decision making. It recognises the interaction between pressure groups, none holding complete decision-making power. Each group sees the problem in a different way and therefore negotiation and compromise are required to reach a decision. The approach is advocated wherever the problem contains many ill-defined variables and interactions where no normative or behavioural theory exists to suggest cause-and-effect relationships. The approach is common in legislative decision making and diplomacy, as well as in many decision groups, in particular where survival becomes the dominant objective.

Within this approach transport modelling plays only a minor instrumental role. A study and its recommendations are used as arguments in negotiations and pressure groups, almost regardless of their intrinsic value. 'State-of-the-art' techniques may be used, not because they are more sensitive or accurate but because this claim renders greater value to the study results and hence power to its sponsors.

1.3.1.6 Mixed-mode Decision-making Strategies

Finally, it is often possible to combine many of the above approaches into a flexible strategy. This is quite common in transport studies. This type of strategy acknowledges that the manner in which decisions are made could be as important as the course of action selected. The mixed-mode approach uses analysis, persuasion, bargaining and political strategies in different *arenas* and under different *goals*. The latter are sometimes considered fixed and known but as bargaining proceeds it may become necessary to enlarge them in order to include the concerns of conflicting parties.

This is a realistic approach which accepts that for important problems the goals and arenas often shift as part of the decision-making process. Consider for example plans to introduce major road improvements or a new motorway network into an urban area; or the task of choosing the best alignment for a rail link from the Channel Tunnel to London; or the expansion of airport capacity serving a conurbation. Modelling often plays an important role in this approach; emphasis should be placed on flexibility and capacity for adaptation, the inclusion of new variables and the quick analysis of innovative policies and designs.

1.3.2 Choosing Modelling Approaches

This book assumes that the decision style adopted involves the use of models, for example substantive rationality or mixed-mode strategies, but it does not advocate a single (i.e. a normative) decision-making approach. The acceptability of modelling, or a particular modelling approach, within a decision style is very important. Models which end up being ignored by decision makers not only represent wasted resources and effort, but result in frustrated analysts and planners. It is further proposed that there are several features of transport problems and models which must be taken into account when specifying an analytical approach:

1. The decision-making context. This involves the adoption of a particular *perspective* and a choice of a *scope* or coverage of the system of interest. The choice of perspective defines the type of decisions that will be considered: strategic issues or schemes, tactical (transport management) schemes, or even specific operational problems. The choice of scope involves specifying the level of analysis: is it just transport or does it involve activity location too? In terms of the transport system, are we interested in just demand or also on the supply side at different levels: system or suppliers' performance, cost minimisation issues within suppliers, and so on? The question of how many options need to be considered to satisfy different interest groups or to develop a single best scheme is also crucial. The decision-making context, therefore, will also help define requirements on the models to be used, the variables to be included in the model, or considered given or exogenous.

2. Accuracy required. This stems from the first point and it is heavily influenced by the next two. However, it is often the case that the accuracy required is just that necessary to discriminate between a good scheme and a less good one. In some cases the best scheme may be quite obvious, thus requiring less accurate modelling. Remember, however,

that common sense has been blamed for some very poor transport decisions in the past.

3. The availability of suitable data, their stability and the difficulties involved in forecasting their future values. In some cases very little data may be available; in others, there may be reasons to suspect the information, or to have less confidence in future forecasts for key planning variables as the system is not sufficiently stable. In many cases the data available will be the key factor in deciding the modelling approach.

4. The state of the art in modelling for particular type of interventions in the transport system. This in turn can be subdivided into:

- behavioural richness;
- mathematical and computer tractability;
- availability of good solution algorithms.

It has to be borne in mind that in practice all models assume that some variables are exogenous to it. Moreover, many other variables are omitted from the modelling framework on the grounds of not being relevant to the task in hand, too difficult to forecast or expected to change little and not influence the system of interest. An explicit consideration of what has been left out of the model may help to decide on its appropriateness for a given problem.

5. Resources available for the study. These include money, data, computer hardware and software, technical skills, and so on. Two types of resource are, however, worth highlighting here: time and level of communication with decision makers and the public. *Time* is probably the most crucial one: if little time is available to make a choice between schemes, shortcuts will be needed to provide timely advice. Decision makers are prone to setting up absurdly short timescales for the assessment of projects which will take years to process through multiple decision instances, years to implement and many more years to be confirmed as right or wrong. On the other hand, a good level of communication with decision makers and the public will alleviate this problem: fewer unrealistic expectations about our ability to accurately model transport schemes will arise, and a better understanding of the advantages and limitations of modelling will moderate the extremes of blind acceptance or total rejection of study recommendations.

6. Data processing requirements. This aspect used to be interpreted as something like 'how big a computer do you need?'. The answer to that question today is 'not very big', as a good microcomputer will do the trick in most cases. The real bottleneck in data processing is the human ability to collect, code, input the data, run the programs and interpret the output. The greater the level of detail, the more difficult all these human tasks will be. The use of computer-assisted data collection and graphics for input-output of programs reduces the burden somewhat. However, more progress is needed in these areas before this bottleneck is cleared.

7. Levels of training and skills of the analysts. Training costs are usually quite high; so much so that it is sometimes better to use an existing model that is well understood, than to embark on acquiring and learning to use a slightly more advanced one. This looks, of course, like a recipe for stifling innovation and progress; however, it should always be

possible to spend some time building up strengths in new advanced techniques without rejecting the experience gained with earlier models.

Florian *et al.* (1988) formalise decision-making contexts using a two-dimensional framework: the *level of analysis* and the *perspective*. The levels of analysis may include six different groups of *procedures*, where a procedure centres on one or more models and their specific solution algorithms. These are:

- activity location procedures L;
- demand procedures **D**;
- *transport system performance* procedures **P**, which produce as output levels of service, expenditure and practical capacities, and depend on demand levels and on transport supply conditions;
- supply actions procedures S, which determine the actions taken by suppliers of transport services and infrastructure; these depend on their objectives (profit maximisation, social welfare), institutional environment, their costs and estimates of future states of the system;
- cost minimisation procedures CM;
- production procedures PR.

The last two have more to do with the microeconomic issues affecting the suppliers in their choice of input combinations to minimise costs.

The perspectives dimension considers the six level procedures L, D, P, S, CM, PR and three perspectives: a *strategic* perspective STR, a *tactical* perspective TAC and an *operational* perspective OPE. These are, of course, related to the planning horizons and the levels of investment; however, in this context they must be seen as generic concepts dealing with the capacity:

- to visualise the levels L, D, P, S, CM, PR in their true and relative importance;
- to choose, at any level, what is to be regarded as fixed and what as variable.

Figure 1.4 summarises the way in which different perspectives and levels usually interact. The largest and most aggregate is, of course, the strategic level; analysis and choice at this level have major system-wide and long-term impacts, and usually involve resource acquisition and network design. Tactical issues have a narrower perspective and concern questions like making the best use of existing facilities and infrastructure. The narrowest perspective, the operational one, is concerned with the short-term problems of suppliers of transport services which fall outside the scope of this book; nevertheless, the actual decisions on, for example, levels of service or vehicle size, are important exogenous input to some of the models discussed in this book, and this is depicted in Figure 1.4.

This is, of course, a rather abstract and idealised way of visualising planning problems. However, it helps to clarify the choices the analyst must face in developing a transport modelling approach. In this book we are mainly concerned with strategic and tactical issues at the demand and performance procedure levels. Nevertheless, some of the models discussed here sometimes find application outside these levels and perspectives.



Figure 1.4 The two-dimensional conceptual framework

1.4 ISSUES IN TRANSPORT MODELLING

We have already identified the interactions between transport problems, decisionmaking styles and modelling approaches. We need to discuss now some of the critical modelling issues which are relevant to the choice of model. These issues cover some general points like the roles of theory and data, model specification and calibration. But perhaps the most critical choices are those between the use of aggregate or disaggregate approaches, cross-section or time-series models, and revealed or stated preference techniques.

1.4.1 General Modelling Issues

Wilson (1974) provides an interesting list of questions to be answered by any would-be modeller; they range from broad issues such as the *purpose* behind the model-building exercise, to detailed aspects such as *what techniques* are available for building the model. We will discuss some of these below, together with other modelling issues which are particularly relevant to the development of this book.

1.4.1.1 The Roles of Theory and Data

Many people tend to associate the word 'theory' with endless series of formulae and algebraic manipulations. In the urban transport modelling field this association has been largely correct: it is difficult to understand and replicate the complex interactions between human beings which are an inevitable feature of transport systems.

Some theoretical developments attempting to overcome these difficulties have resulted in models lacking adequate data and/or computational software for their practical implementation. This has led to the view, held strongly by some practitioners, that the gap between theory and practice is continually widening; this is something we have tried to redress in this book.

An important consideration on judging the contribution of a new theory is whether it places any meaningful restrictions on, for example, the form of a demand function. There is at least one documented case of a 'practical' transport planning study, lasting several years and costing several million dollars, which relied on 'pragmatic' demand models with a faulty structure (i.e. some of its elasticities had a wrong sign; see Williams and Senior 1977). Although this could have been diagnosed *ex ante* by the pragmatic practitioners, had they not despised theory, it was only discovered *post hoc* by theoreticians.

Unfortunately (or perhaps fortunately, a pragmatist would say), it is sometimes possible to derive similar functional forms from different theoretical perspectives (this, the equifinality issue, is considered in more detail in Chapter 8). The interpretation of the model output, however, is heavily dependent on the theoretical framework adopted. For example, the same functional form of the gravity model can be derived from analogy with physics, from entropy maximisation and from maximum utility formalisms. The interpretation of the output, however, may depend on the theory adopted. If one is just interested in flows on links it may not matter which theoretical framework underpins the analytical model function. However, if an evaluation measure is required, the situation changes, as only an economically based theory of human behaviour will be helpful in this task. In other cases, phrases like: 'the gravitational pull of this destination will increase', or 'this is the most probable arrangement of trips' or 'the most likely trip matrix consistent with our information about the system' will be used; these provide no help in devising evaluation measures but assist in the interpretation of the nature of the solution found. The theoretical framework will also lend some credence to the ability of the model to forecast future behaviour. In this sense it is interesting to reflect on the influence practice and theory may have on each other. For example, it has been noted that models or analytical forms used in practice have had traditionally a guiding influence on the assumptions employed in the development of subsequent theoretical frameworks. It is also well known that widely implemented forms, like the gravity-logit model we will discuss in Chapters 6 and 7, have been the subject of strong post hoc rationalisation:

theoretical advances are especially welcome when they fortify existing practice which might be deemed to lack a particularly convincing rationale (Williams and Ortúzar, 1982b).

The two classical styles of approach to the development of theory are known as *deductive* (building a model and testing its predictions against observations) and *inductive* (starting with data and attempting to infer general laws). The deductive approach

has been found more productive in the pure sciences and the inductive approach has been preferred in the analytical social sciences. It is interesting to note that data are central to both; in fact, it is well known that data availability usually leaves little room for negotiation and compromise in the trade-off between modelling *relevance* and modelling *complexity*. Indeed, in very many cases the nature of the data restricts the choice of model to a single option.

The question of data is closely connected with issues such as the type of variables to be represented in the model and this is, of course, closely linked again to questions about theory. Models predict a number of dependent (or endogenous) variables given other independent (or explanatory) variables. To test a model we would normally need data about each variable. Of particular interest are the *policy variables*, which are those assumed to be under the control of the decision maker, e.g. those the analyst may vary in order to test the value of alternative policies or schemes.

Another important issue in this context is that of aggregation:

- How many population strata or types of people do we need to achieve a good representation and understanding of a problem?
- In how much detail do we need to measure certain variables to replicate a given phenomenon?
- Space is crucial in transport; at what level of detail do we need to code the origin and destination of travellers to model their trip making behaviour?

1.4.1.2 Model Specification

In its widest and more interesting sense this issue considers the following themes.

Model Structure Is it possible to replicate the system to be modelled with a simple structure which assumes, for example, that all alternatives are independent? Or is it necessary to build more complex models which proceed, for example, to calculate probabilities of choice conditional on previous selections? Contemporary models, such as those discussed in Chapters 7 to 9, usually have parameters which represent aspects of model structure and the extensions to methodology achieved by the mid-1980s have allowed the estimation of more and more general model forms. However, as Daly (1982b) has remarked, although it might be supposed that ultimately all issues concerned with model form could be resolved by empirical testing, such resolution is neither possible nor appropriate.

Functional Form Is it possible to use linear forms or does the problem require postulating more complex non-linear functions? The latter may represent the system of interest more accurately, but certainly will be more demanding in terms of resources and techniques for model calibration and use. Although theoretical considerations may play a big role in settling this question, it is also possible to examine it in an inductive fashion by means of 'laboratory simulations', for example in stated intentions/preferences experiments.

Variable Specification This is the more usual meaning attached to the specification issue; which variables to use and how (which form) they should enter a given model. For example, if income is assumed to influence individual choice, should the variable enter

the model as such or deflating a cost variable? Methods to advance on this question range from the deductive ('constructive') use of theory, to the inductive statistical analysis of the data using transformations.

1.4.1.3 Model Calibration, Validation and Use

A model can be simply represented as a mathematical function of variables X and parameters θ , such as:

$$Y = f(\mathbf{X}, \boldsymbol{\theta}) \tag{1.4}$$

It is interesting to mention that the twin concepts of *model calibration* and *model* estimation have taken traditionally a different meaning in the transport field. Calibrating a model requires choosing its parameters, assumed to have a non-null value, in order to optimise one or more goodness-of-fit measures which are a function of the observed data. This procedure has been associated with the physicists and engineers responsible for the first generation of transport models who did not worry unduly about the statistical properties of these indices, e.g. how large any calibration errors could be.

Estimation involves finding the values of the parameters which make the observed data more likely under the model specification; in this case one or more parameters can be judged *non-significant* and left out of the model. Estimation also considers the possibility of examining empirically certain specification issues; for example, structural and/or functional form parameters may be estimated. This procedure has tended to be associated with the engineers and econometricians responsible for the second generation of models, who placed much importance on the statistical testing possibilities offered by their methods. However, in essence both procedures are the same because the way to decide which parameter values are better is by examining certain previously defined goodness-of-fit measures. The difference is that these measures generally have well-known statistical properties which in turn allow confidence limits to be built around the estimated values and model predictions.

Because the large majority of transport models have been built on the basis of crosssectional data, there has been a tendency to interpret model validation exclusively in terms of the goodness-of-fit achieved between observed behaviour and base-year predictions. Although this is a necessary, it is by no means a sufficient condition for model validation; this has been demonstrated by a number of cases which have been able to compare model predictions with observed results in before-and-after studies (see the discussion in Williams and Ortúzar, 1982a). Validation requires comparing the model predictions with information not used during the process of model estimation. This obviously puts a more stringent test on the model and requires further information or more resources.

One of the first tasks a modeller faces is to decide which variables are going to be predicted by the model and which are possibly required as inputs to it. Some will not be included at all, either because the modeller lacks control over them or simply because the theory behind the model ignores them (see Figure 1.5). This implies immediately a certain degree of error and uncertainty (we will come back to this problem in Chapter 3) which of course gets compounded by other errors which are also inherent to modelling; for example, sampling errors and, more important, errors due to the unavoidable simplifications of reality the model demands in order to be practical (see Figure 1.5).



Figure 1.5 Modelling and sampling

Thus, the main use of models in practice is for *conditional forecasting*: the model will produce estimates of the dependent variables given a set of independent variables. In fact, typical forecasts are conditional in two ways (Wilson 1974):

- in relation to the values assigned to the policy variables in the plan, the impact of which is being tested with the model;
- in relation to the assumed values of other variables.

A model is normally used to test a range of alternative plans for a range of possible assumptions about the future value of the other variables (e.g. low- and high-income scenarios). This means that it might be 'run' many times in the context of examining a particular problem. For this reason it may be of crucial importance that its specification allows for quick turn-around time in a computer; this is not an easy task in the case of a full-scale transportation model which involves complex processes of equilibration between supply and demand, as we will discuss in Chapter 11.

1.4.2 Aggregate and Disaggregate Modelling

The level of aggregation selected for the measurement of data is an important issue in the general design of a transportation planning study. Although a greater level of detail –leading to a higher degree of accuracy–should improve the quality of a forecasting model, the costs of data collection and analysis, and of most other aspects of the modelling exercise, will probably increase.

Of central interest is the aggregation of exogenous data, that is, information about items other than the behaviour of travellers which is assumed endogenous (i.e. the model attempts to replicate it). For example, throughout the years it has been a cause for concern whether a given data item represents an average over a group of travellers rather than being collected specifically for a single individual. When the model at base aims at representing the behaviour of more than one individual (e.g. a population segment like car owners living in a zone), such as in the case of the *aggregate* or *firstgeneration* models we will examine in Chapters 5 and 6, a certain degree of aggregation of the exogenous data is inevitable. But when the model at base attempts to represent the behaviour of individuals, such as in the case of the *disaggregate* or *second-generation* models we will study in Chapters 7 to 9, it is conceivable that exogenous information can be obtained and used separately for each traveller. An important issue is then whether, as often, it might be preferable on cost or other grounds to use less detailed data (see Daly and Ortúzar 1990).

Forecasting future demand is a crucial element of the majority of transport planning studies. Being able to predict the likely usage of new facilities is an essential precursor to rational decision making about the advantages or otherwise of providing such facilities. It may also be important to have an idea about the sensitivities of demand to important variables under the control of the analyst (e.g. the price charged for its use). In most cases the forecasts and sensitivity estimates must be provided at the aggregate level, that is, they must represent the behaviour of an entire population of interest. Therefore, the analyst using disaggregate models must find a sound method for aggregating model results to provide these indicators.

First-generation models were used almost without exception in transportation studies up to the late 1970s; they became familiar, demanded relatively few skills on the part of the analyst (but required arcane computer knowledge) and have the property of offering a 'recipe' for the complete modelling process, from data collection through the provision of forecasts at the level of links in a network. The output of these models, perhaps because they were generated by obscure computer programs, were often considered more accurate than intended, for example predicting turning movement flows 15 years in the future. First-generation models have been severely (and sometimes justifiably) criticised for their inflexibility, inaccuracy and cost. Unfortunately, many secondgeneration approaches which have adopted sophisticated treatments of the choices and constraints faced by individual travellers have failed to take the process through to the production of forecasts, sometimes because they require data which cannot reasonably be forecast.

Disaggregate models, which became increasingly popular during the 1980s, offer substantial advantages over the traditional methods while remaining practical in many application studies. However, one important problem in practice is that they demand from the analyst quite a high level of statistical and econometric skills for their use (in particular for the interpretation of results), certainly much higher than in the case of aggregate models. Moreover, the differences between first- and second-generation model systems have often been overstated. For example, the disaggregate models were first marketed as a radical departure from classical methods, a 'revolution' in the field, while eventually it became clear that an 'evolutionary' view was more adequate (see Williams and Ortúzar 1982b). In fact, in many cases there is complete equivalence between the forms of the forecasting models (Daly 1982a).

20

The essential difference lies in the treatment of the description of behaviour, particularly during the model development process; in many instances the disaggregate approach is clearly superior to the grouping of behaviour zonally and by predefined segments.

Attempts to clarify the issue of whether disaggregate or aggregate approaches were to be preferred, and in what circumstances, have basically concluded that there is no such thing as a definitive approach appropriate to all situations (see Daly and Ortúzar 1990). These attempts have also established the need for guidelines to help the despairing practitioner to choose the most appropriate model tools to apply in a particular context. We have striven to answer that call in this book.

1.4.3 Cross-section and Time Series

The vast majority of transport planning studies up to the late 1980s relied on information about trip patterns revealed by a cross-section of individuals at a single point in time. Indeed, the traditional use of the cross-sectional approach transcended the differences between the two generations of models discussed above.

A fundamental assumption of the cross-sectional approach is that a measure of the response to incremental change may simply be found by computing the derivatives of a demand function with respect to the policy variables in question. This makes explicit the assumption that a realistic *stimulus-response* relation may be derived from model parameters estimated from observations at one point in time. This would be reasonable if there were always enough people changing their choices, say of mode or destination, in *both* directions and without habit or time-lag effects.

However, the cross-sectional assumption has two potentially serious drawbacks. First, a given cross-sectional data set may correspond to a particular 'history' of changes in the values of certain key variables influencing choice. For example, changes in mode or location in time may have been triggered by a series of different stimuli (petrol prices, life-cycle effects, etc.) and the extent to which a system is considered to be in *disequilibrium* (because of, say, inertia) will depend on these. The trouble is that it can be shown (see Chapter 7) that the response of groups with exactly the same current characteristics, but having undergone a different path of changes, may be very different indeed. Second, data collected at only one point in time will usually fail to discriminate between alternative model formulations, even between some arising from totally different theoretical postulates. It is always possible to find 'best-fit' parameters from base-year data even if the model suffers severe mis-specification problems; the trouble is, of course, that these do not guarantee good response properties for a future situation. As we saw in section 1.4.1, a good base-year fit is not a sufficient condition for model validation.

Thus, in general it is not possible to discriminate between the large variety of possible sources of dispersion within a cross-sectional data set (i.e. preference dispersion, habit effects, constraints, and so on). Real progress in understanding and assessing the effectiveness of forecasting models, however, can only be made if information is available on response over time. From a theoretical point of view, it is also desirable that appropriate frameworks for analysis are designed which allow the eventual refutation of hypotheses relating to response. Until this is achieved, a general problem of potential

21

22

misrepresentation will continue to cast doubts on the validity of cross-sectional studies.

The discussion above has led many people to believe that, where possible, longitudinal or time-series data should be used to construct more dependable forecasting models. This type of data incorporates information on response by design. Thus, in principle, it may offer the means to directly test and even perhaps reject hypotheses relating to response.

Longitudinal data can take the form of *panels* or more simply *before-and-after* information. Unfortunately, models built on this type of data have severe technical problems of their own; in fact, up to the end of the 1990s progress in this area had been limited. We will discuss some of the issues involved in the collection and use of this type of information in Chapters 3 and 7.

1.4.4 Revealed and Stated Preferences

The development of good and robust models is quite difficult if the analyst cannot set up experiments to observe the behaviour of the system under a wide range of conditions. Experimentation of this kind is not practical nor viable in transport and the analyst is restricted, like an astronomer, to make observations on events and choices she does not control. Up to the mid-1980s it was almost axiomatic that modelling transport demand should be based on information about observed choices and decisions, i.e. *revealedpreferences* data. Within this approach, project evaluation requires expressing policies in terms of changes in attributes which 'map onto' those considered to influence current behaviour. However, this has practical limitations basically associated with survey costs and the difficulty of distinguishing the effects of attributes which are not easy to observe, e.g. those related to notions such as quality or convenience. Another practical embarrassment has been traditionally the 'new option' problem, whereby it is required to forecast the likely usage of a facility not available at present and perhaps even radically different to all existing ones.

Stated-preferences/intentions techniques, borrowed from the field of market research, were put forward by the end of the 1970s as offering a way of experimenting with transport-related choices, thus solving some of the problems outlined above. Stated-preferences techniques base demand estimates on an analysis of the response to hypo-thetical choices; these, of course, can cover a wider range of attributes and conditions than the real system. However, these techniques were severely discredited in their beginning because it was not known how to discount for the overenthusiasm of certain respondents, e.g. not even half of the individuals stating they would take a given course of action actually did so when the opportunity eventually arose.

It took a whole decade for the situation to change, but by the end of the 1980s statedpreferences methods were perceived by many to offer a real chance to solve the abovementioned difficulties. Moreover, it has been found that, in appropriate cases, revealedand stated-preferences data and methods may be employed in complementary senses with the strengths of both approaches recognised and combined. In particular, they are considered to offer an invaluable tool for assisting the modelling of completely new alternatives. We will examine data-collection aspects of stated-preferences methods in Chapter 3 and modelling issues in Chapter 8.

1.5 THE STRUCTURE OF THE CLASSIC TRANSPORT MODEL

Years of experimentation and development have resulted in a general structure which has been called the classic transport model. This structure is, in effect, a result from practice in the 1960s but has remained more or less unaltered despite major improvements in modelling techniques during the last 30 years.

The general form of the model is depicted in Figure 1.6. The approach starts by considering a zoning and network system, and the collection and coding of planning, calibration and validation data. These data would include base-year levels for population of different types in each zone of the study area as well as levels of economic activity including employment, shopping space, educational and recreational facilities. These data are then used to estimate a model of the total number of trips generated and attracted by each zone of the study area (*trip generation*). The next step is the allocation of these trips to particular destinations, in other words their *distribution* over space, thus producing a trip matrix. The following stage normally involves modelling the choice of mode and this results in *modal split*, i.e. the allocation of trips in the matrix to different modes. Finally, the last stage in the classic model requires the *assignment* of the trips by each mode to their corresponding networks: typically private and public transport.

The classic model is presented as a sequence of four sub-models: trip generation, distribution, modal split and assignment. It is generally recognised that travel decisions are not actually taken in this type of sequence; a contemporary view is that the 'location' of each sub-model depends on the form of the utility function assumed to govern all



Figure 1.6 The classic four-stage transport model
these travel choices (see Williams 1977). Moreover, the four-stage model is seen as concentrating attention on only a limited range of travellers' responses. Current thinking requires an analysis of a wider range of responses to transport problems and schemes. For example, when faced with increased congestion a trip maker can respond with a range of simple changes to:

- the route followed to avoid congestion or take advantage of new links; this includes choice of parking place or combination of services in the case of public transport;
- the mode used to get to the destination;
- the time of departure to avoid the most congested part of the peak;
- the destination of the trip to a less congested area;
- the **frequency** of journeys by undertaking the trip at another day, perhaps combining it with other activities.

Furthermore, other more complex responses take place in the longer term, for example changes in jobs, residential location, choice of shopping areas and so on; all of these will respond, at least partially, to changes in the accessibility provided by the transport system.

Despite these comments, the four-stage sequential model provides a point of reference to contrast alternative methods. For example, some contemporary approaches attempt to treat simultaneously the choices of trip frequency (trips per week), destination and mode of travel thus collapsing trip generation, distribution and mode choice in one single model. Other approaches emphasise the role of household activities and the travel choices they entail; concepts like sojourns, circuits, and time and money budgets are used in this context to model travel decisions and constraints. These modelling strategies are more difficult to cast in terms of the four main decisions or sub-models above. They have played more of a research role so far and their operational use is some time away yet. However, the improved understanding of travel behaviour these activity based models provide is likely to enhance more conventional modelling approaches in the future.

The trip generation-distribution-modal split and assignment sequence is the most common but not the only possible one. Some past studies have put modal split before trip distribution and immediately after (or with) trip generation. This permits a greater emphasis on decision variables depending on the trip generation unit, perhaps the household. However, forcing modal split before the destination is known, makes it difficult to include the attributes of the journey and modes in the model. This detracts policy relevance from the modal-split model. Perhaps a better approach is to perform distribution and mode choice simultaneously, as discussed in Chapter 6. Note also that the classic model makes trip generation inelastic, that is independent of the level of service provided in the transport system. This is probably unrealistic but only recently techniques have been developed which can take systematic account of these effects.

Once the model has been calibrated and validated for base-year conditions it must be applied to one or more planning horizons. In order to do this it is necessary to develop *scenarios* and plans describing the relevant characteristics of the transport system and planning variables under alternative futures. The preparation of realistic and consistent scenarios is not a simple task as it is very easy to fall into the trap of constructing futures which are not financially viable nor realistic in the context of the likely evolution of land use and activities in the study area. Despite these difficulties, scenario writing is still more of an art than a technique and requires a good deal of engineering expertise combined with sound political judgement; unfortunately these are scarce resources seldom found together in planning teams.

Having prepared realistic scenarios and plans for testing, the same sequence of models is run again to simulate their performance. A comparison is then made between the costs and benefits, however measured, of different schemes under different scenarios; the idea is to choose the most attractive programme of investment and transport policies which satisfies the demand for movement in the study area.

An important issue in the classic four-stage model is the consistent use of variables affecting demand. For example, at the end of the traffic assignment stage new flow levels, and therefore new travel times will be obtained. These are unlikely to be the same travel times assumed when the distribution and mode choice models were run, at least when the models are used in the forecasting mode. This seems to call for the re-run of the distribution and modal-split models based now on the new travel times. The subsequent application of the assignment model may well result in a new set of travel times; it will be seen that in general the naive recycling of the model does not lead to a stable set of distribution, modal split and assignment models with consistent travel times. This problem will be treated in some detail in Chapter 11; its particular relevance is in the risk of choosing the wrong plan depending on how many cycles one is prepared to undertake.

1.6 CONTINUOUS TRANSPORT PLANNING

Transport planning models on their own do not solve transport problems. To be useful they must be utilised within a decision process adapted to the chosen decision-making style. The classic transport model was originally developed for an idealised normative decision-making approach. Its role in transport planning can be presented as contributing to the key steps in a 'rational' decision-making framework as in Figure 1.7:

- 1. Formulation of the problem. A problem can be defined as a mismatch between expectations and perceived reality. The formal definition of a transport problem requires reference to objectives, standards and constraints. The first reflect the values implicit in the decision-making process, a definition of an ideal but achievable future state. Standards are provided in order to compare, at any one time, whether minimum performance is being achieved at different levels of interest. For example, the fact that many signalised junctions in a city operate at more than 90% degree of saturation can be taken to indicate an overloaded network. Constraints can be of many types, financial, temporal, geographical, technical or simply certain areas or types of building that should not be threatened by new proposals.
- 2. Collection of data about the present state of the system of interest in order to support the development of the analytical model. Of course, data collection is not independent from model development, as the latter defines which types of data are needed: data collection and model development are closely interrelated.
- 3. Construction of an analytical model of the system of interest. The tool-set provided in this book can be used to build transport models including demand and system

performance procedures from a tactical and strategic perspective. In general, one would select the simplest modelling approach which makes possible a choice between schemes on a sound basis. The construction of an analytical model involves specifying it, estimating or calibrating its parameters and validating its performance with data not used during calibration.

4. Generation of solutions for testing. This can be achieved in a number of ways, from tapping the experience and creativity of local transport planners and interested parties, to the construction of a large-scale design model, perhaps using optimisation techniques. This involves supply- and cost-minimisation procedures falling outside the scope of this book.



Figure 1.7 A framework for rational decision making with models

- 5. In order to test the solutions or schemes proposed in the previous step it is necessary to **forecast the future values of the planning variables** which are used as inputs to the model. This requires the preparation of consistent quantified descriptions, or scenarios, about the future of the area of interest, normally using forecasts from other sectors and planning units. We will come back to this issue in Chapter 13.
- 6. Testing the model and solution. The performance of the model is tested under different scenarios to confirm its reasonableness; the model is also used to simulate different solutions and estimate their performance in terms of a range of suitable indicators. These must be consistent with the identification of objectives and problem definition above.

- 7. Evaluation of solutions and recommendation of a plan/strategy/policy. This involves operational, economic, financial and social assessment of alternative courses of action on the basis of the indicators produced by the models. A combination of skills is required here, from economic analysis to political judgement.
- 8. Implementation of the solution and search for another problem to tackle; this requires recycling through this framework starting again at point (1).

Although based on the idea of a normative decision theory approach, this framework could also be used within behavioural decision-theory styles, to formulate master plans or to provide ammunition in the bargaining involved in adaptive decision making. It implicitly assumes that the problem can be fully specified, the constraints and decision space can be defined and the objective function identified, even if not necessarily completely quantified.

However, one of the main arguments of this book is that real transport systems do not obey the restrictions above: objective functions and constraints are often difficult to define. With hindsight these definitions often turn out to be blinkered: by narrowing a transport problem we may gain the illusion of being able to solve it; however, transport problems have the habit of 'biting back', of reappearing in different places and under different guises; new features and perspectives are added as our understanding of the transport system progresses; changes in the external factors and planning variables throw our detailed transport plans off course. A strong but fixed normative decisionmaking framework may be suitable for simpler, well-defined and constrained problems but it hardly helps to deal with richer, more complex, many-featured and multi-dimensional transport issues.

How can we improve this general approach to cope with an ever-changing world? It seems essential to recognise that the future is much more tenuous than our forecasting models would lead us to believe. If this is the case, master plans need revising at regular intervals and other decision-making strategies need supporting with the inclusion of fresh information regularly collected to check progress and correct course where necessary. Adaptive or mixed-mode decision-making styles seem more flexible and appropriate to the characteristics of transport problems. They recognise the need to continually redefine problems, arenas and goals as we understand them better, identify new solution strategies, respond to political and technological changes and enhance our modelling capabilities through training, research and experience.

The introduction of a monitoring function is an important addition to the scheme in Figure 1.7. A monitoring system is not restricted to regular data collection; it should also facilitate all other stages in the decision-making framework, as high-lighted in Figure 1.8. There are two key roles for a monitoring system. First, it should provide data to identify departures from the estimated behaviour of the transport system and of exogenous key variables such as population and economic growth. Second, the data collected should be valuable in further validating and enhancing the modelling approach followed in preparing the plans.

A good monitoring system should also facilitate learning by the planning team and provide ideas on how to improve and modify models. In this sense, major disruptions to the transport system, like public-transport strikes, short-term fuel shortages or major roadworks which may temporarily change the network structure and its characteristics, should provide a major source of information on transport behaviour to contrast with



Figure 1.8 Planning and monitoring with the help of models

model predictions. These unplanned experiments should enable analysts to test and enhance their models. A monitoring system fits very well with the idea of a regular or continuous planning approach in transport. If the monitoring system is not in place, it should be established as part of any transportation study.

Monitoring the performance of a transport system and plans is such an important function that it deserves to influence the choice of transport models used to support planning and policy making. The use of models which can be re-run and updated using low-cost and easy-to-collect data, seems particularly appropriate to this task. As we shall see in subsequent chapters, these simpler models cannot provide all the behavioural richness of other more detailed approaches. However, there is scope for combining the two techniques, applying the tool with the highest resolution to the critical parts of the problem and using coarser tools that are easier to update to monitor progress and identify where and when a new detailed modelling effort is needed. We have made an attempt to identify the scope for trade-offs of this kind in the remainder of this book.

The adoption of a monitoring function enables the implementation of a continuous planning process. This is in contrast to the conventional approach of spending considerable resources over a period of one or two years to undertake a large-scale transport study. This burst of activity may be followed by a much longer period of limited effort in planning and updating of plans. Soon the reports and master plans become obsolete or simply forgotten, and nobody capable of running the models again is left in the planning unit. Some years later a new major planning and modelling effort is embarked upon and the cycle is repeated. This style of planning with the help of models in fits and starts is wasteful of resources; does not encourage learning and adaptation as a planning skill, and alienates analysts from real problems. This approach is particularly painful in developing countries: they do not have resources to waste and the rapid change experienced there speeds up plan and data obsolescence. The use of models that are simpler and easier to update is advocated in Chapter 12 to help the implementation of a sound but low-cost monitoring function.

1.7 THEORETICAL BASIS VERSUS EXPEDIENCE

One of the recurring themes of transport modelling practice is the distance, and some would say mistrust, between theoreticians and practitioners. The practitioner would often refer to the need to choose between a theoretically sound but difficult to implement set of models, and a more pragmatic modelling approach reflecting the limitations of the data, time and resources available for a study. The implication is that the 'pragmatic' method can deliver the answers needed in the time period available for the study, even if shortcuts must be taken.

The authors have nothing against pragmatic approaches provided they deliver the answers needed to make sound decisions. There is no point in using sophisticated and expensive (but presumably theoretically sound) models for the sake of winning some credit in the academic fraternity. However, there are several reasons to prefer a model based on a sound theoretical background:

- 1. To guarantee stable results. The recommendations from a study should not depend on how many iterations of a model were run. Prescriptions like 'always start from free flow costs' or 'iterate twice only' are not good enough reasons to assume stable results: next time somebody will suggest running a couple more iterations or a different, and quite justifiable, starting point; this should not be able to change the recommendations for or against a particular scheme.
- 2. To guarantee consistency. One should be careful about using a particular model of travellers' choice in one part of a model system and a different one in another. Pragmatic models sometimes fail to pass this test. Model consistency is necessary to pass the test of 'reasonableness' and public scrutiny.
- 3. To give confidence in forecasting. It is almost always possible to fit a model to an existing situation. However, there are plenty of examples of well-fitting models that make no sense, perhaps because they are based on correlated variables. Variables which are correlated today may not be so tomorrow; for example, a strong correlation between banana production and car ownership in a particular country may disappear once oil is discovered there. Therefore models should be backed by some theory of travel behaviour so that one can interpret them consistently and have some confidence that they will remain valid in the future.
- 4. To understand model properties and develop improved algorithms for their solution. When one is able to cast a problem in mathematical programming or maximum likelihood terms, to mention two popular approaches to model generation, one has a wealth of technical tools to assist in the development of good solution algorithms. These have been developed over the years by researchers working in many areas besides transport.

30 Introduction

5. To understand better what can be assumed constant and what must be accepted as variable for a particular decision context and level of analysis. The identification of exogenous and endogenous variables and those which may be assumed to remain constant is a key issue in modelling economics. For example, for some short-term tactical studies the assumption of a fixed trip matrix may be reasonable as in many traffic management schemes. However, even in the short term, if the policies to be tested involve significant price changes or changes to accessibility, this assumption no longer holds valid.

On the other hand practitioners have often abandoned the effort to use theoretically better models; some of the reasons for this are as follows:

- 1. They are too complex. This implies that heuristic approaches, rules of thumb, and *ad hoc* procedures are easier to understand and therefore preferable. This is a reasonable point; we do not advocate the use of models as 'black boxes'; quite the contrary. Model output needs interpretation and this is only possible if a reasonable understanding of the basis for such a model is available. Without ignoring the important role of academic literature in advancing the state of the art, there is a case for more publications explaining the basis of models without recourse to difficult notation or obscure (to the practitioner) concepts. Most models are not that complex, even if some of the statistics and computer implementations needed may be quite sophisticated. Good publications bridging the gap between the practitioner and the academic are an urgent need.
- 2. Theoretical models require data which are not available and are expensive to collect. This is often not entirely correct; many advanced models make much better use of small-sample data than some of the most pragmatic approaches. Improvements in data-collection methods have also reduced these costs and improved the accuracy of the data.
- 3. It is better to work with 'real' matrices than with models of trip making behaviour. This is equivalent to saying that it is better to work with fixed trip matrices, even if they have to be grossed up for the planning horizon. We will see that sampling and other data-collection errors cast doubts on the accuracy of such 'real' matrices; moreover, they cannot possibly respond to most policies (e.g. improvements in accessibility, new services, price changes) nor be reasonable for oversaturated dominimum future conditions. Use of observations alone may lead to 'blinkered' decision making, to a false sense of accuracy and to underestimating the scope for change.
- 4. Theoretical models cannot be calibrated to the level of detail needed to analyse some schemes. There may be some truth in this statement, at least in some cases where the limitations of the data and time available make it necessary to compromise in detail if one wishes to use a better model. However, it may be preferable to err in this way than to work with the illusion of sufficient detail but undermined by potentially pathological (predictions of the wrong sign or direction) or insensitive results from *ad hoc* procedures.
- 5. It is better to use the same model (or software) for most problems because this ensures consistency in the evaluation methods. This is, in principle, correct provided

the model remains appropriate to these problems. It has the advantage of consistent approach, ease of use and interpretation, and reduced training costs. However, this strategy breaks down when the problems are not of the same nature. Assumptions of fixed trip matrices, or insensitivity to mode choice or pricing policies, may be reasonable in some cases but fail to be acceptable in others. The use of the same model with the same assumptions may be appropriate in one case and completely misleading in another.

The importance of these criteria depends, of course, on the decision context and the levels of analysis involved in the study. What we argue in this book is for the use of the appropriate level of resolution to the problem in hand. Our own preference is for striving to use good, sound models as far as possible even if some level of detail has to be sacrificed. One has to find the best balance between theoretical consistency and expedience in each particular case and decision-making context. We have striven to provide material to assist in this choice.

2 Mathematical Prerequisites

2.1 INTRODUCTION

This book is aimed at practitioners and students in transport modelling and planning. Some of these may have a sound mathematical background; they may skip this chapter without loss of continuity. Other readers may have a weaker mathematical background or may simply welcome the opportunity to refresh ideas and notation. This chapter is addressed to these readers. It aims only to outline the most important mathematical prerequisites needed to benefit from this book.

Most of the mathematical prerequisites, however, are not that demanding; the reader can get by with little more than school algebra and some calculus. We introduce first the idea of functions and some specialised notation together with the idea of plotting functions in Cartesian (orthogonal) coordinates. After introducing the concept of series we treat the very important topic of matrix algebra; this is particularly important in transport as we often deal with trip and other matrices. Elements of calculus come next, including differentiation and integration. Logarithmic and exponential functions deserve some special attention as we will find them often in transport models. Finding maxima and minima of functions plays an important role in model development and the generation of solution algorithms. Finally, a few statistical concepts are introduced in the last section of this chapter. Statistics play a key part in contemporary transport modelling techniques and this section provides only an elementary entry point to the subject. A few other statistical concepts and techniques will be introduced in subsequent chapters as needed.

There are several books available as reference works for the more informed reader and as first textbooks for readers needing to brush up their mathematical background. These include those by Morley (1972), Stone (1966), and Wilson and Kirby (1980). We see the future of transport modelling practice moving steadily away from expedience through shortcuts and 'fudge factors', and increasingly adopting models with sounder theoretical backing. This trend results from the need to provide consistent advice to decision makers; this advice should not depend on an arbitrarily chosen number of iterations or starting point, nor on models likely to produce pathological results when used to forecast completely new options. This increased rigour will rely on better mathematical and statistical representations of problems and therefore requires further reading in these areas.

2.2 ALGEBRA AND FUNCTIONS

2.2.1 Introduction

Elementary algebra consists of forming expressions using the four basic operations of ordinary mathematics on letters which stand for numbers. It is useful to distinguish between variables (generally denoted by letters such as x, y and z), which represent measured quantities, and constants or parameters (generally denoted by letters such as $a, b, c, \ldots, k, m, n, \ldots$, or by letters from the Greek alphabet). The value of a constant is supposed to remain invariant for the particular situation examined.

Variables, and constants, are related through equations such as:

$$y = a + bx \tag{2.1}$$

(0 1)

(2)

(2.3)

and if we were interested in x, we could 'solve' (2.1) for x, obtaining:

$$x = (y - a)/b \tag{2.2}$$

The variables x and y in (2.1) and (2.2) are related by the '=' sign. However, in algebra we may also have inequalities of the following four types:

- < which means less than
- \leq which means less than or equal to
- > which means greater than, and
- \geq which means greater than or equal to

and which are used to constrain variables, for example:

x + 2v < 5

This expression, unlike an equation, cannot be 'solved' for x or y, but note that both variables can take only a restricted range of values. For example, if we restrict them further to be positive integers, it can easily be seen that x cannot be greater than 3 and ycannot be greater than 2.

It is possible to manipulate inequalities in much the same way as equations, thus:

- we can add or subtract the same quantity to/from each side;
- we can also multiply or divide each side by the same quantity, but if the number which is being multiplied or divided is negative, the inequality is reversed.

For example, if we subtract 5 on both sides of (2.3) we get

$$x + 2y - 5 \le 0$$

which is certainly the same constraint. However, if we multiply it by -2 we obtain:

$$-2x - 4y \ge -10$$

which can be checked by the reader to provide the same constraint as (2.3).

Algebra and functions

The use of different letters to denote each variable is only convenient up to a certain point. Soon it becomes necessary to use indices (e.g. subscripts or superscripts) to define additional variables, as in $x_1, x_2, x_3, \ldots, x_n$, which we can conveniently summarise as $x_i, i = 1, 2, \ldots, n$; it does not matter if we use another letter for the index if it has the same numerical range. For example, we could have defined also $x_k, k = 1, 2, \ldots, n$.

The use of indices facilitates a very convenient notation for summations and products:

$$\sum_{i=1}^{n} x_i = x_1 + x_2 + x_3 + \ldots + x_n$$
(2.4)

or

$$\prod_{j=1}^{m} y_j = y_1 y_2 y_3 \dots y_m \tag{2.5}$$

In certain cases a single index is not enough and two or more may be used. For example we could define the following six variables, T_{11} , T_{12} , T_{21} , T_{22} , T_{31} , T_{32} as T_{ij} , i = 1, 2, 3, and j = 1, 2. With two-subscript variables we can have double summations or double products, as in:

$$\sum_{i=1}^{3} \sum_{j=1}^{2} T_{ij} = \sum_{i=1}^{3} (T_{i1} + T_{i2}) = T_{11} + T_{12} + T_{21} + T_{22} + T_{31} + T_{32}$$
(2.6)

2.2.2 Functions and Graphs

We have already referred to variables as being related by equations and inequalities; in general these can be called functional relations. A particular function is some specific kind of relationship between two or more variables. For example, the power function:

$$y = \phi x^n \tag{2.7}$$

yields values of the *dependent* variable y, given values of the parameters ϕ and n, and of the *independent* variable x; a function requires that for every value of x in some range, a corresponding value of y is specified. Often we do not wish to refer to a particular function, but only to state that y is 'some function of x' or vice versa; this can be written as:

$$y = f(x) \tag{2.8}$$

A large range of functions exists and readers should familiarise themselves with these as they arise. It is usually convenient to plot functions graphically on a Cartesian coordinate system (see Figure 2.1).



Figure 2.1 Plot of various power functions

A dependent variable may be a function of several independent variables, for example:

$$v = f(x_1, x_2, \dots, x_n)$$
 (2.9)

(2,0)

but this would require n+1 dimensions to represent it (*n* for the independent variables and 1 for *y*). Cartesian coordinates can be used in three or more dimensions, in the case of three dimensions the orientation of the third axis is out of this side of the paper in Figure 2.1. More than three dimensions cannot be easily visualised physically but are dealt with algebraically in just the same way as one, two and three dimensions. For example, in the case of n = 2 the function can be represented by a surface over the relevant part of the (x_1, x_2) plane.

Generally, any equation for an unknown quantity x can by put in the form f(x) = 0; for example, the linear equation:

$$ax = b$$

is equivalent to

$$ax - b = 0$$

where f(x) = ax - b. Solving the equation is therefore equivalent to finding the points on the curve y = f(x) which meet the x axis. These points are called *real solutions* or zeros of f(x); for example, x_1 and x_2 in Figure 2.2.

We are sometimes interested in what happens to the value of a function f(x), as x



Figure 2.2 Real solutions of a general function

increases indefinitely $(x \to \infty)$; it can easily be seen that the possibilities are only the following:

- tend to infinity (e.g. when $f(x) = x^2$)
- tend to minus infinity (e.g. when f(x) = -x)
- oscillate infinitely (e.g. when $f(x) = (-1)^x x^2$)
- tend to a finite limit (e.g. f(x) = 1 + 1/x).

For more complex functions some ingenuity may be required to find out if they tend to a finite limit when $x \to \infty$.

We may also be interested in finding the *limit* when x approaches a finite value. For example, if f(x) = 1/(x+3), it can easily be seen that the limit when $x \to 0$ is 1/3. If for some value α we have that $f(x) \to \infty$ as $x \to \alpha$, the curve y = f(x) is said to have an asymptote $x = \alpha$ (see Figure 2.3).

One of the most important functions is the *straight line*, shown in Figure 2.4 and whose general equation is (2.1). It can easily be seen that b is the value of y when x = 0; this is usually called the *intercept* on the y axis. The constant a is called the *gradient* and it can be shown to be given by:







Figure 2.4 Two straight lines y = ax + b: (a) positive gradient, (b) negative gradient

$$a = \frac{y_2 - y_1}{x_2 - x_1} \tag{2.10}$$

where (x_1, y_1) and (x_2, y_2) are any two points on the line (see Figure 2.4a). Although a straight line has by definition a constant gradient, this can be either positive or negative as shown in the figure.

Unless two straight lines are parallel they will intersect at one point; this can be represented either graphically (as in Figure 2.5) or algebraically as a system of equations as follows:

$$y = x + 2 \tag{2.11a}$$

$$y = -x + 4 \tag{2.11b}$$



Figure 2.5 Intersection of two straight lines

Solving for x in (2.11b) and replacing this value (i.e. -y + 4) in (2.11a) we get that the solution is point P with coordinates (x = 1, y = 3).

2.2.3 Sums of Series

A series is simply defined as a sequence of numbers $u_n, n = 1, 2, ..., N$. In many cases it may be interesting to find its sum given by:

$$S_N = u_1 + u_2 + \ldots + u_N = \sum_n u_n$$
 (2.12)

In some cases, such as the arithmetic progression given by:

$$u_n = u_{n-1} + d \tag{2.13}$$

it can be shown that the series has a sum to N terms. For example, if the first term is b the sum can be shown to be:

$$S_N = Nb + N(N-1)d/2$$
(2.14)

The geometric progression (2.15), formed by multiplying successive terms by a constant factor r, also has an expression for the sum of N terms. If b is again the first term, the sum can be shown to be given by (2.16)

$$u_n = r u_{n-1} \tag{2.15}$$

$$S_N = \frac{b(1 - r^n)}{1 - r} \tag{2.16}$$

In other cases the series may have a simple expression for its sum, such as in:

 $u_n = n$, where the sum is given by $S_N = N(N+1)/2$,

or
$$u_n = x^n$$
, where it is given by $S_N = x (1 - x^N)/(1 - x)$ for x different from 1;

but still diverge (i.e. S_N keeps increasing indefinitely when N tends to infinity). That happens to $u_n = n$; it also happens to $u_n = x^n$ if x > 1 above; however, the latter converges to $S_N = x/(1-x)$ for the range 0 < x < 1.

2.3 MATRIX ALGEBRA

2.3.1 Introduction

Any variable with two subscripts can be called a *matrix*. We will denote matrices by the notation $\mathbf{B} = \{B_{ij}\}$, where the variables B_{ij} , i = 1, 2, ..., N; j = 1, 2, ..., M are the elements of **B**. This can be written as follows:

$$\mathbf{B} = \begin{pmatrix} B_{11} & B_{12} & B_{13} & \dots & B_{1M} \\ B_{21} & B_{22} & B_{23} & \dots & B_{2M} \\ \vdots & & & & \\ B_{N1} & B_{N2} & B_{N3} & \dots & B_{NM} \end{pmatrix}$$
(2.17)

As can be seen, the matrix has N rows and M columns; for this reason it is known as a $N \times M$ matrix. A *vector* is an important special case, being a one-dimensional array or a $N \times 1$ matrix. In these cases the second index is redundant, so we write:

$$\mathbf{V} = \{V_i\} = \begin{pmatrix} V_1 \\ V_2 \\ V_3 \\ \vdots \\ V_N \end{pmatrix}$$
(2.18)

Formally, a non-indexed variable, or even a constant, can be thought of as a 1×1 matrix and it is known as a *scalar*.

If we interchange rows and columns we obtain an $M \times N$ matrix known as the *transpose* \mathbf{B}^{T} of **B**, which is given by:

$$\mathbf{B}^{\mathrm{T}} = \begin{pmatrix} B_{11} & B_{21} & B_{31} & \dots & B_{N1} \\ B_{12} & B_{22} & B_{32} & \dots & B_{N2} \\ \vdots & & & & \\ B_{1M} & B_{2M} & B_{3M} & \dots & B_{NM} \end{pmatrix}$$
(2.19)

Similarly, the transpose of an $N \times 1$ vector (also known as a *column* vector) is a *row* vector:

$$\mathbf{V}^{\mathrm{T}} = \begin{bmatrix} V_1 \, V_2 \, V_3 \dots \, V_N \end{bmatrix} \tag{2.20}$$

 $\langle \mathbf{a} | \mathbf{a} \rangle$

A square matrix S is one where N = M; a square matrix such that $S = S^T$ is called symmetric. A diagonal matrix $D = \{D_{ij}\}$ is one where $D_{ij} = 0$ unless i = j. The unit matrix is a square diagonal matrix with each diagonal element equal to 1, that is:

$$\mathbf{I} = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 & \dots & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 & \dots & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 & \dots & 0 \\ \vdots & & & & \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \dots & 1 \end{pmatrix}$$
(2.21)

2.3.2 Basic Operations of Matrix Algebra

We will define the operations between two matrices A and B by setting a new matrix C which will represent the combination required. First matrix *addition*:

Matrix algebra

$$\mathbf{C} = \mathbf{A} + \mathbf{B} = \mathbf{B} + \mathbf{A} \tag{2.22}$$

is defined by $C_{ij} = A_{ij} + B_{ij}$ and requires that both matrices being combined are of the same size, say both $N \times M$ matrices; then **C** is also an $N \times M$ matrix. This is also a requirement for matrix subtraction:

$$\mathbf{C} = \mathbf{A} - \mathbf{B} \tag{2.23}$$

similarly defined as $C_{ij} = A_{ij} - B_{ij}$. An operation which is unique to matrix algebra is *multiplication by a scalar*:

$$\mathbf{C} = k\mathbf{A} \tag{2.24}$$

defined by $C_{ij} = kA_{ij}$, where obviously the new 'grossed up' matrix has the same size as the old one.

Matrix *multiplication* is more complex, as:

$$\mathbf{C} = \mathbf{A}\mathbf{B} \tag{2.25}$$

is defined by $C_{ij} = \sum_k A_{ik}B_{kj}$, where **A** is an $N \times M$ matrix and **B** is any $M \times L$ matrix (i.e. the number of columns in **A** must equal the number of rows in **B** but there are no other restrictions). In this case **C** is an $N \times L$ matrix.

It is easy to see that in general AB is not equal to BA, i.e. the operation is noncommutative, as opposed to elementary algebra. However, this is not the case with the unit matrix I; in fact, it can easily be checked that:

$$\mathbf{IA} = \mathbf{AI} = \mathbf{A} \tag{2.26}$$

Thus, although it is possible to define the product of any number of matrices, order must always be preserved. In fact we refer to *pre-multiplication* of \mathbf{A} by \mathbf{B} to form the product $\mathbf{B}\mathbf{A}$, and to *post-multiplication* to form $\mathbf{A}\mathbf{B}$.

To define *division* it is convenient to use the concept of inverse of a matrix. Unfortunately this only exists for square matrices and then not always. If the inverse exists, it is denoted as \mathbf{B}^{-1} and is the matrix that satisfies:

$$\mathbf{B}^{-1}\mathbf{B} = \mathbf{B}\mathbf{B}^{-1} = \mathbf{I} \tag{2.27}$$

In this case **B** is said to be *non-singular*. We will not give a procedure for the calculation of the elements of the inverse matrix as it is fairly complicated. It is sufficient to know that under suitable conditions it exists. Division is then just pre- or post-multiplication by B^{-1} .

In this book matrices and vectors are mostly used to provide a shorthand notation for such things as sets of simultaneous equations and for obtaining their solution in terms of the inverse matrix.

2.4 ELEMENTS OF CALCULUS

The two main branches of calculus are differentiation and integration; their basic nature can be intuitively identified by reference to the function y = f(x) depicted in Figure 2.6. Consider the points P and Q and the straight line (*chord*) connecting them. Differentiation is concerned with the calculation of the gradient of a curve at a point. To do this, it is useful to consider Q approaching P; in the limit the chord PQ becomes the *tangent* to the curve at P = Q (i.e. when their horizontal 'distance' h is 0) and by definition its gradient is equal to that of the curve.

Integration, on the other hand, is concerned with calculating the area under a curve, say the shaded area in Figure 2.6; as we will see below, these two operations are closely related.

2.4.1 Differentiation

Using (2.10) the gradient of the chord PQ in Figure 2.6 can be written as:

$$\delta(x) = [f(x_0 + h) - f(x_0)]/h$$

If the limit of $\delta(x)$ when $h \to 0$ exists and is the same whether *h* tends to zero from above or below, it is called the *derivative* of *y*, or of f(x), with respect to *x* at x_0 and it is often written as $f'(x_0)$ or $dy/dx|x_0$. The process of finding the derivative is called differentiation.

If f(x) is given as an expression in x, it is usually not difficult to find f'(x) as a function of x using the results in Table 2.1, plus others we will give below.

Since derivatives are themselves functions of x, we can also define second-and higherorder derivatives (i.e. $f_0''(x)$ or d^2y/dx^2 and so on). For example, if we differentiate the first derivative of $y = x^b$ in Table 2.1, we get:

$$\frac{d^2 y}{dx^2} = b(b-1)x^{b-2}$$
(2.28)





Derivative f'(x)Function f(x)k (k constant)0 bx^{b-1} x^b (b constant, x > 0) ku'(x)ku(x)(k constant)u'(x) + v'(x). u(x) + v(x)u'(x)v(x) + u(x)v'(x)u(x)v(x)u[v(x)]u'[v(x)]v'(x)

Table 2.1 Common derivatives

2.4.2 Integration

This is the reverse of differentiation; if we know the gradient of some curve at every point then the equation of the curve itself is known as the *integral*. For example, if g = g(x) is the gradient, the equation of the curve is written

$$y = \int_x g(x) \, dx$$

and this result is always arbitrary up to an additive constant; for example, if $g = bx^{b-1}$ we know from Table 2.1 that the *indefinite* integral of g(x) is given by:

$$y = G(x) = \int_{x} bx^{b-1} dx = x^{b} + C$$
 (2.29)

where C is an arbitrary constant of integration (i.e. the derivative of $x^b + C$ is bx^{b-1} no matter the value of C). The most practical elementary use of integration is to obtain the *area under a curve* as the *definite* integral, as shown in Figure 2.7a.

Area abcd =
$$[F(x)]_a^b = F(b) - F(a) = \int_a^b y \, dx = \int_a^b f(x) \, dx$$
 (2.30)



Figure 2.7 Areas under a curve: (a) general case, (b) line parallel to x axis

For example, if we take the simple case of a straight line parallel to the x axis at height h and want to integrate between the values a and b (see Figure 2.7b), we get:

$$y = f(x) = h$$

and

F(x) = hx + C

then

$$Area = F(b) - F(a) = h(b - a)$$

which is indeed the area of the shaded rectangle in the figure.

Table 2.1 can be used in reverse to help to find indefinite integrals. In particular, if

$$\int u(x)dx = U(x) + C_1 \text{ and } \int v(x)dx = V(x) + C_2$$

then

$$\int u[v(x)]v'(x) \, \mathrm{d}x = U[v(x)] + C_3$$

and

$$\int U(x)v(x) \, \mathrm{d}x = U(x)V(x) - \int u(x)V(x) \, \mathrm{d}x$$

Of course not all functions, even some that are deceptively simple in appearance, have indefinite integrals which are similarly simple expressions. However, for those that do not it is still possible to evaluate definite integrals numerically.

2.4.3 The Logarithmic and Exponential Functions

Among the functions we have considered so far, the simplest one with no indefinite integral is the inverse function f(x) = 1/x, depicted in Figure 2.8.

The integral of this function has been defined as the *natural logarithm* of x, or $\log_e(x)$, where e is Nepper's constant. Its value of approximately 2.7183 corresponds to the point on the x axis of Figure 2.8 such that the shaded area is 1, i.e. $\log_e(e) = 1$. As in this book we will only use natural logarithms, we will drop the base e from our notation.

In common with any other logarithm, $\log(x)$ has the following properties:

$$\log(1) = 0;$$

As $t \to \infty$, $\log(t) \to \infty;$
As $t \to 0$, $\log(t) \to -\infty;$
 $\log(uv) = \log(u) + \log(v).$





Another useful related function is the *exponential function* exp (x) or e^x for short, defined as the number w such that $\log(w) = x$. Then, as expected of a power function, we have:

 $\mathrm{e}^{(x+y)}=\mathrm{e}^{x}\mathrm{e}^{y};$

moreover,

$$e^{\log(x)} = x$$

Both functions $\log(x)$ and $\exp(x)$ are easy to differentiate; by definition:

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}x}\log\left(x\right) = \frac{1}{x} \tag{2.31}$$

and it is not difficult to show that:

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}x}(\mathrm{e}^x) = \mathrm{e}^x \tag{2.32}$$

Thus the exponential is the function which remains unaltered under differentiation.

2.4.4 Finding Maximum and Minimum Values of Functions

This is one important use of differentiation. Consider Figure 2.9 for example; the function shown has a *maximum* at x_1 and a *minimum* at x_2 . Both are characterised by the gradient of the curve being zero at those points, so the first step in finding them is to solve the equation f'(x) = 0.



Figure 2.9 Maximum, minimum and point of inflexion

It is important to note, however, that not all zeros are maxima or minima; an example of one that is not (called a *point of inflexion*) is x_3 in Figure 2.9. To find out more precisely what a zero gradient stands for, it is necessary to evaluate f''(x) at each zero of f'(x). Thus, for a maximum we require:

$$f''(x) < 0 \tag{2.33}$$

For a minimum we need:

$$''(x) > 0$$
 (2.34)

and for a point of inflexion,

$$f''(x) = 0 (2.35)$$

These cases are illustrated in Figure 2.10, which suggests a good mnemonic. Consider the function as a cup of water; it if is facing downwards as in the case of the maximum, the liquid will drop (i.e. a minus sign). Conversely if its is facing upwards (e.g. a minimum) the liquid will stay (i.e. a plus sign).

In order to develop a theory directed toward characterising global, rather than local, minimum (or maximum) points mathematicians have found it necessary to





Elements of calculus

introduce the complementary notions of *convexity* and *concavity*. These result not only in a more powerful (although more restrictive) theory, but also provide an interesting geometric interpretation of the second-order conditions (2.33) to (2.35).

Figure 2.11 presents some examples of convex and non-convex functions. Geometrically, a function is convex if the line joining two points on its graph lies nowhere below the graph, as shown in Figure 2.11a; in two dimensions, a convex function would have a bowl-shaped graph. Similarly and simply, a function g is said to be concave if the function f = -g is convex. A nice property of convex functions is that the sum of two such functions is also convex.



Figure 2.11 Convex and nonconvex functions: (a) convex, (b) convex, (c) nonconvex

2.4.5 Functions of More Than One Variable

It is useful to consider the application of differential and integral calculus to this kind of function. Suppose that we have:

$$y = f(x_1, x_2, \dots, x_n)$$
 (2.36)

Then the derivative of y with respect to one of these variables may be calculated assuming the other variables remain constant during the operation. This is known as a *partial* derivative and is written $\partial y/\partial x_i$. For example, if:

$$y = 2x_1 + x_2^3 x_3$$

then

$$\frac{\partial y}{\partial x_1} = 2$$
$$\frac{\partial y}{\partial x_2} = 3x_2^2 x_3$$
$$\frac{\partial y}{\partial x_2} = x_2^3$$

It can be shown that maxima and minima of a function such as (2.36) can be found by setting all the partial derivatives to zero:

$$\frac{\partial y}{\partial x_i} = 0, \qquad i = 1, 2, \dots, n \tag{2.37}$$

which gives a set of simultaneous equations to solve. A particularly interesting case is that of the restricted maximum or minimum. Assume we wish to maximise (2.36) subject to the following restrictions:

$$r_{1}(x_{1}, x_{2}, ..., x_{n}) = b_{1}$$

$$r_{2}(x_{1}, x_{2}, ..., x_{n}) = b_{2}$$

$$\vdots$$

$$r_{K}(x_{1}, x_{2}, ..., x_{n}) = b_{K}$$
(2.38)

This can be done by defining Lagrangian multipliers $\lambda_1, \lambda_2, \ldots, \lambda_K$ for each of the equations (2.38) in turn, and maximising

$$L = f(x_1, x_2, \dots, x_n) + \sum_k \lambda_k [r_k(x_1, \dots, x_n) - b_k]$$
(2.39)

as a function of x_1, x_2, \ldots, x_n and $\lambda_1, \lambda_2, \ldots, \lambda_K$. Thus, we solve:

$$\frac{\partial L}{\partial x_i} = 0, \qquad i = 1, 2, \dots, n \tag{2.40}$$

and

$$\frac{\partial L}{\partial \lambda_k} = 0, \qquad k = 1, 2, \dots, K \tag{2.41}$$

The equations (2.41) are simply the restrictions (2.38) in another form; the device of introducing the multipliers as additional variables enables the restricted maximum to be found.

2.4.6 Multiple Integration

In the case of integration, multiple integrals can be defined. For example, given (2.36) we might have:

$$V = \iint \dots \iint f(x_1, x_2, \dots, x_n) \, \mathrm{d}x_1 \, \mathrm{d}x_2, \dots \mathrm{d}x_n \tag{2.42}$$

with n integral signs. In order to get an intuitive feeling of its meaning it is useful to consider the two-dimensional case. The function

$$S = f(x_1, x_2) \tag{2.43}$$

may be considered as defining a surface in a three-dimensional Cartesian system. Therefore,

$$V = \iint f(x_1, x_2) \, \mathrm{d}x_1 \, \mathrm{d}x_2 \tag{2.44}$$

measures a volume under this surface, in a similar way to the single variable measuring an area under a curve.

2.4.7 Elasticities

The elasticity of a dependent variable y with respect to another variable x_i in a function such as (2.9), is given by the expression:

$$E(y, x_i) = \frac{\partial y}{\partial x_i} \frac{x_i}{y}$$
(2.45)

and can be interpreted as the percentage change in the dependent variable with respect to a given percentage change in the relevant independent variable.

In econometrics we will be often interested in the elasticities of a given demand function with respect to changes in the values of some explanatory variables or *attributes*. We will generally distinguish between *direct*- and *cross-elasticities*; the first relate to attributes of the service or good under consideration and the second to attributes of competing options or goods. For example, it is often stated that the elasticity of public transport demand to fares is around -0.33; this means that if we increase fares by 1% we should expect patronage to decrease by approximately 0.3%.

2.4.8 Series Expansions

It is sometimes necessary to estimate the values of a function f(x) in the neighbourhood of a particular value x_0 of x, in terms of the values of the function and its derivatives at this value. For suitable functions this can be done by means of *Taylor's series* expansion; first we require to define the concept of a *factorial* number (n!) which applies to nonnegative integers:

$$n! = n(n-1)(n-2)\dots 3 \cdot 2 \cdot 1$$

0! = 1 (2.46)

A Taylor's series expansion is defined as:

$$f(x_0 + h) = f(x_0) + hf'(x_0) + (h^2/2!)f''(x_0) + (h^3/3!)f'''(x_0) + \dots$$
(2.47)

and it is most useful when h is small enough for the higher-order terms to become rapidly smaller so that a good approximation is obtained by stopping the summation after just a few terms-even just after two terms. The special case when $x_0 = 0$ is known as *Maclaurin's series*, which upon setting h to x in the left-hand side of (2.47) yields:

$$f(x) = f(0) + hf'(0) + (h^2/2!)f''(0) + (h^3/3!)f'''(0) + \dots$$
(2.48)

This provides a method of expressing certain functions as power series, for example:

$$e^{x} = 1 + x + \frac{x^{2}}{2!} + \frac{x^{3}}{3!} + \dots$$

which allows us very easily to see why expression (2.32) holds.

2.5 ELEMENTARY MATHEMATICAL STATISTICS

In this section we provide only a basic review of the more fundamental statistical concepts. In the rest of the book we take for granted that the reader is not only aware of the most important distributions (e.g. binomial, normal, Student, chi-squared and Fisher) but also has some knowledge about basic statistical inference (e.g. estimators, confidence intervals and tests of hypotheses). As there are very good textbooks about this subject, the reader is strongly advised to consult them for further reference. In particular we recommend Wonnacott and Wonnacott (1977) and Chapter 7 of Wilson and Kirby (1980).

Certain specialised subjects, such as basic sampling theory, linear regression analysis and maximum likelihood estimation, are presented at greater length in the relevant chapters (i.e. 3, 4 and 8 respectively).

2.5.1 Probabilities

The most intuitive definition of the probability that a certain result will occur (e.g. obtaining a six by rolling a dice) is given by the limit of its *relative frequency*, that is:

$$P(e_i) = p_i = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{n_i}{n} \tag{2.49}$$

where e_i is the desired result, *n* is the number of times the experiment is repeated and n_i the number of times e_i occurs. Expression (2.49) allows to deduce certain basic properties of probabilities:

$$0 \le p_i \le 1 \tag{2.50}$$

as n_i can take both the values 0 and n, and

$$\sum_{i} p_i = 1$$

(2.51)

(- (-)

as $n_1 + n_2 + \ldots = n$. An alternative view of the expected probability of the result can be expressed in terms of a fair bet. If a person regards as fair a bet in which they win \$35 if e_i happens and loses \$x if it does not, then their estimate of p_i is x/(x + 35). This is so because they have solved the following equation which makes their expected gains or losses equal to zero, i.e. a fair bet:

$$35p_i - x(1 - p_i) = 0$$

On many occasions the probabilities of certain experiments are not simple to calculate. It is convenient to define an event (E) as a subset of the set of possible results of an experiment, $E = \{e_1, \ldots, e_i\}$. The probability of an event is the sum of the probabilities of the results it is composed of,

$$P(E) = \sum_{i} p_i, \qquad e_i \in E$$

Example 2.1: The event E: {to obtain at least two heads in three throws of a coin} includes (the first) four results out of the eight possible ones: (H, H, H), (H, H, T), (H, T, H), (T, H, H), (T, T, H), (T, H, T), (H, T, T) and (T, T, T). As each result has a probability of 1/8 (if the probabilities of getting heads and tails are equal), the probabilities of the event is 1/2.

For *combinations* of events (i.e. two heads but such that not all throws give the same result) it becomes necessary to work with the concepts of *union* (\cup) and *intersection* (\cap) of set theory as presented in Figure 2.12. The rectangle in the figure represents the event space and A and B are events within it.

In general, it is true that

$$P(A \cup B) = P(A) + P(B) - P(A \cap B)$$
(2.52)

and if A and B are mutually exclusive,

$$P(A \cup B) = P(A) + P(B)$$
 (2.53)



Figure 2.12 Venn diagram for events and probabilities

The conditional probability P(A/B), of A happening given that B is true, is:

$$P(A/B) = P(A \cap B)/P(B)$$
(2.54)

An event F is statistically independent of another event E, if and only if (iff) P(F|E) is equal to P(F). Therefore, for independent events we have:

$$P(E \cap F) = P(E)P(F) \tag{2.55}$$

which we applied intuitively when estimating event probability in Example 2.1.

2.5.2 Random Variables

These can be defined as those which take values following a certain probability *distribution* (see Figure 2.13).



Figure 2.13 Random variable mapping from sample space

Example 2.2: The experiment 'spinning a coin twice', can yield only the following results (sample space): $S = \{HH, HT, TH, TT\}$. If we define the random variable X = number of heads, it is easy to see that it can only take the following three values: X(HH) = 2, X(HT) = X(TH) = 1 and X(TT) = 0. Therefore, an advantage of the random variable concept becomes immediately apparent: the set of results (sample space) is reduced to a smaller, more convenient, numerical set (the range of the variable). The probabilities of X are as follows:

$$P(X = 1) = P(HT \cup TH) = P(HT) + P(TH) = 1/2$$

 $P(X = 2) = P(X = 0) = 1/4.$

Random variables may be *discrete* or *continuous*. In the former case they can take values from a finite set with probabilities belonging to a set P(X) which satisfy (2.51) and $p(x_i) \ge 0$. In the latter case it is necessary to define a probability *density* function f(x), such that:

$$\int_{x} f(x) \, \mathrm{d}x = 1 \tag{2.56}$$

$$f(x) \ge 0, \quad \forall x$$

2.5.3 Descriptive Statistics

When dealing with statistical data, summary information may be provided conveniently by specifying certain key features rather than the whole of a distribution. For example, the distribution of a random variable might be described with reference to its mean value and the dispersion around it. These descriptive statistics can be used to make simple comparisons between distributions without going into full details. More interestingly, certain standard distributions can be completely specified by just a few descriptive statistics.

The most usual descriptive statistic attempts to indicate the 'middle' of the distribution; three measures of *central tendency* are commonly defined to do this:

1 The mean (or expectation) E(X), given by:

$$E(X) = \sum_{i} x_{i} p_{i}(x_{i}), \quad \text{discrete case}$$

$$E(X) = \int_{a}^{b} x f(x) dx, \quad \text{continuous case}$$
(2.57)

where f(x) is defined for the range $(a \le x \le b)$. The mean is normally found by direct application of the *expectation operator* to the random variable X. It can be applied also to functions of random variables. The operator has the important property of *linearity*, whereby for any random variables X and Y, and constants a, b – and c we have:

$$E(a + bX + cY) = a + bE(X) + cE(Y)$$
(2.58)

2 The mode X^* is the value of X which maximises $p_i(x_i)$.

3 The median $X_{0.5}$ is the value of X below which lies half of the distribution, that is:

$$P(X_{0.5}) = \sum_{x=1}^{X_{0.5}} P(X) = 0.5 \quad \text{discrete case}$$

$$P(x < X_{0.5}) = \int_{a}^{X_{0.5}} f(x) \, dx = 0.5 \quad \text{continuous case}$$
(2.59)

Neither the median nor the mode can be found by direct calculation, but need the solution of a problem.

Another important feature of a distribution is its spread or width; statistics commonly used for this purpose are:

1 The *variance*, which is the expectation of the square of the deviation from the mean:

Var
$$(X) = E\{[X - E(X)]^2\}$$
 (2.60)

but it is normally calculated from the following result:

Var
$$(X) = E\{X^2 - 2XE(X) + [E(X)]^2\}$$

= $E(X^2) - 2[E(X)]^2 + [E(X)]^2$
= $E(X^2) - [E(X)]^2$ (2.61)

Unlike expectation, the variance is not a linear operator:

- Var $(a + bX) = b^2$ Var (X), i.e. adding a constant does not affect the spread of the distribution.
- Var $(aX + bY) = a^2$ Var $(X) + b^2$ Var (Y) + 2ab Cov (X, Y), where the covariance of X and Y is given by:

$$Cov(X, Y) = E(XY) - E(X)E(Y)$$
 (2.62)

Thus, the covariance of two mutually independent random variables is 0.

- 2 The standard deviation se (x), which is the square root of the variance. This, in contrast with the variance, has the same dimensions as the random variable X and the measures of central tendency.
- 3 The *coefficient of variation* CV, which is the ratio of the standard deviation to the mean, and is a dimensionless measure of spread.

3 Data and Space

This chapter is devoted to issues in data collection and their representation for use in transport modelling. We will consider four subjects which are a prerequisite for the rest of the book. Firstly, we will provide a brief introduction to statistical sampling theory, which will complement in part the elementary concepts discussed in section 2.5. Interested readers are advised that there is a complete book on the subject (Stopher and Meyburg 1979) which should be consulted for more details. In section 3.2 we will discuss the nature and importance of errors which can arise both during model estimation and when forecasting with the aid of models; the interesting question of data accuracy versus model complexity and cost is also addressed.

In section 3.3 we will consider the various types of surveys used in applied transport planning; we will be particularly interested in problems such as the correction, expansion and validation of survey data. We will also discuss issues involved in the collection of both stated preferences and longitudinal (e.g. panel) data. Finally, section 3.4 considers the important practical problems of network representation and zoning design; this is where the 'spatial capabilities' of the model are actually decided. Poor network representations or too coarse zoning systems may invalidate the results of even the most theoretically appealing model.

3.1 BASIC SAMPLING THEORY

3.1.1 Statistical Considerations

Statistics may be defined as the science concerned with gathering, analysing and interpreting data in order to obtain the maximum quantity of useful information. It may also be described as one of the disciplines concerned with decision making under uncertainty; its goal would be in this case to help determine the level of uncertainty associated with measured data in order to support better decisions.

Data usually consist of a sample of observations taken from a certain population of interest which is not economically (or perhaps even technically) feasible to observe in its entirety. These observations are made about one or more attributes of each member of the population (say income). Inferences can be made then about the mean value of these attributes, often called parameters of the population. Sample design aims at ensuring that the data to be examined provide the greatest amount of useful information about the population of interest at the lowest possible cost; the problem remains of how to use 56

the data (i.e. expand the values in the sample) in order to make correct inferences about this population. Thus two difficulties exist:

- how to ensure a *representative* sample; and
- how to extract valid conclusions from a sample satisfying the above condition.

Neither of these would constitute a problem if there was no variability in the population. To solve the second difficulty, a well-established procedure exists which does not present major problems if certain conditions and assumptions hold. The identification of a representative sample, however, may be a more delicate task in certain cases, as we shall see below.

3.1.1.1 Basic Definitions

Sample The sample is defined as a collection of units which has been especially selected to represent a larger population with certain attributes of interest (i.e. height, choices, options). Three aspects of this definition have particular importance: first, which population the sample seeks to represent; second, how large the sample should be; and third, what is meant by 'especially selected'.

Population of Interest This is the complete group about which information is sought; in many cases its definition stems directly from the study objectives. The population of interest is composed of individual elements; however, the sample is usually selected on the basis of sampling units which may not be equivalent to these individual elements as aggregation of the latter is often deemed necessary. For example, a frequently used sampling unit is the household while the elements of interest are individuals residing in it.

Sampling Method Most of the acceptable methods are based on a form of random sampling. The key issue in these cases is that the selection of each unit is carried out independently, with each unit having the same probability of being included in the sample. The more interesting methods are:

- Simple random sampling, which is not only the simplest method but constitutes the basis of all the rest. It consists in first associating an identifier (number) to each unit in the population and then selecting these numbers at random to obtain the sample; the problem is that far too large samples may be required to ensure sufficient data about minority options of particular interest. For example, it may well be that sampling households at random in a developing country would provide little information on multiple car ownership.
- Stratified random sampling, where a priori information is first used to subdivide the population into homogeneous strata (with respect to the stratifying variable) and then simple random sampling is conducted inside each stratum using the same sampling rate. The method allows the correct proportions of each stratum in the sample to be obtained; thus it may be important in those cases where there are relatively small subgroups in the population as they could lack representation in a simple random sample.

It is also possible to stratify with respect to more than one variable, thus creating an *n*-dimensional matrix of group cells. However, care must be taken with the number of cells created as it increases geometrically with the number of strata; large figures may imply that the average number of sampling units per cell is too small. Nevertheless, even stratified sampling does not help when data are needed about options with a low probability of choice in the population; in these cases a third method called *choice-based sampling*, actually a subset of the previous one, is required. The method consists in stratifying the population based on the result of the choice process under consideration. This method is fairly common in transport studies, as we will see in section 3.3. A major advantage is that data may be produced at a much lower cost than with the other sampling methods; its main drawback is that the sample thus formed may not be random and therefore the risk of bias in the expanded values is greater.

Sampling Error and Sampling Bias These are the two types of error that might occur when taking a sample; combined, they contribute to the measurement error of the data. The first is simply due to the fact that we are dealing with a sample and not with the total population, i.e. it will always be present due to random effects. This type of error does not affect the expected values of the means of the estimated parameters; it only affects the variability around them, thus determining the degree of confidence that may be associated to the means; it is basically a function of sample size and of the inherent variability of the parameter under investigation.

The sampling bias, on the other hand, is caused by mistakes made either when defining the population of interest, or when selecting the sampling method, the data collection technique or any other part of the process. It differs from the sampling error in two important respects:

- it can affect not only the variability around the mean of the estimated parameters but the values themselves; therefore it implies a more severe distortion of the survey results;
- while the sampling error may not be avoided (it can only be reduced by increasing sample size), the sampling bias may be virtually eliminated by taking extra care during the various stages of sampling design and data collection.

Sample Size Unfortunately, there are no straightforward and objective answers to the calculation of sample size in every situation. This happens, in spite of the fact that sample size calculations are based on precise statistical formulae, because many of their inputs are relatively subjective and uncertain; therefore they must be produced by the analyst after careful consideration of the problem in hand.

Determining sample size is a problem of trade-offs, as:

- a much too large sample may imply a data-collection and analysis process which is too expensive given the study objective and its required degree of accuracy; but
- a far too small sample may imply results which are subject to an unacceptably high degree of variability reducing the value of the whole exercise.

Somewhere between these two extremes lies the most efficient (in cost terms) sample size given the study objective. In what follows it will be assumed that this consists in estimating certain population parameters by means of statistics calculated from sample data; as any sample statistics are subject to sampling error, it is also necessary to include an estimate of the accuracy that may be associated to its value.

3.1.1.2 Sample Size to Estimate Population Parameters

This depends on three main factors: variability of the parameters in the population under study, degree of accuracy required for each, and population size. Without doubt the first two are the most important; this may appear surprising at first sight because, to many, it seems intuitively necessary to take bigger samples in bigger populations in order to maintain the accuracy of the estimates. However, as will be shown below, the size of the population does not significantly affect sample size except in the case of very small populations.

The Central Limit Theorem, which is at the heart of the sample size estimation problem, postulates that the estimates of the mean of a sample tend to become distributed Normal as the sample size (n) increases. This holds for any population distribution if n is greater than or equal to 30; the theorem holds even in the case of smaller samples, if the original population has a Normal-like distribution.

Consider a population of size N and a specific property which is distributed with mean μ and variance σ^2 . The Central Limit Theorem states that the distribution of the mean (\bar{x}) of successive samples is distributed Normal with mean μ and standard deviation se (\bar{x}) , known as the standard error of the mean, and given by:

se
$$(\bar{x}) = \sqrt{(N-n)\sigma^2/[n(N-1)]}$$
 (3.1)

If only one sample is considered, the best estimate of μ is \bar{x} and the best estimate of σ^2 is S^2 (the sample variance); in this case the standard error of the mean can be estimated as:

$$\operatorname{se}\left(\bar{x}\right) = \sqrt{(N-n)S^2/nN} \tag{3.2}$$

and, as mentioned above, it is a function of three factors: the parameter variability (S^2) , the sample size (n) and the size of the population (N). However, for large populations and small sample sizes (the most frequent case) the factor (N - n)/N is very close to 1 and equation (3.2) reduces to:

se
$$(\bar{x}) = \frac{S}{\sqrt{n}}$$
 (3.3)

Thus, for example, quadrupling sample size will only halve the standard error, i.e. it is a typical case of diminishing returns of scale. The required sample size may be estimated solving equation (3.2) for n; it is usually simpler to do it in two stages, first calculating n from equation (3.3) such that:

$$n' = \frac{S^2}{\operatorname{se}\left(\bar{x}\right)^2} \tag{3.4}$$

then correcting for finite population size, if necessary, by:

$$n = \frac{n'}{1 + \frac{n'}{N}} \tag{3.5}$$

Although the above procedure appears to be both objective and relatively trivial it has two important problems that impair its application: estimating the sample variance S^2 and choosing an acceptable standard error for the mean. The first one is obvious: S^2 can only be calculated once the sample has been taken, so it has to be estimated from other sources. The second one is related with the desired degree of confidence to be associated with the use of the sample mean as an estimate of the population mean; normal practice does not specify a single standard error value, but an interval around the mean for a given confidence level. Thus, two judgements are needed to calculate an acceptable standard error:

- First a confidence level for the interval must be chosen; this expresses how frequently the analyst is prepared to make a mistake by accepting the sample mean as a measure of the true mean (e.g. the typical 95% level implies a willingness to err in 5% of cases).
- Second, it is necessary to specify the limits of the confidence interval around the mean, either in absolute or relative terms; as the interval is expressed as a proportion of the mean in the latter case, an estimate of this is required to calculate the absolute values of the interval. A useful option considers expressing sample size as a function of the expected coefficient of variation ($CV = \sigma/\mu$) of the data.

For example, if a Normal distribution is assumed and a 95% confidence level is specified, this means that a maximum value of 1.96 se (\bar{x}) would be accepted for the confidence interval (i.e. $\mu \pm 1.96\sigma$ contains 95% of the Normal probability distribution); if a 10% error is specified we would get a $(\mu \pm 0.1\mu)$ interval and it may be seen that:

se
$$(\bar{x}) = 0.1 \mu / 1.96 = 0.051 \mu$$

and replacing this value in (3.4) we get:

$$n' = (S/0.051\mu)^2 = 384 \text{CV}^2 \tag{3.6}$$

Note that if the interval is specified as $(\mu \pm 0.05\mu)$, i.e. with half the error, n' would increase fourfold to 1536 CV².

To complete this point it is important to emphasise that the above exercise is relatively subjective; thus, more important parameters may be assigned smaller confidence intervals and/or higher levels of confidence. However, each of these actions will result in smaller acceptable standard errors and, consequently, bigger samples and costs. If multiple parameters need to be estimated the sample may be chosen based on that requiring a larger sample size.

3.1.1.3 Obtaining the Sample

The last stage of the sampling process is the extraction of the sample itself. In some cases the procedure may be easily automated, either on site or at the desk (in which case care must be taken that it is actually followed on the field), but it must always be conducted with reference to a random process. Although the only truly random processes are those of a physical nature (i.e. roll of a dice or flip of a coin), they are generally too time consuming to be useful in sample selection. For this reason pseudo-random processes, capable of generating easily and quickly a set of suitable random-like numbers, are usually employed in sampling.

Example 3.1: Consider a certain area whose population may be classified in groups according to: automobile ownership (with and without a car); and household size (up to four and more than four residents).

Let us assume that m observations are required by cell in order to guarantee a 95% confidence level in the estimation of, say, trip rates; assume also that the population can be considered to have approximately the following distribution (i.e. from historic data).

Household size	% of population	
Four or less More than four Four or less More than four	9 16 25 50	
	Household size Four or less More than four Four or less More than four	Household size% of populationFour or less9More than four16Four or less25More than four50

There are two possible ways to proceed:

1. Achieve a sample with *m* observations by cell by means of a random sample. In this case it is necessary to select a sample size which guarantees this for each cell, including that with the smallest proportion of the population. Therefore, the sample size would be:

$$n = 100m/9 = 11.1m$$

2. Alternatively, one can undertake first a preliminary random survey of 11.1m households where only cell membership is asked for; this low-cost survey can be used to obtain the addresses of m households even in the smallest group. Subsequently, as only m observations are needed by cell, it would suffice to randomly select a (stratified) sample of 3m households from the other groups to be interviewed in detail (together with the m already detected for the most restrictive cell).

As can be seen, a much higher sample is obtained in the first case; its cost (approximately three times more interviews) must be weighed against the cost of the preliminary survey.
3.1.2 Conceptualisation of the Sampling Problem

In this part we will assume that the final objective of taking the sample is to calibrate a choice model for the whole population. Following Lerman and Manski (1976) we will denote by P and f population and sample characteristics respectively. We will also assume that each sampled observation may be described on the basis of the following two variables:

i = observed choice of the sample individual (e.g. took a bus);

X = vector of characteristics (attributes) of the individual (age, sex, income, car ownership) and of the alternatives in his choice set (walking, waiting and travel times, cost)

We will finally assume that the underlying choice process in the population may be represented by a model with parameters θ ; in this case, the joint distribution of *i* and **X** is given by:

$$P(i, \mathbf{X}/\boldsymbol{\theta})$$

and the probability of choosing alternative i among a set of options with attributes X is:

$$P(i/\mathbf{X}, \boldsymbol{\theta})$$

Depending on the form in which each observation is extracted, the sample will have its own joint distribution of *i*'s and **X**'s which we will denote by $f(i, \mathbf{X}/\boldsymbol{\theta})$. On the basis of this notation the sampling problem may be formalised as follows (Lerman and Manski, 1979).

3.1.2.1 Random Sample

In this case the distribution of i and X in the sample and population should be identical, that is:

$$f(i, \mathbf{X}/\boldsymbol{\theta}) = P(i, \mathbf{X}/\boldsymbol{\theta})$$
(3.7)

3.1.2.2 Stratified Sample

In this case the sample is not random with respect to certain independent variables of the choice model (e.g. a sample with 50% low-income households and 50% high-income households is stratified if and only if a random sample is taken inside each stratum). The sampling process is defined by a function $f(\mathbf{X})$, giving the probability of finding an observation with characteristics \mathbf{X} ; in the population this probability is of course $P(\mathbf{X})$. The distribution of *i* and \mathbf{X} in the sample is thus given by:

$$f(i, \mathbf{X}/\boldsymbol{\theta}) = f(\mathbf{X})P(i/\mathbf{X}, \boldsymbol{\theta})$$
(3.8)

It is simple to show that a random sample is just a special case of stratified sample where $f(\mathbf{X}) = P(\mathbf{X})$, because:

$$f(i, \mathbf{X}/\boldsymbol{\theta}) = P(\mathbf{X})P(i/\mathbf{X}, \boldsymbol{\theta}) = P(i, \mathbf{X}/\boldsymbol{\theta})$$
(3.9)

3.1.2.3 Choice-based Sample

In this case the sampling procedure is defined by a function f(i), giving the probability of finding an observation that chooses option *i*. Now the distribution of *i* and **X** in the sample is given by:

$$f(i, \mathbf{X}/\boldsymbol{\theta}) = f(i)P(\mathbf{X}/i, \boldsymbol{\theta})$$
(3.10)

We had not defined this latter probability, but we may obviate it on the basis of a Bayes theorem stating:

$$P(\mathbf{X}/i, \boldsymbol{\theta}) = P(i/\mathbf{X}/\boldsymbol{\theta})P(\mathbf{X})/P(i/\boldsymbol{\theta})$$
(3.11)

The expression in the denominator, which has not been defined either, may be obtained assuming discrete X from:

$$P(i/\boldsymbol{\theta}) = \sum_{\mathbf{X}} P(i/\mathbf{X}, \boldsymbol{\theta}) P(\mathbf{X})$$
(3.12)

Therefore the final expression for the joint probability of i and X for a choice-based sample is clearly more complex:

$$f(i, \mathbf{X}/\boldsymbol{\theta}) = f(i)P(i/\mathbf{X}, \boldsymbol{\theta})P(\mathbf{X}) / \sum_{\mathbf{X}} P(i/\mathbf{X}, \boldsymbol{\theta})P(\mathbf{X})$$
(3.13)

and it serves to illustrate not only that choice-based sampling is intuitively more problematic than the others, but also that it has higher bias potential in what really concerns us: choice.

Thus, each sampling method yields a different distribution of choices and characterstics in the sample, and there are no *a priori* reasons to expect that a single parameter estimation method would be applicable in all cases.

Example 3.2: Assume that for the purposes of a transport study the population of a certain area has been classified according to two income categories, and that there are only two means of transport available (car and bus) for the journey to work. Let us also assume that the population distribution is given by:

	Low income	High income	Total	
Bus user Car user	0.45 0.20	0.15 0.20	0.60 0.40	
Total	0.65	0.35	1.00	

- 1. Random sample. If a random sample is taken, it is clear that the same population distribution would be obtained.
- Stratified sample. Consider a sample with 75% low income (LI) and 25% high income (HI) travellers. From the previous table it is possible to calculate the probability of a low-income traveller using bus, as:

$$P(\text{Bus/LI}) = \frac{P(\text{LI and Bus})}{P(\text{LI and Bus}) + P(\text{LI and Car})} = \frac{0.45}{0.45 + 0.20} = 0.692$$

Now, given the fact that the stratified sample has 75% of individuals with low income, the probability of finding a bus user with low income in the sample is: $0.75 \times 0.692 = 0.519$. Proceeding analogously the following table of probabilities for the stratified sample may be built:

	Low income	High income	Total
Bus user	0.519	0.107	0.626
Car user	0.231	0.143	0.374
Total	0.750	0.250	1.000

3. Choice-based sample. Let us assume now that we take a sample of 75% bus users and 25% car users. In this case the probability of a bus user having low income may be calculated as:

$$P(\text{LI/Bus}) = \frac{P(\text{LI and Bus})}{P(\text{LI and Bus}) + P(\text{HI and Bus})} = \frac{0.45}{0.45 + 0.15} = 0.75$$

Therefore, the probability of finding a low-income traveller choosing bus in the sample is 0.75 times 0.75, or 0.563. Proceeding analogously, the following table of probabilities for the choice-based sample may be built:

	Low income	High income	Total
Bus user	0.563	0.187	0.750
Car user	0.125	0.125	0.250
Total	0.688	0.312	1.000

As was obviously expected, each sampling method produces in general a different distribution in the sample. The importance of the above example will increase when we consider what is involved in the estimation of models using the various samples. For this it is necessary to acquire an intuitive understanding of what calibration programs do; they simply search for the 'best' values of the model coefficients associated to a set of explanatory variables; in this case best consists in replicating the observed choices more accurately.

For the population as a whole the probability of actually observing a given data set may be found, conceptually, simply by calculating the probabilities of choosing the observed option by different types of traveller (with given attributes and choice sets). For example, in the first table in Example 3.2 (simple random sample) the probability that a high-income traveller selects car is given by the ratio between probability of him having high income and using car, and the probability of him having high income, that is:

$$\frac{0.20}{0.15 + 0.20} = 0.572$$

If we consider the second table (stratified sample), the above probability is now given by:

$$\frac{0.143}{0.107 + 0.143} = 0.572$$

This is no coincidence; in fact it was one of the most important findings of an interesting piece of research by Lerman *et al.* (1976) in the USA. In practice it means that standard software may be used to estimate models with data obtained from a stratified sample.

It is also important to note that this is not the case for choice-based samples. To prove this consider calculating the same probability but using information from the third table:

$$\frac{0.125}{0.187 + 0.125} = 0.400$$

As can be seen, the result is completely different. To end this theme it is interesting to mention that Lerman *et al.* (1976) did also propose a method to use data from choice-based samples in model estimation avoiding bias at the expense only of requiring knowledge of the actual market shares. This involves weighting the observations by factors calculated as:

Prob (select the option in a random sample) Prob (select the option in a choice based sample)

Thus, in our example the weighting factor for bus-based observation should be:

$$\frac{0.45 + 0.15}{0.563 + 0.187} = 0.8$$

and for car users:

$$\frac{0.20 + 0.20}{0.125 + 0.125} = 1.6$$

Note that it is necessary to have data about choices on each alternative, i.e. it would not be possible to calibrate a model for car and bus, based on data for the latter mode only.

3.1.3 Practical Considerations in Sampling

3.1.3.1 The Implementation Problem

Stratified (and choice-based) sampling requires random sampling inside each stratum; to do so it is first necessary to isolate the relevant group and this may turn out to be not easy in practice. Consider for example a case where the population of interest consists of all potential travellers in a city. Thus if we stratify by area of residence, it may be relatively simple to isolate the subpopulation of residents inside the city (e.g. using data from a previous survey); the problem is that it is extremely difficult to isolate and take a sample of the rest, i.e. those living outside the city.

An additional problem is that in certain cases even if it is possible to isolate all subpopulations and conforming strata, it may still be difficult to ensure a random sample inside each stratum. For example, if we are interested in taking a mode choicebased sample of travellers in a city we will need to interview bus users and for this it is first necessary to decide which routes will be included in the sample. The problem is that certain routes might have, say, higher than average proportions of students and/or old age pensioners, and this would introduce bias.

3.1.3.2 Finding the Size of Each Subpopulation

This is a key element in determining how many people will be surveyed. Given a certain stratification, there are several methods available to find out the size of each subpopulation, such as:

- 1. Direct measurement. This is possible in certain cases. Consider a mode choice-based sample of journey-to-work trips; the number of bus and metro tickets sold, plus traffic counts during the peak hour in an urban corridor, may yield an adequate measure (although imperfect as not all trips during peak are to work) of the number of people choosing each mode. If we have a geographical (i.e. zonal) stratification, on the other hand, the last census may be used to estimate the number of inhabitants in each zone.
- 2. Estimation from a random sample. If a random sample is taken, the proportion of observations corresponding to each stratum is a consistent estimator of the fraction of the total corresponding to each subpopulation. It is important to note that the cost of this method is low as the only information sought is that necessary to establish the stratum to which the interviewee belongs.
- 3. Solution of a system of simultaneous equations. Assume we are interested in stratifying by chosen mode and that we have data about certain population characteristics (e.g. mean income and car ownership). Taking a small on-mode sample we can obtain modal average values of these variables and postulate a system of equations which has the subpopulation fractions as unknowns.

Finally, the 'failure rate' of different types of surveys must be considered when designing sampling frameworks. The sample size discussed above corresponds to the number of successful and valid responses to the data-collection effort. Some survey procedures are known to generate low valid response rates (e.g. some postal surveys), but they may still be used because of their low cost.

Example 3.3: Assume the following information is available:

Average income of population (I): 33 600 \$/year Average car ownership (CO): 0.44 cars/household

Assume also that small on-mode surveys yield the following:

Mode	l (\$ / year)	CO (cars/household)
Car	78 000	1.15
Bus	14 400	0.05
Metro	38 400	0.85

If F_i denotes the subpopulation fraction of the total, the following system of simultaneous equations holds:

 $33\ 600 = 78\ 000F_1 + 14\ 400F_2 + 38\ 400F_3$ $0.44 = 1.15F_1 + 0.05F_2 + 0.85F_3$ $1 = F_1 + F_2 + F_3$

the solution of which is:

$$F_1 = 0.2451$$

 $F_2 = 0.6044$
 $F_3 = 0.1505$

This means that if the total population of the area was 180 000 inhabitants, there would be approximately 44 100 car users, 108 800 bus users and 27 100 metro users.

3.2 ERRORS IN MODELLING AND FORECASTING

The statistical procedures normally used in (travel demand) modelling assume not only that the correct functional specification of the model is known *a priori*, but also that the data used to estimate the model parameters have no errors. In practice, however, these conditions are often violated; furthermore, even if they were satisfied, model forecasts are usually subject to errors due to inaccuracies in the values assumed for the explanatory variables in the design year.

The ultimate goal of modelling is often forecasting (i.e. the number of people choosing given options); an important problem model designers face is to find which combination of model complexity and data accuracy fits best the required forecasting precision and study budget. To this end, it is important to distinguish between different types of errors, in particular:

66

- those that could cause even correct models to yield incorrect forecasts, e.g. errors in the prediction of the explanatory variables, transference and aggregation errors; and
- those that actually cause incorrect models to be estimated, e.g. measurement, sampling and specification errors.

In the next section consideration is given first to the types of errors that may arise with the broad effects they may cause; then the trade-off between model complexity and data accuracy is examined with particular emphasis on the role of simplified models in certain contexts.

3.2.1 Different Types of Error

Consider the following list of errors that may arise during the processes of building, calibrating and forecasting with models.

3.2.1.1 Measurement Errors

These occur due to the inaccuracies inherent in the process of actually measuring the data in the base year, such as: questions badly registered by the interviewee, answers badly interpreted by the interviewer, network measurement errors, coding and digitising errors, and so on. These errors tend to be higher in less developed countries but they can always be reduced by improving the data-collection effort (e.g. by appropriate use of computerised interview support) or simply by allocating more resources to data quality control; however, both of these cost money.

Measurement error, as defined here, should be distinguished from the difficulty of defining the variables that ought to be measured. The complexity that may arise in this area is indicated in Figure 3.1; ideally, modelling should be based on the information perceived by individual travellers but whilst reported data may give some insight into perception, its use raises the difficult question of how to forecast what users are going to perceive in the future. So it appears inevitable that models will be endowed with perception errors which tend to be greater for non-chosen alternatives due to the existence of *self-selectivity* bias (i.e the attributes of the chosen option are perceived as better and those of the rejected option as worse than they are, such as to reinforce the rationality of the choice made).

3.2.1.2 Sampling Errors

These arise because the models must be estimated using finite data sets. Sampling errors are approximately inversely proportional to the square root of the number of observations (i.e. to halve them it is necessary to quadruple sample size); thus, reducing them may be costly. Daganzo (1980) has examined the problem of defining optimal sampling strategies in the sense of refining estimation accuracy.



Figure 3.1 Attribute measurement and choice

3.2.1.3 Computational Errors

These arise because models are generally based on iterative procedures for which the exact solution, if it exists, has not been found for reasons of computational costs. These errors are typically small in comparison with other errors, except for cases such as assignment to congested networks and problems of equilibration between supply and demand in complete model systems, where they can be very large (see ESTRAUS 1989).

3.2.1.4 Specification Errors

These arise either because the phenomenon being modelled is not well understood or because it needs to be simplified for whatever reason. Important subclasses of this type of error are the following:

68

- Inclusion of an irrelevant variable (i.e. one which does not affect the modelled choice process). This error will not bias the model (or its forecasts) if the parameters appear in linear form, but it will tend to increase sampling error; in a non-linear model, however, bias may be caused (see Tardiff 1979).
- Omission of a relevant variable; perhaps the most common specification error. Interestingly, models incorporating a random error term (such as many of those we will examine in Chapters 4 and 7) are designed to accommodate this error; however, problems can arise when the excluded variable is correlated with variables in the model or when its distribution in the relevant population is different from its distribution in the sample used for model estimation (see Horowitz 1981b).
- Exclusion of *taste variations* on the part of the individuals; this will always produce biased models, as shown in Chapter 8. Unfortunately this is the case in most practical models of choice; notable exceptions are the less yielding multinomial probit and mixed logit models, which we will also discuss in Chapter 8.
- Other specification errors, in particular the use of model forms which are not appropriate, such as linear functions to represent non-linear effects, *compensatory* models to represent behaviour that might be *non-compensatory* (see the discussion in Chapter 8), or the omission of effects such as *habit* or *inertia*. A full discussion of these forms of error is given by Williams and Ortúzar (1982a).

All specification errors can be reduced in principle simply by increasing model complexity; however, the total costs of doing this are not easy to estimate as they relate to model operation, but may induce other types of errors which might be costly or impossible to eliminate (e.g. when forecasting more variables and at a higher level of disaggregation). Moreover, removal of some specification errors may require-extensive behavioural research and it must simply be conceded that such errors may be present in all feasible models.

3.2.1.5 Transfer Errors

These occur when a model developed in one context (time and/or place) is applied in a different one. Although adjustments may be made to compensate for the transfer, ultimately the fact must be faced that behaviour might just be different in different contexts. In the case of spatial transfers, the errors can be reduced or eliminated by partial or complete re-estimation of the model to the new context (although the latter would imply discarding the substantial cost savings obtainable from transfer). However, in the case of temporal transfer (i.e. forecasting), this re-estimation is not possible and any potential errors must just be accepted.

3.2.1.6 Aggregation Errors

These arise basically out of the need to make forecasts for groups of people while modelling often needs to be done at the level of the individual in order to capture behaviour better. The following are important subclasses of aggregation error:

- Data aggregation. In most practical studies the data used to define the choice situation of individual travellers is aggregated in some form or another; even when the traveller is asked to report the characteristics of his available options, they can only have based their choice on the expected values of these characteristics. When network models are used there is aggregation over routes, departure times and even zones; this means that the values thus obtained for the explanatory variables are, at best, averages for groups of travellers rather than exact values for any particular individual. Models estimated with aggregate data will suffer from some form of specification error (see Daly and Ortúzar 1990). Reducing this type of aggregation error implies making measurements under many more sets of circumstances: more zones, more departure times, more routes, more socio-economic categories; this costs time and money and increases model complexity.
- Aggregation of alternatives. Again due to practical considerations it may just not be feasible to attempt to consider the whole range of options available to each traveller; even in relatively simpler cases such as the choice of mode, aggregation is present as the large variety of services encompassing a bus option, say (e.g. one-man operated single decker, two-man operated double decker, mini-buses, express services), are seldom treated as separate choices.
- Model aggregation. This can cause severe difficulties to the analyst except in the case of linear models where it is a trivial problem. Aggregate quantities such as flow on links are a basic modelling result in transportation planning, but methods to obtain them are subject to aggregation errors which are often impossible to eliminate. We will examine this problem in some detail in Chapters 4 and 9.

3.2.2 The Model Complexity/Data Accuracy Trade-off

Given the difficulties discussed above, it is reasonable to consider the dual problem of how to optimise the return of investing in increasing data accuracy, given a fixed study budget and a certain level of model complexity, to achieve a reasonable level of precision in forecasts. In order to tackle this problem we must understand first how errors in the input variables influence the accuracy of the model we use.

Consider the observed variables x with the associated errors e_x (i.e. standard deviation); to find the output error derived from the propagation of input errors in a function such as:

$$z=f(x_1,x_2,\ldots,x_n)$$

the following formula may be used:

$$e_z^2 = \sum_i \left(\frac{\partial f}{\partial x_i}\right)^2 e_{x_i}^2 + \sum_i \sum_{j \neq i} \frac{\partial f}{\partial x_i} \frac{\partial f}{\partial x_j} e_{x_i} e_{x_j} r_{ij}$$
(3.14)

where r_{ij} is the coefficient of correlation between x_i and x_j ; the formula is exact for linear functions and a reasonable approximation in other cases. Alonso (1968) uses it to derive some simple rules to be followed during model building in order to prevent large output errors; for example, an obvious one is to avoid using correlated

variables, thus reducing the second term of the right-hand side of equation (3.14) to zero.

If we take the partial derivative of e_z with respect to e_{x_i} and ignore the correlation term, we get:

$$\frac{\partial e_z}{\partial e_{x_i}} = \left(\frac{\partial f}{\partial_{x_i}}\right)^2 \frac{e_{x_i}}{e_z} \tag{3.15}$$

Using these marginal improvement rates and an estimation of the marginal costs of enhancing data accuracy it is possible, in principle, to determine an optimum improvement budget; in practice this problem is not easy though, not least because the law of diminishing returns (i.e. each further percentage reduction in the error of a variable will tend to cost proportionately more) might operate, leading to a complex iterative procedure. However, equation (3.15) serves to deduce two logical rules:

- concentrate the improvement effort on those variables with a large error; and
- concentrate the effort on the most relevant variables, i.e. those with the largest value of $(\partial f/\partial x_i)$ as they have the largest effect on the dependent variable.

Example 3.4: Consider the model z = xy + w, and the following measurement of the independent variables:

$$x = 100 \pm 10; \quad y = 50 \pm 5; \quad w = 200 \pm 50$$

Assume also that the marginal cost of improving each measurement is the following:

Marginal cost of improving x (to 100 ± 9) = \$5.00 Marginal cost of improving y (to 50 ± 4) = \$6.00 Marginal cost of improving w (to 200 ± 49) = \$0.02

Applying equation (3.14) we get:

$$e_z^2 = y^2 e_x^2 + x^2 e_y^2 + e_w^2 = 502\,500$$

then $e_z = 708.87$; proceeding analogously, values of improved e_z in the cases of improving x, y or w may be found to be 674.54, 642.26 and 708.08 respectively. Also from (3.15) we get:

$$\frac{\partial e_z}{\partial e_x} = \frac{10y^2}{708.87} = 35.2; \quad \frac{\partial e_z}{\partial e_y} = 70.5; \quad \frac{\partial e_z}{\partial e_w} = 0.0705$$

These last three values are the marginal improvement rates corresponding to each variable. To work out the cost of the marginal improvements in e_z we must divide the marginal costs of improving each variable by their respective marginal rates of improvement. Therefore we get the following marginal costs of improving e_z arising from the various variable improvements:

Marginal improvement in x = 5/35.2 = \$0.142 Marginal improvement in y = 6/70.5 = \$0.085 Marginal improvement in w = 0.02/0.0705 = \$0.284

Therefore it would be decided to improve the measurement accuracy of variable y if the marginal reduction in e_z is worth at least \$0.085.

Let us now define complexity as an increase in the number of variables of a model and/ or an increase in the number of algebraic operations with the variables. It is obvious that in order to reduce specification error (e_s) complexity must be increased; however, it is also clear that as there are more variables to be measured and/or greater problems for their measurement, data measurement error (e_m) will probably increase as well.

If total modelling error is defined as $E = \sqrt{(e_s^2 + e_m^2)}$, it is easy to see that the minimum of *E* does not necessarily lie at the point of maximum complexity (i.e. maximum realism). Figure 3.2 shows not only that this is intuitively true, but also that as measurement error increases, the optimum value can only be attained at decreasing levels of model complexity.



Figure 3.2 Variation of error with complexity

Example 3.5: Consider the case of having to make a choice between an extremely simple model, which is known to produce a total error of 30% in forecasts, and a new model which has a perfect specification (i.e. $e_s = 0$) given by:

$$z = x_1 x_2 x_3 x_4 x_5$$

where the x_i are independent variables measured with a 10% error (i.e. $e_m = 0.1x_i$). To decide which model is more convenient we will apply equation (3.14):

$$e_z^2 = 0.01[x_1^2(x_2x_3x_4x_5)^2 + x_2^2(x_1x_3x_4x_5)^2 + \ldots + x_5^2(x_1x_2x_3x_4)^2]$$

$$e_z^2 = 0.05[x_1x_2x_3x_4x_5]^2 = 0.05z^2$$

that is, $e_z = 0.22z$ or a 22% error, in which case we would select the second model.

It is interesting to mention that repeating the exercise in a situation where measurement errors are higher produces different results. The interested reader can check that if it is assumed that the x_i variables can only be measured with 20% error, the total error of the second model comes out as 44.5% (i.e. we would now select the first model even if its total error increased up to 44%).

Figure 3.3 serves to illustrate this point, which may be summarized as follows: if the data are not of a very good quality it might be safer to predict with simpler and more robust models. However, to learn about and understand the phenomenon, a better-specified model will always be preferable. Moreover, most models will be used in a forecasting mode where the values of the planning variables x_i will not be observed but forecast. We know that some planning variables are easier to forecast than others and that disaggregation makes predicting their future values an even less certain task. Therefore, in choosing a model for forecasting purposes preference should be given to those using planning variables which can be forecast, in turn, with greater confidence.



Figure 3.3 Influence of the measurement error

3.3 DATA-COLLECTION METHODS

3.3.1 Practical Considerations

Practical limitations have a strong influence in determining the most appropriate type of survey for a given situation. The design of a survey is not a simple matter and requires considerable skill and experience. For basic information on recruiting, training, questionnaire design, supervision and quality control, the reader is referred to the still good book by Moser and Kalton (1971). Information about survey procedures with a particular transport planning flavour may also be found in Stopher and Meyburg (1979). In what follows we briefly discuss some of the most typical practical constraints in transport studies.

3.3.1.1 Length of the Study

This obviously has great importance because it determines indirectly how much time and effort it is possible to devote to the data-collection stage. It is very important to achieve a balanced study (in terms of its various stages) avoiding the all too frequent problem of eventually finding that the largest part of the study budget (and time) was spent in data collection, analysis and validation (see Boyce *et al.* 1970).

3.3.1.2 Study Horizon

There are two types of situation worth considering in this respect:

- If the design year is too close, as in a tactical transport study, there will not be much time to conduct the study; this will probably imply the need to use a particular type of analysis tool, perhaps requiring data of a special kind.
- In strategic transport studies, on the other hand, the usual study horizon is 20 or more years into the future. Although in principle this allows time to employ almost any type of analytical tool (with their associated surveys), it also means that errors in forecasting will only be known in 20 or more years time. This calls for flexibility and adaptation if a successful process of monitoring and re-evaluation is to be achieved.

3.3.1.3 Limits of the Study Area

Here it is important to ignore formal political boundaries (i.e. of county or district) and concentrate on the whole area of interest. It is also necessary to distinguish between this and the study area as defined in the project brief; the former is normally larger as we would expect the latter to develop in a period of, say 20 years. The definition of the area of interest depends again on the type of policies examined and decisions to be made; we will come back to this issue below.

3.3.1.4 Study Resources

It is necessary to know, as clearly and in as much detail as possible, how many personnel and of what level will be available for the study; it is also important to know what type of computing facilities will be available and what restrictions to their use will exist. In general, the time available and study resources should be commensurate with the importance of the decisions to be taken as a result. The greater the cost of a wrong decision, the more resources should be devoted to get it right. There are many other possible restrictions, ranging from physical (i.e. sheer size and topography of the locality) to social and environmental (e.g. known reluctance of the population to answer certain types of questions), which need to be taken into account and will influence sample design.

A general practical consideration is that travellers are often reluctant to answer 'yet another' questionnaire. Responding to questions takes time and may sometimes be seen as a violation of privacy. This may result in either flatly refusing to answer or in the provision of simplistic but credible responses, which is actually worse. In many countries it is necessary to obtain permission from the authorities before embarking on any traffic survey involving disruptions to travellers.

3.3.2 Types of Surveys

During the 1960s and up to the mid-1970s a large number of household origindestination (O–D) surveys, using a simple random sample technique, were undertaken in urban areas of industrialised countries and also in many important cities in developing countries. This large effort was very expensive and demanded enormous quantities of time (a problem with collecting too much information is that a lot of time and money must also be spent analysing it); in fact, as we have commented already, the datacollection effort has traditionally absorbed a vital part of the resources available to conduct these large studies leaving, in many cases, little time and money for the crucial tasks of preparing and evaluating plans.

In many urban areas, and particularly in large metropolitan areas, travel survey data plays an important role. Sometimes this data is collected primarily for use in forecasting, and hence modelling. In other cases the data is used mostly to portray a rich picture of the existing situation.

Understanding the use of the data is one of the key steps in determining the survey methodology for any travel survey. For example, activity models (Beckman *et al.* 1995) require large amounts of data not only about the activities people perform, but also on the activity 'infrastructure' (e.g. opening times of shops). However, the usual needs of travel survey data are to provide the basis for accurate predictions, typically by a strategic transport planning model. In this case the key data elements are trips between origins and destinations, rather than the underlying behavioural determinants, hence the term, 'origin-destination' study.

The requirements in terms of survey methodology are state-of-the-art design, sampling and analysis, cost-effectiveness, and reliability for prediction over the medium to long term. Also, given that the main uses will be transport-related, current best practice suggests that the data set is likely to have the following characteristics:

- Collection of stage-based trip data, ensuring that analyses can relate specific modes to specific locations/times of day/trip lengths, etc.
- Inclusion of all modes of travel, including non-motorised trips.
- Measurements of highly disaggregated levels of trip purposes.
- Coverage of the broadest possible time period, e.g. 24 hours a day, seven days a week, and perhaps 365 days a year (to cover all seasons).
- Collection of data from *all* members of the household.

- High-quality data robust enough to be used even at a disaggregate level (Daly and Ortúzar 1990).
- Integrated data collection systems incorporating household interviews as well as origin-destination data from other sources such as cordon surveys.

Unfortunately, collecting data at this level of precision is not an easy task and is often precluded by the sheer difficulty of convincing a sufficiently large sample of individuals to participate in such a strenuous effort. Then, depending on the modelling objectives (i.e. strategic analysis versus detailed tactical studies), the analyst may need to ease the burden on the respondents and settle for less detailed information.

3.2.2.1 Survey Scope

Figure 3.4 is useful to describe the scope of a study to capture all trips affecting a metropolitan area. It is first necessary to define the study's area of interest. Its external boundary is known as the *external cordon*. Once this is defined, the area is divided into zones (we will look at some basic zoning rules in section 3.4) in order to have a clear and spatially disaggregated idea of the origin and destination of trips, and so we can spatially quantify variables such as population and employment.



Figure 3.4 Scope of data collection needed for a metropolitan O-D survey

The area outside the external cordon is also divided into zones but at a lesser level of detail (larger zones). Inside the study area there can also be other *internal* cordons, as well as *screen lines* (i.e. an artificial divide following a natural or artificial boundary with few crossings, such as a river or a railway line), whose purposes are discussed below. There are no hard and fast rules for deciding the location of the external cordon and hence which areas will be considered external to the study; it depends on the scope and decision levels adopted for the study, i.e. it is a very contextual problem.

Figure 3.4 implies that the following data are needed:

- Household survey: trips made by all household members by all modes of transport both within the study area and leaving/arriving to the area during the survey period; this survey should include socio-economic information (income, car ownership, family size and structure, etc.). This information is very efficient to generate data that permits the estimation of trip generation and mode split models; furthermore, data on household travel provides good information on the distribution of trip lengths in the city, an important element in the estimation of trip distribution models.
- Intercept surveys, external cordon: data on people crossing the study area border, particularly non-residents of the study area. This data can also be used to check and amplify the household data on study area crossings, since there is usually only a small amount of data collected, even in a very large survey. These are shorter surveys, carried out at points that intercept trips arriving and departing the study area: off-kerb surveys, on board public transport vehicles or at mode interchange points (i.e. airports).
- Intercept surveys, internal cordons and screen lines: these are required to measure trips by non-residents, and again to verify household data to some extent. They are important inputs to other models.
- *Traffic and person counts:* Counts provide further check information. The integration of this data into the survey methodology is discussed below.
- Other related data: to create robust forecasting models as needed in large metropolitan areas, it is also important to have a survey methodology which allows integration of related data items that influence travel behaviour (Richardson *et al.* 1995). Here we include:
 - Land-use inventory; residential zones (housing density), commercial and industrial zones (by type of establishment), parking spaces, etc.; these are particularly useful for trip generation models.
 - Infrastructure and existing services inventories (public and private transport networks, fares, frequency, etc.; traffic signal location and timings), flow, speed and travel time measurements (to build speed-flow curves, not an easy task); these are essential for model calibration, especially distribution and assignment models.
 - Information from special surveys on attitudes and elasticity of demand (e.g. stated preference and other methods).

Each of the above survey components requires a detailed design together with a carefully selected sampling strategy. In what follows we give insights into the total methodological design and clues to the necessary measures to integrate the diverse survey components.

3.3.2.2 O-D Surveys

Although the most expensive and difficult type of O–D survey is household-based, it is also that which offers, in general, the possibility of obtaining more useful data. However, on many occasions interest will not be centred on gathering data for the complete model system, but only for parts of it: the most typical case is that of mode choice and assignment in short-term studies.

An interesting method, particularly suitable for corridor-based journey-towork studies and which has proved very efficient in practice, is the use of workplace interviews (see Dunphy 1979; Ortúzar and Donoso 1983). These involve the local authority asking a sample of institutions (employers) in, for example, the Central Business District (CBD) permission to interview a sample of their employees; in certain cases it has been found efficient to ask for the sample to be distributed by residence of the employee (e.g. those living in a certain corridor). It must be noted, however, that contrary to the case of random household survey, the data obtained in this case are choice based in terms of destination; nevertheless it is mostly random with respect to mode.

In what follows we will be mainly referring to household surveys, although most aspects of the general discussion and indeed to the design of measurement instrument are equally applicable to any other type of O–D survey.

General Considerations It is widely recognised that both the procedures and measurement instruments used to collect information on site have a direct and profound influence on the results derived from any data-collection effort. This is why it has been recommended to include the measurement procedure as yet another element to be considered explicitly in the design of any project requiring empirical data for its development. Wermuth (1981), for example, has even proposed a categorisation of all the stages comprising a measurement procedure. In this part we will refer to only two of these categories: the *development* and the *use* of measurement instruments designed to measure activity patterns outside the household.

We have already mentioned that the empirical measurement of travel behaviour is one of the main inputs to the decision-making process in urban transport planning; in fact, it provides the basis for the formulation and estimation of models to explain and predict future travel activities. For this reason, methodological deficiencies at this stage will have direct repercussions in all subsequent stages of the transport planning process.

Frequent criticisms about household or workplace O-D surveys include:

- the surveys only measure average rather than actual travel behaviour of individuals;
- only part of the individual's movements can be investigated;
- information (for example about travel times) is often poorly estimated by the interviewee.

In fact, it has been found that variable measurements derived from traditional O–D surveys–for example related to times, distances and costs of travel–have proved inadequate when compared with values measured objectively for the same variables. That is, the reported characteristics have tended to differ substantially from reality in spite of the fact that the individuals responding to the survey experience the actual values of these level-of-service variables twice per day. It has also been concluded that the bias has a systematic nature and is apparently related with user attitudes with respect to each mode; for example in the case of public transport, access, waiting and transfer times (which are apparently very bothersome) tend to be severely overestimated. It is interesting to note that from a conceptual point of view these results would indicate that the subjective perception of level-of-service variables constitutes an important determinant in modal choice (see the discussion in Ortúzar *et al.* 1983).

A methodological analysis of these criticisms leads to two conclusions. In the first place, travel behaviour information should not be sought in general terms (i.e. average values) but with reference to a concrete temporal point of reference. In the second place, it is not recommended to examine the various activities in isolation, but rather to take the complete activity pattern as the basis for analysis; for example, it can be shown that asking for starting and ending times of a trip yields more accurate results than asking for its total duration (Ampt 1981). This critical analysis has brought two important consequences:

- the substantial improvement of the measurement procedure associated with household and other O-D surveys, which has allowed most of the deficiencies mentioned above to be overcome (Brög and Ampt 1982);
- the development of alternative or complementary data-collection methods such as the travel diary, which we will briefly discuss below.

An Ongoing Data Collection Process The contemporary approach to household O–D data collection postulates that information should be gathered for *each day* of the week *throughout the year* and over several years (Richardson *et al.* 1995). In order to allow the use of data at any level of aggregation and to move away from the need for a standard zoning system, the methodology also recommends geocoding all origin and destination information.

Collecting data for each day of a given year allows capturing seasonal variations, as well as weekend/weekday differences. Therefore, the approach has numerous advantages:

- It permits measuring changes in demand over time, and in particular, it allows the correlation of these changes to changes in the supply system.
- Since respondents only report data for one or two days, it makes their task easy and reliable, at the same time giving data over a longer period.
- The spread of the study over a year also results in lower operational costs.
- It allows for better quality control.

On the other hand, in recommending this new approach, we recognise there are several issues that need to be addressed on each specific circumstance:

- It is necessary to wait for up to a year before there is sufficient data to meet the purposes for which the study was designed (typically a full-scale model).
- If interviewers are used, it is necessary to keep them motivated over a longer period.
- It is necessary to develop weighting processes which take account of seasonal variations.
- It is necessary to develop special methods for post-weighting annual data if it is combined with ongoing survey data (as we discuss below).

Periodic Update of Matrices and Models Matrices and models to match the ongoing data collection system should be updated periodically in order to maximise the benefit of the continuous information. Thus, although it is possible to consider the preparation of partial trip matrices given specific requirements, do not update matrices and models for the whole study area more frequently than every 12–18 months, depending on the type of city under study.

Implications on Data Collection Periodic updating of models and matrices is likely to have an effect on the data collected. For example, which information is most sensitive to updating? In this context there may be several elements that are worth periodic updating:

けいわり

- Trip generation and attraction models.
- O-D matrices, reflecting the differential growth in different parts of the study area.
- Modal split, including non-motorised modes, reflecting the possible impacts of different transport policies.
- Traffic levels in different parts of the network, allowing identification of differential growth in the primary, secondary, access and local networks.
- Car ownership and household formation trends in various city boroughs.

The priority to apply in the case of each of these indicators will depend on the type of transport policies being considered, the need to monitor their performance, and the general modelling needs. It will also depend on their expected rates of change, their importance, and the costs associated with collecting data for updating, including the social cost of bothering users of the transport system (DICTUC 1998).

It is also important to note the convenience of allowing estimation of other types of models likely to be needed in the future, such as time-of-day choice models and dynamic models. On the other hand, the availability of data collected on a continual basis allows monitoring user behaviour with respect to radical interventions in the transport system. Examples are environmental emergencies where CBD car-entry restrictions are increased, main roadworks, bus strikes, or changes in petrol prices, bus fares or parking charges. The response to such policies (predictable or otherwise) provides basic information about users' behavioural thresholds and creates a temporal database which should facilitate the development of more sophisticated models.

Questionnaire Format and Design Since one of the aims of a survey is to achieve the highest possible response rate, to minimise non-response bias, it is recommended that mixed methods (i.e. based on self-completion and personal interview) are used to collect the data (Goldenberg 1996). In particular, a self-completion system seems more appropriate in districts where people are used to 'filling in forms' (with personal interview validation follow-up) or where households cannot be accessed other than by remote security bell systems, where attempts at personal interviews result in low response rates. This combination capitalises on the cost-effectiveness and efficiency of high-quality self-completion designs and ensures minimum response burden for all participants (Richardson *et al.* 1995).

In terms of layout, the order of the questions normally seeks to minimise the respondent's resistance to answering them, so difficult questions (e.g. relating to income) are usually put at the end. The survey instrument (and any personal interviews) should try to satisfy the following criteria:

- The questions should be simple and direct.
- The number of open questions should be minimised.
- Travel information must include the purpose of the trip. It is interesting to acquire *stage-based trip data* (i.e. all movements on a public street) to ensure that analyses can relate specific modes to specific locations, times of day, trip lengths, etc.
- Because of the growth of non-car modes, seek information about all modes of travel, including non-motorised travel.
- Due to the growing importance of independent trips by children, and of non-motorised modes (see above), *all* people in the household should be included in the survey, including non-family members, like maids in developing countries.

- To facilitate the respondent's task of recording all travel, it is recommended that an activity-recall framework be used; people record travel in the context of activities they have undertaken rather than simply trips they have made; this has been shown to result in much more accurate travel measurement (Stopher 1998).
- Since people have difficulty recalling infrequent and discretionary activities, even when they are recent, it is recommended that a travel day or days be assigned to each household in advance. They should be given a brief diary in advance of these days; the information in the diary may then be transferred to the self-completion form or reported to the interviewer at the end of the day (or as soon as possible).

The survey instrument needs to be designed for minimum respondent burden (Ampt 1997), maximum response rate and hence greatest robustness of the data:

- Self-completion designs need to focus on overall layout since they are the researchers' only contact with the respondent. The layout needs to be clear and concise, and in general it should lead respondents onto the next question. Layouts should usually be designed to encourage every respondent to reply, whether or not they are used to filling out forms.
- The strength of personal interviews lies in the ease of response for survey participants, so the focus needs to be on training interviewers to understand the context of the survey and making sure the survey designs are easy for them to administer.

For either type of household survey, it is recommended that the survey be divided into two parts: (1) personal and household characteristics and identification and (2) trip data. We will briefly review the information sought in each part:

- Personal and household characteristics and identification: this part includes questions designed to classify the household members according to their relation to the head of the household (e.g. wife, son), sex, age, possession of a driving licence, educational level and occupation. In order to reduce the possibility of a subjective classification, it is important to define a complete set of occupations (non-household surveys are usually concerned only with the person being interviewed; however, the relevant question are the same or very similar). This part also includes questions designed to obtain socio-economic data about the household, such as characteristics of the house, identification of household vehicles (including a code to identify their usual user), house ownership and family income.
- Trip data: this part of the survey aims at detecting and characterising all trips made by the household members identified in the first part. A trip is now defined as any movement outside a building or premises with a given purpose; but the information sought considers trips by stages, where a stage is defined by a change of mode (including walking). Each stage is characterised on the basis of variables such as origin and destination (normally expressed by their nearest road junction or full postcode, if known), purpose, start and ending times, mode used, amount of money paid for the trip, and so on.

Definition of the Sampling Framework The scope of mobility surveys usually includes all travellers in an area (Figure 3.4). Thus, it not only includes residents, but also visitors to households, in hotels, other people in non-private dwellings (such as hospitals) and travellers that pass through the area on the survey days.

Once the scope has been defined, the sampling frame needs to be determined. In other words, what type of list will provide information on all residents, visitors and people who pass through the area, in order to choose a sample of those people and trips. Although there are various options, the household sample frame, while complex, is usually the most straightforward. If a census has been conducted recently and information on all dwellings is available, this can be ideal. Alternatively, a block list of the whole region (prepared for any reason, e.g. for a utility company or for a previous survey) could be used, but a key issue is that it is very up-to-date.

Choosing the sampling frame for travel by non-residents is more complicated. It is recommended that this be done in the following way:

- Obtain a list of all non-private dwellings and select a sample (possibly stratified by size or by type of visitor).
- Obtain a list of public transport interchanges where people are likely to arrive and leave the metropolitan region (e.g. airports, train stations, and long-distance bus stations). Ideally this will produce a sampling of travellers at each intercept point, although in some cases it will be necessary to sample sites.
- Obtain a list of all road crossing points of the area's external cordon. As with public transport interchanges, ideally all cross-points should be included, although in some cases they will need to be sampled.

Sample Size Travel surveys are always based on some type of sampling. Even if it were possible to survey all travellers on a specific service on a given day, this would only be a sample of travellers making trips in a given week, month or year. The challenge in sampling design is to identify sampling strategies and sizes that allow reasonable conclusions, and reliable and unbiased models, without spending excessive resources on data collection. Often there is more than one way of obtaining the relevant information. For some data needs it may be possible to gather the information either through household surveys or through intercept surveys. In these situations it is best to use the method that delivers the most precise data at the lowest cost (DICTUC 1998).

Today it is accepted that the selection of an optimal sample size, which would service each of the diverse uses to which the data can be put, is practically impossible. The optimal size is usually constrained by cost considerations, and the user needs to make decisions about which are the most important variables. As the final use of the data is to serve as an input to different models and types of analysis, it is not possible to define a unique output as more important than the rest. For this reason it is not possible to establish a natural optimisation criterion to the problem. Besides, as we typically have multiple users and objectives, and several types of survey instruments are used, the optimisation task appears to be not only impractical but merely impossible.

Household O–D surveys have been traditionally taken on the basis of very large random samples. Table 3.1 shows the values which have been postulated as recommended practice for more than 20 years (see Bruton 1985) but are rarely used in practice.

The problems created by these enormous sample sizes have been compounded by the fact that many agencies, particularly in developing countries, believe them to be essential

	Sample size (dwelling units)		
Population of area	Recommended	Minimum	
Under 50 000	1 in 5	1 in 10	
50 000-150 000	1 in 8	1 in 20	
150 000-300 000	1 in 10	1 in 35	
300 000-500 000	1 in 15	1 in 50	
500 000-1 000 000	1 in 20	1 in 70	
Over 1 000 000	1 in 25	1 in 100	

Table 3.1 Sample sizes recommended in traditional surveys

and thus require up to 20% bigger samples to be contacted in the survey to allow for eventual validation losses (see Gárate 1988).

Methods to estimate sample size from a more logical and less wasteful statistical approach require knowledge about the variable to be estimated, its coefficient of variation, and the desired accuracy of measurement together with the level of significance associated to it.

The first requirement, although both obvious and fundamental, has been ignored many times in the past. The majority of household O–D surveys have been designed on the basis of very vague objectives, such as 'to reproduce the travel patterns in the area'. What is the meaning of this? Is it the elements of the O–D matrix which are required, and if this is the case, are they required by purpose, mode and time of day, or is it just the flow trends between large zones which are of interest?

If only area-wide trip generation rates are required, it can be shown that samples of some 1000 individuals guarantee 90% confidence levels for a 5% tolerance (error) on the values. However, the situation changes dramatically if the interest centres on the number of trips on each cell of a typical O–D matrix (i.e. with many zones; obviously the level of detail affects this). For example, if each cell had around 1000 trips it can be shown that a sample of 4.3% guarantees errors of less than 25% with 90% confidence; however, for volumes of 20 to 30 trips between zones (which are very common in practice), the same level of accuracy would require 100% samples (i.e. the whole population).

The above examples show that sample size selection is not an easy task. Firstly, it is necessary to have great clarity about the survey objectives; secondly, a decision must be reached about how much effort should be spent in order to achieve a given level of accuracy in the results (Brög and Ampt 1982).

The second element (coefficient of variation of the variable to be measured) was an unknown in the past, but now it may be estimated using information from the large number of household O–D surveys which have been conducted in recent years. Finally, the accuracy level (percentage error acceptable to the analyst) and its confidence level are context-dependent matters to be decided by the analyst on the basis of personal experience. Any sample may become too large if the level of accuracy required is too strict. It can be said that this aspect is where the 'art' of sample size determination lies.

Once these three factors are known, the sample size (n) may be computed using the following formula (M.E. Smith 1979):

$$n = \frac{\mathrm{CV}^2 Z_{\alpha}^2}{E^2}$$

(3.16)

where CV is the coefficient of variation, E is the level of accuracy (expressed as a proportion) and Z_{α} is the value of the standard normal variate for the confidence level (α) required.

Example 3.6: Assume that we want to measure the number of trips per household in a certain area, and that we have data about the coefficient of variation of this variable for various locations in the USA as follows:

Area	CV	
Average for U.S.A. (1969) Pennsylvania (1967) New Hampshire (1964) Baltimore (1962)	0.87 0.86 1.07 1.05	

As all the values are near to one, we will choose this figure for convenience. As mentioned above, the decision about accuracy and confidence level is the most difficult; equation (3.16) shows that if we postulate levels which are too strict, sample size increases exponentially. On the other hand, it is convenient to fix strict levels in this case because the number of trips per household is a very crucial variable (i.e. if this number is badly wrong, the accuracy of subsequent models will be severely compromised). In this example we will ask for 0.05 level of accuracy at a 95% level.

For $\alpha = 95\%$ the value of Z_{α} is 1.645, therefore we get:

$$n = 1.0(1.645)^2 / (0.05)^2 = 1084$$

that is, it would suffice to take a sample of approximately 1100 observations to ensure trip rates with a 5% tolerance 95% of the time. The interested reader may consult M.E. Smith (1979) for other examples of this approach.

The situation changes, however, when we are trying to estimate O–D matrices. In this case M.E. Smith (1979) shows that a sample size of 4% of all trips in a given study area would be needed to estimate levels higher than 1100 trips between O–D pairs at the 90% confidence level with a standard error of 25%. This effectively means that if there were less than 1100 trips, a sample size of less than 4% would not be sufficient to detect them.

Ortúzar et al. (1993) analysed the number of trips by cell in Santiago, Chile, for a grouping of only 34 zones (i.e. at the municipality level). They observed that only 58% of the O-D cells contained more than 1000 trips in this case. Thus, it would seem necessary to postulate a sample size of 4% of trips (and by deduction, 4% of households) in Santiago to be able to estimate an O-D matrix at the municipality level with a 25% standard error and 90% confidence limits. When the effect of response rates is considered (even if they are as high as 75%), considering that there are about 1240 000 households in Santiago, this would imply a sample size of 62 000 households. Is such a large sample size (and the associated costs and levels of effectiveness) really necessary to accomplish such a meagre objective?

Clearly, the driving force behind large sample sizes is the need to obtain trip matrices at the zone level. It has also been shown that it is very difficult to reduce the measurement error to an acceptable level in areas with more than say 100 zones, since the sample size required is close to that of the population (M.E. Smith 1979). Hence, if the objective

84

of the study includes estimating an O-D matrix, it is desirable to use a combination of survey methods, including both household and intercept surveys, to take advantage of the greater efficiencies for different data objectives.

Optimisation Strategies for Sample Design To achieve a sampling design that yields a smaller sample size, it is necessary to devise strategies that estimate, say, trip generation rates by socio-economic status. One approach is to use a multi-stage stratified random sampling heuristic which can produce better results than the classic method devised by M.E. Smith (1979), but this requires a lot of effort by the analyst and does not guarantee a unique solution (DICTUC 1998). The heuristic begins by ordering the socio-demographic classes according to the degree to which they are represented in the population. Next the zones in the study area are allocated a class based on the most frequently occurring socio-economic group in them. Then a random sample of zones of each socio-economic type is selected (i.e. of the order of 1% of all households). After that the remaining zones are categorised in priority order and are chosen as necessary to reach the difference between the sample already selected and the minimum required for each new class. The procedure is repeated until all classes have the minimum sample size required (say 30 or 50 observations).

This procedure was applied in Santiago for the 264-zone system defined in the 1991 O–D survey (Ortúzar *et. al.* 1993) and for a stratification of 14 classes based on income and car ownership. The final solution achieved was a sample size of 1312 households located in only 15 zones, which guaranteed a minimum of 30 observations per class. However, in certain zones, notably those containing high-income people, the solution implied somewhat unreasonable sample sizes (i.e. around 20% of the zonal population). A better solution was found by solving the following optimisation problem (Ampt *et al.* 1998):

Minimise

 $\sum_{i \in \{classes\}} \sum_{j \in \{zones\}} \alpha_j \eta_{ij}$

subject to

$$0 \leq \alpha_j \leq \delta$$

$$\sum_{j \in \{\text{zones}\}} \alpha_j \eta_{ij} \ge \mu_i$$

where α_j is the proportion of households to interview in zone *j* and δ a reasonable limit (e.g. a maximum of 5%), η_{ij} is the number of households of class *i* in zone *j*, and μ_i is the minimum acceptable sample size for each class *i* (i.e. 30 or 50 observations).

Using the same information as in the previous case, it was found that the problem could be optimally solved yielding a sample of just 482 households. More interestingly,

for a stratification with 26 classes (i.e. adding household size as stratifying variable), it was found that an optimum sample size of 1372 households, guaranteeing a minimum of 30 observations in each of the specified classes, would be possible by collecting data in only 17 of the 264 zones.

However, as no limit was enforced for δ , some values of α_j were again near 20% of the zone population. So, by applying the restriction of δ being less than 5%, a sample of 1683 households in only 27 zones was finally obtained. Note that the method permits segmentations other than by socio-economic criteria. For example, it is also possible to identify spatial differences in terms of physical area (i.e. distance from the CBD) or access to the public transport network, and to increase the number of classes considered for the optimisation (DICTUC 1998).

Finally, remember that the design can also be improved by allowing for different response rates between different groups. In principle it is possible to estimate the number of households required in a gross sample (μ_i) to achieve a given minimum number of responses for each class, thereby ensuring a design that will yield even higherquality trip generation data.

Sample Size for a Continuous Survey A final challenge consists of designing a sampling strategy for a continuous survey. If a sample of say 15000 households is required in year 1 to fulfil the initial modelling requirements of a metropolitan area, an ongoing survey would probably have the following form or something similar:

Year 1	Year 2	Year 3	Year 4	Year 5
15 000	5000	5000	5000	5000
15000	5000	5000	3000	5000

This method requires smaller ongoing input after the first year, which offers several advantages:

- A smaller well-trained field force and administrative procedures which are likely to ensure very high quality data with minimal effort in subsequent years.
- The appropriate authorities make a financial commitment for four years in year 1, reducing the risk of difficulties over repeat funding in say year 4.

But it does require the development of an annual weighting and integration system to ensure the data is readily usable for modelling, and this system needs to be robust and easy to use. We need to ensure that *all* the data at the end of year 2 is representative of year 2, that *all* the data at the end of year 3 is representative of that year, and so on. Such a procedure provides an up-to-date representation of existing travel behaviour for modelling and other purposes. In developing cities (i.e. where rapid changes occur in car ownership, land-use spread and distribution), this would mean a more accurate modelling capability than has ever been possible in the past. It would also provide a larger sample size for use in the second and subsequent years, enabling more detailed questions to be asked of the data in them. Furthermore, if it is assumed that the data will be used for other purposes as well as modelling, the annual data collection method will provide essential time series data. Here are some examples:

- Changes in travel patterns (by mode) related to changes in car ownership levels and distribution, pollution levels or land-use patterns.
- Changes in choice of mode related to changes in supply patterns, e.g. improvements for pedestrians, expansion of the public transport network.

The way in which data from the second and subsequent years should be integrated and combined with data from the first year has to occur at four levels: household, vehicle, person and trip. In this sense it is important to consider three things:

- Careful sample selection and high response rates to ensure the 15000 households in year 1 are representative of the city; then weighting and expansion procedures should be applied as described below.
- Make sure the 5000 households in year 2 are representative of the city (i.e. spatially and on all other parameters used for the first year of the sample selection); again, weighting procedures need to be applied.
- At the end of year 2, the database will consist of 20 000 households but it will contain the raw data and the weighting factors only.

In smaller-sized cities, or in areas where there is little change in size and structure, it may not be necessary to have such a complicated sampling strategy, but it still depends on the uses of the data. For example, an equal sample for each of the years in a five-year period could be appropriate.

3.3.2.3 Other Important Types of Surveys

Roadside Interviews These provide useful information about trips not registered in household surveys (i.e. external-external trips in a cordon survey). They are often a better method for estimating trip matrices than home interviews as larger samples are possible. For this reason, the data collected are also useful in validating and extending the household-based information.

Roadside interviews involve asking a sample of drivers and passengers of vehicles (e.g. cars, public transport, goods vehicles) crossing a roadside station, a limited set of questions; these include at least origin, destination and trip purpose. Other information such as age, sex and income is also desirable but seldom asked due to time limitations; however, well trained interviewers can easily add at least part of these data from simple observation of the vehicle and occupants (with obvious difficulties in the case of public transport).

The conduct of these interviews requires a good deal of organisation and planning to avoid unnecessary delays, ensure safety and deliver quality results. The identification of suitable sites, co-ordination with the police and arrangements for lighting and supervision are important elements in the success of these surveys. We shall concentrate here on issues of sample size and accuracy.

Example 3.7: Let us assume a control point where N cars cross and we wish to take a sample of n vehicles to survey. Let us also assume that of these n, X_1 cars travel between the origin-destination pair O-D₁. As X_1 has a hypergeometric distribution $H(N, N_1, n)$, where N_1 is the total number of travellers between pair O-D₁, it can be shown that its expected value and variance are given by:

$$E(X_1) = np \text{ with } p = N_1/N$$
$$V(X_1) = np(1-p)(1-n/N)$$

Using a Normal approximation (based on the central limit theorem) we get that that the distribution of X_1 is:

$$X_1 \sim N(np, np(1-p)(1-n/N))$$

and an estimator for p is:

$$\hat{p} = \frac{X_1}{n}$$

Therefore

$$\hat{p} \sim N\left(p, \frac{p(1-p)(1-n/N)}{n}\right)$$

and an approximate $100(1 - \alpha)\%$ confidence interval for p is given by:

$$\left[\hat{p} - z\sqrt{\frac{p(1-p)(1-n/N)}{n}}, \hat{p} + z\sqrt{\frac{p(1-p)(1-n/N)}{n}}\right]$$

where z is the standard Normal variate value for the required confidence level (1.96 for the 95% level). We typically require that the absolute error e associated to \hat{p} does not exceed a prespecified value (usually 0.1), that is:

$$E = z \sqrt{\frac{p(1-p)(1-n/N)}{n}} \le e$$

Working algebraically on this expression we get:

$$n \ge \frac{p(1-p)(1-n/N)}{\left(e/z\right)^2}$$

or equivalently:

$$n \ge \frac{p(1-p)}{\left(e/z\right)^2 + p(1-p)/N} \tag{3.17}$$

It can be seen that, for a given N, e and z, the value p = 0.5 yields the highest (i.e. most conservative) value for n in (3.17). Taking this value and considering e = 0.1 (i.e. a maximum error of 10%) and z = 1.96, we obtain the values in Table 3.2.

Example 3.8: An examination of historical data during preparatory work for a roadside interview revealed that flows across the survey station varied greatly throughout the

N (passengers/period)	<i>n</i> (passengers/period)	100 n/N (%)
100	. 49	49.0
200	65	32.5
300	73	24.3
500	81	16.2
700	85	12.1
900	87	9.7
1100	89	8.1

Table 3.2 Variation of sample size with observed flow

day. Given this, it was considered too complex to try to implement the strategy of Table 3.2 in the field. Therefore, the following simplified table was developed:

Estimated observed flow (passengers/period)	Sample size (%)	
900 or more 700 to 899 500 to 699 300 to 499 200 to 299 1 to 199	10.0 (1 in 10) 12.5 (1 in 8) 16.6 (1 in 6) 25.0 (1 in 4) 33.3 (1 in 3) 50.0 (1 in 2)	

The fieldwork procedure requires stopping at random the corresponding number of vehicles, interviewing all their passengers and asking origin, destination and trip purpose. In the case of public-transport trips, given the practical difficulties in stopping the vehicles for the time required to interview all passengers, the survey may be conducted with the vehicles in motion. For this to work it is necessary to define road sections rather than stations and the number of interviewers to be used depends on the observed vehicle-occupancy factors at the section. Even this approach may be unworkable if the vehicles are overloaded.

Cordon Surveys These provide useful information about external-external and external-internal trips. Their objective is to determine the number of trips that enter, leave and/or cross the cordoned area, thus helping to complete the information coming from the household O–D survey. The main one is taken at the external cordon, although surveys may be conducted at internal cordons as well. In order to reduce delay they sometimes involve stopping a sample of the vehicles passing a control station (usually with police help), to which a short mail-return questionnaire is given. In some Dutch studies a sample of licence plates is registered at the control station and the questionnaires are sent to the corresponding addresses stored in the Incomes and Excise computer. An important problem here is that return-mail surveys are known to produce biased results: this is because less than 50% of questionnaires are usually returned and it has been shown that the type of person who returns them is different to those that do not (see Brög and Meyburg 1980). This is why in many countries roadside surveys often ask a rather limited number of questions (i.e. occupation, purpose, origin, destination and modes available) to encourage better response rates. Screen-line Surveys Screen lines divide the area into large natural zones (e.g. at both sides of a river or motorway), with few crossing points between them. The procedure is analogous to that of cordon surveys and the data also serve to fill gaps in and validate (see Figure 3.5) the information coming from the household and cordon surveys. Care has to be taken when aiming to correct the household survey data in this way, because it might not be easy to conduct the comparison without introducing bias.



Figure 3.5 Household survey data consistency check

Travel Diary Surveys These are a special type of household survey which request similar kinds of information as the O–D survey but in greater detail. However, it is difficult to imagine room for greater detail in the contemporary approach to survey design. So it may be that this type of survey will eventually cease to exist. But if respondent burden does not allow the analyst to collect the data as recommended here, then travel diaries may be the only way out in many studies. Diaries need to be applied separately to each household member travelling at the time of the study. They are meant to be carried and self-completed by the subjects during the day; for this reason they must satisfy the following design objectives:

- Ease of transport. To accomplish this a small format allowing their storage in pockets or handbags is required.
- Ease of understanding to the user. With this end in mind it is necessary to devise a way of superimposing their pages in order to have the instructions permanently in view (see for example Ortúzar and Hutt 1988).
- Ease of completion. To try and accomplish this, as is usual with self-completion questionnaires, pre-codified options are offered wherever possible in order to minimise the need to register written text.

A travel diary survey is normally conducted with two objectives in mind: first, to aid the general correction process of the O–D survey, as will be discussed in section 3.3.3; and second to provide a data bank suitable to estimate disaggregate modal choice models. This method of data collection implies the following steps:

- A first visit to each household in the sample (which should be selected taking care to avoid households contacted for the O-D survey), in order to present and explain the diaries, and to gather the same socioeconomic data as in the case of the O-D survey. Interviewees are briefly trained in the use of the instrument and asked to fill it with complete details of their travel data for the following day; more that one diary is given to each traveller if the exercise is to be repeated during the week (see Brög and Ampt 1982).
- A second visit the day following the last surveyed day (i.e. 24 hours later in the case of one-day diaries), in order to collect the completed forms for each traveller. It is often necessary to help some people complete the forms at this stage.

Travel diaries are processed in two stages: at first only the socioeconomic information and trip rates by purpose are registered, as this is the data needed for the O–D survey correction process. A second stage involves considering the data for each trip and incorporating very precise measures of the level-of-service variables for the reported chosen option and for the rest of the alternatives in each individual's choice set; as will be discussed in Chapter 8, the data are needed in this form for disaggregate choice model estimation.

3.3.3 O–D Survey Data Correction, Expansion and Validation

Corrections and weighting need to be done on any travel survey, specifically on origindestination surveys (Armoogum *et al.* 1997). The following sections discuss the methods appropriate for the methodology described above.

3.3.3.1 Data Correction

The need to correct the O–D survey data in order to achieve results which are not only representative of the whole population, but also reliable and valid, has been discussed at length (Brög and Erl 1982; Wermuth 1981). It is now accepted that simply expanding the sample is not appropriate, although for many years it was the most commonly practised method. Brög and Ampt (1982) identify a series of correction steps as follows.

Correction by Household Size and Socio-Demographic Characteristics To make corrections that guarantee that the household size, and age and sex distributions of the sampled data represent those in the population (based on census data), an iterative approach is needed as more simplistic methods do not guarantee correct results (Deville *et al.* 1993). Bi-proportional fitting (section 5.6.1) is a very good approach in this case, since it guarantees convergence in very few iterations. Furthermore, the application of this method has the potential advantage of not requiring the subsequent calculation of expansion factors.

This method is particularly appropriate if the population data has been gathered close to the time of the O–D survey. It is not appropriate, however, if the travel survey is done several years after the census as the urban population may change, and very quickly in developing countries. In this case it would be necessary to calculate proportions of 92

households in each group and to compute expansion factors in the more traditional form (Ortúzar et al. 1993).

The bi-proportional method does not guarantee that each cell value will be identical in the census and in the O–D survey, since in any matrix there is an important degree of indeterminacy (i.e. many combinations of cell values can give rise to the same totals of rows and columns). In particular, due to its multiplicative nature, when using the method, a cell containing a zero will always end up with a zero value. Furthermore, certain special matrix structures (that contain zeros in some key positions) can lead to non-convergence of the method (section 5.6.1).

To avoid bias in the bi-proportional correction, because on the one hand we are correcting by household size (number of persons) and additionally by personal characteristic (sex and age), it is recommended to define bi-unique categories avoiding classes that consider, for example, two to four persons, six or more persons. Nevertheless, it is easy to imagine occasions when it could be necessary to group a certain category because it is not represented in the sample for a given zone. In that case it is convenient to check if it is possible to group similar zones instead of making the correction at such a disaggregated level.

Additional Corrections in Surveys to Households In addition to the corrections by household size and socio-demographics, there are two other correction procedures, depending on whether it is a personal interview or a self-completion survey (Richardson *et al.* 1995).

Corrections for non-reported data These occur when certain elements of the survey have not been answered (i.e. item non-response). In self-completion surveys, this can be addressed by interviewing a validation sample of people using personal interviews and then weighting the data accordingly (Richardson *et al.* 1995). Since interviewers are well trained and supervised, this type of correction should not be needed when personal interviews are used; however, even in these cases, 'difficult' data such as income may not be forthcoming.

If it has not been possible to collect the O–D information following the detailed rules mentioned above (i.e. trips by stages on a predefined travel day and following an activity-recall framework), there may be an underestimation of non-mandatory trips. In these cases it might prove worthwhile to check the number of trips by purpose obtained in the O–D survey, with those of the travel diaries where more detailed information about each journey and especially about non-compulsory trips should have been gathered. A correction method proposed by Ortúzar and Hutt (1988) considers the following steps:

- Divide the household into categories (say defined by income, number of cars and family size); the total number of categories is limited by the condition that each one must have at least 30 observations from the travel diary survey (i.e. to ensure that their mean trip rate is distributed normal).
- Calculate the average number of trips by purpose (and its variance) for each category, and for both the O–D survey and travel diary data; let the means be \bar{X}_a and \bar{X}_b and the variances S_a and S_b respectively. Calculate $D = \bar{X}_a - \bar{X}_b$.
- The minimum detectable difference (d) between the means of a certain variable X in two samples with sizes N_a and N_b , for an 80% probability of finding that their actual difference (D) is significant at the 95% level, is given by (Skelton 1982):

$$d = 2.8 \left(\frac{S_a}{N_a} + \frac{S_b}{N_b}\right)^{1/2}$$
(3.18)

- If D > d, the difference is significant; therefore if the average trip rate in that category is smaller in the O-D survey than in the travel diary, it has to be factored to equal the average trip rate for the diaries. If the reverse occurs no correction is performed (i.e. the factor is one).
- If $D \leq d$, the difference is not significant and no correction is required.

In the case of income and other item non-response data, validation studies may reveal more about non-respondents, and more flexible models can be obtained if validation data is available. However, it has been argued that it is not possible to model item nonresponse error separately from behavioural error, so different non-response models may be obtained using the same data when modelling different choice situations (Ortúzar and Garrido 2001). For unit non-response it is even preferable to impute an entire observation than re-weighting (see the discussion on imputation methods below).

Corrections for non-response This refers to situations in which a household or individual does not respond, i.e. does not return the survey instrument or refuses verbally or by mail to respond to the survey. This can be attributed to a variety of causes, and it is important to differentiate between genuine non-response or sample loss (e.g. vacant dwellings) and refusal (where the person could be travelling but not responding). In the case of personal interviews it is recommended that correction is based on the number of visits necessary to achieve a response, since it has been shown that this is associated with strong differences in travel behaviour. In self-completion surveys the correction can be based on the number of follow-up reminders needed to generate a household response (Richardson *et al.* 1995).

Integration Weighting for a Continuous Survey Integration weighting is required to unite each wave of the survey; in this case it is recommended to proceed as follows (Ampt *et al.* 1998):

- *Household weighting* would occur for each 'important' variable (as chosen in prior consultation). Household size is shown as an example in Table 3.3, and it would be done in a similar way with car ownership or household income.
- Vehicle weighting would be done in the same way. A variable of particular importance should be the age of the vehicle, since without correct weighting it would appear as if the fleet were not ageing.
- Person weighting would include for example factors such as income and education.
- *Trip weighting* includes number of trips and mode, all the weightings follow the same general principles described above.

Imputation Methods There are several state-of-the-art imputation methods (for a good discussion of the subject see Armoogum and Madre, 1998). But they do not preserve the variance of the imputation variable (e.g. income) and therefore they can produce inconsistent estimates when the variable that contains imputations is included in a

93

Table 3.3 Weighting procedures for integration

Weighted values for years 1 and 2

Household size

Total	15 000 5 000 20 000	
5	6.67% 9.00% 7.25%	
	1000 450 1450	
4	33.33% 30.00% 32.50%	
	5000 1500 6500	
e	26.67% 20.00% 25.00%	
	4000 1000 5000	
2	20.00% 24.00% 21.00%	
	3000 1200 4200	
-	13.33% 17.00% 14.25%	
	2000 850 2850	
	Year 1 Year 2 Total	

Reweighting values for year 1

1 2 3 4 5	3.33 1.275 1.200 0.750 0.900 1.350	
1 2	17.00/13.33 1.275 1.	
	Year 1	

Reweighting procedure

	15 000 5 000 20 000
5	%6
	1350 450 1805
4	30%
	4500 1500 6000
	20%
	3000 1000 4000
5	24%
	3600 1200 4800
-	17%
	2550 850 3400
	Year 1 Year 2 Total

model. For this reason, some researchers even believe that to impute values increases the bias in some instances, and is simply translated in makeshift data. Thus, it is recommended to register the changes produced upon imputing values, and if possible, to evaluate their effects. To solve this and other problems, recent investigations suggest making multiple imputations and thereafter combining the estimators of the resulting models in each case, in order to obtain consistent values that include a consideration of the errors associated with the imputation process (Brownstone 1998).

3.3.3.2 Sample Expansion

Once the data have been corrected it is necessary to expand them in order to represent the total population; to achieve this expansion factors are defined for each study zone as the ratio between the total number of addresses in the zone (A) and the number obtained as the final sample. However, often data on A are outdated leading to problems in the field. The following expression is fairly general in this sense:

$$F_i = \frac{A - A(C + CD/B)/B}{B - C - D}$$

where F_i is the expansion factor for zone *i*, *A* is the total number of addresses in the original population list, *B* is the total number of addresses selected as the original sample, *C* is the number of sampled addresses that were non-eligible in practice (e.g. demolished, non-residential), and *D* is the number of sampled addresses where no response was obtained. As can be seen, if *A* was perfect (i.e. C = 0) the factor would simply be A/(B-D) as defined above. On the other hand, if D = 0 it can be seen that the formula takes care of subtracting from *A* the proportion of non-eligible cases, in order to avoid a bias in F_i .

3.3.3.3 Validation of Results

Data obtained from O–D surveys are normally submitted to three validation processes. The first simply considers on site checks of the completeness and coherence of the data; this is usually followed by their coding and digitising in the office. The second is a computational check of valid ranges for most variables and in general of the internal consistency of the data. Once these processes are completed, the data is assumed to be free of obvious errors.

In a state-of-the-art mobility study the most important validation is done within the survey data itself and not with secondary data such as traffic counts at screen lines and cordons in the study area. The reason is that each method has its own particular biases which confound this task. For example, gross comparisons, such as number of trips crossing a cordon or number of trips by mode, often give relatively poor comparisons.

State-of-the-art survey techniques minimise these problems, but it is still recommended to use independent data to check figures from all components of a metropolitan O-D survey. Objective comparisons of these figures, taking into account the strengths and weaknesses of each survey method, make it possible to detect potential biases and take steps to amend them. Furthermore, if matrices are to be adjusted, it is essential to reserve independent data to validate the final results. This requires good judgement and experience, since if insufficient care is taken, it is still easy to produce corrections to the O–D matrices that do not correspond to reality.

3.3.4 Stated-preference Surveys

The previous discussion has been conducted under the implicit assumption that any choice data corresponded to *revealed-preference* (RP) information; this means data about actual or observed choices made by individuals. It is interesting to note that we are seldom in a position to actually observe choice; normally we just manage to obtain data on what people report they do (or more often, what they have done on the previous day).

In terms of understanding travel behaviour RP data have limitations:

- observations of actual choices may not provide sufficient variability for constructing good models for evaluation and forecasting. For example, attributes like travel time and fare may be so correlated in the sample that it may be very difficult to separate their effects in model estimation and therefore for forecasting purposes.
- the observed behaviour may be dominated by a few factors making it very difficult to detect the relative importance of other variables. This is a particular problem with secondary qualitative variables like public-transport information services, security, decor; but these attributes cost money and we would like to find out how much travellers value them before allocating resources among them.
- the difficulties in collecting responses for policies which are entirely new, for example a completely new mode (perhaps a people mover) or cost-recovery system (e.g. electronic road pricing).

These limitations would be surmounted if we could undertake real-life controlled experiments within cities or transport systems. The opportunities for doing this in practice are very limited. *Stated-preference* (SP) surveys provide an approximation to this, a sort of quasi-experiment based on hypothetical situations set up by the researcher.

What distinguishes RP from SP surveys is that in the latter case individuals are asked about what they would choose to do (or how would they rank/rate certain options) in one or more hypothetical situations. The degree of artificiality of these situations may vary, according to the needs and rigour of the exercise:

- the *decision context* may be a hypothetical or a real one; in other words, the respondent may be asked to consider an actual journey or one that she might consider undertaking in the future;
- the *alternatives* offered are often hypothetical although one of them may well be an existing one, for example the mode just chosen by the respondent including all its attributes;
- the *response* elicited from the individual may take the form of *choices* or just *preferences* expressed in a number of ways.

A very basic problem with SP data collection is how much faith can we put on individuals actually doing what they stated they would do when the case arises (for
example, after introducing a new option). In fact, experience in the 1970s was not very good in this sense, with large differences between predicted and actual choice (e.g. only half the people doing what they said they would) found in many studies (see Ortúzar 1980a).

The situation improved considerably in the 1980s and recently very good agreement with reality has been reported from models estimated using SP data (Louviere 1988a). However, this has occurred because SP data-collection methods have improved enormously and are now very demanding, not only in terms of survey design expertise but also in their requirements for trained survey staff and quality-assurance procedures. For a good 'guide' to practice see Pearmain *et al.* (1991).

The main features of an SP survey may be summarised as follows:

- (a) it is based on the elicitation of respondents' statements of how they would respond to different hypothetical (travel) alternatives;
- (b) each option is represented as a 'package' of different attributes like travel time, price, headway, reliability and so on;
- (c) the researcher constructs these hypothetical alternatives so that the individual effect of each attribute can be estimated; this is achieved using *experimental design* techniques that ensure the variations in the attributes in each package are statistically independent from one another;
- (d) the researcher has to make sure that interviewees are given hypothetical alternatives they can understand, appear plausible and realistic, and relate to their current level of experience;
- (e) the respondents state their preferences towards each option by either *ranking* them in order of attractiveness, *rating* them on a scale indicating strength of preference, or simply *choosing* the most preferred option from a pair or group of them;
- (f) the responses given by individuals are analysed to provide quantitative measures of the relative importance of each attribute; in many cases choice models can be estimated as part of this analysis as discussed in detail in Chapter 8.

Figure 3.6 provides an example of the presentation of SP alternatives for bus services; each alternative is described in a card in terms of its attributes: headway, in-vehicle time, fare and interchange; the respondent is then asked to rank these cards from the best to the worst alternative and this is simply achieved by putting the cards in that order.

The power of an SP exercise lies in the freedom to design quasi-experiments to meet the requirements of a wide variety of research needs. This power has to be balanced by the need to ensure the responses provided by the subjects are realistic, that is as close as possible to how they would have responded had these hypothetical options actually existed in practice. This balance must be struck at different stages in the SP exercises:

- (a) identification of the key attributes of each alternative and construction of the 'packages' constituting the options; all essential attributes must be present and the options must be plausible and realistic;
- (b) design of the way in which the options will be presented to the respondents and how they will be allowed to express their preferences; the form of presentation of the alternatives must be easy to understand and within the context of the respondents experience and constraints;

97

i: |i

4000 M

Fare	Interchange	Time on bus	Walk time
70 p	No change	15 mins	10 mins

Fare	Interchange	Time on bus	Walk time	
70 p	No change	20 mins	8 mins	

Fare	Interchange	Time on bus	Walk time
85 p	No change	15 mins	10 mins

Fare	Interchange	Time on bus	Walk time
85 p	1 change	15 mins	8 mins

Figure 3.6 Example of stated-preference ranking exercise

- (c) development of a sampling strategy to be followed to ensure a rich and representative data set:
- (d) appropriate conduct of the survey including supervision and quality-assurance procedures;
- (e) use of good model estimation techniques, ideally combining SP and RP data and having in mind the way in which the resulting weights or models will be used to assist decision making.

3.3.4.1 Attributes and Alternatives

A stated-preference experiment has as one of its main elements the construction of a set of hypothetical (although realistic) options, which we will refer to as *technologically feasible alternatives*; these are defined on the basis of the factors assumed to influence most strongly the choice problem under consideration. The design of these technologically feasible alternatives requires four distinct tasks: (a) the identification of the range of choices (i.e. which broad options will be included: rail and car, or different types of services within a mode), (b) the selection of the attributes to be included in each broad option, (c) the selection of the measurement unit for each attribute, and (d) the specification of number and magnitudes of the attribute levels. (a) The range of options is usually given by the objective of the exercise; however, one should not omit realistic alternatives a user might consider in practice. For example, in studying potential responses of car drivers to new road-pricing initiatives it may not be sensible to consider only alternative modes of travel; changes to departure time or to alternative destinations (to avoid the most expensive road charges) may be very relevant responses. By ignoring them one places the respondent in a more artificial (less realistic) context.

(b) The set and nature of the attributes should also be chosen to ensure realistic responses. The most important attributes must be present and they should be sufficient to describe the technologically feasible alternatives. Care must be applied here as particular combinations of attributes (e.g. a high-quality, high-frequency, low-cost alternative) may not be seen as realistic by respondents thus reducing the value of the whole exercise. Care must be taken if the number of attributes is excessive (say higher than four) as Carson *et al.* (1994) found that fatigue effects make respondents simplify their choices by focusing on a smaller number of attributes or simply answering at random or in lexicographic fashion (Saelensminde 1999).

In order to ensure that the right attributes are included and the options described in an easy-to-understand manner it is advantageous to undertake a small number of group discussions with a representative sample of individuals. A trained moderator will make sure all relevant questions regarding perception of alternatives, identification of key attributes and the way in which they are described and perceived by subjects, and the key elements establishing the context of the exercise are all discussed and reported. Discussion groups cost money and in many cases the researcher will be tempted to skip them believing a good understanding of the problem and context already exists. In that case, it will be essential to undertake a carefully monitored pilot survey where any issues of attribute description and alternative presentation can be explored.

(c) The selection of the metric for most attributes is relatively straightforward. However, there are some situations that may require more careful consideration, in particular with respect to qualitative attributes like 'comfort' or 'reliability'. For example travel time reliability can be presented as a distribution of journey times on different days of a working week, or as the probability of being delayed by more of a certain time. For more on this issue see the discussion of stimulus presentation below.

(d) In relation to the number of levels that each attribute can take, it is important to bear in mind that Wittink *et al.* (1982) found evidence that variables with more levels could be perceived as more important by respondents.

3.3.4.2 Experimental Design

The design of the options and their presentations has, in essence, three steps: (a) the selection of the attribute levels and combinations constituting each alternative (experimental design), (b) the design of the presentation of these alternatives (stimulus presentations), and (c) the specification of the responses to be elicited from the respondents. We discuss the first of these steps next.

As already suggested, most stated-preference exercises use experimental designs to construct the hypothetical alternatives presented to the respondents. An experimental design is usually 'orthogonal'; that is, it ensures that the attribute combinations presented are varied independently from one another. The advantage of this is that the effect of each attribute on the responses is more easily identified.

The number of attributes (a) and the number of levels each one can take (n), determine a factorial design (n^a) . Tables exist (see for example Kocur *et al.* 1982) which give the number of hypothetical options needed to test most designs of interest and guarantee orthogonality.

The designs distinguish cases considering *principal effects* only and cases allowing the treatment of *interactions* (i.e. when the effects of two variables are not additive they may enter as the product of the two variables, see Figure 3.7). A problem with the latter is that they require the construction of many more options; for this reason *fractional factorial designs*, which assume that some or all variable products are negligible, are often used.



Figure 3.7 Presence and absence of attribute interaction: (a) without interaction, (b) with interaction

Example 3.9. Consider the following experimental design (Pearmain *et al.* 1991) for three attributes for a bus service (fare, frequency and travel time) and each attribute at two levels (Low and High). For a full factorial design we need $2^3 = 8$ options and these are described in both descriptive and numerical terms (the latter representing a standard notation for experimental design) in Table 3.4.

In order to translate this experimental design into a suitable context for a respondent, we must first ascertain the current levels experienced by her. Let us assume she is currently using a service with a travel time of 25 minutes, a headway of 30 minutes and a fare of £0.50; we are interested in improving the service and would like to find out how much more we could charge for it.

The experimental design can now be translated into the alternatives presented in Table 3.5. Note that we now have to decide how to convert 'Low' and 'High' or 'Fast' and 'Slow' into descriptions relevant and plausible to the respondent. Moreover, the size of the changes in the attribute levels must be large enough to elicit detectable changes in stated preferences, but not so large that they would compromise credibility.

Attributes				
Options	Fare	Travel Time	Frequency	
1	Low	Fast	Infrequent	
2	Low	Fast	Frequent	
3	Low	Slow	Infrequent	
4	Low	Slow	Frequent	
5	High	Fast	Infrequent	
6	High	Fast	Frequent	
7	High	Slow	Infrequent	
8	High	Slow	Frequent	
N	umeric representati	on: -1 = 'poor', 1 =	= 'good'	
Options	Attribute 1	Attribute 2	Attribute 3	
1	1	1	1	
2	1	Î	1	
3	1	-1	_1	
4	1	— 1	1	
5	-1^{-1}	î	1	
6	-1	1	1	
7	-1	_1	1	
8	_1	1	1	

Table 3.4 Experimental design for three attributes at two levels each

Options	Fare (£)	Travel Time (mins)	Frequency (buses/h)
1	0.50	18	2
2	0.50	18	4
3	0.50	25	2
4	0.50	25	4
5	0.80	18	2
6	0.80	18	4
7	0.80	25	2
8	0.80	25	4

Table 3.5 Presentation of public-transport options

This is a full factorial design, in the sense that the analyst would be able to recover all direct and interaction effects. However, if we are also interested in the effect of reducing the level of service we would need to increase the number of levels for travel time and frequency to three thus increasing the number of alternatives to $3^2 \times 2^1 = 18$; so many options will tend to induce fatigue in the respondent and reduce the value of the responses. Fractional factorial designs permit a reduction in the number of options at the cost of being unable to recover one or more interaction effects; see Pearmain *et al.* (1991) for guidelines on how to reduce the number and complexity of the options having regard to the objectives of the exercise and the time and comprehension constraints of the survey instruments.

In fact, a key design issue is complexity. Experience has shown that people give the most reliable responses when asked to consider simultaneous changes in up to three factors only (Huber and Hanson 1986). The complexity of the response task can thus be expected to influence the amount of error in the data; pre-tests, survey monitoring and subsequent debriefing can uncover general problems and checks can be incorporated in the instrument to identify individuals with poor understanding. In this sense interactive survey procedures appear to be particularly appropriate because they allow the detection of such problems and immediately probe further or provide additional instructions.

Example 3.10: Consider a situation with five attributes, two at two levels and the rest at three levels (i.e. a $2^2 \times 3^3$ design). In this case, depending on the number of interactions to be tested, the number of options required would vary as follows:

- 108 to consider all effects (i.e. a full factorial design);
- 81 to consider principal effects and all interactions between pairs of attributes, ignoring effects of a higher order;
- 27 to consider principal effects and interactions between one attribute and all the rest;
- 16 only if no interactions are considered.

Once the factorial design has been decided, the technologically feasible alternatives are constructed (which may, of course, be just hypothetical) and eventually the experiment conducted and the data collected. Fowkes and Wardman (1988) make a series of practical recommendations for the desirable variation of the attribute levels; their experience indicates that often it may be beneficial to sacrifice some purity in the experimental design (e.g. lose complete orthogonality) if one gains in realism. They and colleagues have gone further, recently suggesting that in certain cases (i.e. if one wants to estimate parameter ratios such as the value of time) it may be preferable to design with purposely correlated attributes (Watson *et al.* 1996).

In order to optimise the efficiency of an SP design, attention should be paid to the conditions under which choices will change; for example, if there is a trade-off involved, this should occur at the point where the relative valuations of two options make individuals indifferent. Fowkes (2000) calls these valuations 'boundary values' and they are helpful in assessing whether the design is covering a useful range of attribute valuations.

Example 3.11: Consider just two attributes, cost(C) and time (t) taking different values for two (or more) options, and a compensatory utility function (see Chapter 7) computed as the weighted sum:

$$V_i = \theta_t t_i + \theta_c C_i$$

Then if we compare alternatives 1 and 2 (bus and train say) we have:

$$V_1 - V_2 = \theta_t (t_1 - t_2) + \theta_c (C_1 - C_2)$$

At the indifference point between both options we have $V_1 = V_2$ and therefore:

$$\frac{\theta_t}{\theta_c} = \frac{C_1 - C_2}{t_2 - t_1}$$

where the ratio θ_t/θ_c is the 'boundary value' of the time attribute expressed in terms of the cost variable, i.e. the value of time (see Section 13.4). For example, in the absence of random effects, an individual whose value of time is greater than θ_t/θ_c will prefer an alternative with higher cost, and vice versa; see the example in Fowkes (2000). If another variable is added (say waiting time), the analyst can similarly obtain a value of waiting time, and if he plots the values of time and waiting time – according to the data in the SP situations to be put to respondents – a boundary value map (or ray diagram) is formed that allows him to check whether the design covers a useful range of values. The concept of 'ray diagrams' is now generally used by most leading SP practitioners (Bates 1998).

Pearmain and Swanson (1990) have experimented with adaptive designs for SP surveys using laptop computers; the use of advanced software allows them to modify the experiment in the light of the responses of the subject. Another approach to the same problem has been explored by Holden *et al.* (1992). The general results suggest there is something to be gained from tailoring the experiments to each respondent, but care must be exercised not to lose the desirable properties of the sample and general design. In fact, Bradley and Daly (2000) caution against the use of adaptive designs as they may lead to bias. Note that this is totally different to using 'tailor-made' designs (but fixed not adaptive), which is a highly recommended method as it makes the SP exercise more realistic to respondents; note however, that either of these approaches is much more easily carried out when using portable computers to conduct the survey. The reader is referred to these three papers for further details.

Whatever the approach to experimental design adopted in an SP survey it is very important to be able to test the survey instrument before applying it on a large scale. This is usually achieved in two stages:

- use simulated data to check that the design allows recovery of all of the parameters of the expected model;
- pre-test the survey instrument using a small stratified sample in order to consider the opinion of the largest possible number of interesting sectors of the population;
- evaluate the results of this pilot both in terms of the quality of the survey instrument and of the intuitive quality of the responses obtained by population strata; correct the instrument before its distribution.

Of course, the pilot survey will also serve to check operational, administrative and quality-assurance arrangements.

3.3.4.3 Stimulus Presentation

In order to guarantee realistic responses by the interviewee it is very important that the attributes of the options are presented in terms similar to those perceived by the traveller. This may call, for example, for the use of high-quality graphic material to convey an impression of what new rolling stock might be like. The researcher must be careful to avoid any implicit bias in the illustrative material used. Graphic illustrations are often preferred to photographs because of the higher control afforded in respect of the details included in them.

Example 3.12: In a study of the role of train frequency over demand for intercity travel (Steer and Willumsen 1983) it was found that although different people perceived the key variable (frequency) in different ways, almost nobody thought about it in terms of trains per hour or per day. Therefore the SP surveys started by ascertaining how was frequency (i.e. the analyst's concept) viewed by the traveller, for instance:

- 'I took the last train that puts me in Newcastle before 11 a.m.; it was the 7:50 from Kings Cross', or
- 'I just turned up at the station and found that the next train to Newcastle was due in 15 minutes'.

The interviewer then converted the different frequency attributes of the experimental design into the same terms, for example: 'To get to Newcastle before 11 a.m. you must now take the 7:30 train' in a low-frequency option, or '... the 8:00 train', in a high frequency one. Alternatively, '... the next train to Newcastle was in 30...' or '... 10 minutes', for each option. Travellers were then asked to choose among alternatives described in terms they were familiar with and which affected their current journey choices.

3.3.4.4 Identification of Preferences

The next issue is how will the respondents be asked to express their preferences for each option offered to them. As suggested before, there are three main ways of collecting information on preferences about alternatives, i.e. asking respondents to rank them in order of preference, to rate them on an arbitrary scale or to choose between them in choice experiments. Other approaches, for example allocating a limited budget to alternative uses, have also been tested but these three are the most frequently employed.

- (a) Ranking responses. This approach presents all the options at once to the respondents and they are then asked to rank them in order of preference thus implying a hierarchy of utility values. The main attraction of this approach is that all options are presented together but this also limits the number of alternatives that can be considered without fatiguing the respondent. Furthermore, the researcher needs to be aware that the data provided by this method represent judgements by respondents that do not necessarily correspond to the type of choices they face in real life.
- (b) Rating techniques have been used for many years by market research practitioners. In this case respondents are asked to express their degree of preference for an option using an arbitrary scale, often between 1 and 10, with specific labels attached to key figures, for example 1 = `strong dislike', 5 = `indifference', 10 = `strong preference'.The responses might then be handled using normal arithmetic operations (calculating averages, ratios, etc). However, it has been shown that responses are not independent from the scales used and the labels attached to them. There is no evidence, therefore, that individual preferences can be usefully elicited and translated into cardinal scales of this type. Nevertheless, the principle can be extended to refine the choice experiments discussed below. In this case, the respondent is allowed to express her degree of preference between two alternatives, typically on a 5-point scale: 'definitely choose A', 'probably choose A', 'cannot choose', 'probably choose B' and 'definitely choose B'.

(c) Choice experiments require the respondent to select an option either from a pair (binary choice) or a group of them. In its pure form, the respondent only chooses her preferred alternative thus expressing the choice in terms analogous to a revealedpreference survey. In its extended form the respondent is allowed to declare her preferences in a rating scale as outlined above. To increase realism, it may be possible to allow the choice of 'none of the above' to avoid forcing the selection of a least bad but still unacceptable alternative.

3.3.4.5 Nothing is Important

It has been recommended to add a null option to the experimental design, also known as a *non-purchase option*. The reason is that if two or more options are presented to an individual who finds them all unacceptable, and has no opportunity to reject the lot, it is possible that this will trigger a secondary decision-making mechanism that could bias the results of the experiment. This important problem has been ignored far too often in practice.

Example 3.13: Olsen and Swait (1998) studied the veracity of the following propositions for the case of buying a product whose sale is subject to strict prerequisites (e.g. concentrated orange juice, where it is expected that many consumers would require it to be unsweetened):

- If a non-purchase option (NPO) is not present, the attribute weights will differ from those observed when an NPO is offered in the design.
- If an NPO is included in the experimental design, the analyst should be able to identify more non-linear preference structures than if the NPO were missing.
- Models based on data without an NPO may show low predictive capacity for choice situations including an NPO, whereas models based on data including an NPO will present good predictive capacity in any scenario.

Olsen and Swait (1998) used an experimental design with three brands, two levels for orange quality, two levels of sweetness, two types of packing (single and in lots of four) and two levels of price per unit. They also added a cheap option (with the supermarket brand name), consisting of a sweet orange juice made from low-quality oranges. They postulated a factorial design allowing them to estimate the main effects and interactions between pairs of attributes.

Equal-sized samples (70 individuals) were presented with 16 situations involving three options, for the designs with and without NPO. They also asked if consumers would veto the sale of a product if one of its attributes had an unacceptable level.

They found that the parameters of the estimated models not only differed in magnitude but, as expected, the model with NPO presented significant non-linear (interaction) effects. These results were confirmed by an analysis of the responses to the question about vetoing a product depending on its characteristics (i.e. 63% of the sample found the sweetened juice unacceptable; 57% of it found unacceptable the requirement to buy packages of four units). Table 3.6 shows the percentage error in the predictions for each lata set using the parameters estimated with the other set. There is no doubt that the nitial Olsen and Swait hypotheses were confirmed; so it may be concluded that nothing is indeed important.

	Prediction	error (%)
Alternative	with NPO \rightarrow without NPO	without NPO \rightarrow with NPO
1	3.8	24.8
2 3	-1.9 -2.8	37.9
NPO	-	-47.8

Table 3.6 Cross errors of prediction in market shares

3.3.4.6 Sampling Strategy

As in any other data-collection exercise, issues such as sample composition and size are very important in the design of an appropriate SP experiment. Also, in common with RP studies, a basic requirement is to obtain a sufficiently large and representative sample. On the other hand, SP experiments are statistically efficient, in the sense that each interviewee produces not just one observation but several on the same choice context; therefore, samples are typically smaller than for comparable RP studies (Bradley 1988). In fact, an early rule-of-thumb seems to have stated that around 30 interviews per market segment might be sufficient. However, more recent work suggests that 75–100 interviews per segment would be more appropriate (see Pearmain and Swanson 1990; Bradley and Kroes 1990; and Swanson *et al.* 1992).

Part of the difficulty lies in the nature of the information collected in SP surveys. The fact that each interview may result in 10 or more stated responses to the same number of (hypothetical) choice situations provides information about the variations in responses within each individual. However, for a good representative model we need to incorporate the variations that occur *between* as well as *within* individuals, and only an adequately sized and representative sample can do this.

The problem of sample representativeness may be complicated in SP contexts, precisely because of the additional flexibility offered in principle by the approach (the analyst can control the contexts). For example, if a set of individuals of a very-welldefined type (say frequent users of a given service) are asked about within-mode comparisons of service improvements, it is possible to ensure more easily that the survey context is relevant to all respondents (i.e. that the options posed are technologically feasible). However, a model estimated with this data will be able to provide little evidence about the behaviour of other groups, such as new users, which might be attracted by the same service improvements.

To forecast demand it is thus necessary to survey many types of individuals in order to obtain representative results. If we sample randomly, we may require large samples in order to achieve an adequate number of observations about minority choices. We saw already, that in RP studies choice-based sampling could provide a very cost-efficient method in this case; this is made more interesting by the fact that a simple correction can usually be made in model estimation to avoid statistical bias as we will see in Chapter 8. In SP data, however, choice-based samples may induce additional bias because of the way different types of individuals perceive or interpret the choice context (see the discussion by Bradley 1988).

3.4.7 Realism and Complexity

key element in the success of SP surveys is the degree of realism achieved in the esponses. A number of guidelines have been developed by practitioners in the field and nese are described, for example, in Pearmain *et al.* (1991). Realism must be preserved in ne *context* of the exercise, the *options* that are presented and the *responses* that are llowed. This can be achieved in a number of ways:

focusing on *specific* rather than general behaviour; for example, respondents should be asked how they would have responded to an alternative on a given occasion, rather than in general; the more abstract the question the less reliable the response;

using a realistic choice context-one the respondents have had recent personal experience of;

retaining the constraints on choice required to make the context realistic; this usually means asking respondents to express preferences in respect of a very recent journey without relaxing any of its constraints: e.g. 'if today you would prefer to use the car to visit your dentist in the evening directly from work then retain this restriction in your choices'. Easing these constraints will just produce unrealistically elastic responses;

using existing (perceived) levels of attributes so that the options are built around existing experience;

using respondents' perceptions of what is possible to limit the attribute values in the exercise. For example, in considering improved rail services, do not offer options where the station is closer to home than feasible;

ensuring all relevant attributes are included in the presentation; this is especially important if developing travel choice models and not just measuring the relative importance of different attributes;

keeping the choice experiments simple, without overloading the respondent. Remember we respond to very complex choices in practice but we do so over a long period of time, acquiring experience about alternatives at our own pace and selecting the best for us. In an SP exercise these choices are compressed on a very short period of time and must, therefore, be suitably simplified;

allowing respondents to opt for a response outside the set of experimental alternatives. For example, in a mode choice exercise if all options become too unattractive the respondent may decide to change destination, time of travel or not to travel at all; allow her a 'will do something else' alternative. If a computer-based interview is used it could be programmed to branch then to another exercise exploring precisely these other options; making sure that all the options are clearly and unambiguously defined. This could be quite difficult when dealing with qualitative attributes like security or comfort: do not express alternatives as 'poor' or 'improved' as this is too vague and prone to different interpretations by respondents. Describe instead what measures or facilities are involved in improving security or ride comfort (closed circuit TV in all stations/attendants present at all times, ..., air-conditioning in all coaches as in InterCity trains).

3.4.8 Use of Computers in SP Surveys

omputers have been used now for several years in the conduct of surveys of many inds, including stated-preference. Computers do offer very significant advantages over 'paper and pen' methods but they have, given present technology, a few limitations. Let us consider them first.

In the case of SP surveys one is most likely to use portable, preferably notebook size, microcomputers. In the past, their main limitations were battery life and weight but modern machines have practically overcome these problems. The second restriction is screen size and quality. Contemporary portable computers offer a reasonable screen size and high-resolution colour screens permit the display of more information, at a price; however, even clever windows graphics cannot provide the ease of handling afforded by printed cards. Therefore, there is little advantage in using computers for most ranking SP exercises.

However, a computer screen is perfectly suited to paired choices in their pure and generalised (with rating) form. It is also possible to display not only the attributes that vary as part of the SP experiment but also other features that remain fixed, such as destination, clock times, or indeed anything else that may be relevant or useful to the respondent.

What makes computer-based interviewing most attractive is, however, the task of tailoring the experiment to the subject. Most SP interviews will include a questionnaire in which information about the respondent and a recent journey (or purchase, etc.) is collected and used to build a subsequent experiment. This questionnaire can be reproduced in software with the added advantages of automatic entry validation and automatic routing (see Figure 3.8). With a computerised system the responses to this initial questionnaire can be used to generate the SP experiments and options automatically for each subject, following a specified design. Automatic routeing can be used to select the appropriate experiment for each individual depending on her circumstances. Furthermore, range and logic checks on the responses and pop-up help screens or look-up information windows (e.g. for timetables) can be incorporated to improve the quality of the interview.

The use of computers for SP surveys makes it possible to design much more complex interviews than might be attempted manually, although this complexity may never be

Computerised Interviews by Steer Davies Gleave				
How long did it take to walk from the parking place to your destination?	5 minutes			
How long will the car be parked there?	8h Om			
How much do you pay for a gallon of petrol ? (press F1 for £/litre)	1 Pounds 89 Pence Get a lift from someone else			
How many miles per gallon do you get from your car? (press F1 for kms/ltre)	Bus 35.0 Train Taxi Walk Cycle			
If you had not been able to go by car, what would you have done ?	Travel another way Not travel			

Figure 3.8 Example of computerised questionnaire

apparent to the respondent, or even to the interviewer. Moreover, good software permits randomisation of the order in which the options are offered to each individual thus removing a further potential source of bias in the responses. As all responses are stored directly on disk there are no data entry costs nor errors and data are available immediately for processing.

A number of software packages offer excellent facilities for designing and coding very complex interviews with a minimum of understanding of computing itself; among the best known are ALASTAIR (Steer Davies Gleave), MINT (Hague Consulting Group) and ACA (Sawtooth Software). For an example of the type of screens generated by these packages see Figure 3.9. In summary, the practical advantages of computer-based SP interviews are:

- an interesting format that is consistent across interviews and respondents;
- automatic question branching, prompting and response validation;
- automatic data coding and storage;
- the ease with which the SP exercise can be tailored to each individual;
- the reduction in interview time achieved because the interviewer does not have to calculate and prepare written options;
- reduced training and briefing costs;
- the statistical advantages of randomisation.

On the debit side one has the initial costs of investing in hardware, software, insurance and the requirement to provide some back-up services (disks, spare battery packs, modems, technical advice to interviewers and supervisors, etc) on location.

OPTION 1	OPTION 2
DRIVE IN THE CAR	TAKE THE GUIDED BUS
Driving time: 40 minutes	Travel time: 50 minutes
Allow 6 mins to park in multistorey	Buses leave every 5 minutes
Cost of parking: £ 3.40 Petrol costs: £ 1.90 /gallon	Cost: £ 1.40 Return
	Change buses once
Up to 5 minutes walk to your destination	Up to 5 minutes walk to your destination
Set out at: 08:09 Arrive at : 09:00	Set out at: 08:00 Arrive at : 09:00

erinitely	Possibly	Cannot	Possibly	Definitely	Neither	1
Uption 1	Option 1	decide	Option 2	Option 2	of these	

Figure 3.9 Example of choice SP screens from ALASTAIR

3.3.4.9 Quality Issues in SP Surveys

Stated-preference techniques have proved to be a very powerful instrument in research and model development in transport and other fields. Their value depends on the careful application of the guidelines developed so far and discussed in the preceding pages. A key element in this is restricting the artificiality of the exercise to the minimum required. The more the analyst is interested in predicting future behaviour the more important it is to make sure the *decision context* is specific (an actual journey, not a hypothetical one) and the *response space* is behavioural.

One of the dangers of SP techniques is that it is relatively easy to cut corners in order to reduce costs. For example, one can allow the decision context to become less specific and more generic; this makes the sampling easier, the questionnaire simpler and, not surprisingly, the resulting models quite believable as they reflect 'ideal' rather than constrained behaviour. The value of goodness-of-fit indicators in SP surveys is entirely dependent on the quality and realism of the experiment. The problem is that the models resulting from 'cheaper' SP studies will only be found to be flawed much later.

The same is true of the analysis techniques discussed in Chapter 8. Good analysis will often require combining SP and RP data to make sure the resulting models are well anchored (scaled) in the restrictions and noise of real behaviour.

SP surveys can be a very cost-effective way of refining and improving modelling tools but too much emphasis on low cost, at the expense of quality assurance and sound analysis, is likely to lead to disappointments and poor decision support.

3.3.5 Longitudinal Data Collection

Most of the discussion so far has been conducted under the implicit assumption that we are dealing with cross-sectional (snap-shot) data. However, as we saw in Chapter 1, travel behaviour researchers are becoming increasingly convinced that empirical cross-sectional models have suffered from lack of recognition of the inter-temporality of most travel choices.

In this part we will attempt to provide a brief sketch of longitudinal or timeseries data-collection methods and problems; we will first define various approaches and then we will concentrate on the apparently preferred one: panel data. In Chapter 8 we will touch on the added problems of modelling discrete choices in this case.

We will finally examine some evidence about the likely costs of a panel data-collection exercise in comparison with the more typical cross-sectional approach.

3.3.5.1 Basic Definitions

1. Repeated cross-sectional survey. This is one which makes similar measurements on samples from an equivalent population at different points in time, without ensuring that any respondent is included in more than one round of data collection. This kind of survey provides a series of snapshots of the population at several points in time; however, inferences about the population using longitudinal models may

be biased with this type of data and it may be preferable to treat observations as if they were obtained from a single cross-sectional survey (see Duncan *et al.* 1987).

- 2. Panel survey. This is one in which similar measurements, sometimes called *waves*, are made on the same sample at different points in time. There are several types of panel survey, as exemplified below.
- 3. Rotating panel survey. This is a panel survey in which some elements are kept in the panel for only a portion of the survey duration.
- 4. Split panel survey. This is a combination of panel and rotating panel survey.
- 5. Cohort study. This is a panel survey based on elements from population sub-groups that have shared a similar experience (e.g. birth during a given year).

It is important to distinguish between longitudinal survey and data. The latter consist of periodic measurements of certain variables of interest. Although in principle it is possible to obtain panel data from a cross-sectional survey, measurement considerations usually argue for the use of a panel survey design rather than retrospective questioning to obtain reliable panel data.

3.3.5.2 Representative Sampling

Panel designs are often criticised because they may become unrepresentative of the initial population as their samples necessarily age over time. However, this is only strictly true in cohort study designs considering an unrepresentative sample to start with; for example, if the sample consists of people with a common birth year, individuals joining the population either by birth or immigration are not represented in the design.

In general, a panel design should attempt to maintain a representative sample of the entire population over time. So, it must cope not only with the problems of birth, immigration or individual entry by other means, but also be able to handle the incorporation of whole new families into the population (e.g. children leaving the parental home, couples getting divorced). A mechanism is needed to maintain a representative sample that allows families and individuals to enter the sample with known probabilities, but this is not simple (for details see Duncan *et al.* 1987).

3.3.5.3 Sources of Error in Panel Data

A panel design may add to (or detract from, if it is not done with care) the quality of the data. Although repeated contact and interviewing are generally accepted to lead to betterquality information, panels have typically higher rates of non-response than crosssectional methods, and run the risk of introducing *contamination* as we discuss below.

Effects on Response Error Respondents in panel studies have repeated contact with interviewers and questionnaires; this may improve the quality of the data for the following reasons:

• Repeated interviewing over time reduces the amount of time between event and interview, thus tending to improve the quality of the recalled information.

112 Data and space

- Repeated contact increases the chances that respondents will understand the purpose of the study; also they may become more motivated to do the work required to produce more accurate answers.
- It has been found that data quality tends to improve in later waves of a panel, probably because of learning, by respondents, interviewers or both.

Non-response Issues Under the generic non-response label, there are included several important issues which have two basic sources: the loss of a unit of information (attribution) and/or the loss of an item of information. Hensher (1987) discusses in detail how to test and correct for this type of error.

The non-response problems associated with the initial wave of a panel are not different to those of cross-sectional surveys, so very little can be done to adjust for their possible effects. In contrast, plenty of data have been gathered about nonrespondents in subsequent waves; this can be used to determine their main characteristics, enabling non-response to be modelled as part of the more general behaviour of interest (see Kitamura and Bovy 1987).

Typical large panel designs spend a great amount of effort attending to the 'care and feeding' of respondents: this involves instructing interviewers to contact respondents many times and writing letters of encouragement specifically tailored to the source of respondents' reluctance.

Response Contamination Evidence has been reported that initial-wave responses in panel studies may differ from those of subsequent waves; for this reason in some panel surveys the initial interviews are not used for comparative purposes. A crucial question is whether behaviour itself, or just its reporting, is being affected by panel membership. Evidence about this is not conclusive, but it seems to depend on the type of behaviour measured. For example, Traugott and Katosh (1979) found that participants in a panel about voting behaviour increased their voting (i.e. changed behaviour) as time went by; however, it was also found that this was caused partly by greater awareness of the political process and partly by the fact that individuals who were less politically motivated tended to drop out of the panel.

3.3.5.4 Relative Costs of Longitudinal Surveys

Questions about the relative costs of longitudinal studies cannot be answered without reference to the alternatives to them. One obvious comparison is between a single crosssectional survey, with questions about a previous period, and a two-wave panel. However, if the longitudinal study is designed to keep its basic sample representative each year and if enough resources are devoted to the task, it can also serve as an (annual) source of representative cross-sectional data and thus ought to be compared with a series of such surveys rather than just a single one.

Duncan *et al.* (1987) have made rough calculations on these lines, concluding that in the first case the longitudinal survey would cost between 20 to 25% more than the cross-sectional survey with retrospective questions. However, they also conclude that in the second case the field costs of each successive wave of the cross-sectional study would be

between 30 and 70% higher than additional waves of the panel survey, depending on the ength of the interview.

Other costs are caused by the need to contact and persuade respondents in the case of vanels and by the need to sample again with each fresh cross-section in the other case. Finally, there are other data processing costs associated with panels but these must be veighed against the greater opportunity to check for inconsistencies, analysis of nonesponse, and so forth.

3.4 NETWORK AND ZONING SYSTEMS

One of the most important early choices facing the transport modeller is that of the level of detail (resolution) to be adopted in a study. This problem has many dimensions: it effers to the schemes to be tested, the type of behavioural variables to be included, the reatment of time, and so on. This section concentrates on design guidelines for two of hese choices: zonal and network definition.

We shall see that in these two cases, as in other key elements of transport modelling, he final choices reflect a compromise between two conflicting objectives: accuracy and ost. In principle greater accuracy could be achieved by using a more detailed zoning nd network system; in the limit, this would imply recognising each individual houseold, its location, distance to access points to the network, and so on. With a large nough sample (100% rate over several days) the representation of the current system ould be made very accurate indeed. However, the problem of stability over time reakens this vision of accuracy as one would need to forecast, at the same level of etail, changes at the individual household level that would affect transport demand. his is an impossible and unnecessary task. Lesser levels of detail therefore, are not only rarranted on the grounds of economy but also on those of accuracy whenever forecastig is involved (recall our discussion in section 3.2).

.4.1 Zoning Design

zoning system is used to aggregate the individual households and premises into anageable chunks for modelling purposes. The main two dimensions of a zoning system re the number of zones and their size. The two are, of course, related. The greater the umber of zones, the smaller they can be to cover the same study area. It has been common ractice in the past to develop a zoning system specifically for each study and decisioniaking context. This is apparently wasteful if one performs several studies in related reas; moreover, the introduction of different zoning systems makes it difficult to use data com previous studies and to make comparisons of modelling results over time.

The first choice in establishing a zoning system is to distinguish the study area itself om the rest of the world. Some ideas may help in making this choice:

In choosing the study area one must consider the decision-making context, the schemes to be modelled, and the nature of the trips of interest: mandatory, optional, long or short distance, and so on.

For strategic studies one would like to define the study area so that the majority of the trips have their origin and destination inside it; however, this may not be possible for the analysis of transport problems in smaller urban areas where the majority of the trips of interest are through-trips and a bypass is to be considered.

- Similar problems arise with traffic management studies in local areas where again, most of the trips will have their origin, destination or both, clearly outside the area of interest. What matters in these cases is whether it is possible to model changes to these trips arising as a result of new schemes.
- The study area should be somewhat bigger than the specific area of interest covering the schemes to be considered. Opportunities for re-routeing, changes in destination and so on, must be allowed for; we would like to model their effects as part of the study area itself.

The region external to the study area is normally divided into a number of *external* zones. In some cases it might be enough to consider each external zone to represent 'the rest of the world' in a particular direction; the boundaries of these different slices of the rest of the world could represent the natural catchment areas of the transport links feeding into the study area. In other cases, it may be advantageous to consider external zones of increasing size with the distance to the study area. This may help in the assessment of the impacts over different types of travellers (e.g. long- and short-distance).

The study area itself is also divided into smaller *internal* zones. Their number will depend on a compromise between a series of criteria discussed below. For example, the analysis of traffic management schemes will generally call for smaller zones, often representing even car parks or major generators/attractors of trips. Strategic studies, on the other hand, will often be carried out on the basis of much larger zones. For example, strategic studies of London have been undertaken using fine zoning systems of about 1000 zones (for about 7.2 million inhabitants) and several levels of aggregation of them down to about 50 zones (at borough level). Examples of zone numbers chosen for various studies are presented in Table 3.7.

Zones are represented in the computer models as if all their attributes and properties were concentrated in a single point called the *zone centroid*. This notional spot is best thought of as floating in space and not physically on any location on a map. Centroids

-			
Location	Population	Number of zones	Comments
London (1972)	7.2 million	2252 ~1000 ~230 52	Fine level subzones Normal zones at GLTS GLTS districts Traffic boroughs
Montréal island (1980) Ottawa (1978)	2.0 million 0.5 million	1260 ~120	Fine zones Normal zones
Santiago (1986)	4.5 million	~260	Zones, strategic study
Washington (1973)	2.5 million	1075 134	Normal zones District level
West Yorkshire (1977)	1.4 million	~1500 463	Fine zones Coarse zones
Bogotá (2000)	6.1 million	637	Normal zones
Marseille (2001)	1.5 million	° 562	Normal zones

Table 3.7 Typical zone numbers for studies

tached to the network through *centroid connectors* representing the average costs distance) of joining the transport system for trips with origin or destination in one. Nearly as important as the cost associated to each centroid connector is the in the network it connects to. These should be close to natural access/egress points is zone itself. The role of centroids and centroid connectors in modelling should n defining zone boundaries.

• following is a list of zoning criteria which has been compiled from experience in al practical studies:

ning size must be such that the aggregation error caused by the assumption that all ivities are concentrated at the centroid is not too large. It might be convenient to rt postulating a system with many small zones, as this may be aggregated in rious ways later depending on the nature of the projects to be evaluated.

e zoning system must be compatible with other administrative divisions, particuly with census zones; this is probably the fundamental criterion and the rest should ly be followed if they do not lead to inconsistencies with it.

nes should be as homogeneous as possible in their land use and/or population mposition; census zones with clear differences in this respect (i.e. residential sectors th vastly different income levels) should not be aggregated, even if they are very all.

ne boundaries must be compatible with cordons and screen lines and with those of evious zoning systems. However, it has been found in practice that the use of main ads as zone boundaries should be avoided, because this increases considerably the ficulty of assigning trips to zones, when these originate or end at a zonal boundy.

le shape of the zones should allow an easy determination of their centroid conctors; this is particularly important for later estimation of intra-zonal characteriss. A zone should represent the natural catchment area of the transport networks d its centroid connector(s) identified so as to represent the main costs to access em.

nes do not have to be of equal size; if anything, they could be of similar dimenns in travel time units, therefore generating smaller zones in congested than in congested areas.

is sometimes advantageous to develop a hierarchical zoning system, as in the on Transportation Studies, where subzones are aggregated into zones which in the combined into districts, traffic boroughs and finally sectors. This facilitates the sis of different types of decisions at the appropriate level of detail. Hierarchical g systems benefit from an appropriate zone-numbering scheme where the first digit ites the broad area, the first two the traffic borough, the first three the district, and

Network Representation

ransportation network is deemed to represent the supply side of the modelling , i.e. what the transport system offers to satisfy the movement needs of trip makers

in the study area. The description of a transport network in a computer model can be undertaken at different levels of detail and requires the specification of its structure, its properties or attributes and the relationship between those properties and traffic flows. For an early general review of network representation issues, see Lamb and Havers (1970).

3.4.2.1 Network Details

The transport network may be represented at different levels of aggregation in a model. At one extreme one has models with no specific links at all; they are based on continous representations of transport supply (Smeed 1968). These models may provide, for example, a continuous equation of the average traffic capacity per unit of area instead of discrete elements or links. At a slightly higher level of disaggregation one can consider individual roads but include speed-flow properties taken over a much larger area; see for example Wardrop (1968).

Normal practice, however, is to model the network as a *directed graph*, i.e. a system of nodes and links joining them (see Larson and Odoni 1981): most nodes are taken to represent junctions and the links stand for homogeneous stretches of road between junctions; links are characterised by several attributes such as length, speed, number of lanes and so on. Links are normally unidirectional; even if during input a single two-way link is specified for simplicity, it will be converted internally into two one-way links. A subset of the nodes is associated with zone centroids, and a subset of the links to centroid connectors. A typical configuration of this type is presented in Figure 3.10.

A problem with this scheme is that 'at-node' connectivity is offered to each link joining it at no cost. In practice, some turning movements at junctions may be much more difficult to perform than others; indeed, some turning movements may not be allowed at all. In order to represent these features of real road networks better, it is possible to penalise and/or ban some turning movements. This can be done manually by expanding the junction providing separate (sometimes called dummy) links for each turning movement and associating a different cost to each. Alternatively, some commercial computer programs are capable of performing this expansion in a semi-automatic way, that is following simple instructions from the user about difficult or banned movements.

The level of disaggregation can be increased further when detailed traffic simulation models are used. In these cases additional links are used at complex junctions to account for the performance of reserved lanes, give-way lines, and so on.

Sometimes networks are subsets of larger systems; they may be cordoned off from them thus defining access or cordon points where the network of interest is connected to the rest of the world. These points are sometimes called 'gateways' and dummy links may be used to connect them to external zones.

A key decision in setting up a network is how many levels to include in the road hierarchy. If more roads are included, the representation of reality should be better; there is again a problem of economy versus realism which forces the modeller to select some links for exclusion. Moreover, it does not make much sense to include a large number of roads in the network and then make coarse assumptions about turning movements and delays at junctions. It is not sensible either to use a very detailed





).

117

ç,

network with a coarse zoning system as then *spatial aggregation* errors (i.e. in terms of centroid connections to the network) will reduce the value of the modelling process. This is particularly important in the case of public-transport networks, as we will see in Chapter 11. What matters is to make route choice and flows as realistic as possible within the limitations of the study.

Jansen and Bovy (1982) investigated the influence of network definition and detail over road assignment accuracy. Their conclusion was that the largest errors were obtained at the lower levels in the hierarchy of roads. Therefore, one should include in the network at least one level below the links of interest: for example, in a study of A (trunk) roads one should also include B (secondary) roads.

In the case of public-transport networks an additional level of detail is required. The modeller must specify the network structure corresponding to the services offered. These will be coded as a sequence of nodes visited by the service (bus, rail), normally with each node representing a suitable stop or station. Junctions without bus stops can, therefore, be excluded from the public-transport network. Two types of extra links are often added to public-transport networks. These are walk links, representing the parts of a journey using public transport made on foot, and links to model the additional costs associated with transfering from one service (or mode) to another.

3.4.2.2 Link Properties

The level of detail provided about the attributes of links depends on the general resolution of the network and on the type of model used. At the very minimum the data for each link should include:

- its length;
- its travel speeds-either free-flow speeds or an observed value for a given flow level;
- the capacity of the link, usually in passenger car equivalent units (PCU) per hour.

In addition to this a cost-flow relationship is associated to each link as discussed below. In some cases, more elaborate models are used to relate delay to traffic flow, but these require additional information about links, for example:

- type of road (e.g. expressway, trunk road, local street);
- road width, or number of lanes, or both;
- an indication of the presence or otherwise of bus lanes, or prohibitions of use by certain vehicles (e.g. lorries);
- banned turns, or turns to be undertaken only when suitable gaps in the opposing traffic become available, and so on;
- type of junction and junction details including signal timings;
- storage capacity for queues and their presence at the start of a signal phase.

Some research results have identified other attributes of routes as important to drivers, for example tolls, signposting and fuel consumption; see for example Outram and Thompson (1978) and Wootton *et al.* (1981). Work in the Netherlands has shown that (weighted) time and distance explained only about 70% of the routes actually chosen. The category of the road (motorway, A road, B road), scenic quality, traffic

signals and capacity helped to explain additional routes. As our understanding of how these attributes influence route choice improves, we will be able to develop more accurate assignment models. The counterpart of this improvement will be the need to include other features of roads, like their scenic quality, number of junctions of each type, and so on.

3.4.2.3 Network Costs

Most current assignment techniques assume that drivers seek to minimise a linear combination of time and distance, sometimes referred to as generalised cost for route choice. This is known to be a simplifying assumption as there may be differences not only in the perception of time, but also about its relative importance compared with other route features. However, the great majority of network models in use today deal only with travel time and distance.

When modelling travel time as a function of flow one must distinguish two different cases. The first case is when the assumption can be made that delay on a link depends only on the flow on the link itself; this is typical of long links away from junctions and therefore it has been used in most inter-urban assignment models so far. The second case is encountered in urban areas where the delay on a link depends in an important way on flow on other links, for example for non-priority traffic at a give-way or roundabout junction.

The introduction of very general flow-delay formulations is not difficult until one faces the next issue, equilibration of demand and supply. There, the mathematical treatment of the first case (often called the separable cost function case) is simpler than the second; however, there are now techniques for balancing demand and supply in the case of link-delay models depending on flows on several links, i.e. when the effect of each link flow cannot be separated. Chapter 11 will provide a fuller discussion of cost-flow relationships.

EXERCISES

3.1 We require to estimate the population of a certain area for the year 2000 but we only have available reliable census information for 1970 and 1980, as follows:

$$P_{70} = 240 \pm 5$$
 and $P_{80} = 250 \pm 2$

To estimate the future population we have available the following model:

$$P_n = P_h t^d$$

where P_n is the population in the forecast year, n, P_b the population in the base year b, t is the population growth rate and d = (n - b)/10, is the number of decades to extrapolate growth.

Assume that the data from both censuses is independent and that the model does not have any specification error; in that case,

- (a) Find out with what level of accuracy is it possible to forecast the population in the year 2000:
- (b) You are offered the census information for 1990, but you are cautioned that its level of accuracy is worse than that of the previous two censuses:

$$P_{90} = 265 \pm 8$$

Find out whether it is convenient to use this value.

(c) Repeat the analysis assuming that the specification error of the model is proportional to d, and that it can be estimated as 12d%.

3.2 Consider the following modal-split model between two zones i and j (but we will omit the zone indices to alleviate notation):

$$P_1(\Delta t/\theta) = \frac{\exp\left(-\theta t_1\right)}{\exp\left(-\theta t_1\right) + \exp\left(-\theta t_2\right)} = \frac{1}{1 + \exp\left(-\theta (t_2 - t_1)\right)} = \frac{1}{1 + \exp\left(-\theta \Delta t\right)}$$
$$P_2(\Delta t/\theta) = 1 - P_1 = \frac{\exp\left(-\theta \Delta t\right)}{1 + \exp\left(-\theta \Delta t\right)}$$

where t_k is the total travel time in mode k, and θ a parameter to be estimated.

During the development of a study, travel times were calculated as the average of five measurements (observations) for each mode, at a cost of \$1 per observation, and the following values were obtained:

$$t_1 = 12 \pm 2 \min t_2 = 18 \pm 3 \min$$

- (a) If the estimated value for θ is 0.1, compute a confidence interval for P_1 .
- (b) Assume you would be prepared to pay \$3 per each percentage point of reduction in the error of P_1 ; find out whether in that case it would be convenient for you to take 10 extra observations in each mode whereby the following values for t_k would be obtained:

$$t_1 = 12 \pm 1 \min t_2 = 17.5 \pm 1.5 \min t_1$$

3.3 Consider an urban area where 100000 people travel to work; assume you possess the following information about them:

(i) General information:

Mode	Average number of cars per household	Family income (1000\$/year)
Car	2.40	120
Underground Bus	1.60 0.20	60 10
Total	0.55	25

Population distribution

Family income (1000\$/year)	Cars per household				
	s. * 0	• 1	2+	Total	
Low (< 25) Medium (25–75) High (> 75)	63.6 6.4 0.0	15.9 3.7 2.4	0.0 2.4 5.6	79.5 12.5 8.0	
Total	70.0	22.0	8.0	100.0	

bu are required to collect a sample of travellers to estimate a series of models (with a aximum of 8 parameters) which guarantee a negligible specification error if you have ailable at least 50 observations per parameter. You are also assured that if you take a adom sample to 20% of the travellers the error will be negligible and there will be no as.

Your problem is to choose the most convenient sampling method (random, stratified choice-based), and for this you have available also the following information:

purly cost of an interviewer	\$2 per hour
lestionnaire processing cost \$	0.3 per form
me required to classify an interviewee	
me required to complete an interview	10 min

You are also given the following table containing recommended choice-based sample es:

Subpopulation size	% to be interviewed		
< 10 000	25		
10 000-15 000	20		
15000-30000	15		
30 000-60 000	10		
>60 000	5		

Consider the following results of having collected stratified (based on income I) and oice-based samples of a certain population:

Stratified sample

Mode	Low I	Medium I	High I
Car	3.33	18.00	20.00
Bus	33.34	7.20	4.00
Underground	3.33	4.80	6.00
Total	40.00	30.00	30.00

Choice-based sample

Mode	Low I Medium I		High I	Total	
Car	6.67	20.00	13.33	40.00	
Bus	17.24	2.07	0.69	20.00	
Underground	16.67	13.33	10.00	40.00	

- (a) If you know that the income-based proportions in the population are 60, 25 and 15% respectively for low, medium and high income, find an equivalent table for a random sample. Is it possible to validate your answer?
- (b) Compute the weighting factors that would be necessary to apply to the observations in the choice-based sample in order to estimate a model for the choice between car, bus and underground using standard software (i.e. that developed for random samples).

4 Trip Generation Modelling

This is the first of several chapters dealing with first-generation aggregate demand models. As we saw in Chapter 1, the trip generation stage of the classical transport model aims at predicting the total number of trips generated by (O_i) and attracted to (D_j) each zone of the study area. This has been usually considered as the problem of answering a question such as: how many trips originate at each zone? However, the subject has also been viewed sometimes as a trip frequency choice problem: how many shopping (or other purpose) trips will be carried out by this person type during an average week? This is usually undertaken using discrete choice models, as discussed in Chapters 7 to 9, and it is then cast in terms like: what is the probability that this person type will undertake zero, one, two or more trips with this purpose per week?

In this chapter we concentrate on the first approach (i.e. predicting the totals O_i and D_j from data on household socioeconomic attributes), which has been the most widely used in practice up to the end of the 1990s. Readers interested in the discrete choice approach, should consult Ben Akiva and Lerman (1985) and, of course Chapters 7 to 9 in this book.

We will start by defining some basic concepts and will proceed to examine some of the factors affecting the generation and attraction of trips. Then we will review the main modelling approaches, starting with the simplest growth-factor technique. Before embarking on more sophisticated approaches we will present a reasonable review of linear regression modelling, which complements well the previous statistical themes presented in Chapters 2 and 3.

We will then consider zonal and household-based linear regression trip generation models, giving some emphasis to the problem of non-linearities which often arise in this case. We will also address for the first time the problem of aggregation (e.g. obtaining zonal totals), which has a trivial solution here precisely because of the linear form of the model. Then we will move to cross-classification models, where we will examine not only the classical category analysis specification but also more contemporary approaches including the person category analysis model. We then examine the relationship between trip generation and accessibility including a short discussion on trip frequency models. The chapter ends with two short sections: the first discusses the problem of predicting future values for the explanatory variables in the models, and the second the problems of stability and updating of trip generation parameters.

4.1 INTRODUCTION

4.1.1 Some Basic Definitions

Journey This is a one-way movement from a point of origin to a point of destination. Now, although the word 'trip' is literally defined as 'an outward and return journey, often for a specific purpose' (McLeod and Hanks 1986), in transport modelling both terms are used interchangeably. We are usually interested in all vehicular trips, but walking trips longer than a certain study-defined threshold (say 300 metres or three blocks) are often considered; finally, trips made by infants of less than five years of age will usually be ignored.

Home-based (HB) Trip This is one where the home of the trip maker is either the origin or the destination of the journey.

Non-home-based (NHB) Trip This, conversely, is one where neither end of the trip is the home of the traveller.

Trip Production This is defined as the home end of an HB trip or as the origin of an NHB trip (see Figure 4.1).



Figure 4.1 Trip productions and attractions

Trip Attraction This is defined as the non-home end of an HB trip or the destination of an NHB trip (see Figure 4.1).

Trip Generation This is often defined as the total number of trips generated by households in a zone, be they HB or NHB. This is what most models would produce and the task then remains of allocating NHB trips to other zones as trip productions.

During the 1980s a series of other terms, such as sojourns, tours and trip chains, were added to the transport modelling kit; these correspond better to the idea that the demand for travel is a *derived* demand (i.e. it depends strongly on the demand for other activities) but have been used mainly by discrete choice modellers in practice (see Daly *et al.* 1983).

4.1.2 Classification of Trips

4.1.2.1 By Trip Purpose

It has been found in practice that better trip generation models can be obtained if trips by different purposes are identified and modelled separately. In the case of HB trips, five categories have been usually employed:

124

- trips to work;
- trips to school or college (education trips);
- shopping trips;
- social and recreational trips;
- other trips.

The first two are usually called compulsory (or mandatory) trips and all the others are called discretionary (or optional) trips. The latter category encompasses all trips made for less routine purposes, such as health, bureaucracy (need to obtain a passport or a certificate) and trips made as an accompanying person. NHB trips are normally not separated because they only amount to 15–20% of all trips.

4.1.2.2 By Time of Day

Trips are often classified into peak and off-peak period trips; the proportion of journeys by different purposes usually varies greatly with time of day.

Table 4.1 summarises data from the Greater Santiago 1977 Origin Destination Survey (DICTUC, 1978); the morning (AM) peak period (the evening peak period is sometimes assumed to be its mirror image) occurred between 7:00 and 9:00 and the representative off-peak period was taken between 10:00 and 12:00. Some comments are in order with respect to this table. Firstly, note that although the vast majority (87.18%) of trips in the AM peak are compulsory (i.e. either to work or education), this is not the case in the off-peak period. Secondly, a typical trait of a developing country emerges from the data: the large proportion of trips for bureaucratic reasons in both periods. Thirdly, a problem caused by faulty classification, or lack of forward thinking at the data-coding stage, is also clearly revealed: the *return* to home trips (which account for 41.65% of all off-peak trips) are obviously trips with another purpose; the fact that they were returning home is not as important as to why they left home in the first place. In fact, these data needed recoding in order

– Purpose	AM Peak		Off Peak		
	No.	%	, No.	%	
Work	465 683	52.12	39 787	12.68	
Education	313 275	35.06	15 567	4.96	
Shopping	13 738	1.54	35 611	11.35	
Social	7 064	0.79	16938	5.40	
Health	14354	1.60	8 596	2.74	
Bureaucracy	34 735	3.89	57 592	18.35	
Accompanying	18 702	2.09	6716	2.14	
Other	1 736	0.19	2 262	0.73	
Return to home	24 392	2.72	130 689	41.65	

	- 1	*	1 171 11
I able 4.1 E	-xample c	ot trip (classification

to obtain adequate information for trip generation modelling (see Hall et al. 1987). This kind of problem used to occur before the concepts of trip productions and attractions replaced concepts such as origins and destinations, which did not explicitly address the generating capacity of home-based and non-home-based activities.

4.1.2.3 By Person Type

This is another important classification, as individual travel behaviour is heavily dependent on socioeconomic attributes. The following categories are usually employed:

- income level (e.g. nine strata in the Santiago survey);
- car ownership (typically three strata: 0, 1 and 2 or more cars);
- household size and structure (e.g. six strata in most British studies).

It is important to note that the total number of strata can increase very rapidly (e.g. 162 in the above example) and this may have strong implications in terms of data requirements, model calibration and use. For this reason trade-offs, adjustments and aggregations are usually required (see the discussion in Daly and Ortúzar 1990).

4.1.3 Factors Affecting Trip Generation

In trip generation modelling we are typically interested not only in person trips but also in freight trips. For this reason models for four main groups (i.e. personal and freight, trip productions and attractions) are usually required. In what follows we will briefly consider some factors which have been found important in practical studies. We will not discuss freight trip generation modelling, however (although a little had been done by the end of the century), but postpone a discussion on the general topic of freight modelling until Chapter 13.

4.1.3.1 Personal Trip Productions

The following factors have been proposed for consideration in many practical studies:

- income;
- car ownership;
- household structure;
- family size;
- value of land;
- residential density;
- accessibility.

The first four (income, car ownership, household structure and family size) have been considered in several household trip generation studies, while value of land and

127

residential density are typical of zonal studies. The last one, accessibility, has rarely been used although most studies have attempted to include it. The reason is that it offers a way to make trip generation elastic (responsive) to changes in the transport system; we will come back to this issue in section 4.3.

4.1.3.2 Personal Trip Attractions

The most widely used factor has been roofed space available for industrial, commercial and other services. Another factor used has been zonal employment, and certain studies have attempted to incorporate an accessibility measure. However, it is important to note that in this case not much progress has been reported.

4.1.3.3 Freight Trip Productions and Attractions

These normally account for few vehicular trips; in fact, at most they amount to 20% of all journeys in certain areas of industrialised nations, although they can still be significant in terms of their contribution to congestion. Important variables include:

- number of employees;
- number of sales;
- roofed area of firm;
- total area of firm.

To our knowledge, neither accessibility nor type of firm have ever been considered as explanatory variables; the latter is curious because it would appear logical that different products should have different transport requirements.

4.1.4 Growth-factor Modelling

Since the early 1950s several techniques have been proposed to model trip generation. Most methods attempt to predict the number of trips produced (or attracted) by household or zone as a function of (generally linear) relations to be defined from available data. Prior to any comparison of results across areas or time, it is important to be clear about the following aspects mentioned above:

- what trips to be considered (e.g. only vehicle trips and walking trips longer than three blocks);
- what is the minimum age to be included in the analysis (i.e. five years or older).

In what follows we will briefly present a technique which may be applied to predict the future number of journeys by any of the four categories mentioned above. Its basic equation is:

$$T_i = F_i t_i$$

(4.1)

where T_i and t_i are respectively future and current trips in zone *i*, and F_i is a growth factor.

The only problem of the method is the estimation of F_i , the rest is trivial. Normally the factor is related to variables such as population (P), income (I) and car ownership (C), in a function such as:

$$F_{i} = \frac{f(P_{i}^{d}, I_{i}^{d}, C_{i}^{d})}{f(P_{i}^{c}, I_{i}^{c}, C_{i}^{c})}$$
(4.2)

where f can even be a direct multiplicative function with no parameters, and the superscripts d and c denote the design and current years respectively.

Example 4.1: Consider a zone with 250 households with car and 250 households without car. Assuming we know the average trip generation rates of each group:

car-owning households produce:6.0 trips/daynon-car-owning households produce:2.5 trips/day

we can easily deduce that the current number of trips per day is:

$$t_i = 250 \times 2.5 + 250 \times 6.0 = 2125$$
 trips/day

Let us also assume that in the future all households will have a car; therefore, assuming that income and population remain constant (which is a safe hypothesis in the absence of other information), we can estimate a simple multiplicative growth factoras:

$$F_i = C_i^d / C_i^c = 1/0.5 = 2$$

and applying equation (4.1) we can estimate the number of future trips as:

 $T_i = 2 \times 2125 = 4250 \text{ trips/day}$

However, the method is very crude, as we will demonstrate. If we use our information about average trip rates and make the assumption that these will remain constant (which is actually the main assumption behind one of the most popular forecasting methods, as we will see below), we can estimate the future number of trips as:

$$T_i = 500 \times 6 = 3000$$

which means that the growth factor method would overestimate the total number of trips by approximately 42%. This is very serious because trip generation is the first stage of the modelling process; errors here are carried through the entire process and may invalidate work on subsequent stages.

Growth factor methods are therefore only used in practice to predict the future number of *external* trips to an area; this is because they are not too many in the first place (so errors cannot be too large) and also because there are no simple ways to predict them. In the following sections we will discuss other (superior) methods which can also be used in principle to model personal and freight trip productions and attractions. However, we will just make explicit reference to the case of personal trip productions as this is the area not only where there is more practical experience, but also where the most interesting findings have been reported.

4.2 REGRESSION ANALYSIS

The next subsection provides a brief introduction to linear regression. The reader familiar with this subject can proceed directly to subsection 4.2.2.

4.2.1 The Linear Regression Model

4.2.1.1 Introduction

Consider an experiment consisting in observing the values that a certain variable $\mathbf{Y} = \{Y_i\}$ takes for different values of another variable \mathbf{X} . If the experiment is not deterministic we would observe different values of Y_i for the same value of X_i .

Let us call $f_i(Y|X)$ the probability distribution of Y_i for a given value X_i ; thus, in general we could have a different function f_i for each value of X as shown in Figure 4.2. However, such a completely general case is intractable; to make it more manageable certain hypotheses about population regularities are required. Let us assume that:

- 1. The probability distributions $f_i(Y|X)$ have the same variance σ^2 for all values of X.
- 2. The means $\mu_i = E(Y_i)$ form a straight line known as the *true regression line* and given by:

 $E(Y_i) = a + bX_i$



Figure 4.2 General distributions of *Y* given *X*

(4.3)

130

where the population parameters a and b, defining the line, must be estimated from sample data.

3. The random variables Y are statistically independent; this means, for example, that a large value of Y_1 does not tend to make Y_2 large.

The above *weak set of hypotheses* (see for example Wonnacott and Wonnacott 1977) may be written more concisely as:

The random variables Y_i are statistically independent with mean $a + bX_i$ and variance σ^2 .

With these Figure 4.2 changes to the distribution shown in Figure 4.3.



Figure 4.3 Distribution of Yassumed in linear regression

It is sometimes convenient to describe the deviation of Y_i from its expected value as the error or disturbance term e_i , so that the model may also be written as:

$$Y_i = a + bX_i + e_i \tag{4.4}$$

Note that we are not making any assumptions yet about the shape of the distribution of Y (and e, which is identical except that their means differ) provided it has a finite variance. These will be needed later, however, in order to derive some formal tests for the model. The error term is as usual composed of measurement and specification errors (recall the discussion in Chapter 3).

4.2.1.2 Estimation of a and b

Figure 4.4 can be labelled the *fundamental graph* of linear regression. It shows the true (dotted) regression line E(Y) = a + bX, which is of course unknown to the analyst, who must estimate it from sample data about Y and X. It also shows the estimated regression line $\hat{Y} = \hat{a} + \hat{b}X$; as is obvious, this line will not coincide with the previous one unless the analyst is extremely lucky (though he will never know it). In general the best he can hope is that the parameter estimates will be close to the target.



Figure 4.4 True and estimated regression lines

It is important to distinguish between the errors e_i , which are not known and pertain to the true regression line, and the differences ϵ_i , between observed (Y_i) and fitted values (\hat{Y}_i) , which are a crucial element of the most attractive line-fitting method: least squares estimation.

If we define a new variable $x_i = X_i - \overline{X}$, where \overline{X} , is the mean of **X**, it is easy to show that the previous regression lines keep their slope (b and \hat{b} respectively) but obviously change their intercepts (a and \hat{a} respectively) in the new axes (Y, x). The change is convenient because the new variable **x** has the following property: $\sum_i x_i = 0$.

The least square estimators are given by:

$$\hat{a} = \bar{Y} \tag{4.5}$$

which ensures that the fitted line goes through the *centre of gravity* (\bar{X}, \bar{Y}) of the sample of *n* observations, and

$$\hat{b} = \frac{\sum_{i} x_i Y_i}{\sum_{i} x_i^2}$$
(4.6)

These estimators have the following interesting properties:

$$E(\hat{a}) = a \quad \text{Var } (\hat{a}) = \sigma^2/n$$
$$E(\hat{b}) = b \quad \text{Var } (\hat{b}) = \sigma^2/\sum_i x_i^2$$

In passing, the formula for the variance of \hat{b} has interesting implications in terms of experimental design. For example, if the X are too close together, as in Figure 4.5a,



Figure 4.5 Goodness-of-fit and experimental design: (a) unreliable (X_i close), (b) reliable (X_i spread out)

their deviations from the mean \bar{X} will be small and consequently the sum of x_i will be small; for this reason the variance of \hat{b} will be large and so \hat{b} will be an unreliable estimator. In the contrary case, depicted in Figure 4.5b, even though the errors ϵ are of the same size as previously, \hat{b} will be a reliable estimator.

4.2.1.3 Hypothesis Tests for b

In order to carry out these hypothesis tests we need to know the distribution of \hat{b} and for this we require to add the *strong hypotheses* that the variables **Y** are distributed Normal. Now, as \hat{b} is just a linear combination of the Y_i it follows that it is also distributed $N(b, \sigma^2 / \sum_i x_i^2)$. This means we can standardise it in the usual way, obtaining

$$z = \frac{\hat{b} - b}{\sigma / \sqrt{(\sum_{i} x_{i}^{2})}}$$
(4.7)

which is distributed N (0,1); it is also useful to note that z^2 is generally known as a *quadratic form* and is distributed χ^2 with one degree of freedom. However we do not know σ^2 , the variance of **Y** with respect to the true regression. A natural estimator is to use the *residual variance* s^2 around the fitted line:

$$s^2 = \frac{\sum_{i} (Y_i - \hat{Y}_i)^2}{n - 2}$$

We divide by (n-2) to obtain an unbiased estimator, because two degrees of freedom have been used to calculate \hat{a} and \hat{b} which define \hat{Y}_i (see Wonnacott and Wonnacott 1977).

However, if we substitute s^2 by σ^2 in (4.7) the standardised \hat{b} becomes distributed Student (or t) with (n-2) degrees of freedom:

$$t = \frac{\hat{b} - b}{s/\sqrt{(\sum_i x_i^2)}}$$

(4.8)
The denominator of (4.8) is usually called standard error of \hat{b} and is denoted by s_b , hence $t = (\hat{b} - b)/s_b$.

The t-test A typical null hypothesis is $H_0: b = 0$; in the case (4.8) reduces to:

$$t = b/s_b \tag{4.9}$$

and this value needs to be compared with the critical value of the Student statistics for a given significance level α and the appropriate number of degrees of freedom. One problem is that the alternative hypothesis H₁ may imply unilateral (b > 0) or bilateral (b not equal 0) tests; this can only be determined examining the phenomenon under study.

Example 4.2: Assume we are interested in studying the effect of income (I) in the number of trips by non-car-owning households (T), and that we can use the following relation:

$$T = a + bI$$

As in theory we can conclude that any influence must be positive (i.e. higher income always means more trips) in this case we should test H₀ against the unilateral alternative hypothesis H₁: b > 0. If H₀ is true, the *t*-value from (4.9) is compared with the value $t_{\alpha;d}$, where *d* are the appropriate number of degrees of freedom, and the null hypothesis is rejected if $t > t_{\alpha;d}$ (see Figure 4.6).





On the other hand, if we were considering incorporating a variable whose effect in either direction was not evident (for example, number of female workers, as these may or may not produce more trips than their male counterparts), the null hypothesis should be the bilateral $H_1: b \neq 0$, and H_0 would be rejected if 0 is not included in the appropriate confidence interval for \hat{b} .

The F-test for the Complete Model Figure 4.7a shows the set of values (\hat{a}, \hat{b}) for which null hypotheses such as the one discussed above are accepted individually. If we were interested in testing the hypothesis that both estimators are for example equal to 0, we

133



Figure 4.7 Acceptance regions for null hypothesis: (a) both parameters individually, (b) both parameters together

could have a region such as that depicted in Figure 4.7b; i.e. accepting that each parameter is 0 individually does not necessarily mean accepting that both should be 0 together.

Now, to make a two-parameter test it is necessary to know the joint distribution of both estimators. In this case, as their marginals are normal, the joint distribution is also bivariate normal. The *F*-statistic used to test the trivial null hypothesis $H_0: (a, b) = (0, 0)$, provided as one of the standards in commercial computer packages, is given by:

$$F = \left(n\hat{a}^2 + \sum_i x_i^2 \hat{b}^2\right)/2s^2$$

 H_0 is accepted if F is less than or equal to the critical value $F_{\alpha}(2, n-2)$. Unfortunately the test is not very powerful (i.e. it is nearly always rejected), but similar ones may be constructed for more interesting null hypotheses such as $(a, b) = (\bar{Y}, 0)$.

4.2.1.4 The Coefficient of Determination R²

Figure 4.8 shows the regression line and some of the data points used to estimate it. If no values of **x** were available, the best prediction of Y_i would be \overline{Y} . However, the figure shows that for x_i the error of this method would be high: $(Y_i - \overline{Y})$. When x_i is known, on the other hand, the best prediction for Y_i is \hat{Y}_i and this reduces the error to just $(Y_i - \hat{Y}_i)$, i.e. a large part of the original error has been explained. From Figure 4.8 we have:

total deviation

 $(Y_i - \overline{Y})$

explained deviation

 $(\hat{Y}_i - \bar{Y})$

unexplained deviation

∀i

 $(Y_i - \hat{Y}_i),$



Figure 4.8 Explained and unexplained deviations

If we square the total deviations and sum over all values of *i*, we get the following:

$$\sum_{i} (Y_{i} - \bar{Y})^{2} = \sum_{i} (\hat{Y}_{i} - \bar{Y})^{2} + \sum_{i} (Y_{i} - \hat{Y}_{i})^{2}$$
(4.10)
total variation explained variation unexplained variation

Now, because $(\hat{Y}_i - \bar{Y}) = \hat{b}x_i$ it is easy to see that the explained variation is a function of the estimated regression coefficient \hat{b} . The process of decomposing the total variation into its parts is known as *analysis of variance* of the regression, or ANOVA (note that variance is just variation divided by degrees of freedom).

The coefficient of determination is defined as the ratio of explained to total variation:

$$\hat{R}^2 = \frac{\sum (\hat{Y}_i - \bar{Y})^2}{\sum (Y_i - \bar{Y})^2}$$
(4.11)

It has limiting values of 1 (perfect explanation) and 0 (no explanation at all); intermediate values may be interpreted as the percentage of the total variation explained by the regression. The index is trivially related to the sample correlation R, which measures the degree of association between X and Y (see Wonnacott and Wonnacott 1977).

4.2.1.5 Multiple Regression

This is an extension of the above for the case of more explanatory variables and, obviously, more *regressors* (\hat{b} parameters). The solution equations are similar, although more complex, but some extra problems arise which are usually important, such as the following:

- 1. Multicollinearity. This occurs when there is a linear relation between the explanatory variables; in this case the equations for the regressors $\hat{\mathbf{b}}$ are not independent and cannot be solved uniquely.
- 2. How many regressors to include. To make a decision in this case, several factors have to be taken into consideration:
 - Are there strong theoretical reasons to include a given variable, or is it important for policy testing with the model?
 - Is the variable significant (i.e. is H₀ rejected in the *t*-test?) and is the estimated sign of the coefficient consistent with theory or intuition?

If in doubt, one way forward is to take out the variable and re-estimate the regression in order to see the effect of its removal on the rest of the coefficients; if this is not too important the variable can be left out for *parsimony* (the model is simpler and the rest of the parameters can be estimated more accurately). Commercial software packages provide an 'automatic' procedure for tackling this issue (the stepwise approach); however, this may induce some problems, as we will comment below. We will come back to this general problem in section 8.3 (Table 8.1) when discussing discrete choice model specification issues.

3. Coefficient of determination. This has the same form as (4.11). However, in this case the inclusion of another regressor always increases R^2 ; to eliminate this problem the corrected R^2 is defined as:

$$\bar{R}^2 = [R^2 - k/(n-1)][(n-1)/(n-k-1)]$$
(4.12)

where *n* stands for sample size as before and *k* is the number of regressors $\hat{\mathbf{b}}$.

In trip generation modelling the multiple regression method has been used both with aggregate (zonal) and disaggregate (household and personal) data. The first approach has been practically abandoned in the case of trip productions, but it is still the premier method for modelling trip attractions.

4.2.2 Zonal-based Multiple Regression

In this case an attempt is made to find a linear relationship between the number of trips produced or attracted by zone and average socioeconomic characteristics of the households in each zone. The following are some interesting considerations:

1. Zonal models can only explain the variation in trip making behaviour between zones. For this reason they can only be successful if the inter-zonal variations adequately reflect the real reasons behind trip variability. For this to happen it would be necessary that zones not ony had an homogeneous socioeconomic composition, but represented as wide as possible a range of conditions. A major problem is that the main variations in person trip data occur at the intra-zonal level.

- 2. Role of the intercept. One would expect the estimated regression line to pass through the origin; however, large intercept values (i.e. in comparison to the product of the average value of any variable and its coefficient) have often been obtained. If this happens the equation may be rejected; if on the contrary, the intercept is not significantly different from zero, it might be informative to re-estimate the line, forcing it to pass through the origin.
- 3. Null zones. It is possible that certain zones do not offer information about certain dependent variables (e.g. there can be no HB trips generated in non-residential zones). Null zones must be excluded from analysis; although their inclusion should not greatly affect the coefficient estimates (because the equations should pass through the origin), an arbitrary increment in the number of zones which do not provide useful data will tend to produce statistics which overestimate the accuracy of the estimated regression.
- 4. Zonal totals versus zonal means. When formulating the model the analyst appears to have a choice between using aggragate or total variables, such as trips per zone and cars per zone, or rates (zonal means), such as trips per household per zone and cars per household per zone. In the first case the regression model would be:

$$Y_i = \theta_0 + \theta_1 X_{1i} + \theta_2 X_{2i} + \ldots + \theta_k X_{ki} + E_i$$

whereas the model using rates would be:

$$y_i = \theta_0 + \theta_1 x_{1i} + \theta_2 x_{2i} + \ldots + \theta_k x_{ki} + e_i$$

with $y_i = Y_i/H_i$; $x_i = X_i/H_i$; $e_i = E_i/H_i$ and H_i the number of households in zone *i*.

Both equations are identical, in the sense that they seek to explain the variability of trip making behaviour between zones, and in both cases the parameters have the same meaning. Their unique and fundamental difference relates to the error-term distribution in each case; it is obvious that the constant variance condition of the model cannot hold in both cases, unless H_i was itself constant for all zones *i*.

Now, as the aggregate variables directly reflect the size of the zone, their use should imply that the magnitude of the error actually depends on zone size; this *heterocedasticity* (variability of the variance) has indeed been found in practice. Using multipliers, such as $1/H_i$, allows heterocedasticity to be reduced because the model is made independent of zone size. In this same vein, it has also been found that the aggragate variables tend to have higher intercorrelation (i.e. multicollinearity) than the mean variables. However, it is important to note that models using aggregate variables often yield higher values of R^2 , but this is just a spurious effect because zone size obviously helps to explain the total number of trips (see Douglas and Lewis 1970). What is certainly unsound is the mixture of means and aggregate variables in a single model.

To end this theme it is important to remark that even when rates are used, zonal regression is conditioned by the nature and size of zones (i.e. the spatial aggregation problem). This is clearly exemplified by the fact that inter-zonal variability diminishes with zone size as shown in Table 4.2, constructed with data from Perth (Douglas and Lewis 1970).

Zoning system	Mean value of trips/household/zone	Inter-zonal variance
75 small zones	8.13	5.85
23 large zones	7.96	1.11

 Table 4.2
 Inter-zonal variation of personal productions for two different zoning systems

4.2.3 Household-based Regression

Intra-zonal variation may be reduced by decreasing zone size, especially if zones are homogeneous. However, smaller zones imply a greater number of them and this has two consequences:

- more expensive models in terms of data collection, calibration and operation;
- greater sampling errors, which are assumed non-existent by the multiple linear regression model.

For these reasons it seems logical to postulate models which are independent of zonal boundaries. At the beginning of the 1970s it was believed that the most appropriate analysis unit in this case was the household (and not the individual); it was argued that a series of important interpersonal interactions inside a household could not be incorporated even implicitly in an individual model (e.g. car availability, that is, who has use of the car). We will challenge this thesis in section 4.3.3.

In a household-based application each home is taken as an input data vector in order to bring into the model all the range of observed variability about the characteristics of the household and its travel behaviour. The calibration process, as in the case of zonal models, proceeds stepwise, testing each variable in turn until the best model (in terms of some summary statistics for a given confidence level) is obtained. Care has to be taken with automatic stepwise computer packages because they may leave out variables which are slightly worse predictors than others left in the model, but which may prove much easier to forecast.

Example 4.3: Consider the variables trips per household (Y), number of workers (X_1) and number of cars (X_2) . Table 4.3 presents the results of successive steps of a step-wise model estimation; the last row also shows (in parenthesis) values for the *t*-ratio (equation 4.9). Assuming large sample size, the appropriate number of degrees of freedom (n-2) is also a large number so the *t*-values may be compared with the critical value 1.645 for a 95% significancy level on a one-tailed test (we

Stan	Fauction	
Step	Equation	<i>R</i>
1	$Y = 2.36X_1$	0.203
2	$Y = 1.80X_1 + 1.31X_2$	0.325
3	$Y = 0.91 + 1.44X_1 + 1.07X_2$	0.384
•	(3.7) (8.2) (4.2)	

Table 4.3	Example	of stepwise	regression
-----------	---------	-------------	------------

ow the null hypothesis is unilateral in this case as Y should increase with both X_1 and).

The third model is a good equation in spite of its low R^2 . The intercept 0.91 is not ge (compare it with 1.44 times the number of workers, for example) and the regressn coefficients are significantly different from zero (H₀ is rejected in all cases). The odel could probably benefit from the inclusion of other variables.

An indication of how good these models are may be obtained from comparing served and modelled trips for some groupings of the data (see Table 4.4). This is tter than comparing totals because in such case different errors may compensate and e bias would not be detected. As can be seen, the majority of cells show a reasonable proximation (i.e. errors of less than 30%). If large bias were spotted it would be cessary to adjust the model parameters; however, this is not easy as there are no clearit rules to do it, and it depends heavily on context.

	N	lumber of worke	ers in househo	old
No. of cars	0	1	2	3 or more
0 1 2 or more	0.9/0.9 3.2/2.0	2.1/2.4 3.5/3.4 4.1/4.6	3.4/3.8 3.7/4.9 4.7/6.0	5.3/5.6 8.5/6.7 8.5/7.8

Table 4.4	Comparison	of trips p	er househo	old (c	observed/estimated).
-----------	------------	------------	------------	--------	----------------------

.2.4 The Problem of Non-linearities

As we have seen, the linear regression model assumes that each independent variable xerts a linear influence on the dependent variable. It is not easy to detect non-linearity because apparently linear relations may turn out to be non-linear when the presence of other variables is allowed in the model. Multivariate graphs are useful in this sense; the xample of Figure 4.9 presents data for households stratified by car ownership and number of workers. It can be seen that travel behaviour is non-linear with respect to amily size.

It is important to mention that there is a class of variables, those of a qualitative nature, which usually shows non-linear behaviour (e.g. type of dwelling, occupation of the head of the household, age, sex). In general there are two methods to incorporate non-linear variables into the model:

- 1. Transform the variables in order to linearise their effect (e.g. take logarithms, raise to a power). However, selecting the most adequate transformation is not an easy or arbitrary exercise, so care is needed; also, if we are thorough, it can take a lot of time and effort;
- Use dummy variables. In this case the independent variable under consideration is divided into several discrete intervals and each of them is treated separately in the model. In this form it is not necessary to assume that the variable has a linear effect, because each of its portions is considered separately in terms of its effect on travel behaviour. For example, if car ownership was treated in this way, appropriate



Figure 4.9 An example of non-linearity

intervals could be 0, 1 and 2 or more cars per household. As each sampled household can only belong to one of the intervals, the corresponding dummy variable takes a value of 1 in that class and 0 in the others. It is easy to see that only (n - 1) dummy variables are needed to represent n intervals.

Example 4.4: Consider the model of Example 4.3 and assume that variable X_2 is replaced by the following dummies:

 Z_1 , which takes the value 1 for households with one car and 0 in other cases;

 Z_2 , which takes the value 1 for households with two or more cars and 0 in other cases.

It is easy to see that non-car-owning households correspond to the case where both Z_1 and Z_2 are 0. The model of the third step in Table 4.3 would now be:

$$Y = 0.84 + 1.41X_1 + 0.75Z_1 + 3.14Z_2 \qquad R^2 = 0.387$$

(3.6) (8.1) (3.2) (3.5)

Even without the better R^2 value, this model is preferable to the previous one just because the non-linear effect of X_2 (or Z_1 and Z_2) is clearly evident and cannot be ignored. Note that if the coefficients of the dummy variables were for example, 1 and 2, and if the sample never contained more than two cars per household, the effect would be clearly linear. The model is graphically depicted in Figure 4.10.

Looking at Figure 4.10, the following question arises: would it not be preferable to estimate separate regressions for the data on each group as in that case we would not require each line to have the same slope (the coefficient of X_1)? The answer is in general no unless we had a reasonable amount of data for each class. The fact is that the model with dummies uses all the data, while each separate regression would use only part of it, and this is in general disadvantageous. It is also interesting to mention that the use of dummy variables tends to reduce problems of multicollinearity in the data (see Douglas and Lewis 1971).



Figure 4.10 Regression model with dummy variables

4.2.5 Obtaining Zonal Totals

In the case of zonal-based regression models, this is not a problem as the model is estimated precisely at this level. In the case of household-based models, though, an aggregation stage is required. Nevertheless, precisely because the model is linear the aggregation problem is trivially solved by replacing the average zonal values of each independent variable in the model equation and then multiplying it by the number of households in each zone. However, it must be noted that the aggregation stage can be a very complex matter in non-linear models, as we will see in Chapter 9.

Thus, for the third model of Table 4.3 we would have:

$$T_i = H_i(0.91 + 1.44\bar{X}_{1i} + 1.07\bar{X}_{2i})$$

where T_i is the total number of HB trips in the zone, H_i is the total number of households in it and \bar{X}_{ii} is the average value of variable X_i for the zone.

On the other hand, when dummy variables are used, it is also necessary to know the number of households in each class for each zone; for instance, in the model of Example 4.4 we require:

$$T_i = H_i(0.84 + 1.41\bar{X}_{1i}) + 0.75H_{1i} + 3.14H_{2i}$$

where H_{ji} is the number of households of class j in zone i.

This last expression allows us to appreciate another advantage of the use of dummy variables over separate regressions. To aggregate the models, in this latter case,

it would be necessary to estimate the average number of workers per household (X_1) for each car-ownership group in each zone, and this may be complicated.

4.2.6 Matching Generations and Attractions

It might be obvious to some readers that the models above do not guarantee, by default, that the total number of trips originating (the *origins* O_i) at all zones will be equal to the total number of trips attracted (the *destinations* D_j) to them, that is the following expression does not necessarily hold:

$$\sum_{i} O_i = \sum_{j} D_j \tag{4.13}$$

The problem is that this equation is implicitly required by the next sub-model (i.e. trip distribution) in the structure; it is not possible to have a trip distribution matrix where the total number of trips (T) obtained by summing all rows is different to that obtained when summing all columns (see Chapter 5).

The solution to this difficulty is a pragmatic one which takes advantage of the fact that normally the trip generation models are far 'better' (in every sense of the word) than their trip attraction counterparts. The first normally are fairly sophisticated household-based models with typically good explanatory variables. The trip attraction models, on the other hand, are at best estimated using zonal data. For this reason, normal practice considers that the total number of trips arising from summing all origins O_i is in fact the correct figure for T; therefore, all destinations D_j are multiplied by a factor f given by:

$$f = T \left/ \sum_{j} D_{j} \right|$$

(4.14)

which obviously ensure that their sum adds to T.

4.3 CROSS-CLASSIFICATION OR CATEGORY ANALYSIS

4.3.1 The Classical Model

4.3.1.1 Introduction

Up to the late 1960s most transportation planning studies in the USA developed trip generation equations based on linear regression analysis, particularly when modelling personal trip productions. In fact, the regression model was favoured as the central method in the Federal Highway Administration's guide to trip generation analysis (FHWA 1967). At the end of the 1960s an alternative method for modelling trip generation appeared and quickly became established as the preferred one in the United Kingdom. The method was known as *category analysis* in the UK (Wootton and Pick 1967) and *cross-classification* in the USA; there it went through a similar development process as the linear regression model, with earliest procedures being at the zonal level and subsequent models based on household information.

The method is based on estimating the response (e.g. the number of trip productions per household for a given purpose) as a function of household attributes. Its basic assumption is that trip generation rates are relatively stable over time for certain household stratifications. The method finds these rates empirically and for this it typically needs a large amount of data; in fact, a critical element is the number of households in each class. Although the method was originally designed to use census data in the UK, a serious problem of the approach remains the need to forecast the number of households in each strata in the future.

4.3.1.2 Variable Definition and Model Specification

Let $t^p(h)$ be the average number of trips with purpose p (and at a certain time period) made by members of households of type h. Types are defined by the stratification chosen; for example, a cross-classification based on m household sizes and n car ownership classes will yield mn types h. The standard method for computing these cell rates is to allocate households in the calibration data to the individual cell groupings and total, cell by cell, the observed trips $T^p(h)$ by purpose group. The rate $t^p(h)$ is then the total number of trips in cell h, by purpose, divided by the number of households H(h) in it. In mathematical form it is simply as follows:

$$t^{p}(h) = T^{p}(h)/H(h)$$
 (4.15)

The 'art' of the method lies in choosing the categories such that the standard deviations of the frequency distributions depicted in Figure 4.11 are minimised.





The method has, in principle, the following advantages:

- 1. Cross-classification groupings are independent of the zone system of the study area.
- 2. No prior assumptions about the shape of the relationship are required (i.e. they do not even have to be monotonic, let alone linear).
- 3. Relationships can differ in form from class to class (e.g. the effect of changes in household size for one or two car-owning households may be different).

And in common with traditional cross-classification methods it has also several disadvantages:

- 1. The model does not permit extrapolation beyond its calibration strata, although the lowest or highest class of a variable may be open-ended (e.g. households with two or more cars and five or more residents).
- 2. There are no statistical goodness-of-fit measures for the model, so only aggregate closeness to the calibration data can be ascertained.
- 3. Unduly large samples are required, otherwise cell values will vary in reliability because of differences in the numbers of households being available for calibration at each one. For example, in the Monmouthshire Land Use/Transportation Study (see Douglas and Lewis 1971) the following distribution for 108 categories (six income levels, three car ownership levels and six household structure levels) was found, using a sample of 4000 households:

	No. of categories					
,	21	69	9	7	2	
No. of households surveyed	0	149	50–99	100–199	200+	

Table 4.5	Household	frequency	distribution
-----------	-----------	-----------	--------------

Accepted wisdom suggests that at least 50 observations per cell are required to estimate the mean reliably; thus, this criterion would be satisfied in only 18 of the 108 cells for a sample of 4000 households. There may be some scope for using stratified sampling to guarantee more evenly distributed sample sizes in each category. This involves, however, additional survey costs.

4. There is no effective way to choose among variables for classification, or to choose best groupings of a given variable; the minimisation of standard deviations hinted at in Figure 4.11 requires an extensive 'trial and error' procedure which may be considered infeasible in practical studies.

4.3.1.3 Model Application at Aggregate Level

Let us denote by *n* the person type (i.e. with and without a car), by $a_i(h)$ the number of households of type *h* in zone *i*, and by $H^n(h)$ the set of households of type *h* containing

persons of type *n*. With this we can write the trip productions with purpose *p* by person type *n* in zone *i*, O_i^{np} , as follows:

$$O_i^{np} = \sum_{h \in H^n(h)} a_i(h) t^p(h)$$
(4.16)

To verify how the model works it is possible to compare these modelled values with observed values from the calibration sample. Inevitable errors are due to the use of averages for the $t^{p}(h)$; one would expect a better stratification (in the sense of minimising the standard deviation in Figure 4.11) to produce smaller errors.

There are various ways of defining household categories. The first application in the UK (Wootton and Pick 1967) employed 108 categories as follows: six income levels, three car ownership levels (0, 1 and 2 or more cars per household) and six household structure groupings, as in Table 4.6.

Table 4.6 Example of nousehold structure	groupin	a
--	---------	---

Group	No. employed	Other adults	
1	0	1	
2 .	0	2 or more	
3	1	1 or less	
4	1 .	2 or more	
5	2 or more	1 or less	
6 .	2 or more	2 or more	

The problem is clearly how to predict the number of households in each category in the future. The method most commonly used (see Wilson 1974) consists in, firstly, defining and fitting to the calibration data, probability distributions for income (I), car ownership (C) and household structure (S); secondly, using these to build a joint probability function of belonging to household type h = (I, C, S). Thus, if the joint distribution function is denoted by $\phi(h) = \phi(I, C, S)$, the number of households in zone *i* belonging to class $h, a_i(h)$, is simply given by:

$$a_i(h) = H_i\phi(h) \tag{4.17}$$

where H_i is the total number of households in the zone. This household estimation model may be partially tested by running it with the base-year data used in calibration. The total trips estimated with equation (4.16), but with simulated values for $a_i(h)$, can then be checked against the actual observations.

One further disadvantage of the method can be added at this stage:

5. If is is required to increase the number of stratifying variables, it might be necessary to increase the sample enormously. For example, if another variable was added to the *original* application discussed above and this was divided into three levels, the number of categories would increase from 108 to 324 (and recall the discussion on Table 4.5).

4.3.2 Improvements to the Basic Model

4.3.2.1 Multiple Classification Analysis (MCA)

MCA is an alternative method to define classes and test the resulting cross-classification which provides a statistically powerful procedure for variable selection and classification. This allows us to overcome several of the disadvantages cited above for other types of cross-classification methods. The interested reader is referred to Stopher and McDonald (1983) for full details as only a summary is provided below.

Consider a model with a continuous dependent variable (such as the trip rate) and two discrete independent variables, such as household size and car ownership. A grand mean can be estimated for the dependent variable over the entire sample of households. Also, group means can be estimated for each row and column of the cross-classification matrix; each of these can be expressed in turn as deviations from the grand mean. Observing the signs of the deviations, a cell value can be estimated by adding to the grand mean the row and column deviations corresponding to the cell. In this way, some of the problems arising from too few observations on some cells can be compensated.

Example 4.5. Table 4.7 presents data collected in a study area and classified by three car-ownership and four household-size levels. The table presents the number of households observed in each cell (category) and the mean number of trips calculated over rows, cells and the grand average.

Household size	0 car	1 car	2+ cars	Total	Mean trip rate
1 person	28	. 21	0	49	0.47
2 or 3 persons	150	201	93	444	1.28
4 persons	61	90	75	226	1.86
5 persons	37	142	90	269	1.90
Total	276	454	258	988	•
Mean trip rate	0.73	1.53	2.44	د	1.54

 Table 4.7
 Number of households per cell and mean trip rates

As can be seen, the values range from 0 (it is unlikely to find households with one person and more than one car) to 201. Although we are cross-classifying by only two variables in this simple example, there are already four cells with less than the conventional minimum number (50) of observations required to estimate mean trip rate and variance with some reliability.

We would like to use now the mean row and column values to estimate average trip rates for each cell, including that without observations in this sample. We can compute the deviation (from the grand mean) for zero cars as 0.73 - 1.54 = -0.81; for one car as 1.53 - 1.54 = -0.01, and for two cars or more 2.44 - 1.54 = 0.90; similarly, we can calculate the deviations for each of the four household size groups as: -1.07, -0.26, 0.32 and 0.36. If the variables are not correlated with these values we can work out the full trip-rate table; for example, the trip rate for one person household and one car is 1.54 - 1.07 - 0.01 = 0.46 trips. In the case of one person and

no car, the rate turns out to be negative and equal to -0.34 (1.54 -1.06 - 0.82); this has no meaning and therefore the actual rate is forced to zero. Table 4.8 depicts the full triprate table together with its row and column deviations.

	Ca	ar ownership le	evel	
HH size	0 car	1 car	2+ cars	Deviations
1 person	0.00	0.46	1.37	-1.07
2 or 3 persons	0.46	1.27	2.18	-0.26
4 persons	1.05	1.85	2.76	0.32
5 persons	1.09	1.89	2.80	0.36
Deviations	-0.81	-0.01	0.90	

ole classification
ij

In contrast to standard cross-classification models, deviations are not only computed for households in, say, the cell one person-one car; rather, car deviations are computed over all household sizes and vice versa. Thus, if interactions are present these deviations should be adjusted to account for interaction effects. This can be done by taking a weighted mean for each of the group means of one independent variable over the groupings of the other independent variables, rather than a simple mean (which would in fact be equivalent to assuming that variation is random over the data in a group). These weighted means will in general tend to decrease the sizes of the adjustments to the grand mean when interactions are present. Nevertheless, the cell means of a multiway classification will still be based on means estimated from all the available data, rather than being based on only those items of data falling in the multiway cell.

The most important statistical goodness-of-fit measures associated with MCA are (Stopher and McDonald 1983):

- an *F*-statistic to assess the entire cross- classification scheme (recall the discussion in section 4.2);
- a correlation ratio statistic for assessing the contribution of each classification variable (see Stopher 1975); and
- an R^2 measure for the complete cross-classification model.

These measures allow the analyst to compare different classification schemes and to assess their fit to the base-year data.

Apart from the statistical advantages, it is important to note that cell values are no longer based on only the size of the data sample within a given cell; rather, they are based on a grand mean derived from the entire data set, and on two (or more) class means which are derived from all data in each class relevant to the cell in question.

Example 4.6. Table 4.9 provides a set of rates computed in the standard category analysis procedure (i.e. by using individual cell means). These values may be compared with those of Table 4.8.

Two points of interest emerge from the comparison. First, there are rates available even for empty cells in the MCA case. Second, some counterintuitive progressions, apparent in Table 4.9 (e.g. the decrease of rate values for 0 and 1 car-owning households when increasing household size from 4 to 5 or more), are removed in Table 4.8. Note that they could have arisen by problems of small sample size at least in one case.

	C	Car ownership lev	vel
	0 car	1 car	2+ cars
1 person	0.12	0.94	
2 or 3 persons	0.60	1.38	2.16
4 persons	1.14	1.74	2.60
5 persons	1.02	1.69	2.60

 Table 4.9
 Trip rates for same study area calculated using category analysis

If there are interactions between the stratifying variables, an adjusted version of the MCA approach can be used (Stopher and McDonald 1983). This simply consists of calculating the mean trip rate for each level of car ownership and household size (or income if the stratification considers it), weighting by the proportion of households (or individuals) at that level (independently of the levels of the remaining stratifying variables), and then using the normal MCA computations to estimate the trip rates per cell. This allows interactions to be taken into account, because the weighted averages decrease the size of the deviation with respect to the general mean. Ortúzar *et al.* (1998) used this method in a study of the stability of trip generation rates in Santiago, Chile, for classes formed by the interaction of income (five levels), car ownership (three levels) and family size (three levels); they found that it outperformed the normal MCA.

4.3.2.2 Regression Analysis for Household Strata

A mixture of cross-classification and regression modelling of trip generation may be the most appropriate approach on certain occasions. For example, in an area where the distribution of income is unequal it may be important to measure the differential impact of policies on different income groups; therefore it may be necessary to model travel demand for each income group separately throughout the entire modelling process. Assume now that in the same area car ownership is increasing fast and, as usual, it is not clear how correlated these two variables are; a useful way out may be to postulate regression models based on variables describing the size and make-up of different households, for a stratification according to the two previous variables.

Example 4.7: Table 4.10 presents the 13 income and car-ownership categories (C_i) defined in ESTRAUS (1989) for the Greater Santiago 1977 origin-destination data. As can be seen, the bulk of the data corresponds to households with no cars and low income. Also note that categories 7 and 10 have rather few data points; this is,

'n			Household c	ar ownership	
Hou (US	sehold income \$/month)	0	1	2+	Total
	< 125 125–250 250–500 500–750 > 750	$\begin{array}{c} 6564\;(C_1)\\ 4464\;(C_3)\\ 1532\;(C_5)\\ 305\;(C_8)\\ 169\;(C_{11}) \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 215 \ (C_2) \\ 627 \ (C_4) \\ 716 \ (C_6) \\ 436 \ (C_9) \\ 380 \ (C_{12}) \end{array}$	$87 (C_7) 118 (C_{10}) 301 (C_{13})$	6 779 5 091 2 334 859 790
Tota	al	12 974	2 373	506	15853

Table 4.10	Stratification	of the	1977	Santiago	samp	ble
------------	----------------	--------	------	----------	------	-----

unfortunately, a general problem of this approach. Even smaller samples for very low income and high car ownership led to the aggregation of some categories at this range.

The independent variables available for analysis (i.e. after leaving out the stratifying variables) included variables of the *stage in the family cycle* variety, which we will discuss in section 4.4. However, after extensive specification searches it was found that the most significant variables were: number of workers (divided into four classes depending on earnings and type of job), number of students and number of residents.

Linear regression models estimated with these variables for each of the 13 categories were judged satisfactory on the basis of correct signs, small intercepts, reasonable significance levels and R^2 values (e.g. between 0.401 for category 4, and 0.682 for category 7; see Hall *et al.* 1987).

4.3.3 The Person-category Approach

4.3.3.1 Introduction

This is an interesting alternative to the household-based models discussed above, which was originally proposed by Supernak (1979). It has been argued that this approach offers the following advantages (Supernak *et al.* 1983):

- 1. A person-level trip generation model is compatible with other components of the classical transport demand modelling system, which is based on tripmakers rather than on households.
- 2. It allows a cross-classification scheme that uses all important variables and yields a manageable number of classes; this in turn allows class representation to be forecast more easily.
- 3. The sample size required to develop a person-category model can be several times smaller than that required to estimate a household-category model.
- 4. Demographic changes can be more easily accounted for in a person-category model as, for example, certain key demographic variables (such as age) are virtually impossible to define at household level.
- 5. Person categories are easier to forecast than household categories as the latter require forecasts about household formation and family size; these tasks are

altogether avoided in the case of person categories. In general the bulk of the trips are made by people older than 18 years of age; this population is easier to forecast 15 to 20 years ahead as only migration and survival rates are needed to do so.

The major limitation that a person-category model may have relates precisely to the main reason why household-based models were chosen to replace zonal-based models at the end of the 1960s; this is the difficulty of introducing household interaction effects and household money costs and money budgets into a person-based model. However, Supernak *et al.* (1983) argue that it is not clear how vital these considerations are and how they can be effectively incorporated even in a household-based model; in fact, from our discussion in sections 4.2.3 and 4.3.1 it is clear that this is done in an implicit fashion only.

4.3.3.2 Variable Definition and Model Specification

Let t_j be the trip rate, that is, the number of trips made during a certain time period by (the average) person in category j; t_{jp} is the trip rate by purpose p. T_i is the total number of trips made by the inhabitants of zone i (all categories together). N_i is the number of inhabitants of zone i, and α_{ji} is the percentage of inhabitants of zone i belonging to category j. Therefore the following basic relationship exists:

$$T_i = N_i \sum_j \alpha_{ji} t_j \tag{4.18}$$

As in other methods, trips are divided into home-based (HB) and non-home-based (NHB), and can be further divided by purpose (p) which may apply to both HB and NHB trips.

Model development entails the following stages:

- 1. Consideration of several variables which are expected to be important for explaining differences in personal mobility. Also, definition of plausible person categories using these variables.
- 2. Preliminary analysis of trip rates in order to find out which variables have the least explanatory power and can be excluded from the model. This is done by comparing the trip rates of categories which are differentiated by the analysed variable only and testing whether their differences are statistically significant.
- 3. Detailed analysis of trip characteristics to find variables that define similar categories. Variables which do not provide substantial explanation of the data variance, or variables that duplicate the explanation provided by other better variables (i.e. easier to forecast or more policy responsive) are excluded. The exercise is conducted under the constraint that the number of final categories should not exceed a certain practical maximum (for example, 15 classes).

For this analysis the following measures may be used: the coefficient of correlation (R_{jk}) , slope (m_{jk}) and intercept (a_{jk}) of the regression $t_{jp} = a_{jk} + m_{jk}t_{kp}$. The categories j

and k may be treated as similar if these measures satisfy the following conditions (Supernak *et al.* 1983):

$$R_{jk} > 0.900$$

$$0.75 < m_{jk} < 1.25$$

$$a_{jk} < 0.10$$

(4.19)

These conditions are quite demanding and may be changed.

4.3.3.3 Model Application at the Aggregate Level

Zonal home-based productions are computed in a straightforward manner using equation (4.18), or a more disaggregated version explicitly including trip purpose if desired. However, the estimation of trip attractions in general and NHB trip productions at the zonal level is more involved and requires the development of *ad hoc* methods heavily dependent on the type of information available at each application (see Supernak 1979 for a Polish example).

4.3.4 Trip Generation and Accessibility

As we mentioned in Chapter 1, the classical specification of the urban transport planning (four-stage) model incorporates an iterative process between trip distribution and assignment which leaves trip generation unaltered. This is true even in the case of modern forms which attempt to solve the complex supply-demand equilibration problem appropriately, as we will discuss in Chapter 11. A major disadvantage of this approach is that changes to the network are assumed to have no effects on trip productions and attractions. For example, this would mean that the extension of an underground line to a location which had no service previously would not generate more trips between that zone and the rest. Although this assumption may hold for compulsory trips, it may not hold in the case of discretionary trips (e.g. consider the case of shopping trips and a new line connecting a low-income zone with the city's central market, which features more competitive prices than the zone's local shops).

To solve this problem, modellers have attempted to incorporate a measure of accessibility (i.e. ease or difficulty of making trips to/from each zone) into trip generation equations; the aim is to replace $O_i^n = f(H_i^n)$ by $O_i^n = f(H_i^n, A_i^n)$, where H_i^n are household characteristics and A_i^n is a measure of accessibility by person type.

Typical accessibility measures take the general form:

$$A_i^n = \sum_j f(E_j^n, C_{ij})$$

where E_j^n is a measure of attraction of zone *j* and C_{ij} the generalised cost of travel between zones *i* and *j*. A typical analytical expression used to this end has been:

$$A_i^n = \sum_j E_j^n \exp(-\beta C_{ij})$$

where β is a calibration parameter from the gravity model, as discussed in Chapter 5.

Unfortunately this procedure has seldom produced the expected results in the case of aggregate modelling applications, because the estimated parameters of the accessibility variable have either been non-significant or of the wrong sign. This issue has remained highly topical for many years and it is clearly related to two interesting and yet unresolved problems: model dynamics and modelling with longitudinal instead of cross-sectional data (Chapter 1). Ortúzar *et al.* (2000b) gives an interesting discussion of the problem and offers an example of what can be gained by using stated preference data in this context.

New emphasis was given to elastic trip generation models by work done in the UK on induced traffic in the assessment of trunk road schemes (Department of Transport 1997). This work has led to the study of trip generation methods which are sensitive to changes in accessibility, as it is recognised that the classical methods are not adequate in this sense. Daly (1997) proposes a three- component framework for trip generation:

- The individual in his/her household context formulates an activity pattern for the period to be modelled, say a day. Out-of-home activities are of course the only activities that generate trips.
- The out-of-home activities are organised into 'sojourns', which are defined as stays at a specific location, each of which has a primary purpose (and possibly secondary purposes at the same location too).
- A travel plan is formulated to link the sojourns, in particular deciding which require to be visited by separate home-based tours (two or more trips) and which can be linked with other sojourns by non-home-based trips.

From here it appears reasonable to try modelling the number of sojourns generated by a household or person and to split those sojourns between home-based tours and non-home-based trips. One practical modelling point that follows immediately from this framework is that the dependent variables (i.e. number of tours and/or trips, or alternatively number of sojourns that can be reached) will be integers: 0, 1, 2, 3, etc. Moreover, the decision between whether to travel or not (i.e. between 0 and 1) can be expected to be taken on a different basis from the decision on whether to make more than one trip (the former decision is whether to take part in an activity *at all*, and the latter is how to organise the time and location *given* that some participation will take place). Another point is that travel by all modes needs to be included to ensure that all out-of-home activities are considered; thus the exclusion of short trips or trips by non-motorised modes will detract from the quality of the model. This is therefore consistent with the contemporary approach to O–D data collection discussed in Chapter 3.

The variables to be included in the model are the same as in the classical methods discussed above, but it is hoped that accessibility can be incorporated. However, there may be a negative cross influence between home-based and non-home-based accessibilities; for example, if home-based trips can be made easily (i.e. in a small town) then fewer non-home-based trips will be needed. Predictions of number of sojourns must be made for each travel purpose (and note that the variables influencing each type may vary). Logically we should model compulsory purposes first and then the non-mandatory purposes can be modelled, conditional upon the decisions made for the compulsory purposes. Similarly, the choice between meeting a travel need by a home-based tour or a non-home-based trip as a detour on a previously planned tour should be modelled explicitly (Algers *et al.* 1995) but independent models are conceivable in the interest of simplicity. Finally, although trip frequency models may be set up to describe the behaviour of complete households (i.e. considering all the interactions that may be relevant to the number of trips made), the development of person-based models is much simpler in practice, given the data that is usually available.

The Frequency Choice Logit Model. Daly (1997) discusses several models, concluding that the most adequate is a model which has a logit form (see Chapter 7) and which predicts the total number of trips by first calculating the probability that each individual will choose to make a trip. The total travel volume is then obtained by multiplying the number of individuals of each type by their probabilities of making a trip. The extension needed to deal with individuals that make more than one trip is presented subsequently. If V is the utility of making a trip (assuming that the utility of not travelling is zero,

 $\Pi \nu$ is the utility of making a trip (assuming that the utility of not travening is zero with no loss of generality), the probability of making a trip is given by:

$$P_1 = \frac{1}{1 + \exp(-V)}$$

where V is usually specified as being a linear function of unknown parameters θ :

$$V = \sum_{k} \theta_k X_k$$

where X are measured data items such as income, car ownership and household size, and the accessibility that needs to be input in a form consistent with utility-maximising theory (the theory behind the logit model). For this the preferred form is to use a result made popular by Ben Akiva and Lerman (1979), which states that the correct form of accessibility is the 'logsum' of the destination (or mode) choice model; furthermore, and as we discuss in section 7.4, because in this case we have a hierarchical logit structure, the parameter multiplying the logsum accessibility variable must lie between 0 and 1. If this condition is not met, the model predictions may violate common sense (Williams and Senior 1977).

The logit model represents the choice of each individual whether or not to make a trip, and this means it is particularly suited to dealing with disaggregate data. But aggregate data can also be used; then the probabilities P represent proportions rather than probabilities. However, to obtain the best chance of finding a significant relationship between accessibility and number of trips, use disaggregate data which preserves the maximum amount of variance. In order to model higher trip frequencies, Daly (1997) proposes the use of a hierarchical structure representing an indefinite number of choices (Figure 4.12).



Figure 4.12 'Stop-go' trip generation model

At each hierarchical level, the choice is whether to make further journeys or to stop at the present number (hence the name 'stop-go model'). Because of the possibly strong difference in behaviour between the 0/1+ choice and the remaining choices, it has been found preferable to model the first choice using a separate model. However, because there is often little data on travellers making multiple journeys, it is also necessary to model the remaining choices with a single 'stop-go' model (i.e. which predicts the same probability of stopping at every level of the hierarchy).

It has been found that applying this model system is straightforward. If the probability of making any journeys is p (from the 0/1 + model) and the probability of choosing the 'go' option at each subsequent stage is q (from the stop-go model), then the expected number of journeys is simply:

$$t = p/(1-q)$$

The method has been applied in several studies in Europe (Daly 1997), obtaining coefficients for the accessibility variable ranging from 0.07 to 0.33 for various trip purposes.

4.4 FORECASTING VARIABLES IN TRIP GENERATION ANALYSIS

The choice of variables used to predict (household) trip generation rates has long been an area of concern for transportation planners; these variables typically include household numbers, household size (and/or structure), number of vehicles owned and income. However, interest arose in the early 1980s on research aimed at enriching trip generation models with theories and methods from the behavioural sciences. The major hypothesis

154

behind this work was that the social circumstances in which individuals live should have a considerable bearing on the opportunities and constraints they face in making activity choices; the latter in turn, may lead to differing travel behaviour. For example, it is clear that whether a person lives alone or not should affect the opportunities to coordinate and trade-off activities with others in order to satisfy their travel necessities. Thus, a married couple with young pre-school children will generally find themselves less mobile than a similar couple without children or with older children who require less intensive care. Elderly and retired persons living with younger adults are likely to be more active outside the home than elderly people living alone or with persons roughly their own age.

At the household level the situation is quite similar: households of unrelated individuals, for example, tend to follow a pattern of activities that is less influenced by the presence of other household members (and which normally leads to more frequent trips) than is the case of households of related individuals (obviously with similar size, and other characteristics). This is both because of the reduced coordination among the different members and because their activity patterns typically involve fewer homecentred activities.

One way of introducing these notions into the modelling of trip generation is to develop a set of household types that effectively captures these distinctions and then add this measure to the equations predicting household behaviour. One possible approach considers the age structure of the household and its lifestyle. The approach is consistent with the idea that travel is a *derived demand* and that travel behaviour is part of a larger allocation of time and money to activities in separate locations. For example, the concept of *life style* may be operationalised as the allocation of varying amounts of time to different (activity) purposes both within and outside the home, where travel is just part of this time allocation (see Allaman *et al.* 1982). It appears that the time allocation of individuals varies systematically across various segments of the population, such as age, sex, marital status and even race; this may be because different household structures place different demands on individuals.

One set of hypotheses that can be tested empirically is whether the major break points (or stages) in the life (or family) cycle are consistent with major changes of time allocation. For example, the break points may be:

- the appearance of pre-school children;
- the time when the youngest child reaches school age;
- the time when a youth leaves home and either lives alone, with other young adults, or marries;
- the time when all the children of a couple have left home but the couple has not yet retired;
- the time when all members of a household have reached retirement age.

It is usually illuminating to compare households at one stage of this life cycle with households of the immediately preceeding stage.

The concepts of life style and stage of family cycle are important from two points of view: first, that of identifying stable groupings (based on age or sex) with different activity schedules and consequently demands for travel; second, that of allowing the tracing of systematic changes which may be based on demographic variations (e.g. changes in age structure, marital or employment status). Numerous demographic trends of significance in terms of travel behaviour have been receiving increasing attention since the early 1980s

(see Spielberg *et al.* 1981). One of the most significant for predicting travel behaviour is the changing ratio of households to population, particularly in industrialised nations. Although the rate of population growth fell steadily during the 1980s, the rate of household formation increased in some cases. This is due, among other reasons, to increases in the number of single-parent households and the number of persons who are setting up individual households. Therefore, travel forecasting methodologies which implicitly assume stable ratios of households to population (as is often the case) may be severely affected by this structural shift in the demographic composition of society.

Another trend which has been well discussed is the overall ageing of the population, again particularly in industrialised nations. This is important because age tends to be associated with a decline in mobility and a change in life style. It is interesting to note though, that differences in trip generation by age may reflect in part the so-called *cohort effects*. This means that older people may travel less, simply because they always did so, rather than because of their age. However, this effect may be largest for people over 65 and declining trip generation rates for other age groups probably reflect a true decrease in the propensity of travel.

Finally, another trend worth noting is the increase in the proportion of women joining the labour force. Its significance for transportation planning and forecasting stems from two effects. The first is simply the direct employment effect, where time allocation and consequently travel behaviour are profoundly influenced by the requirements of actually being employed. The second one is more subtle and concerns changes in household roles and their impacts on life style, particularly for couples with children.

To end this section it is interesting to mention that the ideas discussed above led to a proposal for incorporating a household structure variable in trip generation modelling, which was tested with real data (Allaman, et al. 1982). The household structure categories proposed were based on the age, sex, marital status and last name of each household member. These variables allowed the determination of the presence or absence of dependents in the household, the number and type of adults present, and the relationship among household members. However, although models using this variable were pronounced a considerable improvement over traditional practice by Allaman et al. (1982), further tests with a different data set performed by McDonald and Stopher (1983) led to its rejection. This was not only on the basis of statistical evidence but also on policy sensitivity (i.e. it is difficult to use household structure as a policy variable) and ease of forecasting grounds (i.e. forecasting at zonal level, particularly to obtain a distribution of households by household structure category, appears to be very problematic). McDonald and Stopher (1983) argue that in these two senses a variable of the housing type variety should be preferred and it is bound to be easier to use by a local government planning agency.

4.5 STABILITY AND UPDATING OF TRIP GENERATION PARAMETERS

4.5.1 Temporal Stability

Transport models, in general, are developed to assist in the formulation and evaluation of transport plans and projects. Although on many occasions use has been made of descriptive statistics for examining travel trends, most developments have used crosssectional data to express the amount of travel in terms of explanatory factors; these need to be both plausible and easy to forecast for the model to be policy sensitive in the design-year. A key (often implicit) assumption of this approach is that the model parameters will remain constant (or stable) between base and design years.

Several studies have examined this assumption in a trip generation context, finding in general that it cannot be rejected when trips by all modes are considered together (see Kannel and Heathington 1973; Smith and Cleveland 1976), even in the case of the rather crude zonal-based models (although these are not recommended anyway, for reasons similar to those discussed in section 4.2.2; see Downes and Gyenes 1976). However, more recent analyses have reported different results. For example, Hall *et al.* (1987) compared observed trip rates and regression coefficients of models fitted to household data collected for Santiago in 1977 and 1986, and found them significantly different. Copley and Lowe (1981) reported that although trip rates by bus for certain types of household categories seemed reasonably stable over time, car trip rates appeared to be highly correlated with changes in real fuel prices. The latter has the following potential implications:

- 1. If there is negative correlation between car trip rates and fuel prices, the usual assumption of constant trip rates in a period of rapidly increasing petrol prices could lead to serious over-provision of highway facilities. If, on the other hand, fuel prices were to fall in real terms, the constant trip rates assumption would lead to under-provision (which is precisely what was experienced in the UK and other industrialised countries towards the end of the 1980s).
- 2. Furthermore, the balance between future investments in public and private transport facilities may be judged incorrectly if based on the assumption of constant trip rates over time.

Clearly then, the correct estimation of the effect of fuel prices on trip rates (and of any other similar *longitudinal* effects) is of fundamental importance for policy analysis. Unfortunately it cannot be tackled with the cross-sectional data sets typically available for transportation studies.

4.5.2 Geographic Stability

Temporal stability is often difficult to examine because data (of similar quality) are required for the same area at two different points in time. Thus on many occasions it may be easier to examine geographic stability (or transferability) as data on two different locations might become available (for example, if two institutions located in different areas decide to conduct a joint research project). Geographic transferability should be seen as an important attribute of any travel demand model for the following reasons:

- 1. It would suggest the existence of certain repeatable regularities in travel behaviour which can be picked up and reflected by the model;
- 2. It would indicate a higher probability that temporal stability also exists; this, as we saw, is essential for any forecasting model;

3. It may allow to reduce substantially the need for costly full-scale transportation surveys on different metropolitan areas (see the discussion on Chapter 9).

It is clear that not all travel characteristics can be transferable between different areas or cities; for example, the average work trip duration is obviously context dependent, that is, it should be a function of area size, shape and the distributions of workplaces and residential zones over space. However, transferability of trip rates should not be seen as unrealistic: trips reflect needs for individuals' participation in various activities outside the home and if trip rates are related to homogeneous groups of people, they can be expected to remain stable and geographically transferable.

The transferability of trip generation models (typically trip rates on a householdcategory analysis framework) has been tested relatively rarely, producing normally unsatisfactory results (see Caldwell and Demetski 1980; Daor 1981); the few successful examples have considered only part of the trips, for example trips made by car (see Ashley 1978). On the other hand, Supernak (1979, 1981) has reported the successful transferability of the personal-category trip generation model, both for Polish and American conditions.

More recently, Rose and Koppelman (1984) have examined the transferability of a discrete choice trip generation model, allowing for adjustment of modal constants using local data. One of their conclusions is that context similarity appeared to be an important determinant of model transferability; also, because their results showed considerable variability, they caution that great care must be taken in order to ensure that the transferred model is usable in the new context.

4.5.3 Bayesian Updating of Trip Generation Parameters

Assume we want to estimate a trip generation model but lack funds to collect appropriate survey data; a possible (but inadequate) solution is to use a model estimated for another (hopefully similar) area directly. However, it would be highly desirable to modify it in order to reflect local conditions more accurately.

This can be done by means of Bayesian techniques for updating the original model parameters using information from a small sample in the application context. Bayesian updating considers a *prior* distribution (i.e. that of the original parameters to be updated), new information (i.e. to be obtained from the small sample) and a *posterior* distribution corresponding to the updated model parameters for the new context. Updating techniques are very important in a continuous planning framework; we will see this theme appearing at various part of this book.

Consider, for example, the problem of updating trip rates by household categories; following Mahmassani and Sinha (1981) we will employ the notation in Table 4.11.

Variable	Prior information	New information
Mean trip rate	t_1	ts
No. of observations	n_1	ns
Frip rate variance	S_1^2	S_s^2

Table 4.11 Bayesian updating notation for trip generation

The mean trip rate of a category (or cell), is of course the average of a sample of household trip rates. According to the Central Limit Theorem, if the number of observations in a cell is at least 30, the sample distribution of the cell (mean) trip rates may be considered distributed Normal independently of the distribution of the household trip rates. Therefore, the prior distribution of the cell trip rates for the original model is $N(t_1, S_1^2/n_1)$, because t_1 and S_1^2/n_1 are unbiased estimators of its mean and variance. Similarly, the cells for the small sample (new information) may be considered distributed Normal with parameters t_s and S_s^2/n_s .

Bayes' theorem states that if the prior and sample distributions are Normal with known variances σ^2 , then the posterior (updated) distribution of the mean trip rates is also Normal with the following parameters:

$$t_2 = \frac{1/\sigma_1^2}{1/\sigma_1^2 + 1/\sigma_s^2} t_1 + \frac{1/\sigma_s^2}{1/\sigma_1^2 + 1/\sigma_s^2} t_s$$
(4.20)

$$\sigma_2^2 = \frac{1}{1/\sigma_1^2 + 1/\sigma_s^2} \tag{4.21}$$

which, substituting by the known values S^2 and n, yield:

$$t_2 = \frac{n_1 S_s^2 t_1 + n_s S_1^2 t_s}{n_1 S_s^2 + n_s S_1^2} \tag{4.22}$$

$$\sigma_2^2 = \frac{S_1^2 S_s^2}{n_1 S_s^2 + n_s S_1^2} \tag{4.23}$$

It is important to emphasise that this distribution is not that of the individual trip rates of each household in the corresponding cell, but that of the mean of the trip rates of the cell. In fact the distribution of the individual rates is not known; the only information we have is that they share the same (posterior) mean t_2 .

Example 4.8: The mean trip rate, its variance and the number of observations for two household categories, obtained in a study undertaken 10 years ago are shown below:

Household ca	ategories
1	2
8	5
65	300
64	15
0.98	0.05
	Household ca 1 8 65 64 0.98

It is felt that these values might be slightly out of date for direct use today, but there are not enough funds to embark on a full-scale survey. A small stratified sample is finally taken, which yields the values shown below:

	Household categories	
Variable (new data)	1	2
Trips per day No. of observations Trip rate variance Mean trip variance	12 30 144 4.80	6 30 36 1.20

The reader can check that by applying equations (4.22) and (4.23) it is possible to estimate the following trip rate values and variances:

	Household categories		
Posterior	1	2	
Trip rate (trips/day) Variance	8.68 0.82	5.04 0.05	

EXERCISES

4.1 Consider a zone with the following characteristics:

Household type	No.	Income (\$/month)	Inhabitants	Trips/day
0 cars	180	4 000	4	6
1 car	80	18 000	4	8
2 or more cars	40	50 000	6	11

Due to a decrease in import duties and a real income increase of 30% it is expected that in five years time 50% of households without car would acquire one. Estimate how may trips would the zone generate in that case; check whether your method is truly the best available.

4.2 Consider the following trip attraction models estimated using a standard computing package (*t*-ratios are given in parentheses);

$Y = 123.2 + 0.89X_1$	<u>.</u>	$R^2 = 0.900$
(5.2) (7.3)		
$Y = 40.1 + 0.14X_2 + 0.61X_3 + 0.25X_4$		$R^2 = 0.925$
(6.4) (1.9) (2.4) (1.8)		
$Y = -1.7 + 2.57X_1 - 1.78X_4$		$R^2 = 0.996$
(-0.6) (9.9) (-9.3)		

where Y are work trips attracted to the zone, X_1 is total employment in the zone, X_2 is industrial employment in the zone, X_3 is commercial employment in the zone and X_4 is service employment.

Choose the most appropriate model, explaining clearly why (i.e. considering all its pros and cons).

4.3 Consider the following two AM peak work trip generation models, estimated by household linear regression:

$$y = 0.50 + 2.0x_1 + 1.5x_2 R^2 = 0.589$$
(2.5) (6.9) (5.6)
$$y = 0.01 + 2.3x_1 + 1.1Z_1 + 4.1Z_2 R^2 = 0.601$$
(0.9) (4.6) (1.9) (3.4)

where y are household trips to work in the morning peak, x_1 is the number of workers in the household, x_2 is the number of cars in the household, Z_1 is a dummy variable which takes the value of 1 if the household has one car and Z_2 is a dummy which takes the value of 1 if the household has two or more cars.

- (a) Choose one of the models explaining clearly the reasoning behind your decision.
- (b) Graphically depict both models using appropriate axis.
- (c). If a zone has 1000 households (with an average of two workers per household), of which 50% has no cars, 35% has only one car and the rest exactly two cars, estimate the total number of trips generated by the zone, O_i , with both models. Discuss your results.

4.4 The following table presents data collected in the last household O–D survey (made ten years ago) for three particular zones:

Zone	Residents/HH	Workers/HH	Mean Income	Population
T	2.0	1.0	50 000	20 000
ĨI	3.0	2.0	70 000	60 000
ĨII	2.5	2.0	100 000	100 000

Ten years ago two household-based trip generation models were estimated using this data. The first was a linear regression model given by:

$$y = 0.2 + 0.5x_1 + 1.1Z_1$$
 $R^2 = 0.78$

where y are household peak hour trips, x_1 is the number of workers in the household and Z_1 is a dummy variable which takes the value of 1 for high income (> 70000) households and 0 in other cases.

The second was a category analysis model based on two income strata (low and high income) and two levels of family structure (1 or less and 2 or more workers per household). The estimated trip rates are given in the following table:

	Inc	ome
Family structure	Low	High
1 or less	0.8	1.0
2 or more	1.2	2.3

If the total number of trips generated today during the peak hour by the three zones are given by:

Zone	Peak hour trips
I	8 200
II	24 300
III	92 500

and it is estimated that the zone characteristics (income, number of households and family structure) have remained stable, decide which model is best. Explain your answer.

5 Trip Distribution Modelling

We have seen how trip generation models can be used to estimate the total number of trips emanating from a zone (generations) and those attracted to each zone (attractions). Generations and attractions provide an idea of the level of trip making in a study area but this is often not enough for modelling and decision making. What is needed is a better idea of the pattern of trip making, from where to where do trips take place, the modes of transport chosen and, as we shall see in Chapter 10, the routes taken.

A number of methods have been put forward over the years to distribute trips among destinations; some of the simplest are only suitable for short-term, tactical studies where no major changes in the accessibility provided by the network are envisaged. Others seem to respond better to changes in network cost and are therefore suggested for longer-term strategic studies or for tactical ones involving important changes in relative transport prices. The chapter starts by detailing additional definitions and notation used; these include the idea of generalised costs of travel. The next section introduces methods which respond only to relative growth rates at origins and destinations; these are suitable for short-term trend extrapolation. Section 5.3 discusses a family of synthetic models, the best known being the gravity model. Approaches to model generation, in particular the entropy-maximising formalism, are presented in section 5.4. An important aspect of the use of synthetic models is their calibration, that is the task of fixing their parameters so that the base-year travel pattern is well represented by the model; this is examined in section 5.5. Section 5.6 presents a variation on the gravity model calibration theme which enables more general forms for the model. Other synthetic models have also been proposed and the most important of them, the intervening-opportunities model, is explored in section 5.7. Finally, the chapter concludes with some practical issues in distribution modelling.

5.1 DEFINITIONS AND NOTATION

It is now customary to represent the trip pattern in a study area by means of a trip matrix. This is essentially a two-dimensional array of cells where rows and columns represent each of the z zones in the study area (including external zones), as shown in Table 5.1.

The cells of each row i contain the trips originating in that zone which have as destinations the zones in the corresponding columns. The main diagonal corresponds

<u></u>	Destinations					
Origins	1	.2	3	j	Z	$\sum_{j} T_{ij}$
1 2 3	$T_{11} \\ T_{21} \\ T_{31}$	$T_{12} \\ T_{22} \\ T_{32}$	$T_{13} \\ T_{23} \\ T_{33}$	$\dots T_{1j}$ $\dots T_{2j}$ $\dots T_{3j}$	$ \begin{array}{c} \dots T_{1z} \\ \dots T_{2z} \\ \dots T_{3z} \end{array} $	$\begin{array}{c}O_1\\O_2\\O_3\end{array}$
: i	T_{i1}	T_{i2}	T_{i3}	$\dots T_{ij}$	$\dots T_{iz}$	O_i
: z	T_{z1}	T_{z2}	T_{z3}	$\dots T_{zj}$	$\dots T_{zz}$	Oz
$\sum_{i} T_{ij}$	\mathcal{D}_1	D_2	D_3	$\dots D_j$	$\dots D_z$	$\sum_{ij} T_{ij} = T$

 Table 5.1
 A general form of a two-dimensional trip matrix

to intra-zonal trips. Therefore: T_{ij} is the number of trips between origin *i* and destination *j*; the total array is $\{T_{ij}\}$ or **T**; O_i is the total number of trips originating in zone *i*, and D_i is the total number of trips attracted to zone *j*.

We shall use lower case letters, t_{ij} , o_i and d_j to indicate observations from a sample or from an earlier study; capital letters will represent our target, or the values we are trying to model for the corresponding modelling period.

The matrices can be further disaggregated, for example, by person type (n) and/or by mode (k). Therefore:

 T_{ii}^{kn} are trips from i to j by mode k and person type n;

 O_i^{kn} is the total number of trips originating at zone *i* by mode *k* and person type *n*, and so on.

Summation over sub- or superscripts will be indicated implicitly by omission, e.g.

$$T_{ij}^n = \sum_k T_{ij}^{kn}$$

$$T = \sum_{ij} T_{ij}$$
 and $t = \sum_{ij} t_{ij}$

In some cases it may be of interest to distinguish the proportion of trips using a particular mode and the cost of travelling between two points:

 p_{ii}^k is the proportion of trips from *i* to *j* by mode *k*;

 c_{ii}^k is the cost of travelling between *i* and *j* by mode *k*.

The sum of the trips in a row should equal the total number of trips emanating from that zone; the sum of the trips in a column should correspond to the number of trips attracted to that zone. These conditions can be written as:

$$\sum_{i} T_{ij} = O_i \tag{5.1a}$$

$$\sum_{i} T_{ij} = D_j \tag{5.1b}$$

If reliable information is available to estimate both O_i and D_j then the model must satisfy both conditions; in this case the model is said to be doubly constrained. In some cases there will be information only about one of these constraints, for example to estimate all the O_i 's, and therefore the model will be said to be singly constrained. Thus a model can be origin or production constrained if the O_i 's, are available, or destination or attraction constrained if the D_i 's are at hand.

The cost element may be considered in terms of distance, time or money units. It is often convenient to use a measure combining all the main attributes related to the disutility of a journey and this is normally referred to as the *generalised cost of travel*. This is typically a linear function of the attributes of the journey weighted by coefficients which attempt to represent their relative importance as perceived by the traveller. One possible representation of this for mode k is (omitting superscript k for simplicity):

$$C_{ij} = a_1 t_{ij}^{\nu} + a_2 t_{ij}^{\nu} + a_3 t_{ij}^t + a_4 t_{nij} + a_5 F_{ij} + a_6 \phi_j + \delta$$
(5.2)

where

 t_{ii}^{v} is the in-vehicle travel time between *i* and *j*;

 $t_{ii}^{\check{w}}$ is the walking time to and from stops (stations);

 t_{ii}^{t} is the waiting time at stops;

 t_{nii} is the interchange time, if any;

 F_{ij} is the fare charged to travel between *i* and *j*;

 ϕ_i is a terminal (typically parking) cost associated with the journey from *i* to *j*;

 δ is a modal penalty, a parameter representing all other attributes not included in the generalised measure so far, e.g. safety, comfort and convenience;

 $a_{1...6}$ are weights attached to each element of cost; they have dimensions appropriate for conversion of all attributes to common units, e.g. money or time.

If the generalised cost is measured in money units then a_1 is sometimes interpreted as the value of time (or more precisely the value of in-vehicle time) as its units are money/ time. In that case, a_2 and a_3 would be the values of walking and waiting time respectively, and in many practical studies they have been taken to be two or three times the expected value of a_1 . If the generalised cost is measured in money units a_5 is normally fixed to one.

The generalised cost of travel, as expressed here, represents an interesting compromise between subjective and objective disutility of movement. It is meant to represent the disutility of travel as perceived by the trip maker; in that sense the value of time should be a perceived value rather than an objective, resource-based, value. However, the coefficients $a_{1...6}$ used are often provided externally to the modelling process, sometimes specified by government. This presumes stability and transferability of values for which there is, so far, only limited evidence. As generalised costs may be measured in money or time units it is relatively easy to convert one into the other. For example, if the generalised cost is measured in time units, a_1 would be 1.0, $a_{2...3}$ would probably be between 2.0 and 3.0, and $a_{5...6}$ would represent something like the 'duration of money'.

There are some theoretical and practical advantages in measuring generalised cost in time units. Consider, for example, the effect of income levels increasing with time; this would increase the *value of time* and therefore increase generalised costs and apparently make the same destination more expensive. If, on the other hand, generalised costs are measured in time units, increased income levels would appear to reduce the cost of reaching the same destination, and this seems intuitively more acceptable.

A distribution model tries to estimate the number of trips in each of the matrix cells on the basis of any information available. Different distribution models have been proposed for different sets of problems and conditions. We shall explore first models which are mainly useful in updating a trip matrix, or in forecasting a future trip matrix, where information is only available in terms of future trip rates or growth factors. We shall then study more general models, in particular the gravity model family. We shall finally explore the possibility of developing modal-split models from similar principles.

5.2 GROWTH-FACTOR METHODS

Let us consider first a situation where we have a basic trip matrix **t**, perhaps obtained from a previous study or estimated from recent survey data. We would like to estimate the matrix corresponding to the design year, say 10 years into the future. We may have information about the growth rate to be expected in this 10-year period for the whole study area; alternatively, we may have information on the likely growth in the number of trips originating and/or attracted to each zone. Depending on this information we may be able to use different growth-factor methods in our estimation of future trip patterns.

5.2.1 Uniform Growth Factor

If the only information available is about a general growth rate τ for the whole of the study area, then we can only assume that it will apply to each cell in the matrix:

$$T_{ii} = \tau t_{ii}$$
 for each pair *i* and *j* (5.3)

Of course $\tau = T/t$, i.e. the ratio of expanded over previous total number of trips.

Example 5.1: Consider the simple four-by-four base-year trip matrix of Table 5.2. If the growth in traffic in the study area is expected to be of 20% in the next three years, it is a simple matter to multiply all cell values by 1.2 to obtain a new matrix as in Table 5.3.

The assumption of uniform growth is generally unrealistic except perhaps for very short time spans of, say, one or two years. In most other cases one would expect differential growth for different parts of the study area.

\sim					
د	1	2	. 3	4	\sum_{j}
1 2 3 4	5 50 50 100	50 5 100 200	100 100 5 250	200 300 100 20	355 455 255 570
\sum_{i}	205	355	455	620	1635

Table 5.2 Base-year trip matrix

Table 5.3 Future estimated trip matrix with $\tau = 1.2$

	1	2	3	4	\sum_{j}
1 2 3 4	6 60 60 120	60 6 120 240	120 120 6 300	240 360 120 24	426 546 306 684
\sum_{i}	246	426	546	744	1962

5.2.2 Singly Constrained Growth-Factor Methods

Consider the situation where information is available on the expected growth in trips originating in each zone, for example shopping trips. In this case it would be possible to apply this origin-specific growth factor (τ_i) to the corresponding rows in the trip matrix. The same approach can be followed if the information is available for trips attracted to each zone; in this case the destination-specific growth factors (τ_j) would be applied to the corresponding columns. This can be written as:

$$T_{ii} = \tau_i t_{ii}$$
 for origin-specific factors (5.4)

 $T_{ii} = \tau_i t_{ii}$ for destination-specific factors (5.5)

Example 5.2: Consider the following revised version of Table 5.2 with growth predicted for origins:

	1	2	. 3	4	\sum_{j}	Target Oi	
1 2 3 4	5 50 50 100	50 5 100 200	100 100 5 250	200 300 100 20	355 455 255 570	400 460 400 702	
\sum_{i}	205	355	455	620	1635	1962	

Table 5.4 Origin-constrained growth trip table

This problem can be solved immediately by multiplying each row by the ratio of target O_i over the base year total (\sum_i) , thus giving the results in Table 5.5.

-	1	2	3	4	\sum_{j}	Target O _i
1 2 3 4	5.6 50.5 78.4 123.2	56.3 5.1 156.9 246.3	112.7 101.1 7.8 307.9	225.4 303.3 156.9 24.6	400 460 400 702	400 460 400 702
\sum_{i}	257.7	464.6	529.5	701.2	1962	1962

Table 5.5 Expanded origin-constrained growth trip table

5.2.3 Doubly Constrained Growth Factors

An interesting problem is generated when information is available on the future number of trips originating and terminating in each zone. This implies different growth rates for trips in and out of each zone and consequently having two sets of growth factors for each zone, say τ_i and Γ_j . The application of an 'average' growth factor, say $F_{ij} = 0.5(\tau_i + \Gamma_j)$ is only a poor compromise as none of the two targets or trip-end constraints will be satisfied. Historically a number of iterative methods have been proposed to obtain an estimated trip matrix which satisfies both sets of trip-end constraints, or the two sets of growth factors, which is the same thing.

All these methods involve calculating a set of intermediate correction coefficients which are then applied to cell entries in each row or column as appropriate. After applying these corrections to say, each row, the totals for each column are calculated and compared with the target values. If the differences are significant, new correction coefficients are calculated and applied as necessary.

The best known of these methods is due to Furness (1965), who introduced 'balancing factors' A_i and B_j as follows:

$$T_{ij} = t_{ij}\tau_i\Gamma_jA_iB_j \tag{5.6}$$

or incorporating the growth rates into new variables a_i and b_j :

$$T_{ij} = t_{ij}a_ib_j \tag{5.7}$$

with $a_i = \tau_i A_i$ and $b_i = \Gamma_i B_i$.

The factors a_i and b_j (or A_i and B_j) must be calculated so that the constraints (5.1) are satisfied. This is achieved in an iterative process which in outline is as follows:

1. set all $b_j = 1.0$ and solve for a_i ; in this context, 'solve for a_i ' means find the correction factors a_i that satisfy the trip generation constraints;
2. with the latest a_i solve for b_j , e.g. satisfy the trip attraction constraints;

3. keeping the b_j 's fixed, solve for a_i and repeat steps (2) and (3) until the changes are sufficiently small.

This method produces solutions within 3 to 5% of the target values in a few iterations. There is not much point in enforcing the constraints to a level greater than the accuracy of the estimated trip end totals. This method is often called a bi-proportional algorithm because of the nature of the corrections involved. The problem is not restricted to transport; techniques to solve it have also been 'invented', among others, by Kruithof (1937) for telephone traffic and Bacharach (1970) for updating input-output matrices in economics. The best treatment of its mathematical properties seems to be due to Bregman; see Lamond and Stewart (1981).

It will be shown below that this method is a special case of entropy-maximising models of the gravity type, if the effect of distance or separation between zones is excluded. But in any case, the Furness method tries to produce the minimum corrections to the base-year matrix \mathbf{t} necessary to satisfy the future year trip-end constraints.

The most important condition required for the convergence of this method is that the growth rates produce target values T_i and T_j such that

$$\sum_{i} \tau_i \sum_{j} t_{ij} = \sum_{j} \Gamma_j \sum_{i} t_{ij} = T$$
(5.8)

Enforcing this condition may require correcting trip-end estimates produced by the trip generation models.

Example 5.3: The following table represents a doubly constrained growth factor problem:

	• 1 •	2	3	4	\sum_{j}	Target Oi
1 2 3 4	5 50 50 100	50 5 100 200	100 100 5 250	200 300 100 20	355 455 255 570	400 460 400 702
\sum_{i}	205	355	455	620	1635	
Target Dj	260	400	500	802		1962

 Table 5.6
 Doubly constrained matrix expansion problem

The solution to this problem, after three iterations on rows and columns (three sets of corrections for all rows and three for all columns), can be shown to be:

	1	2	3	4	\sum_{j}	Target O _i
1 2 3 4	5.25 45.30 77.04 132,41	44.12 3.81 129.50 222.57	98.24 84.78 7.21 309.77	254.25 329.11 186.58 32.07	401.85 462.99 400.34 696.82	400 460 400 702
\sum_{i}	260.00	400.00	500.00	802.00	1962	
Target D _j	260	400	500	802		1962

 Table 5.7
 Solution to the doubly constrained matrix expansion problem

Note that this estimated matrix is within 1% of meeting the target trip ends, more than enough accuracy for this problem.

5.2.4 Advantages and Limitations of Growth-Factor Methods

Growth-factor methods are simple to understand and make direct use of observed trip matrices and forecasts of trip-end growth. They preserve the observations as much as is consistent with the information available on growth rates. This advantage is also their limitation as they are probably only reasonable for short-term planning horizons.

Growth-factor methods require the same database as synthetic methods, namely an observed (sampled) trip matrix; this is an expensive data item. The methods are heavily dependent on the accuracy of the base-year trip matrix. As we have seen, this is never very high for individual cell entries and therefore the resulting matrices are no more reliable than the sampled or observed ones. Any error in the base-year may well be amplified by the application of successive correction factors. Moreover, if parts of the base-year matrix are unobserved, they will remain so in the forecasts. Therefore, these methods cannot be used to fill in unobserved cells of partially observed trip matrices.

Another limitation is that the methods do not take into account changes in transport costs due to improvements (or new congestion) in the network. Therefore they are of limited use in the analysis of policy options involving new modes, new links, pricing policies and new zones.

5.3 SYNTHETIC OR GRAVITY MODELS

5.3.1 The Gravity Distribution Model

Distribution models of a different kind have been developed to assist in forecasting future trip patterns when important changes in the network take place. They start from

assumptions about group trip making behaviour and the way this is influenced by external factors such as total trip ends and distance travelled. The best known of these models is the gravity model, originally generated from an analogy with Newton's gravitational law. They estimate trips for each cell in the matrix without directly using the observed trip pattern; therefore they are sometimes called synthetic as opposed to growth-factor models.

Probably the first rigorous use of a gravity model was by Casey (1955), who suggested such an approach to synthesise shopping trips and catchment areas between towns in a region. In its simplest formulation the model has the following functional form:

$$T_{ij} = \frac{\alpha P_i P_j}{d_{ij}^2} \tag{5.9}$$

where P_i and P_j are the populations of the towns of origin and destination, d_{ij} is the distance between *i* and *j*, and α is a proportionality factor.

This was soon considered to be too simplistic an analogy with the gravitational law and early improvements included the use of total trip ends $(O_i \text{ and } D_j)$ instead of total populations, and a parameter *n* for calibration as the power for d_{ij} . This new parameter was not restricted to being an integer and different studies estimated values between 0.6 and 3.5.

The model was further generalised by assuming that the effect of distance or 'separation' could be modelled better by a decreasing function, to be specified, of the distance or travel cost between the zones. This can be written as:

$$T_{ij} = \alpha O_i D_j f(c_{ij}) \tag{5.10}$$

where $f(c_{ij})$ is a generalised function of the travel costs with one or more parameters for calibration. This function often receives the name of 'deterrence function' because it represents the disincentive to travel as distance (time) or cost increases. Popular versions for this function are:

$$f(c_{ii}) = \exp(-\beta c_{ii}) \qquad \text{exponential function} \tag{5.11}$$

$$f(c_{ii}) = c_{ii}^{-n}$$
 power function (5.12)

$$f(c_{ii}) = c_{ii}^n \exp(-\beta c_{ii}) \qquad \text{combined function}$$
(5.13)

The general form of these functions for different values of their parameters is shown in Figure 5.1.

5.3.2 Singly and Doubly Constrained Models

The need to ensure that the restrictions (5.1) are met requires replacing the single proportionality factor α by two sets of balancing factors A_i and B_j as in the Furness model, yielding:

$$T_{ij} = A_i O_i B_j D_j f(c_{ij}) \tag{5.14}$$





In a similar vein one can again subsume O_i and D_j into these factors and rewrite the model as:

$$T_{ij} = a_i b_j f(c_{ij}) \tag{5.15}$$

The expression in (5.14) or (5.15) is the classical version of the doubly constrained gravity model. Singly constrained versions, either origin or destination constrained, can be produced by making one set of balancing factors A_i or B_j equal to one. For an origin-constrained model, $B_i = 1.0$ for all j, and

$$A_i = 1 \bigg/ \sum_j D_j f(c_{ij}) \tag{5.16}$$

In the case of the doubly constrained model the values of the balancing factors are:

$$A_i = 1 \bigg/ \sum_j B_j D_j f(c_{ij}) \tag{5.17}$$

$$B_j = 1 \bigg/ \sum_i A_i O_i f(c_{ij}) \tag{5.18}$$

The balancing factors are, therefore, interdependent; this means that the calculation of one set requires the values of the other set. This suggests an interative process analogous to Furness's which works well in practice: given set of values for the deterrence function $f(c_{ij})$, start with all $B_j = 1$, solve for A_i and then use these values to reestimate the B_j 's; repeat until convergence is achieved.

A more general version of the deterrence function accepts empirical values for it which depend only on the generalised cost of travel. To this end, travel costs are

aggregated into a small number (say 10 or 15) of cost ranges or cost bins, indicated by a superscript m. The deterrence function then becomes:

$$f(c_{ij}) = \sum_{m} F^m \delta^m_{ij} \tag{5.19}$$

where F^m is the mean value for cost bin *m*, and δ_{ij}^m is equal to 1 if the cost of travelling between *i* and *j* falls in the range *m*, and equal to 0 otherwise.

The formulations (5.11) and (5.12) have one parameter for calibration; formulation (5.13) has two, β and *n*, and formulation (5.19) has as many parameters as cost bins. These parameters are estimated so that the results from the model reproduce, as closely as possible, the trip length (cost) distribution (TLD) of the observations. A theoretical reason for this requirement is offered below, but meanwhile it is enough to note that the greater the number of parameters, the easier it is to obtain a closer fit with the sampled trip length distribution.

It has been observed, in particular in urban areas, that in the case of motorised trips, the trip length distribution has a shape of the form depicted in Figure 5.2. This shows that there are few short motorised trips, followed by a larger number of medium-length trips; as distance (cost) increases, the number of trips decays again with a few very long trips. The negative exponential and power functions reproduce reasonably well the second part of the curve but not the first. That is one of the reasons behind the combined formulation which is more likely to fit better both parts of the TLD. The greater flexibility of the cost-bin formulation permits an even better fit. However, the approach requires the assumption that the same TLD will be maintained in the future; this is similar to requiring β to be the same for the base and the forecasting years.

It is interesting to note that the bulk of the representational and policy relevance advantages of the gravity model lies in the deterrence function; the rest is very much like the Furness method.



Figure 5.2 Typical trip length distribution in urban areas

5.4 THE ENTROPY-MAXIMISING APPROACH

5.4.1 Entropy and Model Generation

We shall introduce here the entropy-maximisation approach which has been used in the generation of a wide range of models, including the gravity model, shopping models and location models. The approach has a number of followers and detractors but it is generally acknowledged as one of the important contributions to improved modelling in transport. There are several ways of presenting the approach; we have chosen an intuitive rather than strictly mathematical formulation. For a stricter presentation and references to related and alternative approaches, see Wilson (1974).

Consider a system made up of a large number of distinct elements. A full description of such a system requires the complete specification of its *micro* states, as each is distinct and separable. This would involve, for example, identifying each individual traveller, its origin, destination, mode, time of journey, and so on. However, for many practical purposes it may be sufficient to work on the basis of a more aggregate or *meso*-state specification; following our example, a meso state may just specify the **number** of trips between each origin and each destination. In general, there will be numerous and different micro states which produce the same meso state: John Smith and Pedro Pérez living in the same zone, may exchange destinations, generating different micro states but keeping the same meso state.

There is always an even higher level of aggregation, a *macro* state, for example the total number of trips on particular links, or the total trips generated and attracted to each zone. To obtain reliable measures of trip making activity it is often easier to make observations at this higher level of aggregation. In fact, most of our current information about a system is precisely at this level. In a similar way, estimates about the future are usually restricted to macro-state descriptions because of the uncertainties involved in forecasting at more disaggregate levels: for example, it is easier to forecast the population per zone than the number of households in a particular category residing in each zone.

The basis of the method is to accept that, unless we have information to the contrary, all micro states consistent with our information about macro states are equally likely to occur. This is in fact a sensible assumption given our ignorance about meso and micro states. A good way of enforcing consistency with our knowledge about macro states is to express our information as equality constraints in a mathematical programme. As we are interested in the meso-state descriptions of the system, we would like to identify those meso states which are most likely, given our constraints about the macro states.

It is possible to show, see Wilson (1970), that the number of micro states $W\{T_{ij}\}$ associated with the meso state T_{ij} is given by:

$$W\{T_{ij}\} = \frac{T!}{\prod_{ij} T_{ij}!}$$
(5.20)

As it is assumed that all micro states are equally likely, the most probable meso state would be the one that can be generated in a greater number of ways.

Therefore, what is needed is a technique to identify the values of $\{T_{ij}\}$ which maximise W in (5.20). For convenience we seek to maximise a monotonic function of W, namely log W, as both problems have the same maximum. Therefore:

$$\log W = \log \frac{T!}{\prod_{ij} T_{ij}!} = \log T! - \sum_{ij} \log T_{ij}!$$
(5.21)

Stirling's (short) approximation for $\log X! = X \log X - X$, can be used to make it easier to optimise:

$$\log W = \log T! - \sum_{ij} (T_{ij} \log T_{ij} - T_{ij})$$
(5.22)

Usually the term $\log T!$ is a constant, therefore it can be omitted from the optimisation problem. The rest of the equation is often referred to as the *entropy* function:

$$\log W' = -\sum_{ij} (T_{ij} \log T_{ij} - T_{ij})$$
(5.23)

Maximising $\log W'$, subject to constraints corresponding to our knowledge about the macro states, enables us to generate models to estimate the most likely meso states, in our case the most likely matrix **T**. The key to this model generation method is, therefore, the identification of suitable micro-, meso- and macro-state descriptions, together with the macro-level constraints that must be met by the solution to the optimisation problem.

In some cases, there may be additional information in the form of prior or old values for the meso states, for example an outdated trip matrix t. The problem may be recast with this information and the revised objective function becomes:

$$\log W'' = -\sum_{ij} (T_{ij} \log T_{ij} / t_{ij} - T_{ij} + t_{ij})$$
(5.24)

This is an interesting function in which each element in the summation takes the value zero if $T_{ij} = t_{ij}$ and otherwise is a positive value which increases with the difference between **T** and **t**. Therefore $-\log W''$ is a good measure of the difference between **T** and **t**; it can further be shown that

$$-\log W'' \approx 0.5 \sum_{ij} \frac{(T_{ij} - t_{ij})^2}{t_{ij}}$$
(5.25)

where the right-hand side is another good measure of the difference between prior and estimated meso states. Models can be generated minimising $-\log W''$ subject to constraints reflecting our knowledge about macro states. The resulting model is the one with the meso states closest (in the sense of equation (5.24) or approximately (5.25)) to the prior meso states and which satisfies the macro-state constraints.

5.4.2 Generation of the Gravity Model

Consider the definition of micro, meso and macro states from the discussion above. The problem becomes the maximisation of $\log W'$ subject to the following two sets of constraints corresponding to the meso states:

$$O_i - \sum_j T_{ij} = 0 \tag{5.26a}$$

$$D_j - \sum_i T_{ij} = 0 \tag{5.26b}$$

These two sets of constraints reflect our knowledge about trip generations and attractions in the zones of the study area. We are only interested in matrix entries that can be interpreted as trips, therefore we need to introduce the additional constraint that:

$$T_{ii} \ge 0 \tag{5.27}$$

The constrained maximisation problem can be handled forming the Lagrangian:

$$L = \log W' + \sum_{i} \alpha'_{i} \left\{ O_{i} - \sum_{i}^{b} T_{ij} \right\} + \sum_{j} \alpha''_{j} \left\{ D_{j} - \sum_{i}^{b} T_{ij} \right\}$$
(5.28)

Taking the first partial derivatives with respect to T_{ij} and equating them to zero we obtain:

$$\frac{\partial L}{\partial T_{ij}} = -\log T_{ij} - \alpha'_i - \alpha''_j = 0$$
(5.29)

therefore

$$T_{ij} = \exp\left(-\alpha'_i - \alpha''_j\right) = \exp\left(-\alpha'_i\right)\exp\left(-\alpha''_j\right)$$

The values of the Lagrange multipliers are easy to find; making a simple change of variables:

$$A_i O_i = \exp(-\alpha'_i)$$
 and $B_j D_j = \exp(-\alpha''_j)$

we obtain

$$T_{ii} = A_i O_i B_i D_i \tag{5.30}$$

On the other hand, the use of $-\log W''$ as an objective function generates the model:

$$T_{ii} = A_i O_i B_i O_i t_{ii} \tag{5.31}$$

which is, of course, the basic Furness model. The version resulting in equation (5.30) corresponds to the case when there is no prior information, e.g. all $t_{ij} = 1$. These two models are close to but not yet the gravity model. What is missing is the deterrence function term. Its introduction requires an additional constraint:

$$\sum_{ij} T_{ij} C_{ij} = C$$

where C is the (unknown) total expenditure in travel in the system (in generalised cost units if they are in use). Restating this constraint as

$$C - \sum_{ij} T_{ij} c_{ij} = 0 (5.32)$$

one can maximise $\log W'$ subject to (5.26), (5.27) and (5.32), and using the same constrained optimisation technique it is possible to obtain the Lagrangian:

$$L = \log W' + \sum_{i} \alpha'_{i} \left\{ O_{i} - \sum_{j} T_{ij} \right\} + \sum_{j} \alpha''_{j} \left\{ D_{j} - \sum_{i} T_{ij} \right\} + \beta \left\{ C - \sum_{ij} T_{ij} c_{ij} \right\}$$
(5.33)

Again, taking its first partial derivaties with respect to T_{ij} and equating them to zero gives

$$\frac{\partial L}{\partial T_{ij}} = -\log T_{ij} - \alpha'_i - \alpha''_j - \beta c_{ij} = 0$$
(5.34)

therefore

$$T_{ij} = \exp\left(-\alpha'_i - \alpha''_j - \beta c_{ij}\right) = \exp\left(-\alpha'_i\right) \exp\left(-\alpha''_j\right) \exp\left(-\beta c_{ij}\right)$$
(5.35)

Making the same change of variables as before one obtains:

$$T_{ij} = A_i O_i B_j D_j \exp\left(-\beta c_{ij}\right) \tag{5.36}$$

which is the classic gravity model. The values for the balancing factors can be derived from the constraints as:

$$A_i = 1 \left/ \left[\sum_i B_j D_j \exp(-\beta c_{ij}) \right]$$
 and $B_j = 1 \left/ \left[\sum_i A_i O_i \exp(-\beta c_{ij}) \right] \right\}$

If one of (5.26a) or (5.26b) are omitted from the constraints a singly constrained gravity model is obtained.

The value of β is related to the satisfaction of condition (5.32). In general C can only be estimated and therefore β is left as a parameter for calibration in order to adjust the model to each specific area. Values of β cannot, therefore, be easily borrowed from one place to another. A useful first estimate for the value of β is one over the average travel cost; in effect, β is precisely measured in inverse of travel cost units. i.

The use of a different cost constraint, such as (5.37) instead of (5.32),

$$C' - \sum_{ij} T_{ij} \log c_{ij} = 0$$
 (5.37)

results in a model of the form

$$T_{ij} = A_i O_i B_j D_j \exp(-\beta' \log c_{ij}) = A_i O_i B_j D_j c_{ij}^{-\beta}$$
(5.38)

i.e. the gravity model with an inverse power deterrence function!

The reader can verify that the use of constraints (5.32) and (5.37) leads to a gravity model with a combined deterrence function. A further interesting approach is to disaggregate constraint (5.32) into several trip cost groups or bins indicated, as before, by a superscript m:

$$C^m - \sum_{ij} T_{ij} c_{ij} \delta^m_{ij} = 0 \text{ for each } m$$
(5.39)

The maximisation of (5.23) subject to (5.26), (5.27) and (5.39) leads to:

$$T_{ij} = A_i O_i B_j D_j \sum_m F^m \delta^m_{ij} = a_i b_j \sum_m F^m \delta^m_{ij}$$
(5.40)

which is, of course, the gravity model with a cost-bin deterrence function. This model has some attractive properties, which will be discussed in section 5.6.

5.4.3 Properties of the Gravity Model

As can be seen, entropy maximisation is quite a flexible approach for model generation. A whole family of distribution models can be generated by casting the problem in a mathematical programming framework: the maximisation of an entropy function subject to linear constraints representing our level of knowledge about the system. The use of this formalism has many advantages:

- 1. It provides a more rigorous way of specifying the mathematical properties of the resulting model. For example, it can be shown that objective function is always convex; it can be shown also that, provided the constraints used (say (5.26) and (5.27)) have a feasible solution space, the optimisation problem has a unique solution even if the set of parameters A_i and B_j is not unique (one is redundant).
- 2. The use of a mathematical programming framework also facilitates the use of a standard tool-kit of solution methods and the analysis of the efficiency of alternative algorithms.
- 3. The theoretical framework used to generate the model also assists in providing an improved interpretation of the solutions generated by it. We have seen that the gravity model can be generated from analogies with the physical world or from entropy-maximising considerations; the latter are closely related to information

theory, to error measures and to maximum likelihood in statistics, and the three provide alternative ways of generating the same mathematical form of the gravity model. Although the functional form is the same, each theoretical framework provides a different interpretation to the problem and the solution found. Each may be more appropriate in specific circumstances. We shall come back to this *equifinality issue* in Chapter 8.

4. The fact that the gravity model can be generated in a number of different ways does not make it 'correct'. The appropriateness of the model depends on the acceptability of the assumptions required for its generation and their interpretation. No model is ever appropriate or correct in itself, it can only be more or less suitable to handle a decision question given our understanding of the problem, of the options or schemes to be tested, the information available or collectable at a justifiable cost, and the time and resources securable for analysis; see the discussion on calibration and validation below.

It is interesting to contrast the classical gravity model as in equation (5.36) with Furness's method as derived above in equation (5.31). We can see that one possible interpretation of the deterrence function is to provide a synthetic set of prior entries for each cell in the trip matrix (i.e. use of $\exp(-\beta c_{ij})$ instead of t_{ij}). Both the deterrence function and the prior matrix t_{ij} take the role of providing 'structure' to the resulting trip matrix. This can be seen more clearly if one multiplies and divides the right-hand side of equation (5.31) by T and subsumes this constant in the balancing factors:

$$T_{ij} = Ta_i b_j t_{ij} / T = a'_j b'_j p_{ij}$$
(5.41)

where $p_{ij} = t_{ij}/T$, thus giving a better-defined meaning to 'structure' as the proportion of the total trips allocated to each origin-destination pair.

Example 5.4: It is useful to illustrate the gravity model with an example related to the problem of expanding a trip matrix. Consider the cost matrix of Table 5.8 together with the total trip ends as in Table 5.6, and attempt to estimate the parameters a_i and b_j of a gravity model of the type:

$$T_{ij} = a_i b_j \exp\left(-\beta c_{ij}\right)$$

Table 5.8	A cost matrix and trip-end totals for a gravity model
	estimation

	Cost matrix (minutes)									
	1	2	3	4	Target Oi					
1	3-	. 11	18	22 10	400					
$\frac{2}{3}$	12	3 13	13 5	19	460 400					
4	24	18	8	- 5	702					
D_j	260	400	500	802	1962					
Target										

$\exp\left(-eta \; c_{ij} ight)$								
	1	2	3	4	\sum_{j}			
1	0.74	0.33	0.17	0.11	1.35			
2	0.30	0.74	0.30	0.15	1.49			
3	0.21	0.27	0.61	0.50	1.59			
4	0.09	0.17	0.45	0.61	1.31			
\sum_{i}	1.34	1.51	1.52	1.36	5.74			

Table 5.9 The matrix $\exp(-\beta c_{ij})$ and sums to prepare for a gravity model run

Base	1	2	3	4	\sum_{j}	Target	Ratio
1 2 3 4	253.12 102.91 72.52 31.00	113.73 253.12 93.12 56.48	56.48 102.91 207.23 153.52	37.86 51.10 169.67 207.23	461.19 510.04 542.54 448.23	400 460 400 702	0.87 0.90 0.74 1.57
\sum_{i}	459.54	516.45	520.15	465.87	1962.00		
Target	260	400	500	802		1	
Ratio	0.57	0.77	0.96	1.72			

 Table 5.10
 The resulting gravity model matrix with trip length distribution

	1	2	3	4 .	\sum_{i}	Target	Ratio	ai
1 2 3 4	155.73 57.54 25.87 20.86	99.00 200.22 47.01 53.77	64.46 106.73 137.16 191.65	74.17 90.98 192.77 444.08	393.36 455.56 402.81 710.37	400 460 400 702	1.02 1.01 0.99 0.99	1.17 1.07 0.68 1.28
\sum_{j}	260.00	400.00	500.00	802.00	1962.00	· · ·		
Target	260	400	500	802		2		
Ratio	1.00	1.00	1.00	. 1.00				
b_j	179.17	253.50	332.37	570.53				

	Ranges (min)	
Cost	1.0-4.0 4.1-8.0 8.1-12.0 12.1-16.0 16.1-20.0 20.1-24	Sum
Trips	355.9 965.7 156.5 179.6 209.2 95.0	1962

given the information that the best value of β is 0.10. The first step would be to build a matrix of the values exp $(-\beta c_{ij})$, as in Table 5.9.

Then with these values we can calculate the resulting total 'trips' (5.74) and then expand each cell in the matrix by the ratio 1962/5.74 = 341.67. This produces a matrix of base trips which now has to be adjusted to match trip-end totals. This process is the same as Furness iterations. The values for a_i and b_j are the product of the corresponding correction factors; these factors will then be multiplied by the basic expansion factor 341.67. The resulting gravity model matrix is given in Table 5.10.

The reader may wish to verify that the balancing factors a_i and b_j are only unique to a multiplicative constant. It is also possible to calculate, as usual, the standard balancing factors A_i and B_j dividing each corresponding a_i and b_j by the target values O_i and D_j .

5.5 CALIBRATION OF GRAVITY MODELS

5.5.1 Calibration and Validation

Before using a gravity distribution model it is necessary to calibrate it; this just makes sure that its parameters are such that the model comes as close as possible to reproduzing the base-year trip pattern. Calibration is, however, a very different process from validation of a model.

In the case of *calibration* one is conditioned by the functional form and the number of parameters of the chosen model. For example, the classical gravity model has the parameters A_i , B_j , and β (that is Z + Z + 1 parameters, Z being the number of tones). The parameters A_i and B_j are calibrated during the estimation of the gravity nodel, as part of the direct effort to satisfy constraints (5.1). Note that at least one of the A_i or B_j is redundant as there is an additional condition $\sum_i O_i = \sum_j D_j = T$, and therefore one of the (5.1) constraints is linearly dependent on the rest. The paramter β , on the other hand, must be calibrated independently, as we do not have complete information about the total expenditure C in the study area. If we had his information, we could have used it directly without having to estimate β by other means. If the combined deterrence function (5.13) is used, we would have an idditional parameter and therefore some additional flexibility in calibrating the gravity model.

The validation task is different. In this case one wants to make sure the model is ippropriate for the decisions likely to be tested with it. It may be that the gravity model s not a sufficiently good representation of reality for the purpose of examining a particular set of decisions. It follows from this that the validation task depends on the nature of the policies and projects to be assessed.

A general strategy for validating a model would then be to check whether it can eproduce a known state of the system with sufficient accuracy. As the future is definiively not known, this task is sometimes attempted by trying to estimate some welllocumented state in the past, say a matrix from an earlier study. However, it is seldom he case that such a past state is sufficiently well documented. Therefore, less demanding alidation tests incorporating data not used during estimation are often employed, for example: to check whether the number of trips across important screenlines or along main roads are well reproduced.

5.5.2 Calibration Techniques

As we have seen, the parameters A_i and B_j are estimated as part of the Furness (biproportional) balancing factor operations. The parameter β must be calibrated to make sure that the trip length distribution (TLD) is reproduced as closely as possible. This is a tall order for a single parameter. We shall see later how to improve on this but meantime, what is needed is a practical technique to estimate the best value for β , say β^* .

A naive approach to this task is simply to 'guess' or to 'borrow' a value for β , run the gravity model and then extract the modelled trip length distribution (MTLD). This should be compared with the observed trip length distribution (OTLD). If they are not sufficiently close a new guess for β can be used and the process repeated until a satisfactory fit between MTLD and OTLD is achieved; this would then be taken as the best value β^* . Note that a set of home or roadside interviews will produce OTLDs with much greater accuracy than that of individual cell entries in the trip matrix, because the sampling rate for trip lengths is in effect much higher in this case.

The naive approach is not, however, very practical. Running a doubly constrained gravity model is time consuming and the approach provides no guidance on how to choose a better value for β if the current one is not satisfactory. Conventional curve-fitting techniques are unlikely to work well because the gravity model is not just non-linear but also complex analytically; the A_i 's and B_j 's are also functions of β through the two sets of equations (5.17) and (5.18).

A number of calibration techniques have been proposed and implemented in different software packages. The most important ones were compared by Williams (1976), who found that a technique due to Hyman (1969) was particularly robust and efficient. We shall describe briefly here Hyman's method.

At any stage in the calibration process a trip matrix **T** (β), function of the current estimate of β , is available. This matrix also defines a total number of trips $\sum_{ij} T_{ij}(\beta) = T(\beta)$. The method is based on the following requirement for β :

$$c(\beta) = \sum_{ij} [T_{ij}(\beta)c_{ij}]/T(\beta) = c^* = \sum_{ij} (N_{ij}C_{ij}) / \sum_{ij} N_{ij}$$
(5.42).

where c^* is the mean cost from the OTLD and N_{ij} is the observed (and expanded) number of trips for each origin destination pair. The method can be described as follows:

- 1. Start the first iteration making m = 0 and an initial estimate of $\beta_0 = 1/c^*$.
- 2. Using the value of β_0 calculate a trip matrix using the standard gravity model. Obtain the mean modelled trip cost c_0 and estimate a better value for β as follows:

$$\beta_m = \beta_0 c_0 / c^*$$

- 3. Make m = m + 1. Using the latest value for β (i.e. β_{m-1}) calculate a trip matrix using a standard gravity model and obtain the new mean modelled trip cost c_{m-1} and compare it with c^* . If they are sufficiently close, stop and accept β_{m-1} as the best estimate for this parameter; otherwise go to step 4.
- 4. Obtain a better estimate of β as:

$$\beta_{m+1} = \frac{(c^* - c_{m-1})\beta_m - (c^* - c_m)\beta_{m-1}}{c_m - c_{m-1}}$$

5. Repeat steps 3 and 4 as necessary, i.e. until the last mean modelled cost c_{m-1} is sufficiently close to the observed value c^* .

The recalculations in step 3 are made to approximate closer to the equality in (5.42). A few improvements can be introduced to this method, in particular from the computational point of view. Hyman's approach has been shown to be robust and to offer, in general, advantages over alternative algorithms.

5.6 THE TRI-PROPORTIONAL APPROACH

5.6.1 Bi-proportional Fitting

We have seen in section 5.4.2 how Furness's method can be derived from a mathematical programming framework. This non-linear mathematical program can be solved by a number of algorithms, including Newton's method. However, it is possible to show that the method originally proposed by Furness is indeed a practical and efficient algorithm, in particular for large matrices. The method is often referred to as the biproportional algorithm as it involves successive corrections by rows and then columns to satisfy the constraints; the algorithm stops when the corrections are small enough, i.e. when the constraints are met within reasonable tolerances.

The conditions necessary for the existence of a unique solution are that constraints (5.26a) and (5.26b) define a feasible solution space in non-negative T_{ij} 's. This requires $\sum_i O_i = \sum_j D_j$ but this is not a sufficient condition. The model has a multiplicative form and therefore it preserves the zeros present in the prior matrix $\{t_{ij}\}$. The existence of many zero entries in the prior matrix may prevent the satisfaction of one or more constraints.

Example 5.5: Consider the case where a previously empty zone k is expected to see development in the future, thus generating and attracting trips. The cell entries for t_{ik} and t_{kj} would have been zero whilst the future O_k and D_k are non-zero. Therefore in this case there are no possible multiplicative correction factors capable of generating a matrix satisfying the constraints for zone k. It may be possible, however, to replace these empty cell values by 'guesses', i.e. suitable values borrowed from similar zones. Nevertheless, the presence of zeros in the prior matrix may cause subtler but no less difficult problems. If we try to solve the problem in Example 5.1 but with the prior matrix in Table 5.11, it will be found that this problem has no feasible solution in

	1	2	3	4	\sum_{j}	Target Oi
1 2 3 4	5 0 50 100	50 50 100 200	100 0 5 250	200 0 100 20	355 50 255 570	400 460 400 702
\sum_{i}	155	400	355	320	1230	
Target D_j	260	400	500	802	1962	

Table 5.11A revised version of the doubly constrained growth factor problem in
Table 5.6

non-negative T_{ij} ; there are only 11 unknowns and 7 independent constraints but the position of the zeros is such that there is no feasible solution and the bi-proportional algorithm oscillates without converging.

Readers familiar with linear algebra will be able to describe this problem in terms of the rank of the original and an augmented matrix containing the last column in Table 5.7. Furthermore, the reader may verify that after 10 iterations with this problem the corrected matrix stands as:



	1	2	3	4	\sum_{j}	Target Oi
1 2 3 4	3.4 0 65.5 191.2	0.7 388.2 2.8 8.3	61.0 0 5.9 433.1	355.3 0 345.7 101.0	420 388 420 734	400 460 400 702
\sum_{i}	260	400	500	802	1962	
Target D_j	260	400	500	802		1962

Several comments can be made at this stage:

- 1. The matrix after 10 iterations looks quite different from the prior one, thus casting some doubt about the realism, either of the old matrix, its zeros or the new trip-end totals.
- 2. The main problem seems to be in the second row, where there is a big difference (about 20%) between target and modelled total. There is no way this row can add up to 460 as the only non-zero cell entry has a maximum of 400 trips. The constraints do not generate a feasible solution space.

3. The problem seems ill-conditioned, e.g. a small change in a cell entry can make the problem a feasible one and produce a fairly different trip matrix. For example, the zero in cell $t_{2,4}$ could have arisen because of the sample used; replacing this zero by a 1 produces the matrix in Table 5.13 after the same 10 iterations. This is a much improved match with a fairly different matrix. In fact, it matches the targets with better than 1% accuracy. There is now a feasible solution space.

	1	2	3	4	\sum_{j}	Target O _i
1 2 3 4	4.1 0 77.3 178.6	4.5 339.2 17.0 39.3	76:2 0 7:2 416:6	315.4 119.1 298.5 68.9	400 458 400 703	400 460 400 702
\sum_{i}	260	400	500	802	1962	
Target D_j	260	400	500	802		1962

Table 5.13The matrix from problem in Table 5.11 plus a single trip in cell 2, 4
after 10 Furness iterations

Real matrices are often sparse and the occurrence of this type of difficulty cannot be discarded as an academic problem. Failure to converge in a few iterations may well indicate that the presence and location of zeros in the prior matrix prevents the existence of a feasible solution with the new trip ends.

5.6.2 A Tri-proportional Problem

We have already presented the gravity model with a very flexible deterrence function that takes discrete values constrained by a functional form for each cost bin. This was written in equation (5.40) as:

$$T_{ij} = a_i b_j \sum_m F^m \delta^m_{ij}$$

The main advantages of this model are its flexibility and the ease of calibration. In effect, we can define any number of cost bins and the deterrence function can take any positive value for them; we could even represent situations where, for example, there are few short trips, many intermediate trips, few long trips and again a larger number of long-distance commuting trips.

The calibration of this model requires finding suitable values for the deterrence factor F^m for each cost bin so that the number of trips undertaken for that distance is as close as possible to the observed number. This task is, in fact, very similar to the problem of grossing up a matrix to match trip-end totals. In this case we can start with a unity value for the deterrence factors and then correct these and the parameters a_i and b_j until the

trip ends and the TLD constraints are met. It seems natural to extend the bi-proportional algorithm to handle this third dimension (cost bins) and utilise a tri-proportional method to calibrate the model.

The principles behind the technique were proposed by Evans and Kirby (1974). Murchland (1977) has shown that the application of successive corrections on a two, three- or multi-dimensional space conforms to just one of a group of possible algorithms to solve this type of problems; furthermore, the method is simple to program and does not make excessive demands on computer memory.

Example 5.6: The tri-proportional algorithm can be illustrated with the problem stated in Table 5.8 and with the trip length distribution (cost-bin) targets of Table 5.14.

Table 5 14 TLD target	values for a tri-proportion	al gravity mode	l calibration
-----------------------	-----------------------------	-----------------	---------------

			Ranges			
	1.0-4.0	4.1-8.0	8.1-12.0	12.1–16.0	16.1-20.0	20.1-24+
TLD	365	962	160	150	230	95

The model can then be solved using balancing operations to match trip targets by origin, destination and cost bin. After five complete iterations, this results in the matrix and modelled trips by cost bin T_k shown in Table 5.15.

Table 5.15 The matrix from problem in Table 5.14 after five iterations, including values for balancing factors a_i, b_j and F^k

	1	2	3	4	\sum_{i}	ai
1 2 3 4	161.6 56.5 18.9 23.0	102.5 199.4 48.7 49.5	60.8 101.2 116.7 221.3	72.5 101.0 217.1 411.5	397.4 458.0 401.4 705.3	1.27 1.13 0.60 1.14
\sum_{i}	260	400	500	802	1962	
b_j	0.57	0.70	0.87	1.63		

			Ranges	÷ .		· .
	1.0-4.0	4.1-8.0	8.1-12.0	12.1–16.0	16.1-20.0	20.1-24+
TLD	365	962	160	150	230	95
T_k	360.9	966.5	159.0	149.8	230.3	95.5
F_k	224.55	220.13	87.54	102.05	54.66	34.90

Of course, in this case the balancing factors are again not unique, at least up to two arbitrary multiplicative constants. Another way of expressing this is to say the balancing factors have two *degrees of indetermination*, the two multiplicative constants. It is easy to see that if we multiply each a_i by a factor Γ and each b_j by another factor τ , and then divide each F^k by $\Gamma \tau$, the modelled matrix will remain unchanged.

5.6.3 Partial Matrix Techniques

The tri-proportional calibration method has been used with a full trip length distribution, i.e. one that has an entry from observations in each cell. It would certainly be advantageous if one could calibrate a suitable gravity model without requiring a complete or full trip matrix. This is particularly important as we know that the cost of collecting data to obtain a complete trip matrix is rather high; furthermore, the accuracy of some of the cell entries is not very high and in calibration we actually use aggregations of the data, namely the TLD and the total trip ends O_i and D_j . Having explored the preferred methods for calibration, it should be clear that the possibility of calibrating gravity models with an incomplete or partial matrix does actually exist. For example, we can calibrate a gravity model with exponential cost function just with the total trip ends and a good estimate of the average trip cost. c^* .

The calibration of a gravity model with general deterrence function using the triproportional method is even more attractive in this case, as we could use just roadside interviews on cordons and screenlines to obtain good TLDs and trip ends for some but not all the zones in the study area. There would be no need to use trip generation models except for forecasting purposes.

Example 5.7: The basic idea above can be described with the aid of a 3×3 matrix. Consider first a bi-proportional case where the full matrix-updating problem is to adjust a base-year matrix as follows:



In the case of a partial matrix, for example a survey such that entries a and h cannot be observed, we would adjust only to trip ends excluding the corresponding total:



To fill in the missing cells we could use a gravity model; in the case of this example, one without deterrence function:

 $T_{ii} = a_i b_i$

The estimated values of a_i and b_j (using data from the observed cells) would then be used to fill in these cells.

An extension to the tri-proportional case is almost trivial. Kirby (1979) has shown that there are two basic conditions required for a valid application of this approach:

- 1. The gravity model must fit both the available data we have and the data that are not available, i.e. the model must be a good model for the two regions of the matrix: the observed and the unobserved.
- 2. The two regions of the matrix should not be separable, i.e. it should not be possible to split the matrix into two or more independent matrices, typically:

	Internal External	
		* * *
	×××××××××××× *****	* * *
	××××××××××× * * * * * * *	* * *
Internal	× × × × × × × × × × × * * * * * *	* * *
	× × × × × × × × × × × * * * * * *	* * *
	×××××××××××× *****	* * *
	×××××××××× ******	* * *
	**********************	< × ×
External	************	< × ×
	* * * * * * * * * * * * × × × × × × × ×	$\langle \times \times$

The problem is that each separate area has the two (or three in the tri-proportional case) degrees of indetermination and therefore the balancing factors cannot produce unique products, and hence trip estimates. This problem is also referred to as the *non-identifiability* of unique products for unobserved cell entries. As the figure above shows, this is likely to occur when roadside interviews take place only on a cordon to a study area. The provision of interviews on a screenline will probably eliminate the problem as it would generate observations for the 'internal-internal' matrix.

5.7 OTHER SYNTHETIC MODELS

The gravity model is by far the most commonly used aggregate trip distribution model. It has a number of theoretical advantages and there is no lack of suitable software to calibrate and use it. It can be extended further to incorporate more than one person type and it can even be used to model certain types of freight movements. However, the gravity model does not exhaust all the theoretical possibilities. We would like to

mention two other approaches which, although they are much less used, offer real alternatives to the gravity model. The first one is the intervening-opportunities model examined here, and the second one the family of direct demand models discussed in Chapter 6.

The basic idea behind the intervening-opportunities model is that trip making is not explicitly related to distance but to the relative accessibility of opportunities for satisfying the objective of the trip. The original proponent of this approach was Stouffer (1940), who also applied his ideas to migration and the location of services and residences. But it was Schneider (1959) who developed the theory in the way it is presented today.

Consider first a zone of origin *i* and rank all possible destinations in order of increasing distance from *i*. Then look at one origin-destination pair (i, j), where *j* is the *m*th destination in order of distance from *i*. There are m - 1 alternative destinations actually closer (more accessible) to *i*. A trip maker would certainly consider those destinations as possible locations to satisfy the need giving rise to the journey: these are the *intervening opportunities* influencing a destination choice. Let α be the probability of a trip maker being satisfied with a single opportunity; the probability of her being attracted by a zone with *D* opportunities is then αD .

Consider now the probability q_i^m of not being satisfied by any of the opportunities offered by the *m*th destinations away from *i*. This is equal to the probability of not being satisfied by the first, nor the second, and so on up to the *m*th:

$$q_i^m = q_i^{m-1} (1 - \alpha D_i^m)^{-1}$$
(5.43)

therefore, omitting the subscript *i* for simplicity we get

$$\frac{q^m - q^{m-1}}{q^m} = -\alpha D^m \tag{5.44}$$

Now, if we make x_m the cumulative attractions of the intervening opportunities at the *m*th destination:

$$x_m = \sum_m D^m$$

we can rewrite (5.44) as

$$\frac{q^m - q^{m-1}}{q^{m-1}} = -\alpha [x_{m-1} - x_m]$$
(5.45)

The limit of this expression for infinitesimally small increments is, of course,

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}q\left(x\right)}{q\left(x\right)} = -\alpha \,\mathrm{d}x \tag{5.46}$$

Integrating (5.46) we obtain:

or

$$\log q(x) = -\alpha x + \text{constant}$$
$$q(x) = A_i \exp(-\alpha x)$$
(5.47)

where A_i is a parameter for calibration. This relationship expresses the chance of a trip purpose not being satisfied by any of the *m* destinations (m = 1, ..., M) from *i* as a negative exponential function of the accumulated or intervening opportunities at that distance from the origin. The trips T_{ij}^m from *i* to a destination *j* (which happens to be the *m*th away from *i*) is then proportional to the probability of not being satisfied by any of the m - 1 closer opportunities minus the probability of not being satisfied by any of the opportunities up to the *m*th destination:

$$T_{ij}^{m} = O_{i}[q_{i}(x_{m-1}) - q_{i}(x_{m})]$$

$$T_{ii}^{m} = O_{i}A_{i}[\exp(-\alpha x_{m-1}) - \exp(-\alpha x_{m})]$$
(5.48)

It is easy to show that the constant A_i must be equal to

$$A_i = 1/[1 - \exp(-\alpha x_M)]$$
(5.49)

to ensure that the trip end constraints are satisfied. The complete model then becomes:

$$T_{ij}^{m} = O_{i} \frac{[\exp(-\alpha x_{m-1}) \exp(-\alpha x_{m})]}{[1 - \exp(-\alpha x_{M})]}$$
(5.50)

Wilson (1970) has shown that this expression can also be derived from entropymaximisation considerations.

The intervening-opportunities model is interesting because it starts from different first principles in its derivation: it uses distance as an ordinal variable instead of a continuous cardinal one as in the gravity model. It explicitly considers the opportunities available to satisfy a trip purpose at increased distance from the origin. However, the model is not often used in practice, probably for the following reasons:

- the theoretical basis is less well known and possibly more difficult to understand by practitioners:
- the idea of matrices with destinations ranked by distance from the origin (the *n*th cell for origin *i* is not destination *n* but the *n*th destination away from *i*) is more difficult to handle in practice;
- the theoretical and practical advantages of this function over the gravity model are not overwhelming;
- the lack of suitable software.

In Chapter 12 we will discuss a more general version of this model that combines gravity and intervening-opportunities features. This is due to Wills (1986) and lets the data decide which combination of the two models fits reality better. However, the computational complexity of this new model is considerable.

8 PRACTICAL CONSIDERATIONS

Ve have discussed a number of frequently used models to associate origins and estinations and estimate the number of trips between them. However, in doing so 'e have omitted a number of practical considerations that must necessarily affect is accuracy attainable from the use of such models. These stem from the inherent mitations of our modelling framework and our inability to include detailed descripons of reality in the models. We shall discuss these features under general headings elow.

.8.1 Sparse Matrices

bserved trip matrices are almost always sparse, i.e. they have a large number of empty ells, and it is easy to see why. A study area with 500 zones (250 000 cells) may have ome 2.5 million expected total trips during a peak hour. This yields an average of 10 ips per cell; however, some O-D pairs are more likely to contain trips than others, in articular from residential to high employment areas, thus leaving numerous cells with a ery low number of expected trips. Consider now the method used to observe this trip latrix, perhaps roadside interviews. If the sampling rate is 20% (1 in 5) then the chances f making no observations on a particular O-D pair are very high.

This sampled trip matrix will then be expanded, probably using information about ne exact sampling ratios in each interview station. The problem generated when xpanding empty cells has already been alluded to in section 5.3.4. It may be possible o fill in gaps in the matrix through the use of a partial matrix approach; alternatively, it hay be desirable to 'seed' empty cells with a low number and use an alternative matrix xpansion method such as that discussed in Chapter 12. It is important to realise, owever, that 'observed' trip matrices normally contain a large number of errors and hat these will be amplified by the expansion process.

.8.2 Treatment of External Zones

t may be quite reasonable to postulate the suitability of a synthetic trip distribution iodel in a study area, in particular for internal-to-internal trips. However, a significant roportion of the trips may have at least one end outside the area. The suitability of a iodel which depends on trip distance or cost, a variable essentially undefined for xternal trips, is thus debatable.

Common practice in such cases is to take these trips outside the synthetic modellig process: roadside interviews are undertaken on cordon points at the entrance/ exit b the study area. The resulting matrix of external-external (E - E) and externaliternal (E - I) trips is then updated and forecast using growth factor methods, in articular those of Furness. However, a number of trip ends from the trip generation/ ttraction models correspond to the E - I trips and these must be subtracted from the ip-end totals for inclusion as constraints to the synthetic models.

5.8.3 Intra-zonal Trips

A similar problem occurs with intra-zonal trips. Given the limitations of any zoning system, the cost values given to centroid connectors are a very crude but necessary approximation to those experienced in reality. The idea of an intra-zonal trip cost is then poorly represented by these centroid connector costs. Some commercial software allow the user to add/subtract terminal costs to facilitate better modelling of these trips; the idea is that by manipulating these intra-zonal costs one would make the gravity model fit better. However, this is not very good; it is actually preferable to remove intra-zonal trips from the synthetic modelling process and to forecast them using even simpler approaches. This typically assumes that intra-zonal trips are a fixed proportion of the trip ends calculated by the trip generation models.

Moreover, intra-zonal trips are not normally loaded onto the network as they move from a centroid to itself. This makes it less essential to model them in detail. However, in reality, some of these trips use the modelled network. Nevertheless, this problem is probably significative only for rather coarse zoning systems.

5.8.4 Journey Purposes

Different models are normally used for different trip purposes and/or person types. Typically, the journey to work will be modelled using a doubly constrained gravity model while almost all other purposes will be modelled using singly constrained models. This is because it is often difficult to estimate trip attractions accurately for shopping, recreational and social trips and therefore proxies for trip attractiveness are used: retail floor space, recreational areas, population.

Some trip purposes may be more sensitive to cost and therefore deserve the use of different values for the deterrence function.

5.8.5 Generations–Attractions, Origins–Destination

The synthetic models have been developed under the assumption that each trip has a generation and an attraction end. The models essentially link generations to attractions. For home-based trips the generation end is always the home. However, the origin of these trips is only the home for journeys to the place of work (or education, shops, etc.) but on the journey back the destination of the trip is now the home.

Before the resulting trip matrix is assigned onto the network, it must be converted into an origin-destination matrix. In the 24-hour case, the two are practically the same as it is assumed that each generation-attraction trip is made once in each direction during the day. This is of course, an approximation but probably a reasonable one.

However, when a shorter-period O–D matrix is required, some trips will be made in the generation-to-attraction direction while others only in the opposite one. Two different approaches can be used to overcome this problem. The first is to produce a matrix for just a single purpose, typically 'to work', and then assume that these trips follow just one direction of travel, thus producing, for example, the morning journey to work from generation to attraction. Survey data must be used to correct for shift work, flexible working hours and trips for other purposes being made during the morning peak; however, the pattern of the morning peak is still dominated by this journey-to-work purpose. A second approach is to use survey data directly to determine the proportions of the matrices for each purpose which are deemed appropriate for the part of the day under consideration. For example, a typical morning peak matrix may consist of 70% generation-to-attraction movements and only 15% of attraction-to-generation movements.

5.8.6 K Factors

The gravity model can provide a reasonable representation of trip patterns provided they can be explained mainly by the size of the generation and attraction power of zones and the deterrence to travel generated by distance (generalised cost). We recognise that most individual decisions on residential location and/or choice of employment incorporate many other factors; therefore, the gravity model could only model destination choice at an aggregate level if the importance of these other factors were much reduced on aggregation. However, there are always aggregate effects that do not conform to a simple gravity model. In some circumstances, there may be pairs of zones which have a special association in terms of trip making; for example, a major manufacturer may be located in one zone and most of its employees in another, perhaps as a result of a housing estate developed by the company. In this case, it is likely that more trips will take place between these two points than predicted by any model failing to consider this association, for example the gravity model. This has led to the introduction of an additional set of parameters K_{ij} to the gravity model as follows:

$$T_{ij} = K_{ij}A_iO_iB_{ij}\exp\left(-\beta c_{ij}\right) \tag{5.51}$$

Some practical studies have used these K factors in an attempt to improve the calibration of the model. This, of course, they do; with the full set of K factors we now have even more flexibility than necessary to reproduce the observed trip matrix; in fact, just the K factors are enough to achieve this; the other parameters are surplus to requirement: K_{ij} factors identical to the observed T_{ij} will do the trick; but then we no longer have a model nor any forecasting ability left.

The best advice that can be given in respect of K factors is: do not use them. If a study area has a small number of zone pairs (say, less than 5% of the total) with a special trip making association which is likely to remain in the future, then the use of a few K factors might be justified, sparingly and cautiously. But the use of a model with a full set of K factors cannot be justified. However, see a related issue in section 12.3.2.

5.8.7 Errors in Modelling

It would appear that many of these practical issues reduce the accuracy of the modelling process. This is, in effect, true and it constitutes a reflection of the imperfections in the state of the art in transport modelling. These practical issues are not restricted to distribution modelling; they are present, in one form or another, in other parts of the modelling process.

Because many of the cells in a trip matrix will have small values, say between 0 and 5 in the sample and perhaps 20 to 30 in the expanded or synthesised matrix, their corresponding errors will be relatively large. A small number of studies have tackled the task of calibrating synthetic models and then comparing the resulting trip matrices with observed ones. An investigation by Sikdar and Hutchinson (1981) used data from 28 study areas in Canada to calibrate and test doubly constrained gravity models. The researchers found that the performance of these models was poor, equivalent to a randomly introduced error in the observations of about 75 to 100%; these results reinforce the call for caution in using the results of such models. This should not be entirely surprising; to model a trip matrix with the use of a few parameters (twice the number of zones for an exponential deterrence function) is a very tall order. This is certainly one of the reasons why few studies nowadays make use of the gravity model in its conventional form. In many cases, however, it is desirable to consider how changes in transport costs would influence trip patterns, in particular for more optional purposes like shopping and recreation. In these cases, the idea of using pivot point or incremental versions of the gravity model becomes more attractive, see section 12.3.2.

The treatment of errors in modelling received more attention in the mid-1980s. There seem to be two methods deserving consideration in this field: statistical and simulation approaches. Statistical methods are very powerful but they are not always easy to develop or to implement. They follow the lines suggested in Chapter 3 when discussing the role of data errors in the overall accuracy of the modelling process. Errors in the data are then traced through to errors in the outputs of the models. The UK Department of Transport provides advice in the Traffic Appraisal Manual (Department of Transport 1985) on the sensitivity of distribution models to errors in the input data. To some extent the simplest problem is to follow data errors, in particular those due to sampling, through the process of building matrices. A more demanding problem is to follow these errors when a synthetic distribution model is used. One of the advances of the early 1980s was the development of approximate analytical techniques to estimate the output errors due to sampling variability. For example, the work of Gunn et al. (1980) established approximate expressions for the confidence interval for cell estimates for the tri-proportional formulation of the gravity model. The 95% confidence interval for the number of trips in a cell (i, j) is given by the range $\{C_{ij}/T_{ij}$ to $T_{ij}C_{ij}\}$, where C_{ij} is a confidence factor given by:

$$C_{ij} = \exp\left(2\left[1/\sum_{ij} n_{ijk} + 1/\sum_{jk} n_{ijk} + 1/\sum_{ki} n_{ijk}\right]^{0.5}\right)$$
(5.52)

where n_{ijk} are the number of trips sampled in the observed cells and therefore the summations are over observed cells only. This expression covers only errors due to sampling: data collection and processing errors are likely to increase the range. Moreover, there are other sources of error in the model estimates which are more difficult to quantify; these are mis-specification errors, due to the fact that the model is only a mplified and imperfect representation of reality. Mis-specification errors will, again, icrease the range for any confidence interval estimates.

Simulation techniques may play a useful role in cases where analytical expressions for onfidence intervals of model output do not exist and are difficult to develop. One can ulibrate a model assuming that the data available contain no errors; one would then troduced controlled, but realistic, variability in the data and recalibrate the model, his process could be repeated several times to obtain a range of parameters, each ulibrated with a slightly different set of 'survey' data. This process is, of course, quite tpensive in time and computer resources and it is therefore attempted mostly for search purposes. However, this type of research can provide useful insights into the ability of model parameters to data errors.

A simpler use of Monte Carlo simulation is in testing the sensitivity of model output input data in a forecasting mode. One knows that future planning data are bound to intain errors; the use of simulation in this case involves the introduction of reasonable oise' into these data and then running the model with each of these future data sets. he results provide an idea of the sensitivity of model output to errors in these planning uriables. As no recalibration is involved (the model is assumed to be calibrated with no rors in the base year) the demand on time and resources, although large, is less than in ie previous case.

8.8 The Stability of Trip Matrices

he stability of trip matrices over time is an issue seldom discussed in transport demand odelling. We know from experience that reality is not stable or constant. We can beeve significant day-to-day variations at the level of traffic flows on any link in a stwork. One would typically expect some 10% variation on flow levels on similar days id on the same day of the week over similar weeks (i.e. excluding seasonal variations). hese variations are easily observed, as permanent and semi-permanent automatic affic counters are easy to install and maintain and are mostly reliable. These variations traffic flows may result from at least two sources: variations in the trip matrices that iginate them and day-to-day changes in route choice. The question arises, therefore,

yout the extent of day-to-day variations at the level of trip matrix cell values. This formation is much more difficult to come by as very rarely repeated data is collected a trip matrices, in the same location, on different days.

Traffic counts are the result of an aggregation of trips into trip matrices and therefore is aggregation process will tend to compensate some of the random variations at the p matrix level. Leonard and Tough (1979) report on the collection of detailed originstination (trip table and traffic count) data on four consecutive days in the centre of eading, UK. The data was collected to help in the development of a detailed simulain model. Observers recorded car number plates, thus tracking the route vehicles took rough the centre of Reading together with their points of entry/exit and parking. herefore, there were no interview or reporting errors but only a 10% sample was llected over four days (Monday to Thursday) for some 80 links and 40 zones. owever, the data was independently analysed by Willumsen (1982) to look at dayday variations at link flow and O–D matrix level. He used the percentage mean solute error (%MAE) for both traffic levels and trip matrices:

$$\% \text{ MAE} = 100\% \times \left(\sum_{a} |\mathbf{V}^{a} - \mathbf{V}^{b}| \middle/ \sum_{a} \mathbf{V}^{a} \right)$$
(5.53)

and

% MAE = 100 % ×
$$\left(\sum_{ij} |T_{ij}^{a} - T_{ij}^{b}| / \sum_{ij} T_{ij}^{a} \right)$$
 (5.54)

where the indices a and b relate to observed flows V and O-D trips T_{ij} on different days. Willumsen (1982) found that typical variations were:

	Tuesday		Wed	Wednesday		sday
% MAE	Link	Matrix	Link	Matrix	Link	Matrix
Monday	11	76	11	72	12	75
Tuesday			13	68	14	85
Wednesday					12	70

Here we see that the day-to-day variations at flow level are consistent with expectations, whereas those at the trip matrix level are much larger. This is partly because, at trip matrix level, we are dealing with small values and sparse matrices, but even then the evidence suggests that variations at this level can be quite significant.

These results suggest that efforts to obtain a very accurate trip matrix may not be warranted as it will only be a snapshot. The objective for a destination choice model in this context should not be to replicate an observed or underlying trip matrix, but to estimate one that captures the main features of the underlying trip matrices that, when loaded onto the network, produce link flows consistent with observations.

The results also suggest that one should be more careful when testing how the value of a scheme or plan changes with variations in the estimated trip matrix used during assessment. Sensitivity analysis seems a particularly appropriate way to investigate the effects of varying the trip matrix.

EXERCISES

5.1 A small study area has been divided into four zones and a limited survey has resulted in the following trip matrix:

	1	2	3	4
1	_	60	275	571
2	50	—	410	443
3	123	61	_	47
4	205	265	75	_

Zones	Estimated future origins	Estimated future destinations
1	1200	670
2	1050	730
3	380	950
4	. 770 .	995

Estimates for future total trip ends for each zone are as given below:

Use an appropriate growth-factor method to estimate future inter-zonal movements. *Hint*: check conditions for convergence of the chosen method first.

5.2 A study area has been divided into three large zones, A and B on one side of a river and C on the other side. It is thought that travel demand between these zones will depend on whether or not the O-D pair is at the same side of the river. A small sample home interview survey has been undertaken with the following results:

		Destination	
Origin	А	В	С
A	12	10	8
С С	4	5	3 7

Blank entries indicate unobserved cells.

Assume a model of the type $T_{ij} = R_i S_j F_k$ where the parameter F_k can be used to represent the fact that the O-D pair is on the same side of the river or not. Calibrate such a model using a tri-proportional algorithm and fill the empty cells in the matrix above.

5.3 A transport study is being undertaken incorporating four cities A, B, C and D. The travel costs between these cities in generalised time units are given below; note that intra-urban movements are excluded from this study:

		Destination					
Origin	A	В	С	D			
A		1.23	1.85	2.67			
В	1.23	_	2.48	1.21			
С	1.85	2.48	_	1.44			
D	2.67	1.21	1.44	_			

Roadside interviews have been undertaken at several sites and the number of drivers nterviewed are shown below together with their respective origins and destinations. Blank entries indicate unobserved cells.

	Destinations					
Origin	A	В	С	D		
A B	<u>-</u>	6	1	2 4		
C D	8 6	18	6	8 —		

Assume now that the use of a gravity model of the type $T_{ij} = R_i S_j F_k$ is to be used for this study area with only two cost bins. The first cost bin will cover trips costing between 0 and 1.9 and the second trips costing more than 1.9. Calibrate such a model using a triproportional method on this partial matrix. Provide estimates of the parameters R_i , S_j and F_k and of the missing entries in the matrix, excluding intra-urban trips. Are these estimates unique?

6 Modal Split and Direct Demand Models

6.1 INTRODUCTION

In this chapter we shall discuss firstly mode choice as an aggregate problem. It is interesting to see how far we can get using similar approaches to those pursued in deriving and using trip distribution models. We will also examine methods to estimate generation, distribution and modal split simultaneously, the so-called *direct demand* models. These originated in the 1960s, were completely forgotten during the 1970s and early 1980s, but experienced a renaissance towards the end of the 1980s.

The choice of transport mode is probably one of the most important classic models in transport planning. This is because of the key role played by public transport in policy making. Almost without exception public transport modes make use of road space more efficiently than the private car. Furthermore, underground and other rail-based modes do not require additional road space (although they may require a reserve of some kind) and therefore do not contribute to congestion. Moreover, if some drivers could be persuaded to use public transport instead of cars the rest of the car users would benefit from improved levels of service. It is unlikely that all car owners wishing to use their cars could be accommodated in urban areas without sacrificing large parts of the fabric to roads and parking space.

The issue of mode choice, therefore, is probably the single most important element in transport planning and policy making. It affects the general efficiency with which we can travel in urban areas, the amount of urban space devoted to transport functions, and whether a range of choices is available to travellers. The issue is equally important in inter-urban transport as again rail modes can provide a more efficient mode of transport (in terms of resources consumed, including space), but there is also a trend to increase travel by road.

It is important then to develop and use models which are sensitive to those attributes of travel that influence individual choices of mode. We will see how far this necessity can be satisfied using aggregate approaches, where alternative policies need to be expressed as modifications to useful if rather inflexible functions like the generalised cost of travel.

6.2 FACTORS INFLUENCING THE CHOICE OF MODE

The factors influencing mode choice may be classified into three groups:

- 1. Characteristics of the trip maker. The following features are generally believed to be important:
 - car availability and/or ownership;
 - possession of a driving licence;
 - household structure (young couple, couple with children, retired, singles, etc.),
 - income;

200

- decisions made elsewhere, for example the need to use a car at work, take children to school, etc;
- residential density.
- 2. Characteristics of the journey. Mode choice is strongly influenced by:
 - The trip purpose; for example, the journey to work is normally easier to undertake by public transport than other journeys because of its regularity and the adjustment possible in the long run;
 - Time of the day when the journey is undertaken. Late trips are more difficult to accommodate by public transport.
- 3. Characteristics of the transport facility. These can be divided into two categories. Firstly, quantitative factors such as:
 - relative travel time: in-vehicle, waiting and walking times by each mode;
 - relative monetary costs (fares, fuel and direct costs);
 - availability and cost of parking.

Secondly, qualitative factors which are less easy to measure, such as:

- comfort and convenience;
- reliability and regularity;
- protection, security.

A good mode choice model should include the most important of these factors. It is easy to visualise how the concept of generalised cost can be used to represent several of the quantitative factors included under 3.

Mode choice models can be *aggregate* if they are based on zonal (and inter-zonal) information. We can also have *disaggregate* models if they are based on household and/ or individual data (see Chapter 7).

6.3 TRIP-END MODAL-SPLIT MODELS

The application of mode choice models over the whole of the population results in trips split by mode, hence modal-split modelling. In the past, in particular in the USA, personal characteristics were thought to be the most important determinants of mode choice and therefore attempts were made to apply modal-split models immediately after trip generation. In this way the different characteristics of the individuals could be preserved and used to estimate modal split: for example, the different groups after a category analysis model. As at that level there was no indication to where

those trips might go, the characteristics of the journey and modes were omitted from these models.

This was consistent with a general planning view that as income grew, most people would acquire cars and would want to use them. The objective of transport planning was to forecast this growth in demand for car trips so that investment could be planned to satisfy it. The modal-split models of this time related the choice of mode only to features like income, residential density and car ownership. In some cases the availability of reasonable public transport was included in the form of an accessibility index.

In the short run these models could be very accurate, in particular if public transport was available in a similar way throughout the study area and there was little congestion. However, this type of model is, to a large extent, defeatist in the sense of being insensitive to policy decisions; it appears that there is nothing the decision maker can do to influence the choice of mode. Improving public transport, restricting parking, charging for the use of roads, none of these would have any effect on modal split according to these trip-end models.

6.4 TRIP INTERCHANGE MODAL-SPLIT MODELS

Modal-split modelling in Europe was dominated, almost from the beginning, by postdistribution models; that is, models applied after the gravity or other distribution model. This has the advantage of facilitating the inclusion of the characteristics of the journey and that of the alternative modes available to undertake them. However, they make it more difficult to include the characteristics of the trip maker as they may have already been aggregated in the trip matrix (or matrices).

The first models included only one or two characteristics of the journey, typically (invehicle) travel time. It was observed that an S-shaped curve seemed to represent this kind of behaviour better, as in Figure 6.1, showing the proportion of trips by mode 1 (T_{ii}^1/T_{ij}) against the cost or time difference.





These were empirical curves, obtained directly from the data and following a similar approach to the curves used to estimate what proportion of travellers would be diverted to use a (longer but faster) bypass route: hence their name of diversion curves. For example, the London Transportation Study (Phase III) used diversion curves for trips to the central area and non- central trips (the former more likely to be made by public transport) and for different trip purposes.

One important limitation of these models is that they can only be used for trip matrices of travellers with a choice available to them. This often means the matrix of car-available persons, although modal split can also be applied to the choice between different public-transport modes.

The models have little theoretical basis and therefore their forecasting ability must be in doubt. They also ignore a number of policy-sensitive variables like fares, parking charges, and so on. Further, as the models are aggregate they are unlikely to model correctly the constraints and characteristics of the modes available to individual households.

6.5 SYNTHETIC MODELS

6.5.1 Distribution and Modal-split Models

The entropy-maximising approach can be used to generate models of distribution and mode choice simultaneously. In order to do this we need to cast the entropy-maximising problem in terms of, for example, two modes as follows:

Maximise log
$$W\{T_{ij}^k\} = -\sum_{ijk} \left(T_{ij}^k \log T_{ij}^k - T_{ij}^k\right)$$
 (6.1)

subject to

$$\sum_{jk} T_{ij}^k - O_i = 0 \tag{6.2}$$

$$\sum_{ik} T_{ij}^k - D_j = 0$$
 (6.3)

$$\sum_{ijk} T^k_{ij} C^k_{ij} - C = 0$$
 (6.4)

It is easy to see that this problem leads to the solution:

$$T_{ij}^{k} = A_i O_i B_j D_j \exp\left(-\beta C_{ij}^{k}\right)$$
(6.5)

$$P_{ij}^{1} = \frac{T_{ij}^{1}}{T_{ij}} = \frac{\exp\left(-\beta C_{ij}^{1}\right)}{\exp\left(-\beta C_{ij}^{1}\right) + \exp\left(-\beta C_{ij}^{2}\right)}$$
(6.6)

here P_{ij}^1 is the proportion of trips travelling from *i* to *j* via mode 1. The functional form (6.6) is known as *logit* and it is discussed in greater detail in the next chapter. owever, it is useful to reflect here on some of its properties:

it generates an S-shaped curve, similar to some of the empirical diversion curves of Figure 6.1;

if $C_1 = C_2$, then $P_1 = P_2 = 0.5$;

if $C_2 \gg C_l$, then P_l tends to 1.0;

the model can easily be extended to multiple modes

$$P_{ij}^{1} = \frac{\exp\left(-\beta C_{ij}^{1}\right)}{\sum_{k} \exp\left(-\beta C_{ij}^{k}\right)}$$
(6.7)

It is obvious that in this formulation β plays a double role. It acts as the parameter introlling dispersion in mode choice and also in the choice between destinations at fferent distances from the origin. This is probably asking too much of a single trameter, even if underpinned by a known theoretical basis. Therefore a more practical int distribution/modal-split model has been used in many studies. This has the form:

$$T_{ij}^{kn} = A_i^n O_i^n B_j D_j \exp(-\beta_n K_{ij}^n) \frac{\exp(-\lambda_n C_{ij}^k)}{\sum_{k}' \exp(-\lambda_n C_{ij}^{k'})}$$
(6.8)

here K_{ij}^n is the *composite cost* of travelling between *i* and *j* as perceived by person type In principle this composite cost may be specified in different ways; for example, it uld be taken to be the minimum of the two costs or, perhaps better, the weighted rerage of these:

$$K = \sum_{k} P^{k}C^{k}$$
 (*i*, *j* and *n* omitted for simplicity)

However, it is interesting to note that most such formulations, which were used in any studies up to the end of the 1970s, are in fact inappropriate.

xample 6.1: Consider the weighted average form above and examine what happens hen a new, more expensive mode $(C_2 > C_1)$ is added to an existing unimodal system. the initial state we would have:

$$K = \sum_{k} P^{k} C^{k} = C^{1}$$

id in the final state, i.e. after the introduction of mode 2:

 $K^* = P^1 C^1 + P^2 C^2$

However, by definition $P^1 + P^2 = 1$ and therefore:

$$K^* = (1 - P^2)C^1 + P^2C^2 = C^1 + P^2(C^2 - C^1)$$

$$K^* = K + P^2(C^2 - C^1)$$

Now, as both P^2 and $(C^2 - C^1)$ are greater than zero, we conclude that $K^* > K$, which is nonsensical as the introduction of a new option, even if it is more expensive, should not increase the composite costs; at worst they should remain the same.

Williams (1977) has shown that the only correct specification, consistent with the prevailing theory of rational choice behaviour (see section 7.2), is:

$$K_{ij}^{n} = \frac{-1}{\lambda_{n}} \log \sum_{k} \exp\left(-\lambda_{n} C_{ij}^{k}\right)$$
(6.9)

where the following restriction must be satisfied:

$$\beta_n \le \lambda_n$$
 (6.10)

(10)

We will come back to this restriction in Chapter 7. The composite cost measure (6.9) has the following properties:

- $K \leq \operatorname{Min}_k \{C^k\}$
- Lim $K = Min_k \{C_k\}$, that is 'all-or-nothing' mode choice $\lambda \rightarrow \infty$
- $\frac{\mathrm{d}K}{\mathrm{d}C^k} = P^k$

The model ((6.8)-(6.10)) represents the 'state of practice' for aggregate modelling of modal split and distribution, in particular in urban areas. Although a large number of models of this kind has been applied in practice, they are now being replaced by disaggregate models which respond better to the key elements in mode choice and make a more efficient use of data collection efforts; these are discussed in Chapters 7 to 9.

6.5.2 Multimodal-split Models

Figure 6.2 depicts possible model structures for choices involving more than two modes. The N-way structure which became very popular in disaggregate modelling work, as we will see in Chapter 7, is the simplest; however, because it assumes that all alternatives have equal 'weight', it can lead to problems when some of the options are more similar than others (i.e. they are correlated), as demonstrated by the famous blue bus-red bus example (Mayberry 1973).

Example 6.2: Consider a city where 50% of travellers choose car (C) and 50% choose bus (B). In terms of model (6.7), which is an N-way structure, this means that $C_{\rm C} = C_{\rm B}$. Let us now assume that the manager of the bus company, in a stroke of marketing genius, decides to paint half the buses red (RB) and half of them blue (BB), but manages to maintain the same level of service as before. This means that $C_{RB} = C_{BB}$, and as the car mode has not changed this value is still equal to $C_{\rm C}$. It is interesting to note that model (6.7) now predicts:




$$P_{\rm C} = \frac{\exp\left(-\beta C_{\rm C}\right)}{\exp\left(-\beta C_{\rm C}\right) + \exp\left(-\beta C_{\rm RB}\right) + \exp\left(-\beta C_{\rm BB}\right)} = 0.33$$

when one would expect $P_{\rm C}$ to remain 0.5, and the buses to share the other half of the market equally between red and blue buses. The example is, of course, exaggerated but serves well to show the problems of the *N*-way structure in the presence of correlated options (in this case completely correlated). We will come back to this in Chapter 7.

The 'added-mode' structure, depicted in Figure 6.2b, was used by many 'pragmatic' practitioners in the later 1960s and early 1970s; however, it has been shown to give different results depending on which mode is taken as the added one (Langdon 1976). Also, work using Monte Carlo simulation has shown that the added mode form with better performance in the base year is not necessarily the one to perform best in the future under certain policy changes (Ortúzar 1980a).

The third possibility, depicted in Figure 6.2c, is the hierarchical or nested structure. Here the options which have common elements (i.e. are more similar than others or correlated) are taken together in a primary split (i.e. public transport). After they have been 'separated' from the uncorrelated option, they are subdivided in a secondary split. In fact, this was the standard practice in the 1960s and early 1970s, but with the shortcoming that the composite costs for the 'public-transport' mode were normally taken as the minimum of costs of the bus and rail modes for each zone pair and that the secondary split was achieved through a minimum-cost 'all-or-nothing' assignment. This 'pragmatic' procedure essentially implies an infinite value for the dispersion parameter of the submodal-split function, whereas it has normally been found that it has a value of the same order as the dispersion parameter in the primary split, but satisfying (6.10).

Example 6.3: A hierarchical structure model for the red bus/blue bus problem of Example 6.2 would have the following expression:

$$P_{\rm C} = \frac{1}{1 + \exp\{-\lambda_1(C_{\rm B} - C_{\rm C})\}}; \quad P_{\rm B} = 1 - P_{\rm C}$$
$$P_{\rm R/B} = \frac{1}{1 + \exp\{-\lambda_2(C_{\rm BB} - C_{\rm RB})\}}$$
$$P_{\rm B/B} = 1 - P_{\rm R/B}$$

with

$$C_{\rm B} = \frac{-1}{\lambda_2} \log[\exp(-\lambda_2 C_{\rm RB}) + \exp(-\lambda_2 C_{\rm BB})]$$

where $P_{\rm C}$ is the probability of choosing car, as before, $(1 - P_{\rm C})P_{\rm R/B}$ the probability of selecting red bus and $(1 - P_{\rm C})P_{\rm B/B}$ the probability of selecting blue bus; λ are the primary and secondary split parameters. It is easy to see that, if $C_{\rm B} = C_{\rm C}$, this model correctly assigns a probability of 0.5 to the car option and 0.25 to each of the bus modes. However, the value of the composite bus cost $C_{\rm B}$ is not the same as the cost of the red or blue buses ($C_{\rm RB}$ and $C_{\rm BB}$). The former depends on the value of λ_2 and for the red bus/ blue bus problem it will be:

$$C_{\rm B} = C_{\rm BB} - \frac{1}{\lambda_2} \log 2$$

Therefore the composite cost of bus will always be cheaper than the cost of the blue or red buses. The dispersion parameter λ_2 allows users to choose options that do not

minimise the observed part of the generalised cost function, because of other variables not included in the model.

Consider an O–D pair where the costs of travelling by bus (red or blue) and car are all the same and equal to 50 generalised minutes. Assume also that λ_2 is 0.9. In this case the value of the composite cost C_B is not 50 but 49.23 and the proportion choosing car will depend on the value of λ_1 as shown in the following table.

λ_1	PC
0.001	0.500
0.005	0.499
0.010	0.498
0.050	0.490
0.100	0.481
0.500	0.405
0.600	0.386
0.700	0.368
0.800	0.351
0.900	0.333

It can be seen that if $\lambda_1 = \lambda_2$ then $P_C = 1/3$, the same result as in a trinomial logit model; this is expected because the nested structure collapses to the simple logit model (section 7.4). However, for small values, say $\lambda_1 = 0.1$, the hierarchical or nested structure predicts proportions choosing car (48%) closer to the expected 50%. Is this 2% loss due to travellers with a strong colour preference or those influenced by any change (new paint) in the supply of a service?

6.5.3 Calibration of Binary Logit Models

Consider a model of choice between car and public transport with generalised costs of travel, C_{ij}^k , given by an expression such as (5.2). As discussed in Chapter 5, the weights **a** attached to each element of cost are considered given and calibration only involves finding the 'best-fit' values for the dispersion parameter λ and modal penalty δ (assumed associated to the second mode).

Let us assume that we have C_{ij}^1 and C_{ij}^2 as the 'known' part of the generalised cost for each mode and O–D pair. If we also have information about the proportions choosing each mode for each (i, j) pair, P_{ijk}^* , we can estimate the values of λ and δ using linear regression as follows. The modelled proportions **P** for each (i, j) pair, dropping the (i, j)indices for convenience, are:

$$P_{1} = \frac{1}{1 + \exp\{-\lambda(C_{2} + \delta - C_{1})\}}$$

$$P_{2} = 1 - P_{1} = \frac{\exp\{-\lambda(C_{2} + \delta - C_{1})\}}{1 + \exp\{-\lambda(C_{2} + \delta - C_{1})\}}$$
(6.11)

Therefore, taking the ratio of both proportions yields:

$$P_1/(1-P_1) = 1/\exp\{-\lambda(C_2+\delta-C_1)\} = \exp\{\lambda(C_2+\delta-C_1)\}$$

and taking logarithms of both sides and rearranging, we get:

$$\log[P_1/(1-P_1)] = \lambda(C_2 - C_1) + \lambda\delta$$
(6.12)

where we have observed data for **P** and **C**, and therefore the only unknowns are λ and δ . These values could be calibrated by linear regression with the left-hand side of (6.12) acting as the dependent variable and $(C_2 - C_1)$ as the independent one; then λ is the slope of the line and $\lambda\delta$ is the intercept. Note that if we assume the weights **a** in the generalised cost function to be unknown, we can still calibrate the model using (6.12) and multiple linear regression. In this case the calibrated weights would include the dispersion coefficient λ . Other, and often better calibration methods are discussed in the next section.

Example 6.4: Data about aggregate mode choice between five zone pairs is presented in the first four columns of Table 6.1; the last two columns of the table give the values needed for the left-hand side of equation (6.12).

Zone pair	P1 (%)	P2 (%)	C ₁	C2	$\log[P_1/(1-P_1)]$
1	51.0	49.0	21.0	18.0	0.04
2	57.0	43.0	15.8	13.1	0.29
3	80.0	20.0	15.9	14.7	1.39
4	71.0	29.0	18.2	16.4	0.90
5	63.0	37.0	11.0	8.5	0.53

Table 6.1 Aggregate binary split data

This information can be plotted following (6.12) as in Figure 6.3, where it can be deduced that $\lambda \approx 0.72$ and $\delta \approx 3.15$.

6.5.4 Calibration of Hierarchical Modal-split Models

This is usually performed in a heuristic or recursive fashion, starting with the submodal split and proceeding upwards to the primary split. A general discussion on the merits of this approach in comparison with the theoretically better simultaneous estimation is postponed until Chapter 7. Within this general approach there are several possible calibration procedures. It has been shown (see Domencich and McFadden 1975) that maximum likelihood estimates are preferable to least squares estimates, both on theoretical and practical grounds. This is particularly true when working with large data sets. However, when dealing with aggregate data sources it is usually convenient to group the information into suitable classes for analysis (i.e. cost-difference bins). More importantly, the normally available 'factored-up' data are, by definition, raw sampled data which have been manipulated and multiplied by some empirically derived factors. This can cause discrepancies when several data sources with different factors are employed, but the important point at this stage is that the real data set is very small.



Figure 6.3 Best-fit line for the data in Table 6.1

Hartley and Ortúzar (1980) compared various procedures, and found that maximum likelihood produced not only the most accurate calibration results but also the more efficient ones in terms of computer time.

Let us consider a trinomial problem involving choice between, for example, car, bus and rail. Let us also assume that the last two modes are suspected of being correlated due to their 'public-transport' nature. The heuristic calibration proceeds as follows. First λ_2 is found for the submodal split (bus vs. rail) as explained in Example 6.4 and its value is used to calculate the public-transport composite costs needed for the primary split using an expression such as that for Example 6.3.

For zone pairs where there is a choice of mode (e.g. trips by both modes are possible), trips are classified into cost- difference bins of a certain minimum size. Those trips with no choice of mode are excluded from the calibration. Between cost bins with trips allocated to them, there can be cost bins without any trips; therefore, bins are aggregated into bigger bins until each bin contains some trips. Finally, a weighted representative cost is calculated for each bin.

Then, if N is the total number of bins, n_k the observed number of trips in costdifference interval k, r_k the observed number of trips by the first mode in the interval, and

$$P_k = 1/[1 + \exp\left(-Y_k\right)]$$

the probability of choosing the first mode in interval k, with $Y_k = ax_k + b$, x_k the representative cost of bin k, and a and b parameters to be estimated (i.e. $\lambda = a$ and the modal penalty $\delta = b/a$), the logarithm of the likelihood function (see Chapter 8 for more details) can be written as:

$$L = \text{Constant} + \sum_{k} [(n_k - r_k) \log (1 - P_k) + r_k \log P_k]$$
(6.13)

The maximisation procedure makes use of the first and second derivatives of (6.13) with respect to the parameters, which in this simple case have straightforward analytical expressions:

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{\partial L}{\partial a} &= \sum_{k} (r_k - n_k P_k) x_k \\ \frac{\partial L}{\partial b} &= \sum_{k} (r_k - n_k P_k) \\ \frac{\partial^2 L}{\partial a^2} &= -\sum_{k} n_k P_k (1 - P_k) x_k^2 \\ \frac{\partial^2 L}{\partial b^2} &= -\sum_{k} n_k P_k (1 - P_k) \\ \frac{\partial^2 L}{\partial a \partial b} &= -\sum_{k} n_k P_k (1 - P_k) x_k \end{aligned}$$

Knowing the values of the derivatives, any search algorithm will find the maximum without difficulty. Maximisation routines require starting values for the parameters, together with an indication of how far they are from the optimum. The efficiency of calibration typically depends strongly upon the accuracy of these estimates. One procedure for generating close first estimates is to find the equi-probability cost (see Bates *et al.* 1978), where the probability of choosing either mode is 0.5.

Before closing this chapter, one must consider an alternative approach offering to consolidate in a single model the features of two or three of the classic sub-models.

6.6 DIRECT DEMAND MODELS

6.6.1 Introduction

The conventional sequential methodology requires the estimation of relatively welldefined sub-models. An alternative approach is to develop directly a model subsuming trip generation, distribution and mode choice. This is, of course very attractive in itself as it avoids some of the pitfalls of the sequential approach. For example, it has been claimed that gravity models suffer from the problem of having to cope with the errors in

Direct demand models

trip-end totals and those generated by poorly estimated intra-zonal trips. A direct demand model, as it is calibrated simultaneously for the three sub-models, would not suffer from this drawback.

Direct demand models can be of two types: purely direct, which use a single estimated equation to relate travel demand directly to mode, journey and person attributes; and a quasi-direct approach which employs a form of separability between mode split and total (O–D) travel demand. Direct demand models are closely related to general econometric models of demand and have long been inspired by research in that area.

6.6.2 Direct Demand and Abstract Models

The earliest forms of direct demand models were of the multiplicative kind. The SARC (Kraft 1968) model, for example, estimates demand as a multiplicative function of activity and socioeconomic variables for each zone pair and level-of-service attributes of the modes serving them:

$$T_{ijk} = \phi(P_i P_j)^{\theta_{k1}} (I_i I_j)^{\theta_{k2}} \prod_m [(t_{ij}^m)^{\alpha_{km}^1} (c_{ij}^m)^{\alpha_{km}^2}$$
(6.14)

where P is population, I income, t and c travel time and cost of travel between i and j by mode k, and ϕ , θ and α parameters of the model. This complex expression may be rewritten in simpler form, defining the following composite variables (Manheim 1979):

$$\begin{split} L_{ijm} &= (t_{ij}^{m})^{\alpha_{km}^{1}} (\mathcal{C}_{ij}^{m})^{\alpha_{km}^{2}} \\ Y_{ik} &= P_{i}^{\theta_{k1}} I_{i}^{\theta_{k2}} \\ Z_{jk} &= P_{i}^{\theta_{i1}} I_{i}^{\theta_{k2}} \end{split}$$

With these changes of variables (6.14) becomes:

$$T_{ijk} = \phi Y_{ik} Z_{jk} \prod_{m} L_{ijm}$$
(6.15)

and this transformation eases the interpretation of the model parameters. For example, ϕ is just a scale parameter which depends on the purpose of the trips examined. θ_{k1} and θ_{k2} are elasticities of demand with respect to population and income respectively; we would expect them to be of positive sign. α_{km}^1 and α_{km}^2 are demand elasticities with respect to time and cost of travelling; the direct elasticities (i.e. when k = m) should be negative and the cross-elasticities of positive sign.

The model is very attractive in principle as it handles generation, distribution and modal split simultaneously, including attributes of competing modes and a wide range of level of service and activity variables. Its main problem is the large number of parameters needed to cash in on these advantages. Alternative forms, containing linear and exponential terms in addition to multiplicative ones, have been suggested by Domencich *et al.* (1968).

Another direct demand function originally proposed for the North Eash Corridor Study of the USA is known as the McLynn model (see Manheim 1979) and has the form:

$$T_{ijk} = \phi(P_i P_j)^{\theta_1} (I_i I_j)^{\theta_2} \frac{(t_{ij}^k)^{\alpha_k^1} (C_{ij}^k)^{\alpha_k^2}}{\sum_m [(t_{ij}^m)^{\alpha_m^1} (C_{ij}^m)^{\alpha_m^2}]} \left\{ \sum_m [(t_{ij}^m)^{\alpha_m^1} (C_{ij}^m)^{\alpha_m^2}] \right\}^{\psi}$$
(6.16)

In order to understand this function, let us consider the following simplifications: only two modes (e.g. 1 and 2) and $\psi = 0$. We will also drop the indices *i* and *j*, and define the following composite variables:

$$Y_{ij} = Y = \phi (P_i P_j)^{\theta_1} (I_i I_j)^{\theta_2}$$
$$L_k = (t^k)^{\alpha_k^1} (C^k)^{\alpha_k^2}$$

With the above, we can write expressions for modes 1 and 2 as follows:

$$T_1 = YL_1/(L_1 + L_2)$$
 and $T_2 = YL_2/(L_1 + L_2)$

Now, the total number of trips is $T = T_1 + T_2 = Y$; then, the modal shares are given by:

$$P_1 = T_1/T = L_1/(L_1 + L_2) = 1/(1 + L_2/L_1)$$

$$P_2 = 1 - P_1 = 1/(1 + L_1/L_2)$$

and these can be plotted as shown in Figure 6.4. Figure 6.4a shows the variation in the proportion using each mode with the ratio of their levels of service; this means, for example, that if we wish to increase the fare of mode 2 without decreasing its current share, we must do something to keep constant the level of service L_2 . Figure 6.4b shows that in order to do this we must also vary t_2 (obviously without touching the other mode).

Coming back to the general model (6.16), it is easy to see that the parameters have in general the same meaning but are a lot less than in the SARC model. There is only one new parameter, ψ , which is instructive to analyse. This parameter was introduced in order to allow the term it is affecting to represent the *total potential* of trips by the various modes; in this way, the previous term in the equation would act as the modal split of these trips between the various modes as we just saw.

An examination of some particular cases suggests that the model may not have a solid theoretical basis. For example, if $\psi = 0$, the last term disappears as noted above. If $\psi = 1$, the last term and the term in the denominator of (6.16) cancel, leaving the following function:

$$T_{ijk} = \phi(P_i P_j)^{\theta_1} (I_i I_j)^{\theta_2} (t_{ij}^k)^{\alpha_k^1} (C_{ij}^k)^{\alpha_k^2}$$

which effectively says that what happens with one mode does not affect the others, and this is very unrealistic. In fact, it has been shown that only if $0 < \psi < 1$ does the model perform satisfactorily; in this sense it is interesting to note that the 'best-fit'



Figure 6.4 Modal split functions in the McLynn model: (a) modal split curves, (b) isocost curves

calibration value obtained in the original study was 0.77 (McLynn and Woronka 1969).

Example 6.5: Consider the following demand function:

$$T_{12} = 10\,000t^{\alpha}_{12}c^{\beta}_{12}q^{\mu}_{12}$$

where time t is measured in hours, the fare c in dollars and the service frequency q in trips/day. The estimated parameter values are $\alpha = -2$, $\beta = -1$ and $\mu = 0.8$ (note that all the signs are correct according to intuition). The operator wants to increase the fares by 20%; what changes should he make to the level of service in order to keep the same volume of trips if all other things remain equal?

Let us define $L_{12} = L = t^{-2}c^{-1}q^{0.8}$; we know that if L remains constant the total volume T_{12} will not vary (*ceteris paribus*). We also know that the elasticities E(L, x) of the level of service (and hence demand) with respect to each attribute x (time, cost and frequency) are respectively -2, -1 and 0.8.

Now, if only c varies, we have that L = k/c, where k is a constant; therefore, a 20% increase in c means a new level of service L' = k/1.2c or L'/L = 0.833. That is, a decrease of 16.67% in L. In order to offset this the operator must introduce changes to the travel time, frequency of service or both. Now, from the definition of elasticity (see Chapter 2) we have that:

$$\begin{split} \Delta L^{(c)} &\approx E(L,c) L \Delta c/c \approx -L \Delta c/c \\ \Delta L^{(t)} &\approx E(L,t) L \Delta t/t \approx -2L \Delta t/t \\ \Delta L^{(q)} &\approx E(L,q) L \Delta q/q \approx 0.8 L \Delta q/q \end{split}$$

Therefore if we want $\Delta L^{(c)}$ to be equal to $-\Delta L^{(q)}$, we require:

$$-L\Delta c/c \approx -0.8L\Delta q/q$$

that is:

$$\Delta a/a \approx 1.25 \Delta c/c \approx 1.25 \times 0.20 = 0.25$$
 or 25%.

If we are prepared to vary both frequency and travel time, we would require:

$$\Delta L^{(c)} = -(\Delta L^{(q)} + \Delta L^{(t)})$$

that is

$$2\Delta t/t = 0.8\Delta q/q - 0.20$$

a straight line of feasible solutions which is shown in Figure 6.5.



Figure 6.5 Feasible solutions for Example 6.5

One of the most influential studies of this kind (Quandt and Baumol 1966) proposed an *abstract mode* demand model, the coefficients of which were relieved of their modal subscripts. Its functional form can be generalised as follows:

$$T_{ijm} = \phi_0 \prod_k (A_{ik} A_{jk})^{\phi_k} \prod_h C_{ijh}^{\alpha_h} \prod_h (C_{ijhm} / C_{ijhb})^{\beta_h}$$
(6.17)

where ϕ, α and β are parameters for calibration; the index h is used to indicate a cost attribute, for example travel time or fare or headway. A_{ik} are different attributes associated to each zone i, for instance population or income; C_{ijhm} is then the value of the cost attribute h for mode m between i and j and C_{ijhb} is the value of the 'best' attribute h between these two points, say the cheapest fare between them. This dependency on the best mode for modal split and generalised impedance is a weakness of the approach. This may be partly removed, however, by the use of the geometric mean over modes instead of the best mode; see for example Crow et al. (1973).

One of the claimed advantages of function (6.17) is that it may model completely new modes without respecification. Yet it can be debated whether the models are sound enough and whether the resulting elasticities, since they correspond to an average of the travel market, are sufficiently representative of any individual mode.

Many different variants of direct demand models have been attempted on a heuristic basis. Its use has been mainly in the inter-urban context with very few applications in urban areas. Usually the logarithms of the number of trips and explanatory variables are taken to make the direct demand model log-linear and therefore estimable using generalised linear model software like GLIM.

Direct demand models are certainly an attractive proposition, in particular in areas where the zones are large, for example inter-urban studies. Timberlake (1988) has discussed the use of direct demand models in developing countries and found them better than conventional approaches. For example, in the Karthoum-Wad Medani Corridor in Sudan, the direct demand model gave a better fit than a gravity model because of the unique traffic characteristics exhibited by Karthoum and Port Sudan in comparison with the rest of the country. The direct demand model was able to accommodate these differences better than the gravity model.

EXERCISES

6.1 A mode choice survey has been undertaken on a corridor connecting four residential areas A, B, C and D with three employment areas U, V and W. The corridor is served by a good rail link and a reasonable road network. The three employment zones are in a heavily congested area and therefore journeys by rail there are often faster than by car. The information collected during the survey is summarised below:

		By car			By rail			Droportion
O–D pair	X ₁	X2	X ₃	X ₄	X ₁	X ₂	X ₃	by car
A–U	23	3	120	40	19	10	72	0.82
B–U	20.	3	96	40	17	8	64	0.80
C-U	18	3	80	40	14	10	28	0.88
D–U	15	3	68	40	14	12	20	0.95
A–V	26	4	152	60	23	10	104	0.72
B–V	19	4	96	60	18	9	72	0.90
C-V	14	· 4	60	60	11	9	- 36	0.76
D-V	> 12	4	56	60	12	11	28	0.93
A–W	30	5	160	80	25	10	120	0.51
B-W	20	5	100	80	16	8	92	0.56
C–W	15	5	64	80	12	9	36	0.58
D–W	10	5	52	80	8	9	24	0.64

where the costs per trip per passenger are as follows:

 X_1 = in-vehicle travel time in minutes (line haul plus feeder mode, if any)

 $X_2 =$ excess time (walking plus waiting) in minutes

 $X_3 =$ out-of-pocket travel costs (petrol or fares), in pence

 X_4 = parking costs associated with a one way trip, in pence.

(a) Calibrate a logit modal-split model assuming that the value of travel time is 8 pence per minute and that the value of excess time is twice as much.

- (b) Estimate the impact on modal split on each O–D pair of an increase in petrol prices which doubles the perceived cost of running a car (X_3) .
- (c) Estimate the shift in modal split which could be obtained if no fares were charged on the rail system.

6.2 An inter-urban mode choice study is being undertaken for people with a choice between car and rail. The figures below were obtained as a result of a survey on five origin-destination pairs A to E:

O-D	Eler	Elements of cost by each mode				
	Car		Rail		Proportion	
		X ₂	<i>X</i> ₁	X ₂	choosing car	
A B C D E	3.05 4.05 3.25 3.50 2.45	9.90 13.10 9.30 11.20 6.10	2.50 2.02 2.25 2.75 2.04	9.70 14.00 8.60 10.30 4.70	0.80 0.51 0.57 0.71 0.63	

where X_1 is the travel time (in hours) and X_2 the out-of-pocket cost (in pounds sterling). Assume that the 'value of time' coefficient is 2.00 per hour and calculate the generalised cost of travelling by each mode.

- (a) Calibrate a binary logit modal-split model with these data including the mode specific penalty.
- (b) An improved rail service is to be introduced which will reduce travel times by 0.20 of an hour in every journey; by how much could the rail mode increase its fares without losing customers at each O-D pair?
- (c) How would you model the introduction of an express coach service between these cities?
- 6.3 Consider the following trip distribution/modal-split model:

$$V_{ii}^n = A_i O_i B_j D_j \exp(-\beta M_{ij}^n)$$

where

$$M_{ij}^n = -(1/\tau^n) \log \sum\nolimits_k \exp(-\tau^n C_{ij}^k)$$

and n = 1 stands for persons with access to car, n = 2, persons without access to car, k = 1 stands for car and k = 2 for public transport.

If the total number of trips between zones *i* and *j* is $V_{ij} = 1000$, compute how many will use car and how many public transport according to the model. The estimated parameter values were found to be: $\tau^1 = 0.10$, $\tau^2 = 0.05$ and $\beta = 0.04$; also, for trips between *i* and *j* the modal costs were calculated as: $C_{ij}^1 = 30$ and $C_{ij}^2 = 40$.

6.4 Consider the following modal-split model:

$$P_{k} = \exp(-\tau C_{ij}^{k}) / \sum_{m} \exp(-\tau C_{ij}^{m})$$

with generalised costs given by the following expression:

$$C_{ij}^k = \sum_p \theta_{kp} x_{kp}$$

where θ are parameters weighing the model explanatory variables (time, cost, etc).

- (a) Write an expression for the elasticity of P_k with respect to x_{kp} .
- (b) Consider now a binary choice situation where the generalised costs have the following concrete expressions:

$$C_{car} = 0.2tt_{car} + 0.1c_{car} + 0.3et_{car}$$

 $C_{bus} = 0.2tt_{bus} + 0.1c_{bus} + 0.3et_{bus} + 0.3$

where tt is in-vehicle travel time (min), c is travel cost (\$) and et is access time (walking and waiting, min). Assume we know the following average data for the modes:

Mode	Variable			
	tt	С	et	
Car	20	50	0	
Bus	30 .	20	5	

Calculate the proportion of people choosing car if $\tau = 0.4$.

6.5 The railway between the towns of A and B spans 800 km through mountainous terrain. The total one-way travel time, t_r , is 20 hrs and currently the fare, c_r , is 600\$/ton. As the service is used at low capacity t_r is a constant, independent of the traffic volume V_r .

There is a lorry service competing with the railway in an approximately parallel route; its average speed is 50 km/hr and it charges a fare of 950\$/ton. There is a project to build a highway in order to replace the present road; it is expected that most of its traffic will continue to be heavy trucks.

The level-of-service function of the new highway has been estimated as:

 $t_{\rm t} = 7 + 0.08 V_{\rm t}$ (hours)

where $V_{\rm t}$ is the total flow of trucks per hour.

On the other hand the railway has estimated its demand function as follows:

$$(V_{\rm r}/V_{\rm t}) = 0.83 (t_{\rm r}/t_{\rm t})^{-0.8} (c_{\rm r}/c_{\rm t})^{-1.6}$$

and it is expected that the total volume transported between the two towns, $V_r + V_t$, will remain constant and equal to 200 truck loads/hr in the medium term.

(a) Estimate the current modal split (i.e. volumes transported by rail and lorry).

(b) Estimate modal split if the highway is built.

(c) What would be the modal split if:

- the railway decreases its fare to 450\$/ton?

- the lorries were charged a toll of 4\$/ton in order to finance the highway?

- both changes are simultaneous?

7 Discrete Choice Models

In this chapter we provide a comprehensive introduction to *discrete choice* (i.e. when individuals have to select an option from a finite set of alternatives) modelling methods. We start with some general considerations and move on to explain the general theoretical framework, random utility theory, in which these models are cast. This serves us to introduce some basic terminology and to present the individual-modeller 'duality' which is so useful to understanding what the theory postulates. Next we introduce the two most popular discrete choice models: multinomial and nested logit, which taken as a family provide the practitioner with a very powerful modelling tool. The implicit assumption throughout is that we possess revealed-preferences cross-sectional data. Finally, we briefly discuss other choice models, such as multinomial probit, which serve to consider the benefits and special problems involved with modelling with panel data, and also other paradigms which offer an alternative perspective to the classical utility-maximising approach.

The problems of model specification and estimation, both with revealed- and statedpreference data, are considered in sufficient detail for practical analysis in Chapter 8; we provide information about certain issues, such as validation samples, which are seldom found in texts on this subject. The problem of aggregation, from various perspectives, and the important question of model updating and transference (particularly for those interested in a continuous planning approach to transport), are tackled in Chapter 9.

7.1 GENERAL CONSIDERATIONS

Aggregate demand (first-generation) transport models, such as those we have discussed in the previous chapters, are either based on observed relations for groups of travellers, or on average relations at a zonal level. On the other hand, disaggregate demand (second-generation) models are based on observed choices made by individual travellers. It is expected that the use of this framework will enable more realistic models to be developed.

In spite of the pioneering work of researchers such as Warner (1962) or Oi and Shuldiner (1962), which made apparent serious deficiencies in the conventional methodologies, first-generation models continued to be used, almost unscathed, in the majority of transport projects until the early 1980s. In fact, only then second-generation models started to be considered as a serious modelling option (see Williams 1981). In general, discrete choice models postulate that: the probability of individuals choosing a given option is a function of their socioeconomic characteristics and the relative attractiveness of the option.

To represent the attractiveness of the alternatives the concept of *utility* (which is a convenient theoretical construct, tautologically defined as what the individual seeks to maximise) is used. Alternatives, *per se*, do not produce utility: this is derived from their characteristics (Lancaster 1966) and those of the individual; for example, the *observable utility* is usually defined as a linear combination of variables, such as:

$$V_{car} = 0.25 - 1.2IVT - 2.5ACC - 0.3C/I + 1.1NCAR$$
(7.1)

where each variable represents an attribute of the option or of the traveller. The relative influence of each attribute, in terms of contribution to the overall satisfaction produced by the alternative, is given by its coefficient; for example, a unit change on *access time* (ACC) in (7.1) has approximately twice the impact of a unit change on *in-vehicle travel time* (IVT) and more than seven times the impact of a unit change on the variable *cost/income* (C/I). The variables can also represent characteristics of the individual; for example, we would expect that an individual belonging to a household with a large *number of cars* (NCAR), would be more likely to choose the car option than another belonging to a family with just one vehicle. The *alternative-specific constant* 0.25 in equation (7.1) is normally interpreted as representing the net influence of all unobserved, or not explicitly included, characteristics of the individual or the option in its utility function. For example, it could include elements such as comfort and convenience which are not easy to measure or observe.

In order to predict if an alternative will be chosen, according to the model, the value of its utility must be contrasted with those of alternative options and transformed into a probability value between 0 and 1. For this a variety of mathematical transformations exist which are typically characterised for having an S-shaped plot, such as:

Logit
$$P_1 = \frac{\exp(V_1)}{\exp(V_1) + \exp(V_2)}$$

Probit
$$P_1 = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{V_1 - V_2 + x_1} \frac{\exp\left\{-\frac{1}{2(1 - \rho^2)} \left[\left(\frac{x_1}{\sigma_1}\right)^2 - \frac{2\rho x_1 x_2}{\sigma_1 \sigma_2} + \left(\frac{x_2}{\sigma_2}\right)^2\right]\right\}}{2\pi \sigma_1 \sigma_2 \sqrt{(1 - \rho^2)}} dx_2 dx_1$$

where the covariance matrix of the Normal distribution associated to this latter model has the form:

$$\sum = \begin{pmatrix} \sigma_1^2 & \rho \sigma_1 \sigma_2 \\ \rho \sigma_1 \sigma_2 & \sigma_2^2 \end{pmatrix}$$

Discrete choice models cannot be calibrated in general using standard curve-fitting techniques, such as least squares, because their dependent variable P_i is an un-observed

probability (between 0 and 1) and the observations are the individual choices (which are either 0 or 1); the only exceptions to this are models for homogeneous groups of individuals, or when the behaviour of every individual is recorded on several occasions, because observed frequencies of choice are also variables between 0 and 1.

Some useful properties of these models have been conveniently summarised by Spear (1977):

- 1. Disaggregate demand models (DM) are based on theories of individual behaviour and do not constitute physical analogies of any kind. Therefore, as an attempt is made to explain individual behaviour, an important potential advantage over conventional models is that it is more likely that DM models are stable (or transferable) in time and space.
- 2. DM models are estimated using individual data and this has the following implications:
 - DM models may be more efficient than conventional models in terms of information usage; fewer data points are required as each individual choice is used as an observation. In aggregate modelling one observation is the average of (sometimes) hundreds of individual observations.
 - As individual data are used, all the inherent variability in the information can be utilised.
 - DM models may be applied, in principle, at any aggregation level; however, although this appears obvious, the aggregation processes are not trivial, as we will discuss below.
 - DM models are less likely to suffer from biases due to correlation between aggregate units. A serious problem when aggregating information is that individual behaviour may be hidden by unidentified characteristics associated to the zones; this is known as *ecological correlation*. The example in Figure 7.1 shows that if a trip generation model was estimated using zonal data, we would obtain that the number of trips decreases with income; however, the opposite would be shown to hold if the data were considered at a household level. This phenomenon, which is of course exaggerated in the figure, might occur for example if the land-use characteristics of zone B are conducive to more trips on foot.
- 3. Disaggregate models are probabilistic; furthermore, as they yield the probability of choosing each alternative and do not indicate which one is selected, use must be made of basic probability concepts such as:
 - The expected number of people using a certain travel option equals the sum over each individual of the probabilities of choosing that alternative:

$$N_i = \sum_{n} P_{in}$$

• An *independent* set of decisions may be modelled separately considering each one as a conditional choice; then the resulting probabilities can be multiplied to yield joint probabilities for the set, such as in:



Figure 7.1 Example of ecological fallacy

$$P(f, d, m, r) = P(f)P(d/f)P(m/d, f)P(r/m, d, f)$$

with f = frequency; d = destination; m = mode; r = route.

- 4. The explanatory variables included in the model can have explicitly estimated coefficients. In principle, the utility function allows any number and specification of the explanatory variables, as opposed to the case of the generalised cost function in conventional models which is generally limited and has several fixed parameters. This has implications such as the following:
 - DM models allow for a more flexible representation of the policy variables considered relevant for the study.
 - The coefficients of the explanatory variables have a direct marginal utility interpretation (i.e. they reflect the relative importance of each attribute).

In the sections that follow and in the next two chapters we will examine in some detail several interesting aspects of discrete choice models, such as their theoretical base, structure, specification, functional form, estimation and aggregation. Notwith-standing, interested readers are advised that there are at least two good books dealing exclusively with the subject (Ben Akiva and Lerman 1985; Hensher and Johnson 1981).

7.2 THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK

The most common theoretical base, framework or paradigm for generating discretechoice models is the random utility theory (Domencich and McFadden 1975; Williams 1977), which basically postulates that:

- 1. Individuals belong to a given homogeneous population Q, act rationally and possess perfect information, i.e. they always select that option which maximises their net personal utility (the species has even been identified as '*Homo economicus*') subject to legal, social, physical and/or budgetary (both in time and money terms) constraints.
- 2. There is a certain set $\mathbf{A} = \{A_1, \ldots, A_j, \ldots, A_N\}$ of available alternatives and a set \mathbf{X} of vectors of measured attributes of the individuals and their alternatives. A given individual q is endowed with a set of attributes $\mathbf{x} \in \mathbf{X}$ and in general will face a choice set $\mathbf{A}(q) \in \mathbf{A}$.

In what follows we will assume that the individual's choice set is predetermined; this implies that the effect of the constraints has already been taken care of and does not affect the process of selection among the available alternatives. Choice-set determination will be considered, together with other important but as yet unresolved issues, in Chapter 8.

- 3. Each option $A_j \in \mathbf{A}$ has associated a net utility U_{jq} for individual q. The modeller, who is an observer of the system, does not possess complete information about all the elements considered by the individual making a choice; therefore, the modeller assumes that U_{jq} can be represented by two components:
 - a measurable, systematic or representative part V_{jq} which is a function of the measured attributes x; and
 - a random part ε_{jq} which reflects the idiosyncrasies and particular tastes of each individual, together with any measurement or observational errors made by the modeller.

Thus, the modeller postulates that:

$$U_{jq} = V_{jq} + \epsilon_{jq} \tag{7.2}$$

which allows two apparent 'irrationalities' to be explained: that two individuals with the same attributes and facing the same choice set may select different options, and that some individuals may not always select the best alternative (from the point of view of the attributes considered by the modeller).

For the decomposition (7.2) to be correct we need a certain homogeneity in the population under study. In principle we require that *all individuals share the same set of alternatives and face the same constraints* (see Williams and Ortúzar 1982a), and to achieve this we may need to segment the market.

Although we have termed V representative it carries the subscript q because it is a function of the attributes x and this may vary from individual to individual. Also, without loss of generality it can be assumed that the residuals ϵ are random variables with mean 0 and a certain probability distribution to be specified.

$$V_{jq} = \sum_{k} \theta_{kj} \chi_{jkq} \tag{7.3}$$

where the parameters θ are assumed to be constant for all individuals (fixed-coefficients model) but may vary across alternatives. Other possible forms, together with a discussion on how each variable should enter in the utility function, will be presented in Chapter 8.

It is important to emphasise the existence of two points of view in the formulation of the above problem: firstly, that of the individual who calmly weighs all the elements of interest (with no randomness) and selects the most convenient option; secondly, that of the modeller who by observing only some of the above elements needs the residuals ϵ to explain what otherwise would amount to non-rational behaviour.

4. The individual q selects the maximum-utility alternative, that is, the individual chooses A_j if and only if:

$$U_{jq} \ge U_{iq}, \forall A_i \in \mathbf{A}(q) \tag{7.4}$$

that is

$$V_{jq} - V_{iq} \ge \epsilon_{iq} - \epsilon_{jq} \tag{7.5}$$

As the analyst ignores the value of $(\epsilon_{iq} - \epsilon_{jq})$ it is not possible to determine with certitude if (7.5) holds. Thus the probability of choosing A_i is given by:

$$P_{jq} = \operatorname{Prob} \left\{ \epsilon_{iq} \le \epsilon_{jq} + (V_{jq} - V_{iq}), \ \forall A_i \in \mathbf{A}(q) \right\}$$
(7.6)

and as the distribution of the residuals ϵ is not known, it is not possible at this stage to derive an analytical expression for the model. What we do know, however, is that the residuals are random variables with a certain distribution which we can denote by $f(\epsilon) = f(\epsilon_1, \ldots, \epsilon_N)$. In passing let us note that the distribution of U, f(U), is the same but with different mean (i.e. V rather than 0).

Therefore we can write (7.6) more concisely as:

$$P_{jq} = \int_{R_N} f(\boldsymbol{\epsilon}) \mathrm{d}\boldsymbol{\epsilon}$$
(7.7)

where

$$R_N = \left\{egin{array}{ll} \epsilon_{iq} \leq \epsilon_{jq} + (V_{jq} - V_{iq}), & orall A_i \in \mathbf{A}(q) \ V_{jq} + \epsilon_{jq} \geq 0 \end{array}
ight.$$

and different model forms may be generated depending on the distribution of the residuals ϵ .

An important class of random utility models is that generated by utility functions with independent and identically distributed (IID) residuals. In this case $f(\epsilon)$ can be decomposed into:

$$f(\epsilon_1,\ldots,\epsilon_N)=\prod_n g(\epsilon_n)$$

where $g(\epsilon_n)$ is the utility distribution associated with option A_n , and the general expression (7.7) reduces to:

$$P_{j} = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} g(\epsilon_{j}) \mathrm{d}(\epsilon_{j}) \prod_{i \neq j} \int_{-\infty}^{V_{j} - V_{i} + \epsilon_{j}} g(\epsilon_{i}) \mathrm{d}\epsilon_{i}$$
(7.8a)

where we have extended the range of both integrals to $-\infty$ (a slight inconsistency) in order to solve them.

A two-dimensional geometric interpretation of this model, together with extensions to the more general case of correlation and unequal variances, are presented and discussed by Ortúzar and Williams (1982). Equation (7.8a) can also be expressed as:

$$P_j = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} g(\epsilon_j) \mathrm{d}\epsilon_j \prod_{i \neq j} G(\epsilon_j + V_j - V_i)$$
(7.8b)

with

$$G(x) = \int_{-\infty}^{X} g(x) \,\mathrm{d}x$$

and it is interesting to mention that a large amount of effort has been spent in just trying to find out appropriate forms for g which allow (7.8b) to be solved.

Note that the IID residuals requisite means that the alternatives should be, in fact, independent. Mixed-mode options, for example car-rail combinations, will usually violate this condition.

7.3 THE MULTINOMIAL LOGIT MODEL (MNL)

This is the simplest and most popular practical discrete choice model; it can be generated assuming that the random residuals in (7.7) are distributed IID Gumbel (Domencich and McFadden 1975), such that:

$$P_{iq} = \frac{\exp\left(\beta V_{iq}\right)}{\sum_{A_i \in \mathcal{A}(q)} \exp\left(\beta V_{jq}\right)}$$
(7.9)

where the utility functions usually have the linear in the parameters form (7.3) and the parameter β (which is taken as one in practice as it cannot be estimated separately from the θ') is related to the common standard deviation of the Gumbel variate by:

$$\beta^2 = \pi^2 / 6\sigma^2 \tag{7.10}$$

In Chapter 9 we will use (7.10) to discuss the problem of bias in forecasts when use is made of data at different levels of aggregation.

7.3.1 Specification Searches

To decide which variables $x_k \in \mathbf{x}$ enter the utility function and whether they are of generic type or specific to a particular alternative, a stepwise process (similar to that

of multiple linear regression) is normally employed but starting with a theoretically appealing specification (Ortúzar 1982). Then variations are tested at each step to check whether the variable under scrutiny adds explanatory power to the model; we will examine methods for doing this in Chapter 8.

If for all the individuals q that have available a given alternative A_j we define one of the values of \mathbf{x} equal to one, the coefficient θ corresponding to that variable is interpreted as an alternative specific constant. Although we may specify a constant for every option, it is not possible to estimate their N parameters individually due to the way the model works (as shown in Example 7.1). For this reason one is taken as a reference (fixing its value to 0 without loss of generality) and the remaining (N - 1) values, obtained in the estimation process, are interpreted as relative to the reference. The rest of the variables \mathbf{x} may be of one of two kinds:

- generic, if they appear in the utility function of every alternative and their coefficients can be assumed identical i.e. θ_{ik} may be replaced by θ_k ;
- specific, if the assumption of equal coefficients θ_k is not sustainable, a typical example ocurring when the kth variable only appears in V_i .

It must be noted that the most general case considers specific variables only; the generic ones impose on it an equality of coefficients, and this is a condition that may be statistically tested as we will discuss in Chapter 8.

Example 7.1: Consider the following binary logit model:

$$P_1 = \exp((V_1) / [\exp((V_1) + \exp((V_2))] = 1 / [1 + \exp((V_2 - V_1))]$$

where the observable utilities are postulated as linear functions of two generic variables x_1 and x_2 , and two constants (with coefficients θ_3 and θ_4) as follows:

$$V_1 = \theta_1 x_{11} + \theta_2 x_{12} + \theta_3$$

$$V_2 = \theta_1 x_{21} + \theta_2 x_{22} + \theta_4$$

As can be seen from the model expression, the relevant factor is the difference between both utilities:

$$V_2 - V_1 = \theta_1(x_{21} - x_{11}) + \theta_2(x_{22} - x_{12}) + (\theta_4 - \theta_3)$$

and this allows us to deduce the following conclusions:

- It is not possible to estimate both θ_3 and θ_4 , only their difference; for this reason there is no loss of generality if one is taken as 0 and the other estimated relative to it (this of course applies to any number of alternatives).
- If either x_{1j} or x_{2j} have the same value for both options (as in the case of variables representing individual attributes, such as income, age, sex or number of cars in the household), a generic coefficient cannot be estimated as it would always multiply a zero value. This also applies to level-of-service variables which happen to share a common value for two or more options (for example, public-transport fares in a regulated market). In either case they can only appear in some (but not all) options, or need to enter as fully specific variables (i.e. with different coefficients for each alternative).

The problem posed by individual attributes is further compounded by the fact that it is not always easy or clear to decide in which alternative utility(ies) the variable should appear. Consider the case of a variable such as SEX (i.e. 0 for males, 1 for females) in a mode choice study; if we believe, for example, that males always have the upper hand in terms of using the car for commuting purposes, we would not enter the variable in the utilities of both car driver and car passenger, say. However, we may have no insights on whether to enter it or not in the utilities of other modes such as, for example, bus or metro. The problem is that entering the variable in different ways usually yields different estimation results and choosing the optimum may become a hard combinatorial problem, even for a small number of options and attributes. If we lack insight and there are no theoretical grounds for preferring one form over another, the only way out may be trial and error.

7.3.2 Some Properties of the MNL

The model satisfies the axiom of *independence of irrelevant alternatives* (IIA) which can be stated as:

Where any two alternatives have a non-zero probability of being chosen, the ratio of one probability over the other is unaffected by the presence or absence of any additional alternative in the choice set (Luce and Suppes 1965).

As can be seen, in the MNL case the ratio

$$\frac{P_j}{P_i} = \exp\left\{\beta(V_j - V_i)\right\}$$

is indeed a constant independent of the rest of the options. Initially this was considered an advantage of the model, as it allows us to treat quite neatly the *new alternative* problem (i.e. being able to forecast the share of an alternative not present at the calibration stage, if its attributes are known); however, nowadays this property is perceived as a disadvantage which makes the model fail in the presence of correlated alternatives (recall the red bus-blue bus problem of Chapter 6). We will come back to this in section 7.4.

If there are too many alternatives, such as in the case of destination choice, it can be shown (McFadden 1978) that unbiased parameters are obtained if the model is estimated with a random sample of the available choice set for each individual (for example, seven destination options per individual). Models without this property may require, even if their estimation process is not complex, a large amount of computing time for more than say 50 options. Unfortunately such a figure is not uncommon in a destination-choice context, if one thinks in zoning systems of normal size, even if the combinatorial problem of forming destination/mode choice options is bypassed.

If the model is estimated with information from a sub-area, or with data from a biased sample, it can be shown (Cosslett 1981) that if all individuals have all alternatives available and if the model has a complete set of mode-specific constants, an unbiased

model may be obtained just by correcting the constants according to the following expression:

$$K'_i = K_i - \log(q_i/Q_i) \tag{7.11}$$

where q_i is the market share of alternative A_i in the sample and Q_i its market share in the population. All constants must be corrected, including the reference one that is made equal to 0 during estimation.

It is possible to derive fairly simple equations for the direct and cross-elasticities of the model. For example, the direct point elasticity, that is the percentage change in the probability of choosing A_i with respect to a marginal change in a given attribute X_{ikq} is simply given by:

$$E_{P_{ia}, X_{ikg}} = \theta_{ik} X_{ikg} (1 - P_{iq})$$
(7.12)

while the cross-point elasticity is also simply given by:

$$E_{P_{iq}, X_{jkq}} = -\theta_{jk} X_{jkq} P_{jq} \tag{7.13}$$

that is, the percentage change in the probability of choosing A_i with respect to a marginal change in the value of the kth attribute of alternative A_j , for individual q. Note that as this value is independent from alternative A_i , the cross-elasticities of any option A_i with respect to the attributes X_{jkq} of alternative A_j are equal. This strange result is also due to the IIA property, or more precisely, to the need for IID utility functions in the model generation.

7.4 THE HIERARCHICAL LOGIT MODEL (HL)

7.4.1 Correlation and Model Structure

In the last section we have discussed the MNL model which, due to its extremely simple covariance matrix, for example in the trinomial case,

$$\sum = \sigma^2 \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}$$

may give rise to problems in either of the following cases:

- when alternatives are not independent (i.e. there are groups of alternatives more similar than others, such as public-transport modes vs. the private car);
- when there are taste variations among individuals (i.e. if the perception of costs varies with income but we have not measured this variable) in which case we require random coefficient models rather than mean-value models as the MNL.

In these two senses the probit model, which can be derived from a multivariate Normal distribution (rather than IID Gumbel), is completely general because it is endowed with

an arbitrary covariance matrix. However, as we will see in section 7.5, it is not easy to solve it except for cases with up to three alternatives (see Daganzo 1979).

On the other hand, there are certain situations where even if it were possible to implement it, the full generality afforded by the probit model would be an unnecessary luxury because specific forms for the utility functions suggest themselves. A good example are cases of bi-dimensional choices, such as the combination of destination (D) and mode (M) choice, where alternatives are correlated but taste variations need not be a problem. In these cases the options at each dimension can be denoted as (D_1, \ldots, D_D) and (M_1, \ldots, M_M) with their combination yielding the choice set \mathbf{A} , whose general element $D_d M_m$ may be a specific destination-mode option to carry out a certain activity.

In this type of context it is interesting to consider functions of the following type (Williams and Ortúzar 1982a):

$$U(d,m) = U_d + U_{dm} (7.14)$$

where for example U_d could correspond to that portion of the utility specifically associated to the destination and U_{dm} to the disutility associated to the cost of travelling. If we write (7.14) following our previous notation we get:

$$U(d,m) = V(d,m) + \epsilon(d,m)$$

where

$$V(d,m) = V_d + V_{dm}$$

and

 $\epsilon(d,m) = \epsilon_d + \epsilon_{dm}$

It can be shown that if the residuals ϵ are separately IID, under certain conditions the hierarchical or nested logit (HL) model (Williams 1977; Daly and Zachary 1978) is formed:

$$P(d,m) = \frac{\exp{\{\beta(V_d + V_d^*)\}} \exp{(\lambda V_{dm})}}{\sum_{d'} \exp{\{\beta(V_{d'} + V_{d'}^*)\}} \sum_{m'} \exp{(\lambda V_{dm'})}}$$
(7.15)

with

$$V_d^* = (1/\lambda) \log \sum_{m'} \exp(\lambda V_{dm'})$$

Furthermore, it can easily be shown that if $\beta = \lambda$ (which occurs when $\epsilon_d = 0$) the HL collapses, as special case, to the uniparametric MNL. To understand why this is so, let us first write in full the utility expressions for the first destination in a simple binary mode case:

$$U(1,1) = V_1 + V_{11} + \epsilon_1 + \epsilon_{11}$$
$$U(1,2) = V_1 + V_{12} + \epsilon_1 + \epsilon_{12}$$

As can be seen, the source of correlation is the residual ϵ_1 which can be found in both U(1,1) and U(1,2); therefore when ϵ_d becomes 0, there is no correlation left and the model is indistinguishable from the MNL.

Finally, it can also be shown that for the model to be internally consistent we require that the following condition holds (Williams 1977):

$$\beta \le \lambda$$
 (7.16)

Models that fail to satisfy this requirement have been shown to produce elasticities of the wrong size and/or sign (Williams and Senior 1977).

7.4.2 The HL in Practice

As a modelling tool the HL may be usefully presented in the following fashion (Ortúzar 1980b; Sobel 1980):

- 1. Its structure is characterised by grouping all subsets of correlated (or more similar) options in hierarchies or nests. Each nest, in turn, is represented by a *composite alternative* which competes with the others available to the individual (the example in Figure 7.2 considers just two nests).
- 2. The HL may be estimated sequentially using the efficient software developed for the MNL. In Figure 7.2 we would first estimate an MNL for the $A^{I}(q)$ alternatives of the lower nest, taking care of omitting all those variables (z) which take the same value for this subset of options. These must be introduced later in the superior nest as they affect the choice between the composite alternative N_{I} and the rest of the options belonging to $A^{S}(q)$.
- 3. The introduction of lower nests in their immediate superiors is done by means of the utilities of the composite alternatives which, in general, have two components:





one which consists of the expected maximum utility (EMU) of the lower nest options, and another which considers the vector z of attributes which are common to all members of the nest. The EMU portion has the following expression:

$$\mathrm{EMU} = \log \sum_{j} \exp(W_{j}) \tag{7.17}$$

where W_j is the utility of alternative A_j in the nest, with the exception of the variables z which are common to all options in $A^{I}(q)$; note that this is exactly the same form as V_d^* in (7.15) if $\lambda = 1$.

Therefore the composite utility of the nest is:

$$V_{\rm T} = \phi \rm EMU + \alpha z \tag{(7.18)}$$

- - ->

where ϕ and α are parameters to be estimated.

Having done the above, it is necessary to estimate another MNL for the higher nest; it contains all composite alternatives representing lower hierarchies plus the options which are non-nested at that level.

which are non-instead at that individual q selects option $A_j \in A^I(q)$ may be computed as the product of the marginal probability of choosing the composite alternative $N_{\rm I}$ (in the higher nest) and the conditional probability of choosing option A_j in the lower nest, given that q selected the composite alternative.

Example 7.2: Consider a trinomial modal choice situation involving car (C), bus (B) and metro (M), where the modeller believes that the two latter options are correlated. In his case we would have a lower public-transport (PT) nest which would be modelled by a simple binary logit model of the form:

$$P(M/PT) = \frac{\exp(W_M)}{\exp(W_M) + \exp(W_B)}$$

and

$$P(B/PT) = 1 - P(M/PT)$$

where the utilities W contain only those elements which are not common to both modes (i.e. the cost of travel would not enter if both modes charged the same fares).

To separate car from the composite public-transport option at the higher nest, we require another binary logit model:

$$P(C) = \frac{\exp(V_C)}{\exp(V_C) + \exp(V_{PT})}$$

and

$$P(\mathbf{PT}) = 1 - P(\mathbf{C})$$

where V_c incorporates all the attributes of the car option, i.e. it has exactly the same form as in a MNL.

The public-transport utility is given by:

$$V_{\text{PT}} = \phi \text{EMU} + \sum_{k'} \alpha_{k'} z_{k'}$$

where

$$EMU = \log \left[\exp \left(W_{\rm B} \right) + \exp \left(W_{\rm M} \right) \right]$$

and the summation over k' considers all the common elements z that were taken out to estimate the binary logit model at the lower nest. Finally, the modelled choice probabilities of each option are given by:

$$P_{\rm C} = P({\rm C})$$

$$P_{\rm B} = P({\rm B/PT})P({\rm PT}) = P({\rm B/PT})(1 - {\rm PC})$$

$$P_{\rm M} = P({\rm M/PT})P({\rm PT}) = (1 - P({\rm B/PT}))(1 - {\rm PC})$$

6. The internal diagnosis condition (7.16) is expressed in this new notation as:

$$0 < \phi \le 1 \tag{7.19}$$

and let us briefly see why it needs to hold. If $\phi < 0$, an increase in the utility of an alternative in the nest, which should increase the value of EMU, would actually diminish the probability of selecting the nest; if $\phi = 0$, such an increase would not affect the nest's probability of being selected, as EMU would not affect the choice between car and public transport.

On the other hand, if $\phi > 1$ an increase in the utility of an alternative in the nest would tend to increase not only its selection probability but also those of the rest of the options in the nest. Finally, if $\phi = 1$ which is the equivalent to $\beta = \lambda$, the HL model becomes mathematically equivalent to the MNL. In such cases (i.e. when $\phi \approx 1$) it is more efficient to recalibrate the model as an MNL, as the latter has fewer parameters.

HL models are not limited to just two hierarchical levels; in cases with more nesting levels, such as in Figure 7.3, we need at each branch of the structure:

$$0 < \phi_1 \le \phi_2 \le \ldots \le \phi_s \le 1 \tag{7.20}$$

where ϕ_1 correspond to the most inclusive parameter and ϕ_s to that of the highest level.

7. Limitations of the HL:

• In common with the MNL it is not a random coefficients model, so it cannot cope with taste variations among individuals.



Figure 7.3 Hierarchical logit model with several nests

- It can only handle as many interdependencies among options as nests have been specified in the structure; furthermore, alternatives in one nest cannot be correlated with alternatives in another nest (this cross-correlation effect, which might be important to test in a mixed-mode modal choice context, for example, can be handled by more general forms such as the probit model).
- The search for the best HL structure may imply the tentative examination of many nesting patterns, as the number of possible structures increases geometrically with the number of options (Sobel 1980). Although *a priori* notions may help in this sense, the modelling exercise might take very much longer than with the simple MNL.
- The sequential estimation method which we have outlined above is simple and feasible, given the availability of software for the MNL, and produces estimates which are consistent (i.e. as the amount of data increases they converge to the true parameter values); however, it has potentially strong problems. For example, if there are not sufficient data to estimate lower nest models, the estimates may be inefficient both in the sense that information is omitted at the lower levels and that the errors thus obtained are passed on to the superior levels. In fact, it has been found empirically that either certain appealing structures cannot be tested, or worse, that the method may lead to the rejection of structures which are demonstrably better (Hensher 1986; Ortúzar *et al.* 1987).

7.4.3 Simultaneous Estimation of the HL

Full information, or simultaneous estimation of the HL, is in general much more complex and time-consuming (in CPU terms) than the simpler sequential estimation discussed above. Up to the mid-1980s it was necessary to write purpose-specific software to achieve it (Small and Brownstone 1982; Hensher 1986). However, in the last decade several computer packages have appeared that allow for simultaneous estimation in a flexible and practical way (i.e. LIMDEP, HIELOW); however, the first, and probably still the most popular method was proposed by Daly (1987) and implemented in the well-known package ALOGIT (Daly, 1992). The computational algorithms are so efficient now that there seems little reason to use sequential estimation unless forced to do so.

Let us consider the simpler case of two hierarchical levels again. Using a simplified version of Daly's notation (Daly 1987), let us assume that index i represents an alternative or nest of the higher level, and j an option at the lower level. In that case the utility function can be written as:

$$\begin{split} U(i,j) &= U_i + U_{j/i} \\ U(i,j) &= V(i,j) + \varepsilon(i,j) \\ V(i,j) &= V_i + V_{j/i} \\ \varepsilon(i,j) &= \varepsilon_i + \varepsilon_{j/i} \end{split}$$

With this it can be shown that the probability of choosing nest i, and inside it option j, is given by:

 $P_{ii} = P_i \cdot P_{i/i}$

(7.21)

with

$$P_{j/i} = \frac{\mathrm{e}^{\lambda_i V_{j/i}}}{\sum\limits_{A_k \in \mathbf{A}^J(q)} \mathrm{e}^{\lambda_i V_{k/i}}}$$

$$P_i = \frac{\mathrm{e}^{\beta V_i}}{\sum\limits_{A_j \in \mathbf{A}^s(q)} \mathrm{e}^{\beta V_j}}$$

where $V_{j/i}$ is the representative utility of option *j* inside nest *i*, and considers only those attributes that vary inside the nest. The parameters β and λ_i correspond to the scale factors at the high level and nest *i* respectively. In the case of options or nests at the high level we have:

$$\beta V_i = \beta X_i + \phi_i \ln \sum_{A_k \in \mathbf{A}^1(q)} e^{\lambda_i V_{k/i}}$$

where X_i represents the component of utility associated to the common attributes of the nest alternatives; the term multiplying ϕ_i corresponds to the expected maximum utility (EMU or logsum) as before, and the parameter ϕ_i is equal to the ratio between β and λ_i . For this reason it must satisfy the conditions of being greater than zero and less than or equal to one (Williams 1977). As before, in the limiting case $\phi_i = 1$, the model collapses to the MNL. With this notation Daly (1987) managed to estimate the HL model

multaneously for the first time, maximising a single likelihood function-using all the ita together-and thus avoiding the problems mentioned in the previous section.

ita together-and thus avoiding the problems inclusione in the problems inclusione in the fix (normalise) one of However, in order to estimate the model, it is necessary to fix (normalise) one of the scale parameters. For example if β is made equal one, then it is necessary to iultiply the utilities inside the nest by the corresponding λ_i values that come to be pual to $1/\phi_i$. This requirement is behind a recent controversy in the literature (Koppelian and Wen 1998), because if one is not careful when estimating an HL model when estimating an HL model rith generic variables, the model may end up being of the 'non-standardised' class .e. it does not satisfy the requirement that when adding a constant to each utility he choice probabilities do not change). To avoid this problem in ALOGIT, for he simplest HL structure with the three options of Example 7.2, the elemental alternaive at the high level (i.e. car) must be specified as belonging to a single-element est (Bradley and Daly 1997) as shown in Figure 7.4. This is the same treatment ollowed to estimate mixed stated preference/revealed preference models in Chapter 8. For a discussion of these and other issues see Carrasco and Ortúzar (2001).





7.5 OTHER CHOICE MODELS AND PARADIGMS

7.5.1 The Multinomial Probit Model

As we mentioned in section 7.4.1, in this model the stochastic residuals ϵ of (7.2) are distributed multivariate Normal with mean zero and an arbitrary covariance matrix, i.e. in this case the variances may be different and the error terms may be correlated in any fashion. The problem is, of course, that this generality does not allow us to write the model in so simple a form as the MNL (except for the binary case); therefore to solve it numerically we need approximations.

7.5.1.1 The Binary Probit Model

In this case we can write the utility expressions (7.2) as:

$$U_1(\boldsymbol{\theta}, \mathbf{Z}) = V_1(\boldsymbol{\theta}, \mathbf{Z}) + \varepsilon_1(\boldsymbol{\theta}, \mathbf{Z})$$
$$U_2(\boldsymbol{\theta}, \mathbf{Z}) = V_2(\boldsymbol{\theta}, \mathbf{Z}) + \varepsilon_2(\boldsymbol{\theta}, \mathbf{Z})$$

where $\boldsymbol{\epsilon}(\boldsymbol{\theta}, \mathbf{Z})$ is distributed bivariate N(0, $\boldsymbol{\Sigma}$) with

$$\sum = \begin{pmatrix} \sigma_1^2 & \rho \sigma_1 \sigma_2 \\ \rho \sigma_1 \sigma_2 & \sigma_2^2 \end{pmatrix}$$

where ρ is the correlation coefficient between U_1 and U_2 . From (7.6), the probability of choosing option 1 is given by:

$$P_1(\boldsymbol{\theta}, \mathbf{Z}) = \operatorname{Prob} \{\epsilon_2 - \epsilon_1 \leq V_1 - V_2\}$$

but as the Normal distribution is closed to addition and subtraction (as the Gumbel is closed to maximisation) we have that $(\epsilon_2 - \epsilon_1)$ is distributed univariate N $(0, \sigma_{\epsilon})$, where:

$$\sigma_{\epsilon}^2 = \sigma_1^2 + \sigma_2^2 - 2\rho\sigma_1\sigma_2$$

Dividing $(\epsilon_2 - \epsilon_1)$ by σ_{ϵ} we obtain a standard N(0, 1) variate; therefore we can write the binary probit choice probability concisely as:

$$P_1(\boldsymbol{\theta}, \mathbf{Z}) = \boldsymbol{\Phi}[(V_1 - V_2)/\sigma_{\epsilon}]$$
(7.22)

where $\Phi[x]$ is the cumulative standard Normal distribution which has tabulated values. Although this is indeed a simple model, it is completely general for binary choice. Note, however, that equation (7.22) is not directly estimable as the parameters θ in the representative utilities V cannot be estimated separately from the standard deviation σ_{ε} . In fact, just as occurred in the MNL and HL models, one has to normalise before obtaining an estimate of the model parameters; this is done by taking one of the elements of σ_{ε} (typically σ_1) and setting it equal to one.

7.5.1.2 Multinomial Probit (MNP) and Taste Variations

As we noted in sections 7.3 and 7.4, a potentially important problem of fixed-coefficient random utility models, such as the MNL and HL, is their inability to treat the problem of random taste variations among individuals. In what follows we will first show with an example what is meant by this and then we will proceed to show how the MNP handles the problem.

Example 7.3. Consider a mode choice model with two explanatory variables, cost(c) and time (t) and the following postulated utility function:

$$U = \alpha t + \beta c + \epsilon$$

Let us suppose, however, that the perception of costs varies with income (I), i.e. poorer individuals are more sensitive to cost changes, such that the true utility function is:

$$U = \alpha t + \phi c / I + \epsilon$$

It can easily be seen, comparing both expressions, that the model will be correct only if β can be considered as a random variable with exactly the same distribution is ϕ/I in the population; in this case then, the model contains random taste variitions.

The problem of random taste variations is normally very serious, as has been clearly illustrated by Horowitz (1981a), and may be considered as a special case of one wellnown specification error, the omission of a relevant explanatory variable, which we liscussed in Chapter 3.

Let us consider again the utility function (7.3) which is linear in the parameters, is discussed in section 7.2. Its most general case considers the parameter set θ to be a random vector distributed across the population; in this case the residuals may be modelled as alternative specific parameters, hence the variables ϵ in (7.2) may be omitted without loss of generality and the equation can be written more concisely as:

$$U_j = \sum_k \theta_k x_{jk} \tag{7.23}$$

which is the most general linear specification possible as it allows for taste variations across the population. If the vector $\boldsymbol{\theta}$ is distributed multivariate Normal, the choice model resulting (7.23) is of MNP form (see Daganzo 1979). Various procedures for estimating this model have been discussed by Sheffi *et al.* (1982) and Langdon (1984), and we will look at this further in Chapter 8.

7.5.1.3 Panel Data Models

In Chapter 1 we discussed briefly the advantages and problems of having a data panel, particularly in relation to the most popular method of collecting revealed-preference data, which is the cross-sectional approach. At the beginning of the 1980s interest in this issue arose coincidentally in the transport-modelling and more general econometric fields; in the first there was concern about the pervasive influence of habit in choice behaviour, in terms of asymmetries in response such as the phenomenon of *hysteresis* which we will examine in section 7.5.4. The same problem was considered as *state dependence* in the econometric parlance and models were postulated for the analysis of discrete choices made over time (Heckman 1981).

Daganzo and Sheffi (1979) have shown how discrete choice time-series and statedependent models can be approximated by a time-series model without state dependence. Their method involves the use of a mathematical transformation to enable the application of an MNP model to panel data; because of its interest, in what follows we derive a simple binary-choice/two-period form.

Assume that individuals may choose among J options at periods n = 1, 2. The utility of an alternative, U_{jn} , can be expressed as a linear function of a vector of attributes, \mathbf{X}_{jn} , of the individual and the alternative in the period:

$$U_{in} = \boldsymbol{\theta}_n \mathbf{X}_{in}$$

(7.24)

In order to estimate the moments of θ_n we need to rely on observed choices. Note that if there was only one period n (i.e. the cross-sectional case) and θ_n was distributed Normal, we would get an ordinary MNP estimation problem.

Let us assume that the θ vectors are jointly multivariate normally distributed, but independent from period to period; if not, we have the problem of *serial correlation* (see Heckman 1981). We will allow for state dependence by assuming that the utility of alternative A_i in period *n* depends also on the choice (c_{n-1}) in the previous period:

$$U_{jn} = \boldsymbol{\theta}_n \mathbf{X}_{jn} + \phi U_{j(n-1)} \tag{7.25}$$

where ϕ is a parameter to be estimated. Therefore, if ϕ is very large the choice of the previous period will probably be repeated; on the other hand as θ_1 , θ_2 are independent, if ϕ is equal to zero, both decisions are made as if by different people. Thus ϕ tends to capture the inertia of the system. Expression (7.25) also allows for the fact that people exhibiting a high differential of utility in period one will be more reluctant to change, *ceteris paribus*, than people who chose the same option but with a small utility differential.

Let us consider now a binary-choice situation where alternative A_1 is chosen in both periods. The probability of this happening is given by:

$$P(A_1^1, A_1^2) = \text{Prob} \{ U_{11} \ge U_{21} \text{ and } U_{12} \ge U_{22} \}$$

and replacing the values from equation (7.25) we get:

$$P(A_1^1, A_1^2) = \text{Prob} \{ \theta_1 \mathbf{X}_{11} \ge \theta_1 \mathbf{X}_{21} \text{ and } \theta_2 \mathbf{X}_{12} + \phi U_{11} \ge \theta_2 \mathbf{X}_{22} + \phi \mathbf{U}_{21} \}$$

that is to say,

$$P(A_1^1, A_1^2) = \text{Prob} \{ 0 \ge \boldsymbol{\theta}_1(\mathbf{X}_{21} - \mathbf{X}_{11}) \text{ and } 0 \ge \boldsymbol{\theta}_2(\mathbf{X}_{22} - \mathbf{X}_{12} + \phi(U_{21} - U_{11})) \}$$
(7.26)

This suggests the following transformation for the utilities in (7.25)

$$U_{11} = 0, U_{12} = 0$$

$$U_{21} = \theta_1 (\mathbf{X}_{21} - \mathbf{X}_{11})$$

$$U_{22} = \theta_2 (\mathbf{X}_{22} - \mathbf{X}_{12}) + \phi (U_{21} - U_{11})$$

$$= \theta_2 (\mathbf{X}_{22} - \mathbf{X}_{12}) + \phi U_{21}$$

(7.27)

Now denoting by V_{2n} the term $\theta_n(\mathbf{X}_{2n} - \mathbf{X}_{1n})$ this can be written simply as follows:

$$U_{1n} = 0$$

$$U_{2n} = V_{2n} + \phi V_{2(n-1)}^{\dagger}$$
(7.28)

For a fixed value of ϕ equation (7.28) yields a linear function of θ ; if ϕ is not known we have a non-linear specification (where ϕ is just another parameter) which poses no particular estimation problems to currently available software (Daganzo 1979).

Generalising this procedure by defining the utility of the chosen alternative in both periods as zero, an equivalent trinomial model (N + 1) in the general binary choice case for N periods) with utilities W can be formulated as follows (Daganzo and Sheffi 1979):

$$W_0 = 0$$

$$W_1 = \boldsymbol{\theta}_1 (\mathbf{X}_{\text{NC1}} - \mathbf{X}_{\text{C1}})$$

$$W_2 = \boldsymbol{\theta}_2 (\mathbf{X}_{\text{NC2}} - \mathbf{X}_{\text{C2}}) + \phi W_1$$
(7.29)

where NC stands for not chosen and C for chosen. Using this specification the probability of choosing the dummy alternative, Prob $\{W_0 \ge W_1 \text{ and } W_0 \ge W_2\}$, is given by:

$$\operatorname{Prob}\{0 \geq \boldsymbol{\theta}_1(\mathbf{X}_{\mathrm{NC1}} - \mathbf{X}_{\mathrm{C1}}) \text{ and } 0 \geq \boldsymbol{\theta}_2(\mathbf{X}_{\mathrm{NC2}} - \mathbf{X}_{\mathrm{C2}}) + \phi W_1\}$$

which is essentially (7.26) in general form. Hence it is possible to estimate a MNP model by evaluating the probability of each individual in the sample choosing the dummy alternative. Johnson and Hensher (1982) applied this procedure to Australian data and found that the elasticities derived from the panel data model were very different and lower than those obtained from various optional cross-sectional models.

7.5.1.4 Comparing the Parameters of Independent Probit and Logit Models

When estimating a probit model (and it is easy to see it in the binary case) the parameters obtained are:

$$\beta_i^P = \frac{\theta_i}{\sigma_{\varepsilon}}$$
 with $\sigma_{\varepsilon}^2 = \sigma_1^2 + \sigma_2^2 - 2\rho\sigma_1\sigma_2$

On the other hand, we know from equation (7.10) that when estimating an MNL the parameters obtained are:

$$\beta_i^L = \lambda \theta_i \quad \text{with} \quad \lambda = \frac{\pi}{\dot{\sigma}\sqrt{6}}$$

therefore we have that:

$$\beta_i^L = \frac{\theta_i \pi}{\sigma \sqrt{6}}$$

Now, to compare both models we need to estimate a probit model with a covariance matrix similar to that of the MNL (i.e. an independent and identical probit). In this case $\sigma_{\varepsilon}^2 = \sigma^2 + \sigma^2$, which implies that $\sigma_{\varepsilon} = \sigma\sqrt{2}$ and thus $\beta_i^P = \theta_i/\sigma\sqrt{2}$. Therefore, in order to compare both sets of parameters, we should multiply the β_i^P by a factor that makes them equal to $\beta_i^L = \theta_i/\sigma\sqrt{6}$; and this is obviously achieved using the factor:

$$K = \frac{\sigma\pi\sqrt{2}}{\sigma\sqrt{6}} = \frac{\pi}{\sqrt{3}} \tag{7.30}$$

Therefore if one wants to compare the estimated coefficients of a MNL and an independent and identical probit model, those belonging to the second structure must be scaled by the factor $\pi/\sqrt{3}$. We have successfully used this method to test the correctness of an experimental code to estimate multinomial probit models (e.g. Munizaga *et al.* 2000).

7.5.2 The Mixed Logit or Error Components Model

This is probably the model for the new millennium. Although its current form is due to two research groups working in parallel (Ben Akiva and Bolduc 1996; McFadden and Train 2000), the original formulation of the model, as hedonic or random parameters logit, was made much earlier (e.g. Cardell and Reddy 1977). The utility function of option A_j for an individual q in a choice situation t is given by:

$$U_{jqt} = \boldsymbol{\theta}_q \mathbf{X}_{jqt} + \varepsilon_{jqt} \tag{7.31}$$

where \mathbf{X}_{jqt} is a vector of observable variables, as usual, but now $\boldsymbol{\theta}_q$ is a vector of unknown coefficients that vary randomly according to the individual tastes. Finally, ε_{jqt} is a random error term which distributes IID Gumbel, independently of both $\boldsymbol{\theta}_q$ and \mathbf{X}_{jqt} . Note that this specification is not completely general because the parameters $\boldsymbol{\theta}_q$ do not depend on t (as in general one would expect that individual tastes do not change from situation to situation), but it may be generalised if desired.

This specification is identical to the MNL except for the fact that the coefficients θ_q are not fixed but vary in the population (and note that the specification would be probit if the θ_q and the ε_{jqt} distributed Normal); the variance in θ_q induces correlation in the utility over options and situations. Now, the vector of coefficients θ_q for each individual may be expressed as the sum of its population mean θ^* and individual deviations η_q that represent the individual tastes in relation to the average tastes of the population:

$$U_{jqt} = \boldsymbol{\theta}^* \mathbf{X}_{jqt} + \boldsymbol{\eta}_q \mathbf{X}_{jqt} + \varepsilon_{jqt}$$
(7.32)

The unobserved part of the utility $(\eta_q X_{jqt} + \varepsilon_{jqt})$ is correlated over options and situations due to the influence of η_q , and it is possible to achieve very general patterns of correlation, taste variations and heteroscedasticity with an appropriate specification of parameters and variables. In fact, McFadden and Train (2000) claim that any random utility model can be represented arbitrarily closely by this specification. For example, Train (1998) claims that the HL model could be obtained by defining a dummy variable for each nest, which takes the value one for the alternatives in the nest and zero for the others. If the coefficients of these nest-specific variables vary randomly, correlation is induced in the unobserved component of the utilities of options in the nest, while no correlation exists between nests. However, it is interesting to note that this does not
reproduce the HL model but a heteroscedastic version of it, as can easily be seen if one works with the simplest structure of Example 7.2 (Munizaga and Alvarez 2000).

If the values of θ_q are known, the model collapses to an MNL as the ε_{jqt} distribute IID Gumbel. If we assume that tastes vary in the population with a density function $f(\theta/\tau^*)$, where τ^* represents the parameters of the distribution (i.e. mean and standard deviation of the population's tastes), the mixed logit choice probability is given by the integral of the MNL choice probability (for a given value of the parameters θ) weighed by the density function of θ ; that is:

$$P_{qjt}(\tau^*) = \int \frac{e^{\theta_{qjt} X_{qjt}}}{\sum\limits_{A_j \in \mathbf{A}(q)} e^{\theta_{qjt} X_{qjt}}} f(\boldsymbol{\theta}/\tau^*) \, \mathrm{d}\boldsymbol{\theta}$$
(7.33)

We will discuss methods to estimate this very general and powerful model in section 8.6.

7.5.3 Choice by Elimination and Satisfaction

In Chapter 8 we discuss the problem of specification and functional form giving particular emphasis to the linear-in-the-parameters form which has accompanied the vast majority of dissaggregate demand (normally of multinomial logit structure) applications. Owing to a growing body of criticism directed at linear-in-the-parameters forms, the early 1980s witnessed an important interest in the specification and estimation of non-linear formulations of varying designs. Commentary on the functional characteristics of these forms was intertwined with statements about alternative models of the decision process considered to underpin choice models.

One typical view was that because linear-in-the-parameters forms are associated with a compensatory decision-making process (i.e. a change in one or more of the attributes may be compensated by changes in the others), models cannot be appropriately specified for decision processes characterised by perception of discontinuities which are more plausibly of a non-compensatory nature (i.e. where good aspects of an alternative may not be allowed to compensate for bad aspects which are ranked higher in importance in the selection procedure, simply because that alternative may be eliminated earlier in the search process; see the discussion in Golob and Richardson 1981).

Example 7.4: Let us consider a set of individuals, confronted by a choice, to be endowed with a set of objectives G and a set of constraints B. A general multicriterion problem can then be formally stated as:

 $\operatorname{Max}_{(\operatorname{options})}\left\{F_1(Z_1^1)\dots F_1(Z_N^1)\right\}$ $\vdots \\ \operatorname{Max}_{(\operatorname{options})} \left\{ F_k(Z_1^k) \dots F_k(Z_N^k) \right\}$

(7.34)

 $\operatorname{Max}_{(\operatorname{options})} \left\{ F_K(Z_1^K) \dots F_K(Z_N^K) \right\}$

subject to the vector of constraints:

$$\mathbf{f}(\mathbf{Z}) \le \mathbf{B} \tag{7.35}$$

in which $F_k(Z_j^k)$ is the value of the criterion function associated with attribute Z_j^k of option A_j . For example, we might be interested in finding a mode, in a choice set of size N, which minimises travel time and cost, maximises comfort and safety, and so on. These attributes associated with any particular alternative might, in addition, be required to satisfy absolute constraints such as (7.35).

If a single alternative is found which simultaneously satisfies these optimality criteria (i.e. it optimises the K functions in expression 7.34) and whose attributes are feasible in terms of (7.35), then an unambiguous optimal solution is obtained. In general, however, there will be conflicts between objectives (i.e. options superior in some respects and inferior in others).

A number of important questions can be posed before a choice model based on this multi-criterion problem may be constructed:

- What strategies might be adopted to solve the problem?
- Are there differences in the strategies adopted by different individuals in a given population?
- How can these strategies be formally represented?
- How should the aggregation over the population be conducted to produce a model to be estimated with individual data?

The last point is especially important because choice models are derived by aggregating over the actions of individuals within the population, and while any or all of them may indulge in a non-compensatory decision process, it may or may not be appropriate to characterise the sum total of these decisions and the resultant choice model in these terms (see the discussion in Williams and Ortúzar 1982a).

We will just refer here to the first of these issues, namely how an individual confronted by a hypothetical decision context may resolve the multi-criterion problem. There is of course a wide literature dispersed over several fields, which involves the application of decision theory to problems of this kind. We will mention three methods, starting with the best known, simplest and most widely used approach, the trade-off strategy which forms the basis for compensatory decision models.

7.5.3.1 Compensatory Rule

Here the preferred option is selected by optimising a single objective function $G = G(F_1, F_2, \ldots, F_K)$. If the F_k functions are simply the attributes \mathbb{Z}^k , or linear transformations of them, G may be written as:

$$G = G\left(\sum_{k} \theta_{k} Z_{1}^{k}, \dots, \sum_{k} \theta_{k} Z_{j}^{k}, \dots, \sum_{k} \theta_{k} Z_{N}^{k}\right)$$
(7.36)

and the conventional linear trade-off problem is addressed. The parameters θ are determined from either the stated or revealed preferences of the individual decision

maker. One of the characteristics of this trade-off approach is its symmetric treatment of the objective functions.

7.5.3.2 Non-Compensatory Rules

An alternative general approach is to treat the objective functions (7.29) asymmetrically by either ranking them or converting some or all to constraints by introducing norms or thresholds. That is, we might require that any acceptable alternative has, for example, an associated travel cost not exceeding a particular amount; formally the restriction is imposed that:

$$Z_1^k, \dots, Z_i^k, \dots, Z_N^k \le Z^k \tag{7.37}$$

in which Z^k is a maximum (or minimum when the inequality sign is reversed) satisfactory value for the attribute. The creation of norms or thresholds restricts the range of feasible alternatives which individuals are considered to impose on their decision process.

Choice by Elimination In this case it is assumed that individuals possess both a ranking of attributes (e.g. cost is more important than waiting time, which in turn is more important than walking time, etc.) and minimum acceptable values or thresholds (7.37) for each. For example, the decision process may solve the multi-criterion problem in the following fashion: first the highest ranked attribute is considered and all alternatives not satisfying the threshold restriction are eliminated (even though they may excel in lesser ranked attributes); the process is repeated until only one option is left, or a group which satisfies all the threshold constraints among which one is selected in a compensatory manner (see Tverski 1972).

Satisficing Behaviour There are, however, a great many ways in which the above search strategy may be considered to be organised; for example, it might be that a complex cyclic process is used by the individual whereby the thresholds become sequentially modified until a unique alternative is found. Equally, a satisficing mechanism might operate in which the individual might be prepared to curtail the search at any point according to a pre-specified rule, in which case some or all of the attributes or alternatives may not be considered. Indeed, when the notion of satisficing (see Eilon 1972) is applied to travel-related decisions involving location, the decision model is closely associated with the acquisition of information in the search process.

As Young and Richardson (1980) remarked, a search may be characterised by an elimination process based on attributes or one based on alternatives. In the former, attributes are selected in turn and options are processed, and maintained or rejected depending on the values of these attributes; in the latter, alternatives are considered in turn and their bundle of attributes examined. At any stage of the process options which do not satisfy norms or other constraints are eliminated. A more detailed consideration of decision strategies is given by Foerster (1979) and Williams and Ortúzar (1982a).

7.5.4 Habit and Hysteresis

At the end of the 1970s there was considerable interest in the relevance and role of habit in travel choice behaviour, particularly in cases of relocation (i.e. migration) or other phenomena granting a fresh look at the individual's choice set. Empirical evidence (Blase 1979) suggested that the effect of habit can be of practical significance and the problem should be treated seriously.

The existence of habit, or what might be considered as inertia accompanying the decision process of an individual, is possibly the most insidious of behavioural aspects which represent divergencies from the traditional assumptions underpinning choice models, for it appears directly in the response context. In order to examine the effects and implications of habit it is appropriate to return to the assumptions behind the conventional cross-sectional approach.

Figure 7.5a reproduces the S-shaped curve relevant to binary choice. For a given difference in utility $(V_2 - V_1)$ there exists a certain unique probability of choice; under conditions of change $(V'_2 - V'_1)$, the probability will correspond to that observed for that utility difference in the base year, i.e. the response is determined from the cross-sectional dispersion. An implication of this assumption is that response to a particular policy or change will be exactly reversed if the stimulus is removed; the stimulus-response relation is symmetric with respect to the sign and size of the stimulus.

If habit exists it will affect those members of the population who are currently associated with an option experiencing a stimulus to the relative advantage of another alternative. This introduces a basic asymmetry into response behaviour and gives rise to the phenomenon of hysteresis (Goodwin 1977), as pictured in Figure 7.5b. In this case the present state of the population identified in terms of the market share of each alternative depends not only on the utility values V_2 and V_1 , but on how these variables attained their current value.

Formally, the state of the system P may be expressed as a path integral in the space of utility components V; the value of the integral is path independent when habit is absent but path dependent when it is present (see the discussion in Williams and Ortúzar 1982a).



Figure 7.5 Influence of habit in cross-sectional models: (a) logit response curve, (b) hysteresis curve for habit effect

EXERCISES

7.1 There is interest to study the behaviour of a group of travellers in relation to two transport options A and B, with travel times t_a and t_b respectively. It has been postulated that each traveller experiments the following net utilities from each option:

$$U_{\rm a} = \alpha t_{\rm a} + \beta I$$
$$U_{\rm b} = \alpha t_{\rm b}$$

where α and β are known parameters and I is the traveller's personal income.

Although there is no reliable data about the income of each traveller, it is known that the variable I has the following distribution in the population:



If $\alpha = -0.5$ and $\beta = 2.10^{-4}$, find out the probability function of choosing option A for a given traveller, as a function of the value of $(t_b - t_a)$; sketch the function in appropriate axis.

7.2 Consider a binary logit model for car and bus, where the following representative utility functions have been estimated with a sample of 750 individuals belonging to a particular sector of an urban area:

$$V_{\rm c} = 3.5 - 0.25t_{\rm c} - 0.42e_{\rm c} - 0.1c_{\rm c}$$
$$V_{\rm b} = -0.25t_{\rm b} - 0.42e_{\rm b} - 0.1c_{\rm b}$$

where t is in-vehicle travel time (min), e is access time (min) and c is travel cost (\$). Assume the following average data is known:

-		Variable	1
Mode	t	e	С
Car Bus	25 40	5 8	140 50

	Number of indi	Number of individuals choosing option i				
Option	Sample	Population				
Car	283	17 100				
Bus	467	68 900				

If you are informed that the number of individuals choosing each option in the sector and in the complete area are respectively as follows:

- (a) Indicate what correction would be necessary to apply to the model and write its final formulation.
- (b) Calculate the percent variation in the probability of choosing car if the bus fares go up by 25%.
- (c) Find out what would happen if, on the contrary, the car costs increase by 100%.

7.3 Compute the probabilities of choosing car, bus, shared taxi and underground, according to the following hierarchical logit model:



with the following utility functions:

(a) High nest

$$V_{\rm c} = -0.03t_{\rm c} - 0.02c_{\rm c} + 1.25$$
$$V_{\rm st} = -0.03t_{\rm st} - 0.02c_{\rm st} - 0.20$$
$$V_{\rm int} = 0.60 \text{EMU}$$

(b) Mass transit nest

$$V_{\rm b} = -0.04t_{\rm b} - 0.03c_{\rm b} + 0.5$$
$$V_{\rm u} = -0.04t_{\rm u} - 0.03c_{\rm u}$$

and for the average variable values presented in the following table:

Mode	Time (t)	Cost/income (c)
Car	4.5	23.0
Shared taxi	5.5	15.0
Bus	7.5	5.5
Underground	5.5	3.6

7.4 The binary probit model has the following expression:

$$P_1 = \Phi\{(V_1 - V_2) / \sqrt{\sigma_1^2 + \sigma_2^2 - 2\rho\sigma_1\sigma_2}\}$$

Using this result write down the probability of choosing option one in the following binary model:

$$U_{\rm i} = \theta X_{\rm i} + \epsilon_{\rm i}$$

where the ϵ are distributed IID standard Normal, for the following cases:

(a) If the value of θ is fixed and equal to 3

(b) If θ is distributed Normal N(3, 1) and is independent of the ϵ .

8 Specification and Estimation of Discrete Choice Models

8.1 INTRODUCTION

The previous chapter provided an overview of discrete choice modelling and an introduction to different model forms and theoretical frameworks for individual decisions. This chapter is devoted to a discussion of two key issues: how to fully specify a discrete or disaggregate model (DM) and how to estimate such a model once properly specified.

The search for a suitable model specification involves selecting the structure of the model (MNL, HL, probit, etc.), the explanatory variables to consider, the form in which they enter the utility functions (linear, non-linear) and the identification of the individual's choice set (alternatives available). In broad terms the objectives of a specification search include realism, economy, theoretical consistency and policy sensitivity. In other words, we search for a realistic model, which does not require too many data and computer resources, does not produce pathological results and is appropriate to the decision context where we want to use it. Aggregate models such as those we discussed in Chapters 5 and 6 are often critically portrayed as policy insensitive, either because key variables have been completely left out of the model or because important model components have been specified as insensitive to certain policies (e.g. consider the problem of inelastic trip generation). Most of the features of model specification are susceptible to analysis and experimentation (see Leamer 1978) but they are also strongly dependent on study context and data availability.

In this chapter we start by considering how to identify the set of options available to individuals: choice-set determination. This is a key problem as we estimate DM by means of the (generally) observed individual choices between alternatives. These should be the alternatives actually considered, conciously or unconciously, by the individual. The omission of seemingly unimportant options on the grounds of costs may bias results. For example, in the vast majority of aggregate studies only binary choice between car and public transport was considered with the consequence that the multimodal problem could not be treated seriously; in fact, in the best cases the consideration of alternative public-transport options was relegated to the assignment stage employing rather crude all-or-nothing or multipath allocation of trips to submodal network links. In the same vein, the inclusion of alternatives which are actually ignored by certain groups (say walking more than 500 metres for high income individuals), would also bias model estimation. The chapter then considers the other elements of model specification and in particular functional form and model structure. The criteria of economy, realism, theoretical consistency and decision-making context play a key role in complementing the experience and intuition of the modeller during specification searches. An additional, and often over-riding element, is the availability of specialised software. In fact, one of the reasons behind the immense popularity of the linear-in-the-parameters multinomial logit (MNL) model, is that it can be easily estimated with normally available software; this is not the case for more general structures or functional forms which normally present enormous difficulties (Daganzo 1979; Liem and Gaudry 1987).

The increasing availability of good software to select and estimate these models will certainly alleviate this problem. However, one issue to which we will return is that although we may be able to successfully estimate the parameters of widely different models with a given data set, these (and their implied elasticities) will tend to be different and we often lack the means to discriminate between them, at least with cross-sectional data.

The final specification will then depend heavily on the modeller's experience and theoretical understanding, and context-specific factors such as: time and resources available for the modelling activity (the MNL is considerably simpler and cheaper than its competitors); degree of correlation among alternatives; and required degree of accuracy of the forecasts, among others. It has to be borne in mind that using an inadequate model, such as the MNL when the hypotheses needed to generate it do not hold, may lead to serious errors (Williams and Ortúzar 1982a).

Section 8.4 concentrates on the statistical estimation of discrete choice models using data from random and choice-based samples and including methods to validate models and compare different model structures. Section 8.5 discusses methods to estimate the MNP and section 8.6 considers the estimation of the mixed logit or error components model. The chapter concludes with considerations relevant to model specification and estimation with stated preference data.

8.2 CHOICE-SET DETERMINATION

One of the first problems an analyst has to solve, given a typical revealed-preferences cross-sectional data set, is that of deciding which alternatives are available to each individual in the sample. It has been noted that this is one of the most difficult of all the issues to resolve, because it reflects the dilemma the modeller has to tackle in arriving at a suitable trade-off between modelling relevance and modelling complexity; usually however, data availability acts as a yardstick.

8.2.1 Choice-set Size

It is extremely difficult to decide on an individual's choice set unless one asks directly; therefore the problem is closely connected with the dilemma of whether to use reported or measured data, as discussed in Chapter 3. Although in mode choice modelling the number of alternatives is usually small, rendering the problem less severe, in other cases

such as destination choice, the identification of options in the choice set is a crucial matter. This is not simply because the total number of alternatives is usually very high, as we will see below, but because we face the added problem of how to measure/ represent the attractiveness of each option. Ways of managing a large choice set include:

- 1. Taking into account only subsets of the options which are effectively chosen in the sample (i.e. in a sampling framework such as the one used by Ben Akiva 1977);
- 2. Using the *brute force* method, which assumes that everybody has all alternatives available and hence lets the model decide that the choice probabilities of unrealistic options are low or zero.

Both approaches have disadvantages. For example, in case 1 it is possible to miss realistic alternatives which are not chosen owing to the specific sample or sampling technique; in case 2 the inclusion of too many alternatives may affect the discriminatory capacities of the model, in the sense that a model capable of dealing with unrealistic options may not be able to describe adequately the choices among the realistic ones (see Ruijgrok 1979). Other methods to deal with the choice set-size problem are:

- 3. the aggregation across options, such as in a destination choice model based in zonal data;
- 4. assuming continuity across alternatives, such as in the work of Ben Akiva and Watanatada (1980).

8.2.2 Choice-set Formation

Another problem in this realm is that the decision maker being modelled may well choose from a relatively limited set; in this sense if the analyst models choices which are actually ignored by the individual, some alternatives will be given a positive probability even if they have no chance of being selected in practice. Moreover, consider the case of modelling the behaviour of a group of individuals who vary a great deal in terms of their knowledge of potential destinations (owing perhaps to varying lengths of residence in the area); because of this, model coefficients which attempt to describe the relationship between predicted utilities and observed choices may be influenced as much by variation in choice sets among individuals (which are not fully accounted for in the model) as by variations in actual preferences (which are accounted for). Because changes in the nature of the destinations may affect both choice set and preferences to different degrees, this confusion may be likely to play havoc with the use of the model in forecasting or with the possibility of transferring it over time and space.

Ways to handle this problem include:

1. The use of heuristic or deterministic choice-set generation rules which allow to exclude certain alternatives (i.e. bus is not available if the nearest stop is more than some distance away) and which may be validated using data from the sample.

- 2. The obtention of choice-set information directly from the sample, simply by asking respondents about their perception of available options (or better still about unavailable options and why).
- 3. The use of random choice sets, whereby choice probabilities are considered to be the result of a two-stage process: firstly, a choice-set generating process, in which the probability distribution function over all possible choice sets is defined; and secondly, conditional on a specific choice set, a probability of choice for each alternative is defined (see the discussions by Lerman 1984; and Richardson 1982).

· Non-compensatory protocols, such as satisfaction, lexicographic and elimination by aspects, may often be more appropriate than compensatory behaviour, as we saw in Chapter 7. In fact, many choice processes may be seen as a mixture of compensatory and non-compensatory protocols, and this is especially the case when the number of physically available options is large. In this context, Morikawa (1996) developed a hybrid model that applies compensatory and non-compensatory decision rules with a relatively large number of alternatives in a model where the decision process is divided into a choice-set formation stage and a choice stage. Choice-set formation is modelled by a random constraints model that has a non-compensatory nature among constraints, and the choice stage is described by a multinomial logit model. This approach gave good results when applied to destination choice of vacation trips with up to 18 alternatives.

8.3 SPECIFICATION AND FUNCTIONAL FORM

The search for the best model specification is also related to functional form. Although it may be argued that the linear function (7.3) is probably adequate in many contexts, there are others such as destination choice where non-linear functions are deemed more appropriate (Foerster 1981; Daly 1982a). The problems in this case are that, in general, there is no guarantee that the parameter-estimation routine will converge to unique values, and that software is not readily available. Another specification issue related to functional form is how the explanatory variables should enter the utility function, even if this is linear in the parameters.

Three approaches have been proposed in the literature to handle the functional form question:

- The use of conjoint analysis in real or laboratory experiments to determine the most appropriate form of the utility function (Lerman and Louviere 1978); we will briefly come back to this in section 8.5.
- The use of statistical transformations, such as the Box-Cox method, letting the data 'decide' to a certain extent (Gaudry and Wills 1978).
- The constructive use of econometric theory to derive functional form (Train and McFadden 1978; Jara-Díaz and Farah 1987); this is perhaps the most attractive proposition as the final functional form can be tied up to evaluation measures of user benefit.

As we will see later, it is important to note that in general non-linear forms imply different trade-offs to those normally associated with concepts such as the value of time

Ļ

(Bruzelius 1979); also, it is easy to imagine that model elasticities and explanatory power may vary dramatically with functional form.

8.3.1 Functional Form and Transformations

Linear-in-the-parameters expressions such as (7.3) usually contain a mixture of quantitative and qualitative variables (where the latter are normally specified as dummies, i.e. sex, age, income level), and the problems are how to enter both and where to enter the latter, as we have already discussed. In other words, it would be more appropriate to write (7.3) as:

$$V_{jq} = \sum_{k} \theta_{kj} f_{kj}(x_{kjq}) \tag{8.1}$$

which is still linear in the parameters, but makes it explicit that the functional form of the x variables is somewhat arbitrary. Usual practice consists in entering them in raw form (i.e. time rather than 1/time or its logarithm) and this would be of no consequence unless the model response were sensitive to functional form.

If we do not have theoretical reasons to back up a given form, it appears interesting to let the data indicate which could be an appropriate one. A class of transformations widely used in econometrics has been successfully adapted for use in transport modelling (see Gaudry and Wills 1978; Liem and Gaudry 1987). We will review two examples, the second one being a generalisation of the first:

8.3.1.1 Basic Box–Cox Transformation

The transformation $x^{(\tau)}$ of a positive variable x, given by:

$$x^{(\tau)} = \begin{cases} (x^{\tau} - 1)/\tau, & \text{if } \tau \neq 0\\ \log x, & \text{if } \tau = 0 \end{cases}$$
(8.2)

is continuous for all possible τ values. With this we can rewrite equation (8.1) as:

$$V_{jq} = \sum_{k} \theta_{kj} x_{kjq}^{(\tau_k)}$$
(8.3)

and it is easy to see that if $\tau_1 = \tau_2 = \ldots = \tau_k = 1$, (8.3) reduces to the typical linear form (7.3); furthermore, if all $\tau_k = 0$, we obtain the widely used log-linear form. Therefore both traditional forms are only special cases of (8.3).

8.3.1.2 Box–Tukey Transformation

The basic transformation (8.2) is only defined for x > 0; a more general form, for variables that may take negative or zero values, is given by:

$$(x+\mu)^{(\tau)} = \begin{cases} [(x+\mu)^{\tau}-1]/\tau, & \text{if } \tau \neq 0\\ \log(x+\mu), & \text{if } \tau = 0 \end{cases}$$
(8.4)

where μ is just a translation constant chosen to ensure that $(x + \mu) > 0$ for all observations.

The values of λ must satisfy certain conditions if the model is to be consistent with microeconomic theory. In particular, it is instructive to derive what restrictions exist in the case of attributes such as travel time (which produce disutility) or the number of cars in the household (which should increase the probability of choosing car), to ensure decreasing marginal utilities as the theory demands. This little challenge is left for the interested reader.

It can be shown that if an MNL is specified with functional form (8.4) and restricting all τ to be equal, its elasticities are given by:

$$E_{P_{J_{x_{ki}}}} = (\delta_{ji} - P_j) x_{ki} \theta_k (x_{ki} + \mu)^{\tau - 1}$$
(8.5)

with δ_{ji} equal to 1 if j = i and 0 otherwise. Although it is obvious from (8.5) that the elasticities depend on the values of τ and μ , it is not clear how large the effect might be as the values of θ also vary.

Using data for Sidney in 1971, Hensher and Johnson (1981) reported 25% differences between train travel time/demand elasticity values for the optimal (τ, μ) combination and the linear case; the incorrect $(\tau = 1)$ specification suggesting the higher values. In Chapter 13 we will discuss the consequences of using Box–Cox models in the derivation of subjective values of time (Gaudry *et al.* 1989).

8.3.2 Theoretical Considerations and Functional Form

Although we have made it clear that in any particular study, data limitations and resource restrictions often play a vital role, it is important to consider the influence of theory in the construction of a demand function. In what follows we will show how the constructive use of economic theory helps to solve the important problem of how to incorporate a key variable, such as income, in a utility function. Throughout we will assume a linear-in-the-parameters form and will not be concerned with model structure, but the analysis may be generalised at a later stage.

The conventional approach to understanding the roles of income, time and cost of travel within the discrete choice framework, is based on the work of Train and McFadden (1978); they established the microeconomic foundations of the theory by considering the case of individuals who choose between leisure (L) and goods consumed (G); the trade-off appears once the link between G and income (I) is formulated: they assume that I depends on the number of hours worked (W). Thus, increasing W allows G to increase, diminishing L. More formally the problem is stated as follows:

254

$\operatorname{Max} U(G, L)$

subject to:

$$\begin{cases} G + c_i = wW \\ W + L + t_i = T \end{cases} \quad \forall A_i \in \mathbf{A}$$

$$(8.6)$$

where U is the individual utility function, w is the real wage rate (the amount the individual gets paid per hour), c_i and t_i are the money and time spent per trip respectively, A is the choice set and T is a reference period; the unknowns are G, L and W.

If U in problem (8.6) is given a fairly general form, such as Cobb-Douglas, finding its maximum with respect to $A_i \in \mathbf{A}$, is equivalent to finding the maximum of $(-c_i/w - t_i)$ among other possibilities. This is the origin of the widely used cost/wage rate variable in discrete-mode choice models, which has degenerated into cost/income in certain applications. The possibility of adapting working hours to attain a desired level of income plays a key role in the above derivation; thus, as W is endogenously determined and w is given exogenously, income becomes endogenous. This formulation assumes that the cost of travelling is negligible in relation to income, i.e. that there is no income effect.

However, for many individuals (particularly in less developed countries) both income and working hours are fixed and there may be income effects. In such cases it can be shown that the maximum of U depends on the value of $(-c_i/g - t_i)$ among other possibilities (Jara-Díaz and Farah 1987), where g is an *expenditure rate* defined in general by:

$$g = I/(T - W) \tag{8.7}$$

The presence of such an income variable, reflecting purchasing power in the utility specification, indicates that the marginal utility of income varies with income, i.e. the model allows for an income effect. However, it is interesting to mention that empirical tests have shown that this new specification consistently outperforms the conventional wage-rate specification, even for individuals with no income effect (Jara-Díaz and Ortúzar 1989).

8.3.3 Intrinsic Non-linearities: Destination Choice

Let us treat the singly constrained gravity model (5.14)–(5.16) we examined in Chapter 5 in a disaggregate manner by considering each individual trip maker in zone *i* as making one of the O_i trips originating in that zone. In this case the probability that a person will make the choice of travelling to zone *j* is simply:

$$P_{j} = T_{ij} / O_{ij} = B_{j} F_{ij} / \sum_{k} B_{k} f_{ik}$$
(8.8)

Now if we define:

$$V_k = \log(B_k f_{ik}) = \log B_k + \log f_{ik}$$
(8.9)

the model is seen to be exactly equivalent to the multinomial logit model (7.9). Thus the conventional origin-constrained gravity model may be represented by the disaggregate MNL without any loss of generality (Daly 1982a); note that (8.9) imposes no restrictions on the specification of the separation function f_{ij} . As we saw in Chapter 5, probably the most common function used in practice is the negative exponential of c_{ij} , the generalised cost of travelling between zones *i* and *j*; it is interesting to mention that when this form is substituted in (8.9) we obtain:

$$V_k = \log B_k - \beta c_{ij} \tag{8.10}$$

which is in fact linear in the parameter β . The problem of non-linearity arises due to the presence of B_k which may contain variables of the *size* variety that describe not the quality but the number of elementary choices within k and are typical of cases, such as choice of destination, where aggregation of alternatives is required (Daly 1982a).

8.4 STATISTICAL ESTIMATION

This section considers methods for the estimation of DM together with the goodness-offit statistics to be used in this task. Model estimation methods need to be adapted to the sampling framework used to generate the observations. This is necessary to improve estimation efficiency and avoid bias.

8.4.1 Estimation of Models from Random Samples

To estimate the coefficients θ_k in (7.3) the maximum likelihood (ML) method is normally used. ML is based on the idea that although a sample could originate from several populations, a particular sample has a higher probability of having been drawn from a certain population than from others. Therefore the ML estimates are the set of parameters which will generate the observed sample most often.

To illustrate this idea consider a sample of *n* observations of a given variable $\mathbf{Z} = \{Z_1, \ldots, Z_n\}$ drawn from a population characterised by a parameter θ (mean, variance, etc.). As \mathbf{Z} is a random variable it has associated a density function $f(\mathbf{Z}/\theta)$ which depends on the values of θ . The values of \mathbf{Z} in the sample being independent, we can write the joint density function as:

$$f(Z_1, Z_2, \ldots, Z_n/\theta) = f(Z_1/\theta)f(Z_2/\theta)\ldots f(Z_n/\theta)$$

The usual statistical interpretation of this function is with Z as variables and θ fixed. Inverting the process, the previous equation can be interpreted as a likelihood function $L(\theta)$; if we maximise it with respect to θ , the result is called maximum likelihood estimate because it corresponds to the parameter value which has the greatest probability of having generated the observed sample. Of course the idea may be extended to several parameters (for example, in multiple linear regression it can be shown that the least square coefficients are maximum likelihood estimates).

Let us assume a sample of Q individuals for which we observe their choice (0 or 1) and the values of x_{ika} for each available alternative, such that for example:

individual 1 selects alternative 2

individual 2 selects alternative 3

individual 3 selects alternative 2

individual 4 selects alternative 1 etc.

As the observations are independent the likelihood function is given by the product of the model probabilities that each individual chooses the option they actually selected:

$$L(\theta) = P_{21}P_{32}P_{23}P_{14}\dots$$

Defining the following dummy variable:

$$g_{jq} = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if Aj was chosen by } q \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$
(8.11)

the above expression may be written more generally as:

$$L(\theta) = \prod_{q=1}^{Q} \prod_{A_j \in \mathbf{A}(q)} (P_{jq})^{g_{jq}}$$
(8.12)

To maximise this function we proceed as usual, differentiating partially with respect to $\boldsymbol{\theta}$ and equating it to 0. As in other cases we normally maximise $l(\theta)$, the natural logarithm of $L(\theta)$, which is more manageable and yields the same optima.

Therefore, the function we seek to maximise is (Ortúzar 1982):

$$l(\theta) = \log L(\theta) = \sum_{q=1}^{Q} \sum_{Aj \in \mathbf{A}(q)} g_{jq} \log P_{jq}$$
(8.13)

When $l(\theta)$ is maximised, a set of estimated parameters θ^* is obtained which is asymptotically distributed N(θ , S²) where:

$$\mathbf{S}^{2} = \frac{-1}{E\left(\frac{\partial^{2}l(\theta)}{\partial\theta^{2}}\right)}$$
(8.14)

Also $LR = -2l(\theta)$ is asymptotically distributed χ^2 with Q degrees of freedom (see Ben Akiva and Lerman 1985). All this indicates that even though θ^* may be biased in small samples, the bias is small for large enough samples (normally samples of 500 to 1000 observations are more than adequate).

Now, although we have an explicit expression for the covariance matrix S, determining the parameters θ^* involves an iterative process. In the case of the linear-in-

the-parameters MNL the function is well behaved, so the process converges quickly and always to a unique maximum; this explains why software to estimate this model is so easily available. Unfortunately this is not the case for other discrete choice models the estimation processes of which are much more involved; therefore in what follows we will mainly refer to this simpler model.

Substituting the MNL expression (7.9) in (8.13), it can be shown that if the variable set includes an alternative specific constant for option A_i we have:

$$\sum_{q} g_{jq} = \sum_{q} P_{jq}$$

and this allows us to deduce that as alternative specific constants tend to capture the effect of variables not considered in the modelling, they ensure that the model always reproduces the aggregate market shares of each alternative. Therefore it is not appropriate to compare, as a goodness-of-fit indicator, the sum of the probabilities of choosing one option with the total number of observations that selected it, because this condition will be satisfied automatically by a model with a full set of constants. As it is also not possible to compare the model probabilities with the g_{jq} values (which are either 0 or 1), a goodness-of-fit measure such as R^2 in ordinary least squares, which is based on estimated residuals, cannot be defined.

Example 8.1: Consider a simple binary-choice case with a sample of just three observations (as proposed by Lerman 1984); let us also assume that there is only one attribute x, such that:

$$P_{1q} = 1/\{1 + \exp[\theta(x_{2q} - x_{1q})]\}; P_{2q} = 1 - P_{1q}$$

and also that we observed the following choices and values:

Observation (q)	Choice	x _{1q}	x _{2q}
1	1	5	3
2	1	1	2
3	2	3	4
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			

In this case for any given value of θ , the log-likelihood function for the sample is given by:

$$l(\theta) = \log(P_{11}) + \log(P_{12}) + \log(P_{23})$$

and replacing the values we obtain:

$$l(\theta) = 10\theta - \log(e^{5\theta} + e^{3\theta}) - \log(e^{\theta} + e^{2\theta}) - \log(e^{3\theta} + e^{4\theta})$$

Figure 8.1 shows the results of plotting $l(\theta)$ for different values of θ . The optimum, $\theta^* = 0.756$, allows us to predict the following probabilities:



Figure 8.1 Variation of (*I*) θ with θ

P _{1q}	P _{2q}
0.82	0.18
0.32	0.68
0.32	0.68
	P _{1q} 0.82 0.32 0.32

Therefore we would say that the model predicts incorrectly the second observation under a maximum utility criterion.

We mentioned that the ML parameters θ^* are asymptotically distributed Normal with covariance matrix S^2 . In general the well-understood properties of the ML method for well-behaved likelihood functions allow, as in multiple regression, a number of statistical tests which are of major importance:

8.4.1.1 The t-test for Significance of any Component θ_k^* of θ^*

Equation (8.14) implies that θ_k^* has an estimated variance s_{kk}^2 , where $\mathbf{S}^2 = \{s_{kk}^2\}$, which is calculated during estimation. Thus if its mean $\theta_k = 0$,

$$t = \theta_k^* / s_{kk} \tag{8.15}$$

has a standard Normal distribution N(0,1). For this reason it is possible to test whether θ_k^* is significantly different from zero (it is not exactly a *t*-test as we are taking advantage

of a large-sample approximation and t is tested with the Normal distribution). Sufficiently large values of t (typically bigger than 1.96 for 95% confidence levels) lead to the rejection of the null hypothesis $\theta_k = 0$ and hence to accepting that the kth attribute has a significant effect.

The quasi-stepwise variable selection process followed during the specification searches of discrete choice models normally considers both formal statistical tests, such as the above one, and more informal tests such as examining the sign of the estimated coefficient to judge whether it conforms with *a priori* notions or theory. In this sense it is worth noting that rejection of a variable with a proper sign crucially depends on its importance; for example, let us note that the set of available explanatory variables can be usefully divided into two classes:

- highly relevant or policy variables, which have either a solid theoretical backing and/ or which are crucial to model forecasting;
- other explanatory variables, which are either not crucial for policy evaluation (for example gender), or for which there are no theoretical reasons to justify or reject their inclusion.

Table 8.1 depicts the cases that might occur when considering the possible interactions in the above framework, and the solutions recommended by current practice. Consider first the case of rejecting a variable of type Other with correct sign; this may depend on its significance level (i.e. it may only be significant at the 85% level) and usual practice is to leave it out if it is not significant at the 80% level.

Current practice also recommends to include a relevant variable with a correct sign even if it fails any significance test. The reason is that the estimated coefficient is the best approximation available for its real value; the lack of significance may just be caused by lack of enough data.

Variables of the Other class with a wrong sign are always rejected; however, as variables of the Policy type must be included at almost any cost, current practice dictates in their case model re-estimation, fixing their value to an acceptable one obtained in a study elsewhere. This will be an easy task if the variable is also non-significant, but might be very difficult otherwise as the fixed value will tend to produce important changes in the rest of the model coefficients.

		Variable		
		Policy	Other	
Correct sign	∫Significant	Include	Include	
	Not significant	Include	May reject	
Wrong sign	∫Significant	Big problem	Reject	
wrong sign	Not significant	Problem	Reject	

Table 8.1 Variable selection cases

Let us consider the role of socio-economic variables like gender, age, profession and occupation in discrete choice models. The usual way of introducing these variables is as additive constants, to one or more of the utilities of the alternatives (but not to all,

unless they have specific coefficients), based on the modeller's experience and common sense, as in:

$$V_{1q} = \alpha t_{1q} + \beta c_{1q} + \gamma f_{1q} + \ldots + \sum_{l} s_{lq}$$

$$V_{2q} = \alpha t_{2q} + \beta c_{2q} + \gamma f_{2q} + \ldots$$
(8.16)

where, for example, t is time, c is cost, f is frequency and the dummy variables s_{lq} represent socio-economic characteristics of the individuals q. In this case the socio-economic data serves to improve the explanation of choice but does not provide any bonus in terms of using the model to estimate subjective values or willingness to pay, i.e. the ratio of the parameters of time and cost (Gaudry *et al.* 1989). It is also normally found that very few of these Other variables provide enough explanation to be kept in the models.

An alternative procedure is to parameterise the coefficients of each attribute in the model using socio-economic variables; in this case (8.16) changes to:

$$V_{iq} = \left(\alpha_0 + \sum_l \alpha_l s_{lq}\right) t_{iq} + \left(\beta_0 + \sum_l \beta_l s_{lq}\right) c_{iq} + \left(\gamma_0 + \sum_l \gamma_l s_{lq}\right) f_{iq} \quad (i = 1, 2)$$

$$(8.17)$$

Now, dummy variables s_{lq} refer to the socio-economic characteristic l (i.e. gender) of individual q. This is both a simple and interesting manner of incorporating socioeconomic variables, while at the same time helping in computing value functions which vary for each individual. In fact, Fowkes and Wardman (1988) proposed this method as a way of segmenting by individual tastes. Equation (8.17) states that given the characteristics of the individual, different coefficients will be obtained for a given attribute; note that the same socio-economic variable can appear in the expression corresponding to each coefficient. And note how this formulation does not imply that tastes are randomly distributed in the population; on the contrary, it assumes that the taste parameters (α , β and χ) depend on the individual characteristics in a deterministic manner. This parameterisation allows to incorporate taste heterogeneity in an economical way, using computer programs widely available, rather than having to go back to more complex function such as the multinomial probit or the error components models.

Example 8.2: Table 8.2 presents two models. The first uses the method explained in equation (8.16) and the second uses the new method of equation (8.17). The sample size was 1631 stated preference observations (Rizzi and Ortúzar, 2002) about route choice in the presence of the following attributes: accident risk, toll charge and travel time. The socio-economic (SE) variables considered were sex (one for males), age (three dummies, with value one if the person's age was in the range considered) and night/day (one if the person travelled by day) in the case of the accident risk variable; and high income (one if the respondent's income was high) in the case of the toll variable. These variables were entered as normal dummies in the utility function of the safest route in the first model, but were assumed to interact with the base coefficients of either risk or toll in the case of model 2.

Variables (t-ratios)	Model 1	Model 2
Risk of death	-2.41E + 05	-2.18E + 05
	(-5.6)	(-3.4)
Sex	-0.4233	1.29E + 05
	(-3.3)	(2.9)
Age ₁ (30–49)	0.4605	-1.76E + 05
	(3.5)	(-3.5)
Age ₂ (50–65)	1.02	-3.75E + 05
	(5.8)	(-6.0)
Age ₃ (> 65)	1.48	-5.49E+05
	(2.8)	(-3.0)
Day/night	0.2097	-8.45E+04
	(2.5)	(-3.1)
Travel time (h)	-3.318	-3.738
	(-13.9)	(-14.0)
Toll charge (US\$)	-0.702	-0.826
	(-9.9)	(-10.8)
High income	-	4.13E-04
		(3.4)
$\rho^2(c)$	0.1545	0.1703

Table 8.2 Alternative ways of entering socio-economic variables

Looking at the results, it is obvious that the more flexible parameterisation of model 2 is superior to the traditional way of incorporating SE variables. Note how the results suggest that females value safety more than males, as do people with progressively higher age; on the other hand, if the trip takes place at night, the value of safety also should increase according to model 2. Finally, it is worth noting that the marginal utility of income (i.e. the toll coefficient with the opposite sign) correctly decreases for high-income individuals.

8.4.1.2 The Likelihood Ratio Test

A number of important model properties may be expressed as linear restrictions on a more general linear in the parameters model. Some important examples of properties are:

- Attribute genericity. As mentioned in section 7.3, there are two main types of explanatory variables, generic and specific; the former have the same weight or meaning in all alternatives, whereas the latter have a different, specific, meaning in each of the choice options and therefore can take on a zero value for certain elements of the choice set.
- Sample homogeneity. It is possible to test whether or not the same model coefficients are appropriate for two subpopulations (say living north and south of a river). For this a general model using different coefficients for the two populations is formulated and equality of coefficients may be tested as a set of linear restrictions.

Example 8.3: Let us assume a model with three alternatives, car, bus and rail, and the following choice influencing variables: travel time (TT) and out-of-pocket cost (OPC). Then a general form of the model would be:

 $V_{car} = \theta_1 TT_{car} + \theta_2 OPC_{car}$ $V_{bus} = \theta_3 TT_{bus} + \theta_4 OPC_{bus}$ $V_{rail} = \theta_5 TT_{rail} + \theta_6 OPC_{rail}$

However, it might be hypothesised that costs (but not times, say) should be generic. This can be expressed by writing the hypothesis as two linear equations in the parameters:

$$\theta_2 - \theta_4 = 0$$
$$\theta_2 - \theta_6 = 0$$

In general it is possible to express attribute genericity by linear restrictions on a more general model. For extensive use of this type of test, refer to Dehghani and Talvitie (1980).

Because of the properties of ML it is very easy to test any such hypotheses, expressed as linear restrictions, by means of the well-known likelihood ratio test (LR). To perform the test the estimation program is first run for the more general case to produce estimates θ^* and the log-likelihood at convergence $l^*(\theta)$. It is then run again to attain estimates θ^*_r of θ and the new log-likelihood at maximum $l^*(\theta_r)$ for the restricted case. Then if the restricted model under consideration is a correct specification, the LR statistic,

$$-2\{l^*(\theta_r) - l^*(\theta)\}$$

is asymptotically distributed χ^2 with r degrees of freedom, where r is the number of linear restrictions; rejection of the null hypothesis implies that the restricted model is erroneous. It is important to note that to carry out the test we require one model to be a restricted or nested version of the other. Train (1977) offers examples of use of this test to study questions of non-linearity, non-genericity and non-homogeneity. Horowitz (1982) has discussed the power and properties of the test in great detail and should be consulted for further reference.

8.4.1.3 The Overall Test of Fit

A special case of likelihood ratio test is to verify whether all the components of θ are equal to 0. This model is known as the equally likely (EL) model and satisfies:

$$P_{jq}(\mathbf{A}(q), \boldsymbol{\theta}) = 1/N_q$$

ð

with N_q the choice set size of individual q. The test is not very helpful in general because we know that a model with alternative-specific constants will reproduce the data better than a purely random function. For this reason a more rigorous test of this class is to verify whether all variables, except the specific constants, are 0. This preferable reference or null model is the market share (MS) model, where all the explanatory variables are 0 but the model has a full set of alternative specific constants; if all individuals have the same choice set in this case we get:

$$P_{jq}(\mathbf{A}(q), \boldsymbol{\theta}) = \mathbf{MS}_j$$

with MS_i the market share of option A_i .

Let us first look at the test for the EL model because it is simpler. Consider a model with k parameters and with, as usual, a log-likelihood value at convergence of $l^*(\theta)$, and denote by $l^*(0)$ the log-likelihood value of the associated EL model; then under the null hypothesis $\theta = 0$ we have that the LR statistic:

$$-2\{l^*(0)-l^*(\theta)\}$$

is distributed χ^2 with k degrees of freedom; therefore we can choose a significance level (say 95%) and check whether LR is less than or equal to the critical value of χ^2 (k, 95%), in which case the null hypothesis would be accepted. However, we already hinted that the test is weak becase if it is rejected (as always happens) it only means that the parameters θ explain the data better than a model with no significant explanatory power. Actually the best feature of this test is its low cost as $l^*(0)$ does not require a special program run since it is usually computed as the initial log-likelihood value by most search algorithms.

To carry out the test with the market share model we require to compute $l^*(C)$ its loglikelihood value at convergence; if there are (k - c) parameters which are not specific constants, the appropriate value of LR is compared with $\chi^2(k - c, 95\%)$ in this case. In general an extra run of the estimation routine is required to calculate $l^*(C)$ except for models where all individuals face the same choice set, in which case it has the following close-form equation:

$$l^*(C) = \sum_j Q_j \log \left(Q_j/Q\right) \tag{8.18}$$

where Q_i is the number of individuals choosing option A_i .

Figure 8.2 shows the notional relation between the values of the log-likelihood function, for the set of parameters that maximise it, $l^*(\theta)$, for the two previous models, $l^*(0)$ and $l^*(C)$ respectively, and for a fully saturated (perfect) model with an obvious value $l(^*) = 0$.



Figure 8.2 Notional relation between log-likelihood values

8.4.1.4 The ρ^2 Index

Although it is not possible to build an index such as R^2 in this case, it is always interesting to have an index which varies between 0 (no fit) and 1 (perfect fit) in order to compare alternative models. An index that satisfies some of the above characteristics was initially defined as:

$$\rho^2 = 1 - \frac{l^*(\theta)}{l^*(0)} \tag{8.19}$$

However, although its meaning is clear in the limits (0 and 1) it does not have an intuitive interpretation for intermediate values; in fact, values around 0.4 may be excellent fits.

Because a ρ^2 index may in principle be computed relative to any null hypothesis, it is important to choose an appropriate one. For example, it can be shown that the minimum values of ρ^2 in (8.19), in models with specific constants, vary with the proportion of individuals choosing each alternative. Taking a simple binary case, Table 8.3 shows the minimum values of ρ^2 for different proportions choosing option 1 (Tardiff 1976). It can be seen that ρ^2 is only appropriate when both options are chosen in the same proportion.

Sample proportion selecting the first alternative	Minimum value of $ ho^2$
0.50	0.00
0.60	0.03
0.70	0.12
0.80	0.28
0.90	0.53
0.95	0.71

Table 8.3 Minimum ρ^2 for various relative frequencies

These values mean, for example, that a model estimated with a 0.9/0.1 sample yielding a ρ^2 value of 0.55, would be undoubtedly much weaker than a model yielding a value of 0.25 from a sample with an equal split. Fortunately, there is a simple adjustment that allows us to solve this difficulty; it consists of calculating the index with respect to the market share model:

$$\bar{\rho}^2 = 1 - l^*(\theta) / l^*(C) \tag{8.20}$$

This statistic lies between 0 and 1, is comparable across different samples and is related to the χ^2 distribution. Finally, it is worth noting that in the case of the sequential estimation of the nested logit model the index takes the form:

$$\bar{\rho}^2 = 1 - \frac{l_1^*(\theta) + l_2^*(\theta) + \dots + l_s^*(\theta)}{l_1^*(C) + l_2^*(C) + \dots + l_s^*(C)}$$
(8.21)

the subscripts 1 to S referring to the MNL models at each nest.

8.4.1.5 The Percentage Right or First Preference Recovery (FPR)

This is an aggregate measure that simply computes the proportion of individuals effectively choosing the option with the highest modelled utility. FPR is easy to understand and can readily by compared with the chance recovery (CR) given by the equally likely model:

$$CR = \sum_{q} (1/N_q)/Q$$

Note that if all individuals have a choice set of equal size N, then CR = 1/N. FPR can also be compared with the market share recovery (MSR) predicted by the best null model (Hauser 1978):

$$MSR = \sum_{Aj} (MS_j)^2$$

Disadvantages of the index are exemplified by the fact that although an FPR of 55% may be good in general, it is certainly not so in a binary market; also an FPR of 90% is normally good in the binary case, but not if one of the options has a market share of 95%. Another problem of the index, worth noting in the sense of not being an unambiguous indicator of model reliability, is that too high a value of FPR should lead to model rejection as well as a too low value; to understand this point it is necessary to define the expected value of FPR for a specific model as:

$$\mathbf{ER} = \sum_{q} P_q \tag{8.22}$$

where P_q is the calculated (maximum) probability associated with the best option for individual q. Also, because FPR is an independent binomial random event for individual q, occurring with probability $1/N_q$ in the CR case and P_q in the ER case, their variances are given respectively by:

$$Var(CR) = (1/N_q)(1 - 1/N_q)$$
(8.23)

and

$$Var(ER) = P_q(1 - P_q) \tag{8.24}$$

Thus, a computed value of FPR for a given model can be compared with CR and ER; if the three measures are relatively close (given their estimated variances) the model is *reasonable but uninformative*; if FPR and ER are similar and larger than CR, the model

is *reasonable and informative*; finally, if FPR and ER are not similar, the model does not explain the variation in the data and should be rejected whether FPR is larger or smaller than ER (see Gunn and Bates 1982).

8.4.1.6 Validation Samples

As we already mentioned in Chapter 5, the performance of any model should be judged against data other than that being used to specify it and, ideally, taken at another point in time (perhaps after the introduction of a policy in order to assess the model response properties). This is true for any model. We will define a subsample of the data, or preferably, another sample *not used* during estimation, as a *validation sample*.

We will first briefly describe a procedure to estimate the minimum size of such a validation sample (ideally to be subtracted from the total sample available for the study) conditional on allowing us to detect a difference between the performance of two or more models, when there is a true difference between them. The method, which is based on the FPR concept, was devised by Hugh Gunn and first applied by Ortúzar (1983).

	•	Model 2			
		Not FPR FPR			
Model 1	Not FPR FPR	n ₁₁ n ₂₁	n ₁₂ n ₂₂		

Consider the 2 × 2 table layout shown above, where n_{ij} is the number of individuals assigned to cell (*i*, *j*). For all individuals in a validation sample, choice probabilities and FPR are calculated for each of two models under investigation and the cells of the table are filled appropriately (e.g. assigning to cell (1,1) if not FPR in both models, and so on). We are interested in the null hypothesis that the probabilities with which individuals fall into cells (1,2) and (2,1) are equal, for in that case the implication on simple FPR is that the two models are equivalent; on this null hypothesis the following statistic *M* is distributed γ^2 with one degree of freedom (see Forester 1979):

$$M = \frac{n_{12} - n_{21}}{n_{12} + n_{21}} \tag{8.25}$$

Thus, a test of the equivalence of the two models in terms of FPR is simply given by computing M and comparing the result with χ^2 (1, 95%); if M is less than the appropriate critical value of χ^2 (3.84 for the usual 95% confidence level) we cannot reject the null hypothesis and we conclude that the models are equivalent on these terms.

Given this procedure we can select whichever level of confidence seems appropriate for the assertion that the two models under comparison differ in respect of the expected number of FPR. This gives us control over the fraction of times that we will incorrectly assert a difference between similar models. As usual, the aim of choosing a particular sample size is to ensure a corresponding control over the proportion of times we will make the other type of error, namely incorrectly concluding that there is no difference between different models.

Now, to calculate the probability of an error of the second type we need to decide what is the minimum difference we should like to be able to detect; with this we can calculate the sample size needed to reduce the chance of errors of the second kind to an acceptable level for models which differ by exactly this minimum amount, or more.

Example 8.4: Consider the case of two models such that, on average, model 2 produces 10 extra FPR per 100 individuals modelled as compared to model 1. Note that here it does not matter whether this arises as a result of model 1 having 20% FPR and model 2 having 30% FPR, or the first 80% and the second 90%; in other words, both models can be inadequate.

In this simple case n_{21} is zero and M simply becomes n_{12} . If we are ensuring 95% confidence that any difference we establish could not have arisen by chance from equivalent models, we will compare n_{12} with the value 3.84; for any given sample size n, the probability that r individuals will be assigned to cell (1, 2) is simply the binomial probability $\binom{n}{r}p^r(1-p)^{(n-r)}$ where p denotes the probability of an individual chosen at random being assigned to cell (1, 2) i.e. the minimum difference we wish to detect. Given n and taking p = 0.05 as usual, we can calculate the probabilities of 0, 1, 2, and 3 individuals being assigned and sum these to give the total probability of accepting the null hypothesis (i.e. committing an error of the second kind). Table 8.4 gives the resulting probabilities for different sample sizes.

It is clear that the required validation sample size needs to be relatively large given that typical estimation data sets have only a few hundred observations. Also recall that Table 8.4 is for the simple case of one model being better than or equal to the other in each observation; the method of course may easily be extended to cases where both the (1, 2) and (2, 1) cells have non-zero probability.

Sample size	Minimum difference 5% Prot (error II)
50	0.75
100	0.26
150	0.05
200	0.01
250	0.00

Table 8.4Probability of an error of the second kind for
given sample size and models as defined

An especially helpful feature of validation samples is that provided their size is adequate the issue of ranking non-nested models (see section 8.4.3) is easily resolved, as likelihood ratio tests can be performed on the sample regardless of any difference in model structure parameters. This is because the condition of one model being a generalisation of the other is only required for tests with the same data used for estimation (Gunn and Bates 1982; Ortúzar 1983).

Example 8.5: Let us assume that we are interested in an option with low market share at present and that we have two model specifications (models A and B) for a six-alternative

choice situation. The two models have similar FPR but one always predicts that option badly and the others a bit better, compared with the second model that gives reasonable predictions for all options. In this case we can use a validation sample and estimate, for each individual in it, the choice probabilities for each option by the two models; the alternative actually chosen is, as usual, an observed piece of information. In order to investigate the consistency of the predictions with the data, we can compare them with proportions calculated from the sample.

Table 8.5 presents the values N_{ij} and O_{ij} (where *i* indicates a probability band and *j* an option). N_{ij} is the number of observations to which the model assigned a probability in band *i* to alternative A_j ; O_{ij} is the observed number of choices of option A_j to which the model assigned a probability in that band. Table 8.6 builds on the previous table and presents the values E_{ij} and O_{ij} , where E_{ij} is given by:

$$E_{ij} = N_{ij} \times \bar{p}_i$$

which corresponds to the expected value of the number of individuals choosing option A_j with probability in the band *i*, associated to a mean probability \bar{p}_i . For example, in the case highlighted in the table we have that $E_{36} = 58 \times 0.25 = 14.5$, as 0.25 is the mean value of probability band 3 (i.e. between 0.2 and 0.3).

To compare the values in Table 8.6 it is possible to apply a χ^2 test defined as follows (Gunn and Bates 1982):

						-	, ,			
Predicted probability band (i)	0	0.1	0.1	-0.2	0.2	-0.3	•		0.9-	-1.0
Alternative (j)	N _{1j}	0 _{1j}	N _{2j}	0 _{2j}	N _{3j}	O _{3i}	••••		N _{10j}	0 _{10j}
Model A			·							
1	0	0	8	0	11	0			0	0
2	40	0	0	0	0	0			0	0
3	94	0	0	0	0	0	•••		0	0
						···				
•••• ·										
6	55	6	11	3	-58	14			0	0
Total		6		6		24				0
Model B										
1	9	0	5	0	0	0			0	0
2	36	0	4	0	0	0			0	0
		•••					·			
		. .					•••	•••		···· ;
 6	 43	 3	 44	7		 8		•••	 0	 0
Total		6		11		13				15

Table 8.5 Modelled choices by probability band

							<u> </u>		11
Predicted probability band (i)	00	0.1	0.1–	-0.2	0.2–0.3		••	0.9-	-1.0
Alternative (j)	E _{1j}	0 _{1j}	E _{2j}	0 _{2j}	E _{3j} O _{3j}			E _{10j}	O _{10j}
Model A							. (
1 -	0	0	1.2	0	2.75 0			0	0
2	2	0	0	0	0 0			0	0
3	4.7	0	0	0	0 0		••••	0	0
•••								، ر. ً	
				••••	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·				
6	2.75	6	1.65	3	14.5 14			0	· 0
Total	9.45	6	4.05	6	29 24		•••	0	0
Model B									
· 1	0.45	0	0.75	0	0 0			0	0
2	1.8	0	0.6	0	0 0 -			0 .	0
3	4.05	0	1.65	0	0.5 0			0	0
•••	•••	•••		•••		•••	•••		
 6	 2.15	 3	 6.6	 7	4.5 8	 	 	0	• 0
Total	9.5	6	11.7	11	7.5 13			15.2	15 .

Table 8.6 Expected proportions by probability band

$$\chi^2_{\text{cell}} = \sum_{ij} \frac{(O_{ij} - E_{ij})^2}{E_{ij}}$$
 with $ij - 1$ degrees of freedom

It is possible in principle to apply the test to each cell in the matrix if $E_{ij} > 5$, as the test is not valid otherwise. For this reason, and given the limited size of validation samples, it may be necessary to aggregate cells but unfortunately there are no clear-cut methods to do it. The reader may check that different aggregation strategies lead to different results.

A less informative case, but one that it is usually possible to carry out, is to compare expected and observed totals for each column in Table 8.6, $E_i = \sum_j E_{ij}$ and $O_i = \sum_j O_{ij}$ respectively, using the index:

$$\chi^2_{\rm FPR} = \sum_{i=1}^m \frac{(O_i - E_i)^2}{E_i}$$
(8.26)

where *m* is the number of columns with $E_i > 5$. In this case the appropriate number of degrees of freedom is m - 1, and χ^2_{FPR} may be compared with the critical value $\chi^2_{0,95;m-1}$. If $\chi^2_{\text{FPR}} < \chi^2_{0,95;m-1}$ then the null hypothesis that the model is consistent with the data is accepted. If, according to the previous test, two or more models are acceptable then it is possible to discriminate between them using the direct likelihood ratio test (Gunn and Bates, 1982; Ortúzar, 1983):

$$\frac{L_{\rm A}}{L_{\rm B}} = \frac{\prod_i \bar{p}_i^{O_i} (\text{model A})}{\prod_i \bar{p}_i^{O_i} (\text{model B})}$$
(8.27)

If we applied this test to the data of Table 8.6, we would get:

$$\frac{L_{\rm A}}{L_{\rm B}} = \frac{(0.05)^6 \times (0.15)^6 \times (0.25)^{24} \times \ldots \times (0.95)^0}{(0.05)^6 \times (0.15)^{11} \times (0.25)^{13} \times \ldots \times (0.95)^{15}} = 0.0455$$

and we would say that the data is approximately 22 times (that is 1/0.0455) more probable under model B that under model A. This means that we would prefer the second model although both yield predictions which are consistent with the data.

8.4.2 Estimation of Models from Choice-based Samples

As mentioned in Chapter 3, estimating a model from a choice-based sample may be of great interest because the data-collection costs are often considerably lower than those for typical random or stratified samples. The problem of finding a tractable estimation procedure possessing desirable statistical properties is not an easy one, and the state of the art is provided by the excellent papers of Coslett (1981) and Manski and McFadden (1981).

It has been found in general that maximum likelihood estimators specific to choicebased sampling are impractical, except in very restricted circumstances, due to computational intractability. However, if it can be assumed that the analyst knows the fraction of the decision-making population selecting each alternative, then a tractable method can be introduced. The approach modifies the familiar maximum likelihood estimator of random sampling by weighting the contribution of each observation to the loglikelihood by the ratio Q_i/S_i , where the numerator is the fraction of the population selecting option A_i and the denominator the analogous fraction for the choice-based sample.

Manski and Lerman (1977) have shown that the unweighted random-sample ML estimator is generally inconsistent when applied to choice-based samples and in most choice models this inconsistency affects all parameter estimates. However, as we saw in section 7.3.2, for simple MNL models with a full set of alternative-specific constants the inconsistency is fully confined to the estimates of these dummy variables if all individuals have the same choice set.

8.4.3 Incorporation of Latent Variables

Morikawa and Sasaki (1998) propose a method for incorporating latent qualitative factors into travel demand models. Their framework is composed of a linear structural equations model and a discrete choice model. The linear structural equations model

describes the process of the latent attributes generating subjective psychometric indicators of various aspects of travel attributes, and the relationship between the latent attributes and the observable objective variables. The discrete choice model expresses the observed choices explained by observable variables and the latent attributes.

A practical calibration method of unknown parameters included in this system employs a two-step sequential maximum likelihood estimation. First, a LISREL-like program estimates the structural equations model to calculate the fitted values of the latent variables. Then a discrete choice model including the calculated latent explanatory variables is estimated. Morikawa and Sasaki apply their method to a data set including six subjective indicators of travel attributes, from which two latent attributes, comfort and convenience, are identified; the predicted values of the latent variables can be calculated from objective variables. The fitted values of those two latent attributes had an outstanding explanatory power in the mode choice model.

8.4.4 Comparison of Non-nested Models

The likelihood ratio test outlined above requires testing a model against a parametric generalisation of itself, that is, it requires the model to be *nested*. Models whose utility functions have significantly different functional forms, or models based on different behaviourial paradigms, cannot be compared by this test.

It is easy to conceive of situations in which it would be useful to test a given model against another which is not a parametric generalisation of itself. The following example, provided by Horowitz (1982), is very illustrative.

Example 8.6: Consider one model with a representative utility function specified as:

$$V = \theta_1 Z_1 + \theta_2 Z_2$$

and another with a representative utility function given by:

$$W = \theta_3 Z_3 Z_4$$

and assume we want to test both models to determine which explains the data best. Clearly, there is no value of θ_3 that causes V and W to coincide for all values of θ_1 and θ_2 and the attributes Z. If both models belong to the same general family, however, it is possible to construct a hybrid function; for example, in our case we could form a model whose measured utility X contains both V and W as special cases:

$$X = \theta_1 Z_1 + \theta_2 Z_2 + \theta_3 Z_3 Z_4$$

and using log-likelihood ratio tests both models could be compared against the hybrid; the first one would correspond to the hypothesis $\theta_3 = 0$ and the second to the hypotheses $\theta_1 = \theta_2 = 0$.

Horowitz (1982) discusses several other tests at length, including cases where the competing models do not belong to the same general family. But recall that in the

presence of a validation sample the issue may be particularly easily resolved, as discussed by Gunn and Bates (1982).

8.5 METHODS TO ESTIMATE THE MNP

8.5.1 Numerical Integration

The choice probability for a general random utility model may be expressed as follows:

$$P_i(\boldsymbol{\theta}, \mathbf{Z}) = \int_{u_1 = -\infty}^{u_i} \int_{u_2 = -\infty}^{u_i} \cdots \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \cdots \int_{u_J = -\infty}^{u_i} f(\mathbf{u}) \, \mathrm{d}u_J \dots \mathrm{d}u_1$$
(8.28)

where $f(\mathbf{u})$ is the joint distribution function of the option utilities. Now, remember that for the MNP model we have:

$$f(\mathbf{u}) = \mathbf{MVN}(\mathbf{V}, \Sigma) = \left[(2\pi)^J |\Sigma| \right]^{-1/2} \exp\left\{ -\frac{1}{2} (\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{V}) \sum^{-1} (\mathbf{u} - \mathbf{V})^{\mathrm{T}} \right\}$$
(8.29)

To integrate numerically, the region of integration must first be divided into a series of elements of differential size. Then the area under the curve is approximated, for each element, as the equivalent mean rectangle (given the element and its height); finally, the value of the integral is the sum of these areas. Although the difficulty of the problem increases geometrically with the dimensionality of the integral, fortunately in the majority of cases this dimensionality may be reduced for the MNP because:

(i) If a change of variables is made, expressing all elements of the integral as the difference between the utility of the alternative under consideration and the others, we get a vector $\hat{\mathbf{u}}$ of just J - 1 components given by:

$$\hat{u}_k = u_k - u_i$$

 $\hat{u}_{J-1} = u_J - u_i$ (assume we are evaluating P_i)

Then the probability of choosing A_i will be:

$$P_i(\hat{\mathbf{u}},\hat{\boldsymbol{\Sigma}}) = \operatorname{Prob}\{\hat{u}_k < 0, \, \forall A_k \in \mathbf{A}\}$$

and the integral reduces to:

$$\int_{\hat{u}_1=-\infty}^{0} \cdots \int_{\hat{u}_{J-1}=-\infty}^{0} \left[(2\pi)^{J-1} \left| \hat{\Sigma} \right| \right]^{-1/2} \exp\left\{ -\frac{1}{2} \left(\hat{\mathbf{u}} - \hat{\mathbf{V}} \right) \hat{\Sigma}^{-1} \left(\hat{\mathbf{u}} - \hat{\mathbf{V}} \right)^{\mathrm{T}} \right\}$$

with $\hat{\mathbf{V}}$ and $\hat{\Sigma}$ the means and covariance matrix of the new variables.

(ii) Making a transformation using a Cholesky decomposition. This is a rather complex subject but in practical terms it also reduces the integral dimensionality by one, because it allows us to separate the integrals and the first, corresponding to A_i , is equal to one (Daganzo 1979).

Numerical integration is the most accurate method but it is only feasible at a reasonable cost for problems with a maximum of four alternatives. It also has problems of (computer) approximation if one or more choice probabilities are close to zero. For these reasons it is generally used only as a standard of comparison for the rest of the methods.

8.5.2 Clark Approximation

In order to explain this method, let us consider a trinomial case. Let U_1, U_2 and $U_3 \sim \text{MVN}$ with means V_1, V_2 and V_3 , variances σ_1^2, σ_2^2 and σ_3^2 and correlation coefficients ρ_{12} , ρ_{13} and ρ_{23} . Consider now the variable $\tilde{U}_{12} = \max(U_1, U_2)$. Clark (1961) showed that the moments around zero of \tilde{U}_{12} were given by:

$$v_1 = V_1 \cdot \Phi(\gamma) + V_2 \cdot \Phi(-\gamma) + a \cdot \phi(\gamma)$$

$$v_2 = (V_1^2 + \sigma_1^2) \cdot \Phi(\gamma) + (V_2^2 + \sigma_2^2) \cdot \Phi(-\gamma) + (V_1 + V_2) \cdot a \cdot \phi(\gamma)$$

where $\Phi(x)$ is the cumulative standard Normal distribution, that is:

$$\Phi(x) = \int_{-\infty}^{x} \phi(x) dx = \int_{-\infty}^{x} (2\pi)^{-1/2} e^{-x^2/2} dx$$

Clark (1961) also showed that the correlation coefficient between this new variable and U_3 was given by:

$$ho(U_3, ilde{U}_{12}) = rac{\sigma_1
ho_{13} \Phi(\gamma) + \sigma_2
ho_{23} \Phi(-\gamma)}{\left(
u_2 -
u_1^2
ight)^{1/2}}$$

where

$$a = \sqrt{\operatorname{Var}(U_1 - U_2)}$$
 and $\gamma = (v_1 - v_2)/a$

Using all this, Clark (1961) finally showed that the following approximation was, in general, very good:

$$\hat{U}_{12} = \max\left(U_1, U_2\right) \sim N(v_1, v_2 - v_1^2) \tag{8.30}$$

These equations may be used recursively to obtain the approximate distribution of the maximum of J variables; thus, after J - 1 iterations an expression for the approximate mean and variance of the maximum, V_{max} and σ_{max}^2 may be obtained. Therefore, if U_i is the utility of the alternative under consideration, at the last iteration we get:

$$egin{aligned} & V_{-i} = E[\max(U_1,\,\ldots,\,U_{i-1},\,U_{i+1},\,\ldots\,U_J)] \ & \sigma_{-i}^2 = \operatorname{Var}[\max(U_1,\,\ldots,\,U_{i-1},\,U_{i+1},\,\ldots\,U_J)] \ &
ho_{-i,\,i} = \operatorname{Corr}[U_i,\,\max(U_1,\,\ldots,\,U_{i-1},\,U_{i+1},\,\ldots\,U_J)] \end{aligned}$$

With this it is possible to calculate the probability that option A_i is effectively that with the greatest utility:

$$P_{i} = \operatorname{Prob}\{U_{i} \ge \max_{j \ne i} U_{j}\}$$

$$P_{i} = \operatorname{Prob}\{\max(U_{1}, \dots, U_{i-1}, U_{i+1}, \dots U_{j}) - U_{i} \le 0\}$$

$$P_{i} = \Phi\left[\frac{(V_{i} - V_{-i})}{(\sigma_{i}^{2} + \sigma_{-i}^{2} - 2\sigma_{i}\sigma_{-i}\rho_{i,-i})^{1/2}}\right]$$
(8.31)

The only error in this approximation is in equation (8.30), because the maximum of two Normal variables is not Normal. The method works reasonably well for more than four alternatives and was implemented in an experimental computer package called CHOMP (Daganzo and Schoenfeld 1978). Unfortunately, the approximation is not satisfactory when the variables have similar means and very different variances, and this occurs frequently in practice. For this reason the approach enjoyed a rather ephemeral success and was practically discarded at the beginning of the 1980s (Horowitz 1991; Horowitz *et al.* 1982).

8.5.3 Simulated Maximum Likelihood

Lerman and Manski (1981) originally proposed to evaluate the MNP choice probability $P_i(\mathbf{V}, \Sigma)$ by generating a number of draws U, from MVN (V, Σ), counting a *success* when U_i was the highest value. For a sufficiently large number of draws, the proportion of successes approximates the choice probability. Thus, the method was theoretically simple but unfortunately had several problems in practice:

(i) If the number of successes is equal to zero (an event that could occur in certain circumstances), the log-likelihood tends to infinity and the method collapses. To solve this problem, Lerman and Manski (1981) suggested replacing the ratio of the number of successes over the total number of draws (i.e. the estimate of the choice probability) by the quantity $(N_i + 1)/(N + J)$ where N_i is the number of successes, N the sample size (number of draws) and J the number of options. However, this introduces bias (as the correct estimator of P_i is N_i/N). The bias is small in large problems but it could be considerable in more practical problems.

(ii) The relative error associated with the simulation method is inversely proportional to the square root of the number of successes. This implies that many draws have to be made and it may be too expensive in real-life problems; in fact, at the end of the 1970s it was found empirically that this method was two to three orders of magnitude more expensive than the Clark approximation.

However, in the past few years this approach has found renewed favour through a series of advances in the simulation of multivariate processes in discrete choice modelling (Börsch-Supan and Hajivassiliou 1993). There is also an alternative approach (McFadden 1989; Pakes and Pollard 1989) which avoids evaluating the multiple integral by replacing the choice probability in the moments equation by an unbiased simulator. This simulated moments method may be considered a precursor of the mixed logit or error components model, whose estimation we will review in the next section.

Using advanced integration techniques based on Monte Carlo simulation developed by several authors, Börsch-Supan and Hajivassiliou (1993) proposed the GHK simulator. This has the essential property of producing unbiased simulated probabilities that lie strictly between zero and one, and that are also continuous and differentiable functions of the model parameters. Furthermore, the computational effort increases only linearly with the dimensionality of the integral and is independent of the true probabilities. The simulator is based on recursively decreasing the problem dimension, and for this it has to generate repetitions of a truncated unidimensional Normal distribution.

The method starts with the probit model reduced in one dimension after applying a transformation that consists of subtracting the utility of the chosen option from the remaining utilities for each observation (i.e. $U_1 - U_c$ where c is the chosen option); as we know, the transformed utility is also Normal distributed. In mathematical terms the transformation simply consists of premultiplying the vector of utilities by a matrix **A**, which is equal to minus the identity matrix and incorporates a column of ones in the position corresponding to the chosen option. The resulting vector can be freed of the row corresponding to the chosen alternative because it only contains zeros. In this way, the transformed systematic utility is given by $\mathbf{V}^* = \mathbf{AV}$, and the error term distributes Normal with zero mean and covariance matrix given by $\mathbf{M} = \mathbf{A}\Sigma\mathbf{A}'$. In turn, **M** can be decomposed by applying the Cholesky decomposition to produce a lower triangular matrix **L** and a superior matrix \mathbf{L}' , such that $\mathbf{LL}' = \mathbf{M}$. The GHK simulator was developed to simulate the probability that a Normal random variable lies within the limits a and b:

 $\mathbf{u} \sim \mathbf{N}(\boldsymbol{\theta}\mathbf{X}, \boldsymbol{\Sigma})$ subject to $a \leq \mathbf{A}\mathbf{U} \leq b$

Instead of simulating for these variables, the process is performed for:

$$\mathbf{e} \sim \mathbf{N}(0, \mathbf{I})$$
 subject to $a^* \equiv a - \mathbf{A} \boldsymbol{\theta} \mathbf{X} \leq \mathbf{L} \mathbf{e} \leq b^* \equiv b - \mathbf{A} \boldsymbol{\theta} \mathbf{X}$

and it can be seen that, thanks to the triangular structure of L, the restrictions are recursive:

$$e_{1} \sim N(0, \mathbf{I}) \text{ subject to } a_{1}^{*} \leq l_{11}e_{1} \leq b_{1}^{*}$$

$$\Leftrightarrow \qquad a_{1}^{*}/l_{11} \leq e_{1} \leq b_{1}^{*}/l_{11}$$

$$e_{2} \sim N(0, \mathbf{I}) \text{ subject to } a_{2}^{*} \leq l_{21}e_{1} + l_{22}e_{2} \leq b_{2}^{*}$$

$$\Leftrightarrow \qquad (a_{2}^{*} - l_{21}e_{1})/l_{22} \leq e_{2} \leq (b_{2}^{*} - l_{21}e_{1})/l_{22}$$

etc.

In this form the e_i values can be generated sequentially with a univariate truncated simulator. Finally, the random vector of interest, \mathbf{u}^* , can be defined as:

$$\mathbf{u}^* = \boldsymbol{\theta} \mathbf{X} + \mathbf{A}^{-1} \mathbf{L} \mathbf{e}$$

This vector has a covariance matrix given by $\mathbf{A}^{-1}\mathbf{L}\mathbf{L}'\mathbf{A}^{-1'} = \mathbf{A}^{-1}\mathbf{A}\sum\mathbf{A}'\mathbf{A}^{-1'} = \sum$ and is subject, by construction, to the condition $a \leq \mathbf{Au}^* \leq b$. Börsch-Supan and Hajivassiliou (1993) show that although the generation of draws of \mathbf{u}^* is biased, the contribution of each observation to the likelihood function (i.e. the probability that \mathbf{Au} is between a and b) is simulated correctly by the probability that $a^* \leq \mathbf{Le} \leq b^*$. In some cases it is possible to use a clever device called antithesis; this allows us to reduce the variance of the choice probabilities that are eventually calculated. If we consider that P_{iq} can be approximated as the average of the probabilities $(P_{iq}^0 \text{ and } P_{iq}^1)$ corresponding to two sets of repetitions of random variables, then it is easy to see that the variance (Var) of P_{iq} is given by 0.25 $\operatorname{Var}(P_{iq}^0) + 0.25 \operatorname{Var}(P_{iq}^1) + 0.5 \operatorname{Cov}(P_{iq}^0, P_{iq}^1)$. Thus, if both sets are independent then the covariance is zero, but if they are negatively correlated then the covariance will be less than zero. This suggests the ideal situation of generating a series of random numbers to calculate probabilities and then, as an antithesis, to use the same series but with the opposite sign to generate the new set of probabilities. Not only does this achieve savings in random number generation, but it also computes choice probabilities with a smaller variance.

In the case of the MNP, where we are interested in evaluating the probability that the utility of the chosen option is higher than those of the remaining options in the choice set of each individual, the lower limit a^* is equal to zero and the upper limit b^* is infinity. The likelihood function is, as usual, the product of the probabilities of choosing the chosen option for each individual. Experimental programs to estimate the probit model using the GHK simulator have been written in GAUSS (Aptech Systems 1994), and have been validated using simulated data (e.g. Munizaga *et al.* 2000).

The optimisation problem to be solved in this case is not necessarily convex, so convergence to the optimum is not guaranteed. For example, among the routines offered in GAUSS, the Newton-Raphson method was the more robust in convergence terms (although somewhat slow) and the fastest method was the Berndt-Hall-Hall-Hausman (Berndt *et al.* 1974) algorithm, although it did not always converge.

Another practical issue of interest is that it is highly convenient to start by considering a very simple model, where only the parameters of the representative utility function are estimated (even starting with initial values taken from an MNL), and then re-estimate the model liberating the covariance matrix parameters one by one. This is not a sequential estimation because at the last iteration the complete model is estimated, but only a strategy to obtain the best initial point for what is in general a very complex optimisation problem.

8.6 ESTIMATION OF THE MIXED LOGIT OR ERROR COMPONENTS MODEL

In section 7.5.2 we presented the attractive mixed logit or error components (EC) model. In this function we assume that the taste parameters θ_q vary in the population with a density function $f(\theta/\tau^*)$, where τ^* represents the mean and standard deviation of the population's tastes. Because the error terms distribute IID Gumbel, the choice
probabilities of this model are obtained by integrating MNL choice probabilities (for a given value of the parameters θ) weighted by the density function of θ . Thus, if we denote the former by $S_{jqt}(\theta)$ then the EC choice probability of option A_j , for individual q at situation t, is given by:

$$P_{jqt}(\tau^*) = \int S_{jqt}(\boldsymbol{\theta}) f(\boldsymbol{\theta}/\tau^*) \,\mathrm{d}\boldsymbol{\theta}$$
(8.32)

Note that there are two types of parameters in this formulation. On the one hand the vector of coefficients θ_q representing individual tastes, and on the other hand the parameters τ^* associated to the distribution of these tastes in the population (i.e. mean and covariance of θ in the population). Our objective is to estimate the latter.

Maximum likelihood estimation requires knowing the chosen alternative (c) of a sample of individuals, as in the case of the MNL. Then if θ_q were known, we would have that the probability of a sequence of choices by a given individual q would be given by:

$$L_q(\boldsymbol{\theta}) = \Pi_t S_{cqt}(\boldsymbol{\theta})$$

However, as θ_q is not known, we have that:

$$P_q(\tau^*) = \int S_q(\boldsymbol{\theta}) f(\boldsymbol{\theta}/\tau^*) \mathrm{d}\,\boldsymbol{\theta}$$
(8.33)

Now, the log-likelihood function of τ for the sample is given by:

$$l(\tau^*) = \sum_{q} \ln P_q(\tau^*) \tag{8.34}$$

but since the integral (8.33) cannot be solved analytically, it is not possible to determine its exact maximum. Instead, and as in the case of the MNP, the probability must be approximated by simulation and the simulated log-likelihood is maximised. The procedure is as follows:

- Given initial values of τ^* , values for θ_q are drawn from the distribution $f(\theta/\tau^*)$.
- Using these values we can calculate $L_q(\theta)$ as the product of MNL probabilities.
- This process is repeated for many values of θ_q and the average is taken as the approximate simulated choice probability:

$$\operatorname{SP}_q(\boldsymbol{\tau}^*) = \frac{1}{R} \sum_{r=1}^R L_q(\boldsymbol{\theta}^{r/\tau})$$

where R is the number of repetitions and $\theta^{r/\tau}$ is the rth draw from f.

Under regularity conditions this estimator is consistent and asymptotically Normal; furthermore, when the number of repetitions grows more rapidly than the square root of the number of observations, the estimator is asymptotically equivalent to the maximum likelihood estimator (Hajivassiliou and Ruud 1994). Other useful properties of the estimator are being twice differentiable (which helps in the numerical search of the optimum) and being strictly positive, so the log-likelihood function is always defined.

The simulated log-likelihood function is finally $SLL(\tau^*) = \sum_q \ln SP_q(\tau^*)$ and the estimated parameters are those that maximise it. Train (1998) presents an excellent example of the use of this model and offers experimental estimation software written in GAUSS which can be downloaded free of charge from his web page. He notes that it is possible to estimate models with Normal and lognormal functions for the elements of θ_q ; the latter may be necessary when the coefficients to estimate have a predefined sign, but it has been noted that the estimation becomes even more involved in this case.

Train (1998) recommends using 1000 repetitions in the calculation of the probabilities when using standard pseudo-random numbers. Recently, however, it has been noted that pseudo-random number sequences (which are supposed to mimic independent draws from a uniform distribution in the unit interval) are not spread uniformly over the unit interval. For this reason several researchers have experimented with replacing them by sequences constructed from number theory to be more uniformly spread; these low-dispersion sequences yield much more accurate approximations in Monte Carlo integration than standard pseudo-random sequences. In particular, using Halton sequences (Press *et al.* 1992), both Bhat (2001) and Train (1999) have reported requiring just 125 draws to achieve the same accuracy as 2000 draws with standard sequences. This leads to estimation of EC models in 10% of the time required by the standard method (and this also applies to estimation of the MNP). New releases of the famous packages ALOGIT and LIMDEP now include modules to estimate EC models which are several times faster than the experimental codes available, making EC definitively a practical proposition.

8.7 MODELLING WITH STATED-PREFERENCE DATA

In Chapter 3 we discussed the experimental design and SP data- collection process in some detail; in section 8.3 we noted that SP experiments could be instrumental in helping to decide which is the most appropriate functional form to model a given choice situation. In this section we will first briefly review how this can be done and then we will proceed to discuss what changes are introduced to the general discrete choice modelling approach by the use of stated-preference data.

8.7.1 Identifying Functional Form

The travel-demand model estimation literature is heavily oriented towards the problem of estimating a set of model parameters given a functional specification; only occasionally are alternative model structures tested. The favoured functional forms are those which can be deduced from (economic) first principles and also satisfy the condition of being easily estimable; for this reason the vast majority of studies has considered linear (in the parameters) utility functions. A notable exception to this rule is the increasing use of transformations to search for functional form but, as we saw in section 8.3, in these cases the computational problem of model estimation is greatly increased; in fact, estimation methods have only been developed for the simpler MNL model in this case. In contrast, the literature in the area of psychological measurement procedures that use laboratory or interview data, has been deeply concerned with questions of functional form for a long time (see Louviere 1988a). In these studies subjects are asked to make judgements about hypothetical alternatives; for example, in a mode choice context they may be asked to select the preferred alternative from a hypothetical set, or to rank the options, or to associate a level of utility to each of them.

Because an individual can be asked to make a fairly large number of judgements in a single interview, the experiment designer can explore, for example, the effects on response of changes to one variable while keeping all the others constant. This allows a much more detailed assessment of functional form, since the analyst can almost trace the shape of response along each variable. A very interesting finding of such studies is that for any particular decision, functional forms tend to be fairly stable across the population even though the values of their parameters can vary widely (see Meyer *et al.* 1978).

Let us assume that travel behaviour is influenced by a set of independent factors which may be quantitative or qualitative in nature. Following Lerman and Louviere (1978), let us denote the set of J quantitative factors for option A_i by $\mathbf{S}_i = \{S_{ij}\}$ and the set of L qualitative factors by $\mathbf{Q}_i = \{Q_{ji}\}$. The total number of factors is K = J + L, and the entire attribute vector $\mathbf{X}_i = \{X_{ki}\}$ is simply \mathbf{S}_i and \mathbf{Q}_i .

Let us also assume that each factor has associated a certain value (which may be obtained by some or other measurement process) and that the utility of this quantity as perceived by the individual is $u_{ki} = f_{ki}(X_{ki})$, where f is a perception function.

Consider now an experimental context where we observe the response to a combination of $(S_{1i}, \ldots, S_{Ji}; Q_{1i}, \ldots, Q_{Li})$ on a psychological measurement scale. If we assume that this response measure is connected to the utility U_i of option A_i by some algebraic combination rule, we can write:

$$U_i = g_i(u_{1i}, \dots, u_{Ki})$$
 (8.35)

Finally if we postulate that the vector of responses $U = \{U_i\}$ is connected to observed (i.e. non-experimental) behaviour B by another algebraic function, we can write:

$$B = h(\mathbf{U}) \tag{8.36}$$

and by substituting, we get:

$$B = h\{g[f(\mathbf{S}, \mathbf{Q})]\} \tag{8.37}$$

As this is too general a formulation for modelling purposes, in practical applications one must make explicit assumptions about the functions f, g and h, and deduce their consequences.

Now, for the purposes of developing an appropriate functional form, the critical component of this approach is the specification of equation (8.35). Alternative forms, such as multiplicative or linear cases, may be tested and selected by means of analysis of variance; however, in order to successfully apply it two conditions must be satisfied: first, the pattern of statistical significance of the utility responses to various combinations of the independent variables must be of a specific nature in order to permit

diagnosis or testing of model form; second, corresponding graphical evidence must support the diagnosis or test.

Example 8.7: Consider a residential location model where individuals are assumed to trade off the total cost of travel (including travel times) with house price, independently of one another, i.e. it is assumed that they combine the effects of the two variables linearly. This hypothesis may be tested directly by an analysis of variance. Suppressing the option index i for simplicity, we can write:

$$U_{mn} = U_m^1 + U_n^2 + \epsilon_{mn}$$

where U_l^k are utility values assigned to the *l*th level of the *k*th factor in a factorial design, U_{mn} stands for the overall utility assigned by individuals to combinations of levels of both factors, and ϵ_{mn} is a random term with zero mean.

A test for independence of the two effects corresponds to a test of the significance of the interaction effect $U_m^1 U_n^2$. As Lerman and Louviere (1978) point out, in an analysis of variance this is a global test for any and all interactions between both variables; thus if the interaction effect is not significant, the hypothesis of linear form cannot be rejected. If the interaction is significant, on the other hand, it implies that a simple linear combination is not appropriate.

This test should be accompanied by a graphical plot of the interaction. If the linear hypothesis (no interaction) is correct, the data should plot as a series of parallel lines when plotted against either utility value. It can be shown that this is true regardless of the form assumed for the marginal relationships (8.35); it can also be shown that this is true for any multilinear utility model and for any forms less restrictive than simple addition or multiplication.

8.7.2 SP Data and Discrete Choice Modelling

There are two particular features of SP data that lend it to different analysis methods, vis \hat{a} vis other sources of disaggregate data: first, the fact that each respondent may contribute with more than one observation and, second, the different forms in which preferences can be expressed. In Chapter 3 we mentioned that there are three main types of SP responses: ratings, rankings and choices. In the first case, the subject is asked to rate each option using a number between 1 and 5 or 10. The result of this exercise may be interpreted as the strength of the individual preference for each alternative. Therefore, normal algebraic operations can be carried out on them, for example extracting a ratio or subtracting one from another. However, this is now believed to be a weak element in SP work as there is no evidence to support the assertion that individual preferences can be elicited and translated into cardinal scales of this kind.

Simpler, and more reliable, tasks are to ask individuals to rank alternatives in order of preference, or simply to make several choices between hypothetical alternatives. In the case of *ranking* experiments the individual is asked to rank a set of N alternatives in order of preference. If r_i denotes the alternative ranked in the *i*th position, the response implies that:

$$U(r_1) \ge U(r_2) \ge \ldots \ge U(r_N) \tag{8.38}$$

In the case of *choice* exercises the individual is only asked to choose his preferred option from the alternatives (two or more) in the choice set; therefore in this case the response corresponds with the usual discrete choice RP approach, except for the fact that both alternatives and choices are hypothetical. This type of exercise can be extended by allowing respondents to express their degree of confidence in the stated choice. To this end, the respondent is offered a semantic scale, the most typical having five points (1: Definitively prefer first option; 2: Probably prefer first option; 3: Indifferent; 4: Probably prefer second option; 5: Definitively prefer second option). This exercise is sometimes also called rating in the specialised literature although it is actually a generalization of a choice experiment (see for example Ortúzar and Garrido 1994b; Pearmain et al., 1991). This generalisation offers advantages and disadvantages: on the one hand it permits a richer range of modelling techniques to be applied to the data; on the other hand, it may weaken the specificity of the choice and that of the response, increasing the difference between experiment and behaviour.

Taking advantage of the special features of SP data there are four broad groups of , techniques for analysis:

- (i) Naive or graphical methods
- (ii) Least square fitting, including linear regression
- (iii) Non-metric scaling
- (iv) Logit and probit analysis

These methods can be used to provide different levels of analysis of the SP experiments. In general, all of them seek to establish the weights attached to each of the attributes in an (indirect) utility function estimated for each alternative. These weights are sometimes referred to as 'preference weights', 'part utilities' or simply 'coefficients' associated to each attribute. Once these 'part utilities' have been estimated they can be used for various purposes:

- (a) To determine the relative importance of the attributes included in the experiment;
- (b) An extension of this is the estimate of the rate at which one attribute is traded-off with another (a typical example is the estimation of 'values-of-time' when both time and cost attributes have been included in the experiment); it is also possible to estimate the value of more qualitative attributes like reliability, security levels, and so on;
- (c) To specify utility functions for forecasting models, including questions of model structure.

The nature of SP data and the objective of the analysis will be determinant factors in the choice of model estimation techniques.

8.7.2.1 Naive Methods

The naive or graphical methods utilise a simple approach based on the fact that in most designs each level of each attribute appears the same number of times. There-

fore, some indication of the relative utility of that attribute-level pair can be obtained by computing the mean average rank, rating or choice score for each option in which it was included and comparing that with similar mean averages for other levels and attributes. In effect, just plotting these means on a graph often gives very useful indications about the relative importance of the various attributes included in the experiment. This model does not make use of any statistical theory and therefore fails to give us an indication of the statistical significance of the results.

Example 8.8: Consider an SP exercise comparing three alternative modes of transport, a traditional diesel bus (DB), a modern mini bus (MB) and an electric light rail vehicle (LRT). The attributes included in the SP experiments are in-vehicle travel time IVT, the headway, the fare, and, of course, the vehicle type. The following table shows the different levels to be tested for each attribute:

	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3
Travel Time (min)	25	15	35
Fare (£)	1.30	1.00	1.50
Headway (min)	5	10	20
Vehicle type	DB	LRT	MB

A fractional factorial design is used, and the respondents are asked to rate, or score, the alternatives (10 is the highest or best service). The results are as follows:

Travel time	Fare	Headway	Vehicle type	Score
25	1.30	5	DB	8
25	1.00	10	MB	9
25	1.50	20	LRT	4
15	1.30	10	LRT	10
15	1.00	20	DB	7
15	1.50	5	MB	8
35	1.30	20	MB	4
35	1.00	5	LRT	4
35	1.50	10	DB	1

It is now possible to calculate a 'naive' value for each attribute by calculating the average score for that level and attribute and comparing it with the difference in values. For instance, in the case of travel time the following table can be constructed:

Travel Time Level	Value (min)	Difference in values	Average rating	Difference in rating	Rating per minute
1	25	-	21/3		. –
2	15	-10(2-1)	25/3	4/3(2-1)	-4/30
3	35	+20 (3 – 2)	9/3	-16/3 (3 - 2)	-16/60

and in the case of fares:

Fare Level	Value (£)	Difference in value	Average rating	Differences in rating	Rating per £
1	1.3		22/3		_
2	1.00	-0.3(2-1)	20/3	-2/3	2.22
3	1.50	0.5(3-2)	13/3	-7/3	-14.3

From this we can estimate the subjective value of time (SVT) as follows: SVT is equal to (-5/20)/(-14/3) = 0.054, that is the ratio of ratings per minute over ratings per £. The reader can calculate the values of headway and vehicle type in the same way. Two interesting reflections can follow this very simple example: the values of time or other attributes do depend on the 'difference' being considered, for instance moving from 15 to 25 minutes does not produce the same SVT as moving from 25 to 35 minutes. The second comment is that we have estimated the values of these coefficients using the scores produced by a single respondent; that is, because each interview generates several observations in many cases we can estimate individual rather than sample based models.

The naive method is seldom used in practice, except as a quick way of estimating indicators like the value of time to provide an initial, 'in the field' validation of an experiment. However, this example has served to illustrate some of the ideas behind SP data analysis.

8.7.2.2 Discrete Choice Modelling with Rating Data

The rating data analyst sets to find a quantitative relation between the set of attributes and the response expressed in the semantic scale. For this he needs first to associate a numerical value R_m to each sentence m (m = 1, ..., M) of the scale and postulate a linear model such as:

$$\theta_0 + \theta_1 X_1 + \theta_2 X_2 + \ldots + \theta_K X_k = r_j \tag{8.39}$$

where θ_0 is a constant, X_k is typically the difference between the kth attributes of the two competing options in the situation considered; θ_k is the coefficient of X_k and r_j represents a transformation of the response of individual j (i.e. it defines a unique correspondence between the semantic scale and the numerical scale R_m). Thus, when the questionnaire is completed the analyst obtains the chosen values of the dependent variable R_m and knowing the attribute values X_k he can perform a *multiple regression* analysis to estimate the values of θ_k .

Ordinary least squares or weighted and generalised least squares have been used to this end. One of the advantages of using these techniques is the ability to obtain goodnessof-fit indicators and measures of the significance of the model parameters. The main problem with this approach is that there are innumerable numerical scales that could be associated to the response scale. It may occur therefore, that the results of the analysis (estimated coefficients, their ratios and model goodness of fit) will depend on the definition of R_m ; this hints at the importance of choosing the scale correctly. This issue will be discussed in greater detail when considering the analysis of extended choice data.

8.7.2.3 Discrete Choice Modelling with Rank Data

Rank data is arguably simpler and more reliable than rating data. Individuals are expected to be able to say that they prefer A to C and C to B with greater confidence and consistency than they can have in assigning scores to each alternative. There are several ways of exploiting rank data.

Monotonic Analysis of Variance or MONANOVA (Kruskal 1965) has been used for many years as a method for non-metric scaling. MONANOVA is a decomposition technique specifically developed to analyse rank order data. The method estimates part utilities iteratively thus estimating 'utility values' corresponding to each alternative. The first of these part utility estimates is generated using the naive method just discussed. These utilities permit the modelling of a ranking of alternatives; MONANOVA uses a 'stress' measure to indicate how much the modelled ranking differs from the ranking actually elicited from each individual. MONANOVA then seeks to improve the estimates of the 'part utilities' in order to reduce the stress (or badness-of-fit) indicator. MONANOVA, as the naive method, is also capable of generating one model for each individual. Despite its uses, MONANOVA lacks a robust statistical grounding and fails to provide global goodness-of-fit and measures of significance indicators; MONA-NOVA also restricts the type of utility function that can be specified and it is less well suited to the development of forecasting models.

A more interesting form of analysing rank data is to convert it into implicit choices. In the case above the rank ACB would be converted into the choices A better than C, C better than B and A also better than B. The data thus transformed can now be analysed using logit or probit discrete choice modelling software. For the multinomial logit model this can be done using the following theorem (Luce and Suppes 1965).

$$\operatorname{Prob}(r_1, r_2, r_3, \ldots) = \operatorname{Prob}(r_1/\mathbf{C})\operatorname{Prob}(r_2, r_3, \ldots)$$

where $\operatorname{Prob}(r_1, r_2, r_3, \ldots)$ is the probability of observing that the ranking indicates that r_1 is preferred to r_2 and so on, and $\operatorname{Prob}(r_1/\mathbb{C})$ is the probability of r_1 being chosen from the choice set $\mathbb{C} = \{r_1, r_2, r_3, \ldots\}$.

If the theorem is applied recursively, an expression for the probability of the ranking in terms of N - 1 probabilities of choice is obtained:

$$Prob(r_1, r_2, r_3, ...) = Prob(r_1/C) Prob(r_2/C - \{r_1\})...$$

where, for instance, $\mathbf{C} - \{r_1\}$ indicates the choice set excluding alternative r_1 . Using this theory, Chapman and Staelin (1982) proposed that the content of a ranking of choices (8.38) can be exploded into N-1 statistically independent choices as:

 $(U_1 \ge U_n, n = 1, 2, \dots, N) (U_2 \ge U_n, n = 2, 3, \dots, N) \dots (U_{N-1} \ge U_N)$ (8.40)

and these data can simply be estimated by a multinomial logit routine. However, care must be taken with the following potential problems.

- 1. As the ranking considers hypothetical options it is likely that the information will contain some noise. This may be particularly serious in the case of less attractive alternatives which are often treated with less care by respondents and bunched together at the bottom of the ranking. This type of behaviour is not consistent with the independence of irrelevant alternatives axiom of the logit model, so its occurrence must be statistically tested.
- 2. The rankings must be constructed in decreasing order of preference (i.e. from the best to the worse alternative) by each respondent; failure to do this might generate noisy data which can invalidate the modelling results.

As ranking a set of N options is a difficult task, i.e. it requires $\frac{1}{2}(N^2 + N)-1$ comparisons, respondents are typically asked to divide the set (normally 9 to 12 options). First into three subsets (i.e. the better, medium and worse options), then to rank the options in each subset, and finally to exchange, say, the last of the first set with the first of the second, if appropriate. This algorithm has been found to ease considerably respondent burden in practice (Pearmain *et al.* 1991).

Problems with this approach have been reported by Ben Akiva *et al.* (1992). They found that the response data from different depths of the ranking (i.e. not exploding the full rank) were not equally reliable in the sense of producing statistically significantly different utility estimates. However, this may depend on how carefully designed and conducted the SP experiment is, as Ortúzar and Palma (1992) found that models for the full depth of the ranking consistently produced better results.

To treat this problem in a less ad hoc manner, Bradley and Daly (1994) proposed separating the data into N-1 different groups (n), each corresponding to a level of depth in the ranking (i.e. the first contains the individual preferences when all alternatives are available, and so on). Once the groups are identified, a joint estimation is performed considering different scale factors for each one (i.e. consistent with different variances for the error terms of their utilities). For this, one group has to be defined as reference and the scale factors (μ_n) associated to the rest of the groups represent the ratio between the variance of the error term corresponding to the reference group and that associated to the group under consideration (see the discussion in section 8.7.2.7). Thus, if the error

variance associated to group n is the same as that corresponding to the reference group, the scale factor of group n will be equal to one.

Bradley and Daly (1994) arbitrarily defined group one as reference and reached the following important conclusions:

- The magnitude of the scale factors diminished with ranking depth (i.e. the error variance was higher in the case of the less preferred options).
- A likelihood ratio test confirmed that the model with scale factors was superior to the simple logit model.
- The *t*-ratios of the explanatory variables fell to about one-third of their values in the simple logit model (see the discussion in section 8.7.2.6).
- The subjective values of the various attributes in their experimental design changed by as much as 50% when scale factors were considered.

Ortúzar and Rodríguez (2001) tested this approach, finding that results changed significantly in their case depending on which level of ranking depth was selected as reference; however, in all cases the model with scale factors was statistically superior to the simple logit model. They considered an SP ranking experiment designed to study the willingness to pay for reductions in atmospheric pollution in a residential location context. The attributes were travel time to work, travel time to study, number of days of environmental alert in the area, and value of the house rent.

Two important findings were that if the fourth depth level (rather than the first, say) was chosen as reference, not only the *t*-ratios changed (the attribute values and log-likelihood at convergence remained constant) but also the number of significantly different scale factors. In fact, they finally reached the conclusion that the preferred model was one with only two scale factors: the first three options are taken as reference, there was one large factor for the second set of four options, and a smaller one (i.e. closer to one) for the last three options. This is consistent with the way in which the options were ranked by the individuals and suggests that households were more clear about extreme options rather than middle-of-the-road options.

8.7.2.4 Modelling with SP Choice Data

The use of simple choice SP data enables us to use the whole range of analysis tools available for RP discrete choice modelling; this includes Nested Logit, because we are not restricted to only two options nor do we require the IIA property to hold in order to exploit the data fully.

An interesting difference between RP and SP choice data, is that the latter, by design, lacks some sources of error. In particular, there is no measurement error since all attribute values are *presented* to respondents (although there may be some perception problems). However, we have already discussed other features of SP surveys that weaken the behavioural value of the data: lack of realism in the decision context, artificiality of the alternatives and the difference between ranking or rating and actually choosing a particular option.

Apart from specification error, which clearly does still apply, there is another potentially serious source of error related to the response itself. Although practical results are generally encouraging, in terms of suggesting that most respondents do understand what it is expected of them, there is no guarantee that they are able to complete an SP experiment with complete accuracy. In fact, a good review by Bates (1988a) discusses the following types of potential error applying to all types of SP data:

- Respondent fatigue, which obviously increases with the complexity of the experimental design (see the discussion in Chapter 3);
- Policy response bias, which might occur if the respondent is interested in affecting the outcome of the analysis;
- Self-selectivity bias, when respondents either inadvertently or on purpose, cast their existing behaviour in a better light.

The outcome of all this is that we may have measurement error in the dependent variable, i.e. instead of getting a true estimate of the utility U, we are obtaining some pseudo utility \ddot{U} which can be linked to our general formulation (7.2) by:

$$U_i = V_i + \epsilon_i = \ddot{U}_i + \tau_i \tag{8.41}$$

Assuming homoscedastic τ_i (although it is quite possible that their variance varies across experiments either due to fatigue or learning), the estimation of the parameters of V presents no problems as (8.41) can be rewritten as:

$$\ddot{U}_i = V_i + (\epsilon_i - \tau_i) \tag{8.42}$$

and the normal estimation methodology may be employed. The problem comes in forecasting, because in that case we are interested in making estimates of U, and what we would get from applying this model are estimates of \ddot{U} provided the same distribution of errors apply in the design year. In other words:

... we are making estimates of relative preferences as expressed in a Stated Preference experiment rather than of what would occur in the market (Bates, 1988a).

The only way to get round this problem is to apportion the error between ϵ_i and τ_i , using both SP and RP data to estimate the models, and this is somewhat similar to the problem of using aggregate data in model estimation which we discuss in Chapter 9. Bates (1988a) notes that an understanding of the magnitude of τ_i is of crucial importance to the use of SP in forecasting. Only if it is insignificant in relation to ϵ_i , could the estimated model be used directly to give forecasts. This calls for special care in the design of the SP experiments to reduce respondent fatigue, enhance realism, prevent policy-response bias and minimise self-selectivity bias. However the problem remains normally serious and so current practice recommends mixed estimation with RP data whenever possible (see Bradley and Daly 1997).

8.7.2.5 Model Estimation with Generalised Choice Data

In the case of generalised or extended choice surveys the respondent is allowed to express degrees of confidence in her choices. If conventional Logit modelling is used

two models can be estimated, one including only the 'definitely choose A' and another including also the 'probably choose A' and the results compared for goodness-of-fit and parameter significance.

Alternatively, one can research more closely what is the best transformation of the semantic scale into a numerical one, in the sense of producing the best possible models. Several practitioners have used the following symmetric scale: $R_1 = 2.197$, $R_2 = 0.847$, $R_3 = 0.000$, $R_4 = -0.847$, $R_5 = -2.197$, which corresponds to the Berkson-Theil transformation of the following choice probabilities: 0.1, 0.3, 0.5, 0.7, 0.9 (see for example the review in Bates and Roberts 1983) and it has become almost standard practice in transport circles. However, this is not necessarily the most 'appropriate' scale for any given study and it may be important to investigate if scale selection has really a significant effect on the analysis' results. In fact, Garrido (1992) shows that depending on the values of the option attributes and socioeconomic characteristics of the individuals, it is possible to generate large differences in coefficient ratios (such as the subjective value of time) using different scales.

Example 8.9: A group of staff and students participated in a generalised choice SP experiment comparing two options in the following context: a morning trip from home to work (about 10 km away), involving a choice between bus and light rail (an option which does not exist today). For simplicity the experimental design considered only four attributes:

- Travel Cost (varying at three levels)
- Travel Time (varying at two levels)
- Walking Distance (varying at three levels)
- Waiting Time, estimated as half of the public transport headway (varying at two levels)

Thus we had a $3^2 \times 2^2$ factorial design and since we were looking for main effects only, we just required nine options (Master Plan 3, columns 1, 2, 7, 8; see Kocur *et al.* 1982). The following table shows the attribute differences (instead of their absolute values) between the two options; the design (in terms of the options offered) was based on combinations of such differences. This implicitly assumes the resulting model will be generic (e.g. same coefficient for in-vehicle time for each mode) but reduces the size of the design.

Bue attribute minue	Attribute Level Difference				
LRT Attribute	Low	Medium	High		
Travel cost (\$)	-10	60	80		
In-vehicle time (min)	15	25	na		
Walking distance (blocks)	-7	-3	0		
Headway (min)	-3	2	na		

Consider now the four probability scales defined in the following table:

	Scale 1	Scale 2	Scale 3	Scale 4
	0.100	0.010	0.300	0.200
R_2	0.300	0.400	0.450	0.400
\mathbf{R}_3	0.500	0.500	0.500	0.500
R_4	0.700	0.600 `	0.850	0.880
R_5	0.900	0.990	0.950	0.970

The next table presents SVT (i.e. coefficient ratios of the variables time and cost) derived from models estimated after applying the Berkson–Theil transformation to the four probability scales:

Value of Time	Scale 1	Scale 2	Scale 3	Scale 4
In-vehicle travel Waiting Walking	4.01 20.68 23.68	1.73 18.67 21.63	3.98 23.89 24.91	4.11 23.24 24.74
R ²	0.48	0.44	0.46	0.45

As can be seen, scale selection does indeed influence the modelling results. The SVT values do not only differ but belong to models with different goodness of fit to the data. Furthermore, the differences do not seem to depend on whether the scale is symmetrical or not; that is, although one could expect a symmetric scale (like scales 1 and 2) to produce more reasonable results, the fitted models and estimated SVT values reject this notion.

One way of avoiding the problem described above is to consider an approach not requiring the analyst to specify the numerical scale *a priori* in order to estimate the model. McKelvey and Zavoina (1975) developed an approach with this feature, called 'ordinal probit'; its theoretical underpinnings are summarised below.

Let Y_j be a variable representing the degree of preference of one option over another for individual j(j = 1, ..., n) in a situation presented on a rating experiment (i.e. if A and B are the pair of options compared, Y_j would represent how much is A preferable to B or vice- versa). Let us assume also that this variable satisfies the following linear model:

$$Y_j = \mathbf{X}_j \boldsymbol{\theta} + \epsilon_j \tag{8.43}$$

where \mathbf{X}_j is the K-dimensional vector of independent variables (e.g. attributes of the individuals and alternatives) for individual j; θ is a K-dimensional vector of model coefficients and ϵ_j is an error term distributed Normal with zero mean and covariance matrix $\sigma^2 \mathbf{I}$, where \mathbf{I} represents the identity matrix.

However, the actual value of Y_j cannot be measured with the measurement techniques available; it is only possible to observe an ordinal version of this variable, say Z_j , which *does not* satisfy the linear model (8.43). Now, let us assume that the variable Z_j has M response categories, R_1, R_2, \ldots, R_M , and that these are related to the unobserv-

able variable Y_j as follows. Firstly, let us assume that $\mu_0, \mu_1, \ldots, \mu_M$, are M + 1 real numbers where:

$$\mu_0 = -\infty$$
$$\mu_M = +\infty$$

Besides, these numbers must also satisfy the following condition:

$$\mu_0 \leq \mu_1 \leq \ldots \leq \mu_{M-1} \leq \mu_M$$

such that:

$$Z_j \in R_m \Leftrightarrow \mu_{m-1} < Y_j \le \mu_m \quad \text{for} 1 \le j \le n \tag{8.44}$$

Now, as Z_j is ordinal it can be represented by a set of dummy variables:

$$Z_{jm} = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } Z_j \in R_m \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases} \quad \text{for } 1 \le j \le n, 1 \le m \le M$$

On the other hand, expressions (8.43) and (8.44) allow us to write the probability function of the observed dependent variable Z_j directly:

for
$$1 \le m \le M$$
 and $1 \le j \le n$

$$\mu_{m-1} < Y_j < \mu_m \Leftrightarrow \mu_{m-1} < \sum_{k=0}^K \theta_k X_{kj} + \epsilon_j < \mu_m$$
(8.45)

$$\Leftrightarrow \frac{\mu_{m-1} - \sum\limits_{k=0}^{K} \theta_k X_{kj}}{\sigma} < \frac{\epsilon_j}{\sigma} < \frac{\mu_m - \sum\limits_{k=0}^{K} \theta_k X_{kj}}{\sigma}$$

where X_{0j} takes the value of 1 (i.e. θ_0 is a specific constant). Now, as ϵ_j is distributed Normal, we can write:

$$\Pr(Z_{jm}=1) = \Pr(Z_j \in R_m) = \phi\left(\frac{\mu_m - \sum_{k=0}^K \theta_k X_{kj}}{\sigma}\right) - \phi\left(\frac{\mu_{m-1} - \sum_{k=0}^K \theta_k X_{kj}}{\sigma}\right) \quad (8.46)$$

where $\phi(\cdot)$ is the standard cumulative Normal function. Finally, it is important to note that any linear transformation of the unobservable variable Y_j applied to the series μ_m , yields exactly model (8.46). Thus, without loss of generality we can assume that $\mu_1 = 0$ and $\sigma = 1$ in order to identify the final model coefficients:

$$\Pr(Z_{jm} = 1) = \phi\left(\mu_m - \sum_{k=0}^{K} \theta_k X_{kj}\right) - \phi\left(\mu_{m-1} - \sum_{k=0}^{K} \theta_k X_{kj}\right)$$
(8.47)

The calibration problem consists of estimating the M + K - 1 coefficients $\mu_2, \ldots, \mu_{M-1}, \theta_0, \ldots, \theta_K$. More information about the model, its calibration process and some statistics associated with its development are given by McKelvey and Zavoina (1975), Terza (1985) and Johnson (1990), while Hensher (1991) and Ortúzar and Garrido (1994a) report applications of ordinal probit in the transport field.

If an ordinal probit estimation routine is not at hand, one can estimate the response scale during the model fitting process by effectively considering each value of the scale as an additional variable. In this case a coordinate search method is used, starting with the typical symmetric scale 1 in Example 8.9. The procedure consists simply of changing in turn each point of the scale (say R_i) by a small amount and estimating a linear regression model with the new values. The search continues until R^2 is maximised and the value of R_i is fixed. The procedure is repeated for each point of the scale (save for R_3 which is always kept as 0.5) in an iterative routine until a best fit is found in each case (that with the highest R^2). This process is repeated again to check for differences. Ortúzar and Garrido (1994a) found that the search never involved more than two iterations before convergence, but they have no proof that a global optimal solution may be found.

Scale	Initial	Students	Staff
R_1	0.1	0.284	0.228
R_2	0.3	0.286	0.278
R_3	0.5	0.500	0.500
$\tilde{R_4}$	0.7	0.714	0.722
R_5	0.9	0.900	0.842

Example 8.10: The following table shows the original symmetric scale and the scales found after performing the above 'optimal scale linear regression approach' on two samples for the rating experiment of Example 8.9.

The results suggest the possibility of testing if the original number of points in the semantic scale is appropriate. If only one value was used for the first two points of the scale in the optimal scale models (which appear strikingly close) it would be interesting to see what consequences this apparent loss of information brings about. On the plus side a four-point scale would have one parameter fewer to be estimated. The next table shows the optimal values of the new scale obtained when R_1 and R_2 are replaced by a single point R'_1 . In these scales, as in the previous ones, the probability value of R_3 was fixed to 0.5 as it corresponds to the point of indifference between both modes.

Scale	Students	Staff
R_1'	0.277	0.121
R_3	0.500	0.500
R_4	0.716	0.776
R_5	0.899	0.922

As can be seen, the scale values in both samples are further apart than in the previous table which suggests that no other point fusion would be necessary. Also, all values appear reasonable in relative terms, i.e. they correspond to increasing probability values from R'_1 to R_5 .

8.7.2.6 Interactions and Independence in SP Modelling

Next we consider two important problems. The first refers to a potential although seldom achieved advantage of the SP approach: the possibility of estimating models with non-linear utility functions. The reason for not doing this in practice has been typically one of convenience. SP experiments allowing the incorporation of interactions (and not just main effects) are more complex to design and analyse, and require data that is more difficult to collect.

The second problem relates to one of the most important attractions of the SP approach (the generation of multiple observations by each individual). It refers to the fact that almost every application in the last millennium considered the responses by a given individual not only independent of those given by the rest of the sample members, but also independent of each other. Although this problem received a little more attention at the end of the 1990s, it is still not well known outside the state-of-the-art research priesthood nor has it been solved in a satisfactory manner.

Interactions and Main Effects In discrete choice modelling many potential forms of the utility function can be transformed (e.g. even as a last resort using series approximations) into additive linear forms of the type:

$$V = \theta_1 X_1 + \theta_2 X_2 + \theta_3 X_1^2 + \theta_4 X_1 X_2 + \theta_5 X_1 X_2^3 + \theta_6 X_1 X_2 X_3$$

where X_i are attributes and θ_i are coefficients to be estimated. This function contains linear terms ($\theta_1 X_1$ and $\theta_2 X_2$), non-linear terms ($\theta_3 X_1^2$), interactions with linear effects ($\theta_4 X_1 X_2$ and $\theta_6 X_1 X_2 X_3$) and general interactions ($\theta_5 X_1 X_2^3$). The main effects can be defined as the response to passing to the next level of the variable when the rest of the attributes remain constant (all other things being equal); it is normally postulated that these are the main determinants of changes in choice. In fact, according to Louviere (1988b):

- The main effects explain 80% or more of the data variance.
- Two-term interactions rarely explain more than 2% or 3% of the variance
- Three-term interactions explain even smaller proportions of the data variance, normally of the order of 0.5% to 1% and rarely over 2% or 3%.
- Higher-order effects explain a minuscule proportion of the data variance.

For these reasons, only main effects are normally considered in practice. On the other hand, there seems to be a consensus that both interactions between more than two variables as well as interactions incorporating non-linear effects should be insignificant. Therefore, only two-term interactions are in a kind of limbo and require more attention. Note that if interactions are actually insignificant, a model incorporating only main effects will allow us to obtain precise measurements of individual preferences. However, if the interactions are significant and are not included in the utility specification, their effects will be erroneously attributed to the simple variables (Kocur *et al.* 1982). Notwithstanding, and as we will see below, it may happen that when certain interactions are included, their effects dominate that of certain individual variables to the extent that the latter are left out of the regression (i.e. the variable may end up with a non-significant coefficient or with a counterintuitive sign).

The cost of allowing interactions in the experimental design is that it becomes more complex (i.e. it requires respondents to evaluate a higher number of hypothetical situations). In fact, if the numbers of attributes and their variation levels are not kept to a minimum, the design may turn out to be impractical. As we will see, the best solution in this case is to use block designs where fractions of the total number of hypothetical situations are presented to subsamples of the population of interest. The assumption is that consistent models will be obtained when the total number of responses is considered. To ensure compatible answers the size of each subsample should guarantee that its socio-economic characteristics are representative; although a minimum of 30 members per group has been suggested in the literature (Kocur *et al.* 1982), this size seems to be rather low in practice, as we will see.

Example 8.11: An SP rating experiment using a five-point semantic scale was designed to study choice between car-alone and car-pool for campus students (Ortúzar *et al.* 2000c). After extensive piloting, the following attributes were selected:

- *Daily travel time*: this was always higher for car-pool as the student providing the car on the day needed to collect the members of the group in the morning and take them back home in the afternoon.
- Weekly travel cost: associated to fuel consumption and estimated on the basis of information about travel distance and type of car (in some cases this value included a parking charge); this was always smaller for car-pool as drivers did not need to use their cars every day of the week in this case.
- *Waiting time*: associated to sharing the trip with a group in the case of car-pool; waiting occurs because the proposed car-pool system implies the complete group arriving at and leaving the campus at the same time, and not all exit hours coincide; note that this time may be used in other activities, because both its duration and day of occurrence are known in advance, given the fixed university schedules.

The attribute levels were defined on the basis of differences between travelling by car and by car-pool. Two levels were used in the case of travel time (i.e. 10 and 20 min more that in the case of car-pool); four levels in the case of travel cost (i.e. three-quarters and half the cost of the car in the case of car-pool, and 25% and 40% more than that cost if a parking charge was included), and three levels for waiting time. In this last case the levels were determined based on the possibility that the group members would not coincide in their lectures. So, waiting times of zero, 30 min (i.e. one member needed to do a small errand) and 90 min (i.e. the extent of a complete lecture module) were considered. With this, 16 hypothetical situations are needed to estimate main effects only and 24 if two-term interactions are included (Kocur *et al.* 1982). Given these numbers, block designs should be used in both cases. In fact, we tested using 16 options directly but found that this confused or bored respondents, leading to too many inconsistencies, confirming the findings of Carson *et al.* (1994).

To model we first looked at the expected signs of the interaction terms (given the special characteristics of the competing options), concluding that their most appropriate definition was as follows:

• T*C represents interaction between the ratios of travel time and cost by both modes; positive coefficient:

$$T^*C = \frac{\text{Travel time}^{\text{car}} \text{ Cost}^{\text{cp}}}{\text{Travel time}^{\text{cp}} \text{ Cost}^{\text{car}}}$$

• W*T represents interaction between the car-pool waiting time and the ratio of travel time by both modes: negative coefficient:

$$W^*T = Waiting time^{cp} \frac{Travel time^{cp}}{Travel time^{car}}$$

• W*C represents interaction between the car-pool waiting time and the ratio of travel cost by both modes: negative coefficient:

$$W^*C = Waiting time^{cp} \frac{Cost^{cp}}{Cost^{car}}$$

Table 8.7 presents two ordinal probit specifications, the best model and the preferred model. As can be seen only the variables Sex (dummy which takes the value of

Attributes (t-ratios)	Best model	Preferred model
Car-specific constant	1.65418 (9.89)	1.68808 (10.17)
Travel time (min)	-0.00311 (-4.57)	-0.00343 (-5.30)
Waiting time (min)	-0.00363 (-1.53)	_
Cost/g (min)	-0.06729 (-7.54)	-0.06930
Sex	0.11021	0.11372
Car-pool inertia	(1.92) -0.40907 (-6.57)	(1.98) -0.41113 (-6.61)
T*C	0.70067 (9.67)	0.73763 (10.73)
W*T	-0.00629 (-2.11)	-0.01038 (-8.04)
W*C	-0.00124 (-3.23)	-0.00157 (-4.92)
R^2	0.543	0.541
Sample size	1640	1640

 Table 8.7
 Ordinal probit model considering interactions

one for males) and Waiting time are not significant at the 95% level in the first model; however, if the latter is removed (because its effect is considered by the strong interaction terms) the model improves. The inertia dummy takes the value of one if the respondent was a current car-pool user and g is the expenditure rate, i.e. the ratio between income and free time; see for example Jara-Díaz and Ortúzar (1989)

In order to verify the relative importance of the interactions in the utility function, the product of the average value of each normalised variable and its coefficient was calculated. This revealed that the interactions were undoubtedly important, especially T*C. This procedure was confirmed by calculating the elasticity of the probability of choosing car for various changes in the attribute values (Ortúzar *et al.* 2000c).

The Problem of Repeated Observations An important feature of SP data is that multiple observations are obtained per respondent. The problem is that the current state of practice assumes they are independent, leading to the concept of pseudo-individuals. Clearly, this hypothesis cannot be valid but little is known about its effects in the estimated models. For many years it was hoped and believed that the problem was bounded to obtaining upward biased values of the *t*-ratios associated to the estimated parameters. In this way the solution consisted of proposing correction factors for the resulting *t*-ratios such as the inverse of the fourth root of the number of observations per individual (i.e. the number 1/1.73 for the classical design with nine hypothetical situations). This had the same effect of incrementing the critical value for significance testing at the 95% level from 1.96 to 3.39 (Gálvez 1989).

Over the past few years more interesting approaches have been proposed and partially tested. For example, Cirillo *et al.* (2000) proposed the use of resampling techniques, such as bootstrap and jackknife (Shao and Tu 1995), that could be appropriate if it is not possible to obtain an unbiased estimator of a statistic and its variance analytically. Cirillo *et al.* (2000) found that jackknife-estimated parameters did not vary much (with respect to those estimated assuming independence) and that the *t*ratios diminished, as expected, although not as much as using the simple correction factor mentioned above. The bootstrap results were similar but had more noise, particularly for low-resampling strategies.

Ortúzar *et al.* (2000c) tested the bootstrap and jackknife methods (with all their variations in resampling) for four different samples. Perhaps the most interesting finding was that the parameter values remained practically identical to those estimated with the traditional approach for both methods in all cases. However, their standard errors varied inconsistently; they correctly increased in three cases but decreased in the other. They extensively checked the samples for either outliers or peculiarities in the originally estimated values and found nothing special. Thus, they were forced to conclude that the applicability of these techniques in solving the problem of repeated observations must be put under further scrutiny.

Outwerslot and Rietveld (1996), and independently Abdel-Aty *et al.* (1997), suggest decomposing the total error ε in a random utility model into two mutually

exclusive parts: an individual-specific effect that distributes independently among individuals (η_{it}) , and an observation-specific effect (μ_{it}) which distributes independent among individuals and observations. With this, the error term formulation is given by:

$$\varepsilon_{it} = \eta_i + \mu_{it}$$

leading to a multiple integral which is hard to evaluate. If there are N individuals and T observations per person, a T-variate integral must be evaluated N times. To avoid this problem, Outwerslot and Rietveld (1996) use a minimum distance method proposed by Chamberlain (1984). This considers dividing the sample into T randomly selected independent subsamples containing only one observation per person. The coefficients of the models estimated for each subsample are then used in a rather complex algorithm to obtain the final model parameters and their variances. Contrary to expectations, Outwerslot and Rietveld (1996) found that the parameters of their probit model were different to those of the classic method (although less than 27%) but the *t*-ratios remained practically invariant.

Yen *et al.* (1998) developed a method to treat this problem using a generalised dynamic version of the ordinal probit model, which allows one to incorporate a measure of the correlation between the responses of a given individual. Unfortunately, they were not interested in making comparisons, so we do not know whether there are differences between their estimations and those obtained with a standard application of ordinal probit. More recently it has been proposed that estimation can be handled by a mixed logit model, such as (8.32), in this case.

Example 8.12: Four data banks were used by Ortúzar et al. (2000c) to test the method of Outwerslot and Rietveld (1996). The first step is to estimate a matrix of partial taste parameters θ_i , corresponding to the T subsamples where each individual has exactly one observation; this requires correcting the data in order to guarantee this (recall that some observations are usually eliminated in the consistency tests). An unforeseen problem was that the process might generate samples with not enough observations to estimate a model in some cases. The second step is to estimate the minimum distance (MD) parameters based on the previous ones; the complete procedure, which is rather complex as discussed above, was implemented in Gauss.

Model parameters for the corrected data banks were also estimated using the traditional approach. It was found that most values decreased, and in some cases considerably, in the MD approach but sometimes they increased. With respect to the t-ratios it was found that in general they decreased as expected, but not always and particularly in the case of the specific constants. Table 8.8 summarises these findings.

Ortúzar *et al.* (2000c) also tested the null hypothesis that correlation among pseudoindividuals had no effect in model estimation using an ad hoc χ^2 test (Chamberlain 1984). It was found that it could not be rejected at the 95% level for the interurban mode choice samples, but was clearly rejected for the other two samples.

Coefficient (t-ratios)	Traditiona	l approach	Minimum dist	ance method
Interurban mode choice	,			
(a) With access to car				~
Train constant	1.5468	(4.75)	1.5357	(6.81)
Fare	-0.0020	(-18.04)	-0.0017	(-9.57)
Travel time	-0.0235	(-4.00)	-0.0171	(-3.62)
Headway	-0.0256	(-2.83)	-0.0284	(-3.50)
(b) Without access to car				
Train constant	1.6547	(6.58)	1.5028	(9.87)
Fare	-0.0018	(-22.47)	-0.0017	(-11.73)
Travel time	-0.0146	(-3.24)	-0.0132	(-3.92)
Headway	-0.0255	(-3.76)	-0.0216	(-3.75)
Urban mode choice				
Light rail constant	0.5922	(2.30)	0.4843	(3.15)
Travel cost	-0.0214	(-9.98)	-0.0107	(-5.94)
Travel time	-0.0506	(-4.14)	-0.0233	(-2.56)
Headway	-0.0765	(-2.85)	-0.0321	(-2.43)
Walking time	-0.3445	(-14.26)	-0.1983	(-10.44)
Interurban route choice				
B-road constant	-0.2348	(-1.51)	-0.3689	(-2.91)
Toll	-0.0016	(-13.45)	-0.0012	(-8.81)
Travel time	-0.0621	(-5.64)	-0.0337	(-4.27)
Distance	-0.0366	(-5.32)	-0.0495	(-8.41)

Table 8.8	Comparison o	f minimum	distance an	d traditiona	l estimation	results
-----------	--------------	-----------	-------------	--------------	--------------	---------

8.7.2.7 Model Estimation with Mixed SP and RP Data

Consider the MNL model (7.9) and the inverse relation that its parameter β has with the single standard deviation σ of the Gumbel residuals ϵ . This relation explains why it is not correct to postulate the same error distribution for estimation and forecasting as mentioned above; the near and extreme right hand side expressions in (8.41) should yield different values for β . This produces 'scale' differences on the parameters and if such equality is improperly assumed we might finish estimating pseudo utilities instead of 'true' utilities. To avoid this problem we need to adjust the SP data to actual behaviour, exploiting the advantages of the RP data in this sense, and estimating the parameters θ jointly.

In econometrics the estimation of models with different data sources is called 'mixed estimation'. Often these data are divided into two sets: *primary* and *secondary* data. The primary data provide direct information about the main modelling parameters. The secondary data provide additional (indirect) information about the parameters. For example, in discrete choice modelling the primary data could be information coming

from a survey at the disaggregate level, and the secondary one could be data coming from an aggregate survey. In our case RP data constitute the primary set, since these data capture the actual behaviour of the individuals, and SP data constitute the secondary set. We will use the framework developed by Ben Akiva and Morikawa (1990). This framework postulates that the difference between the errors in RP and SP may be represented as a function of the variances of each type of error ϵ and η . This can be written as follows:

$$\sigma_{\epsilon}^2 = \mu^2 \sigma_{\eta}^2 \tag{8.48}$$

where μ is an unknown scale coefficient. This leads to the following utility functions for a certain alternative A_i :

$$U_i^{\text{RP}} = \boldsymbol{\theta} \mathbf{X}_i^{\text{RP}} + \boldsymbol{\alpha} \mathbf{Y}_i^{\text{RP}} + \epsilon_i$$

$$\mu U_i^{\text{SP}} = \mu (\boldsymbol{\theta} \mathbf{X}_i^{\text{SP}} + \boldsymbol{\phi} \mathbf{Z}_i^{\text{SP}} + \eta_i)$$
(8.49)

where α, ϕ and θ are parameters to be estimated; X^{RP} and X^{SP} are attributes (of both alternatives and individuals) at the RP and SP levels respectively. Y^{RP} and Z^{SP} are attributes which only belong to the RP or SP sets respectively (notice that vector X is present in both types of data).

The consideration of the utility functions (8.49) allows to homogenise the type of error as multiplying the SP parameters by μ makes the associated stochastic error to have the same variance as the corresponding RP error. We would normally expect the SP data to have more noise than the RP data; therefore it is sensible to expect that μ should take values between zero and one. If this is not the case, it may be assumed that the RP data is more noisy and this can be tested re-estimating a model with the converse structure. Thus, assuming that both stochastic errors have a Gumbel distribution with zero mean but with a different variance, the choice probabilities would be given by the following expression (Morikawa *et al.* 1992):

$$P_{i}^{\text{RP}} = \frac{e^{(\theta \mathbf{X}_{i}^{\text{RP}} + \alpha \mathbf{Y}_{i}^{\text{RP}})}}{\sum_{j} e^{(\theta \mathbf{X}_{i}^{\text{RP}} + \alpha \mathbf{Y}_{j}^{\text{RP}})}}$$

$$P_{i}^{\text{SP}} = \frac{e^{\mu(\theta \mathbf{X}_{i}^{\text{SP}} + \phi \mathbf{Z}_{i}^{\text{SP}})}}{\sum_{i} e^{\mu(\theta \mathbf{X}_{i}^{\text{SP}} + \phi \mathbf{Z}_{i}^{\text{SP}})}}$$
(8.50)

from these expressions it is possible to obtain the following joint likelihood function:

$$L(\mathbf{\theta}, \mu, \mathbf{\alpha}, \mathbf{\phi}) = \left(\prod_{n=1}^{N^{\text{RP}}} \prod_{A_i \in \mathbf{A}(n)} P_{iq}^{\text{RP}}\right) * \left(\prod_{n=1}^{N^{\text{SP}}} \prod_{A_i \in \mathbf{A}(n)} P_{iq}^{\text{SP}}\right)$$
(8.51)

which should be maximised to yield the parameter estimates.

Expression (8.51) is a non-linear function because μ is multiplying not only the attributes but also the SP parameters. So, the estimation procedure is simply an

operational research problem. One approach to solve this problem is to apply a software especially designed to deal with non-linear likelihood functions directly. However, this type of computational package is often scarce; therefore it would be very useful to find a technique that allows us to estimate these models through the more easily available programs developed for discrete choice analysis. We can mention at least two well founded methods to do this task: simultaneous estimation (Bradley and Daly 1997) and sequential estimation (Ben Akiva and Morikawa 1990).

Sequential estimation method This method has the advantage of allowing the use of ordinary logit or probit estimation software. The algorithm is as follows:

Step 1 Estimate the SP model according to (8.49) in order to obtain the estimators of $\mu\theta$ and $\mu\phi$. Then, define a new variable:

$$\hat{V}_i^{\text{RP}} = \mu \boldsymbol{\theta} \mathbf{X}_i^{\text{RP}} \tag{8.52}$$

Step 2 Estimate the following RP model with the new variable included, in order to estimate the parameters λ and α :

$$U_i^{\rm RP} = \lambda \hat{V}_i^{\rm RP} + \alpha \mathbf{Y}_i^{\rm RP} + \epsilon_i \tag{8.53}$$

where $\lambda = 1/\mu$.

Step 3 Multiply X^{SP} and Z^{SP} by μ to obtain a modified SP data set. Pool the RP data and the modified SP data and then estimate the two models jointly.

Simultaneous estimation method This method, developed by Bradley and Daly (1997), consists of constructing an artificial tree which has twice as many alternatives as there are in reality. Half of these are labelled RP alternatives, the other half are SP alternatives. The utility functions are U^{RP} and U^{SP} (see (8.49)). As indicated in Figure 8.3, the RP alternatives are placed just below the root of the tree; however, the SP alternatives are each placed in a single-alternative nest. For an RP observation, the SP alternatives





are set unavailable and the choice is modelled as in a standard logit model. For an SP observation, the RP alternatives are set unavailable and the choice is modelled by a nested (tree) logit structure. For the SP observations, the mean utility of each of the dummy composite alternatives is computed as usual (see Daly 1987):

$$V^{\rm COMP} = \mu \log \sum e^{V^{\rm SP}} \tag{8.54}$$

where the sum is taken over all of the alternatives in the nest corresponding to the composite alternative and

$$V^{\rm SP} = U^{\rm SP} - \eta = \boldsymbol{\theta} \mathbf{X}^{\rm SP} + \boldsymbol{\phi} \mathbf{Z}^{\rm SP}$$
(8.55)

is simply the measured part of the SP utility. Then, because each nest contains only one alternative in this specification,

$$V^{\text{COMP}} = \mu V^{\text{SP}} = \mu \boldsymbol{\theta} \mathbf{X}^{\text{SP}} + \mu \boldsymbol{\phi} \mathbf{Z}^{\text{SP}}$$
(8.56)

we have exactly the form required as long as the value of μ is constrained to be the same for each of the dummy alternatives. Since the dummy composite alternatives are placed just below the root of the tree, as are the RP alternatives, a standard estimation procedure will ensure that μ is estimated to obtain uniform variance at this level. This artificial construction does not require the usual consistency assumptions for nested logit models that μ should not exceed one, because the individuals are not modelled as choosing from the whole choice set. However, as noted before, the value of μ may be taken as providing an indication of which data set is more accurate. It is also interesting to mention that there is a third alternative to deal with mixed RP/SP estimation, slightly more complex than the two treated here, but with the advantage of being a bit more general (Swait and Louviere 1993; Swait *et al.* 1994). The interested reader is referred to these articles for further information.

To end this review, let us note that Ben Akiva and Morikawa (1997) considered case studies providing empirical evidence of state dependence between SP on revealed preferences and serial correlation between RP and SP data. They also found that SP methods may provide biased parameter estimates if SP data contains implicit information of revealed preferences; the bias shown in that case study was of serious concern because the key attribute (increase in high-grade-car trains) had an incorrect sign on the coefficient. Two methods were recommended to correct the bias.

The first one is to include *inertia* dummies that represent actual choices in the SP model. Such dummies absorb unobserved factors related to preference of certain alternatives over others; consequently, the remaining error term is less correlated with explanatory variables and the coefficient estimates will not be as biased. The second is to consider serial correlation between the error terms of the RP and SP models. Including the inertia dummies at the same time is effective to deal with the state dependence. Their method also deals with serial correlation within repeated responses in the SP data, a problem we discussed in section 8.7.2.6.

Example 8.13: Consider again the experiment described in Example 8.9. Apart from the SP data, information was also collected on the choices actually made by the

participants, their socioeconomic characteristics and the LOS of the RP alternatives in their choice set. Mixed models were estimated with both approaches just described. Their final specification considered the variables *Travel cost, In-vehicle time* and *Waiting time* as common attributes in both data sets (i.e. the vector X defined above); the variables *Walking time, Age* and an *LRT-specific constant* were considered as exclusive SP attributes, and a *Bus-specific constant* as an exclusive RP attribute (i.e. vectors Y and Z defined before). Table 8.9 shows the parameters obtained for each pure model, that is, taking the RP and SP data sets separately. The table also presents subjective values (SV) of time computed in the standard fashion (Gaudry *et al.* 1989).

Attribute	SP Model	RP Model
Travel cost (US\$)	-0.8840	-1.1900
	(-7.7)	(-3.8)
In-vehicle travel time (min)	-0.0621	-0.0879
	(-6.2)	(-3.2)
Walking time (min)	-0.1583	na
1 m	(-12.0)	
Age	-0.0434	
Waiting time (min)	-0.0926	-0.1260
	(-2.0)	(-2.4)
PT constant	-0.5410	1.1100
	(-1.7)	(2.8)
SV of travel time (US\$/h)	4.21	4.43
	(4.9)	(2.4)
SV of walking time (US\$/h)	10.74	na
	(6.6)	r
SV of waiting time (US\$/h)	6.29	6.35
	(1.9)	(2.0)
$ar{ ho}^2$	0.17	0.12
Sample size	1589	201

Table 8.9 Parameters of the pure models

We can observe that all parameters have the correct sign and that most of them are statistically significant (t- statistics are shown in brackets) at the 95% level. Although the SP parameters have higher t-ratios than the corresponding RP parameters, this does not necessarily imply that they actually are more significant because the sample size is different (1589 SP versus 201 RP observations); remember also that the value of t in SP just gives a threshold for significance but not its exact value. The RP model has no walking time parameter because the RP data set did not contain this attribute. The age parameter turned out to be not significant. Regarding the general goodness of fit of each model, we can observe that the ρ^2 of both models is relatively high. The value of travel time is similar (and significant) in both models; the value of waiting time, however, presents higher differences.

Table 8.10 shows the parameters obtained for the mixed models using both approaches. Again all the parameters have a correct sign and most are significantly different from

zero at the 95% level. We can observe that the estimated scale coefficient μ is lower than one (as expected) and highly significant, confirming the hypothesis that the SP data has more noise than the RP data. Notice also that the ratio between the common parameters of SP and RP in Table 8.9 (i.e. vector X) fluctuates between 0.6 and 0.74, which is consistent with the value of μ stemming from both approaches (Ortúzar and Garrido 1993).

There is a great similarity in the values of each corresponding parameter in Table 8.10. This confirms empirically that both mixed estimation approaches produce consistent estimates. However, the sequential method yields parameters with higher t-statistics. This may be due to the fact that the simultaneous estimation method uses the same sample size to estimate (jointly) more parameters. The general goodness of fit is also higher in the sequential approach, which is slightly surprising.

All the subjective values of time, in both tables, are significantly different from zero at he 95% confidence level. Besides, they are quite similar between themselves (including the corresponding values in the SP and RP models, which is not usual). In fact, large differences have been observed in previous studies; for example Bradley and Daly (1997) obtained differences between SP–SV versus mixed model–SV and RP–SV versus mixed model–SV of up to 48.6% and 57.8% respectively.

Attribute	Sequential method	Simultaneous method
Travel cost (US\$)	-1.2580	-1.2580
In-vehicle travel time (min)	(-8.4) -0.0912 (-7.8)	(-4.3) -0.0921 (-4.2)
Walking time (min)	-0.2286	-0.2261
Waiting time (min)	(-12.9) -0.1353 (-3.1)	(-3.8) -0.1423 (-3.0)
Age	-0.0596	-0.0627
LRT constant	(-6.9) -0.4377	-0.7377
Bus constant	(-1.6)	(-1.6) 1.143 (2.2)
μ	0.686 (4.9)	(5.5) 0.694 (4.0)
SV of travel time (US\$/h)	4.35	4.39
SV of walking time (US\$/h)	10.98	(3.0) 10.78 (2.8)
SV of waiting time (US\$/h)	6.45 (2.9)	6.79 (2.5)
$\bar{ ho}^2$	0.175	0.165
Sample size	1790	1790

Table 8.10 Parameters of the mixed models

Stated preference has achieved a certain maturity but it is still an area in constant development. It has been accepted by academics and practitioners (sometimes too easily) as a useful approach to extend the tool-kit of travel behaviour analysis. The interested reader is advised of the existence of several publications solely concerned with SP methods (Bates 1988b; Louviere 1992; Hensher 1994b; Ortúzar 2000; Pearmain *et al.* 1991) and an excellent book that has just appeared (Louviere *et al.* 2000). These should be consulted for further information, as a worrying problem caused by the success of this approach is an ever growing number of badly designed applications which can only ruin the reputation of even the best methodologies.

EXERCISES

8.1 Consider the following mode choice model:

$$V_{1} = \theta_{1}t_{1} + \theta_{3}c_{1} + \theta_{4}Nc + \theta_{7}$$
$$V_{2} = \theta_{1}t_{2} + \theta_{2}e_{2} + \theta_{5}c_{2} + \theta_{8}$$
$$V_{3} = \theta_{1}t_{3} + \theta_{2}e_{3} + \theta_{6}c_{3}$$

where t_k is in-vehicle travel time, e_k is access time, c_k is cost divided by income and Nc is the number of cars in the household.

- (a) Indicate which variables are generic, which are specific and what is the real meaning of θ_7 and θ_8 .
- (b) Discuss the implications of having obtained the following values during model estimation:

 $\theta_1 = -0.115$ $\theta_2 = -0.207$ $\theta_3 = -0.301$ $\theta_4 = 1.730$ $\theta_5 = 0.476$ $\theta_6 = -0.301$ $\theta_7 = -1.250$ $\theta_8 = 2.513$

8.2 During specification searches you obtained the set of mode choice models for car (1), bus (2) and underground (3), shown in the table below; the units of time and cost/ income are minutes, sex is a dummy variable which takes the value of 1 for males and 0 for females; EMU is the expected maximum utility of the transit nest (bus-underground).

- (a) Indicate which model you prefer explaining very clearly why.
- (b) The sample you used for estimation comprised 1000 individuals having all alternatives available. If 250 choose car, 600 choose bus and the rest underground, compute l*(0), the log-likelihood value for the equally likely model, and l*(C), the log-likelihood for the constants only model.

Exercises

٠	Coefficient (t-ratio)			
Variable (option entered)	MNL-1	MNL-2	HL-1	HL-2
Car time (1)	-0.112 (-6.10)	_	-0.114 (-6.00)	- ,
Transit time (2,3)	0.006 (1.25)	_	-0.001 (-0.94)	·
Travel time (1–3)		-0.071 (-3.34)	- -	-0.083 (-3.60)
Cost/income (1-3)	-0.031 (-2.56)	-0.040 (-3.52)	-0.035 (-2.83)	-0.033 (-3.10)
No. of cars (1)	1.671 (4.21)	1.823 (4.80)	1.764 (4.12)	1.965 (5.14)
Sex (2,3)	-0.752 (-1.87)	-0.776 (-1.98)	-0.739 (-2.01)	-0.701 (-1.83)
EMU	_		0.875 (5.12)	0.800 (13.4)
$ ho^2$	0.412	0.284	0.376	0.315

8.3 You were asked to estimate a multinomial logit (MNL) model and an independent probit (IP) model with the same data set; imagine (as it is not possible to estimate σ in practice) that you obtained the values shown in the following table:

Parameters	MNL	IP ·
$\begin{array}{c} \theta_1\\ \theta_2\\ \theta_3\\ \sigma^2 \end{array}$	1.285 -0.026 -0.123 Not applicable	1.698 0.034 0.162 2.870

Indicate whether these results appear to be consistent; if your answer is affirmative explain which is the cause of the differences. If your answer is negative, explain why.

8.4 While conducting an SP survey you asked three individuals to rank the three options whose attributes are given below:

Option	Travel time (min)	Fare (\$)
1. High speed train	30	10
2. Express train	40	. 8
3. Luxury Coach	60	5

 Individual
 Ranking

 1
 1, 2, 3

 2
 2, 3, 1

 3
 2, 1, 3

You are interested in estimating a MNL model with linear in the parameters utility function given by:

$$V_i = \theta_1 t_i + \theta_2 c_i$$

If you are told that $\theta_1 = -0.03$, find a maximum likelihood estimate for θ_2 . Discuss your results.

After completing the survey you obtained the following results:

9 Model Aggregation and Transferability

9.1 INTRODUCTION

The planning and evaluation of transport improvement projects requires models both to make forecasts and to examine their sensitivity with respect to changes in the values of key variables under the control of the analyst. The forecasts themselves normally need to be aggregate, i.e. to represent the behaviour of an entire population or market segment.

In many practical studies until the late 1990s, the models used have been of the classical aggregate four-stage form despite many (and often justified) criticisms about their inflexibility, inaccuracy and cost. One important reason for this persistence, apart from the familiarity (e.g. they have been considered accepted practice for many years) is that they offer a tool for the complete modelling process, from data collection through to the provision of forecasts of flows on links. This has not often been the case with disaggregate model approaches perhaps because the data necessary to make aggregate forecasts with them is not readily available (see the discussion by Daly and Ortúzar 1990).

In an econometric interpretation of demand models, the aggregation over *un-observable* factors (either attributes or personal characteristics) results in a probabilistic decision model and the aggregation over the *distribution* of observables results in the conventional aggregate or macro relations (Williams and Ortúzar 1982b). Cast in these terms, the difficulty of the aggregation problem depends on how the components of the system are described within the frame of reference employed by the modeller; it is this framework which will determine the degree of variability to be accounted for in a *causal* relation. To give an example, if the framework used by the analyst is that provided by the entropy-maximising approach we saw in Chapter 5, the explanation of the statistical dispersion in a given data set will be very different to that provided by another modeller using a random utility approach, even if they both finish with identical model functions; this *equifinality issue* is discussed by Williams (1981).

In the case of disaggregate random utility models the aggregation problem is how to obtain from data at the level of the individual, aggregate measures such as market shares of different modes, flows on links, and so on. This can be achieved in one of two ways, by having the process of aggregating individual data either before or after model estimation, as shown in Figure 9.1.



Figure 9.1 Alternative aggregation strategies

In the first case we have variations of the classical aggregate approach, which can be easily criticised for being inefficient in the use of the data, not accounting for their full variability and for risking statistical distortion such as the ecological fallacy discussed in section 7.1. The second approach answers most of the above criticisms; the question that remains is how exactly to perform the aggregation operation over the micro relations.

Daly and Ortúzar (1990) have studied the problem of aggregation of exogenous data in some depth. They concluded that in the case of models representing the behaviour of more than one individual (as is the case with the classical aggregate model) some degree of aggregation of the exogenous data is inevitable and the issue becomes one of to what extent greater accuracy (i.e. smaller zones) is desirable. However, when the model represents the behaviour of a single individual it is conceivable that exogenous data can be obtained and used separately for each traveller; therefore the issue is whether it is preferable on cost or other grounds to use less accurate data; their findings support the notion that the cost/accuracy trade-off is heavily dependent on context. For example, it is clear that for mode choice modelling and short-term forecasting the use of highly disaggregate data is desirable; however, the plot thickens considerably for other choice contexts and longer-term forecasting. The next two sections will consider aggregation bias and forecasting methods in greater detail.

9.2 AGGREGATION BIAS AND FORECASTING

Let us consider the multinomial logit (MNL) model (7.9) we derived in section 7.3 and the inverse relation (7.10) that its parameter β has with the single standard deviation σ

of the residuals ϵ . If we also consider the typical linear form (7.3) for the measurable utilities V it is easy to see that it is not possible to estimate β separately from the parameters θ ; in fact the calibration process will yield estimates

$$\boldsymbol{\phi} = \beta \,\boldsymbol{\theta} \tag{9.1}$$

which correspond to the marginal utilities θ deflated by σ .

We are interested in examining the effect of the manner in which the attributes x (or at least some of them) are calculated, measured or codified, on the estimated demand functions. As usual we will assume that the MNL model (7.9) is well specified (i.e. there are no taste variations or correlation problems).

Let us assume now that we replace one of the attributes, for example x_1 , by an aggregate estimate z_1 , where:

$$x_{1i} = z_{1i} + \tau_1 \tag{9.2}$$

and the τ_i are distributed Gumbel $(0, \sigma_{\tau})$; then replacing (7.3) and (9.2) in (7.2) we get:

$$U_i = \theta_1 z_{1i} + \sum_k \theta_k x_{ki} + \delta_i \tag{9.3}$$

where the error term δ_i has variance $(\theta_1^2 \sigma_\tau^2 + \sigma^2)$. In this case the coefficient estimates will not be

$$\phi_k = \frac{K\theta_k}{\sigma} \tag{9.4}$$

as before, where $K = \pi \sqrt{6}$, but

$$\psi_k = \frac{K\theta_k}{\sqrt{(\theta_1^2 \sigma_\tau^2 + \sigma^2)}} \tag{9.5}$$

that is to say, $\psi_k \leq \phi_k$, $\forall k$. This is normally known as *aggregation bias* and has led to the recommendation that use of average zonal variables for estimating disaggregate demand models should be avoided whenever possible (see for example Horowitz 1981a). The previous analysis may be extended to examine the consequences of this bias in forecasting, as in the following example taken from Gunn (1985a).

Example 9.1: Consider a choice situation modelled by an MNL model such as (7.9) and assume that attribute x_{1j} is doubled, *ceteris paribus*, for each option (including the distribution of the stochastic residuals). It is clear that neither θ nor σ would be affected if the model was re-estimated with a new data bank containing a consistent choice set; that is to say, the values ϕ from the original context would predict satisfactorily in the new context.

Consider now what would happen if after doubling x_{1j} , each of these values was replaced by its aggregate estimate z_{1j} (for example, the zonal average). In fact we would

obtain equation (9.3) again, but the variance of δ_i would now be $(\theta_1^2 4\sigma_{\tau}^2 + \sigma^2)$; in other words, if the model was re-estimated with the new data it would yield coefficients with expected value given by

$$\psi'_{k} = \frac{K\theta_{k}}{\sqrt{(\theta_{1}^{2}4\sigma_{\tau}^{2} + \sigma^{2})}}$$
(9.6)

that is $\psi_k > \psi'_k$ and the ψ would produce greater than normal predictions in these conditions. Alternatively, attribute reduction policies would imply underpredictions of the model calibrated with aggregate data (see Ortúzar and Ivelic 1987).

9.3 AGGREGATION METHODS

While a disaggregate model allows us to estimate individual choice probabilities, we are normally more interested in the prediction of aggregate travel behaviour. If the choice model was linear the aggregation process would be trivial, amounting only to replacing the average of the explanatory variables for the group in the disaggregate model equation; see for example the aggregation of household-based trip generation models in Chapter 4. However, if the model is non-linear, this method, called *naive aggregation*, will generally produce bias as shown in Figure 9.2. The correct aggregate probability for a group of two individuals A and B is $(P_A + P_B)/2$; the naive method yields the probability $P_C = P[(V_A + V_B)/2]$. As can be seen, if the model was linear both values would coincide.

Discrete choice models such as those we have discussed can be represented in general by:

$$P_{jq} = f_j(\mathbf{x}_q)$$



Figure 9.2 Bias of the naive aggregation method

where P_{jq} is the probability that individual q selects option A_j , \mathbf{x}_q is the set of variables influencing her decision, and f_j is the choice function for A_j (for example, the MNL).

For a population of Q individuals the aggregate proportion choosing A_j , according to the model, is the expected value (or enumeration) of the probabilities of each individual:

$$P_{jQ} = \frac{1}{Q} \sum_{q} f_j(\mathbf{x}_q) \tag{9.7}$$

Unfortunately this method requires a large data set and computational work. However, if we accept that the sample used to estimate the model is representative of the population, we can use (9.7) and refer to *sample enumeration*. This is a good practical method for moderate size choice sets and is excellent for mode choice models in shortterm predictions. However, the method is not so useful in the long term because it does not allow us to address overall contexts which are very different to that of the base year (it assumes that the distribution of the attributes will not differ from that of the sample in the future); it is also unable to produce aggregate zone-to-zone flows necessary for the estimation of demand at the link level.

To cope with these problems the *artificial sample* enumeration approach may be used (see Daly and Gunn 1986). An artificial sample is one in which personal characteristics of members of existing households, believed to be representative of the population of the study area, are matched with locational characteristics of a number of locations also believed to be typical of the area. Thus, the marginal distributions of both personal and locational characteristics are by construction typical of the study area; the approximation made is that the joint distribution of these characteristics can be represented by the product of the two marginals.

Given suitable networks, zoning systems and planning data, the marginal distributions of locations can be those of actual locations in the study area (details of their accessibility to available destinations are needed); if the locations are distributed over the whole of the study area, we can be reasonably confident of overall representativity in large samples (see Gunn 1985b).

For personal characteristics the following steps are needed to achieve realism:

- 1. Actual households' members are drawn at random from a large nationally representative data set (e.g. a census).
- 2. For each zone of the study area, different expansion factors are found for each of these households such that the expanded sample corresponds as closely as possible to known or forecast aggregate totals (i.e. of variables such as numbers of workers, numbers of individuals by sex and age grouping, etc.).
- 3. The expansion factors, or more commonly the number of households in each group, are chosen such that the overall distribution of households in terms of a given stratification (say size, number of workers and age of head of household) is not too different from the overall national average (note that when classifying data in this form there are several impossible strata, e.g. households of size 1 with more than 1 worker). To achieve this it may be appropriate to minimise an objective function such as the following:

$$S(N_i) = \sum_k W_k \left[\sum_i (X_{ik} N_i - Y_k)^2 \right] + \sum_i (N_i - R_i)^2$$
(9.8)

where N_i is the required number of households in stratum *i*; W_k is a weight chosen to increase or decrease the importance of the fit to the *k*th variable (e.g. number of workers, number of males between 18 and 65, etc.); X_{ik} is the average value of variable *k* for household stratum *i*; Y_k is the average (observed) value of variable *k* for (each zone of) the study area; and R_i the number of households in stratum *i* in the base-year sample. Various other constraints can be put on the process, as discussed by Gunn (1985b).

The artificial sample replicates the population of each zone of the study area; thus aggregate forecasts can simply be obtained by applying the enumeration method to these data.

Another practical method is known as the *classification approach*, which consists in approximating (9.7) by a finite number of relatively homogeneous classes, as in:

$$P_{jQ} = \sum_{c} f_j(\mathbf{X}_c) Q_c / Q \tag{9.9}$$

where \mathbf{X}_c is the mean of the variable set vector for subgroup c and Q_c/Q the proportion of individuals in the subgroup.

The accuracy of the method depends on the number of classes c and their selection criteria (in the limit it equals the naive method, when the number of subgroups c = 1, and the enumeration method, when c = Q). Good methods to define the classes have been reported (McFadden and Reid 1975) and the approach is recommended for cases where sample enumeration is not appropriate (Koppelman 1976).

An obvious method to define classes is to use as market segmenting variables those that present the greatest variance, or those which limit in some way the available choice set of each individual. Thus in the mode choice case good variables are the number of cars per household and family income.

9.4 MODEL UPDATING OR TRANSFERANCE

9.4.1 Introduction

During the 1980s a substantial body of literature emerged with empirical evidence about the stability (or, in most cases, lack of it) of parameters of disaggregate travel demand models, across space, cultures and time (see for example Gunn *et al.* 1985; Koppelman and Wilmott 1982; Koppelman *et al.* 1985a, b). The reasons were simple: firstly, evidence of stable values of estimated parameters could provide a direct indication of model validity; secondly, a model that is not stable over time is likely to produce inaccurate predictions; finally, and not less importantly, transferable models should allow for more cost-effective analyses of transport plans and policies. Because it is unrealistic to expect an operational model in the social sciences to be perfectly specified, it is quite obvious that any estimated model is in principle context dependent. For this reason, it is not very useful to look for perfect model stability and to consider model transferability in terms of equality of parameter values in different contexts (although many studies initially took this view; see Galbraith and Hensher 1982; Ortúzar 1986).

A more appropriate modern view considers model transferance as a practical approach to the problem of estimating a model for a study area with little resources or a small available sample. In this sense the model-transfer approach is based on the idea that estimated parameters from a previous study may provide useful information for estimating the same model in a new area, even when their true parameter values are not expected to remain the same. Now, as transferred models cannot be expected to be perfectly applicable in a new context, updating procedures to modify their parameters are needed so that they represent behaviour in the application context more accurately. Depending on the information available in the new environment, different updating procedures may be applied (see Ben Akiva and Bolduc 1987).

9.4.2 Methods to Evaluate Model Transferability

If we define transferability as the usefulness of a transferred model, information or theory in a new context, we can attempt to measure it by comparing the model parameters and, more interestingly, its performance in the two contexts. For this we will assume that we have estimated the parameters independently in the two contexts and that we would like to measure the errors involved in using the first model in the second context. The following tests and measures were used in such analyses in many practical studies (Galbraith and Hensher 1982; Koppelman and Wilmott 1982; Ortúzar *et al.* 1986).

9.4.2.1 Test of Model Parameter for Equality

To evaluate the absolute difference between coefficients of a given model estimated in two different contexts, the t^* -statistics may be used; thus, if (9.10) holds, the null hypothesis that this difference is 0 cannot be rejected at the 95% level:

$$t^* = \frac{\theta_i - \theta_j}{\sqrt{[(\theta_i/t_i)^2 + (\theta_j/t_j)^2]}} < 1.96$$
(9.10)

where θ denotes coefficients, t their t-ratios, i stands for the original context and j for the new context. Galbraith and Hensher (1982) recommend the application of this test only to parameters with low standard error (high t-ratio); otherwise, the t*-statistic may reject the alternative hypothesis (i.e. the parameters are different) even if they exhibit substantial differences.
9.4.2.2 Disaggregate Transferability Measures

These are based on the ability of a transferred model to describe individual observed choices in the new context and rely on measures of log-likelihood as those that were depicted in Figure 8.2. In addition we need to define $l_j^*(\theta_i)$ as the log of the likelihood that the observed data in the application context j were generated by the transferred model estimated in context i; note that we need to denote the previous measures as $l_j^*(\theta_j)$, $l_j^*(C)$ and $l_j^*(0)$ respectively. Figure 9.3 shows the expected relation among these values.

A natural measure of the transferability of a model estimated in context *i* for the application in context *j*, is the difference in log-likelihood (i.e. likelihood ratio) between this model and one originally estimated in context *j*: $-\{l_j^*(\theta_i) - l_j^*(\theta_j)\}$. This measure has been used to build two specific indices of transferability:

1. Transferability test statistics (TTS), defined by Atherton and Ben Akiva (1976) as twice the difference in log-likelihood identified above:

$$TTS = -2\{l_i^*(\theta_i) - l_i^*(\theta_j)\}$$
(9.11)

This statistic is distributed χ^2 with degrees of freedom equal to the number of model parameters, under the assumption that the parameter vector of the transferred model is fixed. The test is not symmetric; therefore it is both possible and reasonable to accept transferability in one direction, between a pair of contexts, but reject it in the other direction.

2. Transfer index (TI), which describes the degree to which the log-likelihood of the transferred model exceeds a null or reference model (such as the market shares model), relative to the improvement provided by a model developed in the new context. It is defined by Koppelman and Wilmott (1982) as:

$$\mathrm{TI}_{j}(\theta_{i}) = \frac{l_{j}^{*}(\theta_{i}) - l_{j}^{*}(\mathrm{C})}{l_{i}^{*}(\theta_{j}) - l_{i}^{*}(\mathrm{C})}$$
(9.12)

TI has an upper bound of one (which is obtained when the transferred model is as accurate as the local one), but does not have a lower bound; negative values imply only that the transferred model is worse than the local reference model.

The two measures defined above are interrelated by their dependence on the difference in log-likelihood between transferred and local models. However, they offer different perspectives on model transferability: TI provides a relative measure and TTS a statistical test measure (Koppelman and Wilmott 1982).



Figure 9.3 Expected relation between log-likelihood values

9.4.3 Updating with Disaggregate Data

The most general presentation of the MNL model (7.9) with linear utility functions V given by (7.3), considers not only the explicit inclusion of relation (7.10)—as we saw in section 9.2—but also the explicit inclusion of a set of location parameters w_i as in:

$$P_{iq} = \frac{\exp\left[(w_i + \boldsymbol{\theta} \mathbf{X}_{iq})/\sigma\right]}{\sum_i \exp\left[(w_j + \boldsymbol{\theta} \mathbf{X}_{jq})/\sigma\right]}$$
(9.13)

where the location parameters represent the mode of the distribution of errors for each alternative, the scale parameter σ is the standard deviation of the distribution of the error term, and the parameters θ the attribute weightings employed by the individual in evaluating alternatives.

In his analysis of model mis-specification, Tardiff (1979) shows that the omission of explanatory variables should have the following effects:

- shift the mean of the error distribution, represented in the model by w_i , and increase its variance reflected by σ ;
- bias the estimates of the parameters associated with the included variables.

When comparing models which are incompletely specified, in different contexts, it is expected that the differences in the mean values of the error distribution will be relatively large, the differences in the error standard deviation will be smaller, and the differences in the parameters estimates the smallest. Thus, efforts to improve model transfer to a specific application environment should emphasise adjustment of constants first, parameter scale second and relative values of the parameter last; this has been confirmed by several practical studies using both aggregate and disaggregate data (Gur 1982; Dehghani and Talvitie 1983; Koppelman *et al.* 1985b; Gunn and Pol 1986).

The parameters in equation (9.13) are of course not uniquely identifiable and therefore cannot all be estimated; as we have seen, in the case of the alternative specific constants one is arbitrarily (and with no loss of generality) set to 0. Also, it is not possible to estimate σ but only the ratios \mathbf{w}/σ and θ/σ ; defining these ratios by $\boldsymbol{\mu} = \mathbf{w}/\sigma$ and $\boldsymbol{\phi} = \theta/\sigma$ we obtain the more familiar version of the MNL as:

$$P_{iq} = \frac{\exp\left(\mu_i + \boldsymbol{\phi} \boldsymbol{X}_{iq}\right)}{\sum_{\mathcal{A}j \in \mathbf{A}(q)} \exp\left(\mu_j + \boldsymbol{\phi} \mathbf{X}_{jq}\right)}$$
(9.14)

where one of the μ_i is constrained to zero.

9.4:3.1 Updating the Constants

Parameter estimates for a choice model are obtained by maximising a log-likelihood expression such as (8.13), where embedded in the probability function P_{iq} are expressions for the representative utility of each option formulated as:

$$V_{iq} = \mu_i + \boldsymbol{\phi} \mathbf{X}_{iq} \tag{9.15}$$

Let us denote as ϕ_T a set of parameters estimated in one context to be transferred to a new application context; in this case the transferred portion of the utility function can be defined as (Koppelman *et al.* 1985b):

$$Z_{iq}^{A} = \boldsymbol{\phi}_{\mathrm{T}} \mathbf{X}_{iq}^{A} \tag{9.16}$$

where \mathbf{X}_{iq}^{A} is a vector of attributes of alternative A_i for individual q in the application (A) context. The updating of the alternative specific constants is accomplished by modifying the utility function in equation (9.15) for the application context to:

$$V_{iq}^A = \mu_i^A + Z_{iq}^A \tag{9.17}$$

where V_{iq}^A is the representative utility of option A_i in the application context and μ_i^A its updated alternative specific constant. To estimate the updated value of the constants it is necessary to maximise the log-likelihood function:

$$l(\mu^A) = \sum_{q} \sum_{Aj \in \mathbf{A}(q)} g_{jq} \log P_{jq}(\mathbf{Z}_q^A, \boldsymbol{\mu}^A)$$
(9.18)

where as before, g_{jq} is defined by:

$$g_{jq} = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } A_j \text{ was chosen by } q \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$

9.4.3.2 Updating of Constants and Scale

The methodology just outlined can be trivially extended to adjust the scale of the transferred parameters as well as the constants. The coefficient of Z_{iq}^A in equation (9.17) was restricted to one in the preceding approach; to update the parameter scale that restriction is relaxed yielding the following representative utility (Koppelman *et al.* 1985b):

$$V_{ia}^A = \mu_i^A + \lambda^A Z_{ia}^A \tag{9.19}$$

where λ^A is the scaling parameter for the application context relative to the estimation or original context. In this case the log-likelihood function to be maximised is as (9.18) but including the extra parameter λ^A . Note that this adjusts the scale of the explanatory variables but does not affect their relative importance. Practical applications of this method have been reported by Gunn *et al.* (1985) and a discussion of further refinements to this problem can be found in Ben Akiva and Bolduc (1987).

316

9.4.4 Updating with Aggregate Data

Consider the same problem as before with the exception that no disaggregate data are available in the application context; however, assume we possess data on observed market shares P_{jq}^* , and also average values for the explanatory variables \bar{X}_{jz} , for certain groups z (say residents of a given zone) in both contexts.

Consider a naive aggregation in the original context, where the measured utility of option A_j for group z is given by:

$$\bar{V}_{jz} = \mu_j + \boldsymbol{\phi} \bar{\mathbf{X}}_{jz} \tag{9.20}$$

Updating both alternative constants and scale in this case, requires first to compute non-constant utility for the application context as:

$$\bar{\mathbf{Z}}_{jz}^{A} = \boldsymbol{\phi}_{T} \bar{\mathbf{X}}_{jz}^{A} \tag{9.21}$$

then postulate an expression for the representative utility of group z in the application context as:

$$\bar{V}_{jz}^A = \mu_j^A + \tau^A \bar{Z}_{jz}^A \tag{9.22}$$

where μ^A and τ^A are chosen so as to maximise the following log-likelihood function (Koppelman *et al.* 1985a):

$$l(\mu^{A}, \tau^{A}) = \sum_{z} W_{z} \sum_{j} P_{jz}^{*} \log P_{jz}(\bar{\mathbf{Z}}_{jz}^{A}, \mu^{A}, \tau^{A})$$
(9.23)

with W_z a weight, usually the number of observations, which indicates the relative importance of the group in the data set. Other (more suspect) methods to update the constants only have been proposed by Dehghani and Talvitie (1983) and Gur (1982).

The aggregation issue in the presentation above is not trivial as it is well known that the naive method may introduce severe bias. In this sense it is interesting to mention that the methodology just discussed is wholly consistent with the aggregation approach implicit in most aggregate transport studies (recall Figure 9.1 and the discussion in Chapter 5). There, disaggregate model parameters have been traditionally used as fixed coefficients of generalised cost functions, and later *scale* and *bias* parameters have been fitted using aggregate data (Williams and Ortúzar 1982b).

It is also of interest to note that a more elaborate version of this approach has also been used in practice; for example, in the Greater Santiago Strategic Transport Study (ESTRAUS 1989) disaggregate mode choice parameters were firstly estimated with a mixture of data for 1983 to 1986 (Ortúzar and Ivelic 1988); these were used to build generalised cost functions whose scale and bias parameters were then calibrated using 1977 network and survey data. Finally, the resulting aggregate distribution and modalsplit models were validated using volume counts and other aggregate data for 1986.

An interesting alterantive, if available, is the use of purposely designed synthetic samples in an enumeration approach (Gunn et al. 1982). An important advantage of

this method, as we discussed in section 9.3, is that no major adjustments need to be made to the disaggregate models if the artificial sample provides unbiased information to the model system.

EXERCISES

9.1 A group of 800 heads of household with different income levels and located in various parts of an urban area, are confronted with choice between two transport services A and B, for travelling to the central business district. The first, which is more oriented to the population segment with higher income, has a cost C_a and the second a cost C_b .

It has been estimated that the utilities of each alternative are given by the following linear functions:

$$U_{\rm a} = -0.30C_{\rm a} + 3.23I$$

 $U_{\rm b} = -0.30C_{\rm b}$

where I is family income (1000\$/week).

Estimate the number of households that would choose service A using the following information:

Family income (100\$ / week)	Number of households	C _a (\$)	C _b (\$)
Between 1 and 2	450	150	120
Between 2 and 3	250	175	145
Between 3 and 4	100	160	130

9.2 Consider the urban corridor depicted in the figure



which has the following characteristics:

-Underground and highway run parallel to each other

-There are underground stations at each zone

-The households in the corridor have different income levels, different car ownership and different access to the underground, as shown in Table 9.1.

We are interested in the trips between zone 1 and the centre of town. We are informed that a binary logit model has been estimated yielding the following representative utilities:

	Centre						
			Income				
со	Access	5000	10000	15000	Total		
1.0	U (DA)	0	0	350	350		
	U (CA)	0	50	150	200		
	Total	0	50	500	550		
0.5	U (DA)	150	100	0	250		
	U (CA)	200	0	0	200		
	Total	350	100	0	450		
Total	U (DA)	150	100	350	600		
	U (CA)	200	50	150	400		
	Total	350	150	500	1000		

 Table 9.1
 Distribution of households with trips between zone 1 and the centre

$$V_{\rm c} = -2.0 + 9 \times 10^{-5}I + 2.84CO - 0.03t_{\rm c} - 0.68e_{\rm c}/d - 50.0c_{\rm c}/I$$
$$V_{\rm u} = -0.03t_{\rm u} - 0.68e_{\rm u}/d - 50.0c_{\rm u}/I$$

where t is in-vehicle travel time (min), e is access time (min), c is cost (\$), d is distance (km), I is income (\$/month) and CO is the number of cars divided by the number of licences in the household.

Underground trips are divided according to access into U (DA), underground with direct access (i.e. on foot), and U (CA), underground with car access. The levels of service by individuals travelling between zone 1 and the centre are summarised in Table 9.2.

,	tc	ec	Cc	tu	eu	cu	d
U (DA) U(CA)	11.3 14.2	5 5	122.5 131.3	14 22	8 15	50 75	14.5 16.3

Table 9.2 Levels of service

Find out, using an appropriate method, the aggregate probability (i.e. for the whole population) of choosing underground.

9.3 Consider a binary logit model for car and bus with the following representative utility functions:

$$V_{\rm c} = 1.35 - 0.03t_{\rm c} - 0.15c_{\rm c}$$
$$V_{\rm b} = -0.03t_{\rm b} - 0.15c_{\rm b}$$

where t is total travel time (min) and c is travel cost divided by income (min). Assume the data in Table 9.3 is known about individuals from zone A travelling to work at zone C:

(a) Find out the aggregate proportion choosing car by the naive aggregation method and by the sample enumeration method. Compute the naive aggregation error in this case. (b) Find now the aggregate proportion using car by the classification method (using income as stratification variable). Plot your results and those of the naive aggregation method; discuss your graph.

Table 9.3 Individual data

Individual	Chosen option	Income level	t _c (min)	t _b (min)	c _c (min)	c _b (min)
1	Car	High	47.5	83.2	14.8	7.0
2	Car	High	30.2	45.0	10.4	5.0
3	Car	High	22.2	30.4	12.6	4.0
4	Bus	High	45.0	50.6	8.2	5.0
5	Bus	Low	15.3	20.5	50.0	17.0
6	Car	Low	34.8	50.2	55.0	35.0
7	Bus	Low	65.5	100.5	200.3	53.5
8	Bus	Low	12.0	14.0	44.6	17.0

ć) Compare all	vour	results	and	discuss	them	critically.
· •	,		~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~			OTT OTTY	errere court y a

9.4 You are interested in transferring the model of Exercise 9.3 to a new context, where you have taken a small sample of five individuals whose characteristics are presented in the following table:

Individual	Chosen Option	t _c (min)	t _b (min)	c _c (min)	с _ь (min)
1	Car	37.5	70.2	16.8	10.0
2	Car	20.2	30.0	16.4	8.0
3	Car	12.0	15.4	18.6	7.0
4	Bus	35.0	35.6	14.2	8.0
5	Bus	5.3	6.5	56.0	20.0

Assuming there are no mode specific constants, estimate the value of τ , the transfer scale parameter, using the data above. Discuss your result.

320

10 Assignment

10.1 BASIC CONCEPTS

10.1.1 Introduction

The last six chapters have dealt in detail with the key models currently in use to represent the demand for travel in a study area. This chapter deals mainly with the supply side of transport modelling and Chapter 11 with the equilibrium between supply and demand. The supply side of the transportation system was outlined in Chapter 3 where the zoning and network system were introduced. The network system, and in the case of public transport the characteristics of the services offered such as frequency and capacity, represent the main elements of the supply side in transport.

In conventional economic thinking the actual exchanges of goods and services take place as a result of combining the demand for them with their supply. The equilibrium point resulting from this combination defines the price at which the goods will be exchanged and their respective flows (quantities exchanged) in the market. The equilibrium point is found when the marginal cost of producing and selling the goods equals the marginal revenue obtained from selling them. Economic theory admits that this equilibrium may never actually happen in practice as the system of prices and production levels is under permanent adjustment to cope with changes in purchasing power, tastes, technology and production techniques. However, the concept of equilibrium is still valuable in understanding the movement of the economy and to forecast its future states.

It is useful to consider the transport system within that context. The supply side is made up of a road network S(L, C) represented by links L (and their associated nodes) and their costs C. The costs are a function of a number of attributes associated to the links, e.g. distance, free-flow speed, capacity and a speed-flow relationship. The demand side is made up of an indication of the number of trips by O-D pair and mode that would be made for a given level of service, i.e. that assumed in their estimation. One of the main elements defining levels of service is, in this context, travel time, but often monetary costs (fares, fuel) and features like comfort for the public may be relevant too. If the actual level of service offered by the transport network turns out to be lower than estimated, then a reduction in the demand and perhaps a shift to other destinations, modes and/or times of day would be expected. The speed-flow (or generalised costflow) relationship is important as it relates the use of the network to the level of service it can offer. The public-transport network must also be defined in similar terms to the private network. However, it should contain additional specification of the services offered in terms of their routes, capacities, frequency and ideally, though seldom in practice, their quality, reliability and regularity.

In the case of a transport system one can see equilibrium taking place at several levels. The simplest one is equilibrium in the road network where travellers from a fixed trip matrix seek routes to minimise their travel costs (times). This results in their trying alternative routes, exploring new ones and perhaps settling into a relatively stable pattern after much trial and error. This allocation of trips to routes yields a pattern of path and link flows which could be said to be in equilibrium when travellers can no longer find better routes to their destinations: they are already travelling on the best routes available. This is the *road network* equilibrium. A similar, but perhaps less dramatic, phenomenon takes place in public-transport networks where passengers may seek routes (i.e. combinations of services) to reduce their generalised journey costs as affected by overcrowding, waiting and walking times, and in-vehicle times.

There are, however, other (higher) levels of interaction. As car congestion increases, buses operating on the same roads will have their journey times increased as well. This may induce some public-transport users (and bus operators) to change their routes to avoid these delays. These choices interact with those of car drivers as the new arrangements may provide additional capacity in some links and therefore new equilibrium points. These are *multimode network* equilibrium problems and are discussed in Chapter 11.

At an even higher level, the resulting flow pattern may affect choices of mode, destination and time of day for travel. Each of these shifts in demand will induce in turn changes in the corresponding equilibrium points. In modelling terms, the new flow pattern produces levels of service for routes and modes which may or may not be consistent with those assumed in estimating the (presumed) fixed trip matrix. This requires re-estimating the matrix and therefore feeding back the new levels of service into the estimation process to obtain a new one. The process may need to be repeated in a systematic way until the trip matrices (and therefore trip time, destination and mode) are obtained with values for travel costs which are consistent with the flows estimated for each network. This higher level we shall call system equilibrium as opposed to *network equilibrium*.

This chapter is organised as follows. We consider first the problem of assigning a fixed trip matrix to a road network. In order to treat this problem we consider typical characteristics of speed- or cost-flow curves. The assignment problem is split into a route choice model and the loading of the trip matrix onto the identified routes. Different conditions require different loading methods. Stochastic methods allow for variability in drivers' perception or route costs; these methods are discussed in section 10.4. The most interesting deterministic assignment methods try to include consistently the effect of congestion on route choice. This chapter considers only pragmatic methods under the general title of congested assignment in section 10.5; we leave a more rigorous treatment of equilibrium assignment for Chapter 11. Section 10.6 considers the problems and approaches required to model public-transport assignment.

10.1.2 Definitions and Notation

Some further notation will be introduced as required but the basic elements used in this chapter are:

 T_{ijr} is the number of trips between *i* and *j* via route *r*,

 V_a is the flow on link a,

 $C(V_a)$ is the cost-flow relationship for link a,

 $c(V_a)$ is the actual cost for a particular level of flow V_a ; the cost when $V_a = 0$ is referred to as *free-flow* cost,

 c_{ijr} is the cost of travelling from *i* to *j* via route *r*,

 $\delta^{a}_{ijr} = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{ if link a is on path (or route) } r \text{ from } i \text{ to } j \\ 0 & \text{ otherwise} \end{cases}$

A superscript *n* will be used to indicate a particular iteration in iterative methods. A superscript * will be used to indicate an optimum value, e.g. c_{ij}^* is the minimum cost of travelling between *i* and *j*.

10.1.3 Speed–Flow and Cost–Flow Curves

A familiar relationship in traffic engineering is that relating the speed on a link to its flow. This concept was originally developed for long links in motorways, tunnels or trunk roads. A speed-flow relationship is usually presented as in Figure 10.1; as flow increases, speed tends to decrease after an initial period of little change; when flow approaches *capacity* the rate of reduction in speed increases. Maximum flow is obtained at capacity and when attempts are made to force traffic volumes beyond this value an unstable region with low flows and low speeds is reached.

For practical reasons, in traffic assignment this type of relationship is handled in terms of travel time per unit distance versus flow, or more generally, as a cost-flow relationship, as also shown in Figure 10.1. Traffic assignment methods taking into





account congestion effects need a set of suitable functions relating link attributes (capacity, free flow speed) and flow on the network with the resulting speeds or costs. This can be written in general terms as:

$$C_a = C_a(\{\mathbf{V}\}) \tag{10.1}$$

that is the cost on a link a is a function of all the flows V in the network, i.e. not just the flow on the link itself. This general formulation is relevant in urban areas where there is a good deal of interaction between flows on different links and their corresponding delays, for example at priority junctions or roundabouts. However, this can be simplified if one considers long links, that is links where most of the travel time takes place on the link rather than at the end junctions. In this case the function is said to be *separable* and we can write:

$$C_a = C_a(V_a) \tag{10.2}$$

that is, the cost on the link depends just on its flow and the link characteristics. This assumption simplifies the estimation of these functions and the development and use of suitable trip assignment techniques. It must be recognised, however, that it becomes much less realistic as one works with denser and more congested urban areas.

A number of general functional forms have been proposed to embody the general relationship in equation (10.2). The fact that our main concern in this section is traffic assignment permits us to concentrate on a smaller set of these functions, in particular those with good mathematical properties. The following are desirable properties from the point of view of traffic assignment:

- Realism; the modelled travel times should be realistic enough.
- The function should be non-decreasing and monotone; increasing flow should not reduce travel time. This is not only reasonable but also desirable, as we shall see below.
- The function should be continuous and differentiable.
- The function should allow the existence of an overload region, i.e. it should not generate infinite travel time, even when flow is equal or greater than capacity. This may happen as part of an iterative process when more traffic is assigned to a link than its capacity; a high positive value for travel time should be produced but infinity will generate overflow in computer programs, an undesirable occurrence. Moreover, short-term overload can certainly happen in practice without generating anything approaching infinite delay! The dotted line in the cost-flow curve in Figure 10.1 simulates this.
- For practical reasons the cost-flow relationship should be easy to transfer from one context to another; the use of engineering parameters like free-flow speed, capacity, and number of junctions per kilometre is therefore desirable.

One would expect the cost-flow relationship to be an increasing function with flow, except perhaps at very low flow levels when travel times may remain constant despite small increases in traffic volume. The total operating cost on a link will then be given by $V_a C_a(V_a)$; it is interesting to consider the corresponding marginal cost, that is the contribution to total cost made by the marginal addition of a vehicle to the stream:

$$C_{ma} = \frac{\partial [V_a C_a(V_a)]}{\partial V_a} = C_a(V_a) + V_a \frac{\partial C_a(V_a)}{\partial V_a}$$
(10.3)

On the right-hand side we have two terms, the first one corresponding to the average cost on the link and the second to the contribution to delay to other traffic made by the marginal vehicle. This is an external effect and corresponds to the additional costs incurred by other users of the link when a new car is added to it. As the cost-flow curve is an increasing one this contribution is always greater than zero. It is also clear that in economic terms the average and marginal costs will only be the same in the flat part of the cost-flow curve, if any.

A number of authors have suggested functional forms for cost-flow relationships. These usually rely on the assumption that one is trying to model steady-state conditions and some kind of average behaviour. Branston (1976) has produced a good review of the practical problems encountered when trying to calibrate these cost-flow functions:

- There are problems with the length of the observation period in particular in congested areas and where an upstream junction acts as bottleneck; the exact location of flow and delay measuring areas plays a critical role in determining the quality of the results obtained.
- The assumption that delays depend only on flow on the link itself is unrealistic in most dense urban networks and this is particularly critical in trying to estimate cost-flow functions.

Branston (1976) also reviews cost-flow curves proposed by other authors. Some of the most used are the following:

1. Smock (1962) for the Detroit Study:

$$t = t_0 \exp\left(V/Q_s\right) \tag{10.4}$$

where t is travel time per unit distance, t_0 is travel time per unit distance under free flow conditions, and Q_s is the steady-state capacity of the link.

2. Overgaard (1967) generalised (10.4) as follows:

$$t = t_0 \alpha^{\beta(V/Q_p)} \tag{10.5}$$

where Q_p is the practical capacity of the link, and α and β are parameters for calibration.

3. The Bureau of Public Roads (1964) in the USA proposed what is probably the most common function of this type:

$$t = t_0 \left[1 + \alpha (V/Q_p)^{\beta} \right]$$
(10.6)

4. Finally, the Department of Transport in the UK has produced a large number of cost-flow curves for a variety of link types in urban, sub-urban and inter-urban

roads. Some have a general form which considers first the speed-flow s(V) curve:

$$\begin{pmatrix}
S_0 & V < F_1 \\
S & S & S
\end{pmatrix}$$
(10.7a)

$$s(V) = \begin{cases} S_0 - \frac{S_0 - S_1}{F_2 - F_1} (V - F_1) & F_1 \le V \le F_2 \end{cases}$$
(10.7b)

$$\int S_1/[1+(S_1/8d)(V/F_2-1)] \qquad V > F_2 \qquad (10.7c)$$

where

 S_0 is the free flow speed,

 S_1 is the speed at capacity flow F_2 ,

 F_1 is the maximum flow at which free-flow conditions prevail, and

d is the distance or length of the link.

Then the time-flow T(V) relationship becomes:

$$\int d/S_0 \qquad \qquad V < F_1 \qquad (10.8a)$$

$$T(V) = \begin{cases} d/S(V) = \frac{d}{S_0 + SS_{01}F_1 - SS_{01}V} & F_1 \le V \le F_2 \end{cases}$$
(10.8b)

$$d/S_1 + (V/F_2 - 1)/8$$
 $V > F_2$ (10.8c)

with SS_{01} given by:

$$SS_{01} = \frac{S_0 - S_1}{F_1 - F_2} \tag{10.9}$$

Typical values for these coefficients (Department of Transport 1985) are given in Table 10.1.

Table 10.1 Typical speed-flow curve coefficients in the UK

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·				
Туре	S ₀ km/h	S ₁ km/h	F ₁ pcu/h/lane	F ₂ pcu/h/lane
Single 2 lane, rural Dual 2 lane, rural Single 2 lane, urban	63 79	55 70	400 1600	1400 2400
outer area	45	25	500	1000

In some cases a cut-off point in speed reductions is assumed; for example the speed may be assumed to remain at F_2 for $V > F_2$. All the above speed or cost-flow curves produce information about travel time on a link. However, it is recognised that most users might wish to minimise a combination of link attributes including time and distance. Conventional practice recommends the use of a simplified version

of the generalised cost concept, namely a linear weighted combination of time and distance:

$$C_a = \alpha (\text{travel time})_a + \beta (\text{link distance})_a \qquad (10.10)$$

This cost could be measured in generalised time or generalised money units. It is also possible to include an out-of-pocket expenditure element, for example a toll to be applied on a given link.

The calibration of cost-flow relationships is time consuming and requires a good deal of high-quality data: observations of travel times on links under different flow levels. For this reason, this is rarely attempted and many countries have developed their own functions for use in their studies. See also the limitations of link-based cost-flow functions in urban areas as discussed in section 11.3.

Suh *et al.* (1990) have put forward an innovative approach to estimate cost-flow curves based on traffic counts; they use a bi-level optimisation method that, in essence, seeks to establish the parameters for the cost-flow curves minimising a measure of difference between assigned and observed flows. The value of this approach is limited by the errors in the assignment process as discussed, again, in section 11.3: e.g. errors in the network, trip matrix, in the assumption of perfect information and that all users perceive link costs in the same way. The cost-flow curves estimated by this bi-level optimisation will then incorporate these errors and will be, therefore, difficult to transfer to other areas or even schemes.

10.2 TRAFFIC ASSIGNMENT METHODS

10.2.1 Introduction

During the classic traffic assignment stage a set of rules or principles is used to load a fixed trip matrix onto the network and thus produce a set of links flows. This is not, however, the only relevant output from the assignment stage; this has several objectives which are useful to consider in detail. Not all of them receive the same emphasis in all situations nor can all be achieved with the same level of accuracy. The main objectives are:

- 1. Primary:
 - to obtain good *aggregate* network measures, e.g. total motorway flows, total revenue by bus service;
 - to estimate zone-to-zone travel costs (times) for a given level of demand;
 - to obtain *reasonable* link flows and to identify heavily congested links.
- 2. Secondary:
 - to estimate the routes used between each O-D pair;
 - to analyse which O–D pairs use a particular link or route;
 - to obtain turning movements for the design of future junctions.

In general terms we shall attain the primary objectives more accurately than the secondary ones. Even within objectives we are likely to be more accurate with those earlier in the list. This is essentially because our models are more likely to estimate correctly aggregate than disaggregate values.

The basic inputs required for assignment models are:

- A trip matrix expressing estimated demand. This will normally be a peak-hour matrix in urban congested areas, and perhaps other matrices for other peak and off-peak periods. A 24-hour matrix is sometimes used for assignment of uncongested networks. The conversion of 24-hour matrices into single hours is seldom satisfactory in terms of congestion, as these matrices are symmetric and single-hour trips seldom are. The matrices themselves may be available in terms of person trips; therefore, they should be converted into vehicle trips as capacity- and speed-flow relationships are described in these terms.
- A network, namely links and their properties, including speed-flow curves.
- Principles or route selection rules thought to be relevant to the problem in question.

10.2.2 Route Choice

The basic premise in assignment is the assumption of a rational traveller, i.e. one choosing the route which offers the least perceived (and anticipated) individual costs. A number of factors are thought to influence the choice of route when driving between two points; these include journey time, distance, monetary cost (fuel and others), congestion and queues, type of manoeuvres required, type of road (motorway, trunk road, secondary road), scenery, signposting, road works, reliability of travel time and habit. The production of a *generalised* cost expression incorporating all these elements is a difficult task. Furthermore, it is not practical to try to model all of them in a traffic assignment model, and therefore approximations are inevitable.

The most common approximation is to consider only two factors in route choice: time and monetary cost; further, monetary cost is often deemed proportional to travel distance. The majority of traffic assignment programs allow the user to allocate weights to travel time and distance in order to represent drivers' perceptions of these two factors. The weighted sum of these two values then becomes a generalised cost used to estimate route choice. There is evidence to suggest that, at least for urban car traffic, time is the dominant factor in route choice. Outram and Thompson (1978) compared drivers' stated objective with their actual performance in route choice. They found that the proportion of drivers being successful in achieving their objectives was relatively low. They also found that the combination of time and distance gave the best. explanation of route choice. However, even if we allow the combination of time and distance in a generalised cost function, we can only explain something of the order of 60 to 80% of the routes actually observed in practice. As the marginal contribution of other factors in untangling route choice is very small, the unexplained part must be attributed to factors like differences in perception, imperfect information on route costs or simply errors.

The fact that different drivers often choose different routes when travelling between the same two points may be ascribed to two different types of reasons:

- 1. Differences in individual perceptions of what constitutes the 'best route'; different individuals may not only incorporate different features in their generalised cost function but perceive them in different ways.
- 2. Congestion effects affecting shorter routes first and making their generalised costs comparable to initially less attractive routes.

Example 10.1: Consider an idealised town with a low-capacity through route (1000 vehicles per hour) and a high-capacity bypass, as in Figure 10.2. The bypass is a longer but faster route with a capacity of 3000 vph. Assume that during the morning peak 3500 drivers approach the town and that everyone would like to use the shortest route, i.e. via the town centre. It is clear that it would not be possible for all of them to do so as the route would become too congested even before its ultimate capacity is reached. Many would opt then for second choice to avoid long queues and delays. Presumably drivers would experiment with the two routes until they find a more or less stable arrangement when none can improve their time by switching to the other route. This is a typical case of Wardrop's equilibrium, which is discussed in greater detail below. Diversion across routes in this case is due to *capacity restraint*.





However, not all 3500 drivers will think alike; some would always prefer the bypass because of its uninterrupted flow conditions or its scenery, where as others would value other features of the town-centre route. These differences in objectives and perceptions would also lead to a spread of routes and such effect is customarily referred to as the *stochastic* element in route choice.

Particular types of models are more suited to representing one or more of the above influences. A possible classification of traffic assignment methods is given in Table 10.2. The details and characteristics of each method are discussed below.

			-		
		Stochastic e	Stochastic effects included?		
		No	Yes		
Is capacity	No	All-or-nothing	Pure stochastic Dial's, Burrell's		
restraint included?	Yes	Wardrop's equilibrium	Stochastic user equilibrium		

Table 10.2	Classification	scheme	for traffic	assignment
------------	----------------	--------	-------------	------------

Each assignment method has several steps which must be treated in turn. Their basic functions are:

- To identify a set of routes which might be considered attractive to drivers; these routes are stored in a particular data structure called a *tree* and therefore this task is often called the *tree-building stage*.
- To assign suitable proportions of the trip matrix to these routes or trees; this results in flows on the links in the network.
- To search for convergence; many techniques follow an iterative pattern of successive approximations to an ideal solution, e.g. Wardrop's equilibrium; convergence to this solution must be monitored to decide when to stop the iterative process.

10.2.3 Tree Building

Tree building is an important stage in any assignment method for two related reasons. First, it is performed many times in most algorithms, at least once per iteration. Second, a good tree-building algorithm can save a great deal of computer time and costs. By a good algorithm we mean an efficient one which is also well programmed in a suitable language. Van Vliet (1978) has produced a good discussion of the most widely used algorithms for tree building and this section is based on his paper.

There are two basic algorithms in general use for finding the shortest (cheapest) paths in road networks, one due to Moore (1957) and one due to Dijkstra (1959). The two will be discussed using a more convenient node-oriented notation: the length (cost) of a link between A and B in the network is denoted by $d_{A,B}$. The path or route is defined by a series of connected nodes, A-C-D-H, etc., whilst the length of the path is the arithmetic sum of the corresponding link lengths in the path. Let d_A denote the minimum distance from the origin of the tree S to the node or centroid A; P_A is the *predecessor* or *backnode* of A so that the link (P_A, A) is part of the shortest path from S to A.

The procedure for building a minimum path tree from S to all other nodes may be described as follows:

Initialisation Set all $d_A = \infty$ (a suitable large number depending on computer and compiler) except d_S which is set equal to 0; set up a *loose-end table L* to contain nodes already reached by the algorithm but not fully explored as predecessors for further nodes. They are the tip of the tree as branches grow to reach all nodes. Initialise all entries L_i in L to zero, and all P_A to a suitable default value.

Procedure Starting with the origin S as the 'current' node = A:

- 1. examine each link (A, B) from the current node A in turn and, if $d_A + d_{A,B} < d_B$ then set $d_B = d_A + d_{A,B}$, $P_B = A$ and add B to L;
- 2. remove A from L, if the loose-end table is empty, stop; otherwise,

3. select another node from the loose-end table and return to step 1 with it as the current node.

Three comments should be made at this stage. First, in general routes are not allowed to use centroids, therefore in step 1, B would not be added to L if it was a centroid. Second, the essential difference between Moore's and Dijkstra's algorithms lies in the procedure for selecting a node from L. Moore selects the top entry, that is the oldest entry in the table; Dijkstra selects the node nearest to the origin, i.e. the node L_i such that d_{L_i} is a minimum. This requires some additional calculations (including sorting of nodes) but ensures that each link is examined once and only once. It is well known that Dijkstra's algorithm is superior to Moore's, in particular for larger networks; it is however, more difficult to program. Finally, trees are often stored in the computer in one of two forms: as a set of ordered *backnodes* in which A is the backnode of B if link (A, B) forms part of the tree; or as a set of *backlinks* with a similar definition.

Van Vliet (1977) also identified a lesser known algorithm which performs very well even in large networks: D'Esopo's algorithm, as described and tested by Pape (1974). D'Esopo's uses a 'two-ended' loose-end table so that node B is entered at one or other end depending on its 'status'. If B had not been previously reached by the tree then it is entered at the bottom of L; if it is currently on the table no entry is made; but, if it has already been entered to L, examined and removed from the table then it is entered at the top. A simple array can be used to record the status with three potential values (+1, 0 or -1) representing each case for each node. As shown by Van Vliet (1977), D'Esopo's algorithm can reduce CPU times by 50% relative to Moore's. Furthermore, its performance is very close and often better compared with that of the best implementations of Dijkstra's; it has the added advantage of being much simpler to program.

Trees have two important additional uses in transport planning. They are often employed to extract cost information in a network. For example, the total travel time between two zones can be obtained by following the sequence of links in the tree connecting them and accumulating their travel times. This operation is often referred to as 'skimming' a tree. Trees built for, say, travel time can be skimmed for other attributes, for example generalised cost, distance, number of nodes, etc. Trees can also be used to produce information on which O–D pairs are likely to use a particular link. This facility, often called a 'selected link analysis', permits the identification of who is likely to be affected by a network change. Moreover, it can also be used to cordon a trip matrix for a smaller study area; in this case the selected links are used to identify entry and exit points to the small study area and the trees to combine the original zones into single external ones for the new sub-area.

10.3 ALL-OR-NOTHING ASSIGNMENT

The simplest route choice and assignment method is 'all-or-nothing' assignment. This method assumes that there are no congestion effects, that all drivers consider the same attributes for route choice and that they perceive and weigh them in the same way. The absence of congestion effects means that link costs are fixed; the assumption that all drivers perceive the same costs means that every driver from i to j must choose the same route. Therefore, all drivers are assigned to one route between i and j and no driver is assigned to other, less attractive, routes. These assumptions are probably reasonable in sparse and uncongested networks where there are few alternative routes and they are very different in cost.

The assignment algorithm itself is the procedure that *loads* the matrix **T** to the shortest path trees and produces the flows $V_{A,B}$ on links (between nodes A and B). All load algorithms start with an initialisation stage, in this case making all $V_{A,B} = 0$ and then apply one of two basic variations: pair-by-pair methods and once-through approaches.

Pair-by-pair This is probably the simplest but not necessarily the most efficient method. In this case we start from an origin and take each destination in turn. First, we initialise all $V_{A,B} = 0$. Then for each pair (i, j):

- 1. set B to the destination *j*;
- 2. if (A, B) is the backlink of B then increment $V_{A,B}$ by T_{ij} , i.e. make $V_{A,B} = V_{A,B} + T_{ij}$;
- 3. set B to A;
- 4. if A = i terminate (i.e. process the next (i, j) pair), otherwise return to step 2.

Once-through This is sometimes called a 'cascade' method as it loads accumulated flow from nodes to links following the minimum cost trees from an origin *i*. Let V_A be the cumulative flow at node A:

- 1. set all $V_A = 0$ except for the destinations j for which $V_i = T_{ij}$;
- 2. set B equal to the most distant node from *i*;
- 3. increment V_A by V_B where A is the backnode of B, i.e. make $V_A = V_A + V_B$;
- 4. increment $V_{A,B}$ by V_B , i.e. make $V_{A,B} = V_{A,B} + V_B$;
- 5. set B equal to the next most distant node; if B = i then the origin has been reached, begin processing the next origin, otherwise proceed with step 3.

In this form $V_{\rm B}$ represents the total number of trips from *i* passing through node B en route to destinations further away from *i*. By selecting nodes in reverse order of distance, each node is processed once only. This algorithm requires the trees to be stored in terms of backnodes ordered by distance from the origin.

Example 10.2: Consider the simple network in Figure 10.3 and its associated trip matrix: A-C = 400, A-D = 200, B-C = 300 and B-D = 100. Section (a) shows the travel costs (times) on each link; section (b) the corresponding trees based on these costs together with the contributions to the total flow after assignment; these are shown in section (c).

All-or-nothing assignment is generally of limited interest to the planner; it may be used to represent some sort of 'desire line', i.e. what drivers would like to do in the absence of congestion. However, its most important practical feature is as a basic building block for other types of assignment techniques, e.g. equilibrium and stochastic methods.





10.4 STOCHASTIC METHODS

Stochastic methods of traffic assignment emphasise the variability in drivers' perceptions of costs and the composite measure they seek to minimise (distance, travel time, generalised costs). Stochastic methods need to consider second-best routes (in terms of engineering or modelled costs); this generates additional problems as the number of alternative second-best routes between each O–D pair may be extremely large. Several methods have been proposed to incorporate these aspects but only two have relatively widespread acceptance: *simulation-based* and *proportion-based* methods. The first use ideas from stochastic (Monte Carlo) simulation to introduce variability in perceived costs. The proportion-based methods, on the other hand, allocate flows to alternative routes from proportions calculated using logit-like expressions.

10.4.1 Simulation-Based Methods

A number of techniques use Monte Carlo simulation to represent the variability in drivers' perceptions of link costs; in particular, the technique developed by Burrell (1968) has been widely used for many years. These methods usually rely on the following assumptions:

• For each link in a network one should distinguish objective or engineering costs as measured/estimated by an observer (modeller) and subjective costs as perceived by each driver. It is further assumed that there is a distribution of perceived costs for each link with the engineering costs as the mean, as shown in Figure 10.4.



Figure 10.4 Distribution of perceived costs on a link

The various implementations of these ideas differ in their assumptions about the shape of these distributions: while Burrell's assumes a uniform distribution, other models hypothesise a normal distribution. In either case one also needs to assume or calibrate a standard deviation or range for the distribution of perceived costs.

- The distributions of perceived costs are assumed to be independent;
- Drivers are assumed to choose the route that minimises their perceived route costs, which are obtained as the sum of the individual link costs.

A general description of these algorithms would be as follows. Select a distribution (and spread parameter σ) for the perceived costs on each link. Split the population travelling along each O-D pair into N segments, each assumed to perceive the same costs.

1. Make n = 0.

- 2. Make n = n + 1.
- 3. For each i j pair:

- Compute perceived costs for each link by sampling from the corresponding distributions of costs by means of random numbers;
- Build the minimum perceived cost path from *i* to *j* and assign T_{ij}/N trips to it accumulating the resulting flows on the network.
- 4. If n = N stop, otherwise go to step 2.

In practice many short-cuts are taken to reduce computation times, for example:

- generate new sets of random costs per origin and not per O-D pair;
- use N equal to just 3 or 5 and generate one set of random costs for each matrix and not for each O-D pair or origin;
- use small values for N, even 1 in some circumstances.

This type of approach uses simulation in order to reduce the number of second-best routes to be considered. If a wider range of routes is thought necessary, one can increase the value of N and/or the spread parameter in the distribution of link costs. Burrell's approach has the advantage of generating cheap routes more often than more expensive ones: if a route is expensive it is much less likely to appear as the cheapest as a result of the stochastic variations in link costs. Although the uniform distribution is efficient in computer time, it is not very realistic. A better function, but more expensive in terms of CPU time, is the normal distribution with variance proportional to the mean engineering costs.

As in all Monte Carlo methods, the final results are dependent on the series of random numbers used in the simulation. Increasing the value of N reduces this problem. There are, however, more serious difficulties with this approach:

- The link perceived costs are not independent, as drivers usually have preferences, for example, for motorway links or to avoid priority junctions or minor roads. The assumption of independence in perceived costs may lead to unrealistic switching between parallel routes connected by minor roads.
- No explicit allowance is made for congestion effects.

In compensation, these methods often produce a reasonable spread of trips, are relatively simple to program and do not require the choice or estimation of speedflow relationships (which may turn out to be a problem in some cases).

10.4.2 Proportional Stochastic Methods

Virtually all these methods are based on a loading algorithm which splits trips arriving at a node between all possible exit nodes, as opposed to the all-or-nothing method which assigns all trips to a single exit node. Very often the implementation of these methods reverses the problem so that the division of trips at a node is actually based upon where the trips are coming from rather than where they are going to. Consider node B in Figure 10.5; there are a number of possible entry points denoted by A_1, A_2, A_3, A_4 and A_5 for trips from I to J.

The 'splitting factors' f_i are defined by:

$$f_i = 0 \qquad \text{if } d_{A_i} \ge d_B$$
$$0 < f_i \le 1 \qquad \text{if } d_{A_i} < d_{B_i}$$



Figure 10.5 A node (B) and links feeding trips into it

where d_{A_i} represents the minimum cost of travel from the origin *i* to node A_i . The first condition requires that f_i should be zero if an entry node A_i is further from the origin than B, therefore ensuring that trips are allocated to routes which take them efficiently away from the origin. The trips T_B that pass through B are divided according to the equation:

$$F(\mathbf{A}_i, \mathbf{B}) = \frac{T_{\mathbf{B}} f_i}{\sum_i f_i}$$
(10.11)

The assignment procedure is now equivalent to the cascade method for all-or-nothing assignment. Implementations of these ideas differ mainly in the way in which they define the splitting function f_i . The single-path method due to Dial (1971) requires that:

$$f_i = \exp(-\Omega \delta d_i) \tag{10.12}$$

where δd_i is the extra cost incurred in travelling from the origin to node B via node A_i rather than via the minimum cost route. In this way, if A_i is in the minimum-cost route, δd_i is equal to zero and $f_i = 1$. Nodes that lie on more expensive routes have $\delta d_i > 0$ and their f_i values are less than 1. In this way shorter routes are favoured over more expensive ones.

Dial originally described a double-pass algorithm which effectively uses a logit-type formulation to split trips from i to j among alternative routes r:

$$T_{ijr} = \frac{T_{ij} \exp(-\Omega C_{ijr})}{\sum\limits_{r} \exp(-\Omega C_{ijr})}$$
(10.13)

The parameter Ω can be used to control the spread of trips among routes. The algorithm involves a forward and a backward pass:

1. The forward pass: take each node A in ascending order of d_A and define a weight for each exit link (A, B) such that:

 $w_{(A,B)} = W_A \exp(-\Omega \delta d_{(A,B)})$ if $d_A < d_B$ or zero otherwise; W_A is the accumulated weight at A defined as:

$$W_{\rm A} = \sum_{A'} w_{({\rm A}',{\rm A})}$$
 and $W_{\rm I} = 1$ [A' is a predecessor of A]

336

2. The backward pass: identical to the single-pass algorithm with the exception that the weights $w_{(A,B)}$ are used to work out the split of trips rather than the splitting factors F_i .

Example 10.3: A practical problem with Dial's assignment is that it is biased against trunk routes as opposed to secondary links. Consider the problem of a town served by a bypass and a town-centre route with three small variations as illustrated in Figure 10.6. Assume also that there are 4000 trips from A to B and that all routes have approximately the same cost.



Figure 10.6 Town served by a bypass and three city- centre routes

In this case Dial's algorithm would split the 4000 trips as follows: 1000 via the bypass and 1000 via each of the town-centre routes. However, most users would regard this problem as one with only two alternatives: bypass or town centre. Recall the discussion about the independence of irrelevant alternatives property of the logit model in Chapter 5. Dial's runs into trouble when it considers every possible route even if some permutations or combinations of links may differ just in a few percentage points of their total cost. In behavioural terms Dial ignores the correlation between similar routes. In practice, Dial tends to allocate more traffic to dense sections of the network with short links, compared with sparser parts of the network with relatively longer links. In fact, coding strategies for networks can affect the allocation of flows.

10.5 CONGESTED ASSIGNMENT

10.5.1 Wardrop's equilibrium

If one ignores stochastic effects and concentrates on capacity restraint as a generator of a spread of trips on a network, one should consider a different set of models. For a start, capacity restraint models have to make use of functions relating flow to the cost (time) of travel on a link. These models usually attempt, with different degrees of success, to approximate to the equilibrium conditions as formally enunciated by Wardrop 1952):

Under equilibrium conditions traffic arranges itself in congested networks in such a way that no individual trip maker can reduce his path costs by switching routes.

If all trip makers perceive costs in the same way (no stochastic effects):

Under equilibrium conditions traffic arranges itself in congested networks such that all used routes between an O–D pair have equal and minimum costs while all unused routes have greater or equal costs.

This is usually referred to as Wardrop's first principle, or simply Wardrop's equilibrium. It is easy to see that if these conditions did not hold, at least some drivers would be able to reduce their costs by switching to other routes.

Example 10.4: Consider again the case of a bypass and a single town-centre route as discussed in section 10.2.2 (Figure 10.2). Assume now that the absolute capacity restriction for each route is replaced with two corresponding time-flow relationships as illustrated in Figure 10.7.



Figure 10.7 Time–flow relationships for Figure 10.2

The flows on the two routes will satisfy Wardrop's equilibrium when the corresponding 'costs' are identical. In this case it is relatively simple to write two equations for travel time versus flow and equate them to find the equilibrium solution, for example:

$$t_{\rm b} = 15 + 0.005 V_{\rm b} \tag{10.14a}$$

$$t_{\rm t} = 10 + 0.02V_{\rm t} \tag{10.14b}$$

where t_b and t_t are travel 'costs' (time in minutes) via the bypass and the town-centre routes respectively, and V_b and V_t are their corresponding flows.

By equating t_b to t_t it is possible to find, in this simple case, the direct solution to Wardrop's equilibrium as a function of the total flow $V_b + V_t = V$:

$$15 + 0.005 V_{\rm b} = 10 + 0.02 (V - V_{\rm b})$$

that is:

$$V_{\rm b} = 0.8V - 200 \tag{10.15}$$

Expression (10.15) has meaning only for non-negative flows, i.e. for V greater than or equal to 200/0.8 = 250. For V < 250, $C_t < C_b$, $V_b = 0$ and $V_t = V$, i.e. all traffic chooses the town-centre route. For situations where V > 250 the two routes will be used; for example, the reader can verify that for V = 2000 the equilibrium flows are $V_b = 1400$ and $V_t = 600$ and the 'costs' by each route are 22 minutes.

The same idea would apply to flows on networks where the costs of travel by each of the routes used between two points will be the same under Wardrop's equilibrium. The problem is, of course, that in anything but the simplest cases it is not possible to solve the equilibrium flows algebraically; rather an algorithmic solution method is required.

Several techniques have been proposed as reasonable approximations to Wardrop's equilibrium: some of them are simple heuristic approaches and the most interesting ones follow a more rigorous mathematical programming framework. In order to compare these algorithms against each other the following properties are of interest:

- Is the solution stable?
- Does it converge to the correct solution (Wardrop's equilibrium)?
- Is it efficient in terms of computational requirements?

The indicator δ , defined in the following equation, is often used to measure how close a solution is to Wardrop's equilibrium:

$$\delta = \frac{\sum_{ijr} T_{ijr} (C_{ijr} - C_{ij}^*)}{\sum_{ij} T_{ij} C_{ij}^*}$$
(10.16)

where $C_{ijr} - C_{ij}^*$ is the excess cost of travel over a particular route relative to the minimum cost of travel for that (i, j) pair. These costs are calculated after the last iteration has been performed and total flows obtained for each link. Therefore δ is a measure of the total cost of excess travel via less than optimal routes, with denominator introduced so that the measure is recorded in relative rather than absolute terms.

Wardrop (1952) proposed an alternative way of assigning traffic onto a network and this is usually referred to as his second principle:

Under social equilibrium conditions traffic should be arranged in congested networks in such a way that the average (or total) travel cost is minimised.

This is a *design* principle, in contrast with his first principle which endeavours to model the behaviour of individual drivers trying to minimise their own trip costs. The second principle is oriented towards transport planners and engineers trying to manage traffic to minimise travel costs and therefore achieve an optimum *social equilibrium*. In general the flows resulting from the two principles are not the same but one can only expect, in practice, traffic to arrange itself following an approximation to Wardrop's first principle, i.e. *selfish* or *users' equilibrium*.

10.5.2 Hard and Soft Speed-Change Methods

Some of the first heuristic methods still maintained the idea of assigning all trips per O-D pair to a single route (all-or-nothing assignment), but acknowledged the fact that speeds, and therefore travel times, responded to flow levels. The simplest of these methods involves just recalculating link travel times after an all-or-nothing assignment so that they are consistent with the current flow levels. A new all-or-nothing assignment is then performed with the new costs and trees. It is easy to see that in general this is a poor approach as the chosen routes will oscillate and the flow pattern will, in general, never converge. In the case of the town-centre bypass problem of Example 10.4 with, say, V > 250, the flows would oscillate between all via the town centre in one iteration and all via the bypass in the next one. This phenomenon will be repeated in larger networks although in some cases it may be more difficult to identify.

In an attempt to dampen these route and flow oscillations it has been proposed to use an average speed of two or more all-or-nothing assignments to perform the next iteration. This if often called a *soft* speed change as opposed to the *hard* speed change of the original method. However, this may only provide an apparent improvement as the main weakness of these two approaches is that they still assign all traffic to a single route for each O–D pair, therefore contradicting Wardrop's principle. Taking again the case of Example 10.4, it can easily be seen that the soft speed-change method will still load all traffic alternatively via one route and then the other in the next iteration. Both methods produce unstable solutions, are inherently non-convergent and the use of soft speed changes will only disguise this fact (to some extent) in larger networks.

In algorithmic terms the two variants can be described as follows:

- 1. Select an initial set of current link costs, usually free-flow travel times; make n = 0.
- 2. Build the set of minimum cost trees with the current costs and assign (all-ornothing) the matrix to them obtaining a new set of flows; increment n by 1 (make n = n + 1).
- 3. (a) Hard speed change: recalculate the link costs corresponding to the new flows;
 - (b) Soft speed change: calculate the current link costs as the arithmetic average of the costs in the previous iteration and those calculated in (a).
- 4. If the flows or current link costs have not changed significantly in two consecutive iterations, stop; otherwise, proceed to step 2.

As suggested above, this algorithm will probably never terminate at step 4 unless an arbitrary limit to the number of iterations n is imposed.

10.5.3 Incremental Assignment

This is a more interesting and realistic approach. In this case the modeller divides the total trip matrix T into a number of fractional matrices by applying a set of proportional factors p_n such that $\sum_n p_n = 1$. The fractional matrices are then loaded,

incrementally, onto successive trees, each calculated using link costs from the last accumulated flows. Typical values for p_n are: 0.4, 0.3, 0.2 and 0.1. The algorithm can be written as follows:

- 1. Select an initial set of current link costs, usually free-flow travel times. Initialise all flows $V_a = 0$; select a set of fractions p_n of the trip matrix **T** such that $\sum_n p_n = 1$; make n = 0.
- 2. Build the set of minimum cost trees (one for each origin) using the current costs; make n = n + 1.
- 3. Load $T_n = p_n T$ all-or-nothing to these trees, obtaining a set of auxiliary flows F_a ; accumulate flows on each link:

$$V_{a}^{n} = V_{a}^{n-1} + F_{a}$$

4. Calculate a new set of current link costs based on the flows V_a^n ; if not all fractions of T have been assigned proceed to step 2; otherwise stop.

This algorithm does not necessarily converge to Wardrop's equilibrium solution even if the number of fractions p is large and the size of the increments $(p_n\mathbf{T})$ is small. Incremental loading techniques suffer from the limitation that once a flow has been assigned to a link it is not removed and loaded onto another one; therefore, if one of the initial iterations assigns too much flow on a link for Wardrop's equilibrium conditions to be met (for example, because the link is short but has very low capacity), then the algorithm will not converge to the correct solution.

However, incremental loading has two advantages:

- it is very easy to program;
- its results may be interpreted as the build-up of congestion for the peak period.

Example 10.5: Consider again the problem of the two routes, town centre and bypass, of Example 10.4. We split the demand of 2000 trips into four increments of 0.4, 0.3, 0.2 and 0.1 of this demand, i.e. 800, 600, 400 and 200 trips. At each increment we calculate the new travel costs using equations (10.14). The following table summarises the results of this algorithm:

Ν	Increment	Flow town	Cost town	Flow bypass	Cost bypass
0	0	0	10	0	15
1	800	800	26	0	15
2	600	800	26	600	18
3	400	800	26	1000	20
4	200	800	26	1200	21

It can be seen that the algorithm does not converge, in this case, to the correct equilibrium solution. This is because once the wrong flow (800) has been loaded onto the town-centre route, this method cannot reduce it; therefore the flow and cost via the town centre remain overestimated. As a matter of interest, the value of the δ indicator for the solution above is:

$$\delta = \frac{800(26 - 21) + 1200(21 - 21)}{(2000 \times 21)} = 0.095$$

The reader can verify that the use of more and smaller increments would produce closer solutions to true equilibrium. Note that if one starts with an increment of 0.3 times the total demand, the solution is true equilibrium; however, this is just a chance occurrence in this case.

10.5.4 Method of Successive Averages

Iterative algorithms were developed, at least partially, to overcome the problem of allocating too much traffic to low-capacity links. In an iterative assignment algorithm the 'current' flow on a link is calculated as a linear combination of the current flow on the previous iteration and an auxiliary flow resulting from an all-or-nothing assignment in the present iteration. The algorithm can be described by the following steps:

- 1. Select a suitable initial set of current link costs, usually free-flow travel times. Initialise all flows $V_a = 0$; make n = 0.
- 2. Build the set of minimum cost trees with the current costs; make n = n + 1.
- 3. Load the whole of the matrix T all-or-nothing to these trees obtaining a set of auxiliary flows F_a .
- 4. Calculate the current flows as:

$$V_a^n = (1 - \phi) V_a^{n-1} + \phi F_a$$
with $0 \le \phi \le 1$
(10.17)

5. Calculate a new set of current link costs based on the flows V_a^n . If the flows (or current link costs) have not changed significantly in two consecutive iterations, stop; otherwise proceed to step 2. Alternatively, the indicator δ in (10.16) could be used to decide whether to stop or not. Another, less good but quite common, criterion for stopping is simply to fix the maximum number of iterations; δ should be calculated in this case as well to know how close the solution is to Wardrop's equilibrium.

Iterative assignment algorithms differ in the method used to give a value to ϕ . A simple rule is to make it constant, for example $\phi = 0.5$. A much better approach due to Smock (1962), is to make $\phi = 1/n$. The reader may verify that equal weight is given to each auxiliary flow F_a in this case; for this reason, the algorithm is also known as the method of successive averages (MSA). It has been shown (see, for example, Sheffi 1985) that making $\phi = 1/n$ produces a solution convergent to Wardrop's equilibrium, albeit not a very efficient one. As we shall see in Chapter 11, the Frank-Wolfe algorithm estimates optimal values for ϕ in order to guarantee and speed up convergence.

Iteratio	1	ϕ	Flow town	Cost town	Flow bypass	Cost bypass
1	F^{-} V^{n}	1	2000 2000	50	0 0	15
2	$F V^n$	1/2	0 1000	30	2000 1000	20
3	$F \ V^n$	1/3	0 667	23.3	2000 1333	21.7
4	$F V^n$	1/4	0 500	20	2000 1500	22.5
5	F V^n	1/5	2000 800	26	0 1200	21
6	$F V^n$	1/6	0 667	23.3	2000 1333	21.7
7	$F V^n$	1/7	0 572	21.4	2000 1428	22.1
8	$F V^n$	1/8	2000 750	25	0 1250	21.25
9	$F V^n$	1/9	0 667	23.3	2000 1333	21.7
10	$F V^n$	0.1	0 600	22	2000 1400	22

Example 10.6: Consider the same bypass versus town-centre problem of Example 10.5 and use $\phi = 1/n$. The following table summarises the steps in the MSA algorithm.

It can be seen that it takes a number of iterations to approximate to the right solution. Of course, the value of δ after iteration 10 is zero in this case. However, the reader will note that the algorithm was close to the correct equilibrium solutions in iterations 3, 6 and 9 but only reached it in iteration 10. This is due to the rigid nature of the rule to calculate ϕ . For more realistic networks the number of iterations needed to reach satisfactory convergence may be very high.

Another lesson from this simple example is that fixing the maximum number of iterations is not a good approach from the point of view of evaluation. Link and total costs can vary considerably in successive iterations and this may affect the feasibility of a scheme.

10.6 PUBLIC-TRANSPORT ASSIGNMENT

10.6.1 Introduction

In this section the problems associated with route choice and assignment for passengers using public-transport networks will be discussed. These problems are, in many ways, more difficult than those encountered by private-transport assignment; computer requirements tend to be heavier and even the best methods require important simplifying assumptions. These difficulties, coupled with a lower profile in public policy during the 1980s, resulted in fewer research resources being allocated to public transport than to car route choice. The trend may be reversed as more attention is being paid to improvements in public-transport service provision and operational efficiency.

We shall discuss first the issues that make public-transport assignment different from private vehicle route choice; then, we will outline some of the approaches that have been implemented to tackle them in practice.

10.6.2 Issues in Public-Transport Assignment

10.6.2.1 Supply

The network of public-transport services is different from that of private cars. It includes, as links, sections of the bus or rail services running between two stops or stations. The concept of link capacity is associated to the capacity of each unit (bus, train) and its corresponding frequency. The travel time has an in-vehicle component as well as components for waiting at stops and walking to and from them. Many of the public-transport sections will use road links, e.g. most buses and some light rail-transit (LRT) services with street running. There will be other public-transport sections or services which will use completely different links, e.g. busways, segregated rail track, etc. The nature of these links generally produces a more complex network, an example of which is given in Figure 10.8.

10.6.2.2 Passengers

In public-transport route choice we are dealing with the movement of passengers and not of vehicles. Passengers can walk to a stop, interchange between two services and even drive part of the way to board a public-transport service later. This calls for the need to provide and specify walk and transfer links between different services, different public-transport modes (bus, rail) and between public-and private-transport facilities (e.g. 'Park and Ride').

10.6.2.3 Monetary Costs

In private car networks it is usually assumed that the monetary cost is directly associated to fuel consumption, which in turn is directly proportional to travel distance. These are both approximations but they are usually accepted as drivers do not perceive these costs in such a direct way as a passenger buying a ticket when starting a bus journey. Recent years have seen a wide variety of fare structures being introduced in most publictransport operations: fares variable with distance, flat fares (independent of distance travelled), zonal fares (for one or more specific geographic zones), combination and transfer tickets (valid for two or more services), time limit fares (e.g. valid for any



2



number of boardings in an hour), daily, weekly and other season tickets for a fixed service or covering one or more zones and modes. This wide range of fares places difficult requirements on route choice and assignment models, as monetary costs do not depend directly on distance but in general on the location of the origin and destination, and on the route chosen.

10.6.2.4 The Definition of Generalised Costs

In the case of public-transport assignment the generalised cost of travelling may be defined as follows:

$$C_{ij} = a_1 t_{ij}^{\nu} + a_2 t_{ij}^{\nu} + a_3 t_{ij}^t + a_4 t_{ij}^n + a_1 \delta^n + a_5 F_{ij}$$
(10.18)

where

 t_{ii}^{v} is the in-vehicle travel time between *i* and *j*,

 f_{ii}^{ψ} is the walking time to and from stops (stations),

 $t_{ii}^{\tilde{t}}$ is the waiting time at stops,

 t_{ii}^{n} is the interchange time,

 δ^n is an intrinsic 'penalty' or resistance to interchange, measured in time units (typically 2 to 5 minutes),

 F_{ij} is fare charged to travel between *i* and *j*

 a_1 to a_5 are coefficients associated to the elements of cost above.

Usually either a_1 or a_5 is equal to 1.0 in order to measure generalised costs in time or monetary units respectively. Again, it is usual to find that a_2 , a_3 and a_4 are taken to be two to three times the value of a_1 as passengers dislike a minute spent walking or waiting more than if spent travelling in-vehicle.

In modelling terms, the software should be able to handle these variables and produce good estimates of each of the component times (in-vehicle, walking, waiting, transfer) if they are not provided externally. In-vehicle travel time depends on the speed attainable and the number and duration of stops en route; walking time, which depends on proximity to the best stop, is in some cases approximated by an average value for a whole zone; interchange time depends on station/stop configuration and separation; waiting time depends essentially on the frequency of the service and its reliability. A general formulation for waiting time is:

$$t^{w} = \frac{(h^{2} + \sigma^{2})}{2h} \tag{10.19}$$

where h is the expected headway of the service and σ its standard deviation (the less regular a service, the greater the expected waiting time). This formulation assumes that passengers arrive at random at the stop and that no passenger fails to board the next bus because of lack of space in it. This 'bus congestion' problem is difficult to solve but algorithms incapable of handling it will tend to produce unrealistic loadings in terms of actual service capacity, see De Cea and Fernández (1989). If the service is perfectly regular, i.e. $\sigma = 0$, then the expected waiting time is half of the headway. It is known, however, that if the frequency of the service is low, passengers will try to arrive just a few minutes before the next departure, thus setting an upper limit to the expected waiting time of perhaps 5 to 10 minutes; how close to the timetabled departure are passengers aiming to come will depend, of course, on the reliability of the service.

10.6.2.5 The Common Lines Problem

This is probably one of the most difficult and typical problems of public-transport assignment. The problem arises when for at least some O-D pairs there are sections

346

in a path which have more than one parallel service offered and passengers can choose the one suiting them better. This choice is often not trivial for passengers ('I wish I had known that an express service was going to come three minutes after the slow one I have taken!'), nor simple from a modelling point of view. We are used to the idea that a driver chooses a single path from a choice set of all possible paths. In the case of publictransport passengers, they may choose a *set of paths* and let the vehicle that arrives first determine which of the paths they will actually use. The choice is therefore more complex and calls for a more detailed treatment.

A full review of the most suitable algorithms for public-transport assignment is outside the scope of this book. Instead, we shall discuss the main approaches to modelling route choice first and then assignment; not surprisingly, these different approaches result from the treatment they give to some of the issues above, in particular to the parallel or common lines problem, and to the choice of all-or-nothing, stochastic or capacity restraint-assignment methods.

10.6.3 Modelling Public-Transport Route Choice

It is worthwhile defining some terms such as route, line and section in a bit more detail before embarking on a discussion of the route choice problem in the presence of common lines.

A public-transport (or transit) line, or simply a line, is a fleet of vehicles that run between two points (terminals) on a network. They generally have the same characteristics of size, capacity, speed, etc. Vehicles stop at each node in their path to allow passengers to alight and board. Therefore, each transit line is defined by the vehicle characteristics, the sequence of nodes it serves and its frequency.

A *line section* is any portion of a public-transport line between two, not necessarily consecutive, nodes.

A *public-transport route* is any path a user can follow on the transit network in order to travel between two nodes. The portion of a route between two consecutive transfer nodes is called a *route section*, and each route section has associated a set of *attractive* or *common lines*.

A strategy is a set of rules that allows the traveller to reach his destination.

Example 10.9: Consider the public-transport network of Figure 10.9; a simple strategy could be:

• Take line 2 to stop H; transfer to line 3 and then exit at stop J;

A more complex one may take the form:

• Wait up to 3 minutes for a line 5 vehicle or up to 4 minutes for a line 2 vehicle; otherwise take line 1; if line 5 is taken and you see a line 4 vehicle at stop F then board it and alight at J; if no line 4 vehicle at F continue to J; if line 2 vehicle was taken then transfer at H to line 4 if about to depart, otherwise wait for line 3 to reach J; etc.

In general terms a good flexible strategy will produce shorter expected travel times than the choice of the single path that minimises travel time; the choice of this single minimum path has been for many years the conventional approach to the problem.



Figure 10.9 A simple public-transport network showing running times

In contrast, a more realistic flexible strategy allows the passenger to take advantage of the variability of waiting times and the opportunistic choice of a good, but lowfrequency, service. This is well illustrated in Spiess and Florian (1989).

One can then define, for each node, the set of attractive lines that would be part of a good strategy to reach a given destination j. Given a strategy, an actual trip is then carried out according to a mechanism like:

- 1. set *i* to origin node;
- 2. board the first arriving vehicle from the set of attractive lines at *i*;
- 3. alight at a predetermined node;
- 4. if not yet at destination, set *i* to the current node and return to step 2; otherwise the trip is completed.

Note that although this mechanism has a well-defined destination node, the origin is not part of the strategy. A strategy is the set of rules that enables travellers to reach their destination starting from any node in the network. This treatment is helped by the following additional notation:

- S_{ik} = set of line sections connecting directly nodes j and k;
- L_i^+ = set of outgoing (ingoing if instead of + is used) line sections from node *j*;
- v_s = flow on line section s;
- t_s = in-vehicle travel time on line section s;
- f_s = frequency associated to line section s;
- g_i = number of trips going to destination node j;
- V_{jk} = total flow on route section *jk*.

We can now identify the set of attractive routes emanating from node *j* using the (0, 1) variable X_s ; X_s is equal to 1 if the line section *s*, belonging to the set of sections from *j* to k, is attractive, and zero otherwise. Then, for a given pair of nodes *jk* the associated values $X_s(s \in S_{jk})$ define the optimum or attractive set of lines towards k.

The total waiting time for users travelling from j to k can be written as:

$$w_{jk} = \frac{V_{jk}}{\sum\limits_{s \in S, jk} f_s X_s}$$
(10.20)

The problem of finding an optimum strategy for travelling from all origins to a destination can now be written as:

$$\text{Minimise} \sum_{s} v_s t_s + \sum_{jk} w_{jk} \tag{10.21}$$

subject to:

$$\sum_{s \in L_j^+} v_s + g_j = \sum_{s \in L_j^-} V_s \tag{10.22}$$

$$v_s = \frac{X_s f_s V_{jk}}{\sum\limits_{s \in S_{ij}} f_s X_s} = X_s f_s w_{jk}$$
(10.23)

The first term of the objective function (10.21) represents the in-vehicle travel time while the second is the total waiting time. This objective function is linear in the variables v_s and w_{jk} and the main problem seems to be generated by the non-linear constraints (10.23). Spiess (1983) has shown that these constraints can be relaxed as follows:

$$v_s \le f_s w_{jk} \tag{10.24}$$

We can further introduce constraints (10.23) into the objective function:

Minimise
$$\sum_{jk} \frac{V_{jk} \{\sum_{s} t_s X_s f_s + 1\}}{\sum_{s \in S_{ii}} f_s X_s}$$
(10.25)

subject to (10.22). This is a (0,1) hyperbolic programming problem.

Two different approaches can be followed here. The one proposed by Spiess and Florian (1989) is based on the linear programming version of this problem, whilst that proposed by De Cea and Fernández (1989) uses the hyperbolic programming (non-linear) formulation. If there are no congestion or capacity problems, the tasks above can be simplified as the set of optimal strategies will not depend on the actual flows. The Florian–Spiess algorithm has been implemented in EMME/2 (Babin *et al.* 1982) and the De Cea–Fernández algorithm in Santiago. Tests show that the De Cea–Fernández approach is about 2.5 times faster than the Florian–Spiess method and nearly 50 times faster than the best conventional approach. This improvement in performance, which is crucial to model realistic size problems, is achieved at the cost of additional memory requirements, not a significant requirement today.

10.6.4 Assignment of Transit Trips

Once the best set of line segments to join origin and destination have been identified, one needs to consider the assignment of trips to them. Most programs seek to obtain a
reasonable and realistic spread of trips among feasible routes. Conventional approaches, not dealing with the common lines problem explicitly, adopted a number of measures to generate this wider spread of trips. For example: to distinguish explicitly the different access points (bus stops, stations) for each zone and to build trees from each of them (and not just from the centroids) to all destinations. In this way several alternative routes are identified, one via each different access point. Passengers can then be assigned to these routes using a multinomial logit function of the costs of joining origin and destination via each path.

Spiess and Florian (1989) perform the assignment stage following the identified optimal strategies. This is achieved by assigning to each link the proportion of the volume accumulated to the upstream node that corresponds to the frequency served by the link. De Cea and Fernández (1989) follow a similar approach but in two stages:

- 1. First, once the set of common lines for all (i, j) pairs have been identified a new network is built on the basis of *nodes* and *route sections*. Note that route sections contain only the lines that minimise the total expected travel time for the section; They have an associated travel time (t_r) and a frequency (f_r) corresponding to the sum of the attractive frequencies (those in the common lines). With these two elements it is possible to obtain a composite cost of travelling along this route section and therefore an efficient private-transport tree-building algorithm can be used to find the best paths. Loading onto these trees results in a set of *route section flows* v_r .
- 2. Second, we can decompose the route section flows into their *line section* components:

$$v_s = \frac{f_s v_r}{f_r} \tag{10.26}$$

The treatment so far has not discussed the problems associated with special fare systems. If the fare system is proportional to the distance travelled, this is not a major problem as it is normally possible to convert it to time units and add them to the travel time on each link. However, this type of fare structure is hardly common. A flat fare system could also be accommodated but the treatment of more complex schemes (from a modelling point of view) may pose additional problems for algorithm design.

In most practical cases it will not be possible to model the whole complexity of fare systems and some approximate shortcuts will have to be taken in accordance with the most common type of ticket used. For example, in the case of a zonal fare system assignment may be performed on the basis of time alone and the fare cost added at the end. This may still ignore the importance of special pass holders but is probably good enough for places like London.

Finally, we must stress that public-transport assignment suffers, in general, from similar weaknesses to those identified for private networks. Furthermore, it is fair to say that congested assignment is less well developed for transit networks. There are two effects in play here: first, the limited capacity of the units (buses, trains) may prevent some travellers from implementing their optimal strategies, thus increasing their travel times; second, there is interaction between public transport and private cars sharing the same road network-increased traffic on one mode will affect travel times on the other as well. Current methods to deal with this problem are rather approximate; we will consider some advances in this area in the next chapter.

10.7 PRACTICAL CONSIDERATIONS

The assignment sub-model is critical in the implementation of the whole of the transportation modelling package. However, in contrast with the other three sub-models there is no standard calibration procedure to make sure the assignment stage reproduces observations as closely as possible. The most likely candidate for external validation of the model is the use of traffic or cordon counts. The following procedure seems applicable to all kind of assignment packages, including public-transport and equilibrium methods as discussed in the next chapter.

Check and Double-check the Network This is the most important source of error in traffic assignment. There are numerous potential errors in coding a network: the omission of links and nodes previously thought irrelevant, miscoding of distances, use of wrong directions, missing turning-movement penalties, specification of incorrect capacities and time-flow curves, etc. Good software packages will flag many of these errors on input; the use of graphic displays of the network and even better, graphic editing of networks is very important. It is easy to underestimate the time taken to input and check a network for a particular study. Any facility likely to speed up and increase the accuracy of the process is worth many professional days.

An additional method for checking a network is the loading of a unit trip matrix (i.e. with a single trip per cell) and then checking modelled flows. This will facilitate the identification of unused links (perhaps because they were coded with too slow speeds, or too long distances) and also heavily used ones; these serve as pointers for coding errors. The printing, or even better plotting, of minimum path trees is also a useful aid for network checking. Odd shortest routes and unreachable nodes will also help to identify sources of problems.

Improve the connection of centroids to the network if some routes look too strange. Keep in mind, however, that under congested conditions other routes will become attractive and be used. In the case of detailed (microsimulation) assignment models there will be additional sources of problems as more local data are needed. The same applies to public-transport assignment where the connection to bus stops or stations is critical for good route choice representations; the same is true of interchange facilities, frequencies and speeds. The basic rule is: before going to the next step in model fitting make sure all the observable (measurable) data are correctly represented in the network. Check connectivity first, then link attributes and then detailed data like saturation flows, signal timings, and so on.

Fit the Generalised Cost Function Assign weights to time, distance and any other variables included in it (link status, scenic quality, etc.). As a fitting criterion one could use a statistic of the chi-squared form:

 $\sum_{a} \{ (\text{observed flow}_{a} - \text{modelled flow}_{a})^{2} / \text{observed flow}_{a} \}$

The lower this statistic, the better the fit. This can be applied to cordon counts or to groups of traffic counts on parts of the network thought to be most critical, say primary and secondary roads. The value of the statistic for the whole of the network also provides an indication of overall fit.

Usually a good starting point is to assume that time alone explains route choice: use this assumption, run a complete assignment and then calculate the statistics above. Then begin increasing the weight attached to distance (or other factors) and recalculate the statistics so that the choice of parameters that produces the best fit can be made. One must resist the temptation of improving the fit at one step by trivial alteration of link speeds or turning penalties at this stage as this reduces the value of the model for forecasting purposes. True errors discovered at this stage must, of course, be corrected; the model should then be re-run for other generalised cost coefficients as well.

Note that the statistic proposed above gives greater weight to a given absolute difference at low flow levels that at high ones. If this is undesirable, collect it for different flow ranges. The percentage of over- and under-estimations of flows can give some indication of bias which if present should be investigated more thoroughly. Note too, that if the link capacities were well identified and coded and there is considerable congestion then equilibrium assignment will tend to produce a good fit with observed flows, even to the extent of masking a few errors in other sub-models.

There may be evidence suggesting that different weights should be applied to different user classes, for example, that heavy lorries are more sensitive to distance and gradient than cars. In that case, the classes should be assigned separately onto the network using their best coefficients in each case.

In the case of public-transport assignment the relative weights of walking, waiting and in-vehicle time are part of this calibration process. Interchange penalties play a similar role and provide an additional element for making the model more realistic. Passenger counts at interchanges and stops should be considered separately for the calibration of these weights. An approach similar to that of Suh *et al.* (1990) may well prove advantageous in fitting generalised cost functions once all other errors have been reduced to a minimum. Alvarez (1995) has studied analytical optimisation methods to achieve the best fit with good results.

Fine-tune the Assignment Model This involves finding the best dispersion parameters for stochastic assignment models. Particular care should be exercised at this stage, as depending on the implementation these parameters may have different interpretation and even dimensions. The documentation of the programs should be examined in detail to guide us in this task.

Detailed urban assignment models like those described in the next chapter offer additional opportunities for fine-tuning. These make them powerful but may also inadvertedly hide more fundamental errors in coding. Examples of this type are the fine-tuning of gap acceptance parameters at some junctions, the representation of opposed turning movements at traffic signals, and so on. Particular care should be taken to make sure these modifications correspond to actual traffic engineering conditions on the ground and not to fudge factors simply to improve the fit of the model.

It must be recognised that no assignment model will ever reproduce the observations exactly. There will be always variability in the traffic counts themselves, errors in the trip matrices used and a proportion of the actual route choice behaviour which will remain unexplained. What matters, however, is that the resulting costs are as accurate as possible and that the model rests on a sound basis to compare alternative tactical or strategic schemes as required.

EXERCISES

10.1 The road network represented in Figure 10.10 links two residential areas A and B with two major shopping centres L and M. Travel times between nodes are depicted in minutes and all links are two-way. Assume first that the costs on these links do not depend on traffic levels.



Figure 10.10 Simple network for Exercise 10.1

- (a) Use a systematic procedure to find the quickest routes between origins A and B and destinations L and M; calculate the corresponding travel times.
- (b) During a Saturday morning peak hour the numbers of vehicle movements from A and B to L and M are as follows:

A-L = 600 A-M = 400B-L = 300 B-M = 400

Estimate the traffic flow on each link during this period.

- (c) Consider now that travel time on each link increases by 0.02 of a minute for each vehicle/hour of flow. Use an incremental loading technique to obtain a capacityrestrained set of flows. Calculate final travel times for each O-D pair.
- (d) Use an iterative loading procedure to obtain flows and costs under the conditions (c) above.

10.2 A study area contains two residential zones A and B and three workplace zones J, K and L. The zones are connected by a road network as shown in Figure 10.11, which also depicts travel costs in either direction; these are independent of the traffic flows.



Figure 10.11 Simple network for Exercise 10.2

- (a) Use a systematic procedure to find the cheapest routes from nodes A and B to destinations J, K and L and obtain the matrix of travel costs C.
- (b) The total number of trips originating and terminating in each zone during the morning peak are given by:

Origin	Trips	Destination	Trips
A	1000	J	700
В	2000	K	1000
		L	1300

Run an origin-constrained gravity model in which the deterrence function is proportional to exp $(-0.1C_{ij})$ and obtain a trip matrix. Use this matrix to calculate flows on all the links of the network.

- (c) Run a doubly constrained gravity model with the same type of deterrence function and obtain a new trip matrix and link flows. Compare your results of (b) and (c).
- 10.3 Consider the simple network in Figure 10.12 where there are 100 vehicles per hour travelling from A to X and 500 from B to X. The travel time versus flow relationships are depicted in the figure in minutes and the flow q in vehicles per hour.



Figure 10.12 Simple network for Exercise 10.3

- (a) Use an incremental loading technique with fractions 40, 30, 20 and 10% of the total demand to obtain an approximation to equilibrium assignment.
- (b) Use an iterative loading procedure to achieve the same objective. How many iterations do you need to achieve a good degree of convergence.

354

11 Equilibrium Between Supply and Demand

11.1 INTRODUCTION

In Chapter 10 we presented assignment techniques for both private vehicles and public transport. We identified two main reasons for the spread of routes between each O–D pair that results in practice. The first one is the different perceptions of drivers about travel and link costs. The second reason resides in congestion effects, and we used Wardrop's principles as a general framework to discuss this issue. Wardrop's first principle states that under congested conditions drivers will choose routes until no one can reduce their costs by switching to another path; if all drivers perceive costs in the same way, this produces equilibrium conditions where all the routes used between two points have the same and minimum cost and all those not used have equal or greater cost.

Congested assignment techniques as discussed in the previous chapter try to approximate to this type of equilibrium. We saw that these heuristic methods often failed to achieve true Wardrop's equilibrium; therefore the problem deserves a better treatment. In section 11.2 we will cast equilibrium assignment in a more rigorous mathematical programming framework. This section is restricted to problems where the delay on a link depends only on flows on the link itself; however, extensions to stochastic user equilibrium and to social equilibrium will also be discussed there. Section 11.3 extends equilibrium assignment to problems where the delay on a link depends on the flow on the link itself and on other flows. This more general formulation is more appropriate to urban areas where the delay at, say a roundabout approach depends on circulating flows in the junction too. Section 11.4 extends the treatment of equilibrium to mode choice and distribution modelling; the objective here is to make sure that the travel times implied in the costs used to run these models are consistent with those generated during assignment. The naive iteration of the last three sub-models is known not to lead naturally to equilibrium conditions as it is somewhat akin to hard speed-change methods for congested assignment. Improved methods and practical considerations are included in this section. Finally section 11.5 looks into the issue of departure time modelling and extends previous formulations to cover this important behavioural response.

11.2 EQUILIBRIUM

In this section methods specifically designed to achieve traffic assignment solutions satisfying Wardrop's first principle are discussed. We shall follow a combination of intuitive and analytical arguments but we shall not pursue the latter beyond what is necessary to understand and use equilibrium assignment techniques; readers interested in the more theoretical aspects of equilibrium assignment are directed to the excellent book by Sheffi (1985) or the more recent text by Bell and Iida (1997).

11.2.1 A Mathematical Programming Approach

Consider first some of the properties of Wardrop's selfish equilibrium, in particular that all routes used (for an O–D pair) should have the same (minimum) travel cost, and that all unused routes should have greater (or at most equal) costs. This can be written as:

$$\mathcal{C}_{ijr} \begin{cases} = c_{ij}^* & T_{ijr}^* > 0 \\ \ge c_{ij}^* & T_{ijr}^* = 0 \end{cases}$$

where $\{T_{ijr}^*\}$ is a set of path flows which satisfies Wardrop's first principle and all the costs have been calculated after the T_{ijr}^* have been loaded. In this case the flows result from:

$$V_a = \sum_{ijr} T_{ijr} \delta^a_{ijr} \tag{11.1}$$

where δ_{ijr}^a is 1 if path r between i and j uses link a and zero otherwise. The cost along a path can be calculated as:

$$C_{ijr} = \sum_{a} \delta^a_{ijr} c_a(V_a^*) \tag{11.2}$$

Although Wardrop presented his principles in 1952 it was not until four years later that Beckman *et al.* (1956) proposed a rigorous framework to express them as a mathematical program; it took several more years before suitable algorithms for practical implementations were proposed and tested.

The mathematical programming approach expresses the problem of generating a Wardrop assignment as one of minimising an objective function subject to constraints representing properties of the flows. The problem can be written as:

Minimise
$$Z{T_{ijr}} = \sum_{a} \int_{o}^{V_a} C_a(v) dv$$
 (11.3)

subject to

$$\sum_{r} T_{ijr} = T_{ij} \tag{11.4}$$

and

$$T_{ijr} \ge 0 \tag{11.5}$$

The objective function corresponds to the sum of the areas under the cost-flow curves for all links in the network. Why this is a sensible objective to minimise in order to obtain Wardrop's equilibrium, is something we will attempt to show below; but first we must consider the general properties of this mathematical programme.

The two constraints (11.4) and (11.5) have been introduced to make sure we work only on the space of solutions of interest, i.e. non-negative path flows T_{ijr} making up the trip matrix. The role of the second constraint (non-negative trips) is important but not essential as this level of discussion of the problem. The interested reader is referred to Sheffi's book or to some of the classic papers on the topic like Fernández and Friesz (1983) and Florian and Spiess (1982).

It can be shown that the objective function Z is convex as its first and second derivatives are non-negative:

$$\frac{\partial Z}{\partial T_{ijr}} = \frac{\partial}{\partial T_{ijr}} \sum_{a} \int_{0}^{V_{a}} C_{a}(v) dv$$
$$= \sum_{a} \frac{d}{dV_{a}} \left(\int_{0}^{V_{a}} C_{a}(v) dv \right) \frac{\partial V_{a}}{\partial T_{ijr}}$$

but from (11.1)

$$\frac{\partial V_a}{\partial T_{ijr}} = \delta^a_{ijr}$$

Now, as V_a only depends on T_{ijr} if the path goes through that link,

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}V_a}\int_0^{V_a}C_a(v)\,\mathrm{d}v=C_a(V_a)$$

therefore,

$$\frac{\partial Z}{\partial T_{ijr}} = \sum_{a} C_a(V_a) \delta^a_{ijr} = c_{ijr}$$
(11.6)

and the second derivative of Z with respect to the path flows is:

$$\frac{\partial^2 Z}{\partial T_{ijr}^2} = \frac{\partial}{\partial T_{ijr}} \sum_a C_a(V_a) \delta^a_{ijr}$$

$$= \sum_a \frac{\mathrm{d}C_a(V_a)}{\mathrm{d}V_a} \frac{\partial V_a}{\partial T_{ijr}} \delta^a_{ijr}$$

$$= \sum_a \frac{\mathrm{d}C_a(V_a)}{\mathrm{d}V_a} \delta^a_{ijr} \delta^a_{ijr}$$
(11)

Equilibrium between supply and demand

This expression is greater than or equal to zero only if the derivative of the costflow relationship is positive or zero. This is a general requirement for convergence of Wardrop's equilibrium to a unique solution. The meaning of this condition is that the cost-flow curve should not have sections where costs decrease when flows increase.

As the problem identified in (11.3)-(11.5) is a constrained optimisation problem, its solution may be found using a Lagrangian method. The Lagrangian can be written as:

$$L(\{T_{ijr}, \phi_{ij}\}) = Z(\{T_{ijr}\}) + \sum_{ij} \phi_{ij}[T_{ij} - \sum_{r} T_{ijr}]$$
(11.8)

where the ϕ_{ii} are the Lagrange multipliers corresponding to constraints (11.4).

Taking the first derivative of (11.8) with respect to ϕ_{ij} one obtains, of course, the corresponding constraints. Taking the derivative with respect to T_{ijr} and equating it to zero (for optimisation), one has:

$$\frac{\partial L}{\partial T_{ijr}} = \frac{\partial Z}{\partial T_{ijr}} - \phi_{ij} = c_{ijr} - \phi_{ij}$$

Here we have two possibilities with respect to the value of T_{ijr}^* at the optimum. If $T_{ijr}^* = 0$ then

$$\frac{\partial L}{\partial T_{ijr}} \ge 0 \quad \text{as the function is convex}$$

If $T_{ijr}^* \ge 0$ then

$$\frac{\partial L}{\partial T_{iir}} = 0$$

This can be translated into the following conditions at the optimum:

$$\phi_{ij}^* \leq c_{ijr}$$
 for all *ijr* where $T_{ijr}^* = 0$
 $\phi_{ii}^* = c_{ijr}$ for all *ijr* where $T_{ijr}^* > 0$

In other words, the ϕ_{ij}^* must be equal to the costs along the routes with positive T_{ijr} and must be less than (or equal) to the costs along the other routes (i.e. where $T_{ijr} = 0$). Therefore, ϕ_{ij}^* is equal to the minimum cost of travelling from *i* to *j*: $\phi_{ij}^* = c_{ij}^*$.

In this way, the set of T_{iir}^* which minimises (11.7) has the following properties:

$$c_{ijr} \ge c^*_{ij}$$
 for all $T^*_{ijr} = 0$
 $c_{ijr} = c^*_{ii}$ for all $T^*_{ijr} > 0$

Therefore, the solution satisfies Wardrop's first principle.

358

Example 11.1: Consider again the town-centre/bypass problem of Example 10.4. Figure 11.1 shows the cost-flow relationships and the shaded area is the objective function that we want to minimise. Of course one way to minimise this area is to have no flow $V_b = V_t = 0$, but this solution is not only trivial but of little interest. What we want is the solution that satisfies the total demand (2000 vehicles), and this is shown in Figure 11.2, where the two cost-flow functions are now displayed with the X-axis running in opposite directions and separated by the total flow that must be split between the two routes.



Figure 11.1 Two cost-flow relationships for bypass-town centre problem

It can easily be seen in Figure 11.2a that the sum of areas under the cost-flow curves is minimised for $C_b = C_t$; any departure from this point will simply add a new section to the area, as illustrated in Figure 11.2b. As can be seen, the equilibrium solution involves a flow via the town centre of 600 vehicles and 1400 via the bypass. It is worth noting that the cost via each route is 22 minutes and the total expenditure in the network is then 44 000 vehicle-minutes.

In this treatment of equilibrium assignment we have omitted a number of issues; for example, that of uniqueness of the solution. It can be shown that only the link costs c_a^* , inter-zonal costs c_{ij}^* and link flows V_a^* are unique in the optimum. The path flows T_{ijr}^* , however, are in general not unique at all. What this means is that there may be several combinations of paths and trips using them which result in the same link flows and costs; as all used routes (for an O-D pair) have the same minimum cost, the total interzonal costs are the same. This can be easily seen if one thinks of several external zones of origin feeding trips into junction A and then exiting to different destinations at junction B in Figure 10.2; although these trips can be distributed in many ways between towncentre and bypass routes under equilibrium conditions, the link flows and costs will remain the same.



Figure 11.2 Equilibrium in simple network

11.2.2 Solution Methods

We have described a mathematical programme and shown its relevance in solving the traffic assignment equilibrium problem. The mathematical programme is nonlinear and it can be solved by a number of methods. Although understanding the theory of equilibrium assignment requires some mathematical background, the actual application of the principles and solution algorithms is much less demanding. The most commonly used algorithm is due to Frank and Wolfe. This algorithm can be seen as a major improvements on the standard iterative method discussed in section 10.5.4.

11.2.2.1 The Frank-Wolfe Algorithm

- 1. Select a suitable initial set of current link costs, usually free-flow travel times C_a (0). Initialise all flows $V_a^{\circ} = 0$; make n = 0.
- 2. Build the set of minimum cost trees with the current costs; make n = n + 1.
- 3. Load the whole of the matrix T of these trees all- or-nothing, obtaining a set of auxiliary flows F_a .
- 4. Calculate the current flows as:

$$V_a^n = (1-\phi)V_a^{n-1} + \phi F_a$$

choosing ϕ such that the value of the objective function Z is minimised.

5. Calculate a new set of current link costs based on the flows V_a^n ; if the flows (or current link costs) have not changed significantly in two consecutive iterations, stop; otherwise proceed to step 2.

The main improvement over the iterative method is in step 4, where ϕ is calculated using the mathematical programming formulation instead of a fixed rule. This is enough to guarantee efficient convergence to Wardrop's equilibrium.

The Frank-Wolfe algorithm can be visualised as a descent approach to the problem of minimising the objective function. The problem is similar to the establishment of the rules to be followed to find the lowest point of an enclosed valley in thick fog (or more realistically perhaps, to find the peak of a mountain in thick fog, but then one has to use *up* instead of *down* in the rules below). A suitable set of rules for the valley problem would be:

- 1. Choose what looks like a good downhill direction; in thick fog this will depend essentially on local topography.
- 2. Walk in that direction until you start to go uphill again.
- 3. Stop at that point and choose another good downhill direction and proceed to step 2, unless you have found a point with no downhill directions, i.e. the bottom of the valley.

This is essentially what the Frank–Wolfe algorithm does, albeit in a space with many more dimensions. At each step in the iterations we have a current feasible solution (a location in the valley) and the algorithm uses the latest all-or-nothing assignment to provide a descent direction. The use of the latest all-or-nothing assignment to this end can be seen as a local approximation to minimising the objective function Z. Given that the current feasible solution is specified by the path flows $\{T_{ijr}\}$, Frank–Wolfe seeks a second attractive feasible direction $\{W_{ijr}\}$ using a linear (Taylor series expansion) approximation to Z:

$$Z'(\{W_{ijr}\}) = Z(\{T_{ijr}\}) + \sum_{ijr} \frac{\partial Z}{\partial T_{ijr}} (W_{ijr} - T_{ijr})$$

= $Z(\{T_{ijr}\}) + \sum_{ijr} C_{ijr} W_{ijr} - \sum_{ijr} C_{ijr} T_{ijr}$ (11.9)

Here the only term which is not fixed by the feasible solution $\{T_{ijr}\}$ is $C_{ijr}W_{ijr}$; so if we wish to minimise a local approximation to Z we must choose routes W_{ijr} such that the corresponding multipliers C_{ijr} are minimised. A way to do this is to choose routes which are currently and locally minimum cost, i.e. all-or-nothing assignment on trees from current costs.

In general terms the Frank–Wolfe algorithm tends to converge rapidly over early iterations but less so as it starts to approach the optimum. This is a well-known problem and a number of improvements have been suggested to speed up convergence; see for example the work of Arezki (1986).

11.2.3 Social Equilibrium

Most of what has been discussed so far applies to Wardrop's first principle or *user* equilibrium (UE) problems. Wardrop's second principle specifies that drivers should be persuaded to choose routes in such a way that total (or average) costs are minimised. This is the *social optimum* solution and is a prescription for design rather than a model of driver's behaviour.

It is easy to see that Wardrop's second principle can be embodied in a mathematical programme of the form:

Minimise
$$S\{T_{ijr}\} = \sum_{a} V_a c_a(v)$$
 (11.10)

subject to (11.4) and (11.5).

This objective function can also be expressed in the following form:

Minimise
$$S\{T_{ijr}\} = \sum_{a} \int_{o}^{V_a} Cm_a(v) dv$$
 (11.11)

where Cm_a is the marginal cost of travelling along link a.

This problem can be solved with a simple adaptation to the Frank–Wolfe algorithm which consists of replacing the objective function used in the estimation of the parameter ϕ in step 4 by (11.10) or (11.11). It is easy to see that the solution to this problem makes all the marginal costs of all the routes used between two points to be equal and minimum.

The solutions to the two problems do not coincide; in other words, the user equilibrium solution generates higher total costs than the social equilibrium solution. The difference lies in the external effects due to congestion. Users perceive only their own personal costs and do not discern the additional delay incurred by other drivers due to extra vehicle on the road. One can envisage electronic road pricing as a possible method to make drivers perceive marginal rather than average costs.

Example 11.2: We take again our town-centre/bypass problem but now seek the flow pattern that minimises total expenditure (or what is equivalent in the case of a fixed trip matrix like this one, minimise average travel costs). The total expenditures are:

 $E_{\rm b} = V_{\rm b}(15 + 0.005V_{\rm b})$ via the bypass, and $E_{\rm t} = V_{\rm t}(10 + 0.02V_{\rm t})$ via the town centre

The respective marginal costs are

$$\frac{\partial E_{\rm b}}{\partial V_{\rm b}} = 15 + 0.01 V_{\rm b}$$
$$\frac{\partial E_{\rm t}}{\partial V_{\rm t}} = 10 + 0.04 V_{\rm t}$$

Equating the two and taking advantage of the fact that $V_b + V_t = 2000$, one can solve and find that for social equilibrium conditions:

	·····			
	Town centre	Bypass	Total	
Flow	500	1 500	2 000	
Marginal cost	30	30		
Average cost	20	22.5		
Expenditure	10 000	33 750	43 750	

Note that the total network expenditure is now 250 vehicle-minutes less than the user equilibrium solution found in Example 11.1. Of course, one cannot expect drivers to choose the bypass in these numbers as at least some could reduce their travel costs by choosing the town-centre route. In order to achieve this social optimum one would need to increase user costs by 2.5 minutes via the town-centre, for example by charging the equivalent as a town-centre toll. This would represent simply a transfer from private to social consumption resulting in a saving in the use of resources (time, fuel).

11.2.4 Stochastic Equilibrium Assignment

We have discussed pure stochastic and pure user-optimised equilibrium traffic assignment models. In the first case a spread of routes between two points is produced because of variability in the perceived routes costs, and in the second because of capacity-restraint effects. One would expect that in reality both types of effects should play a role in route choice. Models which try to include both effects are called stochastic user equilibrium (SUE) models and they seek an equilibrium condition where:

Each user chooses the route with the minimum 'perceived' travel cost; in other words, under SUE no user has a route with lower 'perceived' costs and therefore all stay with their current routes.

The difference between stochastic and Wardrop's user equilibrium is that in SUE models each driver is meant to define 'travel costs' individually instead of using a single definition of costs applicable to all drivers.

In theory, models incorporating stochastic and equilibrium properties look particularly attractive; there are, however, operational and practical difficulties for applying them. From a practical point of view, the most important of these difficulties lies on the convergence properties of these algorithms. To examine this problem, let us define convergence here in the following way: an assignment algorithm is said to be convergent if:

- one starts with a particular set of link costs C_a , for example free-flow costs in the first iteration but calculated costs as a function of flows in subequent ones; and
- one assigns a matrix using specific rules, say Dial's, and produces new link flows $\{V_a\}$, and then one finds that:

$$C_a = C_a(V_a)$$

In other words, the costs resulting from the new flows are practically the same as those used to find routes and assign traffic. If an algorithm is not convergent the solution (flows and costs) will depend on when the iterative process was stopped, i.e. an arbitrary decision. For example, the next planner dealing with exactly the same problem but specifying a different number of iterations would find different costs; this is obviously not a desirable property for the assessment of transport projects.

It can be shown that under specific circumstances it is possible to formulate convergent SUE algorithms (Sheffi 1985). In fact, a practical algorithm to perform SUE assignment is just an extension of the iterative loading methods (MSA algorithm) described in section 10.5.4. Such an algorithm can be described as follows:

- 1. Set current costs $C_a = C_a(0)$, i.e. free-flow travel costs, initialise $V_a = 0$ for all a, make n = 0.
- 2. Make n = n + 1; build a set of minimum cost trees with the current costs.
- 3. Assign the trip matrix to the network using the current trees and a suitable stochastic method, e.g. Burrell's; obtain a set of auxiliary flows F_a .
- 4. Calculate current flows as:

$$V_a^n = (1-\phi)V_a^{n-1} + \phi F_a$$

with $\phi = 1/n$.

5. Calculate a new set of current link costs based on the flows V_a^n ; if the flows (or current link costs) have not changed significantly in two consecutive iterations, stop; otherwise proceed to step 2.

This algorithm will always tend to produce small changes in flows and costs as ϕ is small for large *n*. However, it is important to prove that it converges to the right SUE solution.

Sheffi (1985) has shown that this algorithm converges to a SUE solution in the long run, that is, for a large number of iterations, perhaps 50 or more. The convergence of this algorithm is not monotonic because the search direction is only a descent direction on average. The speed of convergence depends on the level of network congestion and on the dispersion parameter. The convergence of the MSA algorithm for SUE problems is rather slow for congested networks. Sheffi (1985) has also shown that for very congested networks UE provides a good approximation to SUE and is faster in convergence. This suggests that the use of SUE would only be advantageous in low to medium congested assignment problems.

11.3 EXTENSIONS TO EQUILIBRIUM ASSIGNMENT

11.3.1 Limitations of Classic Methods

In previous sections we have described the most important classic methods for traffic assignment. Before considering more detailed and to some extent advanced methods, it is worthwhile reviewing what are seen as the main limitations of these approaches. These deficiencies may come from different sources.

11.3.1.1 Limitations in the Node-link Model of the Road Network

These include the fact that not all real road links are considered in the network (incomplete networks), 'end effects' due to the aggregation of trip ends into zones represented by single centroids, banned and penalised turning movements not specified in the network, and the fact that intra-zonal trips are not fully treated.

The main problem with incomplete networks arises in heavily congested areas where some of the medium- and long-distance trips will use minor roads as 'rat runs'; a new road scheme may relieve congestion and attract some of these rat-run trips, which will seem to be 'generated journeys' when they are not. Even when great care is taken in connecting the network to zone centroids, end effects are inevitable. These will make estimated link volumes less reliable in the vicinity of centroid connectors, probably overestimating the flows.

It is possible to expand simple nodes to represent all turning movements at a junction and then penalise or remove those links representing banned manoeuvres. An example of a fully expanded junction is given in Figure 11.3; any particularly



Figure 11.3 Representation of a junction as a simple node (a) and expanded showing all turning movements (b)

difficult manoeuvre, e.g. an opposed turn, can then be penalised by associating a longer delay to it. Good software provides efficient ways of automatically expanding junction representations and banning or penalising movements; alternatively, this must be done by hand in the network-building stage itself. In either case, it is likely that some turning movements will not be properly treated.

The treatment of intra-zonal movements is also a source of problems: some of them could make use of main links in the road network but they will not appear in the network model. It is difficult to devise a good method to account for them in assignment.

All of these problems are more difficult to handle when the zones are large and the network representation sparse. As usual, greater resolution in network and zonal definition will increase realism but also the costs of data collection and processing.

11.3.1.2 Errors in Defining Average Perceived Costs

We do not have enough evidence about how these are likely to change with time, journey purpose, length of journey, income, predictability and the environment. Moreover, when we wish to forecast components of cost, for example fuel consumption, we rely on simplifying assumptions which may give rise to additional errors.

11.3.1.3 Not all Trip Makers Perceive Costs in the Same Way

Our stochastic methods are an approximation to this phenomenon but even they must limit the number of randomisations for reasons of economy. Another possibility is to consider several different user classes, each with its own set of perceived costs.

It is possible to express the deterministic equilibrium assignment problem with multiple user classes, each with its own set of parameters defining perceived link costs; see for example the work of Leurent (1998). Convergence to a unique solution is achieved under analogous conditions to those required for the single-user problem. Moreover, the problem and the solution can also be extended to elastic demand modelling (combined mode choice and assignment, for example). A number of software packages, including SATURN and EMME/2 (INRO 1996), offer this type of facility.

The modelling of multiple user classes (each with different willingness to pay for a better service) is often quite critical in demand studies for private sector facilities and services like high-speed rail links or toll roads. In the context of toll roads, some users may have high willingness to pay for services because their costs are covered by their employers; others may be very price-sensitive because of personal income or cash constraints. These different user classes can be well represented in these cases, although good stated preference/revealed preference studies will be required to determine the correct parameters for each model.

11.3.1.4 The Assumption of Perfect Information about Costs in all Parts of the Network

Although this is common to all models it is essentially overoptimistic, at least until the widespread use of road transport informatics makes more realistic modelling a possibil-

ity. Drivers have only partial information about traffic conditions on the same route last time they used it and on problems in other parts of the network depending on their own experience, disposition to explore new routes and the use of traffic information services. Moreover, there is evidence that many drivers are heavily influenced by road signs in their choice of route and that sometimes signed routes are not the cheapest (Wootton *et al.* 1981). Current methods ignore these effects. The future influence of variable message signs and more advanced route guidance technology over part of the vehicle fleet, is likely to place new requirements for traffic assignment methods (see several articles in this field in Papageorgiou 1991).

11.3.1.5 Day-to-day Variations in Demand

These probably prevent true equilibrium ever being reached in practice. In that sense Wardrop's equilibrium represents 'average' behavior if all travellers think alike and have perfect information. Its solution, however, has enough desirable properties of stability and interpretation to warrant its use in practice; however, it is still only an approximation to the traffic conditions on any one day.

In the same vein, there are time variations in demand and flow within each day. This makes 24-hour models very poor in terms of traffic assignment, and therefore travel times and costs. The use of peak and off-peak periods for modelling and assignment is essential in congested urban areas but even then we know that the build-up of congestion produces important changes in travel time in very short time frames. Moreover, a 10-minute delay in departure for the same journey may produce a much greater delay on arrival at the destination because of increased congestion in the network. The costs on links change dynamically in response to traffic: some drivers understand this well and plan their journeys accordingly; others lack the necessary experience. In reality, the route choice problem has strong time-dependent elements but practical dynamic assignment techniques are as yet in their first steps.

11.3.1.6 Imperfect Estimation of Changes in Travel Time with Changes in the Estimated Flow on Links

This is partly due to the nature of the cost-flow relationships used. As stated in section 10.1.3, it is normally assumed that the travel time on a link depends only on the flow on the link itself. At least in urban areas, the delay on a link depends in general on flow on other links too, for example at a priority junction, thus creating interaction effects. This assumption will be discussed later as it requires better delay models than those assumed in conventional cost-flow relationships.

11.3.1.7 Input Errors

The accuracy of an assignment model depends also on the accuracy of other elements in the transport model, in particular that of the trip matrix to be loaded. Errors in the conversions from passengers to vehicle trip matrices also limit the accuracy of traffic assignment.

11.3.2 Junction Interaction Methods

As discussed above, some of the simplifying assumptions in classic traffic assignment models make them not realistic enough for congested urban areas. If one looks at the route choice and assignment problems in greater detail one should search for better delay models and a better treatment of dynamic problems. In addition there is a need to consider the interaction between traffic control and route choice, and the need to treat different vehicle classes separately. We shall discuss these issues in turn.

11.3.2.1 Improved Delay Models

So far we have considered traffic as a continuous variable operating under steady-state conditions. In reality, traffic is made up of discrete entities (vehicles) which in urban areas form queues at junctions and bottlenecks. If a particular assignment model puts more traffic on a junction than its capacity, it is very likely that the flows downstream will be overestimated; this happens because the junction will actually put an effective upper limit, not recognised by the model, and the modelled flows downstream will be greater than the actual flows. Therefore, potential routes using these links may well be ignored by the model. Double counting of delay and missing of potential routes are a perverse effect of this simplistic treatment of traffic delay.

Two types of improvement are needed here: first, to consider the physical nature of queues at junctions and their effects in limiting traffic downstream; second, the need to model the time-dependent nature of queues at junctions as demand builds up and decays before, during and after the peak period. The second problem can be treated using time-dependent queueing models as proposed by Kimber and Hollis (1979). These approaches model the way in which queues and delay change over time, as traffic demand evolves, and even allow for the presence of queues at the start of a time period of interest.

The first problem requires a physical model of queues and this can be undertaken through a simple conversion of vehicles queued into queue length or, in more detailed models, through the simulation of the actual queues. A critical issue is the ability of these models to represent the situation where a queue begins to block back an upstream junction and the additional delays this generates to other streams.

11.3.2.2 The Dynamic Nature of Queue Building and its Effect on Route Choice

This is a difficult problem which is treated in models like SATURN (Hall *et al.* 1980) by dividing the period of interest into shorter time intervals, typically 10 or 15 minutes long. Each time interval is then treated as a steady-state assignment problem. This captures some of the effects of the build-up of congestion but still assumes that all vehicles in the same time interval are faced with the same set of costs. Other models

assign vehicles individually or in small groups (or packets) and release them sequentially throughout each time interval. This approach is followed by CONTRAM (Leonard and Gower 1982) thus providing a better representation of the delays facing vehicles at each stage in their passage through the network. Although SATURN does not treat vehicles individually but as part of platoons modelled at sub-minute time slices (1 to 5 seconds long), both models are classed as microsimulations because of the level of detail involved. Both these models still assume perfect information.

11.3.2.3 The Interaction Between Traffic Control and Delay

This is difficult to treat in detail. Most large urban areas are under area traffic control (ATC) systems, that is computer control of the traffic signals to reduce delay and, in some cases, create attractive 'green waves'. It is known that such systems are designed to cope well with existing traffic patterns and that travel time savings of between 10 and 20% can be achieved in comparison with non-coordinated systems. The problem is that the traffic flow patterns (flows on links) depend on the set of best routes available and that these depend, in turn, on signal timings at each junction. However, any model attempting to combine assignment and traffic control may run into a number of problems; see for example Allsop and Charlesworth (1977) and M. J. Smith (1979, 1981).

One possible solution is to run an assignment problem with fixed signal settings, obtain a future set of link flows and then run a program like TRANSYT (Robertson 1969) to optimise the setting for these new flows. The process should be repeated with the new settings, obtaining in turn new flows, with the hope that these iterations will converge to a stable and self-consistent solution. The problem is that the solution depends considerably on the starting point; if a corridor is heavily used in the first iteration, TRANSYT will produce signal timings to reduce delay there, thus encouraging more trips to prefer it in the next iteration. This also tends to favour all-or-nothing type of solutions to the traffic control/assignment problem.

11.3.2.4 Multiple Classes of Vehicles

Cars, buses, lorries and two-wheelers probably need a different treatment in detailed assignment models. The reasons for this is that they may have to be assessed separately: their environmental impacts are different, they may be subject to specific traffic management schemes (e.g. lorry bans) and they may use different criteria for route choice (minimise monetary costs rather than time).

Classic traffic assignment models consider a single trip matrix even if this may be represented by passenger car units (PCUs) through appropriate combination of vehicle matrices and their PCU values. Several models now allow for three or more vehicle classes to be treated separately, as well as to permit selective use of links, turning movements and costs; see for example Van Vliet *et al.* (1987). A special case of this are vehicles that are forced to follow a particular route, mainly buses. These are usually pre-loaded onto the network so that their impact on other traffic is considered for assignment purposes.

11.3.2.5 Travel Time Reliability

The variability and unreliability of travel time in congested urban areas has become a significant issue for many types of trips. As traffic increases in heavily loaded networks, the travel time required to perform a particular journey becomes particularly difficult to estimate. Under these circumstances, users may have to make large allowances for this travel time to avoid missing a plane or a business meeting; for other activities they may just accept the penalty associated with unpredictable delays. It has been argued that one of the key benefits of pricing for road space is to increase the reliability of journey times and therefore produce significant resource savings.

It is possible to use stated preference/revealed preference surveys and data to develop, appropriate generalised cost functions incorporating these effects. In this way one could develop a subjective value of unreliability in travel time. This requires a measure of such reliability, for example the expected standard deviation of travel time σ or the expected coefficient of variation of travel time. Note the emphasis on expected or subjective measures of travel time variability.

An equally important requirement is to develop models that link travel time variability to congestion and supply conditions (incident management facilities, redundancy in the network, etc.). This is a less well-researched area for a number of reasons. First data collection is often very expensive in this field as one would require repeated journeys (same departure time, same origin and destination) over a large number of days to pick up systematic and random variations; this has to be repeated for several times of the day and several origin–destination pairs. Second, the supply models have to be reasonably simple to be of use in large strategic models, or sensitive to key policy instruments (new traffic control measures, variable message signs/route guidance) for detailed tactical modelling.

Willumsen and Hounsell (1998) report a general study for use in strategic models in the context of road pricing. They used extensive observations in a congested network (London) and extended their value using simulation runs for over 2000 O-D pairs and over a large number of 'days'. As independent variables they selected actual journey time (JT), free flow travel time (FFTT) and a congestion index, defined as CI = JT/FFTT.

A number of models were calibrated to estimate the standard deviation of travel time under different congested conditions. The authors recommend the following model as offering a good compromise between simplicity and realism:

$$\sigma = 0.9 \mathrm{FFTT}^{0.87} (\mathrm{CI} - 1)$$

In practical terms this model offers a simple form for relating the standard deviation of travel time to network conditions and is relatively insensitive to trip length, therefore offering promise or adaptation to environments different from London. One advantage of this treatment is that journey time variability can be estimated after assignment and then incorporated into other choice models (time of day, mode, and destination choice). Complex interactions between congestion, travel time variability and route choice are then avoided.

11.3.3 Microsimulation and Equilibrium

Two of the most popular models for detailed design of urban traffice management schemes have already been mentioned: CONTRAM and SATURN. Another model of the same family is NETSIM (Lieberman 1981), used mainly in the USA. These microsimulation models make greater requirements in terms of data collection, calibration and computer resources than the classic models discussed before. However, the data needed would be required for any traffic management scheme design anyway and there are now microcomputer versions of these programs. Demand for computer resources is likely to have a smaller role in determining the choice of model than training, calibration, validation and interpretation requirements.

Microsimulation models are not the only way of tackling the special needs of traffic assignment in urban areas. Simpler models, based on more classic approaches, have been developed to cover issues like link-junction interaction and to some extent dynamic queues. Examples of these are JAM (Wootton Jeffreys and Partners 1980) and TRIPS (MVA Systematica 1982). It is outside the scope of this book to discuss these commercial packages in greater detail.

We will use the example of SATURN to explore the way in which these models may tackle Wardrop's equilibrium. SATURN uses, in this respect, two models in order to achieve realistic assignments (Van Vliet 1982). The first one is a simulation model based on the use of cyclic flow profiles to represent the movement of platoons of vehicles over a network. This model takes good account of the interaction of different flows at roundabouts, signal-controlled and priority junctions. It needs information about the flow on each link of the network to estimate capacity, queues and delays. Therefore, an assignment model is required to load a trip matrix onto the network and obtain an estimate of these flows. This is achieved through a separate assignment model which can perform Wardrop's and stochastic user equilibrium assignment. The link between the two is through link volumes (from assignment to simulation) and through speed-flow relationships (from simulation to assignment), as depicted in Figure 11.4.

The simulation model is used, therefore, to generate suitable cost-flow relationships for the assignment problem. The cost-flow relationships are produced for each link in terms of the flow on the link itself, and take the form of a polynomial:



Figure 11.4 The simulation-assignment cycle in SATURN

(11.12)

However, these relationships are calculated from the current simulation model so that they take into account the interaction and constraints generated by the flows on the other links in the network. In fact, several iterations of the simulation-assignment cycle must be performed before the whole process converges to a self consistent set of flows and costs.

In theoretical terms, what the SATURN approach attempts to do is to *diagonalise* the cost-flow relationships. In a congested and well connected network, like those existing in urban areas, the cost on a link depends not just on the flow on that link but on all other flows in the network (albeit especially on those joining the same junction). This can be written as:

$$C_a = C_a(V_1, V_2, \ldots, V_a, \ldots, V_n)$$

If we fix all flows but that on link a and we vary V_a between, say zero and the capacity at a, then we can 'calibrate' a cost-flow relationship that, in this iteration, depends only on V_a . We can then perform a conventional Wardrop equilibrium assignment using, for example, the Frank-Wolfe algorithm, obtain a new set of flows on all links and run the simulation program again. The strict condition for the convergence of this type of scheme requires that the delay on a link depends mainly on the flow on the link itself and more weakly on flows on the other links (Sheffi 1985). In practice, however, this condition is not satisfied as delays at, for example, priority junctions and roundabouts depend primarily on the flows on the links having priority (circulating and main-road flows respectively).

Example 11.3: Consider the simple network in Figure 11.5 corresponding to two routes from an origin to a destination merging into one. The total flow is 100 vehicles from A to Z.

Consider first the case in which both streams perform a merge operation; therefore delays on each depend also on flow on the other link. Assume now that the cost-flow relationships are as follows:

$$C_1(V_1, V_2) = 8 + 0.3V_1 + 0.2V_2$$

$$C_2(V_2, V_1) = 13 + 0.4V_2 + 0.2V_1$$



Figure 11.5 A simple network with a merge or give-way junction

This can be solved to find a single equilibrium point at $V_1 = 83.5$ and $V_2 = 16.5$ with
a minimum cost of 36.35. However, it is illustrative to show a range for values for V_1
and the corresponding link and total expenditure:

<i>V</i> ₁	C ₁	C ₂	Expenditure
0	28.0	53.0	5300
10	29.0	51.0	4880
20	30.0	49.0	4520
30	31.0	47.0	4220
40	32.0	45.0	3980
50	33.0	43.0	3800
60	34.0	41.0	3680
70	35.0	39.0	3620
80	36.0	37.0	3620
83	36.3	36.4	3632
84	36.4	36.2	3636
90	37.0	35.0	3680
100	38.0	33.0	3800

As can be seen, the solution is a unique, stable equilibrium point. If some flow switches to link 2 then that link has increased delay and therefore drivers will come back to the original route. The same is true if more traffic switches to link 1. The fact that the total expenditure is minimal at another point, approximately $V_1 = 75$, is another example of the difference between social and selfish user equilibrium.

Consider now a slightly different problem with the same type of network. Now the junction is of a give-way type for link 1; link 2 has right of way and therefore its travel time does not depend on flow on link 1. The new relationships are now:

$$C_1(V_1, V_2) = 8 + 0.1V_1 + 0.2V_2$$

$$C_2(V_2, V_1) = 20 + 0.05V_2$$

The same type of table can be used to illustrate possible solutions to this assignment problem as shown on the following page.

In this case, the solution $V_1 = 60$ and $V_2 = 40$ is not stable. A switch to link 1 will decrease costs on that link faster than on link 2, therefore precipitating the solution $V_1 = 100$ and $V_2 = 0$. However, a switch in the other direction, that is to link 2, has the opposite effect, increases costs on link 2 slower than on link 1 therefore leading to another solution: $V_1 = 0$ and $V_2 = 100$. These two extreme solutions are stable albeit not with equal costs by each route; however, these two are UE solutions as the costs of the paths not used are greater than the costs on the paths used. Any departure from these extreme points will result in new cost pulling the solution back to the starting point. Note that the equations chosen are simple but not unreasonable. Observe too, that the equation for the non-priority flow shows that delay depends mainly on flow on the priority link, therefore violating the requirement for a unique solution.

V ₁	<i>C</i> ₁	C ₂	Expenditure
0	28	25.0	2500
10	27	24.5	2475
20	26	24.0	2440
30	25	23.5	. 2395
40	24	23.0	2340
50	23	22.5	2275
60	22	22.0	2200
70	21	21.5	2115
80	20	21.0	2020
90	19	20.5	1915
100	18	20.0	1800

The fact that the solution $V_1 = 100$ is preferable because of lower overall expenditure is only relevant in terms of network design. For example, we may wish to direct drivers to choose link 1 and ignore link 2. Without this advice drivers may find either of the two extremes, or even one on a particular occasion and the other the following day. Reality may be non-convergent to a stable equilibrium solution; good assignment models may fail to converge simply because they represent well this feature of reality.

SATURN and models like it therefore, can only be said to provide a reasonable practical approximation to the ideal of Wardrop's equilibrium in congested urban areas. They normally offer practical indicators to estimate how close to a possible equilibrium the iterative process has been able to reach at any one stage. Microsimulation models do represent, however, the state of the art in detailed traffic assignment for the design of traffic management and other schemes in urban areas.

11.3.4 Congested Public Transport Assignment

In the previous chapter we looked at public transport assignment with fixed costs. This means the link costs do not depend on the number of passengers on the bus or train, and they do not depend on the carrying capacity of each unit. It is a reasonable approach in all those cases where the goal of the planning process is to provide enough capacity for all public transport passengers on the routes of their choice. And it has the advantage of facilitating the solution to the public transport assignment problem.

There are, however, situations where it is not feasible to provide enough public transport capacity to preclude congestion, or when that capacity is not present in the base year. In these cases the route choice of the public transport passenger is likely to be influenced by the congestion onboard the vehicles; some travellers will switch from congested to less congested routes, even if the less congested routes are not as attractive in terms of travel time or cost.

We therefore turn our attention to the assignment problem where link travel times are no longer constant. The dependency of link costs on passenger flows may take different forms, but from a solution viewpoint, the simplest and most convenient are continuous non-decreasing functions of the corresponding link flows. This dependence of the link cost on the public transport volume may represent an actual slowing down of the vehicle due to the number of passengers, or it may be interpreted as a generalised cost which includes a 'discomfort' term that increases as the vehicles get crowded.

In this context, the transit assignment problem is no longer separable by destination node, since the link costs depend on the total flow of passengers. The total transit volumes are the sum of the volumes bound for each of the destinations. As the expected cost of any given strategy is no longer fixed, but depends on the total volumes, only strategies with minimal expected cost will be used by the travellers (Wardrop 1952).

Spiess (1984) has shown how the problem above can be formalised and solved by applying the successive linear approximation method (Frank and Wolfe 1956). An important advantage of this method is that only total volumes need to be computed and stored, since the destination-dependent volumes are dealt with implicitly. This approach is easy to implement in packages like EMME/2.

A variant of the macro outlined above is being used at London Transport for modelling crowding in the London Underground. Instead of using one of the default congestion functions based on nominal capacity, the macro has been modified to include the actual profile of train density and passenger load during peak periods (Abraham and Kavanagh 1992).

However, there are conditions where it is not reasonable to assume that link costs depend only on passenger levels on that link. For example, the delay at a stop may depend significantly on the number of passengers already on the public transport unit (bus or train/metro) as some people may not be able to board the first vehicle that comes along. In this case, delays or generalised costs on a link will depend significantly on flows on other links as well; the situation is not entirely dissimilar to junction delays.

In these cases the modelling of congestion should be done using asymmetric generalised cost functions. Here the perceived waiting time for a service (line) for a boarding passenger depends on the number of passengers already on board, or the dwell time of a line at a node depends on the number of boarding and alighting passengers. Although such phenomena do occur in reality, their inclusion into assignment models leads to models without the guarantee of a unique solution.

De Cea and Fernández (2000) have developed a multimodal/multiple user classes equilibrium model that incorporates asymmetric generalised cost functions for public assignment (but symmetric functions for road assignment). The model combines destination, mode choice and assignment in an equilibrium framework. Destination and mode choice are treated in a hierarchical logit formulation (destination at the top) and the problem combined with equilibrium assignment with capacity constraints. The problem is formulated as a variational inequality and a diagonalisation algorithm is used for its solution. It is recognised there is no guarantee of convergence to a unique solution. However, the authors state that they have achieved convergence in all their applications of the model. This is a powerful extension of the already sophisticated ESTRAUS model for Santiago.

11.4 TRANSPORT SYSTEM EQUILIBRIUM

11.4.1 Introduction

The type of equilibrium problems we have discussed so far concern just a single mode in a network. Wardrop's first principle models this type of behaviour and a suitable algorithm permits the identification of the routes and flows that will generate consistent costs for all users. As stated before, a similar principle applies to congestion or capacity problems in public transport networks.

The problem becomes more complex when one considers interactions between two or more modes. These may take the following forms:

- Congestion generated by cars will affect bus travel times in certain routes and therefore change assignment strategies for public transport users; congestion generated by buses (and street-running LRT systems) and bus stop operations will affect capacities and speed for cars, and therefore their route choices;
- Interaction due to park-and-ride and kiss-and-ride operations for buses and for segregated track systems. The attractiveness of these mixed-mode operations will depend on road congestion, service frequency and fares (mode and parking) and all of these are, in general, mutually related.

Pragmatic approaches to this problem are usually of the hard or soft speed-change nature discussed in section 10.5: assume bus times and flows fixed and known, assign cars to the network to equilibrium, assign passengers to the transit network, obtain new speeds and travel times and fix them, re-assign, obtain new speeds, re-assign, etc. Of course, if one is not prepared to change the bus frequencies in accordance to demand, the problem may converge soon at this level.

In the case of mixed-mode users the problem is more difficult because they may decide to change their park-and-ride station as a result of congestion in the road network and therefore change the same levels of congestion when they do so. Even if mixed-mode movements are few at present, not including them in the equilibrium procedure may cause severe problems for design-year forecasts in heavily congested networks (see ESTRAUS 1989).

In all the cases above we have kept the assumption of a fixed trip matrix (inelastic demand) for each mode. However, what we have seen in earlier chapters must lead us to treat the assumption of a fixed matrix with caution, at least when we are considering major changes to the transport network or longer timescales. We must accept in some cases that demand is elastic, in particular to travel and route costs. This leads us to consider the influence of congestion and delay on mode and destination choice.

At this higher level, travel times by different modes between points are used to model mode choice. If the levels of congestion and delay change as a result of new assignments, then the models should be run again to obtain improved modal splits. The same is true of trip distribution models which use time as an important explanatory variable in their deterrence functions.

What we have now is a nested set of models and we need to make sure that the travel costs used by all of them are consistent. An iterative strategy of the type *run all the models first, obtain new travel times, repeat until convergence* has all the makings of a

non-convergent approach. Oscillations are likely to be a more or less permanent feature of this type of technique unless we pay considerably more attention to the development and use of sound algorithms.

One of the best reviews of the state of the art is still Fernández and Friesz (1983). Rather than summarise this paper, we are taking a couple of examples, consistent with the scope of this book, to show how system equilibrium modelling can be developed.

11.4.2 Combined Mode Choice and Assignment

A reasonable way of tackling the above problem is to collapse as many sub-models as possible into one, in particular if one can include assignment in the same process. What may be important, however, is not to compromise too much the realism of the modelling process for the sake of expedience in equilibrium, particularly in short-term tactical decision making.

Consider first the problem in general terms where a typical demand curve may be inverted to give travel costs as a function of number of trips $C_{ij} = g_{ij}(T_{ij})$, as shown in Figure 11.6.





Of course travel costs between i and j would never be zero. Therefore it is reasonable to assume that there will be a minimum cost C_{ij}^{\min} and associated with it a maximum demand T_{ij}^{m} . It is interesting to try to construct a model that combines demand and assignment.

Consider first the following objective function:

Minimise
$$Z = \sum_{a} \int_{0}^{V_{a}} c_{a}(v) \, \mathrm{d}v - \sum_{ij} \int_{0}^{T_{ij}} g_{ij}(t) \, \mathrm{d}t$$
 (11.13)

subject to

$$T_{ijr} \ge 0$$

$$T_{ij} = \sum_{r} T_{ijr}$$
(11.14)

$$V_a = \sum_{ijr} T_{ijr} \delta^a_{ijr} \tag{11.15}$$

The derivative of Z with respect to T_{ijr} is:

$$\frac{\partial Z}{\partial T_{ijr}} = C_{ijr} - g_{ij}$$

We can now consider the behaviour of Z at T_{ijr}^* directly:

If
$$T_{ijr}^* = 0$$
 then $\frac{\partial Z}{\partial T_{ijr}} \ge 0$ and $c_{ijr} \ge g_{ij}$ (11.16a)

If
$$T_{ijr}^* > 0$$
 then $\frac{\partial Z}{\partial T_{ijr}} = 0$ and $c_{ijr} = g_{ij}$ (11.16b)

Therefore, if a particular path is used, then the path cost specifies a value for the demand curve, so we must have:

 $g_{ij}(T_{ij}) = c_{ij}^*$

The inverted demand function could be of a very general form. However, it may not be possible to obtain neat analytical functions in some cases.

Consider now the simpler problem of combining only mode choice and assignment. In this case we can reformulate the problem of assignment with elastic demand as an *extended* assignment problem with *inelastic* demand.

If T_{ij} are now the total number of trips by all modes (public transport and car) between *i* and *j* and T_{ij}^c are those made by car, the remainder $T_{ij}^b = T_{ij} - T_{ij}^c$ will be made by public transport. We could create some new, notional, links in an extended network to carry those trips not made by car. We could simplify these links and have only one aggregate link between each O-D pair to represent these journeys. This is illustrated in Figure 11.7.

Transport system equilibrium



Figure 11.7 An extended network

The public-transport trips can also be written as:

$$T_{ij}^{b} = T_{ij} - \sum_{r} T_{ijr}$$
(11.17)

and we may now rewrite our optimisation problem as:

Minimise
$$Z = \sum_{a} \int_{0}^{V_{a}} c_{a}(v) \, \mathrm{d}v - \sum_{ij} \int_{0}^{T_{ij}} g_{ij}(t) \, \mathrm{d}t + \sum_{ij} \int_{T_{ij}^{c}}^{T_{ij}} g_{ij}(t) \, \mathrm{d}t$$

subject to the same constraints (see Gartner 1980; Sheffi 1985).

The first integral is the conventional equilibrium assignment objective function. The second one is, in this context, an integral between two constants, 0 and the total number of trips, and therefore it can be ignored in the optimisation process.

We can now set up a *pseudo cost-flow* curve for the car trips through a change of origin, replacing the range T_{ij}^c to T_{ij} by 0 to T_{ij}^b and making:

$$g_{ij}'(t) = g_{ij}(T_{ij} - t)$$

so that the objective function can now be rewritten as:

Minimise
$$Z = \sum_{a} \int_{0}^{V_{a}} c_{a}(v) \,\mathrm{d}v - \sum_{ij} \int_{0}^{T_{ij}^{b}} g'_{ij}(t) \,\mathrm{d}t$$
 (11.18)

This is now a composite objective function but both terms can be interpreted as areas under the cost-flow curves; in the second case, a pseudo cost-flow curve. Therefore the problem can now be solved using a standard equilibrium assignment algorithm, for example Frank-Wolfe. However, it is not necessary to set up the notional network explicitly; it is only the corresponding cost-flow curves that are needed:

- 1. Set up pseudo cost-flow curves for each (i, j) pair following an existing modal-split model, for example, a binomial logit model.
- 2. Initialise n = 0; assign all T_{ij} to free-flow minimum-cost routes and express the resulting flows as V_a on the real links and as $T_{ij}(n)$ on the notional links.
- 3. Make $g'_{ij}(n) = g'_{ij}[T_{ij}(n)]$, i.e. the current pseudo link-cost as implied by the total trips minus the number of car trips from *i* to *j*.
- 4. Define a matrix $W_{ij}(n)$ to be assigned to the real network such that:

379

$$W_{ij}(n) = egin{cases} T_{ij} & ext{if } g'_{ij}(n) \geq c^*_{ij} \ 0 & ext{otherwise} \end{cases}$$

- 5. Estimate new minimum-cost routes, assign $W_{ij}(n)$ to them and obtain new real link flows $F_a(n)$.
- 6. Combine the trips between i and j and the real flows in the following way:

$$T_{ij}(n+1) = (1-\phi)T_{ij}(n) + \phi W_{ij}(n)$$
$$V_a(n+1) = (1-\phi)V_a(n) + \phi F_a(n)$$

where ϕ is chosen so as to minimise the objective function (11.18).

7. Make n = n + 1 and return to step 2 unless some convergence criterion has been met.

In steps 3 and 4 we are calculating the pseudo link-costs and comparing them with the current minimum costs via the real network. We then assign T_{ij} (total trips) to the notional links if $g'_{ij} < c^*_{ij}$; otherwise we assign them to the real network. This is, again in the Frank–Wolfe algorithm, an auxiliary all-or-nothing assignment to the extended network. The implementation of this algorithm requires only small modifications to the code of the Frank–Wolfe equilibrium assignment method.

11.4.3 Mode, Destination and Route Choice Equilibrium Methods

11.4.3.1 Combined Distribution and Assignment

Such a model results from the following mathematical programme:

Minimise
$$Z = \sum_{a} \int_{0}^{V_{a}} c_{a}(v) \, \mathrm{d}v - \frac{1}{\beta} \sum_{ij} T_{ij}(\log T_{ij} - 1)$$
 (11.19)

subject to:

$$T_{ijr} \ge 0$$

 $\sum_{j} T_{ij} - O_i = 0$ (11.20)

$$\sum_{i} T_{ij} - D_j = 0 \tag{11.21}$$

It can be shown that equation (11.19) is a convex function and that using a Lagrangian technique the solution is found to be:

$$T_{ij}^* = a_i b_j \exp\left(-\beta c_{ij}^*\right)$$

where equilibrium assignment is used for the estimation of c_{ij}^* . Again it may be possible to adapt the Frank–Wolfe algorithm to solve this problem. However, Evans (1976) has

380

devised a more efficient algorithm involving iterative solutions of the gravity model and equilibrium assignment problems with inelastic demand.

11.4.3.2 Combined Distribution, Mode Split and Assignment

A next step would be to combine distribution, modal split and assignment in a single optimisation framework, and solve the three problems simultaneously. This approach has been followed by several authors, among them Florian and Nguyen (1978), who take advantage of the combined distribution modal-split model discussed in Chapter 6 to cast the problem in the following form:

$$\operatorname{Min} Z = \tau \sum_{ij} T_{ij}^{c} \log T_{ij}^{c} + \sum_{ij} T_{ij}^{b} (\tau \log T_{ij}^{b} + u_{ij}^{b}) + \sum_{a} \int_{0}^{V_{a}} c_{a}(v) \, \mathrm{d}v$$
(11.22)

subject to:

$$\sum_{j} \left(T_{ij}^{c} + T_{ij}^{b} \right) = O_i \tag{11.23a}$$

$$\sum_{i} \left(T_{ij}^{c} + T_{ij}^{b} \right) = D_j \tag{11.23b}$$

$$\sum_{r} T_{ijr}^{c} = T_{ij}^{c} \tag{11.24}$$

$$V_a = \sum_{ijr} \delta^a_{ijr} T^c_{ijr} + V^b_a \tag{11.25}$$

plus non-negativity constraints on T_{ij}^{c} , T_{ij}^{b} and T_{ijr}^{c} where the superscripts c and b indicate car and public transport respectively, and:

 u_{ij}^{b} is the travel time by public transport, assumed independent of traffic volumes; V_{a}^{b} is the public transport contribution to flow on link *a*: it may well be zero for modes with segregated track.

Florian and Nguyen (1978) have shown that with the usual assumptions for $C_a(V_a)$ this objective function is the sum of convex functions, is therefore convex and the problem has, in general, a unique solution of the form:

$$T_{ii}^{c} = a_i b_j \exp\left(-\beta c_{ii}^{*c}\right) \tag{11.26a}$$

$$T_{ij}^b = a_i b_j \exp\left(-\beta u_{ij}^b\right) \tag{11.26b}$$

and mode split becomes a binomial logit model with scale parameter β . The cost d_{ij}^{*c} is the user equilibrium assignment cost of travelling by car between *i* and *j*.

These authors also developed an adaptation of the Frank–Wolfe algorithm to solve this problem. Their main innovation was the method to find the search direction using a linear programming approach which in this case translates into the simpler Hitchcock algorithm for the *transportation problem*. This poses little computational requirements for this size of problem. The whole algorithm may be summarised as follows:

- 1. Obtain an initial feasible solution for T_{ii}^{c} , T_{ii}^{b} and V_{a}^{c} .
- 2. For each arc *a* compute the current cost $C_a = C_a(V_a)$.
- 3. For each O–D pair determine the shortest paths Γ_{ij} and let c_{ij}^{*c} be the cost of travel along that path.
- 4. Compute:

$$C_{ij}^{c} = C_{ij}^{*c} + \tau + \tau \log T_{ij}^{c}$$
$$C_{ii}^{b} = C_{ii}^{*b} + \tau + \tau \log T_{ij}^{b}$$

- 5. If $c_{ii}^c > c_{ii}^b$ then set $y_{ii}^c = 0$; otherwise set $y_{ii}^b = 0$.
- 6. Solve Hitchcock's transportation problem to obtain new auxiliary demands y^c and y^b
- 7. Initialise $w_a = 0$ for all arcs a; for all (i, j) set $w_a = w_a + y_{ij}^c$ for a in the path T_{ij} .
- 8. Obtain the optimal step length ϕ which minimises the objective function (or a linearised version of it) and revise the demands and flows as follows:

$$T_{ij}^{c} = T_{ij}^{c} + \phi(y_{ij}^{c} - T_{ij}^{c})$$

$$T_{ij}^{b} = T_{ij}^{b} + \phi(y_{ij}^{b} - T_{ij}^{b})$$

$$V_{a} = V_{a} + \phi(w_{a} - V_{a})$$

9. If a suitable convergence has been reached, stop; otherwise continue to step 2.

In this problem, the only parameter for calibration is τ ; Florian and Nguyen (1978) suggest the use of the weighted mean trip cost as a means of calibrating this parameter. They also acknowledge that in some cases it may be advantageous to use two different parameters for calibration, one for public transport and one for cars; the same solution algorithm applies in this case.

11.4.3.3 Combined Trip Generation, Distribution, Mode Choice and Assignment

Safwat and Magnanti (1988) have gone one step further with the development of a single mathematical program called STEM (Simultaneous Transportation Equilibrium Model). They also provide functional forms of greater flexibility than those provided by the normal entropy-maximising formalism. However, their demand functions are still less general than those used in sequential transportation models. They use a flexible measure of disutility of travel U_{ij} defined as:

$$U_{ij} = -\beta u_{ij} + A_j \tag{11.27}$$

where β is a parameter for calibration, u_{ij} is the perceived cost of travel between *i* and *j*, and A_j is the composite effect of several socioeconomic variables influencing trip attraction, for example a weighted sum of employment, shopping area, etc.

382

Safwat and Magnanti (1988) link trip generation to a systematic measure of accessibility specified as follows:

$$S_i = \max\left\{0, \log\sum_j \exp\left(-\beta u_{ij} + A_j\right)\right\}$$
(11.28)

Trip distribution is given by a logit model:

$$T_{ij} = \frac{\exp(-\beta u_{ij} + A_i)}{\sum_{i} \exp(-\beta u_{ij} + A_j)} G_i$$
(11.29)

This form, they argue, is more general than the conventional gravity model as it includes socioeconomic variables in a flexible utility function. It is easy to see that if one lets $A_j = \log D_j$, as we did in Chapter 5, then the model becomes a singly constrained gravity model with exponential deterrence functions. A doubly constrained gravity model can be approximated with a very small but positive value for β . Mode choice in this model is analogous to route choice. Each individual user selects the mode that turns out to be more attractive. Route choice and mode choice then become embedded into an equilibrium assignment framework.

The solution method proposed by Safwat and Magnanti (1988) is again an adaptation of the Frank–Wolfe algorithm; the reader is referred to their paper for the full details of this method. The STEM model has been applied to a small number of studies, including Egypt and Texas. These applications have shown that the requirements of computer resources imposed by the model are not excessive.

11.4.4 Practical Considerations

Modelling transport systems involves striking a balance between behavioural richness, data-collection costs, computational tractability and forecasting ability. The type of equilibrium models outlined above attempt to achieve computational efficiency without compromising too much the behavioural aspects of demand estimation. However, these global equilibrium models impose some limitations on the type of demand functions that can be used. These limitations are, in effect, analogous to those imposed to supply cost-flow functions in order to guarantee good properties of uniqueness and convergence to equilibrium assignment. In particular, it should be possible to invert the demand functions; they should be symmetric and negative definite.

Safwat and Magnanti (1988) have explored how much successful flexibility can be preserved within those constraints, and their model approaches the behavioural richness attained by most aggregate transport models. However, one would like to exploit the full behavioural strength of disaggregate demand modelling techniques and this calls for less concise and more demanding approaches to transport system equilibrium.

Experiments have been carried out in implementing more ambitious system equilibrium frameworks, one of them as part of the Santiago Transportation Study (ESTRAUS 1989). However, their discussion is somewhat beyond the scope of this book. Nevertheless, two key questions can be partly answered at this stage in the state of the art:

- Does it really matter whether or not system equilibrium is attained?
- Does it require considerable computer resources?

The answer to the first question seems to be Yes. If system equilibrium is not sought, the final 'solution' to a transport model can depend heavily on the initial costs assumed in running each of the models; so much so, that even alternative strategic schemes may be preferred, (see, for instance, Arezki *et al.*, 1991). This is a point that should influence the balance to be struck in modelling transport problems. Modern software, like the combination of SATURN and SATCHMO (Willumsen *et al.*, 1993), now provide the facilities to seek equilibrium solutions involving route, mode, destination and time-of-departure choice.

Towards the end of the twentieth century the answer to the second question was Yes; today this is no longer the case. Of course full system equilibrium runs take longer than equilibrium assignment with a few iterations of feedback to distribution and mode choice. But the solutions are not comparable; in the first case there is a convergent and unique solution whereas in the second a stable solution would only be found by chance, probably due to low levels of congestion. Depending on the range of behavioural responses (choices) allowed in the model, true system equilibrium requires between 4 to 40 times the CPU time required for a single pass through the model system with equilibrium only at assignment level. In any case the data requirements are no greater than for non-equilibrium modelling and one of the clearest trends in technology is the doubling in computer power every 18 to 24 months, often at a fraction of the cost.

The use of commercial software may improve computer efficiency and certainly facilitates wider use of the approach. For example, a former version of the ESTRAUS model for Santiago has been transferred successfully to the EMME/2 package, apparently with advantages in terms of convergence and computer time (Florian *et al.*, 1999). In this case it was an application of a multiclass multimode variable demand network equilibrium model where the mode choice model is given by aggregate hierarchical logit structures and the destination choice is specified as a multi-proportional entropy-type trip distribution model. The travel time of public transport vehicles depends on the travel time of other vehicles using the road network; however, there is no allowance for capacity constraints in public transport assignment as in the new version developed by de Cea and Fernández (2000).

Florian *et al.* (1999) developed a variational inequality formulation that captures all the model components in an integrated form. A solution algorithm, based on a block Gauss–Seidel decomposition coupled with the method of successive averages, produces an efficient algorithm which successively solves network equilibrium models with fixed demands and multidimensional trip distribution models. This implementation took some 200 min of computer time in reaching a system equilibrium solution on a Pentium II at 450 MHz, starting from an initial demand of zero (i.e. free flow initial travel time estimates). In many cases it is possible to start from a network that is more realistically loaded; computer times can then be reduced by two-thirds.

There is a potential conflict between system equilibrium formulation and model realism. Nobody really pretends that real transport systems are ever in equilibrium: imperfect information, daily and seasonal variations in demand, the influence of variables not in the models, inertia and hysteresis, all contribute to making equilibrium unlikely in practice. The main attraction of adopting an equilibrium framework is the

384

achievement of a unique solution that does not depend on the initial state of any algorithm or on an arbitrary choice of iterations. If such a solution is not guaranteed, there is always the risk that any evaluation of schemes or policies may be spurious; the results (A is better than B) may depend on arbitrary choices in respect of starting points or number of iterations.

Of course, as we have already seen, the guarantee of a unique solution for system equilibrium problems imposes some restrictions on the functional forms employed in the sub-models. Solutions for linear-in-the-parameters logit formulations are easier to develop than for other, perhaps behaviourally richer, functional forms. The introduction of more realistic (i.e. asymmetric) functions for junction delay or public transport generalised costs under capacity constraints, generally removes the guarantee of convergence to a unique solution. Under these circumstances there are several pragmatic ways to facilitate convergence or at least stability of solutions, but there is no guarantee that the solution found is unique and the correct one (i.e. one that solves the system equilibrium formulation). It is likely that a good deal of transport research in the next few years will concentrate on how to improve the behavioural richness of transport models while ensuring good convergence and equilibrium properties for the whole system of models applied to a study.

Equilibrium in transport systems and markets is not an end in itself. There are good reasons to suspect that equilibrium does not happen in practice, not even at the simplest network level. The real systems are in a permanent state of change, with travellers experimenting new routes, modes and destinations. Families change residences, jobs, shopping and social patterns and lifestyles. However, the state of the art in dynamic modelling of these phenomena is still many years behind that of equilibrium modelling.

The 'bottom line' is that one needs to use models to provide advice on transport decisions and this requires comparing alternative ways of intervening in the transportation system. Consistency in the use of models to estimate the performance of these interventions is then of capital importance as we wish to compare 'like with like'. Casting the transport modelling effort into a general equilibrium framework seems a prerequisite for ensuring this consistency. It is not, of course, a sufficient condition: there will be cases where partial modelling of the system will be enough to discriminate a good scheme from one that is not so good. However, the state of the art of equilibrium modelling is such that one seldom has to sacrifice too much realism to achieve it. The state of the art is now permeating the state of practice and we are likely to see much improved modelling approaches in the near future.

11.5 DEPARTURE TIME CHOICE AND ASSIGNMENT

11.5.1 Introduction

Peak spreading is a phenomenon widely observed in most large urban areas. As congestion increases, drivers start choosing different departure times to avoid the worst delays and therefore the duration of the peak is increased. In very large and congested urban areas it is not uncommon to observe extended peaks (morning and evening) and an interpeak period with quite high levels of flow and delay.
The change of departure time has been recognised in many cases as the second most likely response to changes in travel conditions, the first one being the change of route. This is mostly due to efforts to avoid the worst of congestion but it will increasingly reflect also more enlightened pricing structures for toll roads and road user charging as well as public transport fare systems.

Traditional approaches to modelling this phenomenon have been very simple. It is always possible to adopt pragmatic assumptions about the duration of the peak in the future and how expected demand is going to be spread over this period. This requires only simple factoring of demand for future peak periods in order to generate reasonable levels of congestion and delay. However, these pragmatic approaches lend themselves to arbitrary decisions that will affect the evaluation of schemes and policies, and ignore the fact that travelling at a less desirable time increases the disutility of travel.

We outline current thinking in modelling time of day choice. Because of its close relationship with assignment and delay, this theme integrates both assignment and choice modelling. This section first considers current thinking behind time of travel choice and then looks at the associated supply models. Finally, a simple combined departure time choice and assignment model is presented together with its current limitations and pointers for improvement.

11.5.2 Underlying Principles of Departure Time Choice

A basic concept in departure time choice is that travellers have a *preferred time* of travel and any shift away from it incurs disutility, known as *schedule disutility*. The preferred time of travel may be defined as the preferred departure time or preferred arrival time, the second one being more important for certain activities (e.g. work with a fixed starting time, business meetings, theatre). The schedule disutility can be added to the travel time disutility to express a combined utility function for travel with variable departure time.

The work of Small (1982) inspires most applications of these ideas. If we focus on arrival time, Small's function takes the following form:

$$U(\tau) = -\alpha \cdot C(\tau) - \beta \cdot \text{SDE}(\tau) - \gamma \cdot \text{SDL}(\tau) - \delta \cdot d_L(\tau)$$

where τ is the arrival time and C is the travel duration, expressed as a function of the arrival time, since traffic conditions vary by time of day. SDE and SDL are called the *early schedule delay* and the *late schedule delay*. SDE and SDL express the difference between the chosen time of arrival and the preferred arrival time (PAT), in the case of early and late arrival respectively. Therefore, SDE and SDL can be defined as:

$$SDE = \max (PAT - \tau, 0)$$
$$SDL = \max (\tau - PAT, 0)$$

The parameters α , β , γ and δ are positive. α , β and γ measure the disutility associated with a unit of increase in C, SDE and SDL respectively; δ is a fixed penalty for late arrival, and d_L is a dummy variable for late arrival (equal 1 if $\tau > PAT$ and 0 otherwise).

The fixed penalty is often omitted from the function and subsumed within the utility parameter for late schedule delay γ .

The utility function defined above can be regarded as the sum of a travel duration term $(-\alpha C(\tau))$ and a term expressing the variation in utility associated with the arrival time per se $(-\beta \cdot \text{SDE} - \gamma \cdot \text{SDL} - \delta \cdot d_L)$, referred to as the schedule utility term. The schedule utility term is maximised when travellers arrive at their preferred arrival time $(\tau = \text{PAT}, \text{ making the schedule utility equal to zero})$. Therefore, when travel duration is constant and no trade-off is possible between travel duration and schedule utility, the distribution of actual arrival times is identical to the distribution of PATs. However, when travel duration varies by time of day, travellers will shift from their preferred arrival time, resulting in a distribution of actual arrival times wider than the distribution of PATs.

The parameters for these combined utility functions can be estimated by stated preference/revealed preference techniques; see for example Small (1982) and Bates (1996). An example is shown in Figure 11.8, where the y-axis is the schedule utility in travel duration units (hours) and the x-axis is the arrival time either earlier or later than PAT (hours).





The coefficients in the figure reflect an idealised disutility function. The asymmetry of the function is something observed in many stated preference/revealed preference studies: a 5 min delay in arrival is generally perceived as worse than arriving 5 min too early. In this idealised case, an arrival 30 min earlier than PAT would be justified if the individual could achieve a travel time saving of more than 0.30 h or 18 min. An arrival 30 min later than PAT would incur a fixed penalty equivalent to 30 min of travel time plus an additional penalty of 1.25 h or 90 min. Therefore, this 30 min late arrival would only be justified if the individual could save more than two hours of travel time, an unlikely

event. Of course, different (groups of) individuals will have different values for α , β , γ and δ and also different PATs.

The basic formulation where the penalty term is omitted has been extended by Hyman (1997) to include an *indifference band* around the PAT, during which arrivals incur no schedule delay. Hendrickson and Plank (1984) proposed a quadratic form of the utility functions, and Polak *et al.* (1991) proposed a piecewise linear model. Addison and Heydecker (1998) have also examined three classes of smooth functions, namely the sheared hyperbola, the superhyperbola and a simple non-convex function, the Witch of Agnesi. Despite these efforts, most practical applications have relied on linear functions, with or without a fixed disutility for late arrival δ .

11.5.3 Simple Supply/Demand Equilibrium Models

The utility functions associated with travel demand by time of day can be combined with supply characteristics to provide an equilibrium time-dependent demand profile emerging from the interaction of travellers' preferences and choices. Earlier models considered simple network types, consisting of one origin-destination pair connected by a single link with a bottleneck in between (Figure 11.9). Vickrey (1969) examined equilibrium with a fixed number of identical commuters travelling through a single link, where flow is uncongested (travel time is constant and equal to zero for simplicity), except at a bottleneck with fixed capacity that causes delay directly proportional to the length of the queue. Applying the basic principle of equilibrium, namely that no commuter can increase their overall utility by altering their departure time, Arnott *et al.* (1993, 1994) extended Vickrey's model, calculating the resulting departure profile of the commuters.



Figure 11.9 Simple network type

Figure 11.10 illustrates the Arnott *et al.* (1994) equilibrium departure profile for homogeneous commuters. This is fully defined by closed-form expressions for the departure rates (q_1, q_2) , the arrival times of the first and last arrival (τ_1, τ_2) and the switching time τ_p at which the departure rate changes from q_1 to q_2 and the maximum queue occurs.

Several authors have extended Vickrey's model to account for *heterogeneity* among travellers in their PATs and/or in the parameters associated with travel duration and schedule delay. Hendrickson and Kocur (1981) considered Vickrey's problem when travellers have a distribution of PATs. Arnott *et al.* (1994) approached the issue of heterogeneity by segmenting the population into homogeneous subgroups according to the values of their PATs and utility parameters.



Figure 11.10 Equilibrium departure profile for homogeneous commuters

11.5.4 Variable Demand Equilibrium Assignment

Practical applications of these principles require casting the problem in the context of variable demand equilibrium assignment modelling, since the problem requires both the flows and the level of demand for every time period (slice) to be determined. Given the progress discussed earlier in combining equilibrium assignment formulations with logit choice models, it appears natural to use a similar approach to include time of travel choice as well. Willumsen *et al.* (1993) assumed that, for each O-D pair, $C(\tau)$ is variable in the peak (and calculated through equilibrium assignment) but constant in time periods outside it; This, and the use of linear-in-the-parameters Small-like utility functions, enabled them to cast the problem in a simple combined logit choice and equilibrium assignment formulation. The time of travel choice is then made discrete: travel 'now' or travel during an 'earlier time slice' or during a 'later time slice'. Similar approaches have been put forward by Hendrickson and Plank (1984) and Cassetta *et al.* (1992).

These approaches, although superior to ignoring time of travel choice altogether, have a number of limitations:

• They ignore any interaction *between* time periods. Trips displaced from the peak to other time periods will increase travel times in them and therefore new calculations for $C(\tau)$ will be required. As it is generally not possible to estimate a function for $C(\tau)$ the full treatment for time of day choice is not possible and therefore, this approach is an approximation of the dynamics between different time periods.

- Time of departure should be a continuous variable and its 'discretisation' into time slices is a coarse approximation. The use of relatively small time intervals (say 15 min instead of peak/off-peak hours) is an improvement but still only an approximation.
- Linear-in-the-parameter logit formulations may be particularly flawed in the case of time of day choice. This is because the alternatives are almost certainly correlated in this case, as travel times on one time slice depend on travel times on other time slices.

The problem of interaction between time slices with an improved departure time model has been tackled in a practical manner by HCG *et al.* (2000) in the form of HADES (Heterogeneous Arrival and Departure times based on Equilibrium Scheduling theory). HADES is a departure time model for heterogeneous travellers, which interfaces with external commercial assignment software. Taking into account network travel times and travellers' PATs and utility parameters, HADES produces a time-dependent O-D matrix. The solution to the equilibrium problem is approached by iterating between the demand component (HADES departure time model) and the supply component (external assignment model) as illustrated in Figure 11.11.





Addison and Heydecker (1999) examined the dynamic user equilibrium problem with departure time choice, focusing on the relation between the equilibrium demand profile (assuming fixed overall demand) and the schedule delay term of the utility function. The expression they established was used to calculate equilibrium demand profiles using a deterministic queuing model of traffic congestion, and it also suggested the specification of an iteration operator to calculate equilibrium demand profiles for more realistic traffic models. This is an area likely to see much progress as a result of theoretical developments and the use of improved dynamic assignment models.

The use of logit choice models in departure time choice has been criticised by Bates (1996), among others. This is partly due to the assumption of independence of the random components of the utilities of different alternatives in the multinomial logit model. Additionally, this model cannot accommodate heteroscedasticity problems likely to arise if error terms are proportional to a power of the schedule delay increasing with greater late or early shifts from the PATs.

The assumption of independent random utility components is restrictive and unrealistic in this case as adjacent intervals are very likely to be correlated, because the unobserved attributes (random component of the utility) affect the desirability of the alternatives in a similar way. Small (1987) also stresses the fact that correlations usually arise when the dependent variable is only a discrete representation of an underlying continuous variable, as is true for the time variable.

However, logit choice models have been extended and improved in a variety of ways to accommodate various patterns of stochastic correlation among alternatives, as discussed in Chapters 7 and 8, relaxing the assumption of the independence of random components across alternatives.

Several researchers have pointed out that a richer representation of time of travel choice behaviour could be achieved within the context of all the activities undertaken by trip makers in each sojourn. This is certainly correct, but as indicated by Mahmassani (2000), it is not a simple problem and we must perhaps wait until improved passive data collection methods become common practice. Novel measuring techniques using global positioning systems (GPS) and the now ubiquitous mobile phones and personal digital assistants (PDAs) are likely to revolutionise data collection in this field.

11.5.5 Conclusion

The existing literature indicates a diversity of adopted approaches in modelling departure time choice, as well as lack of consensus. There is still much work to be carried out, both theoretically and in practice, to bring this important area of travel behaviour into the mainstream of transport modelling.

Dynamic user equilibrium approaches seem to offer possibilities for incorporating departure time choice, possibly within a stochastic context and a robust network performance sub-model predicting travel times on a continuous basis. However, such an explicit treatment of time requires a detailed description of flow through the network as well as robust solution algorithms; this makes it both analytically and computationally demanding. Its practical implementation in this form must await further developments in these fields. A better avenue seems to be to try to overcome the limitations of the models proposed in SATCHMO and HADES, both in terms of their internal consistency and of the time of travel choice model (Polak 1999). However, the clear importance of this behavioural response to congestion (and differential pricing) makes it important to explore practical and better ways of incorporating these effects into most transport models for congested urban areas.

EXERCISES

11.1 A 12-kilometre expressway connects two urban areas. The supply function for each of the three lanes per direction of the link may be approximated by

$$t = 20 + q/200$$

where t is the travel time in minutes and q the flow per lane in passenger car units (PCU) per hour. The road is normally used by cars and express (non-stop) buses only; the corresponding vehicle travel times are t_c and t_b . The bus service has a peak-hour frequency of one bus per minute. The demand function for car travel has been estimated to be:

$$V_c = 3480 - 60t_c$$

where V_c is the total car flow per hour and direction. In a similar way, the demand function for bus trips is thought to be:

$$V_b = 4200 - 75t_b$$

where V_b is the number of passengers per hour and direction. You may assume that both t_c and t_b can be calculated from the above supply functions and that a bus is equivalent to 2 PCUs.

- (a) What is the initial equilibrium state? If a bus has 60 seats, what is their load factor (occupancy divided by capacity)?
- (b) One of the lanes is now taken for exclusive use by buses. What is the new equilibrium state and the new load factor for buses?
- (c) Discuss the assumptions implicit in the demand functions used above.

11.2 Two cities 60 kilometres apart are connected by a two-way road over which cars operate throughout the day. The peak-hour demand for travel by car between the two cities is thought to be well described by the following function:

$$q = 6000 - 1500t$$

where q is the demand in vehicles per hour and t the travel time in hours. The travel times versus flow relationship for the road is:

$$t = 0.90 \exp(0.0003q)$$

Exercises

- (a) Estimate how many vehicular and person trips per hour are made under equilibrium conditions if each car carries 1.5 passengers on average.
- (b) A frequent (but slow) rail service is now implemented between the cities, where each train has a nominal capacity of 300 passengers. During the peak hour the rail company is prepared to run a train every 10 minutes with an estimated travel time of 90 minutes. If passengers are assumed to use the fastest mode available, is this a sensible level of service?
- 11.3 Consider the network and conditions described in Exercise 10.3.
- (a) Express the objective function of the mathematical programme corresponding to Wardrop's selfish equilibrium in terms of the flows and travel time-flow relationships in the figure.
- (b) Calculate the equilibrium flows on each link and the travel time for each group of travellers. Calculate the value of the objective function above under equilibrium conditions and the total expenditure in travel time in the system.
- (c) Local traffic engineers have decided to install speed restrictions on link C-D so that the new travel time versus flow function is:

$$t = 5.2 + 0.001q$$

Calculate the new equilibrium conditions in terms of flows and travel times and show that under these conditions the total expenditure in travel time in the system is less than in (b).

11.4 The network in Figure 11.12 is loaded during the peak hour with 100 vehicles travelling from A to D. The equations in the network show the travel time on each link in minutes as a function of the flow q on the link in vehicles per hour. All links are unidirectional as shown.

- (a) Identify the minimum-cost routes used, their flows and their corresponding equilibrium costs. What is the total expenditure in travel time in the network?
- (b) Assume that link CB is pedestrianised and therefore unavailable to vehicular traffic. Identify the new equilibrium flows, costs and total expenditure in travel time in the network.
- (c) Discuss your results.



Figure 11.12 Simple network for Exercise 11.4

12 Simplified Transport Demand Models

12.1 INTRODUCTION

For many years the main emphasis in transport modelling has been to enrich their behavioural content and improve data-collection methods as a means to enhance their accuracy, realism and reduce costs. A parallel line of research has sought to improve transport modelling by emphasising the use of readily available data and the communicability of simpler model features and results. This stream of research has had an important impact in practice as it offers not only reduced costs but also simplified data-collection and processing requirements. The interest in simplified modelling techniques is unlikely to diminish in the future (see for example the compilation in Ortúzar 1992). Consultants and local authority modellers are often asked to study transport proposals in almost ridiculously short time spans: the development of better and sounder simplified methods to achieve this will always be welcome.

The idea of using simpler and quick response models is not new. The practice of not using any formal model for transport project assessment is much more prevalent than what official documents and technical literature would lead one to believe. Of course, the idea of not using any formal model simply means that decision makers are using their own, mental models, to make decisions. These may be quite powerful and certainly more sensitive to political and social variables than any formal mathematical effort.

Mental models are formed and refined through observation, analogies, discussions, experimentation and mistakes. Mental models are indeed essential to make use of formal ones, interpret their results and add considerations normally outside their scope. For this end, the limited numerical processing ability of mental models is not a major limitation. However, mental models have two major weaknesses: sometimes they fail completely, for example to consider the explosive implications of exponential growth or the interconnections between seemingly unrelated decisions on taxation and mode choice; the second disadvantage of mental models is that they cannot normally be 'opened up' to discuss them and qualify the recommendations resulting from their use. They are, therefore, more difficult to transfer to other users.

There is a whole range of modelling approaches in between the extremes of using no formal models at all and employing the most advanced and complex simulation tech-

niques. One of the ways of looking at these is to consider the manner in which they represent space and hence distance, the key element in transport. Some models ignore space completely. These are usually of the kind concentrating on the financial implications of subsidies, taxation, and so on. They may be simple elasticity models, sometimes used to discuss fare increases or changes to petrol prices and car taxes. In other cases they may include more complex interactions, for example, between road, petrol and car taxes, and car ownership and use.

Some authors have advocated the use of structural modelling techniques; see for example the interesting work of Roberts (1975) in respect of fuel consumption. In this case a directed graph is often used to connect elements in the transport system, for example, the number of cars, fuel tax, improved fuel consumption, pollution emissions and costs. Weights could be attached to these linkages to represent the relative strength of each relationship.

If weights are replaced with formal equations, calibrated from actual observations, one ends up with a non-spatial interaction model. Khan and Willumsen (1986) developed a model of this kind to enhance the study of car ownership in less developed countries; the philosophy behind their model was that in developing countries car ownership should not just be forecast but examined together with its implications for resource allocation to roads and fuel consumption. The model included, in addition to the variables above, functions representing fuel consumption and the need for additional expenditure on road maintenance and new construction. Some of these, in particular construction and the importation of new cars, have severe implications for the balance of payment in these countries and should be explored before deciding on a policy relaxing restrictions to car ownership and use.

A better representation of space can be obtained with idealised models of the type first proposed by Smeed (1968) and also used by Wardrop (1968) to study, among other policy issues, the limits of car commuting in urban areas. As more people use cars for the journey to work, more space needs to be devoted to roads and parking until radical changes are needed to the nature of the urban area. These models have seldom been used for decision making but have served to illustrate important policy issues.

The next stage in space modelling involves simplifications to more conventional modelling approaches as addressed in this book. Sketch planning models have been developed specifically to provide quick response and limited data-collection requirements; they are discussed in section 12.2. Increasing the degree of realism, we then discuss the idea of using simplified modal-split models in section 12.3. Section 12.4 covers an important group of models which make use of readily available data, in particular traffic counts. The special characteristics of transport systems in corridors enable another type of simplification, as discussed in section 12.5. Finally, the interpretation of model output and the use of models would also benefit from special training techniques; gaming simulation has been put forward as assisting in this area and it is discussed in the last section of this chapter.

12.2 SKETCH PLANNING METHODS

Sketch planning models have been put forward as tools for long-range planning by many authors, as reported in OECD (1974) and Sosslau et al. (1978). They are models

with a greater level of detail than the idealised network approaches mentioned in the previous section but much simpler than conventional suites of programe. This feature facilitates the analysis of broad transport and land-use strategies at a coarse level of resolution, without requiring large amounts of data or the rigid assumptions of ideal space models. Their practical implementation ranges from scaled-down conventional aggregate modelling suites of programs to *ad hoc* approaches developed from some simple ideas and assumptions.

Most sketch planning methods rely considerably on the transfer of parameters and relationships from one area or country to another. Only certain aspects of the models are made location dependent, usually network characteristics, population, income levels, and so on. Perhaps at one extreme of sketch planning models are those relying heavily on assumed regularities in human behaviour in the transport field. A typical example of this is the UMOT (Unified Mechanism of Travel) model proposed by Zahavi (1979). This model is based on the assumption that the following relationships are transferable over time and space (regions, countries):

- the average daily travel time per traveller, i.e. an assumption of constant travel time budgets;
- the average daily travel expenditure (money) as a function of income and car ownership, i.e. a money budget relationship;
- the average number of travellers per household as a function of household size and car ownership;
- the unit cost of owning and running a car;
- the speed-flow relationship by road type;
- the threshold of daily travel distance that justifies owning a car.

These relationships were developed by Zahavi following an extensive compilation of data bases from all over the world. UMOT only requires as location-specific input the following:

- the number of households and their sizes in the study area;
- the income distribution of households;
- the unit cost of travel by mode;
- the length of the road network in the study area.

An interesting feature of UMOT is that it produces the following results as output:

- car ownership per household by income group;
- aggregate modal choice for the whole city;
- average travel times and speeds;
- other performance indicators like total expenditure and travel times.

UMOT gained some support as a tool for testing broad policy options, for example on fiscal policy (taxation), on fuel and car ownership, pricing policy for public transport and even broad infrastructure investment programmes. However, the model has been tested by Downs and Emmerson (1983) and Willumsen and Radovanac (1988), among others, who found that, in general, it did not represent situations in other countries well, not even at the very high level of aggregation used. In fact, the transferability of relationships and budgets was not found to be consistent enough to warrant the use of UMOT, even after improvements to the models were implemented by the authors. At another extreme, there are now microcomputer programs capable of running many of the classic four-stage models using borrowed parameters, in particular trip generation with standard trip rates, trip distribution using gravity models, binomial logit modal split and traffic assignment. These are usually restricted in terms of the number of zones, links and modes that can be used, but offer an approximate method for the analysis of transport problems with a very fast turnaround (see Sosslau *et al.* 1978).

Sketch planning techniques seem to offer advantages in terms of simplicity, fast response and low data requirements. However, very often they rely too heavily on the transfer of relationships and parameters from one context to another. This detracts from the analysis unless it is performed only as an initial coarse sketch to select possible solutions for more detailed consideration.

12.3 INCREMENTAL DEMAND MODELS

A number of approaches have been put forward to perform quick demand analysis of the impact of changes in fares, levels of service (LOS), or other attributes of a particular mode. The best known of these methods fall under the headings of incremental elasticity analysis and pivot-point modelling. In both cases, the aim is to estimate small changes in demand as a result of (small) changes in one (seldom more) of the LOS attributes, at a given point in time.

12.3.1 Incremental Elasticity Analysis

Consider an initial situation where the level of demand for a mode is T_0 , its level of service S_0 (probably a vector including attributes like travel time, fare, waiting time, etc.). The elasticity of demand with respect to LOS (at a given level of demand and LOS) is given by:

$$E_{\rm s} = \frac{S_0}{T_0} \frac{\partial T}{\partial S} \approx \frac{S_0}{T_0} \frac{T - T_0}{S - S_0}$$
(12.1)

therefore

$$T - T_0 = \frac{E_s T_0 (S - S_0)}{S_0} \tag{12.2}$$

The left-hand side of this equation is the change in demand for the mode to be achieved by a relative change in the level of service of size $(S - S_0)/S_0$. This type of calculation is often used during fare or frequency reviews for public-transport services.

This is, of course, an approximation which assumes that we have calculated E_s beforehand (perhaps from time series data), that this elasticity is constant (or that the demand function is linear-not very likely) and that everything else remains the same. This result is a reasonable approximation for small changes in the LOS variables.

Example 12.1: The fare/demand elasticity of public transport is often taken to be -0.30. If a public-transport system carries 200 000 passengers in the peak period at an average fare of 80 pence/trip:

- Estimate the fall in the demand if the average fare increases by 2.5%.
- Find out how sensitive is the result to the elasticity value.

In this case $T_0 = 200\,000$; $E_s = -0.30$, and $(S - S_0)/S_0 = 0.025$, so using (12.2) we get:

$$T - T_0 = -0.30 \times 200\,000 \times 0.025 = -1500$$
 passengers

If $E_s = -0.2$, the expected reduction in patronage would be 1000 passengers; if it is -0.4, it would then be 2000 passengers.

12.3.2 Pivot-point Modelling

This method has been developed to estimate future travel demand on the basis of knowledge of the current levels of demand and changes in the LOS variables for each alternative. In this case we require to know the demand function but not the specific values of the levels of service variables which are not to change; for example, that of parking charges in different parts of a city. The only data needed are the current market shares of each mode and the proposed changes in the LOS variables; then, an incremental form of the demand model is used to 'pivot' around the current situation.

The incremental form of the multinomial logit mode choice model is given by (Kumar 1980):

$$p'_{k} = \frac{p_{k}^{0} \exp\left(V_{k} - V_{k}^{0}\right)}{\sum_{j} p_{j}^{0} \exp\left(V_{j} - V_{j}^{0}\right)}$$
(12.3)

where p'_k is the new proportion of trips using mode k; p^0_k is the original proportion of trips by mode k; and $(V_k - V^0_k)$ is the change in the utility of using mode k, in our case generated by changes to the LOS attributes of mode k.

Incremental forms for more complex functions, such as the nested logit model, are also available (see Bates *et al.* 1987; Martínez 1987).

Example 12.2: Consider a transport system with three modes: car, bus and rail with proportions 0.4, 0.45 and 0.15. Assume that the utility function has the following linear form:

 $V_k = -0.10t_k - 0.20w_k - 0.05C_k/I + \delta_k$

where t_k stands for in-vehicle travel time, w_k for waiting time and C_k/I , cost divided by income; δ_k is a modal penalty.

Assume also that we are only interested in changes in frequency that would reduce expected waiting time by rail from 10 minutes to 7.5 minutes and increase that of bus from 3 to 4 minutes; therefore we would have for rail:

$$V_{\rm r} - V_{\rm r}^{\,0} = -0.2(7.5 - 10) = 0.5$$

and for bus:

$$V_{\rm b} - V_{\rm b}^{0} = -0.2(4-3) = -0.2$$

The change in modal share would then be:

$$p'_{r} = \{0.15 \exp(0.5)\} / \{0.15 \exp(0.5) + 0.45 \exp(-0.2) + 0.4\}$$

the reader can verify that this produces:

$$p'_r = 0.24$$
 and $p'_b = 0.36$

In the same vein, the singly constrained incremental gravity model can be written as:

$$T_{ij} = \frac{G_i T_{ij}^0 a_j \exp\left(-\beta \Delta G C_{ij}\right)}{\sum_{ij} T_{ij}^0 a_j \exp\left(-\beta \Delta G C_{ij}\right)}$$
(12.4)

where G_i is the total trips generated at zone *i*, ΔGC_{ij} the difference in generalised cost between the base and design years, and a_j growth factors reflecting changes in the destinations *j*.

Incremental forms for most travel choice models are not, in general, difficult to develop or implement. For example, Abraham *et al.* (1992) report on an incremental model for the whole of London handling both mode and doubly constrained gravity models for different person types and modes. This was implemented in EMME/2 taking advantage of its macro facilities. Similarly, SATCHMO has modules to implement incremental mode, distribution and other logit choice models (see Willumsen *et al.* 1993).

Incremental or pivot-point model formulations are helpful as we only need to account for changes in the generalised costs or utility functions, not their complete values. Therefore, if we are not introducing new modes modal penalties can be ignored as they cancel out in ΔGC . An additional advantage is that the model preserves the current (or base) matrices, therefore retaining any special associations detected in the data but never completely accounted for in a model; this is particularly valuable when dealing with destination choice where the gravity model has never performed sufficiently well, see section 5.8.7. The incremental gravity model will be expected to represent changes in the trip pattern resulting from changes in travel costs and generations and attractions.

12.4 MODEL ESTIMATION FROM TRAFFIC COUNTS

12.4.1 Introduction

Conventional methods for collecting origin-destination information from, for example, home or roadside interviews tend to be costly, labour intensive and time disruptive to the trip makers. The problem is even more acute in developing countries, where rapid

changes in land use and population shorten the 'shelf-life' of data. The need for developing low-cost methods to estimate the present and future O-D matrices is apparent.

Traffic counts can be seen as the result of combining a trip matrix and a route choice pattern. As such, they provide direct information about the sum of all O–D pairs which use the counted links. Traffic counts are very attractive as a data source because they are non-disruptive to travellers, they are generally available, they are relatively inexpensive to collect, and their automatic collection is well advanced. The idea of estimating trip matrices or demand models from traffic counts deserves serious consideration and the last decades have seen the development of a number of approaches attempting just that.

Consider a study area which is divided into N zones inter-connected by a road network which consists of a series of links and nodes. The trip matrix for this study area consists of N^2 cells, or $(N^2 - N)$ cells if intra-zonal trips can be disregarded. The most important stage for the estimation of a transport demand model from traffic counts is to identify the paths followed by the trips from each origin to each destination. The variable p_{ij}^a is used to define the proportion of trips from zone *i* to zone *j* travelling through link *a*. Thus, the flow (V_a) in a particular link *a* is the summation of the contributions of all trips between zones to that link. Mathematically, it can be expressed as follows:

$$V_{a} = \sum_{ij} T_{ij} p_{ij}^{a}, \quad 0 \leq p_{ij}^{a} \leq 1$$
(12.5)

The variable p_{ij}^a can be obtained using various trip assignment techniques ranging from a simple all-or-nothing to a more complicated equilibrium assignment. Given all the p_{ij}^a and all the observed traffic counts (\hat{V}_a), there will be N^2 unknown T_{ij} 's to be estimated from a set of L simultaneous linear equations (12.5), where L is the total number of traffic counts.

In principle, N^2 independent and consistent traffic counts are required in order to determine uniquely the trip matrix **T**. In practice, the number of observed traffic counts is much less than the number of unknowns T_{ij} 's. Therefore it is impossible to determine a unique solution to the matrix estimation problem. In general, there will be more than one trip matrix which, when loaded onto the network, will reproduce (satisfy) the traffic counts. There are two basic approaches to resolve this problem: structured and unstructured methods. In the structured case, the modeller restricts the feasible space for the estimated matrix by imposing a particular structure which is usually provided by an existing travel demand model, for example a gravity or direct-demand model. The unstructured approach relies on general principles like maximum likelihood or entropy maximisation to provide the minimum of additional information required to estimate a matrix. These two general approaches will be discussed below, but first we must consider the relationship between route choice and model estimation.

12.4.2 Route Choice and Matrix Estimation

Robillard (1975) classified assignment methods for trip matrix estimation from counts under two main groups: *proportional* and *non-proportional* assignment. Proportional

assignment methods make the proportion of drivers choosing each route independent from flow levels. The most common example is all-or-nothing assignment and in this case p_{ii}^a is defined as:

$p_{ij}^{a} \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if trips from origin } i \text{ to destination } j \text{ use link } a \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$

Pure stochastic assignment methods such as Burrell's and Dial's also fall into this group but in these cases p_{ii}^a can also take intermediate values between 0 and 1.

Non-proportional assignment techniques take explicit account of congestion effects and therefore the proportion of travellers using each link does depend on link flows. Equilibrium and stochastic user equilibrium assignment methods are members of this group.

Non-proportional assignment techniques are thought to be more realistic for congested conditions. However, the advantage of proportional assignment methods is that they permit the separation of the route choice and matrix estimation problem; the proportion of trips using each link p_{ij}^a can be assumed to be independent of the trip matrix to be estimated. In contrast, non-proportional route choice requires the joint or iterative estimation of route choice and trip matrices so that both are consistent. In what follows, we shall assume that proportional assignment methods are a reasonable approximation to route choice; we shall discuss later the extensions needed to cover nonproportional methods.

12.4.3 Transport Model Estimation from Traffic Counts

The calibration of a gravity model was one of the first methods put forward for estimating trip matrices from traffic counts. The basic idea is to postulate a particular form of gravity model and examine what happens when it is assigned onto the network. For example, in the case of inter-urban travel the trip matrix could be:

$$T_{ij} = \frac{\alpha P_i P_j}{d_{ij}^2}$$

where P_j is the population of urban area *j*, d_{ij} is the distance between both areas and α is a constant for calibration, in this case the only one. If a matrix of this kind is assigned on the network we get:

$$V_{a} = \sum_{ij} \frac{p_{ij}^{a} \alpha P_{i} P_{j}}{(d_{ij})^{2}} = \alpha \sum_{ij} \frac{p_{ij}^{a} P_{i} P_{j}}{(d_{ij})^{2}}$$
(12.6)

Note that on the right-hand side of this equation the only unknown is α : the other variables are provided by external data or a good route choice model. One can generalise this model slightly and include other trip generation/attraction factors like employment, industrial production, shopping floorspace, and so on. If we denote the gravity part of this model by:

$$G_{ij} = \frac{O_i D_j}{d_{ij}^2}$$

and allow several journey purposes k (or commodities if one is dealing with freight movements), one can write:

$$V_{a} = \sum_{k} \sum_{ij} p_{ij}^{a} \alpha_{k} O_{i}^{k} D_{j}^{k} / (d_{ij})^{2} = \sum_{k} \alpha_{k} \sum_{ij} p_{ij}^{a} G_{ij}^{k}$$
(12.7)

Here the α_k are parameters for calibration but the rest of the data are, once more, assumed to be available. It is relatively simple to see that the α_k may be estimated using least squares techniques. In this case we postulate that $V'_a = V_a + \epsilon_a$, where ϵ_a is an error term. A change of variable:

$$X_k = \sum_{ij} p^{a}_{ij} G^{k}_{ij}$$

permits writing:

$$V'_{a} = \alpha_0 + \sum_{k} \alpha_k X_k \tag{12.8}$$

where α_0 is the intercept and may be deemed to depict the part of the flow not represented by the gravity model, for example local or intra-zonal traffic. This type of approach was followed by the first researchers in this area, Low (1972) for urban areas and Holm *et al.* (1976) for planning inter-urban networks in Denmark.

Equation (12.7) has at least one obvious deficiency. If a particular O_i and a particular D_j are each doubled, then the number of trips between these zones would quadruple when it would obviously be more likely that it should double also. To improve on this the following more conventional model can be used:

$$T_{ij} = \sum_{k} [\alpha_{k} O_{i}^{k} D_{j}^{k} A_{j}^{k} B_{j}^{k} f_{ij}^{k}]$$
(12.9)

where:

 α_k is a scaling parameter which enable us to use different units for T_{ij} and O_i^k, D_j^k . A_i^k and B_j^k are the balancing factors expressed as:

$$A_{i}^{k} = \left[\sum_{j} (B_{j}^{k} D_{j}^{k} f_{ij}^{k})\right]^{-1}$$
$$B_{j}^{k} = \left[\sum_{i} (A_{i}^{k} O_{i}^{k} f_{ij}^{k})\right]^{-1}$$

 f_{ij}^k is a determence function, for example exp $(-\beta_k C_{ij})$.

Estimating this more conventional model from traffic counts represents a greater effort as the parameters for calibration are now A_i^k, B_j^k, β_k and α_k . This calls for alternative calibration methods, for example non-linear regression as used by Högberg (1976) or Robillard (1975).

Tamin and Willumsen (1989) generalised this approach following suggestions from Wills (1986) to combine in a single model features of the gravity and the intervening opportunities (OP) model. Wills has proposed a flexible gravity-opportunity (GO) model for trip distribution in which standard forms of the gravity and opportunity models are obtained as special cases. The choice between gravity or opportunity approaches is decided empirically by allowing the estimation of parameters which control the global functional form of the trip distribution mechanism.

We can define a transformation δ_{dj}^{i} such that δ_{dj}^{i} equals 1 if destination *j* is the *d*th position in ascending order of distance away from *i*, and zero otherwise, then the ordered (opportunities) trip matrix can be obtained by the following transformation:

$$Z_{id} = \sum_{j} [\delta^{i}_{dj} T_{ij}] \tag{12.10}$$

While the ordering transformation δ_{dj}^i produces an ordered trip matrix, its inverse $(\delta_{dj}^i)^{-1}$ allows the observed trip matrix to be recovered by

$$T_{ij} = \sum_{d} [(\delta^{i}_{dj})^{-1} Z_{id}]$$
(12.11)

It should be noted that this class of transformation is applicable to any variable based on the O–D matrix, notably the cost matrix and the proportionality factor, in addition to the trip matrix. We can also define a direct Box–Cox transformation such as (8.2) on a variable y as:

$$y^{\tau} = \begin{cases} (y^{\tau} - 1)/\tau & \tau \neq 0\\ \log y & \tau = 0 \end{cases}$$

and an inverse Box-Cox transformation as

$$y^{(1/\tau)} = \begin{cases} (y\tau+1)^{1/\tau} & \tau \neq 0\\ \exp y & \tau = 0 \end{cases}$$

These transformations may be combined into a new function which we introduce as a convex combination in μ ,

$$y^{(\tau,\mu)} = \mu y^{(\tau)} + (1-\mu) y^{(1/\tau)}, \quad 0 \le \mu \le 1$$
(12.12)

The proposed model can finally be written then as:

$$T_{ij} = \sum_{k} [\alpha_{k} O_{i}^{k} D_{j}^{k} A_{i}^{k} B_{j}^{k} f_{ij}^{k}]$$
(12.13)

where:

$$f_{ij}^{k} = \sum_{d} [(\delta_{dj}^{i})^{-1} F_{id}^{k}]$$
(12.14)

$$F_{id}^{k} = \left(\sum_{p}^{d} U_{ip}^{k}\right)^{(\tau,\,\mu)} - \left(\sum_{p}^{d-1} U_{ip}^{k}\right)^{(\tau,\,\mu)}$$
(12.15)

$$U_{ip}^{k} = \exp[(1 - \tau)\gamma_{m}\log D_{pk}^{i} - \beta_{m}C_{ip}]$$
(12.16)

and

$$D_{dk}^{i} = \sum_{j} [\delta_{dj}^{i} D_{j}^{k}]$$
(12.17)

From this general form several special cases may be derived by setting τ and μ to particular values. Three extreme cases generating specific models are easily identified: the gravity (GR), the pure logarithmic-opportunity (LO) and the pure exponential-opportunity (EO) models.

Three estimation methods were implemented by Tamin and Willumsen (1989) to calibrate the general form from traffic counts, namely: non-linear least squares (NLLS), weighted non-linear least squares (WNLLS) and maximum likelihood (ML). The general model was tested for both freight transport in Bali, Indonesia (Tamin and Willumsen 1992) and passenger traffic in Ripon, UK (Tamin and Willumsen, 1989). In the case of road haulage, even if the traffic counts were not classified by lorry type it was possible to discriminate up to nine different commodity types, one of them empty trucks. In this case proxy data to the O_i^k and D_j^k are required, for example production levels of certain commodities. The parameter α_k then plays the double role of converting these proxies first to tonnes and then to lorries.

The main conclusions from this research were:

- The GO and OP models are more time consuming than the GR model since they require more complicted algebra and procedures which take longer to solve.
- Good fit at the traffic count level produced a general good fit at the trip matrix level as well.
- Although Burrell's stochastic assignment was also used to estimate the p_{ij}^a , it gave no better fit to the traffic counts than all-or-nothing assignment.
- Although the GO was the best model in terms of matching the observed traffic counts, it cannot be guaranteed that it will also produce the best-fit to an independently observed trip matrix. In fact, it was found that the model which gives the best fit at the trip matrix level is the GR gravity model with the NLLS method and Burrell assignment.

Holm *et al.* (1976) have extended the gravity model approach to include some features of equilibrium assignment. They make use of an iterative loading with $\phi = 1/n$ (see section 10.5.4) to obtain the proportion of trips using each link. However, this is only a heuristic approximation as under strict equilibrium conditions the proportions are not, in general, unique.

Of course other, perhaps direct-demand, models could also be used in this type of estimation method. One interesting advantage of this approach is that once a demand model is calibrated it may be used for forecasting purposes too, provided future values for parameters like O_i and D_i are available or estimable.

12.4.4 Matrix Estimation from Traffic Counts

Entropy-maximising and information-minimising techniques have been used as modelbuilding tools in urban, regional and transport planning for many years, particularly after the work of Wilson (1970). For example, we discussed the derivation of the conventional gravity model from an entropy-maximising formalism in Chapter 5. In this context, the entropy-maximising formalism provides a naive, least-biased, trip matrix which is consistent with the information available represented as constraints to a maximisation (of an entropy function) problem. In the case of the gravity model the constraints represent trip-end and total cost information.

This idea was used by Willumsen (1978) to derive a model to estimate trip matrices from traffic counts. The problem can be written as:

Maximise
$$S(T_{ij}) = -\sum_{ij} (T_{ij} \log T_{ij} - T_{ij})$$
 (12.18)

subject to:

$$\hat{V}_a - \sum_{ij} T_{ij} p_{ij}^a = 0 \tag{12.19}$$

for each counted link a, and:

 $T_{ii} \ge 0$

Constraints (12.19) replace the trip-end and cost constraints of the gravity model derivation. The use of Lagrangian methods permits the formal solution to this problem to be found as:

$$T_{ij} = \exp\sum_{a} (-\tau_{a} p_{ij}^{a}) = \prod_{a} X_{a}^{P_{ij}^{a}}$$
(12.20)

where τ_a are the Lagrange multipliers corresponding the constraints (traffic counts) and,

$$X_a = \exp\left(-\tau_a\right)$$

The availability of an old matrix, or simply a matrix estimated (or cordoned off) from another study could be accommodated to some advantage. Let \mathbf{t} be this prior matrix, sometimes called a 'reference trip matrix'; the new objective function becomes:

Maximise
$$S_1(T_{ij}/t_{ij}) = -\sum_{ij} (T_{ij} \log T_{ij}/t_{ij} - T_{ij} + t_{ij})$$
 (12.21)

subject to the same constraints (12.19) and non-negativity. This objective function is, of course, convex and the term t_{ij} , being a constant, is only there for convenience; it can actually be eliminated from the derivation of the model.

Using the same methodology and change of variables, the formal solution can be seen to be:

$$T_{ij} = t_{ij} \exp \sum_{a} (-\tau_a p_{ij}^a) = t_{ij} \prod_{a} X_a^{P_{ij}^a}$$
(12.22)

Example 12.3: Consider the simple network depicted in Figure 12.1. This network has two origins (1 and 2) and two destinations (3 and 4). The flows on all links are also shown in this figure.

It can be seen that there are only six (integer) trip matrices that can reproduce the observed flows as shown below.

Matrix	First		Second		Third		Fourth		Fifth		Sixth	
i	3	4	3	4	3	4	3	4	3	4	3	4
1	8	0	7	1	6	2	5	3	4	4	3	5
2	2	5	3	4	4	3	5	2	6	1	7	0
$S(T_{ij})$	-11.07		-7.46		-5.98		-5.78		-6.84		-9.96	
$S_I(T_{ij}/t_{ij})$	-5.79		-3.69		-3.70		-5.07		-7.22		-12.20	

The entropy-maximising formalism seeks to identify the most probable trip matrix consistent with the information available, in this case five traffic counts. Incidentally, the reader can verify that only three of these counts are independent (see section 12.4.5); therefore the problem is, indeed, underspecified.

The values of the objective function $S(T_{ij})$ are also shown in this table. According to this, the most probable trip matrix would be the fourth, $\{5, 3, 5, 2\}$, as it has maximum entropy value. If a prior matrix is available then a second objective function (12.21) should be used. Assume the prior matrix $\{3, 2, 1, 3\}$ is available; the new values from the entropy function are also depicted above. The most probable trip matrix in these circumstances is the second one, $\{7, 1, 3, 4\}$. Of course, in more practical problems we



Figure 12.1 Simple network with traffic counts

cannot hope to calculate directly the entropy values of all possible matrices. Note, for instance, that reducing the number of counts increases the number of feasible trip matrices. More importantly, flows of the order of hundreds or thousands increase the number of possible (integer) trip matrices enormously. What is needed is an effective solution method not requiring matrix identification.

There are several possible methods to solve model (12.22). The most widely used one is the multi-proportional approach. This is, in essence, an extension of the bi-proportional and tri-proportional methods discussed in Chapter 5. In this case, instead of balancing the trip matrix trying to match trip-end totals (and cost-bin totals in the triproportional case), we undertake successive corrections to the prior trip matrix in order to reproduce the observed traffic counts. There is one correction factor X_a for each traffic count and its calculation involves the iterative estimation of these factors until the observed link flows are replicated to within an acceptable tolerance.

If no prior matrix is available, **t** can be taken as unity; in effect, an entropy-maximising formalism may be considered to generate as the most likely trip matrix, one that has the same number of trips in each cell, unless being prevented from achieving this by the constraints. In other words maximising entropy is equivalent to minimising the difference between a uniform target and the estimated matrix.

The detailed analysis of this maximum entropy matrix estimation (ME2) model and that of a related approach, based on information-minimising principles, is given by Van Zuylen and Willumsen (1980). Both models are practically equivalent and share most of their properties. The ME2 model will always reproduce the observations V'_a to within a given tolerance provided the constraints define a feasible space, i.e. equations (12.19) must have at least one solution in non-negative T_{ij} . An additional condition for the prior matrix t is discussed below.

It can be shown that minimising the negative of the objective function (12.21) is approximately equivalent to minimising:

$$S_2(T_{ij}/t_{ij}) = \frac{0.5(T_{ij} - t_{ij})^2}{T_{ij}}$$
(12.23)

This is an error-like measure of the difference between the values of t_{ij} and T_{ij} . In effect, the negative of $S_1(T_{ij}/t_{ij})$ is also a natural measure of the difference between these cell values: it is zero when $t_{ij} = T_{ij}$ and increasingly positive as the difference increases. In this sense, the estimated matrix is that closest to the prior matrix which when loaded onto the network can reproduce the traffic counts.

The model can accommodate other sources of data provided they can be incorporated as linear constraints. An example of this type may be information about the trip length distribution (TLD) thought to be realistic for the study area. This type of information can be translated into constraints equivalent to those of cost bins, as discussed in Chapter 5; for example:

$$\frac{1}{T}\sum_{ij}T_{ij}\delta^k_{ij} = P_k \tag{12.24}$$

where T is the total number of trips, P_k is the proportion of trips in cost (length) range (bin) k, δ_{ij}^k is 1 if trips between *i* and *j* have cost in range *k*, and zero otherwise.

Public-transport systems with a zonal or other variable fare system permit the introduction of constraints of this type to help estimate the corresponding trip matrices using passenger counts and ticket sales data (see de Cea and Cruz 1986).

Moreover, the mathematical program can also be written with a combination of equality and inequality constraints, thus enhancing the value of this type of approach. For example, the planner may know that the capacity of a link is Q_a but not have a traffic count for it; or that no more than D'_j vehicles can go to a particular destination because of parking capacity there. This type of information can be incorporated as inequality constraints, for example:

$$\sum_{ij} T_{ij} p_{ij}^a \le Q_a \quad \text{for some links } a \tag{12.25}$$

$$\sum_{i} T_{ij} \le D'_{j} \quad \text{for some destinations } j \qquad (12.26)$$

The solution to this program is still a multiplicative model; Lamond and Stewart (1981) have shown how the multi-proportional algorithm can be extended to handle inequality constraints; therefore the same solution method may be used for this expanded model.

One of the features of the (extended) ME2 model is its multiplicative nature. This means that if a cell in the prior matrix is zero it will remain zero in the solution as well. This may be a source of problems if the cell in the prior matrix was zero by chance (i.e. because of the sampling rate adopted in the study) instead of representing an O-D pair with no trips at all. One pragmatic solution to this problem, for very sparse prior matrices, is to 'seed' the empty cells with a small value, for example 0.5 trips. The constraints, through the multi-proportional or other solution algorithm, will then ensure that some of these trips 'grow' to one or more full trips while others regain a zero value.

Example 12.4: Consider the same network as in Example 12.3 but assume now that we only have two traffic counts, on links 5-6 and 2-5 (15 and 7). Table 12.1 shows the multi-proportional algorithm as applied to this problem. The table shows first the full solution for the case of uniform (no) prior matrix, Case A.

As can be seen, it takes only five iterations to reach convergence within 5% tolerance. The solution $\{3.99, 3.99, 3.5, 3.5\}$ does not coincide with the maximum-entropy solution in Example 12.3 because the number of traffic counts is not the same. Case B shows the problem with the prior matrix $\{3, 2, 1, 3\}$; again, it takes only five iterations to reach satisfactory convergence. The solution $\{4.81, 3.21, 1.75, 5.25\}$ is indeed different, thus showing how the information contained in an outdated trip matrix can be used to advantage in matrix estimation; there is something of value in past information worth making use of.

Case C illustrates what happens when there is a zero entry in the trip matrix. There is still a solution but the zero is preserved in it. Finally, Case D shows the effect of 'seeding' the zero in the prior matrix with 0.5. The solution this time, {4.81, 3.21, 1.0, 6.0} affects only trips from the origin previously containing the zero.

Consider now the effect of increasing the number of counts to three by including link 6–3. The corresponding results are depicted in Table 12.2.

					Trips per O–D pair					
		l raffic count	flow	Ratio	1–3	1–4	2–3	2–4		
A	Prior Matrix				1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00		
	Iteration	15	4.00	3.750	3.75	3.75	3.75	3.75		
	1	7	7.50	0.933			3.50	3.50		
	Iteration	15	14.50	1.034	3.88	3.88	3.62	3.62		
	2	7	7.24	0.967			3.50	3.50		
	Iteration	15	14.76	1.016	3.94	3.94	3.56	3.56		
	3	7	7.11	0.984			3.50	3.50		
	Iteration	15	14.89	1.008	3.97	3.97	3.53	3.53		
	4	7	7.05	0.992			3.50	3.50		
	Iteration	15	14.95	1.004	3.99	3.99	3.51	3.51		
	5	7	7.03	0.996			3.50	3.50		
в	Prior matrix				3.00	2.00	1.00	3.00		
	Iteration	15	15.03	0.998	4.81	3.21	1.75	5.24		
	5	7	6.98	1.002			1.75	5.25		
С	Prior matrix				3.00	2.00	0.00	3.00		
-	Iteration	15	15.06	0.996	4.82	3.21	0.00	6.97		
	6	7	6.97	1.004			0.00	7.00		
D	Prior matrix				3.00	2.00	0.50	3.00		
-	Iteration	15	15.04	0.998	4.81	3.21	1.00	5.99		
	6	7	6.98	1.002			1.00	6.00		
	÷	,								

 Table 12.1
 Multiproportional solution for two traffic counts

First, note that the number of iterations required has now increased. This seems to depend not so much on the actual number of counts used but on how close to removing all flexibility in the matrix these are. In this case three out of four degrees of freedom are removed by these counts. The solution in case A, $\{5.33, 2.68, 4.67, 2.35\}$, is the one that maximises $S(T_{ij})$ and if rounded to integers coincides with the solution in Example 12.3.

The solution for case B, $\{6.55, 1.51, 3.45, 3.58\}$, has the same properties in respect of $S_1(T_{ij})$. Case C is interesting as it shows that in this opportunity with the inclusion of a zero in the prior the algorithm fails to converge, even after 20 iterations. The reader may verify that forcing cell 2–3 to zero makes the problem unfeasible: there are seven trips out of node 2 but only five are permitted to reach their destination. Case D illustrates the effect of seeding the empty cell with 0.5 trips; the algorithm now converges to a reasonable solution.

12.4.5 Traffic Counts and Matrix Estimation

One can ask at this stage whether any set of counts is suitable for trip matrix estimation. For example, is it possible that certain combinations of counts make it impossible to estimate a matrix which satisfies them? These problems will be discussed under the headings of independence and inconsistency of traffic counts.

		Traffic	Modelled flow		Trips per O–D pair				
	·	count		Ratio	1–3	1–4	. 2–3	2–4	
Α	Prior matrix				1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00	
	Iteration	15	4.00	3.750	3.75	3.75	3.75	3.75	
	, 1	- 7	7.50	0.933			3.50	3.50	
		10	7.25	1.379	5.17		4.83		
	Iteration	15	15.05	0.997	5.32	2.68	4.65	2.35	
	10	7	7.00	1.000			4.65	2.35	
		10	9.97	1.003	5.33		4.67		
В	Prior matrix				3.00	2.00	1.00	3.00	
	Iteration	15	15.11	0.992	6.51	1.51	3.41	3.56	
	14	7	6.97	1.004			3.42	3.58	
		10	9.94	1.006	6.55		3.45		
С	Prior matrix				3.00	2.00	0.00	3.00	
	Iteration	15	17.15	0.875	8.75	0.13	0.00	6.12	
	20	7	6.12	1.143			0.00	7.00	
		10	8.75	1.143	10.00		0.00	,	
D	Prior matrix				3.00	2.00	0.50	3.00	
	Iteration	- 15	15.10	0.994	6.98	1.05	2.96	4 01	
	19	7	6.97	1.004			2.97	4.03	
		10	9.95	1.005		7.01	2.99		

 Table 12.2
 Multiproportional solution for three traffic counts

12.4.5.1 Independence

Not all traffic counts contain the same amount of 'information'. For example, in Figure 12.2 traffic link c is made up of the sum of traffic on links a and b. Counting traffic on link c is then redundant and only two counts there can be said to be independent.

Wherever a flow continuity equation of the type 'flows into' a node equals 'flows out of' the node can be written, its counts will be linearly dependent. In this case it will always be possible to describe one link flow as a linear combination of the rest. Note that a centroid connector attached to node 5 will remove the dependency in Figure 12.2.

12.4.5.2 Inconsistency

Counting errors and the fact that often traffic counts are obtained on different occasions (hours, days, weeks) are likely to lead to inconsistencies in the flows. In other



Figure 12.2 Dependent counts

words, the expected flow continuity relationships will not be met. If the count V_c in Figure 12.2 were to be 160 instead of 150, the corresponding equations would be inconsistent and no trip matrix could possibly reproduce these flows. One way of reducing this problem is to allow an error term in the equations or to remove the inconsistencies beforehand.

It is possible to identify two sources for inconsistencies in the link flows. The first one is simply the fact that errors in the counts may lead to situations in which the 'total flow into' a node does not equal the 'total flow out of' the same node, thus not meeting link flow *continuity* conditions. The second source is a mismatch between the assumed traffic assignment model and observed flows. For example, an assignment model may allocate no trips on a link having an observed (perhaps small) flow. In these conditions there will be no trip matrix capable of reproducing the observed link flows using that route choice model.

Example 12.5: It is useful to distinguish between these two types of inconsistency, first at *flow level* and then at *path flow level*. Assume we have observations on the flow of four links (identified by the pair of nodes delimiting them) and we would like to find non-negative trip matrices satisfying these and a route choice model as depicted in Figure 12.3.



Figure 12.3 An example of path flow inconsistencies with counts: (a) network and flows, (b) assumed route choices

Consider first the case where the count x has been found to be 8, thus making the total flow into node 6 equal to 15, and the flow out of this node equal to 16. These counts are then inconsistent, perhaps because they were taken on different days or simply because of counting errors. We can remove this inconsistency by arbitrarily increasing the flows on links (1, 6) or (2, 6) by one, or by reducing the flows on links (6, 3) or (6, 4) by one. We can be more systematic and make the least adjustments necessary to preserve flow continuity conditions. For example, if what we want to minimise is the sum of the squares of the increments/reductions, then the optimum change is 0.25 on each link.

An alternative approach is to seek a maximum-likelihood solution to this problem, as put forward in Van Zuylen and Willumsen (1980). This assumes that link flows are Poisson distributed and that the observations available are samples on these distribution. Maximum likelihood is then used to generate a model for producing improved and consistent estimates of the flows. On the other hand, model calibration from traffic counts, as discussed in the previous section, makes an explicit allowance for errors in the observed link flows. These methods are not limited, therefore, by independence and consistency problems.

Consider now the case when the count x is 7. It can be seen that the link flow continuity conditions are now met. However, the assumed assignment depicted in Figure 12.3b is incompatible with the flows shown in Figure 12.3a. No feasible trip matrix can reproduce the count of 8 at link (6, 3) because the only path using it, B-C, is limited to a maximum of 5 by link (2, 6).

The set of linear equations corresponding to this example is given by:

link (1,5)
$$T_{\rm AC} = 6$$
 (12.27)

link (5,3)
$$T_{\rm AC} = 6$$
 (12.28)

$$IIIIK(1,6)$$
 $T_{AD} = 10$ (12.29)

$$IIK(2,6) T_{BC} + T_{BD} = 5 (12.30)$$

link (6, 3)
$$T_{\rm BC} = 8$$
 (12.31)

link (6,4)
$$T_{AD} + T_{BD} = 7$$
 (12.32)

Clearly equations (12.30) and (12.31) are incompatible with the non-negativity of T_{BC} . The same applies to equations (12.29) and (12.32), making it impossible to solve this set of equations. In simple problems like this, inconsistencies can be ascertained by inspection but in more complex networks they can only be identified by means of row and column operations on the linear equations. For large systems these operations are likely to be expensive in terms of computer requirements.

In this simplistic example it is not difficult to see that the problem originates in the assumed single route between A and C. If two paths were allowed, one via node 5 and the other via node 6, the inconsistency could be removed. Furthermore, the value of the resulting variable p_{AC}^6 cannot be arbitrarily chosen; in effect, a feasible solution requires

$0.2 \le p_{\rm AC}^6 \le 0.5$

The fact that the *path flow* continuity conditions are not met seems to reflect errors in assignment, whereas the *link flow* discontinuities are a reflection of errors in the traffic counts alone. It seems reasonable then to develop a technique for removing the link flow inconsistencies in the counts in order to ensure that the link flow continuity conditions are met. On the other hand, a reasonable approach to deal with the lack of consistency at the path flow level seems to be the adoption of a better route choice model. In general terms, consistency at the link flow level is a necessary but not sufficient condition for consistency at path flow level. Consistency at path flow level is, however, a sufficient condition for link flow consistency.

The interested reader may verify that there are only seven different (integer) trip matrices which can satisfy the observed flows in the example above.

12.4.6 Limitations of ME2

ME2, probably because of its simplicity, relative efficiency and ease of programming, has been widely implemented and used, particularly in the UK. The model has, however, some known limitations and it is worth exploring them before discussing opportunities to improve it.

One of the limitations arises when traffic has grown (or declined) markedly between the prior (or old) trip matrix and the present. As the model estimates the matrix closest to the prior which, when loaded on the network, reproduces the traffic counts, this may lead to distortions. In these cases it is probably better to consider the structure of the prior matrix, say through the proportion of total trips which appear in each cell, and not the absolute number of trips in each O–D pair. One would then try to find a matrix with the closest structure to that of the prior matrix which reproduces the traffic counts when loaded onto the network. This can be approximated by means of a general growth factor first, for example:

$$\tau = \frac{\sum\limits_{a} \hat{V}_{a}}{\sum\limits_{a} \sum\limits_{ij} t_{ij} p_{ij}^{a}}$$
(12.33)

which is then applied to the prior matrix before using the ME2 model. In this way the structure of the prior matrix is preserved as much as possible. The estimation of τ above is only an approximation; for a more rigorous approach see Bell (1983).

A second limitation of ME2 is the fact that it considers the traffic counts as errorfree observations on non-stochastic variables. In effect, the model gives complete credence to the traffic counts and uses the prior matrix only to compensate for the fact that they do not contain sufficient information for estimation purposes. However, this may not be very appropriate in practice. For a start, one must acknowledge that traffic counts are certainly not error free. Apart from counting errors there is the problem of time variations (hourly, seasonal, etc.). Traffic counts obtained on different days or at different times can hardly be considered to be observations on a nonstochastic variable.

Willumsen (1984) has suggested an approach to compensate for this second difficulty. It starts from the idea that functions of the type $\{X \log X/Y - X + Y\}$ can be seen as useful measures of the difference between X and Y. He then constructs a composite objective function to satisfy the following:

Minimise
$$S_3 = \sum_{ij} (T_{ij} \log T_{ij} / t_{ij} - T_j + t_{ij}) + \sum_a \phi_a (V_a \log V_a / v_a - V_a + v_a)$$
 (12.34)

where

 V_a is now the 'true' value of the traffic count at a

 v_a is the value of one observation of the flow made at a

 ϕ_a is a weighting factor which depends on the confidence attached to the observation v_a .

The use of the Lagrangian method now leads to the solution:

$$T_{ij} = t_{ij} \prod_{a} X_a^{p_{ij}^a}$$
(12.22)

$$V_a = v_a X_a^{1/\phi_a} (12.35)$$

Again this model can be solved using the multi-proportional algorithm but in this case we also need to correct the observations to obtain a better estimation of the true value of the link flows. Note that if ϕ_a is very large, i.e. we assign a high weight to the counts as we believe them to be very accurate, V_a tends to v_a ; in the limit with $\phi_a = \infty$ we revert to the original model as $V_a = v_a$. On the other hand, the smaller the value of ϕ_a , the greater the credence given to the prior matrix **t**.

One would expect that the weights ϕ_a depend on the variability of the observations. Brenninger-Gothe *et al.* (1989) have discussed this model in detail. They have shown that a very natural value for the weights ϕ_a is the variance (or standard deviation) associated to the observations. If these are not available they can be estimated using some assumption about the distribution of the error terms. These authors have further extended the model to consider weights attached to both the prior matrix (μ_{ij}) and the traffic counts (ϕ_a) ; thus the new objective function becomes:

Minimise
$$S_3 = \sum_j \mu_{ij} (T_{ij} \log T_{ij} / t_{ij} - T_{ij} + t_{ij}) + \sum_a \phi_a (V_a \log V_a / v_a - V_a + v_a)$$
 (12.36)

The main limitations of ME2 can therefore be reduced using reasonably simple methods. However, other authors have proposed alternative approaches to solve the matrix estimation problem, some of which start from a different basic framework.

12.4.7 Improved Matrix Estimation Models

Bell (1983) has formulated a model which tries to preserve the structure of the prior matrix, in the sense described in the previous section, adding a new constraint and thus modifying the mathematical programme as follows:

Minimise $-S_2$ subject to

$$\hat{V}_{a} - \sum_{ij} T_{ij} p_{ij}^{a} = 0 \text{ for each counted link } a$$
(12.19)
$$\tau = \sum_{ij} T_{ij} / \sum_{ij} t_{ij}$$
(12.37)

and

 $T_{ij} \ge 0$

In addition to this, Bell suggests the use of a Newton-Raphson method to solve this model with an iterative estimation for τ . Alternatively, one may assume an initial value

for τ , solve the standard model using a multi-proportional method and then check if it is consistent with equation (12.37). The cycle should be repeated until the value of τ converges.

The use of a Newton-Raphson algorithm has advantages in terms of computer time and is also useful in tracing the effect of errors in the traffic counts through to the estimated trip matrix (Bell 1983); this type of sensitivity analysis is an alternative to the treatment of errors in the traffic counts suggested above. However, the Newton-Raphson method requires more memory and is therefore restricted to small and medium-size networks.

A variant to the standard objective function (S_1) is either to linearise it using Taylor's expansion or to construct a generalised least squares formulation. In both cases we still try to minimise the difference between prior and estimated matrices subject to the same constraint (12.19). Bell (1984) suggested the Taylor series expansion solution whereas McNeil and Hendrickson (1985) and Cascetta (1984) have put forward versions involving generalised least squares approaches. One problem is that under certain circumstances these models may produce negative entries in the estimated trip matrix, in particular where the prior matrix originally had small values. This is not an uncommon occurrence and therefore this feature is undesirable.

Maher (1983) proposed the use of a Bayesian approach to the trip matrix estimation problem which results in functional forms equivalent to the generalised least squares method. A prior estimate of the trip matrix is updated in the light of a set of traffic counts; both are assumed to be multivariate Normally distributed variables with known covariances.

Spiess (1987) has put forward a maximum likelihood model to solve the problem. He considers a specific formulation where for each O–D pair t_{ii} is obtained by observing an independent Poisson process with mean $\Omega_{ii}T_{ii}$. This corresponds to the problem of taking a sample of an existing trip matrix with a sampling rate of $\Omega_{ii} < 1$. The probability of observing t_{ii} is:

$$\operatorname{Prob}[\operatorname{Poisson}\left(\Omega_{ij}T_{ij}\right) = t_{ij}] = \left(\Omega_{ij}T_{ij}\right)^{t_{ij}} \exp\left(-\Omega_{ij}T_{ij}\right)/t_{ij}!$$
(12.38)

The joint probability of observing the sample matrix $\{t_{ij}\}$ is therefore:

$$\operatorname{Prob}\left[\{t_{ij}\}\right] = \prod_{ij} \operatorname{Prob}\left[t_{ij}\right] = \prod_{ij} (\Omega_{ij} T_{ij})^{t_{ij}} \exp\left(-\Omega_{ij} T_{ij}\right) / t_{ij}!$$
(12.39)

Applying the maximum likelihood estimation technique to this problem requires finding the matrix $\{T_{ii}*\}$ which satisfies the constraints and yields the maximum probability (12.39) of observing $\{t_{ij}\}$. By taking logarithm of equation (12.39) and adopting the usual convention that $0 \log 0 = 0$, we can formulate the maximum likelihood model as:

$$\operatorname{Max}\sum_{ij} (t_{ij} \log(\Omega_{ij} T_{ij}) - \Omega_{ij} T_{ij} - \log t_{ij}!)$$
(12.40)

subject to the usual non-negativity constraints and to equation (12.19). Separating the logarithm into the sum and discarding constant terms one can rewrite (12.40) as:

$$\operatorname{Min}\sum_{ij}(\Omega_{ij}T_{ij} - t_{ij}\log T_{ij})$$
(12.41)

This objective function is convex in T_{ij} ; provided the set of constraints is consistent and the flows feasible, then the existence of an optimal solution is assured. The solution may be obtained by any standard solution method for convex programming problems. However, Spiess (1987) has developed an algorithm that exploits some of the specific properties of this problem.

For further comments on this problem and possibilities for extensions see Cascetta and Nguyen (1988) and Willumsen (1991).

12.4.8 Treatment of Non-proportional Assignment

The ME2 model discussed in the preceding sections is based on the assumption that it is possible to obtain the route choice proportions $\{p_{ij}^a\}$ independently from the matrix estimation process. Wherever congestion plays an important role in route choice this assumption becomes questionable as the route choice proportions and the trip matrix become interdependent. Because of its theoretical and practical advantages, equilibrium assignment is the natural framework for extending the ME2 model for the congested network case.

The main problem in incorporating Wardrop's equilibrium into trip matrix estimation is that now the route choice proportions and the trip matrix to be estimated are interdependent. One way of tackling this problem is to adopt an iterative approach: assume a set of route choice proportions $\{p_{ij}^a\}$, estimate a matrix T, load it onto the network and obtain a new set of route choice proportions; repeat the process until route choice proportions and estimated matrices are mutually consistent.

This general scheme can be implemented in different ways. For example, in SATURN (Hall *et al.* 1980) the route choice proportions are estimated using the value ϕ in the Frank–Wolfe algorithm (the optimum linear combination of accumulated and auxiliary flows; see section 11.2.2) at each iteration. It is recognised that in general the path flows under equilibrium conditions are not unique. However, this method assumes them to be unique.

An alternative approach requires restating the original problem in terms of a threedimensional matrix (origin, destination, route) as follows:

Maximise
$$S_4 = -\sum_{ijr} T_{ijr} (\log T_{ijr} / t_{ijr} - 1)$$
 (12.42)

subject to

$$\sum_{ijr} T_{ijr} \delta^a_{ijr} - \hat{V}_a = 0 \tag{12.43}$$

and

 $T_{ijr} \ge 0$

where the index r indicates the route or path chosen; δ_{ijr}^a is 1 if route r between i and j uses link a, and zero otherwise.

It is always possible, of course, to reconstruct the O–D matrix $\{T_{ij}\}$ by aggregating the path flow matrices $\{T_{ijr}\}$. Again the solution to this new program is:

$$T_{ijr} = t_{ijr} \prod_{a} X_{a}^{\delta^{a}_{ijr}}$$
(12.44)

and

$$T_{ij} = \sum_{r} T_{ijr} \tag{12.45}$$

The prior path flows may be calculated from the prior trip matrix as $t_{ijr} = t_{ij}/R_{ij}$, where R_{ij} is the number of paths between *i* and *j*. In this case, the path flows can take any value as they are not assumed unique. The Frank–Wolfe algorithm for equilibrium assignment is used to identify attractive paths (those selected at each all-or-nothing step) but not to define the strict proportions of the trip matrix using them. This is only a heuristic scheme and a suitable algorithm for its solution is as follows:

- 1. Assign, using equilibrium assignment methods, a base-year matrix $\{t_{ij}\}$ to the network and save the corresponding routes (trees). Set the cycle counter n to 1.
- 2. Estimate a trip matrix $\{T_{ij}\}^n$ for iteration *n*, using independent routes $\{\delta_{ijr}^a\}$ and observed flows $\{\hat{V}_a\}$.
- 3. Assign $\{T_{ij}\}^n$ to equilibrium, saving the routes (trees) used in the process.
- Increment n by 1 and return to step 2 unless the changes in routes {δ^a_{ijr}} or estimated matrices have been sufficiently small.

For a test of this approach and a comparison with proportional assignment techniques in the case of a comprehensive data set for Reading in the UK, see Willumsen (1982).

A more general approach has been put forward by Fisk (1988), in which a maximumentropy matrix estimation and user equilibrium assignment are combined as a single mathematical program. A similar approach has been proposed by Oh (1989). The computer requirements of such methods seem very high, thus reducing their practical value.

12.4.9 Estimation of Trip Matrix and Mode Choice

The idea of extending this type of approach to matrix and mode choice estimation is attractive. Let us consider a singly constrained destination/mode choice model of the following logit form:

$$T_{ij} = O_i \frac{S_j \sum_k \exp\left(\sum_p \theta_p X_{ijk}^p\right)}{\sum_d S_d \sum_k \exp\left(\sum_p \theta_p X_{idk}^p\right)}$$
(12.46)

where the mode choice component of the model is given by:

$$P_{ij}^{k} = \frac{\sum_{p} \exp\left(\sum_{p} \theta_{p} X_{ijk}^{p}\right)}{\sum_{m} \exp\left(\sum_{p} \theta_{p} X_{iim}^{p}\right)}$$
(12.47)

 T_{ij} are trips between zones *i* and *j*, O_i is the total number of trips originating at zone *i*, S_j is a measure of the attractiveness of zone *j*, P_{ij}^k is the proportion of trips using mode *k* between zones *i* and *j*, X_{ijk}^p is the *p*th explanatory variable for mode *k* (for example, invehicle travel time) and θ are model parameters.

Although the derivations we will present below are for the simpler multinomial logit case, they can easily be extended to consider the simultaneous estimation of more general nested logit forms (Ortúzar and Willumsen 1991).

12.4.9.1 Simple Unimodal Case

Let us consider first a single mode case with just one scale parameter μ , multiplying a 'generalised cost' variable X_{ij} , to be estimated. In this simple case (12.46) reduces to:

$$T_{ij} = O_i \frac{S_j \exp(\mu X_{ij})}{\sum_d S_d \exp(\mu X_{id})}$$
(12.48)

Now, assume we possess observations on a set of link flows \hat{V}_a , and also that we know, from an assignment model, the proportions p_{ij}^a for all links with observed flows. In such a case we can postulate that equation (12.19) holds and to estimate the value of μ we can, for example, seek to minimise the following normalised non-linear (generalised) least squares function:

$$S = \sum_{a} \left[\left(\hat{V}_{a} - \sum_{ij} T_{ij} p_{ij}^{a} \right) \middle/ \hat{V}_{a} \right]^{2}$$
(12.49)

In order to find the minimum we usually require first and second derivatives of S with respect to μ . These are provided by Ortúzar and Willumsen (1991); unfortunately, even in this simple case the derivatives look rather intractable so a unique solution to the problem may be difficult to establish.

12.4.9.2 Updating with Aggregate Modal Shares

Let us consider the transference of model (12.46)–(12.47) with parameters θ estimated in another context; we ignore the original mode-specific constants as they ensure reproduction of the aggregate market shares in that context. Define a transfer utility function as:

$$V_{ijk} = \mu \left(\sum_{p} \theta_p X_{ijk}^p \right) + M_k$$
(12.50)

where X_{ijk}^{p} are zonal values for the level-of-service and socioeconomic variables in the new context, μ and **M** are a scale parameter as before, and a set of (K - 1) mode-specific constants to be estimated; K is the total number of modes.

In this case it is possible to find maximum likelihood estimators for μ and M but it is possible to guarantee a unique optimum only for fixed μ , i.e. when only the constants are updated.

12.4.9.3 Updating with Traffic Counts

The main problems arise in this case if we are interested in mixed-mode combinations but only have counts for the 'pure' modes. For example, consider the case of choice between car, bus, underground and combinations of the latter with the first two. It is obvious that even if we have separate counts for each pure mode, these include observations corresponding to the mixed-mode movements. If we settle for a mode aggregation and are interested in estimating the scale parameter μ and a set of constants for the pure modes, the problem can be solved using a generalised least squares formulation similar to (12.49), as shown by Ortúzar and Willumsen (1991).

12.4.9.4 Updating with Combined Information

Assume we wish to update μ and **M** of (12.50) and have available observed aggregate shares P_k and sets of observed passenger counts $\hat{\mathbf{V}}$ for each competing mode. The problem can be formulated either as a maximum likelihood or generalised least squares one.

In the first case we will get different functions to maximise and hence different firstorder conditions and optima, depending on the assumptions made about the distribution of count errors. The favourite assumptions have been multinomial, independent Poisson and independent Normal (see Tamin and Willumsen 1992). As it can be assumed that data on counts are independent of data on aggregate shares, the loglikelihood function takes the form of a sum of two expressions. If it is assumed that the counts have no error, a final case of interest results which requires maximising a much simpler function subject to (12.19). Expressions for each of these cases are given by Ortúzar and Willumsen (1991); there is no guarantee, however, that either of them leads to a unique optimum.

The generalised least squares formulation has two advantages: the first is that no distributional assumptions are needed on the data set; the second is the possibility of incorporating explicitly differences in the accuracy of each data item prior to estimation. A need for normalising, which is also a feature of this approach, is very evident here given the different order of magnitude of the differences between observed and modelled values for both types of data. For example, the maximum difference in the case of aggregate shares is just 1, while differences in count data may easily run to figures in the hundreds or thousands.

The range of methodologies available in principle to solve this important problem is difficult to evaluate without recourse to experimentation; by the end of the 1990s such an exercise had not been reported.

12.5 MARGINAL AND CORRIDOR MODELS

12.5.1 Introduction

We have seen how conventional modelling approaches often require large amounts of resources (especially computing time and technical expertise), have sometimes a slow response rate, may not be sensitive to some of the policy options needing analysis and may be based on weak theoretical frameworks (see for example, Supernak 1983). In previous chapters we have discussed how to avoid most of these common pitfalls; in this section we wish to explore some shortcuts which can be taken to speed up the response time of modelling exercises.

Having considered some of the simplified approaches in the preceding sections one must recognise that they would seldom satisfy, on their own, all the requirements of a large scale project or major policy change. The use of trip matrix estimation techniques from traffic counts may be acceptable for situations where a fixed-matrix assumption is reasonable, for example, the design of traffic managements schemes. However, the adoption of model estimation from traffic counts methods is still weak in terms of modal choice, an important element in most project assessments. Sketch planning methods offer quick response but at a high risk in terms of coarseness of the analysis. It is interesting to explore whether these approaches can be combined to utilise their strengths and avoid their weak points.

The basic idea is to adopt an approach which would use simpler models to provide a planning background and would selectively apply 'state-of-the-art' models to the most relevant decision elements of the problem. Technical journals devote little space to report systematically on the many shortcuts planners and consultants by necessity adopt in practice (Leamer 1978). Some conferences offer better illustrations of these; see for example Ashley *et al.* (1985) and Clancy *et al.* (1985).

The first element in the development of practical simplified approaches is to recognise that there is always some implicit or explicit planning context providing local experience and data. How to utilise these two effectively should always be the first step in this task. The production of sound advice to decision makers under severe time constraints should deal with questions like the following:

- how best to simplify or select models that will appropriately represent the impacts of the project to be analysed;
- how to make adequate use of existing data and local experience;
- how to take advantage of some of the special characteristics of the problem in hand; and
- how to deal with the inevitable biases introduced through the pragmatic answers adopted to the questions above.

12.5.2 Corridor Models

A typical opportunity for simplifying modelling tasks without compromising realism too much is provided in corridor studies. Corridors are strong, basically linear, transport facilities sometimes combining high-capacity and limited-access arterial roads with rail rapid transit or busway provisions. The linear nature of the facilities may help to simplify the modelling task; it may be sufficient to model the linear corridor and consider only the points of entry and exit to it as origins and destinations. There may be a major destination at one end of the corridor (the central business district for example) or they may be distributed throughout its length.

In any case, assignment problems will be minimal or non-existent and the modelling effort will be able to concentrate on issues such as mode and, in some cases, destination choice. The basic information needed will be the current flow levels by mode and section of the corridor, data on level of service variables for each mode and section, and the relevant characteristics of travellers. A good deal of these data are obtainable through choice-based interviewing either in-vehicle (train) or at the main destinations (workplace).

The extreme simplification of the network structure generates considerable savings in data collection and coding. The transfer of discrete choice models from other contexts may be undertaken using the techniques discussed in section 9.4. If necessary, trip generation transfer may be performed using the methods discussed in section 4.5; however, in most cases a fixed multimode trip matrix is assumed for these studies. If the study is to cover several years in the future, it may be necessary to use a matrix updating technique based on growth factors, as discussed in section 5.2.

Corridor modelling with severe capacity constraints require some care. Bottleneck effects in the corridor should be treated specifically and sometimes micro-assignment models may be applied to them. Direct demand models also appear as suitable choices for this type of problems.

12.5.3 Marginal Demand Models

Faced with problems which cannot be tackled through a full-scale transportation study due to limited resources and time availability, one would like to concentrate efforts on that part of the transport demand most likely to be affected by the project or policy in question. If the project is not corridor based this requires a little more care and attention. However, often the special characteristics of the problem may be utilised to simplify the task in hand. A generalised approach to this problem was proposed by De Cea *et al.* (1986). This approach is outlined below and shown in Figure 12.4.

- 1. Definition of the problem. The terms of reference of the study, if available, should facilitate an identification of the main elements of a problem, be it a particular investment project or the consideration of a new policy option. Terms of reference, however, do not exempt the analyst from identifying the wider implications of the alternatives to be considered.
- 2. Identification of the relevant population and the impact potential of the project. At this stage, one seeks to identify the most likely impacts of a project or policy option and the sections of the population most likely to be affected. In principle anything is likely to affect everything else, but one should try to identify first-order effects and those most likely to perceive (gain or lose) the costs and benefits of the project.
- 3. Identification of the technical resources available to analyse the main impacts of the project on the relevant population. The existence of data, perhaps not up to date,
other studies and models, and in particular local expertise, can play a key role in providing sound and quick advice to decision makers. Updating data sets and adjusting existing models should normally require less resources than starting from a clean slate. Local knowledge may be crucial at this stage.

4. Selection of *background* and *marginal demand* models. A key element of this approach is the use of a coarser background model to estimate the general level of demand, and a finer marginal demand model to identify the specific impacts of the project on that general demand. The choice of background and marginal demand models depends on the nature of the problem and on the technical resources available. The marginal demand model is applied to the relevant population only and should, of course, be able to discriminate the impacts of the project and/or policy options on that population. In selecting these models the feasibility of their implementation and use within the time and resources framework of the study is paramount. The simplifying assumptions adopted at this stage should be properly documented.



Figure 12.4 Steps in project evaluation using a marginal demand estimation approach

- 5. Implementation of the models and data sets. Background and marginal demand models should then be mounted on a computer together with the data sets to be used and updated as part of the study. In many cases it will be necessary to write short programs to convert data sets to suitable formats and to perform the required tests and report production.
- 6. Application of the background and marginal demand models to the base year and their validation. This may require some additional data collection, ideally on a small scale.
- 7. Application of the background and marginal demand models to forecast relevant future years. This will require first forecasting the values of the planning variables for those years and then applying the models with and without the project or under different policy options.
- 8. Evaluation. Model runs in the previous two steps should provide the indicators required for an evaluation of the options open to decision makers. Attention should be paid to frame this evaluation in terms of good local practice and to produce the indicators which decision makers consider most meaningful.
- 9. Sensitivity analysis. The simplifying assumptions adopted in previous stages and the uncertainty about the future make it necessary to test how sensitive the advice produced is to changes in the inputs and weights adopted in the study. Budget and time constraints will usually limit the amount of sensitivity tests that can be performed. It is often possible, however, to elicit preferences from decision makers on what they consider to be the most important elements to be examined in these tests. These may take the form of questions like:

Would the project still be feasible if . . . oil prices double or the discount rate is increased by 2%

These preferences could then be used to select sensitivity tests complementing those required by the simplifying assumptions adopted above. This is a pragmatic methodology whose virtues and limitations can only be assessed in practice.

De Cea *et al.* (1986) followed this approach to study a possible extension to the Santiago (Chile) underground network. In outline their approach involved:

- The identification of the population of interest as that in zones with walk access to the Metro before or after the potential extension, including mixed-mode journeys.
- The use of trip matrix estimation techniques based on traffic counts to provide background trip matrices for both cars and public transport; use was made of an extensive set of traffic counts supplemented by *ad hoc* surveys at bus stops and Metro stations.
- The transfer of a corridor-based disaggregate mode choice model to the study area through the recalibration of the mode-specific constants. The availability of the corridor model and suitable income data made this possible.
- Economic, financial and environmental evaluation of the project complemented by sensitivity analysis of key parameters.

This complete study was undertaken in four months. The cost-benefit analysis predicted a reasonable return on investment. The extension of the Metro has now been implemented and the results apparently confirm the accuracy of the study.

12.6 GAMING SIMULATION

Mathematical models do not solve any real-life transport problems: it is the interpretation of mathematical solutions which is useful to make decisions concerning transport problems. Simplified models may help in reducing the effort required to find a mathematical answer and in facilitating the subsequent interpretation of this solution in relation to the real problem. We use conceptual or mental models to understand, interpret and act in our professional life. Mental models are, in effect, a prerequisite for the development and application of mathematical ones run on a computer.

Despite their significance and because of their character, it is difficult to examine mental models and this often leads to quite unmanageable communication problems. Better and richer mental models in the minds of planners and decision makers are probably as important as the use of rigorous and sound behavioural models in the computer, if transport planning is to be improved. Given the key role played by mental models in the use and application of mathematical ones, it seems sensible to investigate techniques for improving the first in order to get better solutions through the second.

But how are mental models acquired, revised, rejected and enhanced? The main factors seem to be formal and informal education, discussions and, above all, practical experience. One of the main problems facing planning education and training is how to provide realistic experience. This is particularly acute in the transport field where the most important consequences of a policy measure or infrastructure project may follow only after considerable time. Besides, it is surprisingly easy to become too involved in the details of particular techniques and lose sight of the wider process where they must fit.

The need for methods of developing a general comprehension of a system rather than detailed information about its parts has been recognised in several fields, particularly in management and business training. Several educational techniques have been developed to this end: case studies, role playing and different types of exercises. Gaming simulation is a particularly attractive technique in this field. It was originally developed for military purposes in the form of war games but since computers became widely available it has spread successfully into management science, politics, sociology, and regional and transport planning.

Educational games are sequential decision-making exercises structured around an artificial environment acting as surrogate for the real world. This artificial environment may be just a set of instructions and graphical material or may involve an elaborate simulation exercise using computer programs, physical models and animated displays. As in real life, games usually have a competitive dimension. This feature can be incorporated in at least two forms: by dividing the players into teams with partially conflicting objectives (e.g. car owners, environmental protection officers, local residents, etc.) or, by facing each player with a computer model of a complex system plus a common set of initial conditions and final objective. Key indicators can then be used to assess the performance of each player in achieving these objectives. The first approach stresses the need for negotiation and compromise whilst the second emphasises efficiency in pursuing objectives. Both methods enhance understanding of complex systems and support the development of learning skills. In both cases the success of players depends on their ability to learn from the outcome of their own decisions, that of others

and from the effect of unexpected events like a strike or fuel price increases. The final objective of any gaming-simulation exercise is augmenting the ability to learn through the enrichment of the conceptual model every player has of a system. For a good background on gaming-simulation design and experience the reader is directed to Greenblat and Duke (1975) or Taylor (1971), and in the transport field to Ortúzar and Willumsen (1978).

A number of gaming simulations have been developed specifically for the transport field. Some of these cover problems like negotiating the alignment for a new road or planning new public-transport services. Probably the most widely used game in the urban transport management field is GUTS (Willumsen and Ortúzar 1985). The original objectives for this computer-based game were:

- The game should treat the transport sector of an urban area as a system, i.e. it should highlight the interrelations between modes, traffic management and investment decisions, and financial constraints; therefore, the computer program contains relationships conveying these interactions.
- The game should be realistic but manageable; the most common types of investment and traffic management decisions should be included and key financial and resource constraints be simulated.
- The model should allow for a range of alternative and even conflicting objectives to be pursued, and consequently the program should produce not a single but multiple performance indicators; at the same time, the information available to players should not be too different from that commonly available to decision makers.
- The game should stress the importance of continually monitoring the performance of a transport system.
- The model should allow the representation of different types of urban areas in terms of residence, employment, car ownership, income distributions and growth rates, public-transport patronage and related indicators.

GUTS is available as an interactive program for micro computers with modest memory requirements. The model is based on a simplified, urban area with circular symmetry. Two modes of transport, car and buses, operate freely and in competition; the user can make decisions on public-transport fares and levels of service, the introduction of bus lanes, supplementary licence schemes, parking provision and charges, as well as major investment projects. The program checks these decisions and runs the model to represent one year of operation of the transport system. At the end of the run indicators on flow levels, speeds, modal split, travel time and expenditure by person type are produced, and the financial performance of the bus company is reported. Changes in accessibility levels and the impact of new investment are also simulated, as are unexpected events inducing changes to the cost structure of the transport modes operating in the city. The symmetry condition imposed on the city simplifies the model with advantages in terms of speeding up the learning curve of the user and enhancing running time in the computer.

Games like GUTS can enhance transport planning in a number of ways. First, in their normal training-tool mode, they can be used to educate new recruits to a team and to develop a common language throughout an office. Second, a model of this type may be seen as a simple 'sketch planning' tool valuable in discussing broad policy options and particular conceptions of decision makers. GUTS, and similar programs, are no substitute for full-scale models but may help bridge the gap between broad strategies and specific modelling studies. A third use of tools of this kind is in demonstrating the advantages and limitations of mathematical models. The extremes of total rejection of transport models or their blind acceptance are still present in most political and planning quarters. The evident simplicity of a gaming-simulation exercise combined with its capacity to represent interactions between modes and decisions, provide a good example of what the formal modelling approach can offer. The use and subsequent critique of the game by politicians and planners would help them to understand each other's activities and interests better.

The development and widespread distribution of games of this kind may well play a role in enhancing public awareness of transport problems, the role of alternative strategies to tackle them, their implications for resource allocation and quality of life. The Dutch Government has pioneered this approach through the development and widespread distribution of a 'Traffic Oracle' program for microcomputers to permit the simulation and discussion of different future scenarios and policies for transport planning and management in the Netherlands.

EXERCISES

12.1 The network in Figure 12.5 represents a small area with two origins A and B and two destinations Y and Z.

Traffic counts have been made of the car flows using the network with the following results:

Link		Flow
M–N	٠,	400
NP		700
P–Q		500

(a) Use an entropy-maximising model to estimate a trip matrix from the information above. Assume a suitable prior matrix for this problem if necessary. A 3% error in the modelled flow is considered acceptable for this question.

(b) Repeat the calculations above but assuming the prior matrix is given by:



Figure 12.5 Simple network for Exercise 12.1

	Y	Z
A	100	50
B	80	200

12.2 The network in Figure 12.6 represents links connecting two origins A and B to two destinations C and D in a developing country. The populations of the two origins are 10000 and 20000 inhabitants respectively and the markets held at C and D are equally attractive in terms of size and prices. The link distances (in km) are indicated in the figure.



Figure 12.6 Simple network for Exercise 12.2

Person counts have been obtained for three links as follows:

Link	Persons/day
A-X	3 400
X-Y	11 900
Y–D	4100

Calibrate a model of the type

$$T_{ij} = \frac{bP_i D_j d_{ij}^{-n}}{\sum\limits_j D_j d_{ij}^{-n}}$$

where P_i is the population of zone *i*, D_j is the attractiveness index for the market in zone *j*, and d_{ij} is the travel distance between *i* and *j*. Try at least two values for the power *n*, including n = 2 and n = 2.5.

12.3 Three villages, A, B and C, are connected by a navigable river in an underdeveloped country. Village A has a population of 1000 inhabitants; village B is 30 km downstream of A and has a population of 2000; village C is 10 km down-stream of B and has a population of 300 inhabitants. The value of the goods exchanged in each village per day is 500, 600 and 600 pesos respectively.

Two observers have spent some time making directional counts of passengers travelling in boats along the river with the following results:

River section	Passengers per half day
A-B	45
B-A	60
B-C	360
C-B	560

428

Exercises

- (a) Calibrate a gravity model of the form suggested in Exercise 12.2, where D_j is replaced by the population of village *j*. Use n = 2.0.
- (b) Calibrate a similar model but replace D_j by the value of the goods exchanged in each village per day.
- (c) Which model do you think is best? Why?

12.4 The elasticity of the demand for buses to the fare is typically acknowledged to be in the region of -0.3. The average trip maker between zone A and the centre of town (CBD) currently faces a bus fare of \$2 per trip; the bus share of all trips between A and the CBD is 60%, other trips use either car or underground.

If the total number of trips between both zones is 2,000 estimate the loss in patronage of the buses if the fare is raised to \$3 per trip, all other things being equal, using the incremental logit method. Compare your result with the more crude elasticity calculation; discuss your findings (*Hint*: estimate the parameter θ_c from the data given the simple expression for the logit direct elasticity).

13 Other Important Topics

This chapter covers four important aspects of transport modelling. The first is the modelling of freight; section 13.1 highlights the main differences with passenger demand modelling and outlines suitable approaches for freight.

Section 13.2 is devoted to the forecasting of planning variables. These are variables like future population, employment, school places, shopping areas and income distribution, which are needed to make predictions with transport planning models. Sometimes these variables are provided externally to the study; in others they must be estimated as part of the planning exercise. In either case, they play a key role in determining the forecasting ability of the models discussed in this book.

One of the most important planning variables is car ownership and this is the subject of section 13.3. Both time-series and econometric models to forecast car ownership are discussed, together with some more recent approaches.

The issues surrounding the concept, estimation and application of the value of time are presented in section 13.4. Finally, section 13.5 discusses the concept and methods used to value the external effects of transport, such as accidents and pollution. The book would not have been complete without this discussion.

13.1 FREIGHT DEMAND MODELS

13.1.1 Importance

Most of this book has concentrated on demand modelling for passengers, with a strong emphasis on urban problems. However, freight movements, and in particular road haulage, are an important source of congestion and other traffic problems. The noise and nuisance generated by heavy lorries, the problems created by on-street loading and unloading of goods vehicles to serve shops and premises, and the usual complaint about lorries taking up a good deal of the capacity of inter-urban roads are only some of the problems associated with this type of traffic.

Unfortunately, in urban areas the policy options available to influence road haulage are very limited. They are mainly controls on loading/unloading, on the size of vehicles allowed in certain areas (lorry routeing), the provision of major freight interchanges, the encouragement of rear access to premises and improved layouts at new developments.

Freight demand modelling may play a particularly important role in developing countries where the efforts to increase exports and to gain access to underdeveloped areas are even more urgent. Facilitating the movement of freight in these cases is likely to have a major impact on economic development. Moreover, the competition between road and rail in some of these countries is a key issue in resource allocation for investment and maintenance.

In the case of inter-urban movements there is greater scope for policies to influence freight mode choice and to regulate competition between rail and road. Improved allocation of road user charges and targeting subsidies to key rail or road services, are also an important policy option. The design of these tools may require more refined modelling efforts than those used in urban studies.

Given these issues, it appears surprising that much less research has been undertaken on modelling this type of movement than the effort allocated to passenger demand. Why would this be the case? We believe there are several reasons for this:

- There are many aspects of freight demand that make it more difficult to model than passenger movements; some of these are discussed below.
- For some time urban congestion has been highest in the political agenda of most industrialised countries and in this field passenger movements play a more important role than freight.
- The movement of freight involves more actors than the movement of passengers; we have the industrial *firm* or firms sending and receiving the goods, the *shippers* organising the consignment and modes, the *carrier(s)* undertaking the movement and several others running transhipment, storage and custom facilities. In some cases two or more of these may coincide, for example in own-account operations, but there is always scope for conflicting objectives which are difficult to model in detail in practice.
- Recent trends in freight research have emphasised the role it plays in the overall production process, inventory control and management of stocks. These trends are a departure from more traditional passenger modelling techniques and share little in common (see Regan and Jarrido, 2002).

This section will summarise approaches to freight demand modelling as reported in the literature. It starts with a discussion of the main difficulties associated with modelling freight movements. It then presents what is probably the most traditional approach to the problem, that is to adapt the conventional four-stage aggregate demand model to the case of commodities. Extensions of the disaggregate approach to freight demand are also outlined. The section closes with some practical considerations for the implementation of these ideas. The interested reader is directed to the very valuable book by Harker (1987) for further details.

13.1.2 Factors Affecting Goods Movements

As in the case of passenger demand, it is useful to consider first the factors that one would expect to influence freight movements. The following is not an exhaustive list but covers the most important ones.

• Locational factors; freight is always a derived demand and usually part of an industrial process. Therefore, the location of sources for raw materials and other inputs to a production process as well as the location of intermediate and final markets for their products, will determine the levels of freight movements involved as well as their origins and destinations;

- The range of products needed and produced is very high, much greater than even the most exaggerated or detailed segmentation of travel demand by person types and journey purposes. A given demand for bolts cannot be satisfied by providing cashew nuts. There will be very many commodity matrices in any study of freight demand.
- Physical factors. The characteristics and nature of raw materials and end products influences the way in which they can be transported: in bulk, packaged in light vans, in very secure vehicles if the products are of high value, in refrigerated containers if they are perishable. There is a greater variety, therefore, of vehicle types to match commodity classes than in the case of passenger transport.
- Operational factors. The size of the firm, its policy for distribution channels, its geographical dispersion and so on, strongly influence the possible use of different modes and shipping strategies.
- Geographical factors. The location and density of population may influence the distribution of end products;
- Dynamic factors. Seasonal variations in demand and changes in consumers' tastes play an important role in changing goods' movement patterns.
- Pricing factors. As opposed to the case of passenger demand, prices are not, in general, published material because they are much more flexible and subject to negotiations and bargaining power.

13.1.3 Pricing Freight Services

It is usually quite difficult for the analyst to obtain reliable data about freight charges. For example, in Europe both transport firms and users try to keep them confidential so as to strengthen their position when it comes to renegotiate them. The factors affecting charges or cost imputations, and therefore mode choice, are thought to be:

- The length of the supply contracts. A better price can be obtained if the shipper guarantees demand for one or more years rather than just for one single shipment. The existence of price adjustment clauses helps to extend the lengths of contracts.
- The extent of volume discounts. Following from the above, a contract guaranteeing steady high-volume shipments is likely to benefit from a lower price.
- The importance of terminal facilities. The availability of a rail terminal nearby, or even at the firm, would certainly reduce the cost of shipping by rail; its absence would increase the likelihood of using road transport all the way, without even considering rail or water transport.
- The use of own-account operations, especially road haulage. Some firms prefer this type of operation for reasons other than transport (image, reliability, integration). These firms will tend to extend the use of own-account operation for marginal products rather than consider a completely new mode.

- Some modes are more suited to transport particular commodities. For example, *pipelines* are ideal for bulk liquids and some suspensions and *merry-go-round* (non-stop) trains are very suited for movements from coal-mines to power stations. This closer fit of supply characteristics to demand would certainly influence the charges made for those products.
- Hierarchical transport systems. For example, in the case of petroleum products, use of large tankers to refineries, then small tankers and pipelines to major terminals, rail to other terminals, and lorries to petrol stations and final users. These structures are difficult to modify in the short run as they have evolved over a long period and are well established; thus, their pricing mechanisms may be very difficult to change.

13.1.4 Aggregate Freight Demand Modelling

The great majority of freight demand models applied in practice have been of the aggregate kind (see for example Van Es 1982; Friesz *et al.* 1983; Harker 1985). These applications follow the classic four-stage model with some adaptations specific to freight. A typical example of this approach is the work of Kim and Hinkle (1982), who used the American Urban Transport Planning Suite (UTPS) with some adaptations to model statewide freight movements. In outline this approach involves:

- Estimation of freight generations and attractions by zone.
- Distribution of generated volumes to satisfy 'trip-end' generation and attraction constraints. The usual methods for this task are linear programming or use of a gravity model.
- Assignment of origin-destination movements to modes and routes.

We shall look at these and other factors in some detail below.

13.1.4.1 Freight Generations and Attractions

The techniques used to obtain total trip ends depend on the level of aggregation originally envisaged and on the type of products considered:

- Direct survey of demand and supply may be undertaken for major flows for some homogeneous products: sugar, petroleum products, iron ore, coal, cement, fertilizers, grains, etc. These may be forecast using industry or sector studies. This approach is usable for inter-urban movements but is not recommended for urban problems.
- The use of macroeconomic models, for example of the input-output nature, based on regional rather than national data.
- Growth-factor methods, such as those discussed in Chapter 4, are often used in forecasting future trip ends.
- Zonal multiple linear regression is often used to obtain more aggregate measures of freight generations and attractions, in particular in urban areas.
- Demand may be associated with warehouse capacity or with total shopping area at each zone (urban studies) rather than with industrial development.

13.1.4.2 Distribution Models

Many urban studies simply apply growth-factor methods to observed goods movement matrices, as discussed in Chapter 5. However, many inter-urban freight transport studies have used synthetic aggregate models, even of the direct-demand type. The two aggregate techniques most used in this area are briefly discussed here: a gravity model and a linear programming approach.

In the case of the gravity model it is relatively simple to re-interpret its functional form as:

$$T_{ij}^{k} = A_{i}^{k} B_{j}^{k} O_{i}^{k} D_{j}^{k} \exp(-\beta^{k} C_{ij}^{k})$$
(13.1)

where

k is a commodity type index;

 T_{ij}^{k} are tonnes of product k moved from i to j;

 A_i^k, B_i^k are balancing factors with their usual interpretation;

 O_i^k , D_j^k are supply and demand for product k at zone i (or j);

 β^k are calibration parameters, one per product k; and

 C_{ij}^k are generalised transport costs per tonne of product k between zones i and j.

The idea of using a generalised cost function formulation for freight demand is apparently due to Kresge and Roberts (1971). This can be interpreted as follows (omitting superscript k for simplicity):

$$C_{ij} = f_{ij} + b_1 s_{ij} + b_2 \sigma s_{ij} + b_3 w_{ij} + b_4 p_{ij}$$
(13.2)

where

 f_{ij} is the out-of-pocket charge for using a service from *i* to *j*;

 s_{ij} is door-to-door travel time between *i* and *j*;

 σs_{ij} is the variability of travel time s;

 w_{ij} is the waiting time or delay from request for service to actual delivery-it may be a long time for maritime transport, for example;

 p_{ij} is the probability of loss or damage to goods in transit.

All of these depend on the mode used and to some extent on the commodity being transported. The constants b_n are, in general, proportional to the value of the goods. For example, in the case of the probability of loss the cost is at least the goods value, but probably more, due to penalties for delays in delivery. In the case of delay, variability of delay and transit times, the values of b_n are at least proportional to those of the goods, essentially through increased inventory costs. Modern industrial production techniques, such as those emphasising 'just-in-time' deliveries, try to minimise these elements together with stocking costs. The minimum for b_1 to b_3 is the cost of the interest rate applied to the value of the goods during the time period considered.

In general terms, it is important to consider the relative contribution of transport (generalised) costs to the final cost of a commodity. For example, in the case of wheat, coal, cement and bricks, where transport costs are a main element in their final price;

however, in the case of convenience foods, consumer goods, chocolates or electronics, transport costs have a low (direct) contribution to price.

A second approach to distribution modelling is *linear programming* (LP). This usually takes the form of a minimisation program: minimise total haulage costs (in money terms, very rarely in terms of generalised costs), subject to supply and demand constraints.

Minimise
$$Z = \sum_{ij} T_{ij} C_{ij}$$
 (13.3)

subject to:

$$\sum_{j} T_{ij} = D_j \tag{13.4}$$

$$\sum_{j} T_{ij} = O_i \tag{13.5}$$

This is the well-known Hitchcock's transportation problem which can be solved efficiently in a very simple way. More advanced formulations may involve non-linear costs and perhaps more elaborate constraints involving a time element and minimum shipment sizes.

This minimisation problem makes some sense from the point of view of a large firm trying to satisfy its customers at a minimum cost. Alternatively, if an industry has several plants with different productions capacities and costs, the objective function may be to maximise profits or to minimise total cost at the market place. From the point of view of modelling, the LP approach has a better chance of being realistic when:

- the industry is concentrated in a few firms;
- there are low value goods and relatively high transport costs;
- there are few demand points (zones), perhaps a monopsony (a single buyer).

However, it must be recognised that although LP may be a good model for the behaviour of a single client or industrial firm, it cannot hope to represent aggregate behaviour for various commodities. The LP solution will tend to be too sparse, with particular destinations being served only by certain origins. On the other hand, the gravity model is quite flexible. By changing the value of β it is possible to vary the relative importance of cost compared with supply and demand constraints.

The formal relationship between LP and gravity models has been explored by Evans (1973). She has shown that in the limit, $\beta = 0$ in (13.1) will produce a matrix of movements where transport costs play no role (in fact this is Furness's solution to the growth-factor problem); whereas a very large value for β will generate a solution closer to an LP model, i.e. where transport costs are dominant (in the limit $\beta = \infty$ will reproduce the LP solution). Therefore, it is possible to use the gravity model formulation to represent the whole range of client behaviour for destination choice, from that almost indifferent to transport costs (electronics?) to the behaviour expected in the case of low-cost, high-bulk commodities like cement, sand, and so on, where transport costs are paramount.

13.1.4.3 Mode Choice

This is essentially a shipper's decision as to which carrier should be used to deliver the goods to their destination. When modelled at this very aggregate level, modal choice is often treated using a multinomial logit formulation based on generalised costs, as described above. This may turn out to be very approximate because the information can only capture those elements of mode choice incorporated in the generalised costs concept above.

These shippers' decisions are, of course, dependent on the rates charged by carriers, which in turn depend on the volumes they move between each O–D pair. As the size of many consignments is significant in terms of the impact on carriers' rates, there are interactions inside mode choice which go beyond that encountered between passengers and public-transport operators. This problem is often ignored at high levels of aggregation.

In the case of urban freight movements the problem of mode choice is trivial; the coverage provided by non-road modes is extremely limited.

13.1.4.4 Assignment

This is now a carrier's decision: the choice of the best route to take the goods from origin to destination. To some extent this is the least difficult of the problems. The use of capacity restraint is probably relevant to most urban situations. In the case of inter-urban movements, on the other hand, it may be sufficient to use a stochastic assignment model. However, it may be argued that different types of vehicles must be modelled in different ways; for example, light vans may be much less sensitive to the hilliness of routes than heavy lorries; also, vehicles carrying perishable goods might give greater priority to minimising time than those carrying, say, bulk coal. The use of multiclass assignment methods may then be warranted to cope with this variety of cost concepts.

13.1.4.5 Equilibrium

As in the case of passenger demand, the problem of system or market equilibrium pervades the whole modelling exercise but the techniques to achieve it are still under development. One of the early formulations of this problem is due to Friesz *et al.* (1983) who developed a freight network equilibrium model (FNEM). This model considers explicitly the decisions of both shippers and carriers for an inter-modal freight network with non-linear costs and delay functions that vary with commodity volumes.

FNEM treats shippers and carriers sequentially; shippers are assumed to be user optimisers trying to minimise the delivered price of the commodities they send, and therefore Wardrop's first principle is used to replicate their behaviour. This submodel is an elastic transport demand model expressed as a mathematical programming problem solvable by the usual extension to the Frank-Wolfe algorithm, as discussed in Chapter 11. The assignment to carriers is performed through the use of a 'perceived' network including only the O-D pairs, transhipment nodes, and associated links considered by shippers in their decisions.

The carrier sub-model uses a full description of the actual transportation networks. Carriers are assumed to be individual operating-cost minimisers and are modelled using Wardrop's second principle. The flow patterns of individual carriers are aggregated to obtain global network flows.

A similar approach was formulated by Moavenzadeh *et al.* (1983) for planning intercity transport demand in Egypt. In this case the approach is based on the simultaneous transportation equilibrium model (STEM) (Safwat and Magnanti 1988), as discussed in Chapter 11.

At a higher level of analysis, it may well be that the macroeconomic models used to generate the total demand and supply levels, and in some cases the matrix of movements, use transport costs which are inconsistent with those generated by other parts of the model. Consequently, when such models are employed sequentially with a detailed freight network model, the two may well fail to converge to stable solutions.

Harker (1985) has formulated a model called the generalised spatial price equilibrium model (GSPEM) which ties together the concepts of spatial process and shipper-carrier equilibrium to simulataneously predict:

- the production and consumption of goods;
- the shippers' routeing of freight;
- the freight rates; and
- the shippers' routeing of the freight traffic.

A variant of the Frank–Wolfe algorithm has been developed to solve a particular implementation of this problem and this has been applied to a large-scale problem (with approximately 3560 nodes and 14600 arcs) concerning the US coal economy.

13.1.5 Disaggregate Approaches

Since discrete choice models were developed and applied to model passenger demand, the idea of extending them to cover freight movements also gained currency; see for example Gray (1982) and Van Es (1982). In the case of freight, the demand for transport is seen as that for a number of individual consignments, each with its own characteristics, for which the individual shipper has to take a number of transport-related decisions. Every decision is seen as a choice made from a discrete set of alternatives. There is a number of related choices to be made in each case, e.g. to transport x tonnes at time t of commodity k by transport mode m from origin i to destination j. The carrier would then have to choose the route to perform this task.

The general flexibility of discrete choice modelling permits the construction of very general utility functions for these types of choices. They can include, for example:

• the characteristics of the transport services, such as tariffs, times, reliability, damage and loss, minimum consignment, and so on;

- the attributes of the goods to be transported, such as type of product, volume/weight ratio, value/weight ratio, perishability, inventory system and ownership;
- the characteristics of the market, such as its relative prices, firm size, availability of loading/unloading facilities, general infrastructure facilities;
- the attributes of the shipping firm, such as its production level, sales prices, plant location, available infrastructure facilities, storage policy, and so on.

This type of approach has found limited application on a national scale. The main reasons for this are the more limited understanding of all the elements involved in developing these utility functions and the very demanding data-collection efforts required to estimate this type of model.

However, its application to particular sub-markets or commodities may provide very valuable insights for policy formulation. For example, Ortúzar (1989) was able to use stated-preference data to examine the question of offering a new service (refrigerated containers) for international maritime cargo. This type of approach has also been used by Fowkes and Tweddle (2000). Future efforts in this direction are likely to prove fruitful from both research and practical viewpoints.

13.1.6 Some Practical Issues

Despite efforts in recent years, freight demand modelling is still less advanced than passenger demand modelling approaches. The leading edge of research and development seems to have been passenger demand forecasting, with freight following its footsteps trying to adapt models to its particular needs.

The problems of data collection may be compounded in the case of freight. For example, data collection for disaggregate approaches suffers from confidentiality and reliability problems. Even collecting data for aggregate modelling represents a much greater effort than that for passenger movements: great dispersion of firms, important daily and seasonal variations, and so on.

Opportunities for extensive roadside interviews are very limited, except at points where long delays are inevitable (waiting for a ferry, for example). In some cases, such as international travel, it may be advantageous to collate data from customs or a collection of waybills.

Example 13.1: Three types of aggregate models were estimated by Tamin and Willumsen (1988) for the island of Bali, Indonesia: a gravity (GR), an intervening opportunities (OP) and a combined gravity-opportunities (GO) model. All these models were estimated with five different types of commodities but using traffic counts alone. The resulting freight matrices were then compared with those observed in a major survey of the island. It was found that although the GO model performed slightly better than the pure gravity model, the gain in accuracy did not compensate the greater computational effort. The GR model calibrated in this way was capable of discriminating between the five groups of commodities obtaining a different β value for each. This model was far superior to the simple application of the Furness growth factor method. For more details see Tamin and Willumsen (1992). Because simplified models use low-cost and regularly collected data (traffic counts), it may be possible to run them often enough to update forecasts and provide corrective measures for plans, i.e. they offer opportunities for implementing a continuous planning approach.

In the case of urban freight modelling very simple approaches are normally followed. They are usually based on models of vehicle movements disregarding the commodities shifted, the type of locations served and the underlying economic activities that originate this demand. It is often considered sufficient to obtain a commercial-vehicle matrix using roadside interviews (at cordon and screenline points) and then to gross it up to the planning horizon by means of growth-factor methods.

13.2 FORECASTING PLANNING VARIABLES

13.2.1 Introduction

As discussed in Chapter 1, modellers always distinguish between endogenous variables, i.e. those to be forecast as part of the modelling exercise like flows, and exogenous or independent variables. The latter are required to run the models but are supposed to originate externally to the models themselves. Typical examples in the transport field are population, employment, car ownership and income. Values for these variables should be provided for the base year and for each of the years for which forecasts are needed from the transport model.

The level of detail and disaggregation required for these variables depends on the type of model being used. In general terms an aggregate demand model makes fewer requirements than a disaggregate one in this sense. For example, at the trip generation level an aggregate, zonal-based, linear regression model may only require population, car ownership and average income by zone; a cross-classification or category analysis model, on the other hand, will need the number of households in each of the categories used, typically 108 per zone, as we saw in Chapter 4, when the model is stratified by income (6 levels), household structure (6 levels) and car ownership (3 levels).

The importance of these variables in influencing the accuracy of the whole modelling exercise is very high, as established by Mackinder and Evan (1981) in a study of 44 British urban transport studies. It was found that all the models overestimated key indicators of performance but that the most important element in explaining this overestimation was errors in the values used for the planning variables. Specification errors played a much lesser role in the overall inaccuracies. Interestingly, enough, the planning variables were often wrong because they followed official global forecasts which were also wrong in the first place.

The question then arises: how can we reduce as much as possible the errors in these planning variables? This is a difficult problem with no simple or single answer. A full discussion of the techniques available for forecasting these variables is outside the scope of this book; for practical methods the reader may consult England *et al.* (1985). However, we will discuss some of the ideas behind these techniques to appraise their strengths and weaknesses.

13.2.2 Use of Official Forecasts

The apparently simplest option in dealing with planning variables is to use official forecasts. In the UK, for example, there are estimates, at the District Council (and London Borough) level, of:

- population, households, employed residents and employment;
- number of households owning 0, 1 and 2 or more cars;
- private-vehicle trip ends by journey purposes.

The Department of Transport also produces forecasts, from time to time, of future demand expressed as expected vehicle kilometres for different types of vehicles. Other official institutions will provide other types of forecasts for planning variables, at least at a highly aggregate level.

Of course, these forecasts are seldom at a sufficient level of disaggregation to be directly usable in a detailed modelling exercise; however, they do reduce the amount of work needed to generate the required values for the planning variables at zonal level. Some of the techniques to achieve this are discussed in the next section.

To some extent the problem with using official forecasts is that they sometimes reflect the expected effect of economic and regional policies whose success may actually depend on other uncontrollable factors like international trade and cooperation. Mackinder and Evans (1981) found that errors in forecasting these global indicators were at the root of the problem of mistakes for the planning variables at the local level.

We shall come back to this problem again. How can we accurately forecast transport activity if there are significant errors in some of the key inputs used in our transport models?

13.2.3 Forecasting Population and Employment

Whenever forecasts of these planning variables are not provided for cities or districts, the planning team will need to develop methods for their estimation. There are several methods that can be used to this end, some more appropriate than others for each particular application.

13.2.3.1 Trend Extrapolation

The direct extrapolation of current trends is the simplest but least satisfactory procedure, even if it is only applied at the level of the whole study area. Trend extrapolation does not take into account decisions already made about the availability of land for future development; it does not value new regional development policies nor does it consider the expected growth in employment in the study area. In addition to this, it does not provide any information about the age structure of the population, an important element in trip generation modelling.

13.2.3.2 Cohort Survival

A more detailed technique considers deaths, births and immigration, in and out of a study area, to forecast future population:

$$P_{t_1} = P_{t_0} + B_{t_0 t_1} - D_{t_0 t_1} + N I_{t_0 t_1}$$
(13.6)

where

 P_{t_1} is population at time t_1 P_{t_0} is population at time t_0 $B_{t_0t_1}$ are surviving births in the period t_0 to t_1 $D_{t_0t_1}$ are deaths in the same period $NI_{t_0t_1}$ is net migration in the same period.

Used in this very aggregate fashion, equation (13.6) ignores the age structure of the population and may under- or over-estimate, for example, the corresponding fertility rates. For this reason the method is usually applied to subgroups of the population, or *cohorts*, and the method becomes a *cohort survival* approach. This involves the following stages:

- 1. The population is separated into cohorts; males are separated from females and each sex group divided into age strata (usually of five years) to give a population structure for the base year.
- 2. Fertility rates are then applied to females of child-bearing age.
- 3. The new-borns are added up and 'sexed' in known proportions.
- 4. The female and male babies make up the first cohort at the next round of calculations.
- 5. Survival rates are applied to females and males in all cohorts, starting from the youngest generation; survivors are then 'aged', that is moved forward to the next cohort.
- 6. The process is repeated, re-starting from stage 2 until the forecasting period has been reached.

If migration of population is to be treated in the forecasts, additional information regarding the sex and age structure of migrants is required. It is easy to see how the method may be adapted to include that new input.

The information demanded by this technique includes the initial number, age/sex structure of the population, and its associated survival, fertility and migration rates. The main source of uncertainty lies in the prediction of the rates, in particular fertility and migration rates.

13.2.3.3 Transitional Probabilities

An interesting alternative approach to cohort survival methods is to follow *family* cycles and use *transitional probabilities* reflecting the chances of moving from one stage in the cycle to another, for example, from married couple with no children to

married couple with one child under school age, and from there to married couple with two children, and so on. A whole matrix of transitional probabilities is then built and processed to obtain the population in households at different stages in the family cycle in the forecast years. This approach certainly offers the potential of providing a very detailed account of population growth, very much at the level required for trip generation modelling. However, the uncertainty in the estimation and stability of the transitional probabilities is likely to be greater than that associated with fertility and migration rates in cohort survival methods.

Both cohort survival and transitional probability approaches can be usefully adapted to a continuous planning framework, where periodically collected data about fertility, migration and survival rates, and/or probabilities of changing family cycle status, permit the updating of previous estimates of population in the future and hence the changing of trip generation rates, and so on.

When forecasting employment change we are faced with similar problems. General trends in employment depend on economic policy, international trade and regional incentives. At a more local level aspects like the availability of land and qualified labour force in the study area, play an important role as well as the type of economic activity prevailing there. Moreover, the type and levels of employment also play a key role in determining the levels of income available to the households in the study area, which in turn influence car ownership and trip making behaviour.

13.2.3.4 Economic Base

A useful distinction in employment forecasting is that of *basic* and *non-basic* activities. Non-basic activities are those which are created in response to local demands where as basic activities are those which require an external stimulus of some kind. Basic activities produce goods or services which are exported to other areas and regions. Non-basic activities produce goods and services to attend the needs of the local population. It is believed that the growth of basic activities creates additional non-basic ones (shops, banks, services, and so on) to satisfy the needs of additional population. The basic activities of a region constitute its *economic base* and strengthening it would result in economic, employment and population growth.

13.2.3.5 Input-Output Analysis

Finally, in forecasting the growth of a particular activity one should also follow the concomitant growth it generates in other industries providing inputs to it. Some of these will be based outside the study area whilst others may be located inside it. The use of an input-output matrix is the traditional method of following these linkages at national or regional levels. Such a matrix depicts how much input from other sectors of the economy is needed to increase output from one particular activity. The availability of such matrices at local level is questionable; the lowest level of disaggregation seems to be a regional one.

13.2.4 The Spatial Location of Population and Employment

Having estimated population and employment (in different subgroups) for the study area, it becomes necessary to allocate them to specific zones in order to apply our transport models. This work is usually carried out in conjunction with local planning authorities who have established plans for future development and re-allocation of land uses to zones in the study area. The use of age or life-cycle specific forecasts is helpful in this process as different types of housing development are more likely to attract different types of families.

The location of employment depends on its nature; for example, industrial development, commercial services, consumer services, and so on. Major changes in the location of economic activities should probably be discussed with those involved in carrying them out. Industrial development may require special sites, good availability of water services and access to major roads and railway/port terminals. In the absence of restrictive planning controls, office employment tends to be located close to good communication facilities and as close as possible to other office developments.

These two examples show that in the final analysis the location of population and employment is not independent of the transport system. Changes in accessibility are likely to affect the potential for development of different parts of a study area. This can be taken into account in the discussions with planning authorities, or more formally, in a more comprehensive model, as outlined in the next section.

In summary, the allocation of population and employment to zones usually requires a combination of formal models and discussions with planning authorities. The practical ways in which these tasks are carried out owes a good deal to heuristic approaches and context-dependent choices. It seems difficult to eliminate current uncertainties about national, regional and local forecasts for these planning variables and this has important implications for the whole planning process.

13.2.5 Land-use and Transport Modelling

One interesting approach to forecasting population and employment and allocating them to zones is to internalise these exogeneous planning variables in an integrated model of land use and transport. This has been an active area of research since the early 1960s; see for example McLoughlin (1969), Wilson *et al.* (1977) and Foot (1981). After an initial period of optimistic claims about the success of such models, researchers have now become more modest in their aspirations (see Mackett 1985).

The importance of the interaction between transport and land use is two fold. First, if transport strategies significantly change accessibility this will change demand for land and generate new development in some areas; these will in turn affect the pattern of trips (trip matrices) and therefore have an impact on the performance of the transport system. Second, changes in the attractiveness of some areas will affect the price of land there; this can be interpreted as the capitalisation of user benefits into land prices and implies a transfer of benefits to land owners. This capitalisation issue raises the question of who gains and who loses as a result of a transport scheme and how can a local authority recover from land owners some of the increase in land prices.

444

13.2.5.1 The Lowry Model

Many practical applications in the past have followed the lines put forward by Lowry (1965) in the 1960s. His model considers the spatial characteristics of an urban area in terms of three broad sectors of activity: employment in basic industries, employment in population-serving industries, and the household or population sector.

The Lowry model starts by allocating exogenously specified basic employment to zones and then the spatial distribution of households and non-basic employment are assigned using endogenous relationships. In addition, there are constraints on the maximum number of households for each zone (according to local regulations) and on the service employment thresholds for any zone; different types of service employment are assumed to have different minimum thresholds for their viability in any one zone.

The basic equations of the Lowry model can be written as:

$$\mathbf{P} = \mathbf{E}\mathbf{A} \tag{13.7}$$

$$\mathbf{E}^{\mathrm{S}} = \mathbf{P}\mathbf{B} \tag{13.8}$$

$$\mathbf{E} = \mathbf{E}^{\mathbf{b}} + \mathbf{E}^{\mathbf{S}} \tag{13.9}$$

where

P is a vector of population in each zone i

E is a row vector for total employment in each zone i,

 E^{b} and E^{S} are row vectors for basic and non-basic (service) employment in each zone *i*,

A and B are zone-to-zone matrices of workplace-to-household and household-to-service-centre accessibilities.

The accessibility variables have two components, one corresponding to the participation rate in each zone (households per employee for A and service employment per household for B) and a second corresponding to proper accessibility indices. These are normally calculated as:

$$A'_{ij} = \frac{E_j \exp(-\beta C_{ij})}{\sum_{ij} E_j \exp(-\beta C_{ij})}$$
(13.10)

$$B'_{ij} = E^{S}_{j} \exp\left(-\alpha C_{ij}\right) \sum_{ij} E^{S}_{j} \exp\left(-\alpha C_{ij}\right)$$
(13.11)

which are accessibility indices derived directly from the gravity model; see Chapter 5.

Lowry (1965) proposed a sequential solution to this problem including the constraints and thresholds mentioned above. More recent research efforts have emphasised the simultaneous solution of the same model and its extensions. Most of the latter have to do with additional disaggregation into different person and household types and their treatment over space. For example, certain types of person may be more willing (or capable) to pay for increased accessibility than others, thus influencing land prices and the type of development to be undertaken in different zones.

The integrated land-use and transport model has been implemented in a number of computer suites. In order to keep the problem tractable, some compromise in the level of detail of the transport part of the model is necessary; the hope is that what is lost in richness in the representation of the transport sector is more than compensated by gains in the forecasting of employment, population and household development in the study area. An important problem of these models, however, is that they may suffer greatly from convergence problems in their extremely complex equilibration mechanisms. For a comparison of different implementations and extensions to this approach the reader should consult Webster *et al.* (1988).

13.2.5.2 The Bid-Choice Model

A more contemporary approach has been put forward by Martínez (1991) following two modelling streams. The first one, originally proposed by Alonso (1964), is a *bid* model: land is assigned to the highest bidder. The proportion $P_{h/i}$ of customers type *h* making a successful bid for a given location *i* depends on whether *h*'s willingness to pay WP_{hi} is the highest among the bidders $\mathbf{g} \in \mathbf{H}$. The assumption that WP_{hi} is a function of the attributes of the plot and the bidder plus an IID Gumbel distributed disturbance (error) term, leads to a MNL expression:

$$P_{h/i} = \frac{H_h \exp\left(\mu W P_{hi}\right)}{\sum_g H_g \exp\left(\mu W P_{gi}\right)}$$
(13.12)

where μ is the usual scaling parameter of the distribution of disturbances. The expected market price p_i is equal to the expected maximum bid from potential buyers, given by

$$p_i = (1/\mu) \log \left\{ \sum_{g} H_g \exp\left(\mu W \mathbf{P}_{gi}\right) \right\}$$
(13.13)

The second modelling stream is a maximum consumer surplus model or *choice* model derived from maximum utility following Anas (1982). The consumer surplus CS_{hi} of individual *h* from choosing location *i* is given by the difference between its willingness to pay and the price of the lot:

$$CS_{hi} = WP_{hi} - p_i$$

Under some simplifying assumptions the proportion $P_{h/i}$ of consumers h choosing location i is given by:

$$P_{h/i} = \frac{S_i \exp\left[\mu(WP_{hi} - p_i)\right]}{\sum_j S_j \exp\left[\mu(WP_{hj} - p_i)\right]}$$
(13.14)

Martínez (1991) then proves that the distribution of households and firms obtained from the bid model in equations (13.12) and (13.13) is identical to that obtained from the choice version in equation (13.14). His bid-choice model is then summarised in these equations. These in turn can be simplified further when used at an aggregate level.

The transport system is represented in his model by suitable accessibility (to destinations) and attractiveness (with respect to origins) functions. The next task is to specify the WP functions; this must be done more or less on a case by case basis as the best function will depend on the availability of data.

These are powerful and flexible models. They respond to an urgent need to look closer into the issues of transport and land-use interaction, recovery of surpluses and distribution of benefits, in addition to changes in trip patterns. The widespread availability of general-purpose model estimation software has made possible the development of these models and their increasing application to practical problems.

It has been argued that this type of model is likely to work better where there are fewer constraints to the land market and type of development permitted by local authorities. This is probably the case in many developing countries, as reported by Chadwick (1987). However, as we have seen in this section, forecasting of planning variables is far from being accurate and its internalisation into an integrated landuse and transport model is unlikely to make it more reliable or robust. Our degree of understanding in this area is probably even more limited than in the transport sector alone. This problem highlights again the advantages of a continuous planning approach where regular updating of forecasts and plans reduces the risk of inaccurate predictions.

13.3 CAR-OWNERSHIP FORECASTING

13.3.1 Background

Although the total number of passenger cars active on the road in industrialised countries almost doubled between 1970 and 1986 (see for example de Jong 1989), the rate of growth was dramatically higher in developing countries. For example, the fall in import duties for small cars of less than 850 cc in Chile (from 120 to only 10%) in 1977, meant that average car ownership in Santiago went up by more than 100% in only five years (see Fernández *et al.* 1983). Even if the annual kilometrage per vehicle had remained constant in this period, it must be noted that the total increase in passenger-car kilometres represented a high cost to society in terms of accidents, fuel, pollution, increased traffic congestion and additional road construction and maintenance costs.

One problem faced by planners of vastly different nations is that forecasts of the number of cars and/or vehicle kilometres for, say, the year 2010, imply that these adverse effects may assume catastrophic proportions. In fact, by the end of the 1980s there were already cities like Athens, Los Angeles, Mexico, Santiago, Seoul and Tokyo which had become notorious for their congestion and pollution problems.

Models to predict changes in car ownership, an essential input to transport planning, have been under development since the early 1940s. It can be said in general that these efforts have been made with the following three different purposes in mind:

- Market research studies for vehicle manufacturers and petrol companies which are of no direct interest to transport modellers, as they are more concerned with vehicle attributes like size, engine capacity, and so on.
- Government-sponsored studies seeking to determine the need for new infrastructure (basically highways) at a national level; until the end of the 1970s simple time-series models were used for this task.
- Local studies, which are usually part of strategic transport studies, and which have made use of more advanced econometric methods with either cross-sectional and/or longitudinal data.

We will not attempt to cover all aspects of the car-ownership forecasting problem here, as whole books have been devoted to the subject (see for example Mogridge 1983; Train 1986). Here we briefly discuss the two following basic methods:

- Time-series extrapolations using aggregate data at a national or regional level (basically the work of John Tanner at the British Transport and Road Research Laboratory).
- Econometric methods using disaggregate data at the household level, as it has been argued that the decision to acquire a car cannot be modelled correctly at the strictly individual level nor at the zonal level (see for example Bates *et al.* 1978).

Modern methods sometimes incorporate features of both approaches and extend estimates to car usage as well. Critical reviews of these and other methods have been given by Button *et al.* (1982) and de Jong (1989).

13.3.2 Time-series Extrapolations

It seems clear that car ownership rates (e.g. cars/head of population) should not increase indefinitely in time (i.e. in general people with a driving licence are not going to indulge in several cars each); for this reason the increment curves which are usually put forward to model this phenomenon are S-shaped. If the number of cars/person in the USA and in the UK are plotted against time, one can find approximately the shapes depicted in Figure 13.1.

One curve which has proved popular in this field is the logistic, pioneered by Tanner (1978). The following three parameters are needed to adjust it:

 C_0 , the car-ownership rate in the base year (cars/person)

 g_0 , the rate of increase of the car-ownership rate in the base year given by $\frac{1}{C}\frac{dc}{dt}$ evaluated at t = 0

S, the saturation level of car ownership.

In logistic curves we have that:





$$\frac{\mathrm{d}C}{\mathrm{d}t} = aC_t(S - C_t) \tag{13.15}$$

where a is a constant. Solving this differential equation yields:

$$C_t = \frac{S}{1 + b \exp\left(-aSt\right)} \tag{13.16}$$

where b is an integration constant. To find the values of a and b we can resort to the boundary conditions at t = 0; from (13.15) and (13.16) we obtain respectively:

$$g_0 = a(S - C_0)$$
 and $C_0 = \frac{S}{1+b}$

and replacing these values in (13.16) we finally get:

$$C_t = \frac{S}{1 + \left[(S - C_0) / C_0 \right] \exp\left[-g_0 S t / (S - C_0) \right]}$$
(13.17)

Therefore, a knowledge of C_0 and g_0 for one year taken as a base permits us to extrapolate C_t for any future year if S is known; however, S is not known but must be estimated. Tanner's method consists of fitting the following regression line (see Figure 13.2):

$$g = \alpha + \beta C_t$$

Saturation corresponds by definition to that instant when the rate of change in the number of cars per capita (g) is zero; in this case we get $S = -\alpha/\beta$, and as we would expect α to be positive and β less than zero, we can deduce that S > 0.



Figure 13.2 Determining the saturation level

Unfortunately constructing the graph of Figure 13.2 with data for the USA and the UK yields Figure 13.3; this implies that the method could work in the latter case but it is much more doubtful in the former. The method has been heavily criticised by Button *et al.* (1982).



Figure 13.3 Saturation rates for USA and the UK

With the above data, Tanner (1974) estimated S as 0.45 for Great Britain. Table 13.1 compares predictions for 1975 made at different years with the observed figure of 0.25 cars/head in that year. As can be seen, the method is not very reliable.

In summary, the main objections to the logistic extrapolation method are as follows:

1. The model is not sensitive to policy variables. It is impossible to study the effects on car ownership of changes in car prices, road tax and import duties, fuel costs,

Base year	Cars p	Predicted growth	
	In base year	Predicted for 1975	Actual growth
1960	0.11	0.28	1 14
1964	0.16	0.32	1.14
1966	0.18	0.31	1.57
1968	0.20	0.30	1.07
.969	0.21	0.28	1.04
.971	0.22	0.20	1.00
.972	0.23	0.26	1.48

Table 13.1 Errors in prediction using extrapolation

and so on. Neither does it consider the influence of economic variables; therefore if the correlation among these variables changes in time, perverse results may be obtained (i.e. consider the effect in car-ownership increase brought about by the petrol crisis in 1973, or the aforementioned effect of the reduction of import duties in Chile in 1977).

- 2. S is assumed to be a constant; however, this may not be true in practice as attitudes tend to change with time.
- 3. The model does not yield information about different types of cars or, more importantly for planning purposes, the proportion of people belonging to house-holds with 0, 1 and 2 or more cars.

13.3.3 Econometric Methods

These attempt to explain consumer behaviour directly rather than looking at general trends, and normally employ cross-sectional data. We will consider only two methods out of several which have been proposed; for a more comprehensive review see de Jong (1989).

13.3.3.1 The Method of Quarmby and Bates (1970)

This method uses just two independent variables, income and residential density, although it recognises the existence of several other factors of interest, such as house-hold size and vehicle price. The basic relations of the model are:

$$\frac{P_0}{1-P_0} = \alpha_0 I^{-b_0} D^{c_0} \tag{13.18}$$

$$\frac{P_2}{P_1} = a_1 \exp(b_1 I) D^{-c_1}$$
(13.19)

$$P_0 + P_1 + P_2 = 1 \tag{13.20}$$

where I is annual family income (thousands of \$), D is the number of residents per acre and P_i is the probability of owning 0, 1 and 2 or more cars; a_i , b_i and c_i are parameters to be estimated. Substituting P_1 from (13.20) into (13.19) and taking logarithms we get:

$$\log\{P_2/(1 - P_0 - P_2)\} = \log(a_1) + b_1 I - c_1 \log(D)$$
(13.21)

Now, because D is a discrete variable for any given segment it may be considered a constant and (13.21) reduces to:

$$\log\{P_2/(1-P_0-P_2)\} = b_1I + \text{constant}$$

It is instructive to consider that as income (I) increases, so does the left-hand side term of equation (13.21); therefore one can deduce that $(1 - P_0 - P_2)$ tends to zero or, what comes out to be the same, P_2 tends to $(1 - P_0)$. However, as P_0 is nearly zero for high incomes, that would mean that P_2 would tend to 1 and this is obviously incorrect as one would expect a lower limit for it. This upper bound, or saturation level (S) of P_2 , may be incorporated to the model by adjusting (13.21), yielding:

$$\log\{P_2/[S(1-P_0)-P_2]\} = \log(a_1) + b_1I - c_1\log(D)$$
(13.22)

where S must be determined empirically; now, as this may be difficult in practice, the usual procedure involves trying different values in a sensitivity analysis. The type of curves obtained by this method are illustrated in Figure 13.4.

Example 13.2: Consider the data in the table overleaf and assume a value of S = 0.78; the problem is to estimate the parameters of the Quarmby and Bates's model for a fixed residential density value.

If we take the logarithm of (13.18) for fixed D (i.e. c_0 is of no interest) we get:

$$\log\{P_0/(1-P_0)\} = \log(a_0) - b_0 \log(I)$$



Figure 13.4 Car ownership versus income

452

Income	Po	P ₁	P2
1	0.61	0.34	0.05
2	0.35	0.47	0.18
3	0.22	0.44	0.34
4	0.16	0.37	0.47
5	0.10	0.30	0.60
6	0.08	0.24	0.68

and fitting a regression line to the data we obtain $a_0 = 1.74$ and $b_0 = 1.60$. On the other hand, if we replace the value of S in equation (13.22) for constant D, we get:

$$\log\{P_2/[0.78(1-P_0)-P_2]\} = \log(a_1) + b_1I$$

and fitting another regression line to the data we finally obtain $a_1 = 0.10$ and $b_1 = 0.84$.

13.3.3.2 The Regional Highway Transport Model (RHTM) Method (Bates et al. 1978)

This combines the best features of the previous two approaches. First, it is necessary to define the following variables:

P(1+) = percentage of households with one or more cars, with a saturation level of S(1+)

P(2+) = percentage of households with two or more cars, with a saturation level of S(2+)

Therefore the previous method's values can be derived as:

$$P_0 = 1 - P(1+)$$

$$P_1 = P(1+) - P(2+)$$

$$P_2 = P(2+)$$

but it must be noted that the saturation levels are different from those of Tanner. The model takes the following form:

$$P_t(1+) = \frac{S(1+)}{1 + \exp\left\{-a_1(I_t/p_t)^{-b_1}\right\}}$$
(13.23)

$$P_t(2+) = \frac{S(2+)}{1 + \exp\{-a_2 - b_2(I_t/p_t)\}}$$
(13.24)

where (I_t/p_t) is annual family income (\$/week) deflated by a car price index. The model was calibrated using British data for the period 1969–75, yielding the following parameter values (income in £):

$$a_1 = -7.76$$
 $b_1 = 2.26$ $S(1+) = 0.95$
 $a_2 = -3.76$ $b_2 = 0.04$ $S(2+) = 0.60$

To forecast it is necessary to assume a certain distribution of income (for example, one of the Gamma type); also, to convert the modelled results to cars/person (C_p) it is necessary to use census data. For example, Bates *et al.* (1978) postulated the following conversion rule:

$$C_p = P(1+) + 2.17P(2+)$$

To obtain cars/household we finally require information about the future average number of persons per household.

13.3.3.3 Models of Car Ownership and Use

Khan and Willumsen (1986) argued that in developing countries, growth in car ownership (and use) commits future resources to additional investment in roads and road maintenance. They insisted that car ownership should be considered as a policy variable rather than an exogenous factor; in order to support these ideas, they developed policysensitive models of car ownership and use, and calibrated them using data from different countries and time periods. They studied a number of functional forms, one of the most useful models being:

$$\log C_{1000} = -361 + 70.5 \log \text{GNPH} - 0.373 \log \text{PURTAX} - 2.58 \log \text{OWNTAX} \\ - 0.682 \log \text{IMPDUTY} - 29.4 \log \text{FUELPR} - 2.04 \log \text{POPDEN} \\ R^2 = 0.86$$

where C_{1000} is the number of cars per 1000 inhabitants, GNPH is the gross national product per capita, PURTAX is the purchase tax associated with cars, OWNTAX is the associated ownership tax (road licence), IMPDUTY is the important duty for cars, FUELPR is the price per litre of fuel and POPDEN is the population density.

A second model was developed to estimate annual kilometrage per car, KM/C. One such model was:

 $\log KM/C = 5.76 - 0.434 \log GNHP - 0.368 \log FUELPR - 0.67 \log ROADPOP$

where ROADPOP is the paved road length per head of population.

Finally, Khan and Willumsen (1986) developed an 'analysis' model where the total number of cars, car-km, fuel consumption, tax revenues, and road maintenance and investment costs are calculated for one or more years in the future. Alternative policies regarding taxation, import duties and road construction can then be compared in terms of their implied costs to the country. The general structure of these models is shown in Figure 13.5.



Figure 13.5 Khan and Willumsen's 'analysis' model

These models were developed essentially as a research and policy analysis tool; more work is needed in this direction to apply this approach to specific countries. Although the models were written in FORTRAN they are simple enough to permit their use in a good microcomputer spreadsheet program.

13.3.4 International Comparisons

Energy use in the transport sector grows faster than in any other sector of the global economy. Of that growth, an increasing proportion originates in emerging countries. This is a reflection of the low levels of car ownership in these countries and the near saturation levels achieved in nations like the United States. It is therefore important to understand better how increases in wealth affect car ownership and use, and how these in turn will affect energy consumption and (until hydrogen becomes commonplace fuel) emissions and greenhouse gases.

Dargay and Gatley (1999) have produced comprehensive studies into the effect of income level on car ownership, including international comparisons as part of this process. They used income and car ownership data for the period 1960 to 1992 from 26 countries ranging from the United States to India and China (data was not available for all these years in all countries). Then they searched for suitable functional forms to model car ownership as a function of income level. After experimenting with a number of functional forms, they chose a Gompertz model. The Gompertz equation for long-run vehicle ownership V^* as a function of per capita income I can be written as:

$$V^* = \gamma \exp\left(\alpha e^{\beta I}\right) \tag{13.25}$$

where α and β are negative values. The parameter γ defines the saturation level since for $\beta < 0$:

 $\lim_{I\to\infty}\,V^*=\gamma$

The parameter α specifies the value of the function at I = 0, that is:

$$V_{I=0}^* = \gamma e^{\alpha}$$

Since the saturation level γ cannot be equal to 0, the value of the Gompertz function approaches 0 as α increases negatively.

The Gompertz function has a long-run elasticity that can be calculated by appropriate differentiation:

$$\eta^{LR} = \alpha \beta I e^{\beta I} \tag{13.26}$$

The income level that produces the maximum elasticity is obtained by setting the derivative of the elasticity to 0:

$$I_{\rm ME} = -1/\beta \tag{13.27}$$

And the maximum elasticity is defined by:

$$\eta^M = -\alpha e^{-1} = -0.3678\alpha \tag{13.28}$$

Dargay and Gatley (1999) recognised that vehicle ownership cannot change instantly; there are lags and inertia effects that must be taken into account. They postulated a simple partial adjustment mechanism to account for these lags:

$$V_{t} = V_{t-1} + \theta(V_{t}^{*} - V_{t-1})$$

where θ is the speed of adjustment ($0 < \theta < 1$) and V_t is vehicle ownership at time t. That converts into:

$$V_t = \gamma \theta \exp\left(\alpha e^{\beta I_t}\right) + (1 - \theta) V_{t-1}$$
(13.29)

For a number of theoretical and practical reasons the authors restrict the values of α , θ and γ to be the same for all countries and allow β to be country-specific. The model then becomes:

$$V_{it} = \gamma \theta \exp\left(\alpha e^{\beta_i I_{jt}}\right) + (1 - \theta) V_{it-1}$$
(13.30)

where the subscript *j* represents a given country.

456

Using their data sets they found a common saturation level $\gamma = 0.85$ vehicles per person (and 0.65 cars per person) and a value of $\alpha = -5.9$. They also found the value of $\theta = 0.09$, indicating that 9% of the total response to income takes place within one year. The values of β range from -0.3 to -0.2 in different countries.

From the model, one can estimate the maximum income elasticity to be about 2.4 for cars; this is attained at per capital income levels of about \$5000 (US dollars at their 1985 value) for countries with $\beta = -0.02$.

Given the range of countries in their database, the models developed by Dargay and Gately (1999) are quite useful for application in different countries where there are limited time series available for car ownership forecasting.

13.4 THE VALUE OF TRAVEL TIME

13.4.1 Introduction

The question 'has time a value?' is answered in the affirmative by most people. A more serious problem is 'what value?' and under what circumstances it can or must be measured.

This theme has generated an enormous debate in the literature (see for example Bruzelius 1979) simply because time savings are the single most important benefit of transport improvement projects all over the world. However, and in spite of its importance, a consensus has not been reached about the size and nature of the values to be used in project evaluation. We will not attempt to review the subject in great detail here, but refer the reader to Gunn (1985a) for a deeper discussion.

For example, in Great Britain (and other countries, such as Chile) values of time corresponding to a fixed proportion of the average hourly rate are recommended. In the USA, on the other hand, increasing values for three ranges of time savings: 0-5 min, 5-15 min and 15 or more minutes have been recommended (AASHTO 1977). Clearly the use of linear or non-linear valuation functions should lead to different benefits and hence to different investment priorities. For example, the British norm tends to favour schemes generating small time savings while the American norm favours schemes generating more substantive time savings.

Most studies distinguish between *subjective* (or behavioural) and *evaluation* values of time. The first corresponds to, for example, the value of the parameter associated with in-vehicle travel time in the generalised cost functions we studied in Chapter 5 and which should have been derived by estimating a demand model with empirical data. The evaluation value is that used, as the name implies, to compare alternative schemes which produce different levels of time and other resource savings. It is argued, therefore, that the behavioural value of time reflects mostly the ability of the traveller to pay and not the intrinsic value of a particular time saving. This is why very often the value of time used for evaluation purposes is an *equity* value, taken as being the same for all travellers, independently from their age or socioeconomic group, as we will see below.

On the other hand, it may be argued that the use of different 'values of time' for evaluation and demand modelling purposes introduces inconsistencies of approach at different stages of the same exercise. There is little dispute, however, that the subjective values of time are heavily dependent on model specification and data (see Gaudry *et al.* 1989); this is an undesirable property because consistent evaluation of projects is sought over a wide range of models and areas.

13.4.1.1 Subjective and Social Values of Time

The utility function estimated from discrete travel choice models can be used to calculate the subjective value of time saving (SVT) or, equivalently, the willingness to pay to reduce travel time (in-vehicle, walking or waiting) by one unit. As shown in Jara-Díaz (2000), because travel utility is in fact a conditional indirect utility function, the SVT can be given a microeconomic interpretation which depends upon the arguments that are assumed to enter the utility function and the type of constraints considered; see also Bates (1987).

Time valuation analysis comes from three sources: the pure time allocation theories, the home production framework and the literature on travel demand. Everything started with Becker's (1965) approach based upon the idea of utility depending on the amount of 'final goods' (i.e. a prepared meal) consumed, each of which requires market goods and time as inputs; this was the origin of a time value equal to hourly income, because 'time can be converted into money' by spending more time at work and less in consumption. This elementary result was soon proved limited, after the successive analysis by Johnson (1966), Oort (1969), DeSerpa (1971) and Evans (1972), because work time should enter utility as an argument.

Later on, the fixed-income approach to mode choice models, introduced earlier as the *expenditure rate* approach (Jara-Díaz and Farah 1987; Jara-Díaz and Ortúzar 1989), also supported a travel time value that is not necessarily related to the wage rate. The result of this stream of papers was a framework in which the economic actions of the individual are looked at as if they maximise a utility function that depends upon all types of activities undertaken and on all goods consumed, subject to three types of constraints: a money budget, a time constraint, and a set of technical relations between goods and time (Jara-Díaz 1998).

Up to now, the SVT has been shown to reflect the value of relaxing the minimum time requirement on travel. Analytically, this is the ratio of the multiplier on that constraint over the marginal utility of income (MUI) and can be shown to be equal to the resource value of time (or, equivalently, the value of leisure) minus the value of the marginal utility of travel. The former represents the value of reassigning the travel time saved to other activities, and is analytically given by the ratio of the multiplier of the time constraint over the MUI. The latter is the lost value, in *direct utility* terms, because of less travel, and is expected to be negative. Thus, the SVT adds up the value of a gain in leisure plus the value of a reduction in an unpleasant activity. It is important to note that if the individual chooses the work schedule (hours at work) at a given wage rate, they will adjust that schedule until the value of leisure equals the value of work; this is given by the addition of the money earned (the wage rate) plus the value of the marginal utility of work (which can be positive or negative). Jara-Díaz and Guevara (2000) managed to estimate simultaneous models of travel and activities, obtaining not only the SVT but also its component elements.

Finally, a word on the price of travel time that should be used for social appraisal of projects (the evaluation or social value of time). There is no reason for society to value

an individual's reassignment of travel time at the individual's SVT. For the analysis of discretionary travel, the state of the art is the work by Gálvez and Jara-Díaz (1998), who show that a proper social price of time (SPT), consistent with a social appraisal framework within the field of welfare economics, should be equal to the ratio of the marginal utility of time over what they call 'social utility of money'. This is given by a weighted sum of individuals' MUI, with the weights given by the proportion of marginal taxes paid by the corresponding group.

This approach advocates for potentially different SPTs by group, which are generally different from each group's SVT. It is important to note that these authors show analytically that accepting the SVTs as SPTs is equivalent to assigning to each group a social weight that increases with income. This has important and generally undesired policy implications, but sadly it reflects the approach usually taken in practice.

13.4.1.2 Some Practical Results

Heggie (1983) argued that the value of time debate was more empirical than theoretical. The enormous practical difficulties associated with measuring values of time encouraged the use of indirect methods such as the discrete choice approach mentioned above. However, this method generates the usual empirical problems such as:

- how to choose an appropriate sample, i.e. one which basically contains people with a real choice among clearly defined alternatives in terms of time and cost of travel;
- how to measure the travel attributes, i.e. avoiding aggregation, perception and other sources of bias;
- which demand function to use that is consistent with the situation under study.

All these problems suggest that values derived from models estimated with revealed preference data (the large majority of cases) may be suspect.

Perhaps the most complete recent study about the value of travel time savings was performed between 1981 and 1986 by a consortium of consultants and academic experts in Britain, using a series of models estimated with revealed preference and stated preference data for various choice situations in several areas of Great Britain (Bates and Roberts 1986). Its principal recommendations (Department of Transport 1987) were:

- 1. The value of working time (i.e. trips made during or as part of work) is equal to the gross hourly income of the traveller, including all additional costs to the employer.
- 2. The trips for all other purposes, including trips to work, increased their valuation from 27% to 43% of the average hourly income of full-time employed adults (this is an increment of 85%).
- 3. For the majority of cases a single *equity* value of time should be used; however, in cases where the proportion of children, pensioners or employed adults is judged to differ significantly from the national average, an *ad hoc* equity value of time should be estimated using the individual values for each of these groups.
- 4. To update these values, information about real hourly incomes on each year should be used; to forecast, these incomes should be estimated as a function of the domestic per capita product.
- 5. The values of waiting and walking time should be taken as twice the value of invehicle travel time; bicycle users should be treated as pedestrians in this sense.
- 6. Small time savings should be valued equally as more significant savings.

In 1994 the UK Department of Transport commissioned a new value of time study (Accent and HCG 1996). In what follows we summarise some of their most interesting conclusions, which are broadly in line with the findings of an earlier study done in Holland (HCG 1990) using the same methodology:

- 1. For any level of variation around the original journey time, travel time gains are valued less than losses. For non-work-related journeys, variations up to five minutes in journey times are generally ignored. Business travellers are more sensitive to gains and losses than commuters, who in turn are more sensitive than those on non-work-related journeys.
- 2. There is a clear relationship between income and SVT (as was found in 1986) which is monotonically increasing but not directly proportional. At the same income levels, the 1994 SVTs are significantly lower than those recorded in 1986. This may have been caused by changes in the composition of the car-using population (those with high SVTs were earlier to acquire and use cars) with the growth in usage then biased towards market segments with lower SVTs.
- 3. SVTs under congested conditions are significantly higher than for trips done under free-flow conditions. However, the types of road mix (i.e. percentage of time travelling on motorways, trunk and other roads) were not significantly different. Finally, regular users of motorways are relatively indifferent to number of lanes, but they appeared to be very sensitive to travelling with lorries in the traffic and clearly disliked roads with no shoulders (the strongest effect of all).
- 4. In relation to peak shifting, it was found that the disutility of departing earlier increases linearly with the time difference. This was also true for later departures up to one hour as, curiously, they found that the burden did not increase much beyond that hour; see the discussion in Bianchi *et al.* (1998).

13.4.2 Methods of Analysis

13.4.2.1 The Revealed Preference Approach

In order to estimate the willingness to pay for savings in travel time (i.e. the SVT) in the classic transport microeconomic literature modellers need to measure the trade-offs between travel time and cost faced by a target population represented by a statistical sample (e.g. individuals commuting from certain suburbs to the CBD). The SVT corresponds to the marginal rate of substitution between perceived times t_i (in-vehicle, walking or waiting time) and costs c_i of travel at constant utility (Gaudry *et al.* 1989), yielding the following expression:

The value of travel time

$$SVT = -\frac{dC_i}{dt_i}\Big|_{v} = \frac{\partial V_i/\partial t_i}{\partial V_i/\partial c_i}$$
(13.31)

As the representative utility function is traditionally assumed to be linear and additive in the (fixed) marginal utility parameters, under this assumption the SVT corresponds to the ratio between the estimated parameters, θ_t and θ_c , of the attributes travel time and cost; for the wage rate (w) specification (Train and McFaden 1978), this simply yields:

$$SVT = \frac{w\theta_t}{\theta_c}$$
(13.32)

From (13.32) one can easily see that the ratio θ_t/θ_c represents SVT as a percentage of income.

For the linear-in-parameters expenditure rate (g) specification (Jara-Díaz and Farah 1987), where g is given by (8.7), equation (13.31) yields:

$$SVT = \frac{g\theta_t}{\theta_c}$$
(13.33)

Finally, for the Box-Cox case (8.3) we get:

$$\frac{\text{SVT}}{w} = \frac{\theta_i t_i^{\tau_i - 1}}{\theta_c (C_i / w)^{\tau_c - 1}}$$
(13.34)

which will clearly vary across alternatives if τ_k is not equal to 1. This latter formula implies that if both τ 's are equal and they are less than one, the model will necessarily yield higher value of time estimates for modes which are more expensive per minute; however, this may not be the case if the τ 's differ (Gaudry *et al.* 1989).

Now, as θ_t and θ_c are estimates of the 'true' model parameters, they are not really constants but random variables with a certain probability density function (PDF). For this reason the 'SVT point estimate' (i.e. θ_t/θ_c) is also a random variable with an unknown PDF, and it is appropriate to examine the consequences of replacing this single value by the construction of a confidence interval given a certain level of confidence. A simpler but less appropriate way out consists in trying to judge the SVT significance by means of a pseudo *t*-ratio test. Jara-Díaz *et al.* (1988) show that by making a first- order expansion of a Taylor series for the random variable θ_t/θ_c around its mean value (the ratio of the estimated coefficients), the following *t*-ratio may be constructed:

$$t_{tc} = \left(\frac{\sigma_t^2}{\theta_t^2} + \frac{\sigma_c^2}{\theta_c^2} - \frac{2\text{Cov}(\theta_t, \theta_c)}{\theta_t \theta_c}\right)^{-1/2}$$
(13.35)

where σ_t and σ_c are the standard errors of the estimated coefficients.

461

We know the maximum likelihood parameters are asymptotically distributed multivariate Normal. Consequently, the SVT point estimate is a random variable governed by an unknown PDF (the probability distribution for the ratio between two Normally distributed variables is unknown *a priori*); only some things are known in special cases. For example, the ratio between two independently distributed standard Normal variables follows a Cauchy PDF (Arnold and Brockett 1992), but this is unstable since it has an indefinite variance and its mean does not have an analytical expression.

Also, the ratio between two bivariate Normal variables with non-zero correlation follows another unstable PDF, even more cumbersome than the Cauchy function (Fieller 1933). Given these facts it is highly likely that the ratio between the parameters θ_t and θ_c , which are components of a general multivariate Normal population, will be governed by an unstable PDF. It is necessary then to find an econometric procedure to make statistical inference on this ratio without resorting to the direct use of the associated PDF.

To solve this problem, several methods have recently been proposed in the literature. For example, Ettema *et al.* (1997) discuss a general method to construct confidence intervals for the SVT in cases where the parameters of travel time and cost are even allowed to interact with other segmentation variables. Simulation is used to simultaneously calculate the parameters from a multivariate Normal distribution, defined by the covariance matrix of the estimated travel time and cost parameters. Values for these are generated a sufficiently large number of times (ideally 1000) and the confidence interval is constructed on the basis of the mean and variance estimates of the generated sample; it is possible to simulate values for the parameters of travel time, waiting time, walking time and cost simultaneously. Finally, by simply calculating the 0.025 and 0.975 percentiles, the limits of the confidence interval at the 95% level are obtained.

An advantage of this method is that it does not need to introduce additional assumptions (other than normality for the maximum likelihood estimators). In addition to being applicable to any type of utility function specification, it considers the variance of the parameters and the correlation between them. The results of Ettema *et al.* (1997) suggest that when the correlation increases, the size of the intervals decreases, indicating that we may obtain extreme results when correlation is not considered.

Armstrong *et al.* (2001) discuss two methods. The first one is called the asymptotic t-test method and is based on the following null hypothesis:

$$H_0:\theta_t - VT\theta_c = 0 \tag{13.36}$$

where VT represents the SVT point estimate. The confidence interval is given by the set of VT values for which it is not possible to reject H_0 at a given level of significance. The corresponding statistic is (Garrido and Ortúzar 1993):

$$t = \frac{\theta_t - VT\theta_c}{\sqrt{\operatorname{Var}(\theta_t - VT\theta_c)}}$$

This expression distributes Normal for linear models and asymptotically Normal for non-linear models like the multinomial logit (Ben Akiva and Lerman 1985).

462

Garrido and Ortúzar (1993) also derived the upper and lower bounds for the interval as follows:

$$V_{U,L} = VT\left(\frac{t_c}{t_t}\right)\frac{(t_t t_c - \rho t^2)}{(t_c^2 - t^2)} \pm VT\left(\frac{t_c}{t_t}\right)\frac{\sqrt{(\rho t^2 - t_t t_c)^2 - (t_t^2 - t^2)(t_c^2 - t^2)}}{(t_c^2 - t^2)}$$
(13.37)

where t_t and t_c correspond to the t-statistics for θ_t and θ_c respectively and ρ is the coefficient of correlation between both parameter estimates. Equation (13.37) is a real number only if the radical argument is non-negative; it can be shown that this condition is met when the parameters θ_t and θ_c are statistically significant (so that t_c and t_t are greater than t). This condition assures positive upper and lower bounds. It can be observed that the confidence interval derived from this formulation is not symmetrical with respect to the SVT point estimate (VT), and that the interval's midpoint is greater than VT as well. Another feature is that the value of ρ has a strong influence on the size of the interval. In fact, the bigger the values of ρ , the narrower the interval and vice versa. And the more significant the t-statistics, the narrower the intervals.

Also note that for large samples the following equality holds:

$$\lim_{\substack{N\to\infty\\ v_j,t\to\infty}} V_{U,L} = VT \tag{13.38}$$

which agrees with the intuition that the larger the sample size, the smaller should be the interval size. The second approach proposed by Armstrong *et al.* (2001) is called the likelihood ratio test method. It is based on imposing the linear restriction (13.36) to the maximum likelihood estimation process and comparing the statistical efficiency of the estimation with respect to the unrestricted case. The procedure is to search for values of VT for which the linear restriction is valid given a certain significance level. The null hypothesis is still the same as in the previous case, but the test is performed according to the following statistic:

$$LR = -2[l(\theta_r) - l(\theta)]$$
(13.39)

where $l(\theta_r)$ and $l(\theta)$ represent the logarithm of the likelihood function for the restricted and unrestricted models respectively. LR is distributed χ^2 with one degree of freedom (corresponding to the single restriction imposed).

Example 13.3: Let us consider the following systematic utility function to be estimated:

$$V_{iq} = \theta_t t_{iq} + \theta_C C_{iq} + \sum_k \theta_k Z_{kiq}$$
(13.40)

where t_{iq} and C_{iq} are the travel time and cost for individual q; Z_{kiq} are attributes (different from travel time and cost) for individual q, and θ_k are their corresponding parameters. Replacing the ratio of θ_t and θ_c by VT in (13.40), the following utility function is obtained:

$$V_{iq} = \theta_C (VTt_{iq} + C_{iq}) + \sum_k \theta_k Z_{kiq}$$
(13.41)

Equations (13.40) and (13.41) allow us to compute the unrestricted and restricted loglikelihood functions, $l(\theta)$ and $l(\theta_r/VT)$. Clearly, if the SVT is equal to VT then $l(\theta) = l(\theta_r/VT)$, but different values of VT will yield different values of the restricted log-likelihood function. This method requires a search for the maximum and minimum values of VT for which the following inequality holds:

$$-2[l(\theta_r/VT) - l(\theta)] \le \chi^2_{1, 1-\alpha}$$

An advantage of this method over the previous one is that it is not restricted to linear utility functions. However, the process of constructing the intervals is more tedious than in the previous case because it requires an iterative procedure to obtain each limit. Armstrong *et al.* (2001) present the results of using all the above methods for various cases of interest.

The subjective values of the time and their confidence intervals (both bounds and size) vary strongly with model specification (i.e. they are strongly dependent on the functional form assumed for the representative utility, and on the model structure). But with cross-sectional data it is not easy to give a clear rejection of any reasonable model form; see the discussion in Jara-Díaz and Ortúzar (1989).

13.4.2.2 The Transfer Price Approach

In the context of travel demand analysis, *transfer price* is understood as the amount by which the cost of one option would have to be varied to equalise its overall attractiveness with that of another predefined option (see Bonsall 1983).

A typical application of the method involves asking individuals, for example, by how much should the fare of their currently preferred option increase to persuade them to switch to another alternative. It is clear that an important problem of the technique (in common with other forms of stated-preference analyses) has to do with the reliability that the analyst can associate with such a data set. On the other hand, a strong advantage of the method, if it works, is that it makes it possible to know not only the direction of individual preferences but also the difference (in preference terms) among the various available options. Thus in theory, and in common with other SP studies, less data than for an RP study are required to obtain a model of similar accuracy. We will not attempt to discuss the method in detail here, but interested readers are referred to Gunn (1984) for a good discussion of its advantages and problems, in particular its general inconsistency with conventional random utility theory.

Example 13.4: Consider a random utility model such as (7.2) in a binary-choice situation and assume that the transfer price (TP) corresponds to the difference between the utility of the chosen alternative (U_c) and the other (U_r) , i.e. it represents the increment in the cost of the chosen one that would made the traveller indifferent to both options. Thus we have:

$$\mathrm{TP} = U_{\mathrm{c}} - U_{\mathrm{r}}$$

However, the expected value of $(U_c - U_r)$ is precisely the difference in representative utilities $(V_c - V_r)$; so assuming these to be linear in the parameters, as usual, we can form the following linear regression system:

TP (observed) =
$$\theta_1(X_{1c} - X_{1r}) + \theta_2(X_{2c} - X_{2r}) + \dots$$

which should allow us to estimate the unknown parameters θ knowing the attributes X for both options. Furthermore, different values of time for *time savers* and *cost savers* may be calculated with this method (see Lee and Dalvi 1969).

One important problem, first noted by Hensher (1976), concerns the treatment of habit in transfer price models. Gunn (1984) shows that specifications which use TP as a dependent variable but restrict its sign (i.e. by modelling the options separately or by switching the observable characteristics to reflect the difference between chosen and rejected option) cannot easily be made consistent with conventional random utility theory (see also the discussion in Chapter 8).

13.4.2.3 The Stated Preference Approach

Stated preference (SP) methods, as discussed in depth in Chapter 8, have become the most used method to estimate values of time in recent years. For example, in their final report to the Department of Transport, the consultants for the ground-breaking 1994 UK value of time study note that 'evidence has amassed during the last ten years sufficient to have confidence that a well-mounted SP survey with a well-designed questionnaire and proper analysis can yield reliable results, though this is preferable with a supporting base in RP data if actual forecasts of levels of demand are to be made' (Accent and HCG 1996).

We do not review the large number of SP-based value of time studies reported in the literature during the last few years, but we do mention some of the latest European reports on national studies. Besides the new UK study, it is interesting to have a look at those for Finland (Kurri and Pursula 1995); Holland (HCG 1990) and Sweden (Lindquist and Algers 1998). Other studies have been involved with important issues such as the estimation of randomly distributed values of time (Ben Akiva *et al.* 1993; Gopinath and Ben Akiva 1995), or with estimating time values using SP data allowing for interaction effects (Ortúzar *et al.* 2000c; Rizzi and Ortúzar 2002). These cover new areas and use state-of-the-art models and specifications as discussed in Chapters 7 and 8.

13.5 VALUING EXTERNAL EFFECTS OF TRANSPORT

13.5.1 Introduction

In many countries of the developed world, willingness-to-pay (WTP) methods have been used for the monetary valuation of a range of external effects of transport such as accidents, pollution, noise, visual intrusion and amenity loss. Several examples have been compiled by Hansson and Markham (1992), OECD (1994a), Mauch and Rothengatter (1995), Litman (1995), Maddison *et al.* (1996), Friedrich *et al.* (1998) and ECMT (1998). The thrust of this work has been to establish the full social costs of transport as a basis for efficient pricing in this sector and to extend the scope of social cost-benefit analysis (SCBA) for improved project appraisal.

Although there has been much academic enthusiasm for the monetary valuation of these non-market goods, this has been challenged on principle and practical grounds; a good expression of the nature of this dissent can be found in Adams (1992) and White-legg (1993). However, there is considerable force in the argument that, while empirically well-founded monetary values are difficult to achieve and may be valid only in specific contexts, their expression will help to ensure that externalities are not marginalised or understated in project and programme planning. This is particularly important in the contexts of road investment appraisal and resource allocation for accident countermeasures and pollution control strategies. Indeed, in the 1980s and 1990s, the attribution of monetary values to accidents of different severity was an important stimulus to increasing the resources towards road safety and establishing priorities over different safety measures in many countries of the world (Allsop 1999).

Also, as part of the expectation to respond to increasingly challenging environmental standards and targets, many national and local governments have been establishing, extending or refining databases relating to accidents, noise, and a variety of gaseous pollutants. These are intended for use in monitoring changes over time and for evaluating fiscal, regulatory and investment policies. In many developed countries this process is already established, while for most developing countries it is currently at a relatively early stage of development, and the scope and quality of such data vary considerably (Chesnut *et al.* 1997).

Now, although sufficient evidence was amassed over the 1990s, the economic costs of accidents, noise and pollution are all subject to considerable variation, partly due to the different sources of data and methods of measurement. For example, Quinet (1994) noted that for all forms of transport pollution, estimates based on WTP provided the highest numerical values of a statistical life (VOSL), a feature long known in the case of accident costing. For example, the UK government replaced the human capital approach to fatality costing by the WTP approach in 1988, and this was extended to non-fatal accidents in 1994, drawing on the national studies of Jones-Lee *et al.* (1985, 1992). However, in the case of fatalities, the government was not persuaded to accept the considerably higher values emerging from the former WTP study and instead it implemented a compromise value (Dalvi 1988), thereby exercising an element of caution in the face of a radical change of methodology (Department of Health 1999).

As recently as 1995, monetary valuation of environmental externalities was seldom given official support (OECD 1994b; Lee and Kirkpatrick 1996). However, the situation changed rapidly afterwards and recent surveys (Bristow *et al.* 1998; DETR 1999) of 'official' transport appraisals suggests that monetary values for noise, air pollution and (to a lesser extent) barrier effects, are increasingly used in many European countries. More typically, however, the appraisal of road investments undertaken or supported by national authorities involves a limited cost-benefit analysis (with unit monetary values confined to savings in time, accidents and operating costs), applied in conjunction with an environmental and socio-economic impact assessment. For example, in his survey of US state agencies responsible for highway developments, Waters (1992) noted that relatively few embraced a sophisticated SCBA, preferring rather simpler needs-based or cost-effectiveness approaches.

Although several academic studies have urged the extension of the SCBA framework to embrace a wider range of impacts (Bateman *et al.* 1993; Willis *et al.* 1998), governments have remained cautious about its formal extension to pollution, noise, visual intrusion, amenity loss and ecosystem damage. This is partly because of gaps in knowledge, both in impact assessment and economic valuation (Mullen 1997), and partly because the site-specific nature of some of the impacts inhibits the use of standardised unit values. These are universal concerns.

It remains a considerable research challenge to integrate environmental impact assessment, cost-benefit and multi-criteria analysis traditions (Commission of the European Communities 1994; OECD 1994c; Lee and Kirkpatrick 1996; Nardini 1997) in a context in which environmental objectives are assuming increasing importance. Recent efforts include new ways of assembling and presenting qualitative and quantitative information to minimise bias against non-monetary valuation items, and the construction of appraisal frameworks which establish a 'level playing field' between different modes and allow transport problems to be addressed with less emphasis on highway solutions (Price 1999; Glaister 1999). Monetisation will increasingly be applied in multimodal settings with heavier demands on data.

13.5.2 Methods of Analysis

There are several taxonomies for valuation methods available in the literature, and a much larger economic discussion than we could attempt here (ECMT 1996; Mauch and Rothengather 1995, Nash 1997; Verhoef 1994). In this section we will just quickly review two important methods, the *human capital* approach and the *contingent valuation* method, although it is probably fair to say that currently the method which appears to be the most likely winner in future is our old acquaintance, the stated preference approach, fairly well reviewed in Chapters 3 and 8; see Rizzi and Ortúzar (2002) for a well-designed application.

13.5.2.1 Human Capital Approach

It is based on the assumption that the value of an individual is what they produce, and this is usually measured by the gross salary perceived at work (i.e. before taxes in order to include the government and hence society). If the person dies this production is lost. This, almost 300-year-old approach (Landefeld and Seskin 1982) postulates that the value of preventing the death of an individual aged t is equal to the net present value (PV_t) of their expected earnings for the rest of their life:

 $PV_t = \sum_{i=1}^{T-t} \frac{\pi_{t+i} E_{t+i}}{(1+r)^i}$

(13.42)

where π_{i+i} is the probability that the individual will survive from age t to age t + i, E_{t+i} are the expected earnings of the individual at age t + i, r is the discount rate and T is the retirement age.

The method has been heavily criticised as being the antithesis of the conventional premises of welfare economics. Discussion has also touched on how to value production of individuals that are not in the labour market (i.e. housewives), or what discount rate should be used to calculate PV (a sensitive issue in the case of children and young adults); classical rates ranged from 6% to 10%, but nowadays values below 5% are preferred in order to avoid punishing any age stratum in excess. Table 13.2, taken from Landefeld and Seskin (1982), shows the effects of age and discount rate on the human capital value of life.

		Net Present Value (US\$)			
Age group	discount = 2.5%	discount = 6.0%	discount = 10.0%		
1 to 4 years	761 047	205 101	59 859		
20 to 24 years	967 221	534 799	320 114		
40 to 44 years	625 508	454 972	338 232		
65 to 69 years	47 506	40 886	35 304		

Table 13.2 Net present value by age and discount	t rate	liscount i	and disc	ige and	/ age	lue b	present v	Net	13.2	ble	L
--	--------	------------	----------	---------	-------	-------	-----------	-----	------	-----	---

Due to difference in wages, if applied strictly, the human capital approach would yield smaller values for the life of women than for the life of men; and smaller values may also have to be assigned to non-Caucasians. Zero values would be assigned to retired individuals or to those incapacitated either by illness or for any other reason. For this reason, as in the case of the value of time, the proper methodology should be to estimate a single equity value to be used in project evaluation. Notwithstanding, it is widely accepted that as this approach does not consider pain and suffering by the victim and their relatives, its values constitute an underestimate of the true value of the social loss and therefore its use should just allow us to establish a lower bound for the value of life.

Example 13.5: Knowledge of the wages corresponding to different age and sex categories allows us to estimate net present values by sex and age given a discount rate using (13.42). Table 13.3 shows estimates of the average net present values of earnings lost by premature death by different age groups in the Santiago Metropolitan Region (Holz and Sánchez 2000).

•	Net Present Value (US\$)		
	Males	Females	
Less than 1 year	241 258	174 954	
1 to 4 years	250 569	181 706	
5 to 9 years	268 246	194 525	
10 to 19 years	296 964	214 330	
20 to 44 years	275 951	183 573	
45 to 64 years	154 876	90 305	
65 to 79 years	53 248	25 349	
80 years and over	19 780	4 553	

Table 13.3	Net present	value b	y age	and	sex
------------	-------------	---------	-------	-----	-----

468

As can be seen the values are higher for males due to their higher wages. The net present value diminishes with more mature ages because the life horizon shortens.

In order to obtain a unit cost for mortality, Holz and Sánchez (2000) calculated the percentage of deaths for each age stratum for male and females using death statistics for 1997 in Chile (as disaggregate data by gender was not available for the first three age strata, it was assumed that mortality was evenly distributed). These percentages were multiplied by the respective net present values (Table 13.4), yielding the participation of the various age groups in the unit cost. The sum of these participations equals the average unit cost of a premature death in 1998 in Santiago, and this was estimated as US\$53 224. This value assumes a measure that would affect uniformly the mortality rate of the whole population.

	Male deaths (%)	Unit cost contribution	Female deaths (%)	Unit cost contribution	Contribution to total unit cost
Less than 1 year	0.017	1 091	0.017	846	1 936
1 to 4 years	0.003	201	0.003	156	385
5 to 9 years	0.003	188	0.003	146	428
10 to 19 years	0.008	604	0.004	256	1 476
20 to 44 years	0.076	6 007	0.028	1 708	15 461
45 to 64 years	0.125	10 377	0.078	5 016	10 / 52
65 to 79 years	0.179	15 620	0.145	9 809	11 150
80 years and over	0.118	10 778	0.195	13 885	2 947
Total			······································		53 244

Table 13.4 Contributions to unit cost by age and sex

13.5.2.2 Contingent Valuation

This is a technique for eliciting values for goods which are not or cannot be bought and sold in a normal market. People are asked for their value of a good, *contingent* on a market existing for it. A hypothetical market is created and described to the respondent, who is then asked to make a market (purchase) decision. Contingent markets define the good or amenity of interest, the existing level of provision, possible increments or decrements, the institutional structure under which the good is to be provided, and the method of payment. Mitchell and Carson (1989) provide a comprehensive explanation of the theoretical foundations of the contingent valuation (CV) technique, methodological issues and practical application. Overviews are provided by Bateman and Turner (1993) and Haneman (1994).

CV questions can ask for people's willingness-to-pay (WTP) values or for their willingness-to-accept (WTA) compensation values. The WTP value is the income an individual would forego to achieve an increase in the level of a good and remain at the same level of utility, and WTA is the inverse. A problem here are property rights; WTP assumes that these belong to the consumer and WTA the contrary. However, WTP is most commonly used because it resembles familiar consumer purchase decisions (although in cases of environmental deterioration, for example, WTA should be the correct theoretical value to obtain). Thus, CV attempts to measure the

change in income necessary to offset a change in amenity, while leaving utility unchanged.

There are three main methods of eliciting CV values:

- Open-ended questions, where respondents are just asked how much they would be willing to pay for a good.
- Iterative questions, where respondents are asked first whether they would be willing to pay a specified amount; if they answer yes, the question is repeated with small increments in the cost until they say no, then the cost is reduced by smaller decrements until a final figure is reached (and vice versa, if they start by saying no to the original figure).
- Referendum questions, also known as dichotomous choice questions, where respondents answer yes or no to a WTP question with a specified payment; the double-bounded dichotomous choice question has an extra question after the first.

The referendum approach is particularly attractive because it presents scenarios similar to those which respondents, as consumers, encounter in day-to-day market transactions. The payment mechanisms for actually buying or selling the good can include property taxes, income or sale taxes, utility bills, community charges, fares, entry fees, subscription schemes or even an abstract instrument. Since its early application in the 1970s the CV approach has been used to value a wide range of non-market goods. Carson *et al.* (1995) provides a bibliography of CV studies containing 1400 references, indicating the wide applicability of the method.

On the other hand, a strong critical assessment is provided in a collection of conference papers edited by Hausman (1993) and Diamond and Hausman (1994), who believe that the evidence suggests that CV surveys do not measure the preferences they attempt to measure, and that changes in survey methods are unlikely to alter this. However, the method is still popular and has certainly been used in many important works related to valuing externalities in the transport sector (e.g. Jones-Lee *et al.* 1992; Feitelson *et al.* 1996).

Example 13.6: Ortúzar *et al.* (2000a) report on the use of a CV questionnaire to obtain the WTP for risk of death reductions (loosely related to environmental pollution effects) designed to overcome some problems found in typical CV studies, namely that some respondents fail to understand the basic notion of probability, attributing similar WTP to different reductions of risk, and that respondents may give zero WTP to reduce future risks of death due to lack of understanding of the commodity being valued. Their approach differed from previous CV studies of risk reduction in the following ways: (i) the timing of risk reductions and the attention given to timing of payment and (ii) the proposal of a baseline risk that has to be accepted by respondents as their own, according to age and gender.

After familiarising respondents with the concept of risk of death and its perception, their questionnaire drew attention to the main causes of death by age and gender, and about common measures to mitigate these causes and their costs. Then they introduced age-and gender-specific baseline risks (based on actual data), and checked whether respondents accepted them as their own. After this they sought WTP (using an open-ended payment method) for reductions in the risk of death in the next ten years; proposed reductions were 1 and 5 in 1000, and were presented graphically using a

matrix of a 1000 circles (which presented the baseline risk as black circles), asking respondents to rub out the reductions valued. The method worked very well in the sense that surveyed individuals acquired a proper understanding of the questions asked.

After establishing the baseline risk (and having it accepted by the respondent), the fundamental question of the survey took the following form:

The measures needed to achieve a reduction in premature deaths in the next decade involve certain costs as we saw earlier in the questionnaire. Taking these into account please answer the following questions:

How much money would you be willing to pay monthly for the next ten years in order to decrease your own possibility of dying by 1 in 1000?

\$/month..... Nothing (why?).....

How much money would you be willing to pay monthly for the next ten years in order to decrease your own possibility of dying by 5 in 1000?

\$/month..... Nothing (why?).....

How certain are you that you would pay that amount and not another?

(a) very sure ... (b) reasonably certain ... (c) not very sure ...

Table 13.5 shows results from a sample of 94 respondents. Note that the ratio of WTP for risk reductions of 5 and 1 in 1000 is close to 4, and this is consistent with expectations giving the decreasing marginal utility of risk reductions; it also suggests that people are indeed capable of distinguishing between rather small reductions in risk. And note that the VOSL is close to five times higher than that obtained with the human capital approach, consistent with findings elsewhere (e.g. Cropper and Freeman 1991).

Table 13.5						
Risk reduction	Median WTP (US\$ per month)	Net present value of WTP (US\$)	Implicit value of statistical life (US\$)			
1 in 1000 5 in 1000	3.0 12.0	285.1 1127.0	285 113 225 400			

EXERCISES

13.1 Consider the following simple econometric model to determine car ownership as a function of income:

$$P_0/(1 - P_0) = \alpha I^{\beta}$$

$$P_2/[0.8(1 - P_0) - P_2] = 0.09 \exp(0.751)$$

$$P_0 + P_1 + P_2 = 1$$

I	Po	P ₁	P ₂
1	0.60	0.35	0.05
2	0.40	0.50	0.10
3	0.25	0.55	0.20
4	0.20	0.45	0.35
5	0.15	0.35	0.50
5	0.15	0.35	0.50

(a) Calibrate the model using the data in the table below (*Hint*: do it graphically)

(b) Indicate what proportions with 0, 1 and 2 or more cars would the model predict for an annual income of six monetary units.

13.2 The following table presents the results of a transfer price survey made on a sample of eight individuals in Exercise 9.3; TP indicates the reported increment in the monetary cost (expressed in time units after deflating by income) of the currently chosen mode that would leave each individual indifferent to both alternatives. The study assumed that only time (t) and cost/income (c) were relevant variables.

Individual	Chosen option	TP	t ₁ (min)	t ₂ (min)	c ₁ (min)	c ₂ (min)
1	1	8.0	47.5	83.2	14.8	7.0
2	1	6.5	30.2	45.0	10.4	5.0
3	1	2.5	22.0	30.4	12.6	4.0
4	2	0.5	45.0	50.6	8.2	5.0
5	2	1.5	15.3	20.5	50.0	17.0
6	1	8.5	34.8	50.2	55.0	35.0
7,	2	130.0	65.5	100.5	200.3	53.5
8 ·	2	6.0	12.0	14.0	44.6	17.0

- (a) Use the data to estimate the individuals' subjective value of time. Discuss the role, size and sign of the intercept of the transfer price linear regression equation (*Hint*: if you do not have available a calculator with a linear regression facility, do it graphically assuming the coefficient of time, θ_t is known and equal to -0.03).
- (b) If the revealed preferences parameter for the time variable is indeed -0.03 and the mode specific constant of option 1 is 1.35, estimate the subjective value of time using another method. Compare your results and discuss.

472

References

AASHTO (1977) A Manual of User Benefit Analysis of Highway and Bus Transport Improvements. American Association of State Highway and Transportation Officials, Washington, DC.

- Abdel-Aty, M.A., Kitamura, R. and Jovanis, P.P. (1997) Using stated preference data for studying the effect of advanced traffic information on driver's route choice. *Transportation Research* 5C, 39–50.
- Abraham, H. and Kavanagh, C. (1992) Modelling public transport in-vehicle congestion using EMME/2 Release 5. Proceedings 1st European EMME/2 Users Conference, London, April 1992, England.
- Abraham, H., Shaw, N. and Willumsen, L. (1992) A micro-based incremental four stage transportation model for London. *Proceedings 20th PTRC Summer Annual Meeting*, University of Manchester Institute of Science and Technology, September 1992, England.
- Accent and HCG (1996) The Value of Travel Time in UK Roads-1994. Final Report to the Department of Transport, Accent Marketing & Research and Hague Consulting Group, London.
- Adams, J. (1992) Horse and rabbit stew. In A. Croker and C. Richards (eds), Valuing the Environment: Economic Approaches to Environmental Valuation. Belhaven Press, London.
- Addison, J.D. and Heydecker, B.G. (1998) System optimal assignment with departure time choice. *Proceedings 3rd IMA International Conference on Mathematics in Transport Planning and Control*, Cardiff, April 1998, Wales.
- Addison, J.D. and Heydecker, B.G. (1999) Dynamic traffic equilibrium with departure time choice. In A. Ceder (ed.), *Transportation and Traffic Theory*. Pergamon, Oxford.
- Algers, S., Daly, A.J., Kjellman, P. and Widlert, S. (1995) Stockholm model system: application. 7th World Conference on Transport Research, Sydney, July 1995, Australia.
- Allaman, P.M., Tardiff, T.J. and Dunbar, F.C. (1982) New approaches to understanding travel behaviour. *NCHRP Report 250*, National Cooperative Highway Research Program, Transportation Research Board, Washington, DC.
- Allsop, R.E. (1999) Road safety strategy and targets in Great Britain. Traffic Engineering 34, 72-79.
- Allsop, R.E. and Charlesworth (1977) Traffic in a signal-controlled road network: an example of different signal timings inducing different routeing, *Traffic Engineering and Control* 18, 262-264.

Alonso, W. (1964) Location and Land Use. Harvard University Press, Cambridge.

- Alonso, W. (1968) Predicting best with imperfect data. Journal of the American Institute of Planners 34, 248-255.
- Alvarez, R. (1995) Calibración de redes de transporte: comparación de los métodos Binivel y Hookes & Jeeves. In F.J. Martínez (ed.), *Actas del Séptimo Congreso Chileno de Ingeniería de Transporte*. Sociedad Chilena de Ingeniería de Transporte, Santiago (in Spanish).
- Ampt, E. (1981) Recent advances in large-scale travel surveys. Proceedings 9th PTRC Summer Annual Meeting, University of Warwick, July 1981, England.
- Ampt, E.S. (1997) Respondent burden: understanding the people we survey. Preprints of the International Conference on Transport Survey Quality and Innovation (Transport Surveys: Raising the Standard), Grainau, May 1997, Germany.

- Ampt, E.S., Ortúzar, J. de D. and Willumsen, L.G. (1998) Metropolitan origin-destination surveys: the state of the art. 8th World Conference on Transport Research, Antwerp, July 1998, Belgium.
- Anas, A. (1982) Residential Location Markets and Urban Transportation. Academic Press, London.
- Aptech Systems (1994) GAUSS User's Manuals. Maple Valley.
- Arezki, Y. (1986) Comparison of some algorithms for equilibrium traffic assignment with fixed demand. Proceedings 14th PTRC Summer Annual Meeting, University of Sussex, July 1986, England.
- Arezki, Y., Chadwick, N. and Willumsen, L. (1991) Congestion, evaluation and equilibrium: some empirical results. *Proceedings 19th PTRC Summer Annual Meeting*, University of Sussex, September 1991, England.
- Armoogum, J. and Madre, J.L. (1998) Weighting or imputations? The example of non responses for daily trips in the French NPTS. *Journal of Transportation and Statistics* 1, 53-63.
- Armoogum, J., Madre, J.L., Han, X.-L. and Pollak, J. (1997) Improved methods for weighting and correcting of travel diaries. Derivable D8, *Method for European Surveys of Travel Behaviour*, 4th Framework Project, CEC/DG VII, Brussels.
- Armstrong, P.M., Garrido, R.A. and Ortúzar, J. de D. (2001) Confidence intervals to bound the value of time. *Transportation Research* **37E**, 143–161.
- Arnold, B. and Brockett, P. (1992) On distributions whose component ratios are Cauchy. American Statistician 46, 25-26.
- Arnott, R., de Palma, A. and Lindsey, R. (1993) A structural model of peak period congestion: a traffic bottleneck with elastic demand. *American Economic Review* 83, 161–179.
- Arnott, R., de Palma, A. and Lindsey, R. (1994) Welfare effects of congestion tolls and heterogeneous commuters. *Journal of Transport Economics and Policy* XXVIII, 139–161.
- Ashley, D.J. (1978) The Regional Highway Traffic Model: the home based trip end model. Proceedings 6th PTRC Summer Annual Meeting, University of Warwick, July 1978, England.
- Ashley, D.J., Lowe, S., Mundy, R., Stanley, R. and Baanders, A. (1985) The long distance travel model for the Netherlands: its specification and application. *Proceedings 13th PTRC Summer Annual Meeting*, University of Sussex, July 1985, England.
- Atherton, T.J. and Ben Akiva, M.E. (1976) Transferability and updating of disaggregate travel demand models. *Transportation Research Record* 610, 12-18.
- Babin, A., Florian, M., James-Lefebre, L. and Spiess, H. (1982) EMME/2: interactive graphic method for road and transit planning. *Transportation Research Record* 866, 1–9.
- Bacharach, M. (1970) Biproportional Matrices and Input Output Change. Cambridge University Press, New York.
- Bateman, I.J. and Turner, R.K. (1993) Valuation of the environment, methods and techniques: the contingent valuation method. In R.K. Turner (ed.), Sustainable Economics and Management: Principles and Practice. Belhaven Press, London.
- Bateman, I.J., Turner, R.K and Bateman, S. (1993) Extending cost-benefit analysis of UK highway proposals: environmental evaluation and equity. *Project Appraisal* 8, 213–224.
- Bates, J.J. (1987) Measuring travel time values with a discrete choice model: a note. *Economic Journal* 97, 493–498.
- Bates, J.J. (1988a) Econometric issues in stated preference analysis. Journal of Transport Economics and Policy XXII, 59-69.
- Bates, J.J. (guest ed.) (1988b) Stated preference methods in transport research. Journal of Transport Economics and Policy XXII, 1-137.
- Bates, J.J. (1996) *Time period choice modelling: a preliminary review*. Final Report for the Department of Transport-HETA Division, John Bates Services, Oxford.
- Bates, J.J. (1998) Reflections on stated preference: theory and practice. In J. de D. Ortúzar, D. Hensher and S. Jara-Díaz (eds), *Travel Behaviour Research: Updating the State of Play.* Pergamon, Oxford.
- Bates, J.J. and Roberts, M. (1983) Recent experience with models fitted to stated preference data. *Proceedings 11th' PTRC Summer Annual Meeting*, University of Sussex, July 1983, England.

- Bates, J.J. and Roberts, M. (1986) Value of time research: summary of methodology and findings. Proceedings 14th PTRC Summer Annual Meeting, University of Sussex, July 1986, England.
- Bates, J.J., Gunn, H.F. and Roberts, M. (1978) A model of household car ownership. Traffic Engineering and Control 19, 486-491, 562-566.
- Bates, J.J., Ashley, D.J. and Hyman, G. (1987) The nested incremental logit model: theory and application to modal choice. *Proceedings 15th PTRC Summer Annual Meeting*, University of Bath, September 1987, England.
- Becker, G. (1965) A theory of the allocation of time. *Economic Journal* 75, 493-517.
- Beckman, M.J., McGuire, C.B. and Winsten, C.B. (1956) Studies in the Economics of Transportation. Yale University Press, New Haven.
- Beckman, R.J., Baggerly, K.A. and McKay, M.D. (1995) Creating synthetic baseline populations, LA-UR-95-1985, Los Alamos National Laboratory, Los Alamos, New Mexico.
- Bell, M.G.H. (1983) The estimation of an origin destination matrix from traffic counts. *Transportation Science* **17**, 198-217.
- Bell, M.G.H. (1984) Log-linear models for the estimation of origin-destination matrices from traffic counts: an approximation. In J. Volmüller and R. Hamerslag (eds), *Proceedings of the Ninth International Symposium on Transportation and Traffic Theory*. VNU Science Press, Utrecht.
- Bell, M.G.H and Iida, Y. (1997) Transportation Network Analysis. John Wiley & Sons, Chichester.
- Ben Akiva, M.E. (1977) Choice models with simple choice set generating processes. Working Paper, Centre for Transportation Studies. MIT.
- Ben Akiva, M.E. and Bolduc, D. (1987) Approaches to model transferability and updating: the combined transfer estimator. *Transportation Research Record* 1139, 1-7.
- Ben Akiva, M.E. and Bolduc, D. (1996) Multinomial probit with a logit kernel and a general parametric specification of the covariance structure. *Working Paper*, Department d'Economique, Université Laval.
- Ben Akiva, M., Bolduc, D. and Bradley, M. (1993) Estimation of travel choice models with randomly distributed values of time. *Transportation Research Record* 1413, 88–97.
- Ben Akiva, M.E. and Lerman, S.R. (1985) Discrete Choice Analysis: Theory and Application to Travel Demand. MIT Press, Cambridge, Mass.
- Ben-Akiva, M. and Morikawa, T. (1990) Estimation of travel demand models from multiple data sources. Proceedings 11th International Symposium on Transportation and Traffic Theory, Yokohama, July 1990, Japan.
- Ben Akiva, M.E. and Morikawa, T. (1997) Methods to estimate discrete choice models with stated and revealed preferences. *Working Paper*, Centre for Transportation Studies, MIT.
- Ben Akiva, M.E. and Watanatada, T. (1980) Application of a continuous spatial choice logit model. In C.F. Manski and D. McFadden (eds), *Structural Analysis of Discrete Data: With Econometric Applications*. MIT Press, Cambridge, Mass.
- Ben Akiva, M., Morikawa, T. and Shiroishi, F. (1992) Analysis of the reliability of preference ranking data. *Journal of Business Research* 24, 149–164.
- Berndt, E.U., Hall, B.H., Hall, R.E. and Hausman, J.A. (1974) Estimation and inference in nonlinear structural models. Annals of Economic and Social Measurement 3/4, 653-655.
- Bhat, C. (2001) Quasi-random maximum simulated likelihood estimation of the mixed multinomial logit model. *Transportation Research* **35B** (in press).
- Bianchi, R., Jara-Díaz, S.R. and Ortúzar, J. de D. (1998) Modelling new pricing strategies for the Santiago Metro. *Transport Policy* 5, 223–232.
- Blase, J.H. (1979) Hysteresis and catastrophe theory: a demonstration of habit and threshold effects in travel behaviour. *Proceedings 7th PTRC Summer Annual Meeting*, University of Warwick, July 1979, England.
- Bonsall, P.W. (1983) Transfer price data: its use and abuse. Proceedings 11th PTRC Summer Annual Meeting, University of Sussex, July 1983, England.
- Börsch-Supan, A. and Hajivassiliou, V.A. (1993) Smooth unbiased multivariate probability simulators for maximum likelihood estimation of limited dependent variable models. *Journal of Econometrics* 58, 347-368.
- Boyce, D.E., Day, N.D. and McDonald, C. (1970) *Metropolitan Plan Making*. Monograph Series No. 4, Regional Science Research Institute, Philadelphia.

- Bradley, M. (1988) Realism and adaptation in designing hypothetical travel choice concepts. Journal of Transport Economics and Policy XXII, 121-137.
- Bradley, M.A. and Daly, A.J. (1994) Use of the logit scaling approach to test for rank-order and fatigue effects in stated preference data. *Transportation* **21**, 167–184.
- Bradley, M.A. and Daly, A.J. (1997) Estimation of logit choice models using mixed statedpreference and revealed-preference information. In P. Stopher and M. Lee-Gosselin (eds), *Understanding Travel Behaviour in an Era of Change*. Pergamon, Oxford.

Bradley, M. and Daly, A.J. (2000) New analysis issues in stated preference research. In J. de D. Ortúzar (ed.), *Stated Preference Modelling Techniques*. Perspective 4, PTRC, London.

- Bradley, M.A. and Kroes, E. (1990) Forecasting issues in stated preference survey research. 69th TRB Annual Meeting, Washington DC, January 1990, USA.
- Branston, D. (1976) Link capacity functions: a review. Transportation Research 10, 223-236.
- Brenninger-Gothe, M., Jornsten K. and Lundgren, J. (1989) Estimation of origin-destination matrices from traffic counts using multiobjective programming formulations. *Transportation Research* 23B, 257–269.
- Bristow, A.L., Jansen, G., Mackie, P.J. and Nellthorp, J. (1998) Costs, prices and values in the appraisal of transport projects European principles and practice. *Proceedings 8th World Conference on Transport Research*, Antwerp, July 1998, Belgium.
- Brög, W. and Ampt, E. (1982) State of the art in the collection of travel behaviour data. In *Travel Behaviour for the 1980's*, Special Report 201, National Research Council, Washington, DC.
- Brög, W. and Erl, E. (1982) Application of correction and weighting factors to obtain a representative data base. *Proceedings 10th PTRC Summer Annual Meeting*, University of Warwick, July 1982, England.
- Brög, W. and Meyburg, A.H. (1980) The non-response problem in travel surveys: an empirical investigation. *Transportation Research Record* 775, 34–38.
- Brög, W., Erl, E., Meyburg, A.H. and Wermuth, M.J. (1982) Problems of non-reported trips in surveys of non-home activity patterns. *Transportation Research Record* 891, 1–5.
- Brownstone, D. (1998) Multiple imputation methodology for missing data: non-random response and panel attrition. In T. Gärling, T. Laitila and K. Westin (eds), *Theoretical Foundations of Travel Choice Modelling*. Elsevier, Oxford.
- Bruton, M.J. (1985) Introduction to Transportation Planning. Hutchinson, London.
- Bruzelius, N. (1979) The Value of Travel Time. Croom Helm, London.
- Bureau of Public Roads (1964) *Traffic Assignment Manual*. Urban Planning Division, US Department of Commerce, Washington, DC.
- Burrell, J.E. (1968) Multiple route assignment and its application to capacity restraint. In W. Leutzbach and P. Baron (eds), *Beiträge zur Theorie des Verkehrsflusses*. Strassenbau und Strassenverkehrstechnik Heft, Karlsruhe.
- Button, K.J., Pearman, A.D. and Fowkes, A.S. (1982) Car Ownership Modelling and Forecasting. Gower, Aldershot.
- Caldwell, L.C. and Demetski, M.J. (1980) Transferability of trip generation models. Transportation Research Record 751, 56–62.
- Cardell, N.S. and Reddy, B. (1977) A multinomial logit model which permits variations in tastes accross individuals. *Working Paper*, Charles River Associates, Boston.
- Carrasco, J.A. and Ortúzar, J. de D. (2001) A review and assessment of the nested logit model. *Transport Reviews* 21 (in press).
- Carson, R.T., Louviere, J.J., Anderson, D.A., Arabie, P., Bunch, D.S., Hensher, D.A., Johnson, R.M., Kuhfeld, W.F., Steinberg, D., Swait, J., Timmermans, H. and Wiley, J.B. (1994) Experimental analysis of choice. *Marketing Letters* 5, 351-368.
- Carson, R.T., Wright, J., Carson, N., Alberini, A. and Flores, N. (1995) A Bibliography of Contingent Valuation Studies and Papers. Natural Resource Damage Assessment, La Jolla.
- Cascetta, E. (1984) Estimation of trip matrices from traffic counts and survey data: a generalised least squares approach estimator. *Transportation Research* **18B**, 289–299.
- Cascetta, E. and Nguyen, S (1988) A unified framework for estimating or updating origin/ destination matrices from traffic counts. *Transportation Research* 22B, 437–455.

- Cascetta, E., Nuzzolo, A. and Biggiero, L. (1992) Analysis and modelling of commuters' departure time and route choice in urban networks. *Proceedings of the Second International CAPRI* Seminar in Urban Traffic Networks, Capri, October 1992, Italy.
- Casey, H.J. (1955) Applications to traffic engineering of the law of retail gravitation. Traffic Quarterly IX, 23-35.
- Chadwick, G. (1987) Models of Urban and Regional Systems in Developing Countries. Pergamon Press, Oxford.
- Chamberlain, G. (1984) Panel data. In Z. Griliches and M.D. Intriligator (eds), Handbook of Econometrics, Vol. 2. North-Holland, Amsterdam.
- Chapman, R.G. and Staelin, R. (1982) Exploiting rank ordered choice set data within the stochastic utility model. *Journal of Marketing Research*, XIX, 288-301.
- Chesnut, L.G., Ostro, B.D. and Vichit-Vadakan, N. (1997) Transferability of air pollution control health benefit estimates from the United States to developing countries: evidence from the Bangkok study. *American Journal of Agricultural Economics* **79**, 1630–1635.
- Cirillo, C., Daly, A.J. and Lindveld, K. (2000) Eliminating bias due to the repeated measurements problem in SP data. In J. de D. Ortúzar (ed.), *Stated Preference Modelling Techniques*. Perspectives 4, PTRC, London.
- Clancy, M., Dawson, J., Catling, I., Turner, J. and Harrison, W. (1985) Electronic road pricing in Hong Kong. *Proceedings 13th PTRC Summer Annual Meeting*, University of Sussex, July 1985, England.
- Clark, C.E. (1961) The greatest of a finite set of random variables. Operations Research 9, 145-162.
- Commission of the European Communities (1994) Cost-Benefit and Multi-Criteria Analysis for New Road Construction. DGVII, Research and Development Unit, Brussels.
- Copley, G. and Lowe, S.R. (1981) The temporal stability of trip rates: some findings and implications. *Proceedings 9th PTRC Summer Annual Meeting*, University of Warwick, July 1981, England.
- Coslett, S.R. (1981) Efficient estimation of discrete choice models. In C.F. Manski and D. McFadden (eds), Structural Analysis of Discrete Data: With Econometric Applications. MIT Press, Cambridge, Mass.
- Cropper, M.L. and Freeeman, A.M. (1991) Environmental health effects. In J.B. Braden and C.D. Kolstad (eds), *Measuring the Demand for Environmental Quality*. North-Holland, Amsterdam.
- Crow, R.T., Young, K.H. and Cooley, T. (1973) Alternative demand functions for abstract transportation modes. *Transportation Research* 7, 335–354.
- Daganzo, C.F. (1979) Multinomial Probit: The Theory and its Applications to Demand Forecasting. Academic Press, New York.
- Daganzo, C.F. (1980) Optimal sampling strategies for statistical models with discrete dependent variables. *Transportation Science* 14, 324–345.
- Daganzo, C.F. and Schoenfeld, L. (1978) CHOMP user's manual. Research Report UCB-ITS-RR-78-7, Institute of Transportation Studies, University of California at Berkeley.
- Daganzo, C.F. and Sheffi, Y. (1979) Estimation of choice models from panel data. 26th Annual Meeting of the Regional Science Association, Los Angeles, November 1979, USA.
- Dalvi, Q.M. (1988) The Value of Life and Safety: A Search for a Consensus Estimate. Department of Transport, London.
- Daly, A.J. (1982a) Estimating choice models containing attraction variables. *Transportation* Research 16B, 5-15.
- Daly, A.J. (1982b) Applicability of disaggregate models of behaviour: a question of methodology. *Transportation Research* 16A, 363-370.
- Daly, A.J. (1987) Estimating 'tree' logit models. Transportation Research, 21B, 251-268.
- Daly, A.J. (1992) ALOGIT 3.2 User's Guide. Hague Consulting Group, The Hague.
- Daly, A.J. (1997) Improved methods for trip generation. Proceedings 25th European Transport Conference, Vol. P415, pp. 207-222, PTRC, London.
- Daly, A.J. and Gunn, H.F. (1986) Cost effective methods for national level demand forecasting. In A. Ruhl (ed.), *Behavioural Research for Transport Policy*. VNU Science Press, Utrecht.

- Daly, A.J. and Ortúzar, J. de D. (1990) Forecasting and data aggregation: theory and practice. *Traffic Engineering and Control* **31**, 632–643.
- Daly, A.J. and Zachary, S. (1978) Improved multiple choice models. In D.A. Hensher and M.Q. Dalvi (eds), *Determinants of Travel Choice*. Saxon House, Westmead.
- Daly, A.J., van der Valk, J. and van Zwam, H.P.H. (1983) Application of disaggregate models for a regional transportation study in the Netherlands. In P. Baron and H. Nuppnau (eds), *Research for Transport Policies in a Changing World*. SNV Studiengesellschaft Nahverkehr, Hamburg.
- Daor, E. (1981) The transferability of independent variables in trip generation models. *Proceedings 9th PTRC Summer Annual Meeting*, University of Warwick, July 1981, England.
- Dargay, J. and Gately, D. (1999) Income's effect on car and vehicle ownership, worldwide: 1960-2015. *Transportation Research* 33A, 101-138.
- De Cea, J. and Cruz, G. (1986) ESMATUC: un modelo de estimación de matrices de viajes en transporte urbano colectivo. Apuntes de Ingeniería 24, 109–125 (in Spanish).
- De Cea, J., and Fernández, J.E. (1989) Transit assignment to minimal routes: an efficient new algorithm. *Traffic Engineering and Control* **30**, 491–494.
- De Cea, J. and Fernández, J.E. (2000) ESTRAUS: un modelo de equilibrio oferta-demanda para redes multi-modales de transporte urbano con múltiples clases de usuarios. In J. Colomer and A. García (eds.), *Calidad e Innovación en los Transportes*. Universidad de Valencia, Valencia (in Spanish).
- De Cea, J., Ortúzar, J. de D. and Willumsen, L.G. (1986) Evaluating marginal improvements to a transport network: an application to the Santiago underground. *Transportation* **13**, 211–233.
- Dehghani, Y. and Talvitie, A.P. (1980) Model specification, model aggregation and market segmentation in mode choice models: some empirical evidence. *Transportation Research Record* **775**, 28–34.
- Dehghani, Y. and Talvitie, A.P. (1983) Forecasting accuracy, transferability and updating of modal constants in disaggregate mode choice models with simple and complex specifications. *Proceedings 11th PTRC Summer Annual Meeting*, University of Sussex, July 1983, England.
- De Jong, G.C. (1989) Some Joint Models of Car Ownership and Use. PhD Thesis, Faculteit der Economishe, Universiteit van Amsterdam.
- Department of Health (1999) Economic Appraisal of the Health Effects of Air Pollution. Ad Hoc Group on Economic Appraisal of the Health Effects of Air Pollution. HMSO, London.
- Department of Transport (1985) Traffic Appraisal Manual (TAM). HMSO, London.
- Department of Transport (1987) Values for Journey Time Savings and Accident Prevention. HMSO, London.
- Department of Transport (1997) Traffic Appraisal of Road Schemes: Design Manual for Roads and Bridges. HMSO, London.
- De Serpa, A. (1971) A theory of the economics of time. Economic Journal 81, 828-846.
- DETR (1998) A New Deal for Highways in England. Guidance to the New Appraisal Framework. Department of the Environment, Transport and the Regions, London.
- Deville, J.C., Särndal, C.E. and Sautory, O. (1993) Generalised ranking procedures in survey sampling. *Journal of the American Statistical Association* **88**, 1013–1020.
- Dial, R.B. (1971) A probabilistic multipath traffic assignment model which obviates path enumeration. *Transportation Research* 5, 83–111.
- Diamond, P. and Haussman, J.A. (1994) Contingent valuation: is some number better than no number? *Journal of Economic Perspectives* 8, 45-64.
- DICTUC (1978) Encuesta origen y destino de viajes para el Gran Santiago. Final Report to the Ministry of Public Works, Department of Transport Engineering, Universidad Católica de Chile, Santiago (in Spanish).
- DICTUC (1998) Actualización de encuestas origen-Destino de viajes. Final Report to the Ministry of Planning, Department of Transport Engineering, Pontificia Universidad Católica de Chile, Santiago (in Spanish).
- Dijkstra, E.W. (1959) Note on two problems in connection with graphs (spanning tree, shortest path). *Numerical Mathematics* 1, 269–271.
- Domencich, T. and McFadden, D. (1975) Urban Travel Demand: A Behavioural Analysis. North-Holland, Amsterdam.

Domencich, T.A., Kraft, G. and Valette, J.P. (1968) Estimation of urban passenger travel behaviour: an economic demand model. *Highway Research Record* 238, 64-278.

Douglas, A.A. and Lewis, R.J. (1970) Trip generation techniques: (1) Introduction; (2) Zonal least squares regression analysis. *Traffic Engineering and Control* 12, 362-5, 428-31.

Douglas, A.A. and Lewis, R.J. (1971) Trip generation techniques: (3) Household least squares regression analysis; (4) Category analysis and sumary of trip generation techniques. *Traffic Engineering and Control*, 12, 477-9, 532-5.

Downes, J.D. and Emmerson, P. (1983) Urban transport modelling with fixed travel budgets; an evaluation of the UMOT process. *TRRL Supplementary Report SR 799*, Transport and Road Research Laboratory, Crowthorne.

Downes, J.D. and Gyenes, L. (1976) Temporal stability and forecasting ability of trip generation models in Reading. *TRRL Report LR 726*, Transport and Road Research Laboratory, Crowthorne.

Duncan, G.J., Juster, F.T. and Morgan, J.N. (1987) The role of panel studies in research on economic behaviour. *Transportation Research* 21A, 249–263.

Dunphy, R.T. (1979) Workplace interviews as an efficient source of travel survey data. Transportation Research Record 701, 26-29.

ECMT (1996) The Valuation of Environmental Externalities. European Conference of Ministers of Transport, Paris.

ECMT (1998) Efficient Transport for Europe: Policies for Internalisation of External Costs. European Conference of Ministers of Transport, Paris.

Eilon, S. (1972) Goals and constraints in decision making. Operations Research Quarterly 23, 3-15.

England, J., Hudson, K., Masters, R., Powell, K. and Shortridge, J. (eds) (1985) Information Systems for Policy Planning in Local Government. Longman, Harlow.

ESTRAUS (1989) Estudio estratégico de transporte del Gran Santiago. Final Report to the Executive Secretariat of the Urban Transport Commission, Consorcio SIGDO-KOPPERS/ CIS, Santiago (in Spanish).

Ettema, D., Gunn, H., De Jong, G. and Lindveld, K. (1997) A simulation method for determining the confidence interval of a weighted group average value of time. *Proceedings 25th European Transport Forum*, Brunel University, September 1997, England.

Evans, A. (1972) On the theory of the valuation and allocation of time. Scottish Journal of Political Economy 19, 1-17.

Evans, S.P. (1973) A relationship between the gravity model for trip distribution and the transportation problem in linear programming. *Transportation Research* 7, 39-61.

Evans, S.P. (1976) Derivation and analysis of some models for combining trip distribution and assignment. *Transportation Research* 10, 37-57.

Evans, S.P. and Kirby, H.R. (1974). A three dimensional Furness procedure for calibrating gravity models. *Transportation Research* 8, 105-122.

Feitelson, E., Hurd, R. and Mudge, R. (1996) The impact of airport noise on willingness-to-pay for residences. *Transportation Research* 1D, 1–14.

Fernández, J.E. and Friesz, T.L. (1983) Equilibrium predictions in transportation markets: the state of the art. *Transportation Research* **17B**, 155–172.

Fernández, J.E., Coeymans, J.E. and Ortúzar, J. de D. (1983) Evaluating extensions to the Santiago underground system. *Proceedings 11th PTRC Summer Annual Meeting*, University of Sussex, July 1983, England.

FHWA (1967) Guidelines for Trip Generation Analysis. Federal Highway Administration, US Department of Transportation, Washington, DC.

Fieller, E. (1933) The distribution of the index in a Normal bivariate population. *Biometrika* XXIV, 428-440.

Fisk, C.S. (1988) On combining maximum entropy trip matrix estimation with user optimal assignment. *Transportation Research* 22B, 69-73.

Florian, M. and Nguyen, S. (1978) A combined trip distribution modal split and trip assignment model. *Transportation Research*, **12**, 241–246.

Florian, M. and Spiess, H. (1982) The convergence of diagonalization algorithms for asymmetric network equilibrium problems. *Transportation Research* **16B**, 477–484.

- Florian, M., Gaudry, M. and Lardinois, C. (1988) A two-dimensional framework for the understanding of transportation planning models. *Transportation Research* 22B, 411-419.
- Florian, M., Wu, J.H. and He, S. (1999) A multi-class multi-mode variable demand network equilibrium model with hierarchical logit structures. In J.E. Coeymans and P. Sommariva (eds), *Actas del IX Congreso Chileno de Ingeniería de Transporte*. Sociedad Chilena de Ingeniería de Transporte, Santiago.
- Foerster, J.F. (1979) Mode choice decision process models: a comparison of compensatory and non-compensatory structures. *Transportation Research* **13A**, 17-28.
- Foerster, J.F. (1981) Nonlinear and non-compensatory perceptual functions of evaluations and choice. In P.R. Stopher, A.H. Meyburg and W. Brög (eds), *New Horizons in Travel Behaviour Research*. D.C. Heath and Co., Lexington, Mass.
- Foot, D. (1981) Operational Urban Models. Methuen, London.
- Fowkes, A.S. (2000) Recent developments in stated preference techniques in transport research. In J. de D. Ortúzar (ed.), *Stated Preference Modelling Techniques*. Perspectives 4, PTRC, London.
- Fowkes, A.S. and Tweddle, G. (2000) Validation of stated preference forecasting: a case study involving anglo-continental freight. In J. de D. Ortúzar (ed.), *Stated Preference Modelling Techniques*. Perspectives 4, PTRC, London.
- Fowkes, A.S. and Wardman, M. (1988) The design of stated preference travel choice experiments, with special reference to interpersonal taste variations. *Journal of Transport Economics and Policy* **XXII**, 27-44.
- Friedrich, R., Bickel, P. and Krewitt, W. (eds) (1998) External Costs of Transport. IER, Universität Stuttgart.
- Friesz, T.L., Tobin, R. and Harker, P. (1983) Predictive intercity freight network models: the state of the art. *Transportation Research* 17A, 409–417.
- Furness, K.P. (1965) Time function iteration. Traffic Engineering and Control, 7, 458-460.
- Galbraith, R.A. and Hensher, D.A. (1982) Intra-metropolitan transferability of mode choice models. *Journal of Transport Economics and Policy* XVI, 7–29.
- Gálvez, T. (1989) Preferencias declaradas en estudios de transporte: metodología y aplicaciones. In J. de Cea and S. González (eds), *Actas IV Congreso Chileno de Ingeniería de Transporte*. Sociedad Chilena de Ingeniería de Transporte, Santiago (in Spanish).
- Gálvez, T. and Jara-Díaz, S.R. (1998) On the social valuation of travel time savings. *International Journal of Transport Economics* 25, 205–219.
- Gárate, C. (1988) Utilización y actualización de la información de la Encuesta Origen-Destino del Gran Valparaíso. Actas del V Congreso Panamericano de Ingeniería de Tránsito y Transporte, Universidad de Puerto Rico en Mayagüez, July 1988, Puerto Rico (in Spanish).
- Garrido, R.A. (1992) The influence of the semantic scale on the estimation of values of time from linear regression models fitted to stated preference data. *Working Paper 62*, Department of Transport Engineering, Pontificia Universidad Católica de Chile, Santiago.
- Garrido, R.A. and Ortúzar, J. de D. (1993) The Chilean value of time study: methodological developments. *Proceedings 21st PTRC Summer Annual Meeting*, University of Manchester Institute of Science and Technology, September 1993, England.
- Gartner, N.H. (1980) Optimal traffic assignment with elastic demands: a review. *Transportation Science* 14, 192–208.
- Gaudry, M.J.I. and Wills, M.I. (1978) Estimating the functional form of travel demand models. *Transportation Research* 12, 257-289.
- Gaudry, M.J.I., Jara-Díaz, S.R. and Ortúzar, J. de D. (1989) Value of time sensitivity to model specification. *Transportation Research* 23B, 151-158.
- Gibson, J., Baeza, I. and Willumsen, L.G. (1989) Congestion, bus stops and congested bus stops. *Traffic Engineering and Control* 30, 291–296.
- Glaister, S. (1999) Observations on the new approach to the appraisal of road projects. Journal of Transport Economics and Policy XXXIII, 227–234.
- Goldenberg, X. (1996) Choosing a household survey method: results for the Dallas-Fort Worth pretest. Fourth International Conference on Survey Methods in Transport, Oxford, July 1996, England.

Golob, T.F. and Richardson, A.J. (1981) Non-compensatory and discontinuous constructs in travel behaviour models. In P.R. Stopher, A.H. Meyburg and W. Brög (eds), New Horizons in Travel Behaviour Research. D.C. Heath and Co., Lexington, Mass.

Goodwin, P. (1977) Habit and hysteresis in mode choice. Urban Studies 14, 95-98.

- Gopinath, D.A. and Ben Akiva, M. (1995) Estimation of randomly distributed value of time. Working Paper, Department of Civil and Environmental Engineering, MIT.
- Gray, R. (1982) Behavioural approaches in freight transport modal choice. Transport Reviews 2, 161-184.
- Greenblat, C. and Duke, R. (1975) Gaming-Simulation: Rationale, Design and Applications. John Wiley & Sons, New York.
- Gunn, H.F. (1984) An analysis of transfer price data. Proceedings 12th PTRC Summer Annual Meeting, University of Sussex, July 1984, England.
- Gunn, H.F. (1985a) Value of time for evaluation purposes: the state of the art. Report No. 421-01, Hague Consulting Group, The Hague.
- Gunn, H.F. (1985b) Artificial sample applications for spatial interaction models. Colloquium Vervoersplanologisch Speurwerk, The Hague, November 1985, Holland.
- Gunn, H.F. and Bates, J.J. (1982) Statistical aspects of travel demand modelling. Transportation Research 16A, 371-382.
- Gunn, H.F. and Pol, H. (1986) Model transferability: the potential for increasing costeffectiveness. In A. Ruhl (ed.), *Behavioural Research for Transport Policy*. VNU Science Press, Utrecht.
- Gunn, H.F., Kirby, H.R., Murchland, J.D. and Whittaker, J.C. (1980) The RHTM trip distribution investigation. *Proceedings 8th PTRC Summer Annual Meeting*, University of Warwick, July 1980, England.
- Gunn, H.F., Fisher, P., Daly, A.J. and Pol, H. (1982) Synthetic samples as a basis for enumerating disaggregate models. *Proceedings 10th PTRC Summer Annual Meeting*, University of Warwick, July 1982, England.
- Gunn, H.F., Ben Akiva, M.E. and Bradley, M.A. (1985) Tests of the scaling approach to transferring disaggregate travel demand models. *Transportation Research Record* 1037, 21-30.
- Gur, Y.J. (1982) Recalibration of disaggregate mode choice models based on on-board survey data. *Proceedings 10th PTRC Summer Annual Meeting*, University of Warwick, July 1982, England.
- Hajivassiliou, V.A. and Ruud, P. (1994) Classical estimation methods for LDV models using simulation. In R. Engle and D. McFadden (eds), *Handbook of Econometrics*, Vol. IV. Elsevier Science, Amsterdam.
- Hall, M.D., Daly, A.J., Davies, R.F. and Russell, C.H. (1987) Modelling for an expanding city. Proceedings 15th PTRC Summer Annual Meeting, University of Bath, September 1987, England.
- Hall, M.D., Van Vliet, D. and Willumsen, L.G. (1980) SATURN a simulation assignment model for the evaluation of traffic management schemes. *Traffic Engineering and Control* 21, 168–176.
- Hanemann, W.M. (1994) Valuing the environment through contingent valuation. Journal of Economic Perspectives 8, 19-43.
- Hansson, L. and Merkham, J. (1992) Internalisation of External Costs in Transportation. IRU, Paris.
- Harker, P.T. (1985) The state of the art in the predictive analysis of freight transport systems. Transport Reviews 5, 143-164.
- Harker, P.T. (1987) Predicting Intercity Freight Flows. VNU Science Press, Utrecht.
- Hartley, T.M. and Ortúzar, J. de D. (1980) Aggregate modal split models: is current U.K. practice warranted? *Traffic Engineering and Control* 21, 7-13.
- Hauser, J.R. (1978) Testing the accuracy, usefulness and significance of probabilistic choice models: an information theoretic approach. *Operations Research* 26, 406-421.
- Hausman, J.A. (ed.) (1993) Contingent Valuation: A Critical Assessment, North-Holland, Amsterdam.
- HCG (1990) The Netherlands Value of Time Study. Final Report to the Dienst Verkeerskunde, Rijkswaterstaat. Hague Consulting Group, The Hague.

- HCG, Halcrow Fox and Imperial College London (2000) User Manual for HADES 1.0. Prepared for the Department of the Environment, Transport and the Regions London.
- Heckman, J.J. (1981) Statistical models for discrete panel data. In C.F. Manski and D. McFadden (eds), *Structural Analysis of Discrete Data: With Econometric Applications*. MIT Press, Cambridge, Mass.
- Heggie, I.G. (1983) Valueing savings in non working time: the empirical dilemma. *Transportation Research* 17A, 13-23.
- Hendrickson, C. and Kocur, G. (1981) Schedule delay and departure time decisions in a deterministic model. *Transportation Science* 15, 62-77.
- Hendrickson, C. and Plank, E. (1984) The flexibility of departure times for work trips. Transportation Research 18A, 25-36.
- Hensher, D.A. (1976) Valuations of commuter travel time savings: an alternative procedure. In I.G. Heggie (ed.), *Modal Choice and the Value of Time*. Clarendon Press, Oxford.
- Hensher, D.A. (1986) Sequential and full information maximum likelihood estimation of a nested logit model. *The Review of Economics and Statistics* 68, 657-667.
- Hensher, D.A. (1987) Issues in the pre-analysis of panel data. Transportation Research 21A, 265-285.
- Hensher, D.A. (1991) Hierarchical stated response designs and estimation in the context of bus use preferences. *Logistics and Transportation Reviews* 26, 299–323.
- Hensher, D.A. (1994a) Stated preference analysis of travel choices: the state of practice. *Transportation* 21, 107-133.
- Hensher, D.A. (guest ed.) (1994b) Practice of stated preference methods. Transportation 21, 105-230.
- Hensher, D.A. and Johnson, L.W. (1981) Applied Discrete Choice Modelling. Croom Helm, London.
- Högberg, P. (1976) Estimation of parameters in models for traffic prediction: a non-linearregression approach. *Transportation Research* 10, 263-265.
- Holden, D., Fowkes, A.S. and Wardman, M. (1992) Automatic stated preference design algorithms. *Proceedings 20th PTRC Summer Annual Meeting*. University of Manchester Institute of Science and Technology, September 1992, England.
- Holm, J., Jensen, T., Nielsen, S., Christensen, A. Johnsen, B. and Ronby, G. (1976) Calibrating traffic models on traffic census results only. *Traffic Engineering and Control* 17, 137-140.
- Holz, J.C. and Sánchez, J.M. (2000) Estimación de costos unitarios en morbilidad y mortalidad y su aplicación para calcular los beneficios del plan de prevención y descontaminación atmosférica de la Región Metropolitana. *Working Paper*, Department of Economics, Universidad de Chile, Santiago (in Spanish).
- Horowitz, J.L. (1981a) Sources of error and uncertainty in behavioural travel demand models. In P.R. Stopher, A.H. Meyburg and W. Brög (eds), New Horizons in Travel Behaviour Research.
 D.C. Heath and Co., Lexington, Mass.
- Horowitz, J.L. (1981b) Sampling error, specification and data errors in probabilistic discrete choice models. Appendix C of D.A. Hensher and L.W. Johnson, *Applied Discrete Choice Modelling*. Croom Helm, London.
- Horowitz, J.L. (1982) Specification tests for probabilistic choice models. *Transportation Research* **16A**, 383–394.
- Horowitz, J.L. (1991) Reconsidering the multinomial probit model. *Transportation Research* 25B, 433–438.
- Horowitz, J.L., Sparmann, J.M. and Daganzo, C.F. (1982) An investigation of the accuracy of the Clark approximation for the multinomial probit model. *Transportation Science* **16**, 382–401.
- Huber, J. and Hanson, D. (1986) Testing the impact of dimensional complexity and affective differences of paired concepts in adaptive conjoint analysis. *Working Paper*, School of Business, Duke University.
- Hyman, G.M. (1969) The calibration of trip distribution models. *Environment and Planning* 1, 105-112.
- Hyman, G. (1997) The development of operational models for time period choice. *Working Paper*, HETA Division, Department of the Environment, Transport and the Regions. London.

INRO (1996) EMME/2 User's Manual. INRO Inc., Montreal.

- Jansen, G.R.M. and Bovy, P.H.L. (1982) The effect of zone size and network detail on all-or-nothing and equilibrium assignment outcomes. *Traffic Engineering and Control* 23(6), 311–317.
- Jara-Díaz, S.R. (1990a) Consumer's surplus and the value of travel time savings. *Transportation Research* 24B, 73-77.
- Jara-Díaz, S.R. (1990b) Income and taste in mode choice models: are they surrogates? Transportation Research 25B, 341-350.
- Jara-Díaz, S.R. (1998) Time and income in travel choice: towards a microeconomic activity framework. In T. Garling, T. Laitila and K. Westin (eds), *Theoretical Foundations of Travel Choice Modelling*. Pergamon, Oxford.
- Jara-Díaz, S.R. (2000) Allocation and valuation of travel time savings. In D. Hensher and K.J. Button (eds), Handbook of Transport Modelling, Pergamon, Oxford.
- Jara-Díaz, S.R. and Farah, M. (1987) Transport demand and user's benefits with fixed income: the goods/leisure trade-off revisited. *Transportation Research* **21B**, 165-170.
- Jara-Díaz, S.R. and Guevara, A. (2000) The contribution of work, leisure and travel to the subjective value of travel time savings. *Proceedings of the European Transport Conference 2000*, Cambridge, September 2000, England.
- Jara-Díaz, S.R. and Ortúzar, J. de D. (1989) Introducing the expenditure rate in the estimation of mode choice models. *Journal of Transport Economics and Policy* XXIII, 293-308.
- Jara-Díaz, S.R. Ortúzar, J. de D. and Parra, R. (1988) Valor subjectivo del tiempo considerando efecto ingreso en la partición modal. Actas del V Congreso Panamericano de Ingeniería de Tránsito y Transporte, Universidad de Puerto Rico en Mayagüez, July 1988, Puerto Rico (in Spanish).
- Johnson, L.W. (1990) Discrete choice analysis with ordered alternatives. In M.M. Fisher, P. Nijkamp and Y.Y. Papageorgiou (eds), *Spatial Choices and Processes*. North-Holland, Amsterdam.
- Johnson, L.W. and Hensher, D.A. (1982) Application of multinomial probit to a two-period panel data set. *Transportation Research* 16A, 457-464.
- Johnson, M. (1966) Travel time and the price of leisure. Western Economic Journal 8, 135-145.
- Jones-Lee, M.W., Hammerton, M. and Philips, P.R. (1985) The value of safety: results of a national sample survey. *Economic Journal* 95, 49–72.
- Jones-Lee, M.W., Loomes, G., O'Reilly, D.M. and Philips, P.R. (1992) The value of preventing non-fatal road injuries: findings of a willingness-to-pay national sample survey. *TRL Contractor Report 330*, Transport Research Laboratory, Crowthorne.
- Kannel, E.J. and Heathington, K.W. (1973) Temporal stability of trip generation relations. Highway Research Record 472, 17-27.
- Khan, A. and Willumsen, L.G. (1986) Modelling car ownership and use in developing countries. Traffic Engineering and Control 27, 554–560.
- Kim, T.J. and Hinkle, J. (1982) Model for statewide freight transportation planning. Transportation Research Record 889, 15-19.
- Kimber, R.M. and Hollis, E.M. (1979) Traffic queues and delays at road junctions. TRRL Report LR 909, Transport and Road Research Laboratory, Crowthorne.
- Kirby, H.R. (1979) Partial matrix techniques. Traffic Engineering and Control 20, 422-428.
- Kitamura, R. and Bovy, P.H.L. (1987) Analysis of attrition biases and trip reporting errors for panel data. *Transportation Research* 21A, 287-302.
- Kocur, G.T., Adler, T., Hyman, W. and Aunet, B. (1982) Guide to forecasting travel demand with direct utility assessment. *Report No. UMTA-NH-11-0001-82*, Urban Mass Transportation Administration, US Department of Transportation, Washington, DC.
- Koppelman, F.S. (1976) Guidelines for aggregate travel prediction using disaggregate choice models. *Transportation Research Record* 610, 19-24.
- Koppelman, F.S., Kuah, G-K and Rose G. (1985a) Transfer model updating with aggregate data. 64th Annual TRB Meeting, Washington, DC, January 1985, USA.
- Koppelman, F.S., Kuah, G-K and Wilmot, C.G. (1985b) Transfer model updating using disaggregate data. *Transportation Research Record* 1037, 102–107.
- Koppelman, F.S. and Wen, C.H. (1998) Alternative nested logit models: structure, properties and estimation. *Transportation Research* **32A**, 289–298.

- Koppelman, F.S. and Wilmot, C.G. (1982) Transferability analysis of disaggregate choice models. *Transportation Research Record* 895, 18-24.
- Kraft, G. (1968) Demand for intercity passenger travel in the Washington-Boston corridor. North-East Corridor. Project Report, Systems Analysis and Research Corporation, Boston, Mass.
- Kresge, D.T. and Roberts, P.O. (1971) Techniques of Transport Planning: Systems Analysis and Simulation Models. Brookings Institution, Washington, DC.

Kruithof, J. (1937) Calculation of telephone traffic. Der Ingenieur 52, E15-E25.

- Kruskal, J.B. (1965) Analysis of factorial experiments by estimating monotone transformations of the data. *Journal of the Royal Statistical Society* **27B**, 251–263.
- Kumar, A. (1980) Use of incremental form of logit models in demand analysis. Transportation Research Record 775, 21–27.
- Kurri, J. and Pursula, M. (1995) Finish preliminary value of time studies. *Working Paper*, Laboratory of Transportation Engineering, Helsinki University of Technology.
- Lamb, G.M. and Havers, G.E. (1970) Introduction to transportation planning: treatment of networks. *Traffic Engineering and Control* 11, 486–489.
- Lamond, B. and Stewart, N.F. (1981) Bregman's balancing method. Transportation Research 15B, 239-248.
- Lancaster, K.J. (1966) A new approach to consumer theory. Journal of Political Economy 14, 132–157.
- Landefeld, J.S. and Seskin, E.P. (1982) The economic value of life: linking theory to practice. American Journal of Public Health 72, 555-566.
- Langdon, M.G. (1976) Modal split models for more than two modes. Proceedings 4th PTRC Summer Annual Meeting, University of Warwick, July 1976, England.
- Langdon, M.G. (1984) Methods of determining choice probability in utility maximising multiple alternative models. *Transportation Research* **18B**, 209–234.
- Larson, R.C. and Odoni, A.R. (1981) Urban Operations Research. Prentice Hall, Englewood Cliffs, N.J.
- Leamer, E. (1978) Specification Searches: Ad-Hoc Inference with Nonexperimental Data. John Wiley & Sons, New York.
- Lee, N. and Dalvi, M.Q. (1969) Variations on the value of travel time. *Manchester School* 37, 213-236.
- Lee, N. and Kirkpatrick, C. (1996) Relevance and consistency of environmental impact assessment and cost-benefit analysis in project appraisal. *Project Appraisal* 11, 229–236.
- Leonard, D. and Tough, J. (1979) Validation work on CONTRAM a model for use in the design of traffic management schemes. *Proceedings 7th PTRC Summer Annual Meeting*, University of Warwick, July 1979, England.
- Leonard, D.R. and Gower, P. (1982) User guide to CONTRAM Version 4. TRRL Supplementary Report 735, Transport and Road Research Laboratory, Crowthorne.
- Lerman, S.R. (1984) Recent advances in disaggregate demand modelling. In M. Florian (ed.), *Transportation Planning Models*. North-Holland, Amsterdam.
- Lerman, S.R. and Louviere, J.J. (1978) The use of functional measurement to identify the form of utility functions in travel demand models. *Transportation Research Record* 673, 78-85.
- Lerman, S.R. and Manski, C.F. (1976) Alternative sampling procedures for calibrating disaggregate choice models. *Transportation Research Record* 592, 24-28.
- Lerman, S.R. and Manski, C.F. (1979) Sample design for discrete choice analysis of travel behaviour: the state of the art. *Transportation Research* **13B**, 29–44.
- Lerman, S. and Manski, C. (1981) On the use of simulated frequencies to approximate choice probabilities. In C. Manski. and D. McFadden (eds), *Structural Analysis of Discrete Data with Econometric Applications*. MIT Press, Cambridge, Mass.
- Lerman, S.R., Manski, C.F. and Atherton, T.J. (1976) Non-random sampling in the calibration of disaggregate choice models. Final Report to the Urban Planning Division, Federal Highway Administration, US Department of Transportation, Washington, DC.
- Leurent, F.M. (1998) Multicriteria assignment modelling: making explicit the determinants of mode or path choice. In P. Marcotte and S. Nguyen (eds), *Equilibrium and Advanced Transportation Modelling*. Kluwer Academic, Boston.

- Lieberman, E. (1981) Enhanced NETSIM program. Transportation Research Board Special Report 194, 32-35.
- Liem, T.C. and Gaudry, M.J.I. (1987) P-2: A program for the Box-Cox logit model with disaggregate data. *Publication 525*, Centre de Recherche sur les Transports, Université de Montréal.
- Lindquist, J. and Algers, S. (1998) Further research on the national Swedish value of time study. Proceedings 8th World Conference on Transport Research, Antwerp, July 1998, Belgium.
- Litman, T. (1995) Transportation cost analysis: techniques, estimates and implications. Working Paper, Victoria Transport Policy Institute, Victoria, BC.
- Louviere, J.J. (1988a) Conjoint analysis modelling of stated preferences: a review of theory, methods, recent developments and external validity. *Journal of Transport Economics and Policy* XXII, 93-119.
- Louviere, J.J. (1988b) Analysing Decision Making: Metric Conjoint Analysis. Sage Publications, Newbury Park.
- Louviere, J.J. (guest ed.) (1992) Special issue on experimental choice analysis. Journal of Business Research 24, 89-189.
- Louviere, J.J., Hensher, D.A. and Swait, J. (2000) Stated Choice Methods: Analysis and Application. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Low, D.E. (1972) A new approach to transportation systems modelling. *Traffic Quarterly* 26(3), 391-404.
- Lowry, I.S. (1965) A model of a metropolis. *Technical Memorandum RM-4035-RC*, The Rand Corporation, California.
- Luce, R.D. and Suppes, P. (1965) Preference, utility and subjective probability. In R.D. Luce, R.R. Bush and E. Galanter (eds), *Handbook of Mathematical Psychology*. John Wiley & Sons, New York.
- McDonald, K.G. and Stopher, P.R. (1983) Some contrary indications for the use of household structure in trip generation analysis. *Transportation Research Record* 944, 92–100.
- McFadden, D. (1978) Modelling the choice of residential location. In A. Karlquist, L. Lundquist, F. Snickars and J.W. Weibull (eds), *Spatial Interaction Theory and Planning Models*. North-Holland, Amsterdam.
- McFadden, D. (1989) A method of simulated moments for estimation of discrete response models without numerical integration. *Econometrica* 57, 995–1026.
- McFadden, D. and Reid, F.A. (1975) Aggregate travel demand forecasting from disaggregate behavioural models. *Transportation Research Record* 534, 24–37.
- McFadden, D. and Train, K. (2000) Mixed MNL models for discrete response. Journal of Applied Econometrics 15, 447-470.
- McKelvey, R.D. and Zavoina W. (1975) A statistical model for the analysis of ordinal level dependent variables. *Journal of Mathematical Sociology* 4, 103-120.
- Mackett, R.L. (1985) Integrated land use-transport models. Transport Reviews 5, 325-343.
- Mackinder, I.H., and Evans, S.E. (1981) The predictive accuracy of British transport studies in urban areas. TRRL Supplementary Report SR 699, Transport and Road Research Laboratory, Crowthorne.
- McLeod, W.T. and Hanks, P. (eds) (1986) The New Collins Concise Dictionary of the English Language. William Collins, Sons & Co., Glasgow.
- McLoughlin, J. (1969) Urban and Regional Planning: A Systems Approach. Faber & Faber, London.
- McLynn, J.M. and Woronka, T. (1969) Passenger demand and modal split models. Report 230,
- Northeast Corridor Transportation Project, U.S. Department of Transport, Washington, D.C. McNeil, S. and Hendrickson, C. (1985) A regression formulation of the matrix estimation problem. Transportation Science 19, 278–292.
- Maddison, D., Pearce, D., Johansson, O., Calthrop, E., Litman, T. and Verhoef, E. (1996) The True Cost of Road Transport. Earthscan Publications, London.
- Maher, M.J. (1983) Inferences on trip matrices from observations on link volumes: a Bayesian statistical approach. *Transportation Research* **17B**, 435–447.
- Mahmassani, H. (2000) Trip timing. In D. Hensher and K.J. Button (eds), Handbook of Transport Modelling. Pergamon, Oxford.

- Mahmassani, H.S. and Sinha, K.C. (1981) Bayesian updating of trip generation parameters. Transportation Engineering Journal 107, 581-589.
- Manheim, M.L. (1979) Fundamentals of Transportation Systems Analysis. MIT Press Cambridge, Mass.
- Manski, C.F. and Lerman, S.R. (1977) The estimation of choice probabilities from choice based samples. *Econometrica* 45, 1977–1988.
- Manski, C.F. and McFadden, D. (1981) Alternative estimators and sample designs for discrete choice analysis. In C.F. Manski and D. McFadden (eds), *Structural Analysis of Discrete Data: With Econometric Applications*. MIT Press, Cambridge, Mass.
- Martínez, F.J. (1987) La forma incremental del modelo logit: aplicaciones. Actas del III Congreso Chileno de Ingeniería de Transporte, Universidad de Concepción, November 1987, Chile (in Spanish).
- Martínez, F.J. (1992) The bid-choice land-use model: an integrated economic framework. Environment and Planning 24A, 871-875.
- Mauch, S.P. and Rothengatter, W. (1995) External Effects of Transport. Union International des Chemins de Fer, Paris.
- Mayberry, J.P. (1973) Structural requirements for abstract-mode models of passenger transportation. In R.E. Quandt (ed.), *The Demand for Travel: Theory and Measurement*. D.C. Health and Co., Lexington, Mass.
- Meyer, R.J., Levin, I.P. and Louviere, J.J. (1978) Functional analysis of mode choice. Transportation Research Record 673, 1-7.
- Mitchell, R.C. and Carson, R.T. (1989) Using Surveys to Value Public Goods: The Contingent Valuation Method. Resources for the Future, Washington, DC.
- Moavenzadeh, F., Markow, M., Brademeyer, B. and Safwat, K. (1983) A methodology for intercity transportation planning in Egypt. *Transportation Research* 17A, 481–491.
- Mogridge, M.J.H. (1983) The Car Market. Pion, London.
- Moore, E.F. (1957) The shortest path through a maze. Proceedings International Symposium on the Theory of Switching. Harvard University Press, Cambridge, Mass.
- Morikawa, T. (1996) A hybrid probabilistic choice set model with compensatory and noncompensatory choice rules. In D. Hensher, J. King and T. Oum (eds), *World Transport Research*, World Conference on Transport Research Society, Sydney.
- Morikawa, T. and Sasaki, K. (1998) Discrete choice models with latent variables using subjective data. In J. de D. Ortúzar, D. Hensher and S. Jara-Diaz (eds), *Travel Behaviour Research: Updating the State of Play.* Pergamon, Oxford.
- Morikawa, T., Ben-Akiva, M. and Yamada, K. (1992) Estimation of mode choice models with serially correlated RP and SP data. *Proceedings 6th World Conference on Transport Research*, Lyon, June 1992, France.
- Morley, R. (1972) Mathematics for Modern Economics. Fontana, London.
- Moser, C.A. and Kalton, G.K. (1971) Survey Methods in Social Investigation. Heinemann Educational Books, London.
- Mullen, S. (1997) Determining monetary values of environmental impacts a DETR perspective. Presented at the conference *Determining Monetary Values of Environmental Impacts*, University of Westminster, October 1997, London.
- Munizaga, M.A. and Alvarez, R. (2000) Modelos mixed logit: uso y potencialidades. In L.A. Lindau, J. de D. Ortúzar and O. Strambi (eds), *Engenharia de Tráfego e Transportes 2000:* Avanços para uma Era de Mudanças. ANPET, Rio de Janeiro (in Spanish).
- Munizaga, M.A., Heydecker, B.G. and Ortúzar, J. de D. (2000) Representation of heteroscedasticity in discrete choice models. *Transportation Research* **34B**, 219-240.
- Murchland, J.D. (1977) The multiproportional problem. TSG Note JDM-263, Transport Studies Group, University College London.
- MVA Systematica (1982) TRIPS highway assignment model. MVA House, Working.
- Nah, C. (1997) Transport externalities: does monetary valuation make sense? In G. de Rus and C. Nash (eds), *Recent Developments in Transport Economics*. Ashgate Press, London.
- Nardini, A. (1997) A proposal for integrating environmental impact assessment, cost-benefit analysis and multicriteria analysis in decision making. *Project Appraisal* 12, 173–184.

Newell, G.F. (1980) Traffic Flow on Transportation Networks. MIT Press, Cambridge, Mass.

- Nutt, P.C. (1981) Some guides to the selection of a decision making strategy. *Technological* Forecasting and Social Change 19, 133-145.
- OECD (1974) Urban Traffic Models: Possibilities For Simplification. OECD Road Research Group, Paris.
- OECD (1994a) Internalising the Social Costs of Transport. Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development, Paris.
- OECD (1994b) Environmental Impact Assessment of Roads. Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development, Paris.
- OECD (1994c) Project and Policy Appraisal: Integrating Economics and Environment. Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development, Paris.
- Oh, J.-H. (1989) Estimation of trip matrices in networks with equilibrium link flows. *Proceedings* 17th PTRC Summer Annual Meeting, University of Sussex, September 1989, England.
- Oi, K.I.Y. and Shuldiner, P.W. (1962) An Analysis of Urban Travel Demands. Northwestern University Press, Evanston.
- Olsen, G.D. and Swait, J. (1998) Nothing is important. Working Paper, Faculty of Management, University of Calgary.
- Oort, O. (1969) The evaluation of travelling time. Journal of Transport Economics and Policy 3, 279–286.
- Ortúzar, J. de D. (1980a) Mixed-mode demand forecasting techniques. Transportation Planning and Technology 6, 81-95.
- Ortúzar, J. de D. (1980b) Modelling park 'n' ride and kiss 'n' ride as submodal choices: a comment. Transportation 9, 287-291.
- Ortúzar, J. de D. (1982) Fundamentals of discrete multimodal choice modelling. Transport Reviews 2, 47-78.
- Ortúzar, J. de D. (1983) Nested logit models for mixed-mode travel in urban corridors. *Transportation Research* 17A, 283-299.
- Ortúzar, J. de D. (1986) The cultural and temporal transferability of discrete choice disaggregate modal split models. In T.D. Heaver (ed), *Research for Tomorrow's Transport Requirements*, University of British Columbia, Vancouver.
- Ortúzar, J. de D. (1989) Determining the preferences for frozen cargo exports. In World Conference on Transport Research (eds), *Transport Policy, Management and Technology Towards* 2001, Western Periodicals Co, Ventura, Ca.
- Ortúzar, J. de D. Editor (1992) Simplified Transport Demand Modelling. Perspectives 2, PTRC, London.
- Ortúzar, J. de D. Editor (2000) Stated Preference Modelling Techniques. Perspectives 4, PTRC, London.
- Ortúzar, J. de D., Achondo, F.J. and Espinosa, A. (1986) On the stability of logit mode choice models. *Proceedings 14th PTRC Summer Annual Meeting*, University of Sussex, July 1986, England.
- Ortúzar, J. de D., Achondo, F.J. and Ivelic, A.M. (1987) Sequential and full information estimation of hierarchical logit models: some new evidence. *Proceedings 11th Triennial Conference on Operations Research*, Buenos Aires, August 1987, Argentina.
- Ortúzar, J. de D., Armstrong, P.M., Ivelic, A.M. and Valeze, C. (1998) Tamaño muestral y estabilidad temporal en modelos de generación de viajes. Actas X Congreso Panamericano de Ingeniería de Tránsito y Transporte, Santander, September 1998, Spain (in Spanish).
- Ortúzar, J. de D., Cifuentes, L.A. and Williams, H.C.W.L. (2000a) Application of willingness-topay methods to value transport externalities in less developed countries. *Environment and Planning* 32A, 2007–2018.
- Ortúzar, J. de D. and Donoso, P.C.F. (1983) Survey design, implementation, data coding and evaluation for the estimation of disaggregate choice models in Santiago, Chile. 2nd International Conference on New Survey Methods in Transport, Sydney, September 1983, Australia.
- Ortúzar, J. de D., Donosco, P.C.F. and Hutt, G.A. (1983) The effects of measurement techniques, variable definition and model specification on demand model functions. *11th PTRC Summer Annual Meeting*, University of Sussex, July 1983, England.

- Ortúzar, J. de D. and Garrido, R.A. (1993) Estimation of discrete choice models with mixed SP and RP data. XIII World Conference on Operation Research (IFORS '93), Lisbon, July 1993, Portugal.
- Ortúzar, J. de D. and Garrido, R.A. (1994a) On the semantic scale problem in stated preference rating experiments. *Transportation* 21, 185-201.
- Ortúzar, J. de D. and Garrido, R.A. (1994b) A practical assessment of stated preference methods. *Transportation* 21, 289-305.
- Ortúzar, J. de D. and Garrido, R.A. (2001) Methodological developments: workshop report. In H. Mahmassani (ed.), *Changes and Opportunities in Travel Behaviour: Research and Applica*tions. Pergamon, Oxford.
- Ortúzar, J. de D. and Hutt, G.A. (1988) Travel diaries in Chile: the state of the art. *Proceedings* 16th PTRC Summer Annual Meeting, University of Bath, September 1988, England.
- Ortúzar, J. de D. and Ivelic, A.M. (1987) Effects of using more accurately measured level-ofservice variables on the specification and stability of mode choice models. *Proceedings 15th PTRC Summer Annual Meeting*, University of Bath, September 1987, England.
- Ortúzar, J. de D. and Ivelic, A.M. (1988) Influencia del nivel de agregación de los datos en la estimación de modelos logit de eleción discreta. Actas del V Congreso Panamericano de Ingeniería de Tránsito y Transporte, Universidad de Puerto Rico en Mayagüez, July 1988, Puerto Rico (in Spanish).
- Ortúzar, J. de D., Ivelic, A.M., Malbrán, H. and Thomas, A. (1993) The 1991 Great Santiago origin-destination survey: methodological design and main results. *Traffic Engineering and Control* 34, 362–368.
- Ortúzar, J. de D., Martínez, F.J. and Varela, F.J. (2000b) Stated preferences in modelling accessibility. International Planning Studies 5, 65-85.
- Ortúzar, J. de D. and Palma, A. (1992) Stated preference in refrigerated and frozen cargo exports. In J. de D. Ortúzar (ed.), *Simplified Transport Demand Modelling*. Perspectives 2, PTRC, London.
- Ortúzar, J. de D., Roncagliolo, D.A. and Velarde, U.C. (2000c) Interactions and independence in stated preference modelling. In J. de D. Ortúzar (ed.), *Stated Preference Modelling Techniques*. Perspectives 4, PTRC, London.
- Ortúzar, J. de D. and Rodríguez, G. (2001) Valuing reductions in environmental pollution: stated preference in a residential location context. *Environment and Planning* **33A** (in press).
- Ortúzar, J. de D. and Williams, H.C.W.L. (1982) Una interpretactión geométrica de los modelos de elección entre alternativas discretas basados en la teoría de la utilidad aleatoria. Apuntes de Ingeniería 7, 25-50 (in Spanish).
- Ortúzar, J. de D. and Willumsen, L.G. (1978) Learning to manage transport systems. Traffic Engineering and Control, 19, 239-239.
- Ortúzar, J. de D. and Willumsen, L.G. (1991) Flexible long range planning using low cost information. *Transportation*, **18**, 151-173.
- Outram, V.E. and Thompson, E. (1978) Driver route choice-behavioural and motivational studies. *Proceedings 5th PTRC Summer Annual Meeting*, University of Warwick, July 1977, England.
- Ouwersloot, H. and Rietveld, P. (1996) Stated choice experiments with repeated observations. Journal of Transport Economics and Policy **30**, 203–212.
- Overgaard, K.R. (1967) Urban transportation planning: traffic estimation. *Traffic Quarterly* XXI, 197–218.
- Pakes, A. and Pollard, D. (1989) Simulation and the asymptotics of optimisation estimators. Econometrica 57, 1027-1057.
- Papageorgiou, M. Editor (1991) Concise Encyclopedia of Traffic & Transportation Systems. Pergamon Press, Oxford.
- Pape, U. (1974) Implementation and efficiency of Moore algorithms for the shortest route problem. *Mathematical Programming* 7, 212-222.
- Pearmain, D. and Swanson, J. (1990) The use of stated preference techniques in the quantitative analysis of travel behaviour. *Proceedings of the IMA Conference on Mathematics in Transport*, University of Cardiff, September 1990, Wales.

- Pearmain, D., Swanson, J., Kroes, E. and Bradley, M. (1991) Stated preference techniques: a guide to practice. Steer Davies Gleave and Hague Consulting Group, London.
- Polak, J.W. (1999) Some reflections on the application of equilibrium scheduling theory. *Working Paper*, Centre for Transport Studies, Imperial College of Science, Technology and Medicine, London.
- Polak, J.W., Jones, P.M., Vythoulkas, P.C., Meland, S. and Tretvik, T. (1991) The Trondheim toll ring: results of a stated preference study of travellers' responses. *Report to the European Commission DRIVE Programme*, Transport Studies Unit, University of Oxford.
- Press, W.H., Teukolsky, S.A., Vetterling, W.T. and Flannery, B.P. (1992) Numerical Recipes in C: The Art of Scientific Computing, 2nd edn. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Price, A. (1999) A new approach to the appraisal of road projects in England. Journal of Transport Economics and Policy XXXIII, 221-226.
- Quandt, R. and Baumol, W. (1966) The demand for abstract transport modes: theory and measurement. Journal of Regional Science 6, 13-26.
- Quarmby, D.A. and Bates, J.J. (1970) An econometric method of car ownership forecasting in discrete areas. *MAU Note 219*. Department of the Environment, London.
- Quinet, E. (1994) The social cost of transport: evaluation and links with internalisation policies. Chapter 2 in *Internalising the Social Costs of Transport*. Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development, Paris.
- Regan, A.C. and Garrido, R.A. (2002) Modelling freight demand and shipper behaviour: state of the art and future directions. In D. Henher (ed.), *Travel Behaviour Research: The Leading Edge*. Pergamon, Oxford.
- Richardson, A.J. (1982) Search models and choice set generation. Transportation Research 16A, 403-419.
- Richardson A.J. Ampt, E.S. and Meyburg, A. (1995) Survey Methods for Transport Planning. Eucalyptus Press, Melbourne.
- Rizzi, L.I. and Ortúzar, J. de D. (2002) Stated preference in the valuation of interurban road safety. Accident Analysis and Prevention 34 (in press).
- Roberts, F.S. (1975) Weighted di-graph models for the assessment of energy use and air pollution in transportation systems. *Environment and Planning* 7A, 703-724.
- Robertson, D. (1969) TRANSYT: a traffic network study tool. TRRL Report LR 253, Transport and Road Research Laboratory, Crowthorne.
- Robillard, P. (1975) Estimating the O-D matrix from observed link volumes. *Transportation Research* 9, 123-128.
- Rose, G. and Koppelman, F.S. (1984) Transferability of disaggregate trip generation models. In J. Volmüller and R. Hamerslag (eds). *Proceedings of the Ninth International Symposium on Transportation and Traffic Theory*. VNU Science Press, Utrecht.
- Ruijgrok, C.J. (1979) Disaggregate choice models: an evaluation. In G.R.M. Jansen, P.H.L. Bovy, J.P.J.M. van Est and F. Le Clercq (eds), New Developments in Modelling Travel Demand and Urban Systems. Saxon House, Westmead.
- Saelensminde, K. (1999) Valuation of Non-Market Goods for Use in Cost-Benefit Analyses: Methodological Issues. PhD Thesis, Department of Economics and Social Sciences, Agricultural University of Norway.
- Safwat, K.N.A. and Magnanti, T. (1988) A combined trip generation, trip distribution, modal split and trip assignment model. *Transportation Science* 22, 14-30.
- Schneider, M. (1959) Gravity models and trip distribution theory. Papers and Proceedings of the Regional Science Association V, 51-56.
- Shao, J. and Tu, D. (1995) The Jackknife and Bootstrap. Springer, New York.
- Sheffi, Y. (1985) Urban Transportation Networks. Prentice Hall, Englewood Cliffs, N.J.
- Sheffi, Y., Hall, R. and Daganzo, C.F. (1982) On the estimation of the multinomial probit model. *Transportation Research* **16A**, 447–456.
- Sikdar, P.K. and Hutchinson, B.G. (1981) Empirical studies of work trip distribution models. *Transportation Research* **15A**, 233–243.
- Skelton, N. (1982) Determining appropriate sample sizes when two means are to be compared. *Traffic Engineering and Control* 23, 29–37.

- Small, K.A. (1982) The scheduling of consumer activities: work trips. *American Economic Review* 72, 467–479.
- Small, K.A. (1987) A discrete choice model for ordered alternatives. Econometrica 55, 409-424.
- Small, K.A. and Brownstone, D. (1982) Efficient estimation of nested logit models: an application to trip timing. Research Memorandum 296, Economic Research Program, Princeton University.
 Smeed, P. L. (1968) Traffic entropy of the standard set of the stand
- Smeed, R.J. (1968) Traffic studies and urban congestion. Journal of Transport Economics and Policy II, 2-38.
- Smith, M.E. (1979) Design of small sample home interview travel surveys. Transportation Research Record 701, 29-35.
- Smith, M.J. (1979) Traffic control and route choice: a simple example. *Transportation Research* **13B**, 289–294.
- Smith, M.J. (1981) Properties of a traffic control policy which ensures the existence of a traffic equilibrium consistent with the policy. *Transportation Research* **15B**, 453-462.
- Smith, R.L. and Cleveland, D.E. (1976) Time stability analysis of trip generation and predistribution modal choice models. *Transportation Research Record* 569, 76-86.
- Smit-Kroes, N. and Nijpels, E.H.T.M. (1988) Tweede Struktuurschema Verker en Vervoer. State Publisher, The Hague (in Dutch).
- Smock, R.J. (1962) An iterative assignment approach to capacity restraint on arterial networks. *Highway Research Board Bulletin* **156**, 1-13.
- Sobel, K.L. (1980) Travel demand forecasting by using the nested multinomial logit model. *Transportation Research Record* 775, 48-55.
- Sosslau, A.B., Hassam, A., Carter, M. and Wickstrom, G. (1978) Quick response urban travel estimation techniques and transferable parameters. *NCHRP Report 817*, National Cooperative Highway Research Program, Transportation Research Board, Washington, DC.
- Spear, B.D. (1977) Applications of new travel demand forecasting techniques to transportation: a study of individual choice models. Final Report to the Office of Highway Planning, Federal Highway Administration, US Department of Transportation, Washington, DC.
- Spielberg, F., Weiner, E. and Ernst, U. (1981) The shape of the 1980's: demographic, economic and travel characteristics. *Transportation Research Record* 807, 27-34.
- Spiess, H. (1983) On optimal route choice strategies in transit networks. *Publication 286*, Centre de echerche sur les Transports, Université de Montréal, Canada.
- Spiess, H. (1987) A maximum likelihood model for estimating origin-destination matrices. Transportation Research 21B, 395-412.
- Spiess, H. and Florian, M. (1989) Optimal strategies: a new assignment model for transit networks. *Transportation Research* 23B, 82-102.
- Steenbrink, P.A. (1974) Optimisation of Transport Networks. John Wiley & Sons, New York.
- Steer, J. and Willumsen, L.G. (1983) An investigation of passenger preference structures. In S. Carpenter and P.M. Jones (eds), *Recent Advances in Travel Demand Analysis*. Gower, Aldershot.
- Stone, R. (1966) Mathematics in the Social Sciences. Chapman and Hall, London.
- Stopher, P.R. (1975) Goodness-of-fit measures for probabilistic travel demand models. *Transportation* 4, 67–83.
- Stopher, P.R. (1998) Household travel surveys: new perspectives and old problems. In T. Gärling, T. Laitila and K. Westin (eds), *Theoretical Foundations of Travel Choice Modelling*. Pergamon, Oxford.
- Stopher, P.R. and McDonald, K.G. (1983) Trip generation by cross-classification: an alternative methodology. *Transportation Research Record* 944, 84–91.
- Stopher, P.R. and Meyburg, A.H. (1979) Survey Sampling and Multivariate Analysis for Social Scientists and Engineers. D.C. Heath and Co., Lexington, Mass.
- Stouffer, A. (1940) Intervening opportunities: a theory relating mobility and distance. American Sociological Review 5, 845-867.
- Suh, S., Park, C. and Kim, T.J. (1990) A highway capacity function in Korea: measurement and calibration. *Transportation Research* 24A, 177–186.
- Supernak, J. (1971) Transferability of the person category trip generation model. Proceedings 9th PTRC Summer Annual Meeting, University of Warwick, July 1979, England.

- Supernak, J. (1979) A behavioural approach to trip generation modelling. Proceedings 7th PTRC Summer Annual Meeting, University of Warwick, July 1979, England.
- Supernak, J. (1983) Transportation modelling: lessons from the past and tasks for the future. Transportation 12, 79-90.
- Supernak, J., Talvitie, A.P. and DeJohn, A. (1983) Person category trip generation modelling. Transportation Research Record 944, 74-83.
- Swait, J. and Louviere, J.J. (1993) The role of the scale parameter in the estimation and comparison of multinomial logit models. *Journal of Marketing Research* XXX, 305-314.
- Swait, J., Louviere, J.J. and Williams, M. (1994) A sequential approach to exploiting the combined strengths of SP and RP data: application to freight shipper choice. *Transportation* 21, 135-152.
- Swanson, J., Pearmain, D. and Loughead, K. (1992) Stated preference sample sizes. Proceedings 20th PTRC Summer Annual Meeting. University of Manchester Institute of Science and Technology, September 1992, England.
- Tamin, O.Z. and Willumsen, L.G. (1989) Transport demand model estimation from traffic counts. *Transportation* 16, 3-26.
- Tamin, O.Z. and Willumsen, L.G. (1992) Freight demand model estimation from traffic counts. In J. de D. Ortúzar (ed.), Simplified Transport Demand Modelling. Perspectives 2, PTRC, London.
- Tanner, J.C. (1974) Forecasts of vehicles and traffic in Great Britain: 1974 revision. TRRL Report LR 650, Transport and Road Research Laboratory, Crowthorne.
- Tanner, J.C. (1978) Long term forecasting of vehicle ownership and road traffic. Journal of the Royal Statistical Society 141A, 14-63.
- Tardiff, T.J. (1976) A note on goodness-of-fit statistics for probit and logit models. *Transportation* 5, 377–388.
- Tardiff, T.J. (1979) Specification analysis for quantal choice models. *Transportation Science* 13, 179-390.
- Taylor, T.L. (1971) Instructional Planning Systems: A Gaming-Simulation Approach to Urban Problems. Cambridge University Press, New York.
- Terza, J.V. (1985) Ordinal probit: a generalization. Communications in Statistics Theory and Method 14, 1–11.
- Timberlake, R.S. (1988) Traffic modelling techniques for the developing world. 67th Annual TRB Meeting, Washington DC, January 1988, USA.
- Train, K.E. (1977) Valuations of modal attributes in urban travel: questions of non-linearity, nongenericity and taste variations. *Working Paper*, Cambridge Systematics Inc. West, San Francisco.
- Train, K.E. (1986) Qualitative Choice Analysis: Theory, Econometrics and an Application to Automobile Demand. MIT Press, Cambridge, Mass.
- Train, K.E. (1998) Recreation demand models with taste differences over people. Land Economics 74, 230–239.
- Train, K.E. (1999) Halton sequences for mixed logit. Working Paper, Department of Economics, University of California at Berkeley.
- Train, K.E. and McFadden, D. (1978) The goods/leisure trade-off and disaggregate work trip mode choice models. *Transportation Research* 12, 349-353.
- Traugott, M.W. and Katosh, J.P. (1979) Response validity in surveys of voting behaviour. *Public Opinion Quarterly* 42, 359-377.
- Tverski, A. (1972) Elimination by aspects: a theory of choice. *Psychological Review* 79, 281-299.
- Van Es, J.V. (1982) Freight transport, an evaluation. *ECMT Round Table 58*, European Conference of Ministers of Transport, Paris.
- Van Vliet, D. (1977) D'Esopo: a forgotten tree-building algorithm. Traffic Engineering and Control 18, 372-375.
- Van Vliet, D. (1978) Improved shortest path algorithms for transport networks. Transportation Research 12, 7-20.
- Van Vliet, D. (1982) SATURN: a modern assignment model. *Traffic Engineering and Control* 23, 578–581.

- Van Vliet, D. and Dow, P. (1979) Capacity restrained road assignment. Traffic Engineering and Control 20, 296–305.
- Van Vliet, D. Bergman, T. and Scheltes, W. (1987) Equilibrium assignment with multiple user classes. *Proceedings 15th PTRC Summer Annual Meeting*, University of Sussex, July 1987, England.
- Van Zuylen, H. and Willumsen, L.G. (1980) The most likely trip matrix estimated from traffic counts. Transportation Research 14B, 281-293.
- Verhoef, E. (1994) External effects and social costs of road transport. *Transportation Research* 28A, 273–287.
- Vickrey, W. (1969) Congestion theory and transport investment. American Economic Review 59, 251–261.
- Wardrop, J.G. (1952) Some theoretical aspects of road traffic research. Proceedings of the Institution of Civil Engineers, Part II 1, 325-362.
- Wardrop, J.G. (1968) Journey speed and flow in central urban areas. *Traffic Engineering and Control* 9, 528-532, 539.
- Warner, S.L. (1962) Strategic Choice of Mode in Urban Travel: A Study of Binary Choice. Northwestern University Press, Evanston.
- Waters, W.G. (1992) The value of time savings for the economic evaluation of highway investments in British Columbia. Report to the Canadian Ministry of Transportation and Highways, Victoria, BC.
- Watson, S.M., Toner, J.P., Fowkes, A.S. and Wardman, M. (1996) Efficiency properties of orthogonal stated preference designs. *Proceedings 24th European Transport Forum*, Brunel University, September 1996, England.
- Webster, F.V., Bly, P.H. and Paulley, N.J. (eds) (1988) Urban Land-Use and Transport Interaction: Policies and Models. Gower, Aldershot.
- Wermuth, M.J. (1981) Effects of survey methods and measurement techniques on the accuracy of household travel-behaviour surveys. In P.R. Stopher, A.H. Meyburg and W. Brög (eds), New Horizons in Travel Behaviour Research. D.C. Health and Co., Lexington, Mass.
- Whitelegg, J. (1993) Transport for a Sustainable Future: The Case for Europe. Belhaven Press, London.
- Williams, H.C.W.L. (1977) On the formation of travel demand models and economic evaluation measures of user benefit. *Environment and Planning* **9A**, 285–344.
- Williams, H.C.W.L. (1981) Travel demand forecasting: an overview of theoretical developments. In D.J. Banister and P.G. Hall (eds), *Transport and Public Policy Planning*. Mansell, London.
- Williams, H.C.W.L. and Ortúzar, J. de D. (1982a) Behavioural theories of dispersion and the misspecification of travel demand models. *Transportation Research* 16B, 167–219.
- Williams, H.C.W.L. and Ortúzar, J. de D. (1982b) Travel demand and response analysis-some integrating themes. *Transportation Research* 16A, 345–362.
- Williams, H.C.W.L. and Senior, M.L. (1977) Model based transport policy assessment: (2) Removing fundamental inconsistencies from the models. *Traffic Engineering and Control* 18, 464–469.
- Williams, I. (1976) A comparison of some calibration techniques for doubly constrained models with an exponential cost function. *Transportation Research* **10**, 91–104.
- Willis, K.G., Garrod, G.D. and Harvey, D.R. (1998) A review of cost-benefit analysis as applied to the evaluation of new road proposals in the UK. *Transportation Research* **3D**, 141–156.
- Wills, M.J. (1986) A flexible gravity-opportunities model for trip distribution. *Transportation Research* 20B, 89–111.
- Willumsen, L.G. (1978) Estimation of an O-D matrix from traffic counts: a review. Working Paper 99, Institute for Transport Studies, University of Leeds.
- Willumsen, L.G. (1981) Simplified transport demand models based on traffic counts. Transportation 10, 257–278.
- Willumsen, L.G. (1982) Estimation of trip matrices from volume counts; validation of a model under congested conditions. *Proceedings 10th PTRC Summer Annual Meeting*, University of Warwick, July 1982, England.

Willumsen, L.G. (1984) Estimating time-dependent trip matrices from traffic counts. In J. Volmüller and R. Hamerslag (eds), Proceedings of the Ninth International Symposium on Transportation and Traffic Theory. VNU Science Press. Utrecht.

Willumsen, L.G. (1991) Origin-destination matrix: static estimation. In M. Papageorgiou (ed), Concise Encyclopedia of Traffic & Transportation Systems. Pergamon Press, Oxford.

Willumsen, L.G. (2000) Travel networks. In D. Hensher and K.J. Button (eds), Handbook of Transport Modelling. Pergamon, Oxford.

Willumsen, L.G. and Hounsell, N.B. (1998) Simple models of highway reliability-supply effects. In J. de D. Ortúzar, D. Hensher and S. Jara-Díaz (eds), *Travel Behaviour Research: Updating the State of Play.* Pergamon, Oxford.

Willumsen, L.G. and Ortúzar, J. de D. (1985) Intuition and models in transport management. Transportation Research 19A, 51-58.

Willumsen, L.G. and Radovanać M. (1988) Testing the practical value of the UMOT model. International Journal of Transport Economics 15, 203-23.

Willumsen, L., Bolland, J., Arezki, Y. and Hall, M. (1993) Multi-modal modelling in congested networks: SATURN + SATCHMO. *Traffic Engineering and Control* 34, 294–301.

Wilson, A.G. (1970) Entropy in Urban and Regional Modelling. Pion, London.

Wilson, A.G. (1974) Urban and Regional Models in Geography and Planning, John Wiley & Sons, London.

Wilson, A.G. and Kirby, M.J. (1980) Mathematics for Geographers and Planners. Clarendon Press, Oxford.

Wilson, A.G., Rees, P.H. and Leigh, C.M. (eds) (1977) Models of Cities and Regions: Theoretical and Empirical Developments. John Wiley & Sons, London.

Wittink, D., Krishnamurthi, L. and Nutter, J. (1982) Comparing derived importance weights accross attributes. *Journal of Consumer Research* 8, 471–474.

Wonnacott, T.H. and Wonnacott, R.J. (1977) Introductory Statistics for Business and Economics. John Wiley & Sons, New York.

Wootton, H.J. and Pick, G.W. (1967) A model for trips generated by households. Journal of Transport Economics and Policy 1, 137-153.

Wootton, H.J., Ness, M.P. and Burton, R.S. (1981) Improved direction signs and the benefits for road users. *Traffic Engineering and Control* 22, 264–268.

Wootton Jeffreys and Partners (1980) JAM User Manual. Brookwood.

Yen, J., Mahmasani, H. and Herman, R. (1998) A model of employee participation in telecommuting programs based on stated preference data. In J. de D. Ortúzar, D.A. Hensher and S.R. Jara-Díaz (eds), *Travel Behaviour Research: Updating the State of Play.* Pergamon, Oxford.

Young, W. and Richardson, A.J. (1980) Residential location preference models: compensatory and non-compensatory approaches. *Proceedings 8th PTRC Summer Annual Meeting*, University of Warwick, July 1980, England.

Zahavi, Y. (1979) The UMOT project. Report No. DoT-RSPA-DPB-20-79-3, US Department of Transportation, Washington DC.

Index

Accessibility 151 Aggregate 307-312 data 19, 307-312, 317 model 70, 135, 200, 219 Aggregation 307 bias 308-309 of alternatives 308, 230-231 Aggregation methods 307, 310 artificial sample enumeration method 310 classification approach 312 naive aggregation method 310 sample enumeration method 311 Alternative-specific constant 220, 228, 271 Arithmetic progression 39 Assignment 23, 321 all-or-nothing 331, 332 Burrell 334-335 congested 329-337 Dial 336-337 equilibrium 336, 356, 359 hard and soft speed-change methods 340 incremental 340-341 junction interaction 368 proportional 335, 401, 417-418 public-transport or transit 339-344, 349 stochastic 333, 363 successive averages 342, 364

Box–Cox transformation 253, 404 Box–Tukey transformation 253

Calibration 17, 180 Car ownership 8–9, 447–457 forecasting 447–457 international comparisons 455–457 stratification 447 Category analysis 142 classical model 142 person-category approach 143, 149 Central limit theorem 58 Centroid 115, 116 Centroid connector 115, 116

Cohort 154-442 study 154 survival method 442 Common lines 346 Composite 230-231 alternative 230-231 cost 203, 230-231 Congestion 7, 337-343 Continuous valuation 469-471 Continuous 25, 115 model 115, 396 planning 25 CONTRAM 357, 358 Cordon 76, 77 Corridor models 421 Corridor survey 89, 90, 91 Cost, see Generalised cost Cost-flow relationship 321, 323-326, 352 Covariance matrix 220, 228, 236 Cross-sectional 18, 110 data 110 survey 110

Data 70, 110 cross-sectional 18, 110 longitudinal or time series 13, 110, 237 Data collection 92 Data correction 91-93 Decision making 9-12 context 9, 13-14, 31 strategies 10-12 styles 9, 28 Decision theory 10–12 choice by elimination 241 compensatory rule 242 satisficing 243 Delay models 368 Departure time choice 385-392 Descriptive statistics 53-54 coefficient of variation 54 mean 53 median 53

Descriptive statistics (cont.) mode 53 standard deviation 54 variance 53 Deterrence function 172, 173 Direct demand models 147, 170-214 abstract mode model 214 McLynn model 212 SARC model 19, 211 Disaggregate demand models 2, 200 Discrete choice models 2, 200, 219 choice-set determination 241-242, 250-251 equally likely model 265-266 estimation 256, 271 functional form 223, 226, 254, 277 market share model 264 model aggregation 308-312 model specification 226, 252 model structure 228 model transferability 312-313 properties 210-221 statistical tests 259-271 theoretical framework 222, 226 updating with aggregate data 317, 419 updating with disaggregate data 315, 316 Dummy variables 139 Economic base 443 Ecological correlation 221 Elasticity 49 cross 49 direct 49, 398 EMME/2 349 Employment 443-445 forecasting 442-445 Entropy-maximizing approach 174–178, 189, 406 Equilibrium assignment 321, 355 combined distribution and assignment 380 combined distribution, mode choice and assignment 380-383 combined mode choice and assignment 377. combined trip generation, distribution, mode choice and assignment 382 limitations of classic methods 365 practical considerations 365 social equilibrium 340, 362 stochastic equilibrium 363-364

user equilibrium 340, 355

Equilibrium in transport systems 322, 355, 376

multimode network equilibrium 322, 377

road network equilibrium 322 system equilibrium 244 Errors 66, 193-195 aggregation 69, 308 computational 68 measurement 64 sampling 64 specification 68-69 transfer 69 variation of error with complexity 70-73 Expenditure rate 251, 460 Experimental design 99-103 Exponential function 44, 170 First preference recovery 266–277 Frank-Wolfe 359, 380, 383 Free-flow 321 cost 321 speed 321 Freight 431 charges 433 movements 432, 440 Freight demand modelling 431–440 assignment 437 disaggregate approaches 438 distribution models 435-436 equilibrium 437 generations and attractions 127, 434 mode choice 437 Function 36 asymptote 37 concavity and convexity 46, 47 limit 44 maximum and minimum values 45 point of inflexion 46 Furness method 146–169, 185 Gaming simulation 425 Generalised cost 165, 327-328, 345, 351 Generalised spatial price equilibrium model 427 Geometric progression 39 Gradient 38 Gravity model 170, 176, 403-405 bi-proportional algorithm 168-169, 187 calibration 180-182 partial matrix techniques 186 properties 178, 191 tri-proportional calibration method 183, 184, 185-186 validation 180, 191, 193
Index

Growth-factor methods 126, 166 advantages and limitations 170 doubly constrained methods 168, 171 singly constrained methods 168, 171 uniform method 166 GUTS 426-427

Habit and hysteresis 244 Halton sequences 279 Heteroscedasticity 137 Hierarchical logit model 228–235 internal diagnosis 229, 232 limitations 232 model structure 228–230 sequential estimation 233 simultaneous estimation 233 Human capital approach 467–469

Imputation methods 93 Incremental elasticity analysis 398 Independence of Irrelevant Alternatives (IIA) 227 Input-output 443 Integration weighting 93 Intervening opportunities model 188, 403-405 Intra-zonal trips 192

Journey 123, 192 Journey purpose 192

K factors 193

Lagrangian multipliers 48, 175, 358 Land-use and transport model 444-447 Latent variables 271 Level of service 212, 226 Likelihood 262 function 256 ratio 262 ratio test 262-263 Line section 348, 350 Linear regression model 129 coefficient of determination 134, 136 estimation 130 F test 133 household-based regression 138, 140, 148 intercept 131 multicollinearity 188 multiple regression 187 non-linearity problem 139 t-test 185

zonal-based regression 188 Link 116 delay 116, 119 perceived cost 119, 206 properties 118 transfer link 344 walk link 344 Longitudinal 22, 113 data 110-113, 237 survey 113 Logarithmic function 44 Lowry model 444 Marginal demand model 421, 423 Matrix 39 basic operations 39, 40 diagonal matrix 40 inverse of a matrix 41 symmetric matrix 41 see also Trip matrix Maximum likelihood 208, 256–257 ME2 408, 414 Mixed logit model 69, 240, 277-279 Modal split 23, 200 Modal-split models 200, 202 calibration 208-210 joint distribution/modal-split 202-203, 379 multimodal 203, 304 pivot point 399 simplified 399 trip-end 201 trip interchange 189 Model calibration, validation and use 18, 180, 193, 207 complexity 70-73 physical model 395 specification 17, 143, 150 structure 17 structural model 396 updating 312, 315, 400 variable specification 143, 150, 200 Monitoring function 27-28 Multinomial logit model 204, 225 functional form 225 properties 225-227 Multinomial probit model 235-236, 273-277 Nested logit model see Hierarchical logit model NETSIM 371

Network 115 definition 115 link 115 private network 116 public-transport network 116 Node 116 Null zones 137

Ordinal probit 290 Origin-destination (O-D) survey 77-87 data correction 91 questionnaire design 80 sample size 82 survey period 95 validation of results 95

Panel data 110 Panel survey 111 rotary panel 111 sources of error 111 split panel 111 Parameter 34 Pivot-point logit 399 Planning variables 440 Policy variables 16 Population 441 forecasting 441-442 spatial allocation 444 Probability 50 Public transport 116, 347 line 347 route 347

Random utility theory 222–225 Random variable 53 Revealed preferences 22, 279, 460 Regression analysis 129 Rho squared index 265 RHTM 453 Route 317 choice 328–330, 347, 401 section 347

Sampling method 35 choice-based 62, 63 random 62, 65 stratified 56, 62, 65 Sampling theory 55 population of interest 53–56 sample design 85 sample expansion 95

sample size 57-58, 82 sample size for continuous survey 86 sampling bias 51-58 sampling error 57, 59 SATURN 12, 18, 368, 371, 417 Scalar 41 Scenarios 25 Screen lines 76, 77 Series 39, 49 Taylor's expansion 49 Maclaurin's series 49 Simulated maximum likelihood 275-277 Sketch planning models 396 Speed-flow relationship see Cost-flow relationships Stated preferences 22, 96, 279 choice 104, 281, 285 data 96, 279, 281 experimental design 99 interactions and independence 293 modelling 279-306 ranking 104, 281, 285 rating 104, 281, 284 repeated observations 296-298 survey 96-110 use of computers 107 mixed RP-SP estimation 298-304 Strategy 14, 347 Study-area definition 95 external cordon 76 internal cordons 76 screen lines 76 zones 114 Survey cordon 87, 89 intercept 77 O-D 75, 77 roadside interviews 87 scope 76 screen-line 76, 90 stated preference 96-99 travel diary 90 workplace interviews 77 Synthetic model 188, 202 see also Gravity model

Taste variation 236 Time of day choice *see* Departure time choice Time series 448 data 448 extrapolation 448

Index

Traffic counts 399, 410, 414 inconsistency of 362 independence of 362 Transfer index 314 Transfer price 464 Transferability 313-314 Transitional probability approach 442 Transport supply 321, 343 Travel time reliability 370 Tree-building algorithm 330 . D'Esopo 331 Dijkstra 330-331 Moore 330, 331 Tree logit model see Hierarchical logit model Trend extrapolation 441 Trip 124 attractions 124, 127, 142, 192 classification of 124 generations 23, 124, 142, 192 home-based 124 non-home-based 124 productions 124, 127 Trip distribution modelling 23, 141–198 Trip generation 23, 123-124 Bayesian updating 158-160 factors affecting 127 forecasting variables 154 geographic stability of parameters 157 modelling 123

temporal stability of parameters 156 Trip matrix 163 estimation from traffic counts 402, 406–410, 416 sparse matrices 191 Trip length distribution (TLD) 173, 185

UMOT 397 Utility function 220, 278

Validation sample 267 Value of time 346, 457–465 Valuing external effects 465–471 Variable 34 dependent 35 endogenous 19 exogenous 12, 19 generic 225 independent 35 Vector 39

Wardrop's equilibrium 328, 337, 340, 355, 376 first principle 337–340 second principle 340 Willingness-to-pay 465, 469

Zone centroid 116, 365 Zoning 113–115 criteria 114 system 113–114

MODELLING TRANSPORT

Juan de Dios Ortúzar Pontificia Universidad Católica de Chile, Santiago, Chile

Luis G. Willumsen Steer Davies Gleave, London, UK

Transport planning, infrastructure project evaluation and policy making, particularly at the urban level, continue to be important issues in the 21st century. Transport modelling requires mathematical techniques in order to make predictions, which can then be utilised in planning and design. This is the basis for improved decision-making and planning in the transport arena.

Building on the tremendous success of the previous editions, the new Modelling Transport continues to be the state of the art text in its field. As before, this third edition provides comprehensive and rigorous information and guidance, enabling readers to make practical use of every available technique.

Presenting the following features:

- a substantially updated section on data collection techniques;
- an examination of the latest topical modelling approaches, including new material on Probit Model estimation (now possible in practice) and Mixed Logit specification and estimation:
- new treatment of joint time-of-travel and assignment modelling;
- significant new material on Stated Preferences;

gnist

added coverage of travel time valuation and, importantly, of the valuation of externalities such as accidents and environmental effects.

This book is the leader in its subject area, and gives the reader a uni kr 850,00 of key transport modelling techniques and application as a modelling exercise with discussion 23 0471861103 MODELLING TRANSPO estimation, validation an 109 37/40 163417/0 1899966 analysis and

ntemporary account pject is approached odel specification, the right level of ools to serve the

060113 379 0703 020304 needs of regi Graduate an transport eng agencies and d

0178047 and planning, practicing protessional societies, as well as government is will find this an essential and valuable text.

Rails and points; Road junction reproduced by permission of the Central Audiovisual Library, European Commission.

Curitiba buses; Rouen tram reproduced by permission of Steer Davies Gleave, London, UK

ISBN 0-471-86110-3

JOHN WILEY & SONS, LTD Chichester New York Weinheim Brisbane Singapore Toronto



UDELLING TRANSPOR

Willumset